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CHAPTER 12
REAL ESTATE ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES FOR CIVIL WORKS:


COST SHARED AND FULL FEDERAL PROJECTS


SECTION I.  GENERAL


12-l.  Purpose .  This chapter sets forth the roles and responsibilities for
real estate planning and land acquisition for cost shared and full Federal
water resource projects.


12-2.  Applicability .  This chapter is applicable to all Headquarters, U.S.
Army Corps of Engineers (HQUSACE) elements and all USACE commands having civil
works real estate responsibilities.  While it applies to all civil works
projects - specifically authorized, continuing authority, full Federal or cost
shared - the level of detail necessary to apply the requirements of this
chapter will vary depending upon the scope and complexity of each project. 
Further, if there is a conflict between the crediting provisions of this
chapter and the terms and conditions of a Project Cooperation Agreement (PCA),
a Local Cooperation Agreement (LCA), or a Letter of Assurance executed prior
to the effective date of this chapter, then the provisions of such PCA, LCA,
or Letter shall govern.  The provisions of this chapter supersede all
conflicting provisions contained in Sections II, III, IV, VI, and VIII of
Chapter 2 and any conflicting provisions of Chapter 5 of ER 405-1-12.


12-3.  References .  See Appendix 12-A.


12-4.  Glossary .  A glossary of the acronyms and abbreviations used in this
chapter is included as Appendix 12-B.


12-5.  Program and Project Management Process . It is HQUSACE policy that Real
Estate participate fully in the Program and Project Management process.  Real
Estate involvement is continuous throughout the development and implementation
of the project, although the level of involvement varies during the different
phases.  Real Estate staff fully supports the Project Manager (PM) in
coordinating real estate activities with non-Federal interests.  For further
information regarding the Program and Project Management process, see ER 5-1-
11, Program and Project Management.
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SECTION II.  REAL ESTATE PRINCIPLES AND GUIDELINES


12-6.  General .


       a.  Under the Fifth Amendment to the U.S. Constitution, private
property cannot be taken by the Federal government (Government) for authorized
public purposes without the payment of just compensation.  This same principle 
applies to States and political subdivisions thereof through the Fourteenth
Amendment to the U.S. Constitution.


       b.  In addition to these constitutional provisions, general real 
estate acquisition policies for Federal and Federally funded projects,
including cost shared water resource projects, are described in The Uniform
Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970,
Public Law 91-646, as amended by Title IV of the Surface Transportation and
Uniform Relocation Assistance Act of 1987, Public Law 100-17; and the Uniform
Regulations contained in 49 C.F.R. Part 24 (hereinafter collectively referred
to as “P.L. 91-646").  Except as otherwise allowed therein, P.L. 91-646
requires that an acquiring agency comply with the following basic policies
among others:


       (1) the acquiring agency must make every reasonable effort to acquire
the real property expeditiously by negotiation; 


       (2) real property must be appraised before the initiation of
negotiations with the landowner and the initial offer to the landowner 
shall not be less than the approved appraisal of the fair market value 
of the property to be acquired;


       (3) lawful occupants of real property that will be acquired shall not
be required to move unless he or she has received at least 90 days advance
written notice of the earliest date by which he or she may be required to
move;


       (4) before requiring an owner to surrender possession of the real
property, the acquiring agency must pay the agreed purchase price to the
owner, or in the case of a condemnation, deposit with the court, for the
benefit of the owner, an amount not less than the acquiring agency’s approved
appraisal of the fair market value of such property, or the court award of
compensation in the condemnation proceeding for the property;


       (5) the acquiring agency must not advance the time of condemnation, or
defer negotiations or condemnation or the deposit of funds with the court, or
take any other coercive action in order to induce an agreement on the price 
to be paid for the property;


       (6) if the acquisition of only a portion of a property would leave the
owner with an uneconomic remnant, the acquiring agency must offer to acquire
the uneconomic remnant along with the portion of the property needed for the
project; and
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       (7) if the acquiring agency intends to acquire any interest in real
property by exercise of the power of eminent domain, it must institute formal
condemnation proceedings and not intentionally make it necessary for the owner
to institute legal proceedings to prove the fact of the taking of the real
property.


12-7.  Navigation Servitude


       a.  Definition.  The navigation servitude is the dominant right of the 
Government under the Commerce Clause of the U.S. Constitution (U.S. CONST.
art.I, §8,cl.3) to use, control and regulate the navigable waters of the
United States and the submerged lands thereunder for various commerce-related
purposes including navigation and flood control.  In tidal areas, the
servitude extends to all lands below the mean high water mark.  In non-tidal
areas, the servitude extends to all lands within the bed and banks of a
navigable stream that lie below the ordinary high water mark. 


       b.  Determination of Availability.  The determination of the
availability of the navigation servitude is a two-step process.  First, the
Government must determine whether the project feature serves a purpose which
is in the aid of commerce.  Such purposes recognized by the courts include
navigation, flood control and hydro-electric power.  If it is so determined,
then the second step is to determine whether the land at issue is located
below the mean or ordinary high water mark of a navigable watercourse.


       c.  Exercise of Navigation Servitude.  As a general rule, the
Government does not acquire interests in real property that it already
possesses or over which its use or control is or can be legally exercised. 
Therefore, if the navigation servitude is found to be available as a result 
of application of the process described in subparagraph b of this paragraph,
then the Government will generally exercise its rights thereunder and, to the
extent of such rights, will not acquire a real property interest in the land
to which the navigation servitude applies.  Generally, it is the policy of the
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) to utilize the navigation servitude in
all situations where available, whether or not the project is cost shared or
full Federal.


12-8.  Relocation of Facilities or Public Utilities .  


       a. Substitute Facility Doctrine.  Generally, the criteria for just
compensation is the fair market value of the property at the time of the
taking.  A generally accepted definition of “fair market value” is “the 
amount in cash, or on terms reasonably equivalent to cash, for which in all
probability the property would be sold by a knowledgeable owner willing but
not obligated to sell to a knowledgeable purchaser who desired but is not
obligated to buy.” INTERAGENCY LAND ACQUISITION CONFERENCE, UNIFORM APPRAISAL 
STANDARDS FOR FEDERAL LAND ACQUISITIONS (1992), at 3-4.  Deviation from this
criteria for measurement of just compensation has been required only when fair
market value has been too difficult to ascertain or when its application would
result in manifest injustice to the owner or to the public.  In such cases, 
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the cost of constructing a substitute facility may be used as the measure of
just compensation paid to the facility owner where a substitute facility is,
in fact, necessary. The substitute facility should generally serve the owner
in the same manner and reasonably as well as does the existing facility.
Typically, the substitute facility doctrine is applied to acquisitions of
public utilities, highways and certain other publicly owned facilities (e.g.,
schools, courthouses, etc.), railroads, and cemeteries.


       b.  Relocations.  The substitute facility doctrine is the underpinning
for the concept of relocations as applied to implementation of  water
resources projects by the Corps of Engineers. Thus, the term “relocation”
generally means providing a functionally equivalent facility to the owner 
of an existing utility, cemetery, highway or other eligible public facility,
and railroad when such action is authorized in accordance with applicable
legal principles of just compensation.  Providing a functionally equivalent
facility may take the form of alteration, lowering, raising, or replacement
(and attendant removal) of the affected facility or part thereof.  For cost
shared projects where it is the responsibility of a non-Federal sponsor to
perform or assure the performance of relocations, this general definition must
be modified as applied to railroad bridges (and approaches thereto) or as
applied to bridges over navigable waters of the United States depending upon
the authorized purposes of the specific project. For flood control projects,
see Article I.G. of the Model PCA for Structural Flood Control approved March
1994; for commercial navigation projects at harbors or inland harbors, see
Article I.J. of the Model PCA for Commercial Navigation Harbor Projects
approved May 1996.  In addition, the authorizing legislation for a project or
any report referenced in that legislation may alter the definition of the term
“relocation” as it applies to that project or may alter its applicability to a
particular facility.    


       c.  Necessary Findings.  Before replacement, alteration or other
modification to a facility can properly be categorized as a relocation,
generally the following criteria must be satisfied:


       (1) the project design requires that the existing facility be removed
in whole, or in part, or that the project will negatively impact the ongoing
function or operation of the facility;


       (2) the owner of the facility has a compensable real property interest
in the land on which the impacted portion of the facility is located;


       (3) the facility serves a public purpose;  


       (4) the owner has a duty to replace the facility as a result of legal
or factual necessity; and


       (5) the fair market value of the interest that must be acquired due 
to project impact is too difficult to obtain; or payment of fair market value
instead of providing a substitute facility would result in manifest injustice
to the owner or to the public.







                                                      ER 405-1-12
                                                                   Change 31
                                                                    1 May 98
                                                                    


12-5


 
       d.  Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability.  Preparation of an Attorney’s
Opinion of Compensability is the principal process for determining the extent
of the legal obligation to relocate a utility or public facility that will be
impacted by the construction or operation of a project.  For additional
information on Attorney’s Opinions of Compensability, see paragraphs 12-17 and
12-22 of this chapter.        


           
12-9.  Determining the Appropriate Interest to Acquire.   
    
       a.  General.  It is the policy of USACE to acquire, or to require a
non-Federal sponsor to provide, the minimum interest in real property 
necessary to support a  project. The interests described in the following
paragraphs have been determined to represent the minimum interest generally
required to support the described purposes or features and must be utilized
unless otherwise approved as described in subparagraph e of this paragraph.
Greater or lesser interests may be appropriate depending upon the purposes of
a project or other circumstances relating to project requirements or a
particular acquisition.


       b.  Fee Title.  Generally, fee title is required for the following:


       (1) dam sites;


       (2) lock and dam sites;


       (3) disposal and borrow areas required for future maintenance work;


       (4) public access areas;


       (5) recreation; and


       (6) fish and wildlife mitigation lands, ecosystem restoration, and
other environmental purposes.  However, a lesser, or easement estate, may be
appropriate based on the extent of interest required for the operation or
requirements of a project.


       (7) disposal areas located on fast land that are required for
commercial navigation projects for a harbor or inland harbor.


       c.  Permanent Easements.  Generally, permanent easements are required
for the following:


       (1) levees, floodwalls and other permanent structures;


       (2) flowage areas;


       (3) ponding areas for dry dams;


       (4) channel rectification works and adequate access thereto;







ER 405-1-12
Change 31
1 May 98
  


12-6


       (5) areas impacted by induced flooding where the impact rises to the
level of a taking;
       
       (6) roads; 


       (7) waterway improvements and the right to permanently flood areas
needed for navigation pools;


       (8) the construction and maintenance of aids to navigation (the
location and extent of land required for aids to navigation shall be
coordinated by the District Commander with the local Coast Guard District
Commander at the time the land is being obtained).


       d.  Temporary Easements.  Generally, temporary easements are required
for the following:


       (1) adequate access and work areas required during construction of the
project;


       (2) disposal areas for all projects other than commercial navigation
projects for a harbor or inland harbor if needed only to support construction;
and 


       (3) Borrow Areas.  While a temporary easement is generally required to
support borrowing of materials, it is noted that small amounts of borrow
materials, or disposal capacity, may sometimes be supplied by the construction
contractor through use of a readily available commercial site.  If so
determined by an analysis conducted by PM, Engineering, Real Estate and other
District and non-Federal sponsor offices, and if no other constraints exist,
the construction contract solicitation documents should clearly request bids
therefor and provision of such materials or capacity by the construction
contractor would be in the nature of a construction item not LERRD (lands,
easements, rights-of-way, relocations, and dredged or excavated material
disposal areas). In no instance, however, should a contractor be required to
provide lands, easements or rights-of-way (LER) for the project in support of
borrow or disposal.


       e.  Approval Authority.   Unless approved as part of a Real Estate Plan
(REP) contained in an approved decision document for the project, requests to
deviate from application of the interests required by  subparagraphs b., c.,
or d. of this paragraph, together with adequate justification, must be
forwarded in writing through Division to HQUSACE (ATTN: CERE-AP) for
coordination, review and approval.


12-10. Determining the Appropriate Estate .


       a.  Meaning.  The term “estate’ as used in this chapter means the
written description of the type, nature, and extent of the real property
interest that is required to support the construction, operation, or
maintenance of a project.  
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       b.  Standard Estates.  Standard estates approved for use in either full
Federal or cost shared projects are contained in Chapter 5 of this regulation. 
Once the appropriate interest is determined through application of the
requirements of paragraph 12-9 of this chapter, the corresponding  standard
estate must be used if it is among those listed in Chapter 5. 


       c.  Non-Standard Estates.  Where there is no corresponding standard
estate for the interest to be required, or where changes to the corresponding
standard estate (or previously approved non-standard estate) are desired, a 
non-standard estate must be drafted and approved.  The District Chief of Real
Estate may approve non-standard estates if they serve the intended project
purpose, substantially conform with and do not materially deviate from the
corresponding standard estate contained in Chapter 5, and do not increase the
costs nor potential liability of the Government. Changing an estate from
easement to fee, or vice versa, or altering an estate so as to affect project
purposes, is not within the scope of the District’s approval authority. For
all non-standard estates not within the scope of District’s approval
authority, approval may be obtained either by placing the body of the non-
standard estate in the REP of a feasibility report or other study decision
document that is approved by HQUSACE, or by request for approval forwarded
prior to use of such estate through Division to HQUSACE (ATTN: CERE-A) for
appropriate coordination, review, and final determination.


       d.  Coordination with Non-Federal Sponsor.  Because a non-Federal
sponsor is generally responsible for acquiring lands, easements, and rights-
of-way pursuant to state law and procedure, full coordination and consultation
with the non-Federal sponsor must occur prior to the Government’s
determination of the interests and estates required for a cost shared project. 
These efforts should begin in the early stages of plan formulation and
continue, as appropriate, to the conclusion of the acquisition process.


12-11. Rights-of-Entry . 


       a.  General.  Two types of rights-of-entry are typically obtained by
the Government: construction and survey and exploration.  Section VI of
Chapter 5 of this regulation contains guidance on the use of rights-of-entry
by the Government.


       b.  Forms.  ENG Form 1258-R, Right-of-Entry for Survey and Exploration,
and ENG Form 2803-R, Right-of-Entry for Construction, will be used when the
Government obtains rights-of-entry for these purposes.  These forms are
included as Appendices 12-C and 12-D of this chapter.   


       c.  Use of Rights-of-Entry by Non-Federal Sponsors.  Non-Federal
sponsors are not required to utilize the standard forms for obtaining rights-
of-entry for cost shared projects.  However, the District Chief of Real Estate
must assure that any right-of-entry to be obtained for a project by a non-
Federal sponsor is sufficient for the intended project purpose and that it 
does not subject the Government to risk or liability.  For other topics
related to the use of rights-of-entry for cost shared projects, see paragraph
12-26 (Certification of Availability) and paragraph 12-37a (credit issues) of
this chapter.
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12-12. Joint Land Acquisition Policy for Full Federal Reservoir Projects .


       a.  The Policy.  The joint policy of the Department of the Interior and
the Department of the Army governing the acquisition of land for full Federal
reservoir projects was published in the Federal Register on 22 February 1962 
in Volume 27 beginning at page 1734, and was again published on 2 July 1966 in
Volume 31 beginning at page 9108. This policy statement recites, in part, that
“[i]n so far as permitted by law, it is the policy of the Departments of the
Interior and of the Army to acquire, as part of reservoir project
construction, adequate interest in lands necessary for the realization of
optimum values for all purposes including additional land areas to assure full
realization of optimum present and future outdoor recreational and fish and
wildlife potentials of each reservoir.” The published policy also contains
detailed provisions regarding the estates that are to be acquired in
relationship to the reservoir’s permanent features, storage pool, and other
boundaries.  For the full text of the published policy, see 32 C.F.R. §644.4.
For implementing guidance, see Section IV of Chapter 2 of this regulation.


       b.  Applicability to Cost Shared Projects.  Generally, the Joint Land
Acquisition Policy will not apply to control the extent of land acquisition
for cost shared reservoir projects, or to cost shared modifications to
existing full Federal projects, where the lands, easements, and rights-of-way
(LER) required to implement such project, or modification, must be provided by
a non-Federal sponsor. Guidance will be provided by HQUSACE on a case-by-case
basis in these circumstances. 


SECTION III.  PLANNING


12-13. Reconnaissance .


       a.  General.  Before initiation of a feasibility study, USACE is
generally required to perform, at Federal expense, a reconnaissance study of
the water resources problem in order to identify potential solutions to such
problem in sufficient detail to determine whether or not planning to develop 
a project should proceed to the preparation of a feasibility report.  


       b.  Expedited Reconnaissance Study Phase.  Beginning with all FY 97 new 
reconnaissance starts, an expedited reconnaissance study process applies that
is more limited in scope than historical reconnaissance level efforts yet
still addresses the requirements of Section 905(b) of the Water Resources
Development Act of 1986 (WRDA 86), as amended.  Four essential tasks must be
accomplished:


       (1) Determine that the water resource problem(s) warrant Federal
participation;


       (2) Define the Federal interest based on a preliminary appraisal
consistent with Department of Army policies;
    
       (3) Prepare a Project Study Plan (PSP); and


       (4) Assess the level of interest and support from non-Federal entities
in the identified potential solutions and cost sharing of feasibility phase
and construction.
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       c.  Level of Detail.  While the study must include a preliminary
analysis of the Federal interest, costs, benefits, environmental impacts, and 
an estimate of the costs of preparing the feasibility report, generally only
existing, readily available data should be used.  Generally, the study costs
are not to exceed $100,000.


       d.  Real Estate’s Role.  Detailed real estate information is not
required.  However, since cost estimates will typically include costs
attributable to real estate requirements, Real Estate is responsible for
providing the real estate cost estimate that will be used in the study and for
providing the Real Estate Section or information contained in the analysis or
report to the same level of detail as contained in the analysis or report
generally. In addition, since a major focus of the reconnaissance process is
preparation of the PSP, Real Estate is responsible for providing informed
input into the PSP regarding a realistic real estate cost estimate, scope of
work, schedules and other real estate matters and tasks.  Accordingly, Real
Estate representatives should attend and participate in reconnaissance phase
meetings as necessary to perform these responsibilities.  For cost shared
projects, the District should consult with the non-Federal sponsor during 
the preparation of the Real Estate Section, the real estate cost estimate, 
and the PSP.


12-14. Feasibility - General .  If it is determined that there is a Federal
interest, and for cost shared projects that a non-Federal sponsor is willing
to support additional study, a feasibility phase of study is initiated.  For
cost shared projects, a Feasibility Cost Sharing Agreement (FCSA) is executed
between the Government and the non-Federal sponsor that requires study costs
to be shared equally between the Government and the non-Federal sponsor.  At
least 50 percent of a non-Federal sponsor's share must be in cash and the
remaining 50 percent of the non-Federal sponsor's share may be contributed as
in-kind products or services. 


12-15. Feasibility - Real Estate's Role


       a.  It is essential that the real estate requirements for a water
resource project are adequately identified and that the estimated costs and
schedule for land acquisition are accurately established before authorization. 
Therefore, a comprehensive Real Estate Plan (REP) to the Feasibility Report, 
General Reevaluation Report, Limited Reevaluation Report, Detailed Project
Report, Special Project Report, or other decision document, is generally
required for all water resource projects whether cost shared or full federal.
The contents of the REP are described in paragraph 12-16c below. 


       b.  To effectively contribute to the formulation of a project, Real
Estate should participate with Planning, the PM and other District elements in
discussions and meetings held during the feasibility phase, any Alternative
Formulation Briefing (AFB) and the Feasibility Review Conference (FRC).  The
AFB and FRC in the feasibility phase are the principal mechanisms for
resolution of identified policy or legal issues.  Real Estate representatives
should attend these meetings, as appropriate, and should review and comment on
subsequent MFRs and PGMs.  
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       c.  For cost shared projects, real estate acquisition and performance
of facility and utility relocations are major responsibilities of the non-
Federal sponsor.  Therefore, Real Estate should participate with Planning, PM
and other District elements in the discussion of project requirements with the
non-Federal sponsor.  Further, Real Estate should initiate discussions with
the non-Federal sponsor regarding acquisition policies and procedures,
including compliance with P.L. 91-646, as amended, LERRD crediting procedures,
and milestones for land acquisition.  Real Estate must also regularly consult
with the non-Federal sponsor throughout the feasibility phase as to the LER
and facility/utility relocation requirements of the project as it proceeds to
final formulation.


       d.  It is the responsibility of the District Chief of Real Estate to
assure that the acquisition process is conducted in compliance with the
requirements of  P.L. 91-646. Accordingly, the feasibility phase work effort
must be conducted so that schedules, assignments, and costs include these
requirements. Since P.L. 91-646 requirements also attach to the acquisition 
of LER by non-Federal sponsors for cost shared projects (see paragraph 12-6.b
of this chapter), it is the responsibility of the District Chief of Real
Estate to monitor the non-Federal sponsor’s acquisition program to assure its
compliance with the requirements of P.L. 91-646. Accordingly, in addition to
providing necessary advice and consultation during the feasibility phase on
P.L. 91-646 process, procedures, and requirements, Real Estate must also
advise the non-Federal sponsor that:


       (1) P.L. 91-646 requirements apply to acquisition of real property that
occur in anticipation of a Federal project including such acquisitions that
occur prior to the execution of the PCA for the project;


       (2) the non-Federal sponsor must maintain records that demonstrate
compliance with the requirements of P.L. 91-646 including that landowners have
been properly advised of their rights under the program and that evidence
appropriate benefit determinations. These records must be maintained for a
minimum of three years after the period of construction (as defined in the
project PCA) and resolution of all relevant claims arising therefrom including
P.L. 91-646 claims or appeals; and


       (3) the non-Federal sponsor must have an appeals procedure for the
prompt review of claims that it has allegedly failed to properly consider
applications or provision of assistance under P.L. 91-646.


       e.  Project Management Plan (PMP).  By the end of the feasibility
phase, Real Estate should have a complete REP for inclusion in the Feasibility
Report and a Baseline Cost Estimate for Real Estate for inclusion in the 
M-CACES cost estimate. Real Estate should ensure that the REP is provided 
to the PM for incorporation of real estate requirements and pertinent real
estate data into the PMP. The PMP establishes the scope, schedule, budgets 
and technical performance requirements for the construction, operation, and
management of the project.
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12-16. Real Estate Plan .


       a.  General.  A Real Estate Plan (REP) is the Real Estate work product
that supports project plan formulation.  It identifies and describes the
lands, easements and rights-of-way (LER) required for the construction,
operation and maintenance of a proposed project, including those required for
relocations, borrow material, and dredged or excavated material disposal.  The
REP also identifies and describes the facility/utility relocations that are
necessary to implement the project.  Further, the REP describes the estimated
LER value, together with the estimated administrative and incidental costs
attributable to providing project LER, and the acquisition process (e.g., who
will be acquiring, the types of ownerships, non-Federal sponsor’s ability to
acquire land) that will be required to support project implementation.  For
cost shared projects, the REP can be prepared by either USACE or non-Federal
sponsor Real Estate personnel. Regardless of who prepares the REP, USACE and
the non-Federal sponsor should fully coordinate and consult with each other
throughout the drafting and approval process to ensure consistency with
applicable Federal and state law, policy, and procedure and to ensure that 
the expressed conclusions and plans are implementable in a timely fashion. 
Due to variations among project purposes, state law, and non-Federal sponsors,
each REP should be tailored to the particular facts and circumstances of the
project at issue with full explanation provided where exceptions to policy are
being proposed.  The REP  must be prepared to the same level of detail as, and
be part of, the decision document which it supports (e.g. Feasibility Report,
General Reevaluation Report (GRR), Detailed Project Report (DPR), etc).


       b.  Project Type & Applicability.  A REP must be prepared in support 
of decision documents for all types of water resources projects whether full
Federal or cost shared, specifically authorized or continuing authority.  The
level of detail required for each item described in subparagraph c below will
vary depending on the scope and complexity of each project.


       c.  Scope & Content.  The REP must include a discussion of the
following significant topics, including sufficient description of the
rationale supporting each conclusion presented:


       (1) The purpose of the REP must be described in relation to the project
document that it supports.  For example, if the REP is in support of a GRR, 
it should state this fact together with a brief description of prior REPs
prepared for the project with approval status and the relationship of the
subject REP to such prior project REPs (e.g., separable element, next in
sequence, supplement, replacement).


       (2) For each project purpose and feature, a description of the LER
required for the construction, operation and maintenance of the project
including those required for relocations, borrow material and dredged or
excavated material disposal. This information should include acreage, estates, 
number of tracts and ownerships, and estimated value.  The total acreage will
be broken down as to fee and the various types and duration of easements
required.  Information should also be included regarding the extent that 
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project LER is owned by private parties, by the non-Federal sponsor if
applicable, and by other public entities. If the project will have more than 
one stage or phase, then the acreage will be further broken down by stage or
phase consistent with the description of the project contained in the main
report.  


       (3) For cost shared projects, a description of all LER required for 
the project that is already owned by the non-Federal sponsor, the acreage 
and interest owned, and whether the existing estates are sufficient and
available for the project.  Because unique aspects of state or local law may
be involved, a sufficiency determination should be made by the Government only
after full consultation with the non-Federal sponsor.  The REP should also
briefly discuss special value considerations or crediting principles that may
be applicable to existing non-Federal sponsor ownerships(e.g., Federal
appraisal rules, no credit for lands previously provided as an item of local
cooperation; see paragraphs 12-37 and 12-38 of this chapter for additional
information). 


       (4) Copies of proposed non-standard estates, if available, together
with adequate justification therefor if approval of such estates is desired
through approval of the decision document for the project.


       (5) Whether there is an existing Federal project that lies fully or
partially within the LER required for the project.  If so, the REP must also
briefly describe the existing project; the extent of overlap of the two
projects; the identity of the sponsor, if any, of the existing project; 
whether the LER that supports the existing project was previously provided as
an item of local cooperation for such project; the owner of the LER that
supports the existing project; the nature of the estate(s) owned; and the
sufficiency and availability of the existing estate(s) for the new project.


       (6) Whether there is any Federally owned land included within the LER
required for the project.  If there is such land, the REP must also describe
the purpose for which the land is required for the project; the identity of
the managing agency for the land, the acreage and estate owned by the United
States,  and the acreage and estate required for the project; the views of the 
local representative of the managing Federal agency as to use for the project;
and the acquisition plan for acquiring the required real property interests or
other possessory rights.  (Note:  for interchange of national forest land, see
16 U.S.C. §505a).


       (7) The extent, if any, that the LER required for the project lies
below the ordinary high water mark, or the mean high water mark, as the case
may be, of a navigable watercourse together with a brief discussion of whether
the navigation servitude is available and will be exercised for project
purposes.  See paragraph 12-7 of this chapter for further discussion.  Any
proposed deviations from this policy or questions as to the availability of
the navigation servitude should be identified as early as possible in the
study phase and forwarded for resolution to CERE-AP who will coordinate with
appropriate HQUSACE elements.


       (8) A map clearly depicting the project area, the tracts required to
support the project, significant utilities and facilities to be relocated, and
any known or potential HTRW lands.
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       (9) A discussion of whether there will be flooding induced by the
construction or the operation and maintenance of the project.  If induced
flooding is reasonably anticipated, the REP should briefly describe the nature
and extent thereof and whether additional acquisition of LER must, or should,
occur as a result.  Where significant induced flooding is anticipated, or
where otherwise required, a written analysis (i.e., a Physical Takings
Analysis) separate from the REP should be prepared with the conclusions of
such analysis included in the REP.  The analysis should incorporate the facts
relating to the depth, frequency, duration, and extent of the expected induced
flooding; discuss such facts in relationship to relevant case law regarding 
physical invasion takings and just compensation payment requirements; and
present a reasoned conclusion on whether the expected induced flooding would
rise to the level of a taking for which just compensation would be owed.


       (10) A Baseline Cost Estimate for Real Estate as described in paragraph
12-18 below. 


       (11) The relocation assistance benefits anticipated to be required 
in accordance with P.L. 91-646 including the number of persons, farms and
businesses to be displaced and estimated costs.  Further, it must describe 
the availability of replacement housing and any need for last resort housing
benefits.  


       (12) A description of the present or anticipated mineral activity in
the vicinity of the proposed project that may affect construction, operation,
or maintenance of the project together with a recommendation, including 
rationale, regarding acquisition of mineral rights or interests including oil
or gas.  The REP should also discuss other subsurface minerals or timber
harvesting activity if applicable.


       (13) For cost shared projects, a thorough assessment of the non-Federal
sponsor's legal and professional capability and experience to acquire and
provide the LER for the construction, operation and maintenance of the
project, including its condemnation authority and quick-take capability.  
The Capability Assessment checklist, included as Appendix 12-E to this
chapter, must be completed and included as part of the REP.  This paragraph
should also indicate that the non Federal sponsor has been advised of P.L. 91-
646 requirements and the requirements for documenting expenses for credit
purposes.  If it is proposed that the Government will acquire project LER 
on behalf of the non Federal sponsor, the REP must fully explain the reasons
for the Government performing such work.  See paragraph 12-34 for information
regarding acquisition by the Government on behalf of a non-Federal sponsor.


       (14) If application or enactment of zoning ordinances is proposed 
in lieu of, or to facilitate, acquisition in connection with the project, 
a discussion of the type of ordinance, its intended purpose, and whether
application or enactment and enforcement of the ordinance will result in a
taking of a real property interest for which compensation must be paid.


       (15) A reasonable and detailed schedule of all land acquisition
milestones, including LER certification.   The dates reflected in the schedule
must be agreed upon by Real Estate, the PM and the non-Federal sponsor, if
any. 
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       (16) A description of the facility or utility relocations that must be
performed including information regarding the general nature of the impact to
each facility or utility; the identity of the owners of the affected
facilities and utilities; the purpose of the affected facilities and
utilities; whether the owners have compensable real property interests in the
land on which the impacted portion of the facility or utility is located; the
conclusions reached in the Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability prepared in
support of the relocation determinations; whether special legal authority or
direction affects relocation classification [for example, the project’s
authorizing legislation or reports referenced therein; Section 111 of the
River and Harbor and Flood Control Act of 1958 (33 U.S.C. §633)]; and other
information relevant to the proper identification and performance of
relocations necessitated by construction, operation, or maintenance of the
project.  Each relocation determination must be supported by either a
Preliminary or Final Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability as described in
paragraphs 12-17 and 12-22 of this chapter.  In lieu of repeating general
relocation information in the REP, specific citations to other report sections
may be substituted for REP discussion to the extent that such sections provide
the information required by this subparagraph and are consistent with the
discussion that is contained in the REP.


       (17) A concise discussion of the impacts on the real estate acquisition
process and the LER value estimate due to known or suspected presence of
contaminants that are located in, on, under, or adjacent to the LER required
for the construction, operation or maintenance of the project including LER
that is subject to the navigation servitude. See paragraph 12-37g of this 
chapter and Chapter 4 of this regulation for information on appraisal
assumptions for contaminated lands.  The discussion must include the status of
the district's investigation for such contaminants, whether such contaminants
are regulated under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and
Liability Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §9601 et seq., (CERCLA); other Federal
statutes [e.g., the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, as amended, 42
U.S.C. §6921 et seq.(RCRA)]; or specified state law.  In the alternative, the
status of the districts investigation may be included by referencing to a
specific report section that contains such information.  The REP must also
disclose whether clean-up or other response actions of non-CERCLA regulated
material will be required to implement the project and, if the project is cost
shared, who will be responsible for performing, and paying the costs of
performing such work, as between the Government and the non-Federal sponsor. 


       (18) A discussion of known or anticipated support for, or opposition
to, the project by landowners in the project area and any known or anticipated
landowner concerns related to issues that could impact the acquisition process
(e.g., selection of estates, willing seller provisions, amount of acreage).


       (19) If applicable, a statement that the non-Federal sponsor has been
notified in writing about the risks associated with acquiring land before the
execution of the PCA and the Government’s formal notice to proceed with
acquisition.  See paragraph 12-31 of this chapter for further information.


       (20) A description of any other real estate issue relevant to planning,
designing or implementing the project.
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12-17. Preliminary Attorney’s Opinions of Compensability .  


       a.  Background.  As described in paragraph 12-8 of this chapter, the
provision of a functionally equivalent facility to the owner of an existing
facility may be an appropriate form of just compensation for the acquisition
of a real property interest. Also as described in such paragraph, the
provision of the new or modified facility is called a relocation.  Since
relocation costs on one or more major facilities can increase project costs 
to a significant degree, and dramatically increase the performance and payment
responsibilities of the non-Federal sponsor for a cost shared project, it is
critical that informed decisions be made during project planning phases
regarding the relocations that will be required as part of project
implementation.  


       b.  Attorney’s Opinions of Compensability.  Preparation of an
Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability is the principal process for determining
the extent of the Government’s or non-Federal sponsor’s legal obligation to
relocate a utility or public facility that will be impacted by construction or
operation of a project.  See paragraph 12-16c(16) of this chapter regarding
the requirements to prepare an Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability to support
each relocation determination contained in an REP.  For cost shared projects,
analysis and full consideration of state law will generally be required in
determining whether the owner of an impacted facility or utility has a
compensable interest in real property.  However, full consideration must also
be provided as to Federal principles that apply to Federal projects such as
the applicability and exercise of the navigation servitude and the existence
and terms of Federally issued permits.  Therefore, regardless of whether the
Government or the non-Federal sponsor prepares the Attorney’s Opinions of
Compensability, full coordination and consultation must occur between the
Government and non-Federal sponsor on this and other relocation issues.


       c.  Preliminary Attorney’s Opinions of Compensability.  The 
preparation of Attorney’s Opinions of Compensability for the purposes of
finally determining and performing necessary relocation items requires a 
large degree of certainty regarding project impact as well as significant 
time to properly investigate the underlying facts and form appropriate legal
conclusions based on those facts and applicable law.  See paragraph 12-22 of
this chapter for extended discussion regarding Final Attorney’s Opinions of
Compensability. Since significant time may pass from a feasibility level study
phase to performance of relocation items and since project impacts may not 
be fully understood during a feasibility level of study, a lesser degree of
certainty and formality is required for Attorney’s Opinions prepared for 
study purposes rather than for final determination and performance purposes. 
Therefore, to support relocation determinations for an REP, final opinions do
not have to be prepared if, in lieu thereof, Preliminary Attorney’s Opinions
of Compensability have been prepared consistent with the following
requirements:


       (1) The level and formality of investigation generally, and the level
of detail to be included in the preliminary opinion, must be commensurate 
with the significance of the relocation item(s) to project formulation and
estimated project costs. Factors that must be considered include the amount 
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of the estimated cost of the particular relocation item as well as the
significance of such costs as compared to estimated total project costs; 
the significance of the relocation as related to successful implementation 
of  the proposed project; the significance of the relocation as related to
acceptability of the proposed project by the non-Federal sponsor, other
political entities that may be providing funding to the non-Federal sponsor,
or the public in general; the size and complexity of the relocation; and other
relevant factors.


       (2) A separate opinion must be prepared for each significant relocation
proposed. Smaller relocation items of similar categorization may be combined
into one preliminary opinion so long as each item is individually identified
in the opinion.


       (3) Title evidence reflecting ownership of a specific real property
interest is not generally required and, after consideration of the
significance of the individual relocation as discussed in subparagraph c.(1)
of this paragraph, the attorney preparing the preliminary opinion may rely on
any credible evidence (e.g., deed copy, assertions by the purported owner as
to its unconditional interest) in determining the facility owner and the
nature of the underlying real property interest.  


       (4) The preliminary opinion must be in writing and must, at a minimum,
include the following matters: the identity of  the facility affected and its
owner; the general nature of the project impact to the facility; the real
property interest owned by the facility owner in the general location of the
impact; whether project impact is such that the owner of the facility is
entitled to payment of just compensation; whether the facility must be
modified, or otherwise relocated, as a result of application of  applicable
legal principles of just compensation or whether the appropriate measure of
just compensation is fair market value; and the applicable legal principles 
of just compensation applied in the opinion.


       (5) Statements must be included in the REP that Preliminary Attorney’s
Opinions of Compensability have been prepared and used for the purpose of
completing the study and that final opinions and final relocation
determinations will later occur as required by paragraph 12-22 of this
chapter.


       (6) In addition to the statements required by subparagraph c.(5) of
this paragraph, for all decision documents that will serve as the basis for
Congressional authorization of the project, a statement substantially similar
to the following must be included in the REP:


       “ANY CONCLUSION  OR CATEGORIZATION CONTAINED IN THIS REPORT THAT AN ITEM
IS A UTILITY OR FACILITY RELOCATION TO BE PERFORMED BY THE NON-FEDERAL SPONSOR
AS PART OF ITS LERRD RESPONSIBILITIES IS PRELIMINARY ONLY. THE GOVERNMENT WILL
MAKE A FINAL DETERMINATION OF THE RELOCATIONS NECESSARY FOR THE CONSTRUCTION,
OPERATION, OR MAINTENANCE OF THE PROJECT AFTER FURTHER ANALYSIS AND COMPLETION
AND APPROVAL OF FINAL ATTORNEY’S OPINIONS OF COMPENSABILITY FOR EACH OF THE 
IMPACTED UTILITIES AND FACILITIES.”
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12-18. Baseline Cost Estimate for Real Estate.


       a.  General.  A baseline cost estimate (BCE) for a project is the
estimated total cost (for both the Government and the non-Federal sponsor, if
applicable) to implement the project.  It includes estimated costs for LERRD,
planning & design, construction management, construction, contingencies, etc. 
The BCE is developed in accordance with ER 5-1-11, ER 37-2-10, ER 1110-2-1302
and the Civil Works Work Breakdown Structure (WBS), which provides the list of
work activities/items to be included in the BCE.


       b.  Development of the Baseline Cost Estimate for Real Estate (BCERE). 
The BCERE includes the fair market value of the LER required for the
construction, operation and maintenance of a proposed project, including those
required for relocations, borrow material, and dredged or excavated material
disposal; the costs of relocating displaced persons from homes, farms or
business under P.L. 91-646, as amended; the incidental acquisition costs for
both the Government and the non-Federal sponsor, if any; and estimated risk-
based contingencies.


       (1) The BCERE will be shown under Feature Code 01, Lands and Damages. 
The Gross Appraisal estimate developed for the REP in Feasibility (see Chapter
4 of this regulation) will be incorporated into the BCERE under Land Payments
in the 01 account.


       (2) If phased construction is proposed, costs for each construction
phase should be separately identified in the BCERE.  A list of all
construction contracts, as determined during the feasibility phase, must be
provided by the PM to Real Estate for use in developing the BCERE.


       (3) Incidental acquisition costs for the Government or non-Federal
sponsor may include those incurred for title work, appraisals, review of
appraisals, coordination meetings, review of documents, review of P.L. 91-646
actions, legal support and other costs that are incidental to the acquisition
of LER required for the project and that are otherwise reasonable, allocable
and allowable.  Government costs for staff monitoring and for reviewing,
approving and crediting LER provided by a non-Federal sponsor are also
included.


       c.  In developing the BCERE, the estimated values and costs are based
upon financial costs attributable to market value not economic costs since the
purpose of the estimate is to determine the total cost of implementing the
project.  It is noted, however, that cost estimates from Real Estate are also
required in support of the economic analysis where the purpose is to estimate
the economic costs of a project.  Because the amount of these cost estimates
may differ, it is important to clearly communicate as to the purpose and the
application of all Real Estate cost estimates. For additional information on
the distinction between financial and economic costs, see ER 1105-2-100,
paragraph 6-149d and the NED Manual on National Economic Development Costs
(IWR Report 93-R-12).
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12-19. Real Estate Design Memorandum (REDM) .


       a.  Historical Perspective.  Historically, after enactment of
construction authorization, an REDM was prepared to present a detailed
description of the real estate requirements for the project including utility
and public facility relocations.  Approval of the REDM at HQUSACE also
represented approval to initiate land acquisition for the project. 
Supplements to the approved REDM were generally approved by the Division
Commander acting through the Chief of Real Estate.


       b.  Post WRDA ‘86.  With the enactment of WRDA ‘86, the majority of 
new projects were required to be cost shared by a non-Federal interest and
increased emphasis was placed on cost estimate accountability and on
streamlining the feasibility study and project authorization processes.  As a
result, Real Estate’s planning efforts and cost estimates were integrated into
those required for formulation of the selected project plan for which
construction authorization would be sought.  Thus, the REP became the most
frequently used Real Estate planning document rather than a separate REDM.


       c.  Continuing Usage.  Even though an REP will generally be the
required Real Estate planning document, there may be circumstances requiring
the preparation and approval of an REDM.  One example is where acquisition of
real property by the Government is tantamount to implementation of the project
and approval of a decision document is required prior to commencement of the
acquisition effort (e.g., some fish and wildlife mitigation projects).  In
addition, an REDM may be appropriate when there is a new acquisition
requirement for an existing project for which REDMs were previously utilized.


       d.  Contents.  Where an REDM is required, preparation shall be in
accordance with the requirements contained in paragraph 2-19 of Chapter 2 of
this regulation.


       e.  Approval Authority.


       (1) In those circumstances where an REDM must be prepared, HQUSACE
approval is required when the purpose of the REDM is to gain initial approval
for implementing a project, or a separable element thereof, or when the REDM
is otherwise classified as a project decision document that must be reviewed
and approved at HQUSACE.  In these circumstances, six copies of the REDM must
be forwarded to CERE-AP for coordination with CECW-AR and other involved
offices.  Division Commanders are authorized to approve all other REDMs but
without the authority to redelegate approval authority to District Commanders. 


       (2) Where substantial departure from an approved REDM is deemed to be
necessary or advisable, an REDM Supplement must be prepared by the District
and must be approved by the office that had the approval authority for the
REDM being supplemented.


       (3) Where REDM approval authority is unclear, a written request for
guidance, together with a recommendation must be forwarded to HQUSACE (ATTN:
CERE-A) for determination.
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SECTION IV.  FINALIZING REAL ESTATE REQUIREMENTS


12-20. Project Boundaries .  In preparing real estate acquisition boundaries,
the following guidelines should be observed to the greatest extent possible: 


       a.  Close blocking out will be accomplished in accordance with sound
real estate practices.


       b.  For land acquired in fee, the blocked out final real estate
acquisition line will be established in such manner as to minimize costs and
cause the least disruption in the use of the remainder of the ownership.


       c.  Severance damages will be avoided to the greatest extent possible
consistent with real estate requirements for the project. A remnant without
access need not be acquired if the owner desires to retain the property and
releases the Government or non Federal sponsor from damages for lack of
access. 


12-21. Full Federal Projects and Approval of Acquisition Lines .  An approved 
REDM (see paragraph 12-19 of this chapter) contains maps depicting tentative
acquisition lines that are, to some extent, irregular and located without full
regard to their effect upon fringe tracts.  It will, therefore, be necessary
to establish final acquisition lines in accordance with sound real estate
practices. Accordingly, fringe tracts must not be acquired until the final
acquisition lines are approved by the Division Engineer in accordance with the
submission and approval provisions contained in paragraphs 2-22 and 2-23 of
Chapter 2 of this regulation. 


12-22. Final Attorney’s Opinions of Compensability .  


       a.  Requirement.  As provided in paragraph 12-17 of this chapter, a
Preliminary Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability may be prepared for the
purpose of making a preliminary determination of whether a necessary utility
or facility modification should be classified as a relocation in a REP. 
Regardless of whether a preliminary opinion or more formal work product was
utilized for the purpose of preparing an REP, a Final Attorney’s Opinion of
Compensability must be prepared in writing for each proposed utility or
facility relocation in accordance with the requirements contained below in
this paragraph.


       b.  Timing.  
                 
       (1) For cost shared projects where a non-Federal sponsor has the
responsibility to perform or assure the performance of relocations, a Final
Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability must be prepared for each proposed
relocation as follows:


       (a) A Final Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability must be prepared
during Planning, Engineering and Design (PED) and prior to the execution of a
PCA for the project for each relocation that has an estimated cost of $250,000 
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or more, including the value of additional real estate that may be required 
to perform the relocation, and for other relocations where determined by the
District to be required due to the need for additional certainty or other
reason.
             
       (b) For all other relocations, a Final Attorney’s Opinion of
Compensability must be prepared in a timely manner prior to the Government’s
formal notice to the non-Federal sponsor of the relocations that it must
perform, or for which it must assure performance, as determined by the
Government to be necessary for construction, operation and maintenance of  
the project. See Article III.C. of the Model PCA for Structural Flood Control
(March 1994) and see Article III.C. of the Model PCA for Commercial Navigation
Harbor Projects (May 1996).


       (2) For all other projects, a Final Attorney’s Opinion of
Compensability must be prepared for each proposed relocation prior to the
Government entering into a relocation agreement with the owner of the utility
or facility.  


       c.  Contents.  A Final Attorney’s Opinion of Compensability must
contain the following information:


       (1) A complete record that adequately presents relevant factual and
background information including the identity of the project, whether the
Government or a non-Federal sponsor has the responsibility to perform or
assure the performance of relocations for the project, a description of the
utility or facility at issue, and the general nature of the impact to the
utility or facility that is attributable to the construction, operation or
maintenance of the project.


       (2) A description of whether utility or facility modifications will
occur in place or whether the current location of the utility or facility, or
an identified part thereof, must be changed to facilitate construction,
operation or maintenance of the project.


       (3) A statement indicating whether the owner of the utility or facility
has a duty to continue the operation of the utility or facility either as a
matter of law or practical necessity.


       (4) The attorney’s opinion, supported by appropriate legal analysis, as
to whether the owner of the utility or facility has a compensable interest in
real property together with a description of such interest.  Muniments of
title must be utilized in reaching this conclusion and must be identified in
the opinion.


       (5) The attorney’s opinion, supported by appropriate legal analysis, as 
to whether fair market value or payment based on the cost of providing a
functionally equivalent facility  is the proper measure of just compensation
for the real property interest that must be acquired from the owner of 
the utility or facility.  For all public facilities, the analysis supporting
such opinion should include statements regarding whether it is of a type 
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commonly bought and sold on the open market, whether the fair market value
thereof is ascertainable, and whether providing fair market value rather than
a substitute facility would result in manifest injustice as that term is used
in relevant case law. See, for example, United States v. 50 Acres of Land, 469
U.S. 24 (1984).


       (6) As appropriate, citations to the legal authority of the owner of
the affected utility or facility to vacate, abandon, or convey the necessary
interests in real property or to accept the conveyance of a substitute
facility.


       d.  Acquisition by Relocation Agreement or Condemnation.  Utilities and
public facilities are normally acquired through execution of a relocation
agreement.  The agreement includes the engineering details of the relocation
work as well as a right-of-entry for construction and provisions regarding
exchange of the required real property interests.  After construction of the
relocation is completed in accordance with the agreement, deeds are exchanged
to convey to the Government, or the non-Federal sponsor as the case may be,
the real property interest required to support the project and to convey to
the utility or public facility owner an interest in any additional land that
was required for the relocation.  If a relocation agreement cannot be
negotiated with the utility or public facility owner, condemnation may be
necessary to obtain the required real property interest on that tract. 
Cemeteries are always acquired by condemnation through the filing of a
complaint only (rather than a complaint with Declaration of Taking), 


SECTION V.  ACQUISITION ACTIVITIES


12-23. General .  This section describes acquisition activities which apply to
both full Federal and cost shared projects, unless otherwise noted.


12-24. Public Meetings .
  
       a.  General.  The real estate activities of USACE or the non-Federal
sponsor are extremely sensitive, since they can disrupt peoples lives through
the acquisition of their homes, farms and businesses.  Therefore, it is
important to keep landowners and others having an interest in the land
informed of the land acquisition program. Timely dissemination of accurate
information about the acquisition program and process is intended to avoid
rumors and to permit affected landowners to plan for the future.


       b.  Public meetings are required by Section 302 of the Land Acquisition
Policy Act of 1960, Public Law 86-645 (33 U.S.C. 597).  Within six months
after the date Congress authorizes construction of a water resources project,
USACE or the non-Federal sponsor must advise owners and occupants in and
adjacent to the project area as to the requirements for, and probable timing
of, the acquisition of lands for the project.  Within a reasonable time after
initial appropriations are made for land acquisition or construction,
including relocations, USACE or the non-Federal sponsor shall conduct public 
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meetings at locations convenient to owners and tenants to be displaced by the
project in order to advise them of the proposed plans for acquisition and to
afford them an opportunity to comment.  The Congressional delegation of the
district or districts in which the project is located should be invited to
attend.  Normally, the public meetings should be scheduled prior to the
commencement of the land acquisition program.


       c.  At a minimum, information regarding the following matters should be
disseminated at the public meeting:


       (1) factors considered in making the appraisals;


       (2) desire to purchase property without going to court;


       (3) legal right to submit to condemnation proceedings; 


       (4) payments for moving expenses or other losses not covered by
appraised market value;


       (5) occupancy during construction;


       (6) removal of improvements;


       (7) payments required from occupants of Government-acquired land;


       (8) withdrawals by owners of deposits made in court by the Government
or  non-Federal sponsor;


       (9) use of land by owner when easement is acquired; and


       (10)all other information that will assist landowners and tenants in
understanding USACE’s or non-Federal sponsor's real estate procedures such as
acquisition schedules; the type of land interests to be acquired; the general
policies that control land acquisition; approximate acquisition lines; and
management of the project, etc.


       d.  Inquiries, comments of landowners and tenants, and problems
developed at the landowners meetings should be recorded,  video-taped, or, at
least, a detailed written record should be made.  The Division and CERE-AP
should be informed as to the outcome of these meetings.  Effective follow-up 
to supply any information not available at the meeting, or to consider any
particular problems presented, is essential to realize the full advantage of
the public relations program.


       e.  In addition to the foregoing, pamphlets containing this information
and the information brochure explaining the benefits to landowners under P.L.
91-646 will be given wide distribution at approximately the same time the
landowners meeting program is initiated. Copies will be furnished to the
appropriate Congressional delegation. 
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12-25. Timing of Acquisition for Fish and Wildlife Mitigation and for
Recreation .


       a.  Fish and Wildlife Mitigation.  As required by Section 906(a) of
WRDA 86, in the case of any water resources project which is authorized to be
constructed before, on, or after 17 November, 1986, construction of which has
not commenced as of such date, and which necessitates the mitigation of fish
and wildlife losses, LER required to support mitigation must be acquired 
before commencement of construction of the project or it must be acquired
concurrently with the LER required to support the basic project purpose,
whichever the Secretary of the Army, or his designee, determines is
appropriate.


       b.  Recreation.  As required by Section 926(a) of WRDA 86, in the case
of any water resources project which is authorized to be constructed before,
on, or after 17 November 1986, construction of which has not commenced before
such date, and which involves the acquisition of LER for recreation purposes,
such LER must be acquired along with the acquisition of LER for the basic
project purpose.


12-26. Certification of Availability of Real Estate for Solicitation of
Construction Contracts.


       a.  For either a full Federal or cost shared project, prior to issuance
of the solicitation for a construction contract that requires real property
interests, the District Chief of Real Estate is required to certify in writing
to the district element responsible for such solicitation that sufficient real
property interests are available to support construction pursuant to the
contract.


       b.  In making this certification, the District Chief of Real Estate 
may base his or her conclusion on examination and evaluation of such records
as are appropriate under the circumstances including:


       (1) if the project is cost shared, the non-Federal sponsor’s
Authorization for Entry and Certificate of Authority (see paragraph 12-32 
of this chapter and Appendix 12-F);


       (2) copies of recorded deeds of conveyance;


       (3) copies of Orders of Possession entered in eminent domain
proceedings; or


       (4) other documents deemed adequate by the Chief of Real Estate.


       c.  In exceptional circumstances, a right-of-entry that has been
approved by the District Chief of Real Estate as sufficient for construction
purposes may be utilized for the purpose of certifying the availability of
real property interests that are required to support issuance of a
solicitation and award of a construction contract.  However, if a right-of-
entry is used for this purpose, acquisition of any real property interest for
the tract at issue that is required to support operation or maintenance must
be finalized prior to completion of construction pursuant to such contract.
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       d.  If sufficient real property interests are not available to support
construction at the time of the request for the certification, the District
Chief of Real Estate should advise the requesting office as to the status of
the required acquisition effort together with his or her estimate of time
required to complete acquisition and certify real property availability.  


12-27. Solicitation of Construction Contracts Without Availability of Real
Estate .  Solicitations for construction contracts should not be publicized
until the District Chief of Real Estate has certified in writing that
sufficient real property interests are available to support construction in
accordance with paragraph 12-26 of this chapter.  A decision by Project
Management to proceed contrary to this general policy should be made only
after full risk assessment. Real Estate input should include the status of
acquisition, identification of all activities that must occur to complete
acquisition, realistic schedules for such activities, and advice on the
probability of finalizing acquisition in a timely manner.


SECTION VI.      LAND ACQUISITION AND RELOCATION PERFORMANCE
                          FOR COST SHARED PROJECTS


12-28. General . This section describes general land acquisition processes and
procedures applicable to cost shared projects. 


12-29. LER and Relocations Required for the Project .


       a.  Determination of Requirements.  Because the non-Federal sponsor
generally must provide the LER and perform the facility/utility relocations
required for the project and because acquisition and performance by the non-
Federal sponsor will generally be in accordance with state law and procedure,
it is important that District Real Estate - with Engineering and PM
participation - and the non-Federal sponsor agree upon an acceptable process
by which LER requirements can be developed through exchange of information and
ongoing consultation.  After consultation with the non-Federal sponsor, the
Government shall determine the LER required for the construction, operation,
and maintenance of the project, including those required for relocations,
borrow materials, and dredged or excavated material disposal.


       b.  Distinction Between LER Required and LER Provided.  After the
Government determines what LER is required for the project, it generally is
the responsibility of the non-Federal sponsor to provide those LER.  See
Sections 101(a) and 103(a) and (I) of WRDA 86.  However, it is important to
distinguish between LER “required” for the project and that which the non-
Federal sponsor must “provide.”  For example, although lands located within
the navigation servitude may be “required”, the non-Federal sponsor should not
be instructed to acquire and “provide” such land if it is otherwise available
for project purposes through exercise of the navigation servitude rights by
the Government. See paragraph 12-7 of this chapter for additional information
regarding the navigation servitude. Further, Federal lands managed by USACE
may be available for use by the project without the need for transfer to the
non-Federal sponsor. As a third example, another Federal agency may be 
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authorized to allow USACE, but not a non-Federal entity, to use Federal land
it manages for the project without payment of compensation or transfer of
interest.  Accordingly, in all such circumstances, although required for the
project, the non-Federal sponsor would not be required to provide a real
property interest regarding that land and its value therefore would not be
included in total project costs and credit would not be afforded.


12-30. Notice to Proceed with Acquisition and Performance.   Following
execution of the PCA, the district must provide the non-Federal sponsor with
general written descriptions, including maps as appropriate, of the LER and
the facility/utility relocations that the Government has determined the non-
Federal sponsor must provide and perform for the construction, operation, and
maintenance of the project. The LER descriptions must include specific estate,
acreage, location and schedule requirements in detail sufficient to enable the
non-Federal sponsor to fulfill its obligations to provide the LER in a timely
fashion.  Similarly, the relocation descriptions must include sufficient
detail so as to enable the non-Federal sponsor to perform its relocation
responsibilities in a timely fashion. In addition, the district must provide 
the non-Federal sponsor with a written notice to proceed with acquisition of
such LER and performance of such relocations.


12-31. Acquisition Prior to PCA Execution.   Although it should not be
encouraged by the district, there may be instances when the non-Federal
sponsor chooses to acquire land it anticipates will be required for the
project prior to the execution of the PCA or prior to the Government’s formal
notice to proceed with acquisition after PCA execution.  The district must
formally advise the non-Federal sponsor in writing of the risks associated
with  acquisition under such circumstances and that the non-Federal sponsor
assumes full and sole responsibility for any and all costs, responsibility, 
or liability arising out of the acquisition effort. Generally, these risks
include, but may not be limited to, the following:


       (1) Congress may not appropriate funds to construct the proposed
project;


       (2) the proposed project may otherwise not be funded or approved for
construction;


       (3) a PCA mutually agreeable to the non-Federal sponsor and the
Government may not be executed and implemented;


       (4) the non-Federal sponsor may incur liability and expense by virtue
of its ownership of contaminated lands, or interests therein, whether such
liability should arise out of local, state, or Federal laws or regulations
including liability arising out of CERCLA, as amended;


       (5) the non-Federal sponsor may acquire interests or estates that are
later determined by the Government to be inappropriate, insufficient, or
otherwise not required for the project;
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       (6) the non-Federal sponsor may initially acquire insufficient or
excessive real property acreage which may result in additional negotiations
and/or benefit payments under P.L. 91-646 as well as the payment of additional
fair market value to affected landowners which could have been avoided by
delaying acquisition until after PCA execution and the Government's notice to
commence acquisition and performance of LERRD; and


       (7) the non-Federal sponsor may incur costs or expenses in connection
with its decision to acquire or perform LERRD in advance of the executed PCA
and the Government's notice to proceed which may not be creditable under the
provisions of Public Law 99-662 or the PCA. 


12-32. Authorization for Entry for Construction.   After the non-Federal
sponsor completes its acquisition effort and prior to issuance of the
solicitation for  each construction contract, an informed, authorized, and
accountable official of the non-Federal sponsor must execute and provide the
district a written Authorization for Entry to all LER that the Government
determined the non-Federal sponsor must provide for that contract.  The
authorization form must also recite that the non-Federal sponsor is vested
with sufficient title and interest in such LER.  Further, the non-Federal
sponsor must also provide the district with a Certificate of Authority that
recites that the official signing the Authorization for Entry form on behalf
of the non-Federal sponsor has the authority to furnish such right to the
Government.  A sample Authorization for Entry with Certificate of Authority
form is attached as Appendix 12-F of this chapter.


12-33. Completion of Acquisition by the Non-Federal Sponsor.   Prior to the end
of the period of construction, as that period is defined in the project PCA,
the non-Federal sponsor must complete acquisition, perform or ensure
performance of all facility/utility relocations, and provide all LER that the
Government required of the non-Federal sponsor as described in the written
descriptions discussed above in paragraph 12-30.  As typically required as an
item of cooperation and expressed in the project PCA, the non-Federal sponsor
must ensure for so long as the project remains authorized that the 
LER that the Government determined to be required for the operation and
maintenance of the project and that were provided by the non-Federal sponsor
are retained in public ownership for uses compatible with the project.  In
addition, the non-Federal sponsor must provide the Government with a right to
enter, at reasonable times and in a reasonable manner, upon property that the
non-Federal sponsor owns or controls for access to the project for purposes 
of inspection, and if necessary, for the purpose of completing, operating,
maintaining, repairing, replacing, or rehabilitating the project.  Typically,
this right is provided to the Government in the PCA and no separate written
form is therefore required. Management of project LER by the non-Federal
sponsor cannot interfere with this right.
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12-34. Government Acquisition of LER and Performance of Relocations on Behalf
of Non-Federal Sponsors . 


       a.  As discussed in paragraph 12-29 of this chapter, the provisions of
WRDA ‘86, as amended, assigned to non-Federal sponsors the responsibility of
providing the lands, easements and rights-of-way and of performing the
facility/utility relocations required for cost shared projects.  Thus, it is
not only the costs of the project that are shared with the Government, but the
performance responsibilities are also shared including the risks that attach
thereto.  Accordingly, if a non-Federal sponsor has the capability to acquire
and provide LER and to perform the relocations required for the project in a
reasonable and timely fashion, performance responsibility should remain with
the non-Federal sponsor.


       b.  However, there may be circumstances where a non-Federal sponsor
cannot acquire LER required for the project in a timely fashion and requests
the Government to acquire LER on its behalf.  In such event, the decision to
acquire LER on behalf of the non-Federal sponsor lies within the sole
discretion of the Government.


       c.  So long as no tract to be acquired is known or suspected to be
contaminated with CERCLA regulated materials, not more than five Federal
condemnation actions are anticipated, and the district has sufficient
available resources to perform in a timely fashion while completing its other
real estate missions, the District Commander, acting through the District
Chief of Real Estate, may agree to a non-Federal sponsor’s written request for
the Government to acquire LER on behalf of that non-Federal sponsor under one
or more of the following circumstances:


       (1) the non-Federal sponsor lacks the professional capability to
acquire LER required for the project and cannot reasonably obtain contract
services from sources other than the Government;


       (2) although the non-Federal sponsor has sufficient general acquisition
authority, it lacks legal authority to acquire particular tracts and its
request to the Government is limited to acquisition of such tracts; or


       (3) the non-Federal sponsor lacks “quick-take” authority and reasonable
acquisition schedules therefore cannot be met (see 40 U.S.C. §258a regarding
the Government’s quick-take authority).


       d.  Written request for the Government to acquire LER on behalf of a
non-Federal sponsor under all circumstances other than as described in
subparagraph c of this paragraph must be forwarded by the District, through
Division, to HQUSACE (ATTN: CERE-A) for coordination and decision.  Each
written request must be accompanied by written justification and
recommendation.


       e.  Acquisition by the Government on behalf of non-Federal sponsors
will be conducted in accordance with Federal law, policies, practices and
procedures, including those contained in Chapters 4 and 5 of this regulation.  
The value of LER acquired by the Government, including incidental and
administrative costs, will be based on actual costs incurred by the
Government. See Section VII below on Credits for LERRD.







ER 405-1-12
Change 31
1 May 98
  


12-28


       f.  Condemnation.  


       (1) The Secretary of the Army may cause condemnation proceedings to be
instituted in Federal court in the name of the United States on behalf of a
non-Federal sponsor for acquisition of real estate interests required for the
project.  General project authority will be cited as the authority of the
United States to acquire title in its name and to reconvey title to the non-
Federal sponsor at the conclusion of the condemnation proceeding.


       (2) Whenever condemnation is proposed, condemnation assemblies will 
be prepared and forwarded through Division to CERE-AP for processing in the
manner prescribed by Chapter 5 of this regulation.  The non-Federal sponsor 
must furnish such sums of money to the District Chief of Real Estate as 
are necessary to pay any award that may be made in any such condemnation
proceedings, including any awards made pursuant to the Equal Access to 
Justice Act (Public Law 96-481, title II, October 21, 1980, 94 Stat. 2325, as
amended; 5 U.S.C. §504, 15 U.S.C §634b, 28 U.S.C. §2412, 42 U.S.C. §1988).  In
addition, the non-Federal sponsor must pay such legal and administrative costs
and expenses of USACE and the Department of Justice (DOJ) as may be required
that are incident to filing and prosecuting the proceedings.  District Chiefs
of Real Estate will determine the amounts needed to assure continued
availability of sufficient funds for processing and trying each case.  Such
funds will be made available by the sponsor prior to the commencement of work
by the Government.  Further, the non-Federal sponsor must promptly pay any
deficiency and interest beyond the original amount furnished should any such
deficiency and interest occur, as well as additional amounts that may be
required during the course of the proceedings.


       g.  If the Government approves a request of a non-Federal sponsor to
acquire LER on its behalf, the Government and the non-Federal sponsor must
agree in writing on the applicable terms and conditions which must include
that the non-Federal sponsor will pay to the Government all estimated
acquisition costs (including administrative costs) in advance of the actual
work being performed and including that either party may terminate the
agreement by first providing 60 days notice in writing to such effect. 
Moreover, all terms and conditions must be consistent with those contained in
the PCA for the project.  Where only a small number of tracts are to be
acquired with no complex appraisal or acquisition issues contemplated, a
formal Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) is not required.  However, care must be
exercised to otherwise reduce the terms and conditions of the agreement to
writing.  For all other circumstances, a written MOA must be entered into
prior to the Government’s commencement of acquisition services.  Until such
time that a Model MOA for this purpose is approved and distributed for use, a
draft MOA must be forwarded to HQUSACE (ATTN: CERE-AP) for coordination,
review, and approval prior to execution by either the district or the non-
Federal sponsor.


       h.  In the event that a non-Federal sponsor requests in writing that
the Government perform facility/utility relocations necessary for the project
on behalf of the non-Federal sponsor, the decision to perform such relocations
lies within the sole discretion of the Government.  If the Government elects
to perform the services requested, or any portion thereof, the terms and 
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conditions must be in writing and be consistent with the provisions of the PCA
for the project.  The non-Federal sponsor remains responsible for all costs of
the relocations work and must pay the Government in advance of the Government
incurring costs for performance of such work.  For elaboration on performance
of relocations on behalf of the non-Federal sponsor, see ER 1165-2-131, LOCAL
COOPERATION AGREEMENTS FOR NEW START CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS.       


SECTION VII.  CREDITS FOR LANDS, EASEMENTS AND RIGHTS-OF-WAY 
        AND RELOCATIONS FOR COST SHARED PROJECTS


12-35. General .


       a.  Title I of WRDA 86 describes the general cost sharing
responsibilities of non-Federal sponsors for many types of civil works 
water resources projects.  As discussed in paragraph 12-29 of this chapter,
such responsibilities include that a non-Federal sponsor must provide the LER
and must perform or ensure the performance of relocations required for the
project.  As described in Sections 103(a) and (I) of WRDA 86 for flood control
and other purposes and as described in Section 101(a) of WRDA 86, as amended,
for harbor or inland harbor commercial navigation projects, the non-Federal
sponsor is entitled to credit against its share of project costs for the value
of LER it provides and the value of relocations that are required for the
project. Generally, the amount of credit afforded will directly effect the
amount of the non-Federal sponsor’s cash contribution otherwise required for
construction of the project.


       b.  Generally, for the purpose of determining the amount of credit 
to be afforded, the value of LER is the fair market value of the real property
interests, plus certain incidental costs of acquiring those interests, that
the non-Federal sponsor provided for the project as required by the
Government.  Generally, the fair market value is determined by, or is based
upon, an appraisal prepared by a qualified appraiser.  A more detailed
description of the valuation and crediting process, including exceptions to
this general rule, is presented in the following paragraphs of this section.  
In addition, the specific requirements relating to valuation and crediting
contained in the executed PCA for a project must also be reviewed and applied.


       c.  Generally, for the purpose of determining the amount of credit to
be afforded, the value of facility/utility relocations other than a highway is
the portion of relocation costs that the Government determines is necessary to
provide a functionally equivalent facility, reduced by depreciation, as
applicable, and by the salvage value of any removed items.  For a relocation
of a highway, the value is the portion of relocation costs necessary to
accomplish the relocation in accordance with the design standard that the
state where the highway is located would apply under similar conditions of
geography and traffic load, reduced by the salvage value of any removed items. 
For elaboration on policies pertaining to credits for relocations, see ER
1165-2-131, LOCAL COOPERATION AGREEMENTS FOR NEW START CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS.  
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      d.  In reviewing requests for credit from the non-Federal sponsor, Real
Estate must be aware of its fiscal responsibilities to both the non-Federal
sponsor and the Government.  In order to provide for uniform and consistent
treatment of non-Federal sponsors concerning the crediting of LER for cost
shared projects, procedures in this section should be followed to the greatest
extent practicable.  Requests for deviation from the policies described in
this section, or requests for guidance on unique or unusual categories of LER
credit claims not addressed herein, should be forwarded through Division to
HQUSACE, (ATTN:  CERE-AP), for appropriate coordination and final
determination.


12-36. Value of Lands, Easements, and Rights-of-Way (LER).


       a.  Date of Valuation. 


       (1) The fair market value of LER owned by the non-Federal sponsor on
the effective date of the PCA for the project is the fair market value of the
real property interests as of the date the non-Federal sponsor provides the
Government with authorization for entry thereto for construction purposes.


       (2) The fair market value of LER acquired by the non-Federal sponsor
after the effective date of the PCA for the project is the fair market value
of the real property interests at the time the interests are acquired.


       (3) For LER owned by the non-Federal sponsor on the effective date of
the PCA for the project that are required for the construction of work by 
the non-Federal sponsor that is authorized under Section 104 of WRDA 86, as
amended, the fair market value is the value of the real property interests as
of the date the non-Federal sponsor awards the first construction contract for
the Section 104 work, or, if the non-Federal sponsor performs the construction
with its own labor, the date that the non-Federal sponsor begins construction
of the Section 104 work.  The same principles apply to construction efforts by
the non-Federal sponsor approved pursuant to authorities other than Section
104 including Section 215 of the Flood Control Act of 1968, as amended,
Section 204 of WRDA 86, as amended, and Section 211 of WRDA 96.


       b.  General Valuation Procedure.  For each real property interest, the
non-Federal sponsor must obtain an appraisal that is prepared by a qualified
appraiser who is acceptable to the Government. See Chapter 4 of this
regulation.  The appraisal must be prepared in accordance with applicable
rules of just compensation, as specified by the Government. The fair market
value of the real property interest is the amount set forth in the non-Federal
sponsor’s appraisal if that appraisal is approved by the Government.  In the
event that such appraisal is not approved by the Government, the non-Federal
sponsor may obtain a second appraisal, and the fair market value is the amount
set forth in the second appraisal if that appraisal is approved by the
Government.  In the event that the Government does not approve the non-Federal
sponsor’s second appraisal, or the non-Federal sponsor does not choose to
obtain a second appraisal, or otherwise fails to provide the second appraisal
in a timely fashion, the Government must obtain an appraisal and the fair
market value is the amount set forth in the Government’s appraisal if such 
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appraisal is approved by the non-Federal sponsor.  In the event that the non-
Federal sponsor does not approve the Government’s appraisal, the Government,
after consultation with the non-Federal sponsor, shall consider the
Government’s and the non-Federal sponsor’s appraisals and determine an amount
based thereon which shall be deemed to be the fair market value.


       c.  Applicable Rules of Just Compensation.  Although State rules will
typically control the appraisal process for acquisition and crediting purposes
by a non-Federal sponsor, application of Federal rules of just compensation
may be required as a matter of policy for crediting purposes.  For discussion 
on this issue, see paragraph 12-37.c of this chapter; and Chapter 4,
Appraisal, of this regulation.  Also see 33 U.S.C. §595 regarding the Federal
special benefits rule and 33 U.S.C. §595.a regarding the Federal rule for
partial takings of lands adjacent to navigable waters.


       d.  Payments Exceeding Approved Appraised Amount.  


       (1) Approval Process.  If the amount paid or proposed to be paid by 
the non-Federal sponsor to a landowner for the real property interest exceeds
the amount determined pursuant to subparagraph b of this paragraph to be fair
market value, the Government, at the request of the non-Federal sponsor, must
consider all factors relevant to determining fair market value and, in its
sole discretion, after consultation with the non-Federal sponsor, may 
approve in writing an amount greater than the amount determined pursuant to
subparagraph b of this paragraph but not to exceed the amount actually paid 
or proposed to be paid.  If the Government approves such an amount, the fair
market value shall be the lesser of the approved amount or the amount paid 
by the non-Federal sponsor, but no less than the amount determined pursuant 
to subparagraph b of this paragraph.  See 49 C.F.R. §24.102(I) regarding
administrative settlements as a part of the acquisition process. 


       (2) Approval Authority.  Division Commanders and their Chiefs of Real
Estate and District Commanders and their Chiefs of Real Estate can determine
fair market value in accordance with subparagraph d.(1) of this paragraph 
up to the amounts and percentages set forth in their respective written
delegations of authority for acceptance of offers to sell for Federal
acquisitions.  A copy of the general written delegation of authority to
divisions is included as Appendix 12-G to this chapter. If a division has
redelegated a portion of its delegated authority as authorized in Appendix 12-
G, its districts will have a written redelegation of authority that describes
the extent of its approval authority for acceptance of offers for Federal
acquisitions.  For determinations that exceed the amount of delegated or
redelegated authority, a request must be submitted by the district, together
with recommendation, to the division, or through division to CERE-A as the
case may be, for determination.


       (3)  Redelegation to Non-Federal Sponsors.  U.S. Army District
Commanders and their Chiefs of Real Estate may redelegate their authority
provided by subparagraph d.(2) of this paragraph, in whole or in part, to 
a non-Federal sponsor as follows:







ER 405-1-12
Change 31
1 May 98
  


12-32


       (a) Factors that should be weighed in determining whether to exercise
this discretionary authority include the experience, qualifications, and
overall professional capability of the non-Federal sponsor as well as the
nature and extent of the relationship established between the non-Federal
sponsor and the district including the Chief of Real Estate.


       (b) Redelegated approval authority cannot exceed the amounts or
percentages that are contained in the specific written redelegation of
authority for acceptance of offers to sell for Federal acquisitions that has
been provided to that U.S. Army District Commander and Chief of Real Estate
from its respective U.S. Army Division Commander and Chief of Real Estate.


       (c) Limits to and conditions of redelegated authority as established 
by the District Chief of Real Estate must be fully discussed with the
responsible non-Federal sponsor representative and the nature and extent of
the redelegated authority must be reduced to writing prior to its application.


       (d) Redelegation to non-Federal sponsors is intended to expedite 
the acquisition process where, during negotiations with a landowner, a non-
Federal sponsor desires credit assurances for proposed payments to a landowner
in excess of the amount set forth in the non-Federal sponsor’s appraisal that
has previously been approved by the Government.  Accordingly, redelegated
authority to non-Federal sponsors does not apply to value determinations 
where acquisition has been completed on the subject tract.


       e.  Valuation Procedure for Condemnations.  


       (1) For LER acquired through condemnation proceedings instituted after
the effective date of the PCA for the project, the non-Federal sponsor must,
prior to instituting such proceedings, submit to the Government notification
in writing of its intent to institute the proceedings together with an
appraisal of the specific real property interests to be acquired.


       (2) After receipt of the written notice and appraisal, the Government
has 60 days to review the appraisal.  If the Government has previously
approved the appraisal by application of the process discussed in subparagraph
b of this paragraph, or provides written approval of, or takes no action on,
the appraisal within this 60-day period, the non-Federal sponsor must use the
amount set forth in the appraisal as the estimate of just compensation for 
the purpose of instituting its eminent domain proceeding.


       (3) If the Government provides written disapproval of the appraisal 
to the non-Federal sponsor within the 60-day period, the Government and non-
Federal sponsor must consult in good faith to promptly resolve the issues or
areas of disagreement identified in the Government’s written disapproval.  
If, after good faith consultation, the Government and the non-Federal sponsor
agree as to an appropriate amount, then the non-Federal sponsor must use that
amount as the estimate of just compensation for the purpose of instituting the
eminent domain proceeding.  However, if, after good faith consultation, no
agreement can be reached as to an appropriate amount, then the non-Federal
sponsor may use the amount set forth in its appraisal as the estimate of just
compensation for the purpose of instituting the eminent domain proceeding.
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       (4) Fair market value for LER acquired by eminent domain proceedings in
accordance with the above procedures shall be either the amount of the court 
award for the real property interests taken to the extent that the Government
determined such interests are required for the construction, operation, and
maintenance of the project or the amount of any stipulated settlement or
portion thereof that the Government approves in writing.  To the greatest
extent practicable, the Government and the non-Federal sponsor should consult
and cooperate prior to a settlement conference in an effort to reach advance
agreement on an amount, or range of amounts, for which the non-Federal sponsor
would be entitled to credit if settlement was reached during that conference
in such amount, or within such range.


       (5)  U.S. Army Division Commanders and their Chiefs of Real Estate and
U.S. Army District Commanders and their Chiefs of Real Estate can determine
fair market value by approving stipulated settlements in condemnation actions
initiated by the non-Federal sponsor in accordance with subparagraph e.(4) 
of this paragraph up to the amounts set forth in their respective written
delegations of authority for approval of settlement offers in Federal
condemnation actions.  A copy of the general written delegation of authority 
to divisions is included as Appendix 12-G.  If a division has redelegated a
portion of its delegated authority as authorized in Appendix 12-G, its
districts will have a written redelegation of authority that describes the
extent of its approval authority for settlement offers in Federal condemnation
actions.  For stipulated settlement amounts that exceed the amount of
delegated or redelegated authority, a request for determination must be
submitted by the  district, together with recommendation, to the division, or
through division to CERE-A as the case may be, for determination.


       (6) For LER acquired by a non-Federal sponsor through condemnation
proceedings instituted prior to the effective date of the PCA for the project,
the valuation procedures discussed in subparagraphs b and d of this paragraph
will apply once the PCA is executed.


       f.  Incidental Costs.


       (1) For LER acquired by a non-Federal sponsor within a five-year 
period preceding the effective date of the PCA for the project, or at any 
time after the effective date of that PCA, the value of the real property
interests also will include the documented incidental costs of acquiring such
interests, as determined by the Government, subject to an audit to determine
the reasonableness, allocability, and allowability of costs.  See OMB Circular
A-87, Cost Principles for State and Local Governments for applicable
principles. These incidental costs include, but are not necessarily limited
to, closing and title costs, appraisal costs, survey costs, attorney’s fees,
plat maps and mapping costs, as well as the actual amounts expended for
payment of P.L. 91-646 relocation assistance benefits as required for
compliance with law and implementing regulations. 


       (2) These incidental costs may also include payments made for personal
property, loss of business or good will, or other payments, that are generally
recognized as compensable, and required to be paid, by applicable State law
due to the acquisition of a real property interest required for the project as 
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determined by the Government.  Credit requests for payments made for personal
property, loss of business or good will, or other payments, must be submitted
with sufficient documentation, as determined by the Government, to show that
the non-Federal sponsor was required to make payment therefor under State law.


       (3) Credit afforded for incidental costs shall not include any amount
that is excluded from credit eligibility by application of the policies
expressed in paragraphs 12-37c and 12-38 of this chapter.


12-37. Special Considerations .


       a.  Rights-of-Entry.  Generally, a right-of-entry is not an interest 
in real property and has no market value. Therefore, no credit can be afforded
for a market value of a right-of entry for construction  provided by a non-
Federal sponsor.  However, costs incurred by the non-Federal sponsor in the
process of obtaining the right-of-entry may be treated as incidental costs 
and credited when the real property interest required for that tract is later
acquired by the non-Federal sponsor.  In the rare event that the Government
has determined that a formal real property interest is not required and that a
right-of-entry is sufficient, the District Chief of Real Estate may approve a
credit amount for a right-of-entry as based upon the reasonable, allocable,
and allowable costs incurred by the non-Federal sponsor in obtaining the
right-of-entry.


       b.  Donations by Non-Federal Sponsor.  Although a non-Federal sponsor
may want to provide LER without claiming credit therefor, the value of all LER
required for the project that must be provided by the non-Federal sponsor must
be included as a part of project costs with credit afforded in such amount
except as otherwise stated in paragraph 12-38 of this chapter.  
      
       c.  Application of Federal Appraisal Principles.  In addition to when
the Government acquires LER on behalf of the non-Federal sponsor as discussed
in paragraph 12-34 of this chapter, Federal appraisal principles must be
applied to determine market value for crediting purposes in the following
circumstances:


       (1) For LER owned by the non-Federal sponsor prior to the date of
Congressional authorization of a specifically authorized project or prior to
the date of the Division Commander’s approval of the project for continuing
authority projects; and  


       (2) For Shore Protection Projects, lands subject to shore erosion 
that are required for project purposes and that must be provided by the non-
Federal sponsor must be appraised for crediting purposes considering special
benefits in accordance with relevant Federal statutes and Department of
Justice regulations.  For private land holdings, the non-Federal sponsor 
must receive credit for the LER value, if any, that results from application
of this special benefits analysis.  For public land holdings, any credit
amount proposed must first be approved by HQUSACE through a request forwarded,
through Division, to HQUSACE (ATTN: CERE).  For additional discussion, see
Memorandum from the Director of Civil Works, Revision to Policy Guidance
Letter No. 11, Credit for Lands, Easements, and Rights-of-Way (LER) at Shore
Protection Projects, dated 21 April 1989.
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       d.  Informal Value Estimates.  As provided in 49 CFR Part 24.102(c), 
an appraisal is not required for acquisition purposes if (1) the landowner is
donating the property and releases the acquiring agency from this obligation,
or (2) the acquiring agency determines that an acquisition appraisal is
unnecessary because the valuation problem is uncomplicated and the fair 
market value is estimated at $2500 or less, based on a review of available
data.  Where no acquisition appraisal has been prepared by the non-Federal 
sponsor pursuant to either of these circumstances, and where the value
estimate does not exceed $2500, the non-Federal sponsor may submit, and the
District Chief of Real Estate may approve, the non-Federal sponsor’s informal
value documentation and conclusions for the purpose of affording credit.  
Upon approval, the informal value documentation submitted shall be considered
to be an appraisal for the limited purpose of compliance with the appraisal
requirements in the PCA for the tract at issue.   For all other tracts, credit
appraisals must be submitted with approval authority commensurate with
delegated authority amounts for appraisal approvals generally.


       e.  Multi-Purpose Projects.  Where a project will be constructed 
to serve more than one authorized purpose, it is important that the LER
requirements for each purpose are clearly identified so that the respective
values can be properly assigned among the purposes with appropriate credit
afforded toward the non-Federal sponsor’s share of the costs of each project
purpose. This is particularly important when the purposes have different cost
sharing formulas or when there are different non-Federal sponsors for
construction and Operation, Maintenance, Repair, Replacement and
Rehabilitation (OMRR&R) of the project purposes.  For example, if the LER
required for a flood control project consists of standard permanent levee
easements, those interests must be so identified, valued, and assigned to the
basic flood control project purpose.  Additional estates on the same tracts
that are required to support recreation must be separately identified with the
incremental additional values assigned to the recreation project purpose.  In
no event can the value for the flood control easement combined with that 
of the additional interest required to support recreation on the same tract
exceed the fee value for that tract.  Once the values have been properly
assigned among purposes, those values will be included in total project costs
for the respective purposes and credit will be afforded in such amounts.  For
additional discussion, see CECW Policy Guidance Letters No. 30, Recreation
Cost Sharing Credit For Increased Real Estate Interest for Recreation
Development at Non-Reservoir Projects, dated 6 December 1991 and 36,
Recreation Development at (Non-Lake) Structural Flood Control and Harbor
Projects, dated 21 October 1992.


       f.  Impact of Project Changes.  Where a non-Federal sponsor acquires an
interest in real property after PCA execution and receipt of the Government's
written notice to proceed with acquisition but subsequent project changes
(e.g. design change) eliminate the need for such interest, the amount of
credit afforded (or to be afforded as the case may be) must be reduced in
accordance with consistent with the following principles:
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       (1) If the acquired real property interest has a market value, credit
and total project costs must be reduced by the lesser of the market value of
the interest credited to the sponsor or the reasonable sales proceeds received
by the non-Federal sponsor if such interest is sold to a third party in a
timely fashion in an arms length transaction.


       (2) Credit must still be afforded for the amount of the approved
incidental costs of acquiring such interest pursuant to the terms of the 
PCA (including P.L. 91-646 benefit payments) as well as for the documented
incidental costs, if any, of selling such interest subject to an audit to
determine reasonableness, allocability and allowability.


       (3) Application of these principles are not intended to penalize 
a non-Federal sponsor for acquiring real property as requested by the
Government.  Accordingly, it is acknowledged that many estates acquired by
non-Federal sponsors for USACE projects have no market value (e.g. levee
easements, temporary construction easements). In such cases the credit
reduction principles are not applicable.  It is further acknowledged that
application of these principles may not under all circumstances produce an
acceptable result as it relates to credit reduction.  In such cases, and
pursuant to a request by the non-Federal sponsor, a written request for
deviation from application of such principles together with a full explanation
of the circumstances and a recommendation for decision should be transmitted
through division to CERE-AP for appropriate coordination, consideration and
decision.


       g.  Hazardous, Toxic, and Radioactive Wastes (HTRW).  As used in ER
1165-2-132, HAZARDOUS, TOXIC, AND RADIOACTIVE WASTE (HTRW) GUIDANCE FOR CIVIL
WORKS PROJECTS, and as used in this chapter, the term “hazardous, toxic, and
radioactive waste”, or “HTRW”, means any material listed as a “hazardous
substance” under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and
Liability Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §9601 et seq. (CERCLA).  See 42 U.S.C.
§9601(14).  For crediting purposes,  LER required for the project that is
contaminated with CERCLA regulated materials shall be appraised with the
assumption that the lands are no longer contaminated; that is, that an
appropriate response action has occurred.  Notwithstanding that an appropriate
response action has been completed, the market value of the tract may be
lessened due to the stigma that arises from its history of contamination.  
See Chapter 4, Appraisal, of this regulation; Real Estate Policy Guidance
Letter No.1--Appraisal of Lands Containing Hazardous and Toxic Wastes, dated
19 November 1990; and Project Management Guidance Letter No.8--Appraisal of
Lands Containing Hazardous & Toxic Wastes on Local Cooperation Projects, dated
5 November 1990.


       h.  Other Contaminants.  The policy explained above in subparagraph g
is limited to LER contaminated with CERCLA regulated materials.  For crediting
purposes, LER required for the project that is contaminated with materials not
regulated by CERCLA shall be appraised for crediting purposes as it exists on
the applicable date of valuation.
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12-38.  Exceptions to LER Credit .  As a matter of policy, a non-Federal
sponsor will not be afforded credit for the following categories of LER
required for a project. Further, for projects that include LER value as a 
part of shared total project costs, the value amount that is non-creditable
must be excluded from total project costs. Requests for exceptions to this
policy together with persuasive rationale must be forwarded through Division
to HQUSACE (ATTN: CERE-AP) for coordination and final determination.


       a.  Previously Provided as an Item of Cooperation.  The non-Federal
sponsor shall not receive credit for the value of any LER, including
incidental costs, that have been provided previously as an item of cooperation
for another Federal project. 


       b.  Federal Funds.  The non-Federal sponsor shall not receive credit
for the value of LER, including incidental costs, to the extent that they were
provided using Federal funds unless the Federal granting agency verifies in
writing that such credit is expressly authorized by statute.


       c.  Federal Lands.  The non-Federal sponsor shall not receive credit
for the value of LER acquired from Federal agencies if the acquisition of same
was accomplished at no cost other than incidental costs.  However, credit may 
be afforded for the non-Federal sponsor’s documented incidental costs of
acquiring such interests subject to an audit to determine reasonableness,
allocability, and allowability. USACE will cooperate and, where possible,
facilitate the non-Federal sponsor’s effort to secure land for project use
that is managed by a Federal agency. 


       d.  Excessive Interests.  Except as otherwise provided in paragraph 
12-36f of this chapter, if the non-Federal sponsor acquires LER in excess of
the requirements of the project as determined by the Government, only the
value of the acreage or interest required to support the project as determined
by the Government shall be eligible for credit.


       e.  Section 14 Projects.  The valuation of LER for crediting purposes
for continuing authority projects constructed pursuant to Section 14 of the
Flood Control Act of 1946, as amended, 33 U.S.C. §701r, is the same as for
other projects except for cases in which the required LER is part of the tract
of land that includes the facility or structure being protected.  In such
cases, the non-Federal sponsor shall not receive credit for the value of LER
it provides that:


       (1) are part of the tract of land on which the facility or structure to
be protected is located; and


       (2) are owned by either the non-Federal-sponsor or the owner of the
facility or structure when the PCA for the project is executed.


       f.  Navigation Servitude.  In no event shall credit be afforded for
lands that are available to the project through exercise of the navigation
servitude.


       g.  Contingencies.  In no event shall credit be afforded for
contingency values designated in reconnaissance estimates, Gross Appraisals,
M-CACES cost estimates, or other planning estimates of LER values. 
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12-39. Stipulating to Credit Amount in PCA .


       a.  Section 14 Projects.  Where the cost of appraising LER that is
eligible for credit for a Section 14 continuing authority project is estimated
to exceed the market value of such interest, or interests, the non-Federal
sponsor and Government may stipulate in the PCA for the project that the value
of, and the credit amount for, the required interest, or interests, that are
to be provided by the non-Federal sponsor is zero thereby avoiding the
necessity and expense of the appraisal for such interest or interests.  It
must be noted, however, that use of such a stipulation is a deviation from
Model PCA provisions and additional PCA approval may therefore be required.


       b.  Other Circumstances.  Other than as discussed above, all proposals
for stipulating to value and credit amounts in the PCA for some or all LER
required for the project that must be provided by the non-Federal sponsor 
will be considered on a case-by-case basis.  Such proposals must be agreed 
to by the non-Federal sponsor and must be submitted in writing together with
justification to HQUSACE (ATTN: CERE-AP) for coordination and approval.
Proposals for all stipulations in an amount greater than $2500 must be based 
upon an appraisal approved by the Government that has been prepared in
accordance with Chapter 4 of this regulation. Generally, submittal and
approval of the proposal must occur prior to submittal of the draft PCA 
to CECW-AR for review so as to not delay PCA processing and approval.


12-40. Process and Procedures .


       a.  Timing of Credit Requests.  


       (1) Market Value of LER.  To facilitate affording of credit for the
market value of LER in a timely manner, the non-Federal sponsor should submit
its credit request with supporting documents within 180 days after it provides
the Government authorization for entry for such LER.


       (2) Incidental Costs.  For all other creditable items associated with
the acquisition of LER, such as P.L. 91-646 relocation assistance payments or
other documented acquisition costs, the non-Federal sponsor should submit its
credit request with supporting documentation as soon as practicable but not
less than on an annual basis.


       (3) Reasonable Effort To Comply.  Although these time frames for
submission of credit requests may not be achievable in all events due to
complexities in negotiations, condemnations, or other reasons, reasonable
compliance efforts should be made so that project costs are appropriately and
timely apportioned between the parties consistent with PCA accounting
provisions and sound fiscal procedures.


       b.  Credits and Project Accounting Records.  After Real Estate has
preliminarily approved a LER credit amount in accordance with delegated
authority policies, this amount should be reviewed and discussed with the PM. 
Real Estate should make available to the PM all information necessary for the
PM to review the non-Federal sponsor's credit request.  Once the LER credits
are finally approved, it is the PM's responsibility to assure that credit
amounts are recorded in project accounting records.
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       c.  No Credit Request.  If a non-Federal sponsor does not submit a
credit request, or sufficient documentation therefor in a timely manner, the
District Chief of Real Estate should document actions taken in trying to
obtain the credit request or documentation and provide such information to 
the PM for further action.
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CHAPTER 13


Real Estate
AUDIT


SECTION I. GENERAL


13-1. Purpose. This chapter establishes the criteria and prescribes
the procedures on real estate audit activities by the Corps of Engineers
field elements in the United States, the Canal Zone, Puerto Rico and
the Virgin Islands for Department of the Army-Civil Works projects,
Department of the Army-Military, Department of the Air Force,
Dartment of Engery, National Aeronautics and Space Administration
and such other agencies of the Federal Government, states, political
subdivisions thereof, private or quasi-Govemmental organizations for
which the Chief of Engineers is assigned or through agreements
other arrangements undertakes, real estate acquistion and disposal
programs.


13-2. Applicability. This chapter is applicable to all Division and
District Engineers having responsibility for real estate.


13-3. General Procedures and Criteria.


be completed. As to real estate actions (such as relocations,


a. Real estate audits will be accomplished on an audit-as-you-go-
basis. As each tract is acquired, all actions pertaining to verifica-
tion and authentication of the acquisition of said tract will


extinguishing of outstanding rights, land interchanges, acquisition or
subordination of third party interests, deficiency awards, disposal
actions, etc.), the verification and recordation of such actions as
prescribed in this pamphlet will be accomplished as each action is
completed. In addition to maintaining the Acquisition Docket Sheet (Field)
(ENG Form 1069), a work-copy of the Tract Register (ENG Form 1019) with
entries which agree with information contained in the final acquisition
instrument(s) should also be maintained. When verification of data is
completed, the entry should be annotated to indicate that the tract
data has been audited. Concurrently, graphic and statistical data
appearing on the Preliminary Project Map (ENG Form 1456a) should be
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revised. When this procedure has been applied to all authorized
acquisition, the final tract register and the final map can be completed
and readied without undue delay for submission to OCE as part of the audit
assembly prescribed in section II of this Chapter. These procedures
establish the basis for development of permanent realty historical
files, compilation of historical records, retirement of residual data
and construction of audit assemblies concurrently with completion of
the individual actions.


b. Audit assemblies will be prepared by installations or projects
and furnished for approval to HQDA (DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 20314. The
assemblies will include all lands acquired for an installation or
project comprising the real property estates or interests covering fee,
easements, public domain, other lesser interests such as licenses,
permits (federal and private) and leaseholds. Military audit assemblies
will be prepared and submitted for COE approval when, in accordance
with the criteria set forth in the succeeding subparagraphs, the major
portion of land for an installation has been acquired pursuant to
authorizing directives. Once the major portion of an installation has
been audited and approved, supplemental audit assemblies may be sub-
mitted in order of completion of directives without regard to chronological
sequence of issuance. Also in this connection, when disposal has been
accomplished on lands included in an incomplete acquisition directive,
a preliminary audit assembly for that directive will be submitted to-
gether with a final map reflecting the disposal in order that disposal
statistics may be properly shown against the related acquisition statistics.
The preliminary assembly will be made “final” when complete information
becomes available. Audit assemblies for civil works projects (including
audits of real estate acquired for other Federal agencies) will be sub-
mitted for COE approval when all authorized acquisition for the project
has been completed.


c. Assemblies will be prepared and
actions have been accomplished.


(1) All deeds to the United States
(or donation) have been delivered, deeds


submitted when the following


for lands acquired by purchase
recorded and consideration


paid, and final opinions have been rendered by the Division/District
Engineer in compliance with the Delegation of Authority issued by the
Assistant Attorney General; or, if applicable, title papers have been
submitted to the Department of Justice for a final opinion by the
Attorney General.


(2) Awards in condemnation cases have been made and all monies
including deficiencies have been deposited and final judgment entered.


(3) Transfers are accomplished by publication of public land
orders or Executive orders. In the case of rights-of-way over the
public domain, the written acknowledgment is received from the
Department of the Interior that a requested withdrawal has been noted
on that department’s records.
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(4) A copy of memorandum or other communication from the Secretary
of the transferring Department, or his delegate, to the Secretary of
the receiving Department, or his delegate, has been received; or, when
copy of formal transfer papers executed by the Secretary authorized to
so transfer has been received. (The “formal transfer papers” is
intended to mean transfer of jurisdiction, not accountability.)


(5) A copy of letter permit (use permit) from the permitting
agency has been received whether at department level or below.


(6) A copy of the memorandum or other official directive authorizing
reassignment is received. Care should be taken to distinquise between 
the authorizations which merely direct the use of areas at established
installations (where the property accountability remains with the host
installation) and a bona fide reassignment entailing the transfer of
accountability to the command whose jurisdiction extends to the reassigned
area. The establishment of U.S. Army Reserve Center facilities at
existing installations is particularly susceptible to misinterpretation
in this connection.


(7) Authorization is received in the case of transfers between
Army-Military and Army-Civil Works. The term “reassigned” used in the
authorization is construed as "transferred” for audit purposes.


(8) Leaseholds are acquired by negotiation or condemnation, or by
transfer from another Federal agency.


(9) Easements have been reserved in the disposal of fee lands.


(10) Disposal of real estate is accomplished.


d. Installations will be designated in accordance with names
assigned and established by General Orders, Directories and or other
official publications. In the case of Army National Guard facilities,
the geographic location should be shown first, i.e., Shopville Army
National Guard Facility. Civil works projects will be designated in
accordance with name indicated in the current Annual Report of the Chief
of Engineers, Acts of Congress, or other official documents. Minor projects
such as cut-offs, bank protection sites, channel rectifications, etc.,
will be identified with the local geographical name as well as with the


* name of the waterway affected. Designation of real property acquired for
other Government agencies will be obtained from the project representative
of the regional, zone, or other designated office of that agency.


*


e. Dams and lakes are readily identified as civil works
projects. Project designations for audit purposes for extensive water-
way improvements will be determined locally, being generally based
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on definitive construction phases in the overall development program,
or other logical determinations. Lands acquired for other civilian
Government agencies, or quasi-Governmental organizations will be
considered a project whether acquired in conjunction with existing
facilities of such bodies or for the establishment of a new facility.


SECTION II. AUDIT ASSEMBLY


13-4. Assembly Elements. The audit assembly will consist of the
following elements:


a. Tract Register, ENG Form 1019 (dupe).


b. Ozalid print of Final Project Map.


c. Resettlement Tract Register, ENG Form 2150 (if applicable),
or statement that no relocation costs are involved.


d. Copies of directives or acquisition authorizations issued
at field level and other documents pertaining to licenses, permits,
leases, etc., as described in Section X, this chapter, will be furnished
to complete the realty records maintained in OCE.


*


e. Summary Statement of the Status of Jurisdiction (in duplicate),
if applicable. Negative statements may consist of only the word “negative.”
Where the status of jurisdiction cannot be readily ascertained from the
summary statement, it is desirable to include a map depicting the Federal
legislative jurisdiction with the statement. Additional instructions for
the preparation of statements are contained in paragraph 13-35c.


*


f. Completed ENG Form 1603, Realty Control File Summary (original
and two copies). Submission of this element also applies to reaudit
for supplemental acquisition and/or disposal. Examples of the form
illustrating the manner of completion under various commonly occurring
situations, together with general instructions, are included in Figures
13-1 through 13-10.


SECTION III. TRACT REGISTER


13-5. Form and Source Data. A Tract Register (ENG Form 1019) will be
prepared for each military real estate directive issued and each civil
works acquisition authorization. In the case of civil works Department
of the Army acquisition, the Act of Congress authorizing the project
is considered the acquisition authorization. Acquisitions covered
by each military directive will be combined when supplemental
directives are issued authorizing additional funds; when tracts
are included in two or more directives but combined
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in a single declaration of taking; when a single tract involving
severence as to the remainder of the tract is included in two or
more directives, and the latter directives include the remainder of,
or a portion of the remainder of, the “parent” tract, and both parcels
are acquired in one transaction as a single tract. Aquisition on
general directives (signed by the Director of Real Estate, Office of
the Chief of Engineers) issued in connection with acquisition of
additional tracts will be combined with the data for the related
real estate directives. Appurtenant easement, licenses, and permits
acquired under the authority delegated by COE will be reflected on
the Tract Register enumerating the tracts for which the lesser interests
were acquired. Acquisition Docket Sheet (Field), ENG Form 1069,
wi11 be the source document in the preparation of the Tract Register.
Completed ENG Form(s) 1019 will be reduced by photographic reproduction
to 8“ X 12 1/2” (trim size) prior to submission to HQDA (DAEN-REP-S).
WASH DC 20314.


13-6. Type. The Tract Register submitted will be checked “Final” only
when the "Last Action Step Taken" column is complete as to all tracts.


13-7. Project and Purpose. The blocks captioned “Project” (official
name) and “Purpose,” which are self-explanatory, will be completed.


13-8. Dirrectives or Authorizations. The blocks pertaining to directive
and dates thereof will be completed as follows:


a. Military. Cite numbered or unnumbered specific directives and
dates thereof, originating at all levels of authority including those
written pursuant tO the authority delegated in Chapter 2. FOr minor
acquisitions accomplished pursuant to delegated authority for which
no specific written directives exists, cite "Del. Auth." and the
date of the instrument acquired thereunder. If more than one instrument,
cite the date of the earliest instrument.


b. Army Civil Works--Department of the Army Acquisition. Enter
the title and date of the Act of Congress authorizing the acquisition,
the date(s) of approval of the design memoranda by the Chief of
Engineers and the Division Engineer, if applicable under the provisions
of Chapter 2, and the dat(s) of indorsements(s) from the Assistant
Secretary of the Army approving exchanges of land. Also report in
this category, those lands acquired for local interests. In
such cases, the authority for the acquisition will be the OCE letter
and date there of, transmitting an executed copy of the declaration
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of taking to the District or Division Engineer for filing in the court.


c. Army Civil Works--Local Acquisition Projects--Later Conveyance
to the U.S. Where lands are furnished by local interests for Civil
works projects, enter the term "Del. Auth.” and the date of the Division
or District’s letter to the local interest accepting the assurance  A
copy of such letter should accompany the audit assembly in each instance.
Include the title and date of the Act(s) of Congress authorizing the
acquisition.


d. Army Military--Army Civil Works (Transfers). The directive
for acquisition of lands by transfer between Army military and Army
civil works is the memorandum or other formal paper signed by the
Assistant Secretary of the Army approving the transfer from military
account to civil account or vice versa. This document is also the
excess authority for the transferor, and the date thereof should be
cited as the effective date of the transfer unless another date is
stated in the text. For audit purposes, Army military and Army civil
works are treated as if separate agencies.


e. Military-Civil Works--Retention of Lesser Interests in Fee
Disposals. The authorization for "acquisition" of lesser interests
reserved in the disposal of fee lands for the same Department will be
the document and date thereof declaring the fee land excess to the needs
of the Department having control of the land or, in the absence thereof,
the disposal document and date thereof conveying the fee land. The
authorization for "acquisition" of lesser interests reserved in the
disposal of fee lands for another Department will be the reply to
the screening letter from the Department having control of the land or,
in the absence thereof, the disposal document and date thereof conveying
the fee land. General instructions pertaining to mapping of reserved
easements, etc. are illustrated by Figures 3-2 and 3-2a, Chapter 3.


f. Court Action Instituted by Landowners. For lands or interest
therein acquired as a result of court action instituted by landowners,
cite the Act of Congress under which the claim is allowed and the
acquisition completed as the directive and the date of judgment as the
directive date.


13-9. Tract Numbering. Tracts will be numbered in accordance with
procedure outlined in Chapter 3 except as provided in paragraph 13-13b
below. In a Tract Register showing all real property acquisitions,
tracts, alphabetically designated, covering lands acquired by transfer
from other Government agencies or by reassignment from other installations
or projects will be listed first. Leased tracts will be listed last.


13-10 Landowner’s Name. The name of the vendor will be shown as the
former owner of record. In instances where several persons have an


13-6







ER 405-1-12
16 Apr 76


interest in the same land, the Tract Register will show the first person
named in the deed of conveyance followed by “et al,” "et UX," or “et
vir,” as applicable. In condemnation cases the name of the owner(s) of
record will likewise be indicated. Where lands are reassigned from one
installation or project to another within the same Department, show
that Department as the vendor. The specific installation or project
from which acquired will be noted in the “Remarks” Column. Lands
acquired from other Government agencies will reflect the transferring
department name and bureau, if known, as the landowner (vendor).
Transferred leases are an exception to the foregoing in that the lessor’s
(landowners's) name will be shown. The landowner’s name for reserved
easements or other rights will be the name of the party to whom fee
title was conveyed.


13-11. Acreage.


a. Determination and reporting of accurate tract areas in the
acreage column is essential. Before reaching the final determination
to list the required tract acreage, all source material such as surveys
(if available), maps, and instruments of conveyance should be examined.


b. In computing and reporting public domain lands acquired by
Executive Orders, public land orders, etc., care should be taken that
only the Government-owned land acreage is reported. Perimeter descrip-
tions of such transferred acres often include nonpublic (as well as
Federally-owned) lands, the acreage of which should be deleted from
the gross area described. When variations between the published
acreages (Federal Register) and the actual acreages acquired occur,
explanations should be made in the “Remarks” column.


13-12. Price.


a. The actual amount of money paid for a tract will be shown in
the "Price” column. Option contract, deeds, or other instruments of
conveyance, Attorney’s Payment and Closing Sheets and related papers
should be referred to in arriving at the proper cost of a tract.
Allowance made involving deductions at the time of closing, wherein
value of crops or salvage of buildings is withheld from original
option contract price, should be taken into consideration in arriving
at the net cost. Appropriate notes concerning such items will appear
in the “Remarks” column opposite the tracts. In condemnation proceeding,
where interest is included as part of the cost of a tract, the amount
thereof should be noted in the “Remarks” column opposite the tract.
If exact costs of fee and lesser interest areas acquired by a single
option, declaration of taking, etc., are not stated in the acquisition
instrument, estimated costs based on best available information will be
shown in the “Price” column.
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b. Tracts for which nominal consideration is set forth and no
payment is made, will show the word "nominal" in the "Price" column.
If payment is made, the amount actually disbursed will be shown.


c. The per annum rental for leased tracts will be shown in the
“Price” column.


d. The cost of tracts acquired by the United States with funds
furnished by other Government agencies, states, or other political
subdivisions will be recorded in the “Remarks” column only, opposite
the appropriate tracts. The cost, if determinable, of transferred
tracts or areas will be treated likewise unless the transferring
agency is reimbursed, in which case normal procedure will be followed.
In connection with involuntary acquisitions, where the judgment provides
for payment of interest in addition to the amount of the award, the
amount of interest will be obtained by the District offices by direct
correspondence with the Director, Transportation and Claims Division,
U.S. General Accounting Office, Washington, DC 20548.


e. The original cost of tracts or areas acquired by reassignment
will be shown in the “Price” column and explained in the “Remarks” that
price represents cost of the land when acquired for the reassigning
installation.


f. No cost will be shown for lands acquired by an exchange unless
in addition to the lands conveyed, the Government pays a sum of money.
This amount will then be shown in the “Price” column, and the tract
conveyed identified in the “Remarks” column. Where portions of tracts
are conveyed, the proportionate original costs of the severed tracts
will be tabulated and identified in the “Remarks” column opposite
the acquired tract(s). Exception:  Where lands aquired in an exchange
are for another project, show the cost in the “Price” column, the amount
being the cost of the lands conveyed in the exchange.


g. The cost of extinguishing third-party interests will be shown
in the price column and explained in the remarks.


13-13. Estate.


a. The applicable symbol indicated in footnote 1/ of the tract
Register (ENG Form 1019) will be used to denote the estate acquired.
Where the estate may not be specifically mentioned in the amended
judgment on tracts acquired by court action, the final judgment should
be carefully examined to determine the title, interest or temporary
use decreed by the court. Provisions of the use specified in the
decree may indicate the estate to be lease, or merely refer to it as
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“for damages only.” In either instance, the "estate" will be considered
a “leasehold” and be so recorded with brief notation on the nature of
the action shown in the “Remarks" column. In those cases where title
is revested in former owners (as of the date of taking) and no damages
are awarded or payment, made, the tracts(s) and landowner(s) will be
identified in the usual manner but all other columns left blank except that
the circumstances concerning the revestment will be set out briefly in
the "Remarks” column.


b. The actual estate acquired will be shown in the "Estate"
column for lands acquired by permanent transfer from other Federal
Government departments or agencies, reassigned from one installation
to another within the same department, or transferred from military
to civil account or vice versa within the Department of the Army.
Where mixed interests are acquired, all fee interests included in the
reassignment or transfer will be consolidated and assigned a single
alphabetical designation. Each easement tract will be considered a
parcel and assigned an alphabetical designation with a numeric suffix.
Licenses, permits (not use permits) and other lesser interests will be
treated in the same manner. For example, should a transfer include
several fee tracts, and more than one easement, license and permit,
the fee tracts should be considered one tract and designated as
Tract A; the easement tracts would be designated BE-1, BE-2, BE-3,
etc.; the license tracts would be designated CL-1, CL-2, CL-3, etc.;
and the permit tracts would be designated DP-1, DP-2, etc. Single
alphabetical tract designations (preferably the same as assigned when
acquired for the transferring installation) will be assigned to lands
acquired by use permit and withdrawal and later reassigned or transferred
to another installation. If the original tract identification cannot
be used (because the letter has been previously assigned to another
tract at the installation) the "Remarks" column will identify the
designation by which the tract was formerly known. “F” would be shown
in the "Estate" column for the fee tracts, "E" for the easement tracts,
"PE” for the permit tracts, and “LI" for the license tracts. The
“Method” column for all tracts would show "T", and the remarks for each
easement, license, and permit tract would reflect the date of transfer
and describe the purpose for which the tract was originally acquired,
the original tract number and the term of the easement, permit,
or license. The landowner’s name for lesser interest tracts would be
the transferring agency with parenthetical reference to the owner of the
fee (such as “Department of the Army (Fred L. Jones)”). The above is
not applicable to transferred leased tracts which will be numbered in
accordance with Chapter 3. Statistics for transferred leased tracts
will not be combined. The estate will be shown as “Leasehold” and
the method as “T”.


c. Transfer of a portion of the public domain by Executive Orders,
public land orders, use permits, agreements, etc., whether permanent or
temporary, will be indicated by the use of the symbols "PD" in the
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“Estate” column of the Tract Register (ENG Form 1019). On the final
map, such lands will be shown in the "Transferred" column of the Tract
Register and in the appropriate line of the “Acquisition” block of the
“Statistical” column. No estate will be shown for the temporary use
of Government lands by use permit not involving the public domain.
However, such lands will be shown in the line indicated in the
"Statistical” column of the Final Project Map.


d. When the public domain land, over which a right-of-way has
been noted on the public land records, is patented reserving an easement,
there will be no disposal of public domain, but the necessary changes
in landowners name, estate, method, last action step taken, and remarks
will be made to the original tract. Renumbering of the tract will not
be required as reference to the original acquisition by notation will be
included under “Remarks.”


e. In the past, it has been the policy not to show permits between
the Department of the Army and the Department of the Air Force as
acquisition. However, in order that the full scope of an installation
may be correctly depicted, all use permits involving land from any
Federal agency will be treated as an acquisition for the receiving agency
and so reported and mapped. Although the area will be shown as an
acquisition for the permitted agency, it will not be shown as a disposal
for the permitter agency.


f. Acquisitions concerning nonexclusive use will be in accordance
with instructions prescribed in Chapters 3 and 12.


g. Agreements (including easements, licenses, and permits), which
have recurring renewals or recurring rental will be listed as leases
(Section _______,Chapter 12.


13-14. Method. The applicable symbols indicated in footnote 2 / of the
Tract Register (ENG Form 1019) will be used to indicate the method by
which lands were acquired. In this connection, for donations, tracts
acquired for nominal consideration and not actually paid will be designated
by “D” for donation; if payment was made, such tracts will be designated
by “P” for purchase; or, in the event of $1.00 deposit in court, they
will be shown by "D/T” for declaration of taking. The symbol “T” is to
be used to designate all rights, temporary or otherwise, transferring
from other Federal agencies, civil works projects or military installations.
The symbol “RES” is to be used to designate easements and other rights
reserved in disposals of fee. In connection with tracts acquired as a
result of court action instituted by landowners, enter an asterisk in
the “Method” column reference to the directive citation and explain the
circumstances of the acquisition, including the source of the funds,
in the "Remarks” column.
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13-15. Last Action Step Taken.


a. For tracts acquired from other Federal agencies, military
installations or civil works projects, indicate (whether by use permit,
public land order, Executive order, or other form of agreement) the
number involved and date of action.


b. For fee tracts acquired by direct purchase and condemnation,
indicate the final title opinion by: “Final Opinion dated_______________.”


c. For lesser interests acquired by direct purchase and condemnation,
indicate the final title opinion by: “Final Opinion dated_________________.”


d. For all lesser interests and those low-cost easement tracts
acquired prior to June 1944 by direct purchase, indicate the type of
instrument and date thereof.


e. For low-cost easement tracts acquired subsequent to June 1944,
indicate: “Low Cost Easement Title Opinion dated ______.” “Attorney's
Memorandum Opinion dated ” “Attorney’s Final Certificate
of Title dated _______” or “Final Certificate of Title,”
whichever is applicable.


f. For easements reserved in disposal actions, cite the deed and
date thereof.


g. It is recognized that when an installation or project is
* eligible for audit completion as prescribed in paragraph 13-3c above,


certain “Last Action Steps" will not have been accomplished. Particularly,
tracts in condemnation may be awaiting final title opinions by the
Attorney General. The dates of final title opinions not available at
the time of the audit completion will be furnished as supplemental
information as it becomes available and will so continue to be furnished
until all "Last Action Steps" for all tracts have been accounted for.
At that time, the Tract Register (ENG Form 1019) will be marked “Final.”


*


13-16. Remarks. Indicate in this column:


a. Any clarifying information or other explanations deemed significant.


b. Terms of easements, leases and lesser interests.


c. Descriptive items, such as types of easements, licenses, etc.


d. Brief statement, opposite each fee or permanent easement tract,
indicating specific type(s) of outstanding right(s), if acquired subject
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thereto. This applies to permanently-transferred areas except those
involving the public domain.


e.  Notations as to amounts of interests, refunds, or deficiencies
in excess of initial deposits.


f. Citation of civil action numbers opposite tracts, when applicable.


g.  For fee tracts, date of deed, date of filing of Declaration of
Taking, and for tracts taken by straight condemnation, date of final
judgment.


h. For reserved easements: “ (type) easement reserved over
entire area of (tracts(s)),”  or (type) easement reserved over (number)
acres of (tract) and (number) acres of (tract),” etc. Similar
cross-reference remarks may be shown opposite the fee tracts.


13-17.   Total. At the end of the individual listing of tracts on the
Tract Register (ENG Form 1019) for each military real estate directive
and civil works authorization, totals will be shown for tract, acreages
and price. Rental payments (leases) will be excluded from the price
total. Do not include in the tract count those tracts where title is
revested in former owners as of the date of taking and no damages are
awarded or payments made. For civil works projects involving more than
one county, a recapitulation of the statistics for each county will be
made, and the grand total will be shown for tracts, acreages and price
(other than rentals) in the space provided.


* SECTION IV. RESETTLEMENT TRACT REGISTER


13-18. Resettlement Act, 10 U.S.C. 2680. When applicable, a Resettlement Tract
Register, ENG Form 2150, will be prepared for each directive or authorization
issued. Where two or more directives have been combined, pursuant to circum-
stances as outlined in Section III, this chapter, the Resettlement Tract Regis-
ter will be submitted on the same basis as ENG Form 1019. The data required by
this form are indicated by the self-explanatory captions of the various blocks
and columns.


Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies
Act of 1970 (Public Law 91-646). Payments to landowners and tenants pursuant
to Title II, Public Law 91-646 will be recorded on ENG Form 2150, Resettlement
Tract Register. Such payments may be recorded on the same ENG Form 2150 as is
used for Resettlement Act payments but will be identified as payments under
Public Law 91-646 by asterisk with footnote at the end of the register. Where
tract entries contain both owner and tenant or tenant only, identification will
be made by (0) or (T) after the name, as appropriate. Dollar amounts paid to
individual claimants will be combined into one sum regardless of the type or
purpose of payments. *
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SECTION V. OUTSTANDING RIGHTS


13-19. Recording of Outstanding Rights. Examination should be made to
determine whether individual fee or permanent easement tracts were taken
subject to any outstanding rights. If so, such facts should be briefly
noted in the “Remarks” column on the Tract Register (ENG Form 1019)
opposite each tract affected. To eliminate repetition where numerous
tracts within an installation or project are subject to the same outstanding
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right or rights, the outstanding rights may be listed at the end of the
Tract Register (ENG Form 1019) keyed to a symbol such as l/, 2/, etc.,
which symbol would also be entered in the “Remarks” Column opposite each
tract subject to that particular outstanding right.


13-20. Recording of Extinguishment of Outstanding Right. Where tracts
acquired subject to outstanding rights that are later extinguished
pursuant to the terms of a relocation contract, note such action by a
brief explanation in the “Remarks” column of the Tract Register, ENG
Form 1019. For example, should a power line easement that traverses
a tract (or several tracts) be extinguished by a quitclaim deed from
the power company, merely note: “Power line easement ext. by QCD
dated ______.” Extinguishments involving the use of real estate
funds should also be noted in the aforesaid “Remarks” Column with the
additional information that the cost of the tract includes the amount
of the cost of the extinguishment. In instances where extinguished
easement or right traversed several tracts and the cost cannot be
determined on a tract basis, the lump-sum cost for all tracts should
be placed in the "Price” column of the Tract Register, ENG Form 1019
(as one of the last items), and statement inserted in the “Remarks”
column enumerating the tracts involved. Where mineral rights have been
subordinated or extinguished, instruments relating thereto will be
identified and the recordation data included in the statement.


SECTION VI. RELOCATIONS


13-21. Review of Conveyances. A careful review of conveyances by the
Government to others should be made for the purpose of determining that
the interest conveyed is the same as the interest acquired. That is,
that an easement conveyed pursuant to a relocation contract was the
sole interest acquired over that same land. An easement conveyed for
purposes of relocation over lands acquired in fee is merely an outgrant,
not a true disposal.


13-22. Acquisition for Later Conveyance. The acquisition of lands or
interests therein by the United States, although for the purpose of later
conveyance, will be reported, mapped, and otherwise treated as an
orthodox acquisition.


SECTION VII. MERGER OF ESTATES


13-23. Merger of Easements in Fee Taking. Where subsequent directives
are issued authorizing this greater taking of tracts in which lesser
interest were previously taken, the directives relating to the same tracts
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should be combined and all adjustments made on the tract register re-
flecting the greater interest when prepared for audit purposes. Should
this type of action occur subsequent to the approval of the earlier
acquisition, the tract register for that acquisition will be revised
to include the later taking. The Realty Control File Summary (ENG Form
1603) and first sheet of the final project map will likewise be adjusted
to reflect the net lesser taking, if any, finally acquired. The tract
register on the final map will be adjusted by the deletion of the lesser
taking acreage where the entire tract was merged in the greater taking
or the reduction of the lesser taking tract area by that much of the
acreage merged into the greater interest. A brief explanation will be
entered in the “Remarks” column of the map tract register as well as on
the revised ENG Form 1019. Care should be taken that the cost of the
lesser taking is included with the cost of the greater interest tract
and explained on that Tract Register, ENG Form 1019.


13-24. Merger of Leasehold Interests Into Greater Estate. Where lease-
hold interests merge into a greater estate, the annual rental is not to
be included in the cost of the greater taking except where lands are
leased with the option to purchase and the contract provides for rental
to be applied to purchase price when option is exercised.


SECTION VIII. RETENTION OF LANDS AT FORMER AIR FORCE FACILITIES


13-25. Background. The Department of the Air Force was established as a
separate Department in 1947. Subsequently, Joint Army and Air Force
Bulletin No. 17 dated 4 June 1948 was issued. This bulletin, resulting
from the Secretary of Defense’s Transfer Order 14, transferred, effective
1 July 1948, from the Department of the Army to the Department of the
Air Force, all real property (except industrial real property previously
transferred) used by the Air Force. By this action all active (and
inactive) installations designated Air Force property were so declared
and the realty records of such in the District and Division Engineer
offices as well as those in the Office of the Chief of Engineers were
automatically considered Air Force records. At the same time, all
surplus Air Force installations (whether completely disposed of or in
the process of disposal) were also considered Air Force property, and
jurisdiction, where any existed, was also transferred as of the effective
date of the Transfer Order 14, namely, 1 July 1948. The withdrawal from
the disposal agency (then War Assets Administration) by the Air Force of
all or a portion of an installation was treated as though it had never
been surplus but was transferred along with the other active or inactive
installations.


13-26. Audit Requirement. A withdrawal of a portion of a former Air
Corps installation (declared surplus prior to 1 July 1948 and withdrawn
prior to 1 July 1948) for Army use was considered a reassignment  within
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the Department of the Army effective as of 1 July 1948.  The retention of
a portion of a former Army Air Corps installation for Army use has a simi-
lar effect. In either instance, the withdrawl or retention has the effect
of establishing a new Army installation, and if the interest retained (or *
withdrawn) is an auditable one, a separate Army audit assembly is required.


SECTION IX. REACQUISITION


13-27. Background. Many installations have been disposed of and sub-
sequently reacquired in whole or in part. In some instances, the Government
has exercised rights of repossession included in provisions contained
in disposal deeds. In other instances, the property was reacquired even
though the disposal documents did not provide for repossession by the
Government. Occasionally, the reacquisition was by the retransfer of
title to the Government. Frequently, leasehold or other agreements were
entered into which allowed the Government the reuse of the property.


13-28. Audit Requirement. Where an auditable installation has been
disposed of and reacquired by any method, a supplement to the original
audit, or a completely new audit, is required. The use made of the re-
acquired areas will be the controlling factor in deciding whether to
reaudit or submit a new audit. If reacquired for the same purpose as


*
the original acquisition and for use by the same Department, a reaudit
will be submitted. If the area is reacquired, and used for purposes other
than that for which originally acquired, or by another department, a new *
audit will be submitted. The assembly will include as many of the audit
elements as may be necessary. A reacquisition, whether in the form of
a reaudit or new audit, will require the submission of all audit ele-
ments. In most instances, the original existing map may be utilized
to form the basis of the map reflecting the recaptured or reacquired
area. Upon submission and approval of the assembly reflecting the re-
acquisition, the original map should be marked: "See subsequent map
No. dated showing (recapture or reacquisition)."
and retained in the map exhibit of the audited realty historical file.
The revision box of the new map should indicate that it was prepared to
show reacquisition of the installation and refer to the original map
by date and number for information on original tract data. The audited
installation number originally assigned will apply, unless a new audit
is established, in which case a new audit number will be assigned. In
those instances where portions of installations have been disposed of
and reacquired, the reacquisition should be audited in the same manner
as any supplemental acquisition.
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SECTION X. OTHER MATERIAL TO BE FURNISHED


13-29. Lesser Interest Instruments. Copies (one each) of licenses,
permits, franchises, etc., together with copies of use permits and
other forms of agreements except leases acquired at field level are
required for the realty historical file maintained in the Office of
the Chief of Engineers and should accompany the audit assembly when
submitted.


13-30. Directives and Authorizations. Copies of leasing directives for
wholly-leased installations and copies of directives or acquisition
authorizations issued at field level and not previously furnished
should accompany the audit assembly. Copies of superseding instruments
should be furnished HQDA (DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 20314 as acquired,
together with updated audit elements.


SECTION XI. OFF-BASE AIR FORCE INSTALLATIONS


13-31. Special Instructions. Along with major Air Force installations
listed in U.S. Air Force Installations Directory are many off-base
facilities which have been designated "Installations." Separate audits
are not required for these operational facilities where overlapping of
real estate interests or other considerations make such action infeasible.
Generally, such facilities as marker sites, beacon sites, radar and
radio annexes will be audited with the parent base. Such facilities
when so audited will be listed in the "Title" block of the final project
map under the parent base name, using small scale lettering. Inserts
drawn to larger scale and properly identified will be used to indicate
detail when necessary. If the parent base is drawn to scale, adequately
showing detail, the facility name will be indicated opposite the appro-
priate tracts on the tract register. However, if a facility contiguous
to or abutting a parent base is under the jurisdiction of a different
command from the main base, it will be audited as a separate installation.
Rent-free leased building space provided by General Services Administration
and occupied by Air Force elements, although designated installations
in a Directory, will not be audited.


13-32. Off-Base Facilities Previously Audited. Off-base facilities
heretofore audited and approved as separate installations need not
conform to the above instructions. However, district offices are
authorized to combine previously audited off-base facilities with the
main base where expansion of land holdings cause overlapping of interests
or,if for other reasons determined advisable. Cancellations of previously
assigned audit numbers should be reported to HQDA (DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC
20314 and revised audit elements submitted for approval to assure uniformity
of land records.


SECTION XII. REALTY HISTORICAL FILE


13-33. Establishment. Upon approval of an audit assembly, permanent
realty historical file folder(s) will be established in the office of
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record and all papers, maps, documents, and related items will be
* identified by the assigned audit number. It will not be necessary to


affix the audit number to every sheet of multiple page documents, ex-
cept for maps and ENG Form 1603. *


13-34. Realty Control File Summary. The contents of the file folder(s)
will be separated into exhibits by dividers designated alphabetically
A thru F. The exact number of divisions or exhibits will depend upon
the scope in each case. The contents of the entire record will be
indexed and the statistics and data summarized on the Realty Control
File Summary (ENG Form 1603). The captions of the various blocks
and boxes above "Land Ownership and Cost Data" indicate the type of
information to be inserted therein (Figures 13-11 and 13-lla).
Other information concerning the ENG Form 1603 is as follows:


applicable modified Department of Defense land Category code numbers,


a. The first block under the heading "Land Ownership and Cost
Data" will contain the gross acreage acquired, broken down by the various
estates in tabular form, and totaled under the subheading “Area." The


(Figures 13-11a) will be inserted opposite the statistics for each
separate estate, under the subheading "DOD" Category Code." The gross
cost of each estate will be tabulated opposite the "Area" and "Code"
entry to which applicable, and totaled. Except for Air Force, codes
will not be entered on ENG Forms 1603 covering lands acquired for other
Federal agencies.


b. The second block will contain the disposal data similar to
that outlined above. In some cases, a discrepancy exists between an
acreage as acquired (and/or the cost thereof) and that cited in a report
of excess on Standard Form 118 for the same area. If the discrepancy
is not of sufficient magnitude to have warranted the submission of a
corrected report of excess, a statement should be signed by a responsible
Real Estate officer. This statement should affirm that the disposal of
area is substantially the same as acquired (or explain the differences in
calculating the cost) and should accompany the audit assembly.


c. Third block will be completed by deducting the area and costs
shown in block 2 from the area and costs in block 1. The “Net" area
should again be reflected in tabular form identified with the applicable
modified DOD Land Category Code.


d. The "Remarks" section of the form will be used for notes
pertinent to acquisition and disposal actions such as from whom transferred
land was acquired and the disposal notations outlined in Chapter 3.


13-35. Exhibits in the Realty Historical File.


a. Acquisition Documents, Exhibit A. A tab or labeled sheet
marked "Exhibit A" will be inserted in the folder as the second item,
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and there will be filed thereunder copies of acquisition papers and
instruments of permanent value. Such papers are:


(1) Real Estate directives establishing military necessity and
authorizing acquisition; Acts of Congress authorizing specific acquisi-
tions; OCE authorizations to proceed with civil works acquisitions;
agreements with local bodies relating to local cooperation in civil
works projects and assurances relating thereto; and other authorizations
or directives which form the basis for acquisition.


(2) Final Acquisition Progress Report, ENG Form 2440, RCS DAEN-RE-1(R2).


(3) Tract Register (ENG Form 1019) and, where applicable,
Resettlement Tract Register (ENG Form 2150).


(4) Reference sheet for civil works projects stating where the
definite project report or general design memorandum may be found upon
retirement, and the citation of Act(s) under which the acquisition was
financed.


(5) Real Estate planning Report (Real Estate Design Memo), or in
lieu thereof, a reference sheet indicating where such a report is main-
tained in the office of record.


(6) Executive orders, public land orders, Presidential proclamations,
and use permits relating to the acquisition of land from other Government
agencies.


(7) Deeds of fee and easements (all types), declarations of taking
with judgments thereon and any amendments thereto; deficiency judgments
on excess awards; final judgments; orders of distribution; final title
opinions; Department of the Army Attorney’s certificate of title, final
certificates of title obtained from commercial title companies, and
other documents of conveyance to the United States, including all lesser
interests except leases.


(8) These papers will be arranged by groups commencing with the
earliest directive or authorization followed by the ENG Form 2440 and
ENG Form 1019 pertaining thereto. For civil works projects, the consoli-
dated ENG Form 2440 will be filed as the first item in the Exhibit.
Directly beneath the ENG Form 1019 will be filed the papers and instru-
ments relating to the individual tracts in the same order as they are
listed on the ENG Form 1019. In condemnation cases, it is authorized to
file suit files intact in separate volumes, with locator reference
sheets inserted in Exhibit A in lieu of acquisition documents. The
groups will be arranged so that the group pertaining to the earliest
"area" acquisition will be at the bottom of the exhibit and latest at
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the top. Upon reacquisition of a disposed of installation, the papers
relating to the reacquisition will be filed as above, under a new
acquisition exhibit to be designated "Exhibit A-l." This exhibit,
relating to the latest acquisition, will be filed on top of Exhibit A.


b. Disposal Documents, Exhibit B. The makeup of Exhibit B will
also be on a chronological basis, filed from bottom to top, by authorization,
and all papers concerning a given disposal action will be grouped beginning
with the earliest disposal authorization and continuing until that
specific disposal has been consummated. That is, a second disposal
authorization even though issued prior to the consummation of the disposal
action under the first authorization, will be the nucleus for a succeeding
segment of the disposal exhibit and all papers pertaining thereto will
be grouped together chronologically culminating with the last action
document, such as quitclaim deeds or transfer papers. Disposal records
of a permanent nature are set forth below:


(1) Real property Disposal Report, ENG Form O-836,
as furnished by OCE, representing final status.


(2) Classification papers such as directives, general orders,
etc., placing an installation in inactive, or surplus (excess) status.


(3) Orders of reassignment, letters of relinquishment, together
with letters of intent to relinquish and/or letters of retransfer,
letters of transfer, revoking public land orders, SF 118 or equivalent,
transfer documents of custody and accountability assumption by disposal
agency.


(4) Letters of assignment by General Services Administration to
other agencies for disposal; copies of Transfer and Acceptance of Military
Real Property, DD Form 1354; copies of quitclaim deeds, grants, or other
instruments of conveyance.


(5) Upon completion of all disposal actions for an installation or
project, OCE will furnish the office of record a copy of the final ENG
Form O-836 itemizing the disposal actions for that installation or
project. This report will be filed immediately under the tab or labeled
sheet marked “Exhibit B.” Upon the disposal of a reaquired installation,
a newly established Exhibit B-1 will contain all papers (as above)
relating thereto.


c. Jurisdiction, Exhibit C. Under this exhibit will be filed
copies of all papers relating to the extent of Federal jurisdiction
over the lands acquired by the United States for military purposes or
for civil works purposes within the several states. This will include
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such documents as deeds of cession, letters of notice to the state of
acceptance of jurisdiction by the United States, approved annexation
documents,retrocession documents, and related papers. Offices of record
will prepare and submit to HQDA (DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 20314 a current
Summary Statement of the Status of Jurisdiction as part of the audit
assembly. The summary will be in the style of those previously furnished
by this headquarters except that negative statements need consist of
simply the word "negative." Where jurisdiction to any extent has been
ceded to the United States, cite the general or specific state statute
rather than codified identification. In connections with the acquisitions
of transferred fee lands, where jurisdictional information cannot be
obtained locally from the transferring agency, OCE should be advised
prior to submission of the audit in order that such information may
be obtained at department level. In order that the summary may be kept
current, in cases where Federal jurisdiction has been acquired for an
installation, the jurisdiction summary should be revised after each
acquisition or disposal action. The revised summary should be submitted
concurrently with the revised audit assembly.


d. Relocation, Exhibit D. This exhibit will contain copies of
all papers of a permanent value relating to relocation such as utilities
relocation contracts or agreements (quitclaim deed (s) related thereto),
road relocation closing or vacation documents, and cemetery relocation
final reports. They will be filed in an orderly fashion, chronologically
segregated.


e. Miscellaneous, Exhibit E. This exhibit will contain extract
sheets relating to all claims arising out of the use and occupancy of
real property showing the name of claimant, officer’s recommendation,
regulations under which processed, and final disposition. There will
also be included in this exhibit a copy of any unusual or clarifying
papers or documents which do not clearly belong under any of the
preceding exhibits.


f. Final Project Map, Exhibit F. Under this exhibit there should
be included a folded print of the audit-approved final Project Map. If
bulk makes this impracticable, the prints may be kept in a flat file
separate from the realty historical file with a reference sheet inserted
under this exhibit indicating where prints are located. At the discretion
of the District or Division Engineer, ENG Forms 3861 with microfilm
attached may be substituted for the folded print of the approved final
Project Map.


13-36. Deviation Authority. Authority is granted to the District or
Division Engineer to deviate from strict adherence to the filing system
outlined above if, in his judgment, the substituted procedure materially
simplifies record maintenance and/or facilities locating the desired items.
This applies to rearrangement of items within the separate exhibits and
does not authorize acquisition papers (Exhibit A), for example, to be filed
in another exhibit.
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13-37. Division Office Historical Files. A skeleton realty historical
file may be maintained in the division offices where the responsibility
for real estate has been decentralized to district offices. This file
will be limited to copies of documents listed below:


a. Realty Control File Summary, ENG Form 1603.


b. Copy of documents listed in subparagraphs 13-35a(l), (2), (3),
(6), b (l), c and f above.


13-38. Disposition of Real Estate Files. Disposition of real estate
files will be in accordance with AR 340-18-15.


SECTION XIII. DREDGING, EROSION, AND ACCRETION


13-39. Method of Treatment–-Dredged and Eroded Areas. Land dredged away
will not be treated as a disposal. Land lost due to erosion will not
be treated as a disposal unless adjacent fast lands are disposed of by
normal methods. In such circumstances:


a. The eroded acreage, even though omitted from the disposal
document, will be considered as having been included therein.


b. If the adjacent fast land is transferred between military
departments or to a civil works project, the total area, including the
eroded portion, will be considered as having been acquired by the
receiving installation. The ENG Form 1019 and ENG Form 1603 will explain
that a certain portion of the area involves eroded lands.


13-40. Method of Treatment--Accreted Areas. Accreted areas will be
treated as acquisitions. However, audited records will not be revised
to reflect this type of "acquisition" until circumstances arise that
necessitate a revision of the records for other purposes. The accreted
area will be considered part of the tract to which it attaches.


SECTION XIV. WHERRY HOUSING PROJECTS


13-41. On-Base Acquisitions. Upon completion of directives authorizing
the acquisition of sponsor’s equity in Wherry Housing projects built on
Government-owned land (on base), the documents relating thereto, together
with the final ENG Form 2440, prepared in accordance with Chapter 14,
will be made a part of the permanent historical record (realty historical
file) as a segment of the acquisition Exhibit A and filed in the manner
prescribed in paragrbph 13-35a above.


13-42. Off-Base Acquisitions. Upon completion of directives authorizing
the acquisition of the sponsor’s equity in Wherry Housing projects
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together with the underlying land, audit assemblies will be prepared
and submitted in accordance with procedures outlined in this chapter.
Since the cost of land is generally inseparable from the gross sum paid
the former sponsor, the price column will remain blank, and the gross
cost (to acquire the land and the sponsor’s equity in the building(s))
will be reflected in the "Remarks" column of the ENG Form 1019.


13-43. Directives. The authorization for the acquisition of Air Force
Wherry Housing, both off-base and on-base, is contained in applicable
memorandum to the Under Secretary of the Air Force from the Assistant
Secretary of Defense specifically authorizing acquisition in each
instance. OCE will furnish District offices copies of these directives
together with acquisition documents and related papers. Issuance and
distribution of Army directives will follow established procedure.


SECTION XV. ACCOUNTABILITY


13-44. Accountability Document--Prior to Audit Approval. ER 735-2-1
prescribes Acquisition Docket Sheet (Field), ENG Form 1069, as the
accountability document for civil works lands prior to approval of
real estate audits by Office of the Chief of Engineers.


13-45. Accountability Document--Subsequent to Audit Approval. ER 735-2-1
prescribes Tract Register, ENG Form 1019, as the accountability document
for civil works lands subsequent to the approval of real estate audits
by Office of the Chief of Engineers.


SECTION XVI. PROCEDURAL INQUIRIES


13-46.  To Office of the Chief of Engineers. Due to the varied and
numerous transactions, as well as legal and regulatory complexities,
inherent in land acquisition and disposal programs, circumstances not
specifically covered in this chapter may be encountered in the real estate
audit process. Such specific or unusual circumstances, problems, or
inquiries should be referred through the Division Engineer for determina-
tion and supplemental instructions by HQDA (DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 20314.


13-47. To Office of the Division Engineer. Inquiries or problems relating
to priority, timing, local procedures, and implementation of land audit
activities should be referred to the Division Engineer for guidance,
recommendations, or interpretation. Where the Division Engineer determines
that the inquiry falls within the categories referred to in paragraph
13-46 above, the matter will be referred for resolution as indicated
therein.
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Acquisition and Disposal)


Figure 13-1
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Acquisition, Complete Disposal and Reacquisition)


Figure 13-2
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Figure 13-2a
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Acquisition, Partial Disposal and Reacquisition of Same Estate,


Figure 13-3
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Figure 13-3a
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Acquisition, Partial Disposal and Reacquisition of Different Estate):


Figure 13-5
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Acquisition, Partial Disposal with Retention of Easements


over Fee Land Disposed of)
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Acquisition and Partial Disposal with Retention of Easements Over
Disposed of Fee Land and Which Easements are Later Disposed of)
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Civil Works Prior and Subsequent Acquisition, with Third party


Disposal to Numerous Grantees)


Figure 13-7
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Audit No. C-615


(NAME OF CIVIL WORKS PROJECT)


REMARKS: (Disposal Actions (Cont.))


ACREAGE


5.00 Fee
29.00 Fee
10.00 Fee


158.00 Fee
5.00 Fee


358.55 Fee
28.00 Fee
66.00 Fee


9.00 Fee
101.75 Fee
32.00 Fee
3.00 Fee
5.00 Fee


13.00 Fee
55.00 Fee
399.76 Fee


7.00 Fee
21.25 Fee
20.00 Fee
18.00 Fee
2.00 Fee
78.91 Fee


1,425.22 Fee


GRANTEE


Luther H. & Florence M. Todd
Luther H. & Florence M. Todd
Ruth M. Sather
Earl M. & Florence L. Smith
Carl F. Ekelund
Ignatius J. & Hattie Suchovsky
Paul R. & Margret G. Knutson
John Peter & George Peter
Boosalis
Clark O. & Mabel M. Wotring
John A. Sweeney
Jerome Francis Peplinski, et al
Elmer A. Gelhar
Jessee & Ingo T. Markeson
Ted J. & Ellen D. Staib
Charles H. Whitney
John P. Boosalis, et al
Ted J. & Ellen D. Staib
Ruth M. Sather
Richard Gordon Johnson
Oliver H. & Clemance B. Carrier
M. J. Ward & Earl P. Lambert
State of Minnesota


DATE OF SALE


29 OCT 1958
16 DEC 1958
16 DEC 1958
16 DEC 1958
16 DEC 1958
16 DEC 1958
16 DEC 1958
16 DEC 1958


22 DEC 1958
22 DEC 1958
22 DEC 1958
22 DEC 1958
9 JAN 1959
9 JAN 1959


28 JAN 1958
12 FEB 1959
23 APR 1959
17 NOV 1959
30 NOV 1959
30 NOV 1959
4 MAY 1959
8 DEC 1959


FLOWAGE EASEMENT
RESERVATION AREA


5.00 acres
29.00 acres
10.00 acres


158.00 acres
5.00 acres


358.55 acres
28.00 Acres
66.00 acres


9.00 acres
101.75 acres
32.00 acres
3.00 acres
5.00 acres


13.00 acres
55.00 acres
399.76 acres


7.00 acres
21.25 acres
20.00 acres
18.00 acres
2.00 acres
78.91 acres


1,425.22 acres 2


Sheet 2 of 2
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Prior and Subsequent Acquisition with Numerous Acquisition and


Disposal Notations, Including Exchange of Lands)
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(NAME OF MILITARY INSTALLATION AND LOCATION)


REMARKS:  (Acquisitions (Transfers/Reassignments)(Cont.)):


0.01 of an Acre, Use Permit, from Department of Navy dated 17 July 1944.
0.01 of an Acre, Use Permit, from Department of Navy dated 16 November


1960.
0.01 of an Acre, Use Permit, from Department of Navy dated 15 March 1961.
0.05 of an Acre, Use Permit, from Department of Navy dated 14 November


1961.
0.17 of an Acre, Use Permit, from Department of Army dated 28 March 1957,


as amended 6 February 1962.
7.33 Acres, Use Permit, from Department of Army, dated 25 February 1958,


as amended 10 April 1959, 28 March 1960 and 17 November 1960.
0.16 of an Acre, Use Permit, from Department of Army, dated 28 October 1958
30.00 Acres, Use Permit, from Department of Army, dated 16 June 1959.
57.01 Acres, Use Permit, from Department of Army, dated 28 March 1960,


as amended 4 December 1961 and 11 June 1962.
0.11 of an Acre, Use Permit, from Department of Army, dated 24 May 1961.
22.95 Acres, Use Permit, from Department of Army, dated 16 March 1962.


2/ Disposal Actions:


97.13 Acres, Fee, conveyed to the Territory of Hawaii by Quitclaim Deed
dated 5 February 1942 in exchange for Territorial lands for use of
five (5) installations.


9.87 Acres, Fee, transferred to the Department of Army by Memo dated
5 March 1956.


170.99 Acres, Fee, conveyed to the State of Hawaii by Quitclaim Deed dated
12 May 1960, reserving Rights of Way over 3.27 Acres (which is
included in the “Net” easement acreage) in fee disposal, in exchange
for 156.84 Acres, Fee, which cost the Government $31,804.82.


0.01 of an Acre, Use Permit, deleted by Amendment No. 1 dated 4 December
1961 to revocable permit from Department of Army dated 28 March 1960.


Sheet 2 of 2


Figure 13-8a 
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Disposal by Reassignment and Acquisition by Reassignment)


Figure 13-9
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Sample - Preparation of ENG Form 1603
(Acquisition and Partial Disposal - Wholly
Leased Installation)
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General Instructions and Modified DOD Category Code
(ENG FOrm 1603)


1. Date of (Re)Audit. Enter date the file was audited or revised due
to supplemental acquisition or disposal.


2. Audit No. Enter the audit number previously assigned by OCE or a
number assigned in accordance with paragraph 3-53, Chapter 3.


3. Reservation Name. Fill in name of installation or project.


4. Location. Insert state(s) name(s) first, in upper case, followed
by county (parish or judicial division where applicable) and vicinity
location. Examples:


a. MICHIGAN. In Wayne County, in the City of Detroit.


b. ALASKA. In the Fourth
Delta.


c. LOUISIANA. In Rapides


d. INDIANA AND ILLINOIS.


Judicial Division, 50 miles SE of Big


Parish, 10.5 miles SW of Alexandria.


In Vigo County, Indiana, and Clark


County, Illinois, 13.5 miles SW of Terre Haute, Indiana.


5. District. Fill in the name of current district having real estate
responsibility. It is not necessary to repeat the word “District.”


6. Division. Fill in the name of division. It is not necessary to


repeat the word “Division.”


7. Officially Designated By.


a. Military. Cite the general or special order officially naming
the installation. Use the order, by date, citing current designation.
If no general or special order designates current installation name,


leave space blank. Abbreviations should be used due to space limitations,
such as:


(1) Department of the Army: DA G.O. #10 dated 2 March 1961.


(2) Department of the Air Force:


(a) Headquarters, United States Air Force: DAF G.O. #10 dated 10
January 1962.


(b) Strategic Air Command: SAC S.0. #G-27 dated 12 March 1962.


(c) Alaskan Air Command: AAC S.0. #G-22 dated 19 April 1962.


13-45
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b. Civil. Cite the Act of Congress naming the entire project.
Otherwise, leave space blank.


8. Type.   An “X” will be placed in the appropriate block provided to
designate the using agency (not using service).


9. Purpose.


a. Military. Insert a brief description of the general use of
the installation, such as Cemetery, Recreation Center, Army Reserve
Center, SAC Base, Depot, Aircraft Plant, Air Force Station, Training
Site, etc. Do not attempt to show all the purposes carried on a series
of Tract Registers, ENG Forms 1019.


b. Civil. In most instances, the purpose will be either Flood
Control or Rivers and Harbors. However, there may be other purposes,
such as Office, Casting Plant, etc.


c. Other. Use insertion similar to military above.


10. "Exhibit" Blocks. Enter "Exhibit F" in the “Map” block. All other
exhibit blocks (Jurisdiction, Relocations, and Miscellaneous) will be
completed, if applicable.


11. Land Ownership and Cost Data.


a. When there are no disposals, do not fill in the "Net" block.


b. Although reassignments are not true disposals, the area,
estate, and cost will be shown in the "Exhibit B" block, with an explanation
under "Remarks."


c. Modified DOD Category Code. The code should be shown for
Army, Civil Works, and Air Force installations only. Do not enter codes
for installations acquired for other Federal agencies. However, the
footnotes 1/, 2/, and 3/ may be applicable to all installations.


CODE ESTATE


911 Fee by purchase, condemnation, donation, reassignment
or transfer. (Footnotes 1/ and 3/ following.)


912 Public Domain withdrawn by public land order, Act of
Congress, or Executive Order, or by notation on the
Public Land Records under provisions of 44 LD 513.
(Footnotes 2/ and 3/ following.)


913a Public Domain by use permit from the Department of the
Interior or other Federal government agencies. (Footnote
3/ following.)


Figure 13-lla
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ESTATE


1 /


2 /


3 /


913b


913b


913b


914


921


922


Use Permit. Government lands other than Public Domain.
Includes “licenses” from the Department of the Navy,
Tennessee Valley Authority, Memorandum of Agreements,
etc. (Footnote 3/ following.)


Licenses from other than Federal government agencies.
(Footnote 3/ following.)


Permits from other than Federal government agencies.
(Footnote 3/ following.)


This code to be used only for the audit of Hawaii
Territorial lands acquired and disposed of prior to
statehood.


Easements by purchase, condemnation, reservation, reassign-
ment by permanent transfer. Does not include rights of
way granted by other Federal agencies. (Footnote 3/
following.)


Leasehold acquisition by purchase, condemnation, reassign-
ment or permanent transfer. (Footnote 3/ following.)


The original cost of transferred land is to be included in the
acquisition note under “Remarks” only, unless the transferring
agency is reimbursed. The cost of purchased or condemned lands
paid for with funds furnished by cities, states, other government
agencies, etc., will also be included under “Remarks” only. The
cost of reassigned lands will be included in the “Exhibit A" block
of the ENG Form 1603 with appropriate explanation under "Remarks."


The cost of extinguishing third-party interests, such as mining
claims, etc., will be shown under “Cost” and explained briefly in
the acquisition note under “Remarks.”


Although the gross acreage broken down by estate is required under
the heading “Land Ownership and Cost Data,” each acquisition of an
estate(s) by a single action is reportable under “Remarks” for all
estates acquired by transfer or reassignment, all public domain
lands, and all use permits from other Federal government agencies.
The exclusion of joint-use leases with total acreage should also be
noted under “Remarks.” When footnotes are required, the 1/, 2/,
etc., system will be used.


Figure 13-llb
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d . Reports of Excess Real Property, Standard Forms 118, often
include, in addition to fee, permanent easements, etc., certain lesser
interests that automatically terminate after a specified period of non-
use. If General Services Administration has disposed of and/or assumed
custody and accountability of all land interests except the lesser
interests with non-use termination conditions, such rights will be
presumed to have expired at the end of the non-use period running from
the date of the Report of Excess Real Property. In addition, any non-
assignable licenses, permits, etc., reported to GSA together with fee,
etc., are considered terminated effective the date the land which they
serve is conveyed by GSA or their designated disposal agency.


Figure 13-llc
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CHAPTER 15


Real Estate Resource Management


SECTION I. GENERAL


*


15-1. Introduction


a. Purpose. This chapter provides an overview of the
requirements of the Department of Defense Planning, Programming and
Budgeting System (PPBS) and describes Real Estate budget formulation
and execution within that context.


b. Scope. The information and procedures covered by this Chapter
apply to activities funded by military appropriation or through
reimbursable agreements with other agencies. The portion
describes manpower addresses resources that emanate from the Civil
Works program as well.


c. Applicability. This regulation is applicable to the
Headquarters, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (HQUSACE), and to the U.S.
Army Corps of Engineers Divisions and Districts having real estate
responsibilities.


d. References.


(1) Federal Property Management Regulations, Sub-chapter D,
Section 101-21.


(2) AR 37-100-89, The Army Management Structure.
(3) AR 405-1 (being incorporated into AR 405-xx), Reimbursement for


General Services Administration Space, Services and Facilities Outside
the NCR.


(4) AR 405-5, Army and Air Force Basic Real Estate Agreements.
(5) AR 420-74, Natural Resources: Land, Forest and Wildlife


Management.
SECTION II. PROCEDURES


15-2. Budget Formulation and Execution


a. Background. The budget for Real Estate activities is an
expression of financial resources required to support this portion of


*
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USACE's mission and programs for a fiscal year. The budget evolves
through a series of planning and programing actions that begin many
years prior to execution year. Throughout that time, the program and
budget is subject to change for a variety of reasons as it undergoes
review at various levels. The budget finally presented is prepared in
accordance with guidance from the Office of Management and Budget
(OMB), the Office of Secretary of Defense (OSD), and the Department of
Army (DA) and represents the best balance of programs that can be
obtained at the level of resources made available. The process is
dynamic but disciplined by a structured series of events that recur on
an annual basis. Many of these events do not require input from the
field; however, they are included in this section when necessary to
clarify the environment in which the budget is formulated.


b. Formulation.


(1) The budget cycle (for USACE-controlled programs) begins
with Army Guidance in August. This document is a broad statement of
policy and strategy for a five-year period. In October, Program and
Budget Guidance (PBG) issued to major commands (MACOMS) by HQDA
provides parallel long range resource guidance that is used in
preparation of the Program Analysis and Resources Review (PARR). The
PARR is prepared at MACOM Headquarters level and is submitted to HQDA
as part of the Program Objective Memorandum (POM). The POM covers the
five outyears and provides the mechanism whereby resources for new
initiatives and changes to existing programs can be introduced into the
program and budget resourcing cycle. After all PARRs are considered by
HQDA, resource guidance is issued to USACE based on DA corporate
decisions reached during the POM building. During the year, there may
be changes in these resource levels based on revised decision by OSD,
DA, Congressional action, or other events that affect the size of the
Federal and Department of Defense (DOD) Budget.


(2) Annually in May-June, the Field Operating Activities (FOAs)
become involved when a request is sent to each Division/District for a
three-year budget called the Command Operating Budget (COB). The three
years covered are the current year, budget year and program year. (The
program year is the first of the five POM outyears.) Refined PBG from
DA will provide resource guidance to USACE and this is transmitted to
the field along with instructions for COB preparation.
Districts/Divisions prepare the COB and forward it to the Resource
Management Directorate (CERM) who sends the Real Estate portion to the
Programs Division, Directorate of Real Estate (CERE-P), where it is
examined, analyzed and consolidated prior to presentation to CERM
where further incorporation will take place for all USACE requirements
prior to submission to DA.


*


15-2







ER 405-1-12
Change 26
29 Jul 88


*


c. Execution.


(1) Actions that began many years earlier come into clear focus
as the new fiscal (execution) year approaches. Prior to 1 October
CERM requests CERE-P to provide proposed Annual Funding Program (AFP)
distribution for the FOAs along with recommendations for quarterly
allocation. This allocation is issued to the FOAs on a quarterly basis
by Funding Authorization Document (FAD). Any requests for quarterly
allocation adjustments are sent through Comptroller channels to CERM
while requests for AFP are submitted through Real Estate channels to
CERE-P. Requests should be submitted in writing with full
justification.


(2) FOAs are encouraged to work closely with their supporting
Finance and Accounting Office to ensure obligations are reported
promptly and accurately and to become familiar with accounting data
that supports the Integrated Command Accounting Report (ICAR) and the
Data Element Management Accounting Report (DELMAR). These reports are
used by CERE-P to monitor obligations, determine funding
shortages/excesses, compare actual to plan, and for other management
indicators. AFP is reviewed at mid-year on a corporate basis and any
reprogramming takes place at this time. During the second half of
execution year, a close check is kept on obligations. Any projected
surplus is to be identified and reported to prevent the loss of
expiring funds.


(3) Often, the Congress has been unable to erect enabling
legislation prior to 1 October. In those cases, temporary authority is
given in the form of a “Continuing Resolution Authority” (CRA). During
the period of a CRA, fund use may be restricted. A CRA may state a
rate or limit on spending, a time limitation, and may prohibit “new
starts.” However, lease contracts and real estate new program have not
been restricted and may be obligated. The Real Estate program,
including new program actions, is considered a continuing program
rather than a “new start.”


d. Conclusion. The preceding paragraphs provide a basic explanation
and non-technical description of the cycle of events that influence
most Real Estate funded activities. CERE-P is involved with this
process to varying degrees depending on the level and depth of
responsibility. Variations to this cycle of events and other unique
aspects of each program are addressed below. Timing of events and
requirements may be somewhat modified from year to year as dictated by
OSD and HQDA.


*
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15-3. Real Estate Programs.


a. The Real Estate Directorate has financial responsibility for the
following programs. AR 37-100-89 should be consulted if there are any
questions regarding purpose of Army funds provided.


Appropriation
Title symbol


RPMA - Army Real Estate Administration 21.2020
BASOPS Leases - GSA Rent 21.2020
BASOPS Leases - Recruiting Station Leases 21.2020
GSA delegated buildings 47x4542
RPMA - Harvesting & Disposal of Timber 21.2020
RPMA - Agricultural & Grazing leases 21.2020
Homeowners Assistance Fund 97X4090


Air Force RE Administration 57.3400
Minor Construction Air Force 57.3300
Army National Guard Leases 21.2065
Reimbursable agreements with


other agencies Various


b. These programs are briefly described below.


Program
Element


722894.M7
722896.A
871996.A
N/A
728012.27
722894.K
2100/2200
2300/3200
404970
321/351
52589.M


N/A


(1) Army Real Estate Administration: This account encompasses
management and administration of real estate. It covers salaries and
expenses of real estate personel; project planning; real property
acquisition expenses (mapping, appraising, title evidence, negotiation
etc.); compliance inspections; utilization inspections; inleasing;
outgranting; disposal activities; and miscellaneous real estate
activities. The program provides for real estate administrative
support for the DOD Recruiting Program, US Army Reserve, Army National
Guard, and Army installations.


(2) BASOPS Leases (GSA Rent, formerly SLUC): This account
provides funds for General Services Administration (GSA)-managed leases
for those Corps activities located outside an Army installation. Cost
of leasing GSA space includes a standard charge which is the direct
cost of GSA leased space and associated services based on the Fair
Appraisal Rating System (FAR) plus recurring reimbursable costs (the
costs of non-standard items such as keeping the building open longer
than normal business hours and guards). The FOA pays for GSA recurring
reimbursables directly from funds received from HQUSACE.
Tenant-requested modifications are considered non-recurring
reimbursable costs and are paid out of mission funds. Additional
details are at figure 15-1. *
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(3) BASOPS Leases (Recruiting): CERE-P is responsible for
budgeting and justifying the DOD recruiting facilities program.
Estimates for the program are submitted by the FOAs on the Interactive
Inleasing System (IIS) (or its successor). The IIS contains all
inleasing records for the districts. These estimates are coordinated
with the Acquisitions Division, Directorate of Real Estate (CERE-A),
who contacts the four branches of the service to determine their
requirements and reviews estimates from the FOAs. These estimates are
combined with those for the GSA portion of the recruiting leasing
program and submitted to CERM for inclusion in the PARR. Payment of
the GSA Rent portion of the DOD recruiting leasing program is made by
HQUSACE. The FOA pays for non-GSA leases, service contracts and GSA
reimbursables (recurring and non-recurring) directly from funds
received from HQUSACE.


(4) GSA delegated buildings. GSA has delegated maintenance and
management of certain buildings to various DOD agencies including
USACE. CERE-P is responsible for budgeting and paying full Rent to GSA
for these buildings. Additional details are at figure 15-2.


(5) Harvesting & Disposal of Timber: This account encompasses
administrative expenses of district and division offices designated to
execute tinter-related actions including disposal of timber, standing
timber, and timber products, as well as contract administration,
inspection, staff supervision of harvesting of timber, and related
personnel training costs. The timber harvest program is for Army
only. Monies received from the sale of timber and lumber products are
used to finance expenses incurred related to the economic production
and sale of lumber and timber products. States share 40% of the net
proceeds from installations located within their boundaries.
Requirements to pay for expenses incurred are identified as “funded
reimbursements.” Beginning with the budget developed in fiscal year
(Fy) 89, quarterly estimates for expenses and income will be identified
by the FOAs and submitted to CERE-P in accordance with guidance
provided by DA. Funding is provided FOAs on an annual basis by FAD.


(6) Agricultural Leasing and Grazing: The Corps is responsible
for leasing of Army land for agricultural and grazing purposes. Monies
received from leases for agricultural and grazing purposes may be used
by military departments to cover administrative expenses for leasing
and for financing of multiple land use programs. These receipts may
also be used for maintenance, protection, repair or restoration work on
leased land (erosion control, reseeding). Requirements to fund
expenses are identified as “funded reimbursements.” Beginning with the
budget developed in FY 89, quarterly estimates for expenses and income
will be identified by the FOAs and submitted to CERE-P in accordance
with guidance provided by DA. Funding is provided FOAs on an annual
basis by FAD.


*
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(7) Homeowners Assistance Fund, Defense: This fund provides
assistance to DOD military and civilian employee homeowners by reducing
their losses incident to the disposal of their homes when the military
installation(s) at which they are employed are ordered to be closed or
the scope of operations is reduced. The Homeowners Assistance Program
(HAP) operates under a two-year biennial budget cycle. In May, CERE-P
requests the districts to provide information on any known base
closures/realignments and to submit estimates for any known HAP
programs. Requests for information are also sent to the secretaries of
Army, Navy and Air Force. The HAP budget is formulated based on this
information and submitted to OSD through DA. Funds are issued
annually, not quarterly, by CERE-P. All requests for increases should
be directed to CERE-P. Funds are not normally provided for HAP under
the CRA; therefore, FOAs should not obligate funds until a HAP FAD is
received. Funds are distributed to districts based on requirements
identified by districts in budget estimates provided in May.


(8) Air Force RE Administration: This account finances real
estate administration expenses of district offices in connection with
Air Force real estate activity and includes acquisition, management and
disposal operations. Work is financed on a reimbursable basis. Funds
are budgeted by Air Force based on information contained in the HQUSACE
COB and knowledge extracted from Real Estate Planning Reports (REPR)
submitted by the districts. During execution, FOAs are requested to
submit the Current Year (CY) quarterly requirements which are
consolidated and provided to Air Force. A Military Interdepartmental
Purchase Request (MIPR) is then issued by the Air Force on a quarterly
basis. The MIPR is accepted by CERM and sent to CERE-P for preparation
of distribution to the FOAs. The FOA distribution is put directly on
the Air Force MIPR. The MIPR is returned to CERM for transmittal to
the FOAs. Requests for changes in both AFP and allocation should be
sent to CERE-P. Surplus funds should be reported immediately and all
unobligated funds should be returned at the end of the year.
Adjustments to obligations that generate surpluses should be identified
as they occur, with funds promptly returned.


(9) Minor Construction, Air Force: This account finances payments
for land, deficiency judgments, settlement reimbursements, and damage
payments for property acquired by the USACE for the Air Force. Upon
Air Force request, the FOAs submit a REPR on property Air Force is
interested in obtaining. The REPR is submitted directly to the Air Force
with a copy to CERE-A. The Air Force then issues a real estate
directive requesting the USACE to obtain this property at a specified
price. The Directive is sent to CERE-A who sends copies to the FOA and
CERE-P. The Air Force then provides funding through comptroller
channels. When funding is received a FAD is sent to the FOA. Funds
are for a period of five years at which time they are revoked if no


*
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obligations have been incurred. FOAs should insure that surplus funds
are returned to CERE-P as soon as they are identified. If project
funding expires before completion of the project or if initial
estimates were incorrect, additional funds should be requested through
CERE-A. Obligations are monitored by CERE-P on a quarterly basis. If
funds are required for an upward adjustment to an expired account, FOAs
have the authority to process the adjustment using “M” account funds
without specific Air Force approval. FOAs should go throught their F&AO
for “M” account adjustments.


(10) Army National Guard: Army National Guard (ANG) funds are
provided by direct allocation from the Comptroller of the Army (SAFM)
to finance rental payments for national guard leases for approved
buildings and land. The budget is developed by ANG although FOAs input
estimates as a notation in the COB. Prior to the beginning of the FY,
HQUSACE provides ANG with a copy of the “Corps Army National Guard
Records” produced from the IIS which reflects current ANG leases.
Based on this listing and any anticipated acquisitions/deletionst ANG
provides funding information to SAFM. This funding is provided to CERM
quarterly on a FAD. Based on FAD, CERE-P prepares distribution of
funds to FOAs and submits to CERM for distribution. FDA AFP is based
on COB estimates and information contained in the IIS lease detail by
FOA. Surplus funds should be returned to CERE-P as soon as they are
identified. Funding requests for other than leases must be identified
separately, forwarded to CERE-P, and approved individually by ANG.


(11) Reimbursable agreements with other agencies: When an
interagency agreement is signed which provides funding in advance, the
agency involved will send a check and a reverse SF1080 directly to FOA
in the amount of the agreement. This is the preferred method of
reimbursement but actual details may vary according to the individual
agreement.


15-4. Allocation of Manpower Authorizations


a. The manpower allocation process begins in the spring of the CY
with final recommended allocations provided prior to the beginning of
the new fiscal year.


b. The primary tool used by CERE-P is ENG Form 4564 input, both
historical and projected. Because there are many activities for which
work is performed but no work units are counted, districts are given
the opportunity to state requirements for administrative activities
separately.
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c.  Scheduled work units are processed through the Manpower
Distribution Report feature of the Performance Analysis of Costs,
Units, and Manpower System (PACUMS), which produces total manpower
requirements. These numbers are compared across fiscal years to
determine manpower changes. ENG Form 1685 report is used to identify
current actual utilization. Utilization for the current fiscal year is
verified by reviewing remaining workload and schedule accomplishments.
Manpower changes from the Manpower Distribution Report are then applied
to current year utilization. For the Civil Works program, output from
the Force Configuration (FORCON) model is an important indicator of
manpower requirements. Details of FORCON are available from your
local Programs Management Office (PMO). Divisions and Districts are
expected to work closely with PMOs to develop input for the annual
FORCON submission and ensure that ENG Form 4564 input is fully
consistent with FORCON. Unusual situations are discussed with HQUSACE
Real Estate personnel and Division Planning and Control (P&C) Chiefs to
validate requirements. Based on this analysis, a recommended staffing
level is proposal for OMA, MCA and Civil Works. These figures are
coordinated with Division P&C Chiefs and then provided to CERM.


d. If the total recommended allocation is less than or equal to
current levels, the recommended allocation becomes final and is
incorporated into vouchers prepared by CERM. If the recommended
allocation is greater than current levels, the difference is negotiated
within the HQUSACE Resource Management Advisory Committee.


e. Vouchers provided to Division offices do not separately
identify the recommended distribution to Real Estate. Those decisions
are made by Division and District Commanders consistent with their
priorities for mission accomplishment. CERE-P will provide the
recommended distribution to division offices for information purposes.


f. All spaces for support functions outside of Real Estate at
districts and operating divisions are either CW or MCA and controlled
by CW and E&C Directorates. For that reason those spaces are not
included in the distribution provided by CERE-P to Division offices.


g.  The current system used by the Real Estate community to
establish manpower requirements will continue to be used until a
manpower staffing standard has been approved by HQDA for the USACE Real
Estate function.


*
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Formulation and Execution of BASOPS Leases (GSA Rent)


FIGURE 15-1
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a. Formulation.


(1) CERE-P is responsible for budgeting and justifying GSA Rent
for the military portion of the USACE under this
program element. National Guard and the European Command are also
budgeted by CERE-P. All other Army MACOMs and agencies budget and
justify their requirements separately. Each year GSA issues Rent
estimates based on space currently assigned (as of March 15) to the
USACE. These estimates are developed 18 months prior to execution year
and are used as the base for computing budgetary requirements for space
and related services. At the same time, GSA provides information to
assist CERE-P in developing estimates for any requirements not included
in the GSA Rent estimate.


(2) They also provide inflation factors which enable CERE-P to
estimate charges for recurring and non-recurring reimbursable
services. This information is itemized by building and includes the
classification of the space, square footage, rent rate per square foot
and total estimated cost for the year. (The GSA rate-setting system
provides an appeal procedure if the USACE determines rates to be
inaccurate or excessive. The procedures are specifically addressed in
Federal Property Management Regulations.) The cost of the current
space assignments is guaranteed not to increase in the budget year.
The cost of projected requirements is not guaranteed because the actual
rate can only be established after the building in which the space will
be provided has been identified. CERE-P send a copy of the Rend
Estimate to the FOAs and requests information on increases/decreases to
existing leases and anticipated additions/deletions in space
requirements. Based on the GSA information and data provided by the
FOAs, CERE-P develops an estimate for GSA Rent and related services
which is submitted to CERM for inclusion in the COB.


b. Execution.


(1) Although CERE-P programs and budgets only for its portion
of GSA rent as stipulated in the preceding paragraph the Headquarters
is responsible for payment of the entire GSA rent bill for all Army
activities. Army MACOMS will provide funds for their portion of the
Rend bill. They must pay for all reimbursable services. Rent bills
are issued quarterly, in advance, with adjustments in arrears. In
addition, there is a year-end reconciliation billing which is prepared
ten days before the end of the fiscal year to make final adjustments
For the fiscal year. Rent bills contain the same level of detail as
the Rent Budget Estimate. Bills and payments should not be adjusted to


*
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correct errors in estimates or actual costs. GSA Form 2972 should be
used to request adjustments to GSA quarterly bills. If adjustments are
not made within two quarters, GSA Form 2992 should be submitted to
withhold payment.


(2) Civil-funded USACE leases are financed by FOAs.


(3) The Ft Worth District has the responsibility for the
financial mechanics of the Rent program and makes all collections as
well as payments directly to GSA on behalf of HQUSACE. CERE-P receives
a computer tape and three hard copies of the GSA quarterly Rent bill.
The tape is sent via computer to the FOAs who retrieve data pertinent
to them. FOAs send an SF#1080 for the Civil portion to Ft Worth along
with a summary listing showing the allocated charge between military
and civil. A copy of the summary listing is sent to CERE-P along with
copies of any forms sent to GSA for correction to the bill. Following
are some commonly used GSA form which are available from the Regional
GSA Public Building Service office:


- GSA 2957 - Used to request recurring or non-recurring type
services from GSA. Form contains fund cite and certification of fund
availability. Form is sent to GSA. GSA estimates cost and returns the
form to the FOA where the amount is certified as a valid obligation and
sent back to GSA


- GSA 2970 - Used for adjustments or corrections of the
agency/bureau code, billed office address code, and the agency/bureau
name.


- GSA 2972 - Used to request adjustments to space and dollars on
the quarterly bills. The original is sent to GSA region with a copy to
CERE-P.


- GSA 2992 - Used to withhold payment when adjustments have not
been made by GSA. The original is forwarded to CERE-P along with
information to support non-payment.


- GSA 2992-A Used by GSA to reply to GSA 2992.


(4) Requests for increased GSA space must have prior approval
from the Director of Real Estate (CERE-ZA). Requests should be
submitted in writing with full justification to CERE-ZA.


*
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Formulation and Execution for GSA Delegated Buildings


a. Formulation: In March/April GSA requests an estimate of costs
for delegated buildings. This request is transmitted to the KY
CERE-P. The FOAs respond and this information is analyzed and
consolidated for reply to GSA.


b. Execution.


(1) Funds will be provided by GSA through an allocation
account established at the Department of Treasury. These funds will be
received by CERM-B and distributed to the FOAs based on information
provided by CERE-P. Funds are available for obligation as follows:


Real Property Operations - one fiscal year
Rental of Space - one fiscal year
Recurring Repairs - Available until obligated


but any end-of-year unobligated balance will be
reapportioned and made available in subsequent year.


(2) HQUSACE will be required to submit monthly reports to GSA
which reflect expenditures by activity (SF 133, Report on Budget
Execution) as well as an end of year report (TFS 2108 Year-End Closing
Statement). FOAs will submit information to HQUSACE who will
consolidate and report to GSA.


*
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CHAPTER 16


REAL PROPERTY ACCOUNTABILITY


SECTION I. GENERAL


16-1. Purpose. This chapter provides policy and procedures for the
accountability of civil and military real property under the control of
the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE). It does not pertain to the
financial accounting of real property or to the use, condition, care,
custody, or safekeeping of real property.


16-2. Applicability. This chapter applies to USACE Commands assigned a
real estate mission.


16-3. References. Policy and procedures in this chapter are based on
guidance contained in AR 420-17, Real Property and Resource Management,
and AR 735-5, Basic Policies and Procedures for Property Accounting. This
chapter should be used in conjunction with those regulations since they
provide the basic policy guidance from which USACE policy and procedures
are developed.


16-4. Explanation of Terms.


a. Accountability. Accountability is the obligation of a designated
person to keep an accurate record of property. It is primarily concerned
with maintaining formally prescribed records.


b. Real Property. Real property consists of lands and capital
improvements to land. It includes, but is not limited to, land; lesser
interests in land; buildings, other than portable ones; structures; roads;
railways; permanent utility systems. *
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* c. USACE-Controlled Real Property.


(1) Civil. Real property acquired or constructed for USACE civil
works activities.


(2) Military. Military real property under the administrative
control of USACE.


(a) Space acquired for DOD recruiting facilities is considered
USACE-controlled military real property for the purposes of this chapter.


(b) Real property acquired or constructed for a military command is
accounted for by that command, except as stated in paragraph 16-6b. The
using service or command retains custody and accountability of excess real
property until it is disposed, as stated in AR 405-90. Exceptions to that
policy must be approved by HQUSACE (CERE-M). In those instances when
excess military real property is transferred to USACE pending disposal, it
is considered USACE-controlled military and the district’s real property
accountable officer would acccount for it until its disposal.


16-5. Accountability and Responsibility. Accountability pertains to
maintaining formally prescribed property records. It is an obligation
officially assigned to a specific person. Responsibility results from the
possession of property. It involves a basic obligation for the proper
use, care, custody, and safekeeping of property.


SECTION II. POLICY


16-6. Policy.


a. All USACE-controlled real property will be accounted for; i.e.,
all fee, easement, and leasehold interests as well as permanently affixed
structures and other capital improvements acquired for the civil and
military activities of USACE. Leasehold interests with an annual rental
less than $1,000 need not be accounted for, except leases for land only.


b. USACE, in its capacity as executive agent for the DOD Recruiting
Facilities Program, will account for real property acquired for recruiting
offices and main stations of the military services.


c. The accountability will be maintained by the Real Estate Division
in the USACE Command assigned the real estate mission for the area where
the property is located. It wil be continuous from the time of acquis-
tion or acceptance of the real property by USACE until disposal or
transfer by USACE.


*
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* 16-7. Real Property Accountable Officer (RPAO).


a. The USACE commander assigned a real estate mission will designate
in writing a person from the Real Estate Division, other than the Chief of
Real Estate, to serve as the real property accountable officer. The
appointing commander may determine any qualifications felt necessary for
the position.


b. The RPAO will maintain the records designated in this chapter and
such other records as may be necessary to account for USACE real property
or to support record entries.


SECTION III. RECORDS


16-8. Records.


a. DD Form 1354, Transfer and Acceptance of Military Real Property,
will be used by the Real Estate Division to accept accountability of real
property transferred from Army or Air Force military to USACE-controlled
civil or military. It will be the accountability document for such
property. DD Form 1354 will also be used by the Real Estate Division to
transfer accountability of USACE-controlled real property to Army or Air
Force military or to other federal agencies. DD Form 1354 is prescribed
in AR 420-17.


b. ENG Form 1069, Acquisition Docket Sheet, will be the account-
ability document for USACE-controlled land prior to approval of the real
estate audit. After audit approval, ENG Form 1019, Tract Register, will
be the accountability document for USACE-controlled land. Both forms are
prescribed in Chapter 13 of this regulation. An automated equivalent of
either form may be used. Prior to usage, the automated equivalent must be
submitted to the local forms management officer (FMO) for approval.


c. ENG Form 5012-R, Real Property Record, Figure 16-1, will be used
by the RPAO to record data pertaining to all USACE-controlled real
property other than land. It will be the accountability document for such
property. A separate form will be completed for each individual building,
structure, and facility. A single form may be used, if desired, for
multiple items of an identical nature at a project; e.g., anchored picnic
tables, trailer pads, pumphouses, etc. Data for each real property record
may be maintained in an automated format if desired (e.g., REMIS/RFMIS)
rather than on ENG Form 5012-R. An automated equivalent of the form may
be used provided it is submitted to the local FMO for approval prior to
use. Instructions for ENG Form 5012-R are in paragraph 16-10. *
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* 16-9. Inventory.


a. AR 735-5 specifies that real property must be physically
inventoried at least once every three years.


(1) An inventory should be performed by the RPAO to initially
establish the accountability records. The RPAO should ensure the results
of the inventory are reconciled with the financial accounting records.


(2) Utilization inspections of civil works real property, surveys
under Executive Order 12512, and utilization inspections of facilities and
office space, specified in paragraphs 8-12, 8-13, and 8-14 of this regula-
tion, may be subsequently used to satisfy the periodic inventory require-
ment of AR 735-5 for accountability purposes. Simirly, acquisitions and
disposals of land may be verified through the real estate audit procedures
specified in Chapter 13 of this regulation.


(3) The RPAO should be satisfied that the accountability records
accurately reflect the real property holdings of the USACE Command.


b. A physical inventory of USACE-controlled real property should be
performed when there is a change of RPAO. The incoming RPAO will sign a
certification indicating he or she has received the property account-
ability records from the outgoing RPAO and has accepted accountability for
the property so listed. The original of the certification will be
retained in the files of the Real Estate Division.


16-10. Instructions for ENG Form 5012-R.


a. Real property will be recorded at acquisition or construction
cost, or best estimate if necessary, subject to reconciliation with the
financial accounting records. Changes as a result of such reconciliation
may be posted as a separate line entry if desired.


b. A detailed listing of installed fixtures and equipment necessary
for the functional use of a building is not required; however, the capital-
ized cost of such items must be included in the cost of a building. Subse-
quent capital improvements and decreases will be posted. Non-capitalized
repairs or replacements will not be posted. *
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* c. Complete the form as follows:


(1) Real Property Account Number: The RPAO will assign a real
property account number to each project or activity. The number applies
to the project or activity; it is not changed when there is a change of
personnel.


(2) GSA Control Number: Enter the number for the project or
installation that is reported in Block 10 of GSA Form 1166, Annual Report
of Real Property Owned By or Leased To The United States.


(3) District: Enter the name of the USACE district responsible for
the project or installation.


(4) Project: Enter the name of the project or installation.


(5) Description of Property: Enter a descriptor of the item of real
property being reported on this record; e.g., Administration Building;
Storage Building; Powerhouse; Roads and Bridges; etc.


(6) Classification of Property: If the item of real property being
reported is a building, check the “Building” block and enter a code from
Block 36 of GSA Form 1166 that best describes the building. If the item
is a structure or facility, enter an identifying name using those listed
in Block 45 of GSA Form 1166 as a guide.


(7) Part II, Acquisition: Enter information pertaining to the
acquisition of the item of real property being reported on this record;
e.g., Building constructed and accepted for occupancy; 1960; $32,000.
Roof replaced (capital improvement); 1980; $10,000.


(8) Part III, Disposal: Enter information pertaining to the disposal
of the item of real property being reported on this record; e.g., Building
sold and removed from property; Sale; 1990; $42,000.


(9) Part IV, Summary of Cost: Self explanatory.


(10) Part V, Dates: Self explanatory.


d. ENG Form 5012-R may be destroyed two years after disposal of the
item of real property being reported on the record. *
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ENG FORM 5012-R, Apr 91


REAL PROPERTY RECORD REAL PROPERTY ACCOUNT NUMBER GSA CONTROL NUMBER (From GSA Form 1166)


(ER 405-1-12)


PROJECT IDENTIFICATION
DISTRICT P R O J E C T


REAL PROPERTY DATA


PART I - DESCRIPTION
DESCRIPTION OF PROPERTY


CLASSIFICATION OF PROPERTY (From GSA Form 1166)


❏ BUILDING CODE ❑ OTHER FACILITY


PART 11- ACQUISITION


ITEM (Continue on reverse if necessary) YEAR COST


PART Ill- DISPOSAL


ITEM (Continue on reverse if necessary) METHOD YEAR COST


PART IV- SUMMARY OF COST PART V- DATES


TOTAL PART II $ THIS FORM PREPARED


LESS PART I l l $ RECONCILED WITH FINANCE


AND ACCOUNTING RECORDS
REPORTABLE COST $ LAST PHYSICAL INVENTORY


REMARKS


FOR ILLUSTRATION PURPOSES ONLY
(LocaI reproduction authorized - blank masters available from local FMO)


Page of Pages (Proponent CERE-P) *


Figure 16-1. Real Property Record
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CHAPTER 2 


REAL ESTATE PROJECT PLANNING - MILITARY AND CIVIL WORKS 


SECTION I. PREFACE 


2-1. This Chapter sets out basic procedures to be followed in
planning and scheduling for the acquisition of lands in connection
with Military and Civil Works projects. It is not intended to be
taken as absolute, without modification, but more as a guide to
insure all aspects involved and potential problems are fully con- 
sidered in planning for the acquisition of additional lands. Proper
planning in the initial stages of any project can and should eliminate
unnecessary delays during the acquisition phase.


2-2. Sections II through VIII are devoted basically to Civil Works
projects, with Section IX covering Military Planning and Project
Authorization. Some cross references have been made between the
Military and Civil Works sections where certain procedures apply
equally to both.


SECTION II. GENERAL 


2-3. Purpose. Sections II through VIII of this Chapter describe
the authorities and procedures of the Corps of Engineers relating
to real estate planning and project authorization for the acquisi- 
tion of land and interests therein for all water resource projects.


2-4. Applicability. Sections II through VIII are applicable to
all Division and District Engineers having civil works real estate
responsibilities.


2-5. River and Harbor and Flood Control Projects.


a. River and Harbor Projects. The Act o Congress approved
24 April 1888 (33 U.S.C. 591) authorizes acquisition of land for 
river and harbor purposes. These include the construction, opera- 
tion, maintenance and improvement of both natural and artificial 
waterways, the construction of locks and dams, dikes, bulkheads, 
jetties, revetment and other bank protection works, and spoil 
disposal dikes and retaining structures for construction and 
maintenance. Unless otherwise specified by Congress, local 
interests furnish, free of cost to the United States, all lands, 
easements and rights-of-way required for initial constuction, * 
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* operation and subsequent maintenance. A cash contribution may 
also be required if enhancement of land values results from 
disposal of spoil dredged from project areas (ER 1150-2-301 and 
EM 1120-2-101). 


 
b. Flood Control Projects. The Act of Congress approved 


1 March 1917 [33 U.S.C. 701) authorizes acquisition of land for 
flood control purposes, and Section 2 of the Act of Congress 
approved 28 June 1938, as amended (33 U.S.C. 701c-1), authorizes 
the acquisition of land and interests therein for dam and reservoir 
projects, channel improvements, and rectification projects for 
flood control at Federal expense. Dam, reservoir and lake projects 
are generally constructed entirely at the expense of the United 
States and are maintained and operated with the use of Federal 
funds. Local interests are not required to furnish lands, easements 
and rights-of-way for dam and reservoir projects, unless specifically 
authorized by law for small reservoirs which provide localized flood 
protection (EM 1120-2-101). For local flood protection projects 
except channel improvement or channel rectification projects 
authorized by the Flood Control Acts of 1936, 1937 and 1938, local 
interests must provide, without cost to the United States, all 
necessary lands, easements, and rights-of-way. They must also 
hold and save the United States free from damages due to the con- 
stuction, operation and maintenance of the project, except where 
such damages are due to the fault or negligence of the United States 
or its contractors, and maintain and operate all the works after 
completion, in accordance with regulations prescribed by the 
Secretary of the Army. Channel improvement and channel rectifica- 
tion projects authorized by the Acts of 1936, 1937 and 1938 are built 
entirely at Federal expense and no local cooperation is required. 
Exceptions to these rules are provided by law in the case of certain 
specific projects such as hurricane protection, shore protection, 
beach erosion control or other purposes. As in river and harbor 
projects, a cash contribution may also be required if enhancement 
of land values results from disposal of spoil dredged from project 
areas (ER 1150-2-301 and EM 1120-2-101). 


 
2-6. The Navigational Servitude. As a general rule the United 
States does not acquire interests in real estate which it already 
possesses or over which jurisdiction is or can be legally exercised. 
Irrespective of the ownership of the banks and bed of a stream 
below ordinary high water mark, and irrespective of western water 
rights under the prior appropriation doctrine, no further Federal 
interest is required for navigation projects in navigable streams 
below the ordinary high water limit. It is required, therefore, 
that the acquisition plan consider the extent if the navigational 
servitude. * 
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* a. ER 1165-2-302 contains the practice and procedures
regarding navigation.


b. The navigational servitude affects abutting uplands, in
that the special site value attributable to their location near 
a navigable stream is noncompensable. However, this has been 
partially changed by Section 111 of Public Law 91-611. In all 
cases where real property is acquired by the United States for 
public use in connection with any improvements of rivers, harbors, 
canals or waterways of the United States, the compensation to be 
paid shall be the fair market value of such real property based 
upon all uses to which such real property may reasonably be put, 
including its highest and best use, any of which uses may be 
dependent upon access to or utilization of such navigable waters. 
In cases of partial acquisitions of real property, no depreciation 
in the value of any remaining real property shall be recognized, 
and no compensation shall be paid for any severance to such 
remaining real property which results from loss of or reduction 
of access from such remaining real property to such navigable 
waters because of the acquisition of real property or the 
purposes for which such real property is acquired. 


c. Injury to private property within or abutting non- 
navigable streams is compensable if inflicted in the course of 
an exercise of the navigation power limited to the navigable 
mainstream. U. S. v. Kansas City Life Ins. Co., 339 U. S. 799 
(1950), U. S. v. Cress, 243 U. S. 316 (1917). 


2-7. Buildings. Buildings for human occupancy, as well as other
structures which would interfere with the operation of the project,
or which would be substantially damaged by inundation, are pro- 
hibited below the guide acquisition line unless otherwise speci- 
fically approved by the Chief of Engineers.


2-8. Estates. Standard estates for acquisition of land or 
interests therein are contained in Chapter 5 of this pamphlet. 
Non-standard estates should be submitted to HQDA (DAEN-REA-P) 
WASH DC 20314 for approval. 


SECTION III. NAVIGATION PROJECTS 


2-9. Land to be Acquired in Fee. All lands necessary for
permanent structures, construction areas, public access areas
and fish and wildlife purposes will be acquired in fee. No
interests need be acquired in areas subject to the Government's
right of navigational servitude (para 2-6). Spoil disposal areas
may be acquired in fee upon approval of HQDA (DAEN-REA-P). *
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* 2-10. Lands Over Which Easemnts are to Acquired. 


a. Permanent easements are required for channel improvements, 
navigation pools, navigation aids, and spoil disposal areas for 
future maintenance. Requirements for navigation aids should be 
coordinated by the District Engineer with the local Coast Guard 
District Commander. 


 
b. Temporary easements maybe acquired for temporary disposal 


of spoil, and temporary construction and borrow areas. 
 


c. In navigation-only projects, the right to permanently 
flood should be acquired in all lands located within the naviga- 
tion pool and the right to occasionally flood should be acquired 
in lands above the pool. However, when the area to be occasion- 
ally flooded above the navigation pool consists of a narrow band 
of land, the right to permanently flood may be taken therein, to 
avoid acquisition of two different estates from the same owner- 
ship, and/or to reduce overall costs of acquisition. 


 
SECTION IV. RESERVOIR PROJECTS 


 


2-11. Joint Land Acquisition Policy for Reservoir Projects. The 
joint policies of the Department of the Interior and the Department 
of the Army, governing the acquisition of land for reservoir 
projects, are published in the Federal Register, dated 22 February 
1962, Volume 27, page 1734. On 2 July 1966 the Joint Policy was 
again published in 31, F. R. 9108, as follows: 


"JOINT POLICIES OF THE DEPARTMENTS OF THE INTERIOR 
AND OF THE ARMY RELATIVE TO RESERVOIR PROJECT LANDS 


"A joint policy statement of the Department of the Interior 
and the Department of the Army was inadvertently issued as a 
Notice in 27 F.R. 1743. Publication should have been made as a 
final rule replacing regulations then appearing in 43 CFR Part 8. 
The policy as it appears in 27 F. R. 1734 has been the policy of 
the Department of the Interior and the Department of the Army 
since its publication as a Notice and is now codified as set 
forth below. 


June 28, 1966 


Sec. 


8.0 Acquisition of lands for reservoir projects. * 
 
 


2-4 







ER 405-1-12 
Change 6 
2 Jan 79 


 


* 8.1 


8.2 


8.3 


8.4 


8.5 


8.6 
 
 
 
 


8.0 


Lands for reservoir constuction and operation 


Additional lands for correlative purposes 


Easements 


Blocking out 


Mineral rights 


Buildings 


Authority: The provisions of this Part 8 issued under 
Sec. 7, 32 Stat. 389, sec. 14, 53 Stat. 1197; 43 U.S.C. 
421, 389. 


Acquisition of lands for reservoir projects. 


Insofar as permitted by law, it is the policy of the 
Departments of the Interior and of the Army to acquire, as a 
part of reservoir project construction, adequate interest in 
lands necessary for the realization of optimum values for all 
purposes including additional land areas to assure full realiza- 
tion of optimum present and future outdoor recreational and fish 
and wildlife potentials of each reservoir. 


 
8.1 Lands for reservoir construction and operation. 


The fee title will be acquired to the following: 


(a) Lands necessary for permanent structures. 
 


(b) Lands below the maximum flowage line of the 
reservoir including lands below a selected freeboard where 
necessary to safeguard against the effects of saturation, 
wave action, and bank erosion and to permit induced surcharge 
operation. 


 


(c) Lands needed to provide for public access to 
the maximum flowage line as described in paragraph lb, or for 
operation and maintenance of the project. 


 
8.2 Additional lands for correlative purposes. 


The fee title will be acquired for the following: * 
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*  (a) Such lands as are needed to meet present and future 
requirements for fish and wildlife as determined pursuant to the 
Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act. 


 
(b) Such lands as are needed to meet present and future 


public requirements for outdoor recreation, as may be authorized 
by Congress. 


 
8.3 Easements. 


Easements in lieu of fee title may be taken only for lands 
that meet all of the following conditions: 


 
(a) Lands lying above the storage pool. 


 
(b) Lands in remote portions of the project area. 


(c) Lands determined to be of no substantial value for 
protection or enhancement of fish and wildlife resources, or for 
public outdoor recreation. 


 
(d) It is to the financial advantage of the Government 


to take easements in lieu of fee title. 
 


8.4 Blocking out. 


Blocking out will be accomplished in accordance with 
sound real estate practices, for example, on minor sectional sub- 
division lines; and normally, land will not be acquired to avoid 
severance damage if the owner will waive such damage. 


 
8.5 Mineral rights. 


Mineral, oil and gas rights will not be acquired except 
where the development thereof would interfere with project purposes, 
but mineral rights not acquired will be subordinated to the Govern- 
ment’s right to regulate their development in a manner that will 
not interfere with the primary purposes of the project, including 
public access. 


 
8.6 Buildings. 


 
Buildings for human occupancy as well as other structures 


which would interfere with the operation of the project for any 
project purpose will be prohibited on reservoir project lands.” * 
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*  2-12. Application of Joint Policy by Corps of Engineers. In 
order to assure that the water and land areas of reservoirs con- 
structed by the Corps are available to the public, the lands 
which provide access along the shore of the reservoir will be 
supplemented at selected locations for concentrated public use. 
Where projects have either recreation or fish and wildlife, or 
both, as project purposes, additional landswill be acquired as 
set out in the authorization and specified in design memoranda. 
The policy contemplates that the United States own in fee a con- 
tinuous area of land around the reservoir above the water level 
to insure ready access along the shore. However, certain excep- 
tions have been adopted, as set forth hereinafter. Under the 
Joint Policy the Corps will take an adequate interest in lands, 
including areas required for public access, to accomplish all of 
the authorized purposes of the project and thereby obtain maximum 
public benefits therefrom. The statements in thev the policy which 
define the land interests to be acquired in particular areas are 
guidelines in application of policy. 


a. Land to be Acquired in Fee. 


(1) Lands necessary for the dam site, construction areas and 
permanent structures. 


 
(2) The lands below a guide contour line (guide acquisition 


line) established with a reasonable freeboard allowance above the 
top pool elevation for storing water for flood control, navigation, 
power, irrigation, and other purposes, referred to in this paragraph 
as the “full pool” elevation. In nonurban areas generally, this free- 
board allowance will be established to include allowances for induced 
surcharge operations plus a reasonable additional freeboard to 
provide for adverse effects of saturation, wave action and bank 
erosion. Factors such as estimated frequency of occurrence, 
probable accuracy of estimates, and relocation costs, will be 
taken into consideration. Where this freeboard does not provide 
a minimum of 300 feet horizontally from the conservation pool, 
defined as the top of all planned storage not devoted exclusively 
to flood control, then the guide acquisition line will be increased 
to that extent. In the vicinity of urban communities or other 
areas of highly concentrated developments, the total freeboard 
allowance between the full pool elevation and the acquisition 
line may be greater than prescribed for nonurban areas generally, 
and shall be sufficient to assure that major hazards to life or 
unusually severe property damages would not result from floods up 
to the magnitude of the standard project flood. In such circum- 
stances, however, consideration may be given to easements rather * 
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* than fee acquisition for select sections if found to be in the 
public interest. However, when the project design provides a high 
level spillway, the crest of which for economy of construction is 
substantially higher than the storage elevation required to regu- 
late the reservoir design flood, the upper level of fee acquisition 
will normally be at least equal to the top elevation of spillway 
gates or crest elevation of ungated spillway, and may exceed this 
elevation if necessary to conform with other criteria prescribed 
herein. 


 
(3) Lands to be acquired for public use, being those reflected 


in the Recreation Resources Appendix of the Phase I General Design 
Memorandum (ER 1120-2-400). The Phase I General Design Memorandum 
is required to be prepared and submitted for approval prior to 
submission of the Real Estate Design Memorandum. 


(4) Lands required for operation and maintenance of the 
project for: 


(a) Frequently used operational areas. 
 


(b) Clearing and disposition of debris. 


(c) Maintenance, repair, and restoration. 
 


(d) Anticipated erosion. 
 


(e) Safeguarding public health, and malaria and mosquito 
control. 


 
(f) Sanitation. 


 
(5) Lands specifically authorized by the Congress for recrea- 


tion and fish and wildlife purposes as defined by the Federal Water 
Project Recreation Act (PL 89-72) and Fish and Wildlife Coordina- 
tion Act of 1958 (PL 85-624, 16 U.S.C. 661 et seq). 


 
(a) All lands to be acquired for fish and wildlife purposes, 


either mitigation enhancement lands or estates therein required 
for other project purposes, will be presented in such a way as to 
distinguish clearly all such lands under each of the separate 
authorities involved. Specific guidance on fish and wildlife 
resources is contained in ER 1120-2-400 and ER 1120-2-404. 


 
(b) The purpose of PL 89-72 is to provide a uniform policy 


with respect to recreation and fish and wildlife benefits and costs 
of Federal multiple-purpose water resource projects, and for other 
purposes. * 
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*  1. PL 89-72, as amended by Section 77 of PL 93-251, does, 
however, create a unique provision relating to local participa- 
tion in the recreation and fish and wildlife developments in water 
resource projects. Provisions of that Act, as amended, must be 
adhered to and contracts for administration of project lands and 
cost-sharing shall follow the amendments contained in Section 77 
of PL 93-251. 


 
2. Section 3(b) of PL 89-72 further provides that, notwith- 


standing the absence of an indication of intent as specified above, 
lands may be provided in project planning which would preserve the 
recreation and fish and wildlife potential of the project for 
subsequent development by local interests. The act prescribes 
that local interests must within 10 years after initial operation 
of the project enter into agreements specified above. In the 
event such agreements are not obtained, the proposed facilities 
cannot be constructed and the Corps may utilize the lands acquired 
for any lawful purpose within the Corps’ jurisdiction or may offer 
said land for sale to its immediate prior owner or his immediate 
heirs at its appraised fair market value at the time of disposal. 
In the event that an agreement with the prior owner or his heirs 
cannot be reached in 90 days, disposal of the property will ensue 
pursuant to usual disposal procedures. 


 
3. The provisions of PL 89-72, as amended, are construed to 


apply to planning for projects authorized in 1965 or thereafter. 
Accordingly, all planning for future projects must be coordinated 
with local interests as defined in the law and all design memoranda 
relating to land acquisition or development of recreation or fish 
and wildlife areas must clearly set forth the potential of the 
project for such development and the intent of local interests in 
fulfilling the requirements of this law. 


 
4. Public Law 89-72, as amended, does not impose a requirement 


for local participation in all recreation and fish and wildlife 
areas. Development of recreation areas and planning for fish and 
wildlife areas will be in accordance with the guidelines set forth 
in this Chapter and related regulations. 


 
(6) Lands for resource preservation and/or enhancement in 


fulfillment of the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (Public 
Law 91-190, 83 Stat. 852) and Executive Order 11514 will be those 
approved in the authorizing document and/or those approved in the 
Recreation Resources Appendix of the General Design Memorandum. 


 
(7) Uneconomic remnants required to be purchased in fee under 


Section 301(9) of Public Law 91-646 (para 2-20). * 
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*  (8) Recommendations maybe made in the Real Estate Design 
Memorandum to eliminate lands from acquisition located within the 
approved guide acquisition line but above the guide contour line 
which are highly developed or devoted to public uses such as parks, 
golf courses, cemeteries, etc. Also, where for reasons of steep 
terrain, presence of highways and railroads, severe severance, or 
for other reasons, sound real estate practice indicates requirement 
for some adjustments in the area above the guide contour line, 
recommendations for such adjustments will be included in the real 
estate design memorandum, or will be subsequently submitted with 
proposed final real property acquisition lines, for approval of 
the Division Engineer in accordance with Section VII, this Chapter. 


 
(9) Lands which will be covered by any sediment delta that 


is expected to form as the result of aggravation of streams 
draining into the reservoir. The estimate of this area shall be 
based upon the probable sediment inflow for a period at least 
equal to the economic life of the project. 


 
b. Lands Over Which Easements are to be Acquired. 


 
(1) Lands in reservoir areas of flood-control-only projects, 


which do not provide conservation pools, except as required for 
public access. 


 
(2) Lands required for a relatively short time for temporary 


structures or for use during the construction period only. 
 


(3) The Joint Policy of 1962 provides that flowage easements 
may be acquired in reservoir projects if all four conditions of 
Section 8-3 of the Joint Policy are met. For the purposes of 
land acquisition, to distinguish between fee and flowage easement 
“remote portions of the project area” as referred to in Section 8-3 
of the Joint Policy are defined as those lands lying upstream 
from the conservation pool (the top elevation of all storage other 
than that devoted exclusively to flood control use) on the main 
stream and all significant tributaries thereof. 


 
(4) Lands downstream from the dam and required only for 


operational purposes. 
 


(5) In flood control projects which do not have conservation 
pools, the right to occasionally flood should be acquired in all 
lands, except that the right to permanently flood should be 
acquired in those lands which may be subjected to permanent 
flooding, as in the case of a trash pool. 
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* C. Levees in Lieu of Acquisition. 


(1) Where construction of levees or flood walls and necessary 
associated facilities for protection of lands and properties located 
within potential flowage limits of a reservoir is proposed in lieu 
of acquisition of fee title or easements over such properties, the 
protective structures shall meet the following minimum functional 
requirements: 


 
(2) In urban communities or other areas of highly concentrated 


developments where overtopping of levees would result in major 
hazards to life or unusually severe property damage under antici- 
pated future conditions, levee grades and designs shall be adequate 
to withstand without failure the occurrence of the standard project 
flood, assuming the reservoir is filled to highest level that is 
reasonably likely to prevail at the beginning of such a flood. 


 
(3) Under circumstances where it can be reasonably shown that 


possible overtopping of protective levees or flood walls as proposed 
would not result in unusual hazards to life or major property damage, 
levee grades shall be as high as economically practicable in con- 
sideration of apparent risks and costs involved, and flowage ease- 
ments or other appropriate assurances from local interests shall 
be obtained insofar as necessary to protect the Government in the 
event the protective structures are overtopped. 


 
SECTION V. MINERAL ACQUISITION PRACTICES 


 
2-13. Procedure. The procedure of the Corps of Engineers in 
acquiring the necessary land or interests therein to accommodate 
projects authorized by the Congress is to permit the reservation 
of the minerals in the land, unless the reservation is inimical 
to the operation of the project. In all cases wherein a reserva- 
tion is permitted, the mineral interests are subordinated to the 
primary project purposes, including public access and preservation 
of environmental quality. 


 
2-14. General. 


a. The multiplicity of ownerships in mineral interests, the 
variety of minerals and the different methods of mineral explora- 
tion, recovery and production make it impracticable to define in 
advance specific guidelines concerning the reservation of mineral 
interests and their subordination to primary project purposes in 
any given project. The initial planning documents, real estate 
design memoranda, and master plans will fully discuss and consider 
the extent of acquisition and/or reservation of mineral interests. * 
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*  b. Generally fee title to all subsurface interests will be 
acquired in areas required for all structures, areas required for 
project operations and public use including access, and in areas 
where the value of the subsurface interests is nominal. Reserva- 
tion of coal, oil, gas and other minerals will be permitted when- 
ever any aspect of mineral development will not interfere with 
project purposes. The reservation of mineral rights will be 
predicated upon the Government’s right to so regulate their 
development as to eliminate any interference with project 
purposes and to minimize any adverse impact on the environment 
including aesthetic values. 


2-15. Reservation Minerals. 


a. When it has been determined that the reservation of 
minerals will not interfere with the purposes of the project, the 
minerals will be subordinated in accordance with the following 
guidelines: 


 
(1) The estate providing for the subordination will not be 


utilized unless approved by HQDA (DAEN-REA). 
 


(2) Any subordination agreement, together with additional 
regulations incorporated by reference, must clearly define: 


 
(a) The rights and obligations of the Government and the 


mineral owner, operator, and/or lessee. 
 


(b) The control to be exercised over site development for 
mining purposes. 


 
(c) Required land reclamation or restoration. 


 
(d) Restrictions against pollution and degradation of project 


environment and aesthetics. 
 


(e) Provisions for compliance inspection by the Government of 
all site development and mining activities over which the Govern- 
ment has control under (b) above. 


 
b. After execution of a subordination agreement as provided 


above, the District Engineer will develop a program for the 
surveillance of mineral activities at each project. 


 
c. The representatives of the Division and District Engineers 


are to be fully informed concerning the rights and responsibilities 
of the Government and the mineral owner and/or operator under the 
terms of the estates acquired for the subordination of minerals, 
and will periodically inspect all mining activities to insure 
compliance with the terms of the subordination agreement and any 
plan incorporated by reference into such agreement. * 
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* 2-16. Off-Project Mineral Activity. In connection with all 
drainage upsteam where there is present or potential mineral 
activity upstream from a project or on nearby lands outside the 
project limits, the District Engineer will: 


 
a. Establish and maintain liaison with Federal and State 


agencies having responsibility for the regulation of mineral 
activities and the control of environment in order to prevent 
adverse effects of mining on the project. 


 
b. Institute a system for monitoring adverse effects on the 


project such as sedimentation and acid drainage. 
 


c. Take steps to insure that Corps personnel in charge of 
the project are familiar with State and Federal laws governing 
the control of mineral recovery and the environment, as well as 
the Federal or State agencies responsible for the enforcement 
of such laws. 


 
d. Division and District Engineers are requested to use the 


Refuse Act of 1899 and any other legal remedies that may be 
appropriate in a particular situation in order to protect the 
interests of the United States and preserve the integrity of the 
project. 


 
SECTION VI. FEASIBILITY REPORTS AND DESIGN MEMORANDA 


 
2-17. Feasibility Investigations and Reports. Suvrey investiga- 
tions and reports are the studies and reports, specifically 
authorized by Congress and made by Division and District Engineers 
as assigned by the Chief of Engineers, to determine the scope, 
justification, and degree of Federal interest in protection and 
development of harbors, waterways, shores and beaches, and river 
basins. For water resource projects the reports include determina- 
tion of needs of alternative plans of protection and development 
to be considered for recommendation to Congress for authorization 
as Federal projects. Survey reports should clearly specify real 
estate requirements, both immediate and prospective, and the 
responsibilities of Federal and non-Federal agencies relative 
thereto. The real estate estimates in the reports should be 
recent enough to be meaningful for the purpose intended. Documen- 
tation regarding the estimates, such as when and by whom made, 
nature and extent of field investigation, search for comparable 
sales and similar factual material, shall be maintained. * 
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* 2-18. Phase I and Phase II General Design Memoranda. 


a. The General Design Memorandum (GDM) is a report on an 
authorized project. Its form and content are set forth in ER 
110-2-1150. It includes a real estate section, which consists 
of a general discussion of real estate requirements for the 
project, recommendations as to estates to be acquired, a gross 
appraisal of the necessary land and interests therein, and other 
features considered desirable to present all major real estate 
problems and to recommend solutions. Subject to the availability 
of data, minerals in the project area should be covered in the 
manner set forth in Section V. Detailed sales data are not 
necessary, but may be included if it is anticipated that recom- 
mendations will be made for early acquisition of interior tracts. 


 
b. Real Estate personnel will prepare the real estate 


section of the GDM. The requirements for current real estate 
estimates and necessary documentation thereof contained in para 
2-17 are also applicable to this subparagraph. 


 
2-19. Real Estate Design Memoranda. 


 
a. Following approval of the Phase I GDM, a Real Estate 


Design Memorandum (REDM) will be prepared by the Division or 
District Engineer. Approval of the REDM shall be in accordance 
with ER 1110-2-1150, para 21b(2) (j). No land shall be acquired 
for the project without approval of the initial REDM except (1) 
in the case of an advance land acquisition situation (para 2-26), 
(2) acquisition for local cooperation project (para 2-19d) , or 
(3) when a letter-type REDM has been submitted. The REIM will 
include the following in the order set forth below: 


 
(1) A statement that this REDM is tentative in nature for 


planning purposes only and that both the final real property 
acquisition lines and the estimate of value are subject to change 
even after approval of this REDM. 


 
(2) Project authorization, designation, location and date 


of approval of GDM Phase I, including the Recreation Resources 
Appendix. 


 
(3) General description of the area and estimated total 


acreage. The total acreage will be broken down as to fee and 
easement areas. The fee will be further broken down to indicate, 
separately, the estimated acreage required for the various 
authorized project purposes. * 
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*  (4) If any Government-owned land is within the area, indicate 
the Government’s estate, degree of interest required for project 
purposes, and views of the local representative of the controlling 
agency as to use for project purposes (see Act of 26 July 1956 (70 
Stat. 656) with respect to national forest land). 


 
(5) Appraisal information containing a general statement as 


to character, present use and highest and best use of the land, 
local economic conditions which may affect the trend of real 
estate values in the community and the gross estimate of value 
for the area to be acquired under the REDM. The gross appraisal 
on which this estimate is based should be fowarded concurrently 
to HDQA (DAEN-REE) WASH DC 20314. 


 
(6) Information necessary to ascertain responsibility under 


PL 91-646 including but not limited to the following: 
 


(a) The number of persons, farms and businesses to be 
displaced. 


 
(b) An estimate of all costs, including contingencies to 


be incurred as a result of compliance with PL 91-646. Chapter 6 
of this Pamphlet sets out the items to be considered in estimating 
these costs. 


 
(c) Information regarding the availability of replacement 


housing. 
 


(7) Estimated cost to the United States of lands, easements, 
and rights-of-way necessary for acquisition by the United States 
for: 


 


(a) Access roads to project area. A statement will be included 
as to whether existing public roads will be utilized within the 
purview of 33 U.S.C. 701r-1 or new rights-of-way for access roads 
will be acquired, with the estimated cost of such new rights-of- 
way. The proposed plan of access during construction will be fully 
described. 


 
(b) Relocation of highways, roads, railroads, pipelines, and 


utilities (ER 1180-1-1, Section 73). Statement will be included 
as to whether the Government or the owner(s) will acquire new 
rights-of-way, if any, necessary for the various relocations. 


 
(8) Number of structures and facilities which will come within 


the purview of Section 1ll of the Act of Congress approved 3 July 
1958 (Public Law 85-500), and a preliminary estimate of Government 
costs (ER 1180-1-1, Section 73). * 
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*  (9) A study, in accordance with Section V, of present or anti- 
cipated mineral activity in the vicinity of the project which may 
affect the operation thereof. A recommendation including cost 
estimate, if applicable, regarding the acquisition of the minerals 
should also be included in this section of the REDM. 


 
(10) A discussion of standing timber and other vegetative 


cover in proposed recreation areas and other areas above the con- 
servation pool which have recreation or scenic value. Recommenda- 
tions should be made as to the significance of such timber and 
cover and as to whether reservation of standing timber should be 
permitted in the various parts of the fee area. 


 
(11) A map(s) showing the area which is the subject of the 


REDM, indicating the acquisition guide line, contour line, the 
tentative blocked out fee line, multipurpose pool, and lands in 
which the acquisition of easements is recommended. The map(s) 
will show, where appropriate, the dam site, construction area, 
borrow areas, spoil areas, public access areas, fish and wildlife 
areas, and recreation areas. In addition, the appropiate map(s) 
will have outlined thereon the items of construction or major 
project features. Access roads and railroad rights-of-way required 
for these areas will also be shown. Chapter 3 of this Pamphlet 


 
where it is planned to submit several REDMs covering portions of 
the project, the initial REDM will contain a map showing the entire 
project, with the information shown thereon as indicated above, 
insofar as this information covering the entire project is then 
available. All subsequent REDMs will contain the same type of map, 
on which will be shown the area(s) on which REDMs have been 
previously submitted with each such area keyed to the number of 
its REDM. Maps shall be of sufficient scale to be legible and 
to permit ready interpretation of pertinent features. 


 
(12) An aerial mosaic, if available, to provide a pictorial 


support to the rest of the report concerning involved problems 
(Chapter 3). 


 
(13) Discussion relating to the acquisition or relocation 


of towns and cemeteries within the project area (ER 1180-1-1, 
Section 73). 


 
(14) A realistic estimate of administrative costs, giving 


due recognition to existing and foreseeable conditions. To assure 
direct relationship between costs and estimates, the breakdown of 
the estimates will conform to the prescribed acquisition activity * 
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* cost items as set forth under Real Estate Schedule/Cost and 
Performance, ENG Form 4564 (Section I, Chapter 14), or any 
further breakdown which the District Engineer may consider 
desirable. Included as a minimum requirement will be: estimated 
administrative costs for mapping, surveying, and boundary monu- 
mentation, appraising, title evidence, negotiating and closing 
direct purchases, condemnation, and relocation assistance. 


 
(15) Summary of project real estate costs, total all project 


real estate costs by category, i.e., land cost, improvements, 
severance, PL 91-646 costs, relocations, minerals, contingencies 
administrative costs, etc. 


 
(16) Schedule of acquisition. 


 
(17) Discussion and recommendations concerning the non- 


standard estates proposed for acquisition and the real property 
boundary lines. 


 
(18) The extent of the existing navigational servitude 


(ER 1165-2-302). 
 


(19) The REDMs will be assigned a single basic number for 
each project; succeeding REMs will be given alphabetical suffixes 
to the basic assigned number - for example, REDM Nos. 5, 5A, 5B, 
etc. Copies of the letter of transmittal and endorsements thereon 
will be inserted in the front of each copy of the REDM. A cover 
sheet will list chronologically all REDMs (including supplements 
thereto and brief letter-type memoranda) previously submitted, 
and will show dates submitted by the District Engineer and, if 
approved, dates of approval thereof. 


 
b. Upon approval of each REDM, the Division or District 


Engineer may, subject to the availability of funds; proceed with 
the acquisition of land and/or interests therein. The REDM, as 
approved, will constitute the overall real estate plan for acqui- 
sition of the area covered by the REDM. Whenever changes in the 
approved REDM are required, a supplementary REDM describing the 
proposed changes and setting forth the reasons therefor will be 
submitted. Approval of a supplemental REDM is required before 
acquisition can proceed in the area in which the changes are 
proposed. 


 
c. Prior to the approval of the REDM, Division and District 


Engineers should, subject to the availability of funds, proceed 
with preliminary real estate work, in the same manner as set out * 
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*  in Section IX. NO action will be taken to solicit an offer from a 
landowner for the purchase of his land until the acquisition has 
been approved and subject to availability of funds and compliance 
with the applicable provisions of PL 91-646. 


 
d. An REDM is not required for projects authorized by the 


Congress subject to the condition that local interests furnish 
without cost to the United States the necessary lands, easements, 
and rights-of-way. However, the GDM should include a statement 
enumerating the requirements of local cooperation, the name of the 
local interests proposing to fulfill said requirements, an estimate 
of land costs, and any other information pertinent thereto. 


 
e. Number and content of Real Estate Design Memorandum. 


 
(1) With respect to reservoir projects involving an extensive 


real estate program, it is considered preferable that more than 
one REDM be prepared so that each will cover a segment or group 
of segments, making up the total project, consistent with the 
planned schedule of acquisition. 


(2) For those projects, requiring two or more REDMs to cover 
the project area, each REDM will include all contiguous lands for 
each public access point and recreational site proposed within the 
area covered by that REDM. Non-contiguous areas planned for these 
purposes that are located beyond the limits of the REDM involved 
will be omitted therefrom. This procedure does not apply to areas 
authorized for fish and wildlife purposes. Lands authorized speci- 
fically for fish and wildlife purposes may be included either in a 
conventional REDM, along with other project lands or be submitted 
as a separate REDM, depending on convenience in preparation and 
size of the area. However, in either event, whenever practicable, 
the entire area proposed for this purpose should be covered in one 
REDM, as a unit. 


 
(3) For smaller projects, not involving an extensive real 


estate program, all real estate requirements, including those for 
public access, fish and wildlife, and recreation, maybe covered 
in a single REDM. 


 
2-20. Blocking Out. The following are guidelines to be observed 
to the extent possible in preparing the REDM. These guidelines 
will be adhered to by the Division Engineer in his approval of the 
final real estate acquisition lines (paragraph 2-23 of Section VII). 


 
a. Close blocking out will be accomplished in accordance with 


sound real estate practices. * 
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*  b. For land acquired in fee, the blocked out final real 
estate acquisition line will be established in such manner as to 
minimize costs and cause the least disruption in the use of the 
remainder of the ownership. 


 
c. Severance damages will be avoided to the extent possible 


consistent with real estate requirements for the project. In 
accordance with Section 301 of PL 9L-646, if the acquisition of 
part of a tract will render the remainder an uneconomic unit, an 
offer must be made to purchase the entire tract. 


 
d. It is conceivable that, in certain instances, acquisition 


of an easement will result in an uneconomic remainder and this 
requires application of Section 301 of Public Law 91-646, as in 
subparagraph c. above. 


 
e. A remnant without access need not be acquired if 


 
(1) the owner desires to retain the property and releases 


the Government from damages for lack of access, and 
 


(2) the obtaining of such release in lieu of acquisition is 
concurred in, in writing, by the local road authority, and the 
local road authority is released from damages due to loss of 
access. 


 
f. For lands to be acquired in fee or easements, close 


tangent will be used, generally following the acquisition line. 
 


g. When small portions of additional properties, not 
otherwise needed for the project, are within the acquisition 
line, they may be omitted if to do so will not materially affect 
the operation and maintenance of the project as determined by 
operational elements. 


 
SECTION VII. ACQUISITION LINES 


2-21. Tentative Acquisition Lines. As indicated in para 2-19a(ll), 
Section VI, tentative acquisition lines are shown on maps which are 
part of the REDM. However, at that time, the lines will, to some 
extent, be irregular and located without full regard to their 
effect upon fringe tracts. It will, therefore, be necessary to 
establish final acquisition lines, in accordance with sound real 
estate practices. Accordingly, fringe tracts will not be acquired 
until the final acquisition lines are approved by the Division 
Engineer. * 


 
 


2-19 







ER 405-1-12 
Change 6 
2 Jan 79 


 


* 2-22. Submission. As soon as possible after authority has been 
granted to acquire the land and/or interest therein, the District 
Engineer will complete appraisals covering the fringe tracts. 
Thereupon, a map showing proposed final acquisition lines will be 
submitted to the Division Engineer, accompanied by justification 
and reasons therefor. This submission may be for an entire 
project or by segments or units. However, if the final map is 
submitted on a segment or unit basis, each segment or unit must 
be complete in itself and not be dependent on another segment or 
unit not submitted for approval. 


 
2-23. Approval. The Division Engineer has the authority to approve 
final acquisition lines, but shall not delegate this responsibility 
to District Engineers. This authority is subject to the following: 


 
a. Except for the addition or deletion of individual owner- 


ships, or portions thereof, on the basis of the criteria contained 
in paragraph 2-20, Section VI, approval of any changes in the over- 
all plan will be in compliance with ER 1110-2-1150. 


 
b. Estates in individual tracts may be changed if consistent 


with the overall plan. Approval, however, will be required from 
HQDA (DAEN-REA-P) if the estates are non-standard. 


SECTION VIII. PLANNING AND SCHEDULING REAL ESTATE ACTIVITIES 


2-24. Normal Scheduling. 
 


a. The objective of a planned program is to provide for the 
early acquisition of land to avoid enhancement in land prices and 
a minimum of inconvenience to the property owners. Also, it is 
essential that there be adequate planning of the land acquisition 
program to insure that there is no interference with unacquired 
properties as a result of construction activities. 


 
b. It is essential that adequate funds be programed on ENG 


Form 2213, Advance Engineering and Design Planning Schedule (PB-2B), 
to proceed with real estate planning; preparation of Real Estate 
Design Memoranda; determination of final project boundaries; and 
preliminary real estate work (see Section IX) to the point where 
land acquisition can be started as soon as construction funds 
become available. 


 
c. Surveys and boundary monumentation and/or marking shall 


be completed prior to acquisition. * 
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*  d. Funds will be programmed for acquisition of lands for 
the construction area and/or other areas initially required 
within the first year, and for acquisition of lands for the other 
features of the project as rapidly as necessary real estate data 
can be assembled. For projects with major impoundment features 
and with scheduled construction periods of more than two years, 
funds will be programmed at a uniform level so that total real 
estate requirements will be covered by accepted offers to sell 
or declarations of taking filed in court by the end of two-thirds 
of the overall construction period. 


2-25. Public Information. 
 


a. The real estate activities of the Corps are extremely 
sensitive, since they disrupt the lives of individuals and take 
their homes, farms and businesses. Therefore, the importance 
of keeping landowners and others having an interest in the land 
informed of the land acquisition program is emphasized. In order 
to avoid false rumors and to permit the affected owners to 
formulate plans for the future, information concerning the land 
acquisition program, procedures with respect thereto, and the 
specific effect on the individual properties, will be furnished 
to the affected owners at the outset of the project. 


 
b. Section 302 of Public Law 86-645 (33 U.S.C. 597) is 


quoted, in part, for guidance: 
 


“Within six months after the date that Congress 
authorizes construction of a water resource 
development project under the jurisdiction of 
the Secretary of the Army, the Corps of Engineers 
shall make reasonable effort to advise owners and 
occupants in and adjacent to the project area as 
to the probable timing for the acquisition of lands 
for the project and for incidental rights-of-way, 
relocations, and any other requirements affecting 
owners and occupants. Within a reasonable time 
after initial appropriations are made for land 
acquisition or construction, including relocations, 
the Corps of Engineers shall conduct public meetings 
at locations convenient to owners and tenants to be 
displaced by the project in order to advise them of 
the proposed plans for acquisition and to afford them 
an opportunity to comment. To carry out the provi- 
sions of this section, the Chief of Engineers shall 
issue regulations to provide, among other things, 
dissemination of the following information to those * 
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* affected: (1) factors considered in making the 
appraisals; (2) desire to purchase property with- 
out going to court; (3) legal right to submit to 
condemnation proceedings; (4) payments for moving 
expenses or other losses not covered by appraised 
market value; (5) occupancy during construction; 
(6) removal of improvements; (7) payments required 
from occupants of Government-acquired land; (8) 
withdrawals by owners of deposits made in court 
by Government; and (9) use of land by owner when 
easement is acquired.” 


 
c. Within a reasonable time after initial appropriations are 


made for land acquisition or construction, including relocations, 
Division and District Engineers will conduct meetings with land- 
owners. The United States Senators of the state or states and 
Members of the House of Representatives of the district or 
districts in which the project is located should be invited to 
attend. Normally, the public meetings should be scheduled 
prior to the commencement of the land acquisition program. The 
agenda for the meetings will include not only the nine specific 
items listed in Section 302, PL 86-645, but all other items of 
a nature that will assist landowners and tenants in understanding 
all of the Corps’ real estate procedures such as, but not limited 
to: acquisition schedules, the type of land interests to be 
acquired under the Joint Policy, approximate acquisition lines, 
management of the project, etc. In addition to the foregoing, 
pamphlets containing this information and the information brochure 
explaining the benefits to landowners under PL 91-646 will be 
given wide distribution at approximately the same time the land- 
owners meeting program is initiated, and copies will be furnished 
to the appropriate United States Senators and Members of the House 
of Representatives. 


 
d. Inquiries, comments of landowners and tenants, and 


problems developed at the landowners meetings should be recorded 
or, at least, a detailed written resume made. HQDA (DEAN-REA-P) 
should be informed as to the outcome of these meetings. Effective 
follow-up to supply any information not available at the meeting, 
or to consider any particular problems presented, is essential to 
realize the full advantage of the public relations program. 


 
e. The provisions of this paragraph are applicable to all 


water resource development projects, including all local coopera- 
tion projects for which real estate is to be acquired in whole or 
in part by local interests. Initial information as to such * 
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* projects 
interest 


for which real estate 
responsibility may be 


acquisition is exclusively a local 
given, within six months after 


project authorization, by either the local interest or Federal 
Government, through the media best adaptable under the circum- 
stances. Advice should be given as to the timing of acquisition 
of the lands and lesser interests, and also as to the extent to 
which acquisition will be accomplished by the local interests. 
After appropriations, the local interests should be encouraged to 
sponsor and conduct a landowners meeting with attendance by Corps 
of Engineers representatives. If there is a joint responsibility 
for real estate acquisition, the local interests should explain 
the scheduled requirement for possession of the lands involved 
and their acquisition procedures, and the Corps of Engineers 
representatives should explain the procedures followed when lands 
are condemned by the Federal Government on behalf of local interests, 
and the authority for each action (see Chapter 5). 


 
f. If local interests refuse to call a landowners meeting, 


the District Engineer should call such a meeting, to explain the 
general construction features of the project, to inform the land- 
owners and tenants that local interests are obligated to acquire 
the necessary lands, to state that we cannot explain the exact 
procedures which will be followed by local interests, but to explain 
the procedures followed when lands are condemned by the Federal 
Government on behalf of local interests. If only a very few land- 
owners and tenants are involved, local interests may hold their 
meeting in the District Engineer’s office or at a location more 
convenient to the landowners and tenants. While this would not 
be a formal meeting, the same type of information would be furnished. 
Here, also the District Engineer should call such a meeting if local 
interests refuse to do so. 


 
g. To summarize, public (landowners) meetings are required by 


Section 302 of Public Law 86-645. This requirement applies to 
local cooperation projects as well as to the large Federal water 
resources development projects. The meetings will be held by 
Division/District Engineers, to comply with the law, if local 
interests refuse to call meetings at which information would 
normally be furnished jointly by the local interests and by the 
Corps of Engineers representatives. 


 
h. Real Estate personnel and the Public Affairs Officers of 


the Division and District Engineers should cooperate closely in 
planning vigorous public relations programs as contemplated in this 
paragraph and through the press, radio, and television. * 
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*  2-26. Land Acquisition Funds for Land Acquisition in Advance of 
Project Construction. 


 
a. A Land Acquisition Fund in the amount of $2 million was 


established as a part of the appropriations contained in the Public 
Works for Water, Pollution Control, and Power Development and 
Atomic Energy Commission Appropriation Act, 1971 (Public Law 91- 
439). Comments of the House Appropriations Committee in establishing 
the Fund are contained in House Committee Report No. 91-1219, 91st 
Congress, 1st Session, as follows: 


 
“New land acquisition fund. The committee has approved 
the budget proposal to allocate $2 million to establish 
a fund for land acquisition, in advance of project con- 
struction, to alleviate severe hardship cases and to 
avoid price escalation. The proposal has been approved 
with the understanding that prior committee approval 
will be obtained for initial purchases in each project 
area and that use of the fund shall be confined to 
those projects on which planning has progressed to the 
point that the damsite has been finalized, and it is 
known with certainty the lands to be acquired for the 
project.” 


 
This fund was increased to $3 million by the Public Works for Water 
and Power Development and Atomic Energy Commission Appropriation 
Act of 1973 (Public Law 92-405). 


 
b. Applicability. Expenditures from the Fund are applicable 


to authorized water resource development projects for which land 
acquisition is a Federal responsibility. 


 
c. Guidelines for Utilization of the Fund for Advance Land 


Acquisitions. 
 


(1) The Fund will be used to acquire private and non-Federal 
publicly-owned properties at authorized water resource development 
projects on which planning has progressed to the point that the 
damsite has been finalized and it is established with certainty 
that the individual properties will be required for the project. 


(2) Only those individual properties will be considered for 
acquisition where it can be shown that advance acquisition of the 
properties will alleviate severe hardship to the landowner and/or 
will avoid unusual land price escalation. Unusual price escala- 
tion cases involve those individually owned properties where it 
can be demonstrated that the land value will materially escalate, * 
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*  prior to commencement of the land acquisition program for the 
project from future appropriations for land acquisition or con- 
struction, because of imminent actions which will change the 
highest and best use of land, such as zoning actions, planned 
construction on the land and other changes in real estate market 
factors which will materially escalate land values. Normal land 
escalation occurring to all properties in general within a project 
will not be considered as a basis for acquisition. Hardship cases 
include, but are not necessarily limited to, cases involving the 
following: 


 
(a) The landowner has a valid contract to purchase a replace- 


ment property and failure to dispose of his property inside the 
project will force him to default the contract, forfeit his 
deposit, or otherwise lose the benefits of the contract, and other 
replacement property is not available within the same area under 
similar terms; 


(b) The property owner is forced to relocate from the area 
due to his employment or other circumstances beyond his control, 
and the Government’s project has so affected the sale of properties 
within the project area as to make a sale to another private party 
at a fair and reasonable price extremely difficult; and 


(c) Illness of the owner or other members of his family, or 
other personal hardship makes his relocation from the area necessary 
and the Government’s project has so affected the sale of properties 
within the project area as to make a sale to another private party 
at a fair and reasonable price extremely difficult. 


 
(d) As indicated above, these examples are not intended to 


exclude other cases where, in the exercise of sound judgment, 
actual hardship is found to exist. 


 
(3) Individual tract ownerships recommended for advance acquisi- 


tion by Division and District Engineers and approved by OCE will be 
acquired by direct purchase or through the filing of condemnation 
proceedings, in accordance with normal procedures. 


 
d. Procedures. Individual tract ownerships which Division and 


District Engineers consider are hardship cases or involve unusual 
price escalation, within the guidelines set forth in subpara c. 
above should be recommended to OCE for acquisition. 


(1) Full justification must be submitted to HQDA (DAEN-CWB) 
WASH DC 20314 in support of the recommendation to acquire the 
individual ownerships. * 
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*  (2) If the recommendation is approved, action will be taken 
by OCE to obtain approval of the House and Senate Committees on 
Appropriations. Upon receipt of Committee approvals, the Division 
Engineer will be authorized to proceed with the acquisition action 
if sufficient funds are available from the Land Acquisition Fund. 


 
(3) Appropriate records will be maintained by District or 


Division Engineers of allocations made from the Fund which are 
used for approved acquisition cases. These funds will be accounted 
for under a designated account number. 


 
(4) When appropriations for land acquisition or construction 


of the Federal project are specifically made by the Congress, the 
initial allowance of funds to the project will be reduced by the 
amount previously allotted from the Land Acquisition Fund in order 
to replenish the Fund for use at other projects. 


2-27. Acquisition for State or Local Interests - Resettlement Sites. 
 


a. Section 209 of Public Law 90-483 (82 Stat. 745) enacted 
13 August 1968, provides that the Secretary of the Army may, prior 
to the approval of title by the Attorney General, acquire, enter 
upon, and take possession of lands or interests in lands by purchase, 
donation, condemnation or otherwise, whenever any State, or any 
agency or instrumentality of a State or local Government, or any 
nonprofit incorporated body organized or chartered under the law of 
the State, or any nonprofit association, shall undertake to secure 
any lands or interests therein as a site for the resettlement of 
families, individuals, and business concerns displaced by a river 
and harbor improvement, flood control or other duly authorized water 
resource project, and 


 
(1) It is determined by the Secretary of the Army that the 


State or local interest is unable to acquire the necessary land, or 
unable to acquire it with sufficient promptness, and 


 
(2) The Governor of the State in which the site is located has 


requested such acquisition. 
 


b. Cost of Acquisition. The Act also provides that: 
 


(1) All expenses of acquisition accomplished under the authority 
of the Act, including any award that may be made in a condemnation 
proceeding, the cost of title evidence, appraisals and any other 
costs incident to such acquisition, shall be paid by the State, 
agency, instrumentality or nonprofit body. * 
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* (2) The State, agency, instrumentality or nonprofit body may
repay such amount from any funds made available to it by any 
Federal department, agency, or instrumentality, other than the
Department of the Army.


(3) Pending such payment, the Secretary of the Army may
expend from any funds appropriated for the project such sums as 
may be necessary to carry out Section 209. 


(4) To secure such payment, the State, agency, instrumentality
or nonprofit body may be required to execute a proper bond before 
acquisition is commenced. 


(5) Any sums paid by a State, agency, instrumentality or
nonprofit body under Section 209 shall be credited to the 
appropriation for the project. 


c. Determinations Required Before Application of Section 209.
No acquisition by the Department of the Army may be undertaken 
under this section until the Secretary of the Army has determined, 
after consultation with appropriate Federal, State and local 
government agencies, that: 


(1) The development of a site is necessary in order to
alleviate hardships to displaced persons; 


(2) The location of the site is suitable for development in
relation to present or potential sources of employment; and 


(3) A plan for development of the site has been approved by
appropriate local government authorities in the area or community 
in which the site is located. 


d. Action by District or Division Engineer. When the District
Engineer is of the opinion that Section 209 may be applicable to a 
given situation, after consultation with State and State agency 
officials, the Governor of the State should be advised of the 
pertinent provisions of the law and the assistance that can be 
rendered by the Secretary of the Army under the terms and condi-
tions of the law at the request of the Governor. If planning 
towards resettlement is undertaken by a State, agency, instrumen- 
tality or nonprofit body, the District Engineer will keep advised 
of the progress of such local planning and will furnish guidelines 
and consultation to the local interests during development of the 
plan. 


e. Implementation of the Plan of Resettlement. When the final
plan has been developed and approved by the appropriate Federal, 
State and local governmental agencies (which will include information * 
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* showing that the site is necessary to alleviate hardships to dis- 
placed persons and suitable for development in relation to present
or potential sources of employment), a showing has been made that
the State is unable to acquire the necessary lands or interests
therein or is unable to acquire the lands with sufficient prompt- 
ness, the Governor has executed a request that the Secretary of
the Army acquire the lands under the terms and conditions of the
Act, and the State or agency of the State has executed a proper
bond in an amount deemed necessary to cover total expenditures to
be made by the Army for the land acquisition, the District
Engineer should submit to HQDA (DAEN-REA-P) WASH DC 20314 a brief
Real Estate Design Memorandum covering the land to be acquired
under the plan. The REDM should be accompanied by the final
approved plan and the information listed above in order that the
Secretary may make the determinations as required by Section 209(b)
of Public Law 90-483 (subparagraph c. above). No action will be
taken by the District Engineer to aquire the land, proposed for
acquisition in the plan and the REDM, until receipt of authority
from DAEN-REA-P to proceed with the acquisition. A complete record
will be maintained of all land and administrative costs incident
to the acquisition as a basis for a request for reimbursement to
the State and/or the State agency or agencies. Upon authorization
to the District Engineer to proceed with land acquisition of the
site, normal Corps land acquisition procedures will be followed.


f. Conveyance of the Site to the State or State Agency or
Agencies. In accordance with Section 209(c) of Public Law 90-483,
upon completion of the acquisition of the site, a proper deed will
be submitted to HQDA (DAEN-REA-P) WASH DC 20314 for execution by
the Secretary of the Army, for conveyance of the land to the State
or State agency, as appropriate. Evidence must be submitted that
the terms and conditions of the deed have the approval of the
Governor and the agency to which conveyance is to be made. The
deed will not be delivered until reimbursement has been made to
the United States for the land and administrative costs expended
by the District Engineer incident to the acquisition of the site.
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* SUMMARY SHEET 


(PROJECT NAME) 
 


DATE :   
 


1. FEE TITLE $  


2. IMPROVEMENTS $  


3. EASEMENTS $  


4. HAZARD REMOVALS $  


5. MINERAL RIGHTS $  


6. DAMAGES $  


7. CONTINGENCIES $  


8. RELOCATIONS $  


9. UNIFORM RELOCATION 
ASSITANCE (PL 91-646) $  


10. ACQUISITION COSTS $  


TOTAL $  


Fiscal Year Number Description 


Land Acquisition Line Item 78  91-146  Land Fee 


Related Construction 
Line Item 78 11-118D Runway Extension * 
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* REAL ESTATE PLANNING REPORT 
(PROJECT NAME) 


Fee and/or Easements 


1. AUTHORITY. 


Insert date of request for preparation of planning report and 


from whom. 


2. PROJECT. 


Insert name and location, indicating State, county, and 


distance from nearest city or town. 


3. SITE SELECTION TEAM. 


Insert names of members of team, date of approval of selected 


site, and by whom. 


4. SITES INSPECTED. 


List and discuss all real estate costs and other real estate 


implications of all other sites inspected and give reasons for 


rejection, including Government-owned sites considered. 


5. DESCRIPTION OF SELECTED SITE. 


Describe area, indicating tract numbers, names of landowners, 


estimated acreage and estate proposed for acquisition, attaching 


project map as Exhibit “A”, outlining area proposed for acquisition 


and each ownership, indicating thereon the acreage, estate and 


estimated value of each tract. If Government-owned land is involved, 


indicate Government's estate, acreage, and degree of interest that 


will be granted to military department. * 
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* 6. RELOCATIONS. 
 


List and discuss fully each item. Indicate the estimated cost 


and justify the relocation, even though the relocation cost should 


be budgeted as a construction item. A new cemetery site is, of 


course, a real estate item. If a need exists for the relocation, 


construction, reconstruction, or improvement of a public highway, 


attention is invited to ER 1180-1-1 for the procedure to be 


followed. Attach, as Exhibit “B”, a land map of the area, indi- 


cating improvements, roads, public utilities, cemeteries and all 


other natural or constructed facilities affected by the proposed 


project, and those proposed for relocation. 


7. ATTITUDE OF OWNERS AND NEIGHBORHOOD 
 


Give general discussion of this item as to effect of the 


proposed acquisition on the local economy and known views of the 


landowners and others. 


8. OUTSTANDING INTERESTS AND RESERVATIONS. 
 


List all outstanding interests, such as mineral rights, timber 


deeds, water rights, etc., outstanding in third parties and their 


estimated value. Discuss whether interests may be left outstanding, 


if not contrary to existing policy. Also, whether owner or lessee 


of such rights owns land adjacent to the area proposed for acquisi- 


tion. If there are no outstanding rights, the report should so 


state. A discussion of undeveloped mineral resources will also 


be included (see Section V of this Chapter). * 
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* 9. SALES AND SUPPORTING DATA. 


List and discuss each representative or comparable property 


recently sold or offered for sale and the assessed value of each. 


This discussion must be complete in order to support the conclusions 


as to the gross appraisal of the land proposed for acquisition. 


10. VALUATION 


Prepare cost estimate of the entire area, showing number of 


improved units, classification of lands, severance, and estimated 


values per acre, indicating number, type, approximate age, overall 


general condition, and brief description of improvements, such as 


dwelling, barn, garage, etc., and type of construction; assessed 


values and their relationship to market value; and amount of real 


property tax for preceding year. This estimate will reflect actual 


market conditions and unit prices for the various property classi- 


fication, realistically supported by detailed analysis of an 


adequate number of typical comparable sales and related cost data 


(see Chapter 4 of this Pamphlet) Summarize the cost in this para- 


graph and attach a copy of the detailed cost estimate as Exhibit “C”. 


11. UNIFORM RELOCATION ASSISTANCE COSTS. 


Indicate number of eligible applicants and an estimate of the 


cost of reimbursement to the owners and tenants under the provisions 


of P.L. 91-646, approved 2 January 1971 (84 Stat. 1894; 1895) 


 
12. RECOMMENDED ESTATE. 


Recommend the estate to be acquired. If acquisition of less 


than fee is recommended, a statement should be included as to the * 
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* sufficiency of the estate for the proposed use, and reasons given 


for recommending the lesser estate. If the recommended estate is 


inconsistent with existing policy, a full discussion justifying 


such estate is required. 


13. RECAPTURE RIGHTS. 


In those instances where the proposed acquisition involves the 


reacquisition of tittle to land which was disposed of as surplus, 


discuss fully the Government’s right of recapture, attaching as 


Exhibit “D” a copy of the contract or deed from the Federal agency. 


14. GOVERNMENT-OWNED PROPERTY. 


List and discuss suitability of Government-owned property within 


the general area and reason that it is not proposed for acquisition. 


15. PROPOSED CONSTRUCTION. 


Indicate the nature and estimated cost of the proposed construction 


to be placed on the site. 


16. POSSESSION DATE. 


Indicate the approximate date possession is required. 
 


17. ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS. 


A realistic estimate of administrative costs is required, giving 


due recognition to existing and foreseeable conditions. Includes as 


a minimum requirement (1) mapping and surveying; (2) appraisals; (3) 


title evidence; (4) negotiating and closings; (5) condemnation; and 


(6) costs for administration of relocation assistance under Public 


Law 91-646. 


18. SCHEDULE OF ACQUISITION. 


Discuss plan of acquisition schedule. 
*
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* 19. RECOMMENDATION. 


Discuss all pertinent facts that may influence the selection 


and final approval of the site. * 
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REAL ESTATE PLANNING REPORT 
ARMY RESERVE CENTER SITE 
( C i t y  ) ( S t a t e  ) 


 
 


SUMMARY OF ACQUISITION COSTS 
 
 


1. Fee Title ( acres)  $  


2. Improvements 
  


   


3. Easements ( 


4. Severance 


acres) 
 


   


   


5. Mineral Rights, Timber Rights, Crops, Etc.    


6. Relocations 
  


   


7. Uniform Relocation Assistance 
  


   


8. Contingencies 
  


   


9. Administrative Cost (M&O Funds) 
  


   
 


Total Estimated Cost $  
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* REAL ESTATE PLANNING REPORT 
ARMY RESERVE CENTER SITE 
( C i t y  ) ( S t a t e  ) 


 


1. AUTHORITY. 


In compliance with Indorsements, dated  , 


subject: “U. S. Army Reserve Center Site, , (HQ; 


 United States Army letter )” and letter DAEN- 


REA-L, date ,subject: “Aquisition of U.S. Army 
 


 


Reserve Center Site, , ”,the following 


Real Estate Planning Report has been prepared. 


2. PROJECT. 


 Unit U.S. Army Reserve Center Site, , 
 
 . 


3. SITE SELECTION TEAM. 


On ,a Site Selection Team composed of the 


following representatives conducted a U.S. Army Reserve Center 


site inspection: (list names and Headquarters). The locations 


of sites inspected are shown on Exhibit “A”. Approval of the 


selected site is contained in a letter, dated , from 


Headquarters,   United States Army, to the Division 


Engineer,  Division. 


4. SITES INSPECTED. 


The following sites were inspected on : * 
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*  a. Site A (Location) - This site was rejected because the 


only access was over a graded dirt road and the possibility of this 


road being improved was remote. The site is a portion of a ten- 


acre tract and the owner would sell no portion of it. 


b. Site B (Location)(Government-owned) - This site was rejected_ 


due to the triangular shape of the tract, causing undesireable building 


siting, and due to a deep drain across the tract necessitating very 


high site-preparation cost. 


c. Site C (Location) - This site was approved as first choice 


and is the subject of this report. 


d. Site D (Location) - This site is situated in a residential 


section and was rejected because of neighborhood objection to the 


proposed use of the site. 


e. Site E (Location) - This site is situated at the edge of a 


residential section with good access and utilities. It was approved 


as second choice. 


5. LOCATION AND DESCRIPTION OF SELECTED SITE. 


The approved site (Site C) is situated approximately 750 feet 


north of    Avenue, fronts on the east side of    


Street and is approximately 1.7 miles northeast of the business 


district. It is located in a section devoted primarily to light 


commercial use for which the site is zoned (M-1). It is accessible 


by way of     Street, which connects with the major east-west 


streets. The site is unimproved and has light to heavy undergrowth 


and a few small trees. Tract map is shown as Exhibit “E”. * 
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* 6. LEGAL DESCRIPTION. 


That tract or parcel of land situated in the City of  , 
 


  County,  , being the north 520 feet of the 


east 400 feet of the SW section of Section 29, Township 28 South, 


Range 19 East, T.M. and containing   acres, more or less. 


7. ATTITUDE OF OWNER AND NEIGHBORHOOD. 


The owner is agreeable to selling the site to the Government for 


the proposed use and has established an asking price of $24,000. No 


public or neighborhood opposition to the proposed project is anticipated. 


8. CONCURRENCE OF LOCAL OFFICIALS. 
 


Mayor  , City manager  , and City Engineer 


   concur in the proposed acquisition and use of the site 


(see Exhibit “C”). 


9. OUTSTANDING INTERESTS AND RESERVATIONS. 
 


The mineral interests are outstanding in  , who has 


consented to quitclaim these to the Government. (The value of these 


is considered in the following appraisal.) There are no other types 


of exceptions, reservations, or restrictions. 


10. RELOCATIONS. 


A 12-inch city water main runs along the east edge of the site and 


will not require relocation. 


11. UNIFORM RELOCATION ASSISTANCE COSTS. 


Indicate number of eligible applicants and an estimate of the 


cost of reimbursement to the owners and tenants under the provisions 


of P.L. 91-646, approved 2 January 1971 (84 Stat. 1894; 1895). * 
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* 12. PRESENT USE: HIGHEST AND BEST USE OF THE LAND. 


The property is unused as present, and it is considered that 


the highest and best use of the land is for light industry. 


13. SALES AND SUPPORTING DATA. 


a. Tabulation of Sales: 


Sale Deed  Date of Consid- Approx. Price Per 
No. Book Page  Deed  eration  Acres Acre 


1 1984 71 8/30/77 $42,000 10.33 $4,066 
2 1984 308 8/15/77 10,800 2.02 5,347 
3 1984 302 7/15/77 1,000 0.17 5,882 
4 1975 363 7/ 5/77 5,000 2.95 1,695 


b. Discussion of Sales. 


(1) Sale No. 1. 


(Grantor) to (Grantee). Located approximately 3/4 mile south- 


east of subject property, on the north side of East    


Avenue. Access is adequate.    Avenue (graded dirt and 


shelled road) connects directly with 30th Street, 350 feet to the 


east, and 22nd Street, 1650 feet to the west.   Avenue 


crosses the railroad at grade. Property is almost square, with 


650 feet of frontage on East  Avenue and 675 feet of 


frontage on the east right-of-way line of the    


Railroad,s main track. Zoned “M-1, Light Industrial”, and well 


suited for uses permitted under this classification. Purchased 


for erection of plant by   Company. Building was 


under construction on 26 October 1977. 
*
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* (2) Sale No. 2. 


(Grantor) to (Grantee). Located approximately one mile south- 


east of subject property on the north side of East  Avenue. 


Access is good.    Avenue (paved street) connects directly 


with 30th Street, 1,000 feet to the east, and 22nd Street, 1,350 feet 


to the west.  Avenue crosses the railroad at grade. 


Property is almost square, with 277 feet of frontage on the north 


side of East   Avenue and 340 feet of frontage on the 


west right-of-way line of the  Railroad's main track. 


Zoned “M-1, Light Industrial” and well suited for uses permitted 


under this classification. Vacant at time of sale, but now improved 


with a new masonry warehouse. Sale confirmed by  . 


(3) Sale No. 3. 


(Grantor) to (Grantee). Adjoins Sale No. 2 on west. Rectangular 


in shape. Has 25.3 feet frontage on north side of   


Avenue and an average depth of 298 feet. Zoned “M-1, Light Industrial.” 


Purchased for use with Sale No. 2 (as site for    


Company Warehouse). Sale confirmed by  . 


(4) Sale No. 4. 


(Grantor) to (Grantee). Located 650 feet directly east of subject 


property. Accessible only across other ownerships. Has no street 


frontage. Property is a right-angle triangle in shape, with the base 


of 268 feet (east-west line) being the northerly boundary, the altitude 


of 975 feet being the easterly boundary, and fronting 1,010 feet on the * 
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* east right-of-way line of the   Railroad's main track. 


Zoned “M-1, Light Industrial.” Unimproved. Was a part of patent 


tract of which subject property is also part. Sold because of 


poor access and separation from main part of ownership by railroad. 


Purchaser bought to secure additional rail frontage for larger 


tract zoned “M-1” adjoining to east. Sale confirmed by purchaser's 


wife and   Company. 


(5) Comment. Include comments concerning degree that land 


involved in above sales is comparable to subject site. 


14. VALUATION. 


  acres @ $  per acre. .. $  


Contingencies. ..................... $  


Administrative Costs (O&M). ........ $  


Total estimated cost. ............ $  


15. SUITABILITY AND ADAPTABILITY FOR PROPOSED USE. 


Approved. See Engineering Feasibility Report (Exhibit “D”) 


16. REMARKS AND RECOMMENDATIONS. 


Site B is the only Government-owned land in the area and site 
 


preparation costs are estimated to exceed the value of the approved 


site. The Engineering Feasibility Report (Exhibit “D”) indicates 


that the proposed site is considered suitable and adaptable for the 


proposed use and no abnormal site preparation costs are anticipated. 


The site is in a rapidly expanding, light commercial section. Because 


of this activity, it is recommended that expeditious action be given 


this project for the acquisition of fee simple title to the site. * 
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* EXHIBIT “C” 


 
Commanding General 


 
  Army 


 ,   
Dear General : 


The City officials are pleased to learn that the construction 


of an Army Reserve Center in the City of   is 


contemplated. 


It is agreed that the selected site on   


Street near    Avenue is considered suitable for the 


proposed use. 


Please feel free to call upon us at any time for assistance in 


this project. 


Sincerely yours, 
 
 
 
 


Mayor 
 
 
 
 


City Manager 
 
 
 
 


City Engineer * 
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* EXHIBIT “D” 


ENGINEERING FEASIBILITY REPORT 
 


1. SITE DESCRIPTION (PHYSICAL CHARACTERISTICS). 


The site is relatively high and flat having a gradual slope to 
 


the rear away from   Street. No structures are on the 


site, which has light to heavy undergrowth and a few small trees 


growing thereon. A natural drainage ditch runs south to north 


through the central portion of the site. 


2. GRADING AND DRAINAGE. 


Grading will require ditch excavation and   cu. yds. of 


fill. No underground storm drainage is necessary. 


3. FOUNDATION. 


Unusual subsurface conditions are not anticipated. No unusual 


or costly foundation problems were encountered in the construction 


of the nearby structures. This information was obtained from the 


City Engineer and local contractors. 


4. WATER SUPPLY. 


Adequate water supply for domestic and fire protection purposes 


above demands of other prospective users is available at the site 


( -inch pipe,  gpm,  psi residual pressure). 


5. SANITARY SEWER. 


A sewer connection of adequate flow capacity above requirements 


of other prospective users is available within  feet of the 


site ( -inch pipe). * 
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* 6. ELECTRIC POWER AND TELEPHONE. 


Electric service (aerial) is available at the site (  


volts, three-phase, 4-wire, grounded neutral). Telephone service 


(aerial) is available at the site. 


7. GAS. 


The nearest connection to gas line of suitable capacity above 


demands of other prospective users is approximately   mile(s) 


south of the site ( -inch pipe,  lbs. pressure). Bottled 
 


gas is available in the City of  . 


8. CONCLUSION. 


Based on the above findings, and on the proposed layout shown 


on the preliminary site plan (Exhibit “F”), the site is considered 


adequate for its intended use as a  -man Army Reserve 
 


Center. * 
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* STATEMENT OF EXCEPTIONS TO SAMPLE REAL ESTATE PLANNING REPORT 
(ARMY RESERVE CENTER SITE) 


1. As to sites proposed for acquisition by transfer from the 


General Services Administration, the Department of the Air Force, 


the Department of the Navy, or from any other Government department 


or agency, a rough estimate as to value will be sufficient, if the 


value so estimated does not exceed $50,000. In such cases, 


detailed estimates are not required. The same rule applies to 


Public Domain sites to be acquired by withdrawal. 


2. Normal real estate cost data is required for Government- 


owned sites to be acquired by transfer, if the value is in excess 


of $50,000. Also, a comprehensive statement is required for 


Assistant Secretary of Defense review, concerning the availability 


or non-availability of each potential site on Government-owned land 


in the immediate vicinity of the proposed facility or installation. 


3. In the case of a transfer from the Department of the Air 


Force or the Department of the Navy, clearance must also be obtained 


from the Committees on Armed Services of the Congress, if the value 


is in excess of $50,000. In such cases, the following additional 


information will be required for use in reporting the proposed action 


to the Committees on Armed Services of the Congress: 


a. Description and amount of space currently utilized for Army 


Reserve activities, including the terms and conditions of occupancy. 


b. Copy of last “Utilization Inspection Report” covering the 


space currently being used, * 
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* c. Plans for use of the presently occupied space after con- 


struction of the permanent Reserve Center. 


d. Distance and direction of the proposed Reserve Center site 


from the business center of the city or other readily identifiable 


point. 


e. Zoning classification of the proposed Reserve Center site, 


with indication as to whether a reserve center is one of the 


permitted uses. 


f. The current assessed value and the current taxes on the 


tract proposed for acquisition. 


g. Any additional information or data which may be helpful to 


Department of the Army witnesses in support of this project con- 


cerning the availability or non-availability of each potential site 


on Government-owned land in the vicinity of the reserve population 


and reasons for the acceptance or rejection of same. 


4. It will be noted that no real estate cost data is required 


to support a long-term, nominal rental lease. * 
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* LEASE PLANNING REPORT 
(Project Name) 


 


1. AUTHORITY. 


Insert date of request for preparation of planning report and 


from whom. 


2. SITE SELECTION TEAM. 


Insert names of members of team, date of approval of selected 


site, and by whom. 


3. SITES INSPECTED. 


List and discuss all real estate implications of all other 


sites inspected, including Government-owned sites, and give 


reasons for rejection. 


4. DESCRIPTION OF PROPERTY. 


Identify and fully describe property, giving street number, 


city, couty and state. Indicate gross and net usable area, if 


property is a building. If land is primary requirement, give 


acreage and attach map showing boundaries. Also attach a vicinity 


map showing its location with relation to the parent facility. 


5. PROPOSED USE. 


Give complete information as to proposed use and justification 
 


therefor. 


6. SERVICES. 


Indicate services to be provided under the lease. If all or part 


of required services are not provided, discuss requirements and 


estimated cost to the Government. * 
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* 7. ALTERATIONS. 


Discuss fully what alterations are necessary, if any, and 


justify a certificate of necessity if required under the Act of 


30 June 1932. 


8. PROPOSED CONSTRUCTION. 


Discuss fully any proposed construction to be placed by the 


Government and estimated costs thereof. 


9. RESTORATION COSTS. 


Discuss restoration costs to the Government upon termination 


of lease. 


10. VALUATION. 


Include estimate of the fair market value and annual rental 


value of the preises. The estimate will reflect actual market 


conditions and rental prices for similar property, realistically 


supported by detailed analyses of an adequate number of typical 


comparable cases and related appraisal data. 


11. VIEWS OF LESSOR. 


Give general discussion as to effect of the proposed acquisi- 


tion on the local economy, and views of the lessor and others. 


12. POSSESSION DATE. 


Include statement of approximate date possession is required. 


13. RECOMMENDATION. 


Discuss all pertinent facts that may influence the selection 


and final approval of the site. * 
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY 
SUBMITTED BY OFFICE, CHIEF OF ENGINEERS 


REAL ESTATE 
ACQUISITION REPORT NO.    


 
Submitted pursuant to Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662. 


Name of Installation: 


Using Service: 


Proposed Action: 


Use: 


Area: 


Authorization: 


Appropriation: 


1. "This statement is submitted for the purpose of reporting 
to the Committees on Armed Services of the Senate and House of 
Representatives the facts concerning the proposed . . ." (Complete 
with a brief statement of the proposed acquisition being reported 
to Congress.) 


 
2. Describe the installation for which the real property is 


being acquired; this data to include acreage comprising the 
installation and cost thereof; improvements and construction 
costs; dates of land acquisition and installation development, 
and brief statement of the installation’s mission. 


3. Brief statement of requirement for this acquisition. 


4. "This action has been approved by the Assistant Secretary 
of Defense (Manpower, Reserve Affairs and Logistics)." 
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CHAPTER 11


DISPOSAL


SECTION I. GENERAL
*


11-1. Purpose. This chapter sets forth general authority, responsibil-
ities, procedures, methods, and guidance for the performance of real
property disposal functions.


11-2. Applicability. This chapter is applicable to Division and
District Engineers having real estate responsibilities.


11-3. Authority. The major portion of real property disposal actions
performed by the Corps of Engineers is predicated on authority derived
from the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949, as
amended (40 U.S.C. 471, et seq.), hereinafter referred to as the Federal
Property Act, and the rules, regulations and delegations of authority
issued by the General Services Administration (GSA) thereunder. Other
authorities relating to the disposal of military real property are found
in AR 405-90. The Army and Air Force Basic Real Estate Agreements
covering disposal of Air Force real estate are found in AR 405-5 and AFR
87-15.


11-4. Rules and Regulations of the General Services Administration
(GSA). Under the rules, regulations and delegations of authority issued
by GSA under the Federal Property Act, the military departments are
authorized to dispose of the following:


a. Real property under its control (except land withdrawn or
reserved from the public domain), together with the improvements thereon
and related personal property, which has a value of less than $1,000.


b. Leases, permits, licenses, easements, or similar interests,
including Government-owned improvements on the premises, unless it is
determined that the interest should be included with the disposal of
other property being reported to GSA for disposal.


Fixtures, structures, and improvements of any kind to be dispos-
ed of without the underlying land.


c .


d. Standing timber and embedded gravel, sand, and stone to be 
disposed of without the underlying land.


11-5. Disposal Priorities. Consistent with the best interest of the
United States and with applicable laws and regulations, the following
priorities should be followed in disposing of real property no longer
needed by the Departments of the Army and Air Force: *
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*


a. Transfer to other Department of Defense agencies and the U.S.
Coast Guard.


b. Transfer to other Federal agencies.


c. Conveyance to eligible non-Federal agencies.


d. Sale to the public.


11-6. Environmental Considerations. The National
Act of 1969 (NEPA), as amended, (42 U.S.C. 4321 et
five point Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) be


Environmental Policy
seq.) directs that a
prepared, circulated


among interested Federal, State and local agencies, and filed with the
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) before a major Federal action is
taken which affects the quality of the human environment. This may
include some disposals. No major disposal action will be undertaken
where the Corps of Engineers is the disposal agency, or is acting for
the disposal agency, until the required EIS has be submitted to the EPA
unless a “Finding of No Significant Impact” (FONSI) has been prepared
for the action, or if the action is classified as a “categorically
excluded” item because it has no significant effect on the
environment. The Environmental Assessment is subject to review and
approval in accordance with instructions found in AR 200-1 and AR 200-2 (to be printed)
for military real property disposal, and the forthcoming Engineer
Regulation for civil works real property disposal. Where property is
reported to GSA for disposal, GSA is responsible for compliance with
NEPA.


11-7. Preserving Historic Landmarks and Properties. Purposes of the
National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended, (16 U.S.C. 470)
and Executive Order 11593, Protection and Enhancement of the Cultural
Environment (13 May 1971) have been set forth in Chapter 8, para 8-2b,
supra, and the authorities there cited also apply to the disposal of
real property. Specific policy guidance in connection with disposals
having historic significance is published in AR 200-1 and AR 405-90 for
military real properties and in ER 1105-2-460 for civil works real
properties.


a. The Criteria of Adverse Effect on eligible properties may occur
under conditions which include but are not limited to:


(1) Destruction or alteration of all or part of a property.


(2) Isolation from or alteration of the property’s surrounding
environment.


(3) Transfer or sale of a property without adequate conditions or
restrictions regarding preservation, maintenance, or use.


*
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b. It is normally intended that the agency responsbilities under
Section 106 of the National Historic Presentation Act of 1966 and
Executive Order 11593 run concurrently with the NEPA review process.
However, obligations pursuant thereto are independent from NEPA require-
ments and must be complied with even when an environmental impact state-
ment is not required.


11-8. Compliance with State Coastal Zone Management Programs.
Paragraph 8-2c of Chapter 9, supra, outlines the provisions of the
Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972, as amended (16 U.S.C. 1451 et
seq.). These provisions also apply to the disposal of land or water
resources when the action is subject to the Federal consistency require-
ments of the Act and when the disposal is consistent with an approved
state management program.


11-9. Protection of Wetlands. The requirements of Executive Order
11990, Protection of Wetlands, 42 Fed. Reg. 26961, (24 May 1977) are
applicable to the disposal of Federal lands and facilities, and the
policy and procedures implementing the order are as set forth in para-
graph 8-2d of Chapter 8, supra.


11-10. Floodplain Management. The requirements of Executive Order
11988, Floodplain Management, 42 Fed. Reg. 26951, (24 May 1977) and its
implementation are outlined in paragraph 8-2e of Chapter 8, supra. In
accordance with ER 1165-2-26, paragraph 13, when civil works property in
floodplains is proposed for disposal to non-Federal public or private
parties, the Corps of Engineers shall reference in the conveyance those
uses that are restricted under Federal, State and local floodplain
regulations and attach other restrictions to uses of the property as may
be deemed appropriate.


11-11. Nondiscrimination Covenant. As required by Section 101-47.307-2
of the Federal Property Managemnt Regulations (FPMR), substantially the
following covenant will be included in all deeds or other disposal
instruments to public bodies when the sale is negotiated under Section
101-47.304.9(4) of the FPMR:


The grantee convenants for itself, its heirs, successors, and
assigns and every successor in interest to the property hereby conveyed,
or any part thereof, that said grantee and such heirs, successors, and
assigns shall not discriminate upon the basis of race, color, religion,
age, sex, handicap, or national origin in the use, occupancy, sale, or
lease of the property, or in their employment practices conducted there-
on. The convenant shall not apply, however, to the lease or rental of a
room or rooms within a family dwelling unit; nor shall it apply with respect
to religion to premises used primarily for religious purposes. The United States
of America shall be deemed a beneficiary of this convenant without regard to whether it *
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remains the owner of any land or interest therein in the locality of the
property hereby conveyed and shall have the sole right to enforce this
covenant in any court of competent jurisdiction.


11-12. Disposition of Proceeds from Disposal.


a. Land and Water Conservation Fund. Except as provided in b and c
below, and unless otherwise obligated by existing or future acts of
Congress, all proceeds received from any civil works project disposal of
surplus real property or related personal property under the Federal
Property Act, shall be covered into the land and water conservation fund
in the Treasury of the United States (16 U.S.C 460L-5(a), FPMR Section
101-47.307-6). This includes the net proceeds from the sale of timber
and structures.


b. Department of Defense Family Housinq Management Account.
Section 501(b) of Public Law 87-554, as amended, 42 U.S.C 1594a-1,
provides that the proceeds from the disposal of family housing of the
Department of Defense, including related land and improvements, shall be
transferred to Family Housing Management Account, Defense. This does
not include civil works housing, or houses on land acquired for military
purposes unless the housing was specifically acquired to house military
personnel. This means that excess military family housing and related
land and improvements should be reported to GSA on Standard Form 118
separate and apart from Reports of Excess for other portions of an
excess installation. Particular care should be taken to ensure that the
following statement be included in each such report of excess to GSA:


“Net proceeds from the sale of family housing, including related
land and improvements, shall be remitted to the Department of Defense
for deposit to Family Housing Management Account, Defense (97 X 0700).”


Proceeds from Sale or Transfer of Property Acquired. Under
Section 5 of the Act of 13 June 1902, as amended (33 U.S.C. 558), the
proceeds from a sale or transfer of buildings or other improvements on
river and harbor improvement projects may be credited to the appropria-
tion for the work for which the property was acquired. Buildings or
other improvements, including timber, which are on nonexcess land come
within the purview of this law. Where both land and buildings or other
improvements are excess, proceeds from the sale of land and buildings,
or either one, will be deposited in the land and water conservation fund
as provided in paragraph a, above.


c.


11-13. Reserved.


11-14. Reserved.


11-15. Reserved. *
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SECTION II.  PROCEDURE FOR PLACING REAL
PROPERTY IN EXCESS STATUS


*
11-16. Army Military Real Property. Military real property, including
industrial real property, under the control of the Department of the
Army will be placed in excess status as outlined in AR 405-90.


11-17. Air Force Military Real Property. Military real property under
the control of the Department of the Air Force will be placed in excess
status as outlined in AFR 87-4.


11-18. Army Military Leased Property.


a. Department of the Army command installations or parts thereof
held by lease, permit, or other similar right of occupancy, excess to
the needs of the using service will be reported direct to the Division
or District Engineer for disposition wherever essential continuing
operations of the installation will not be adversely affected, and the
annual rental does not exceed $50,000.


b. Division Engineers are authorized to make the finding that
leased real estate of the Corps of Engineers, where essential continuing
operations of the installation are not adversely affected, and the
annual rental does not exceed $100,000, is excess and to take necessary
action to cancel or otherwise dispose of leases.


c. Any leased command real estate not coming within the category
outlined in a and b above will not be considered by the Division
Engineer as excess until notice is received from the Chief of Engineers
(COE) that the property has been placed in excess status in accordance
with AR 405-90.


11-19. Army Civil Works Real Property.


a. Fee-Owned Land and Easements.


(1) Action by Division/District Engineer (DE). When the DE is of
the opinion that real property acquired in fee or easement for a civil
works project is no longer required for such purpose, he will submit a
report and recommendation to HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC 20314, accompanied
by:


(a) A brief description of the character or nature of the land with
an appropriately marked map showing the approximate acreage
consideration to be excess. Detailed perimeter descriptions need not be
procured or furnished with the report and recommendation for exessing.


(b) Description of buildings and improvements. *
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(c) Information as to circumstances that might hinder or prevent
disposition, e.g. remoteness of location, unfavorable topography, and
lack of legal access.


(d) Information as to when and how the property was acquired.


(e) Information as to the estate which the Government has in the
land, reservations and exceptions in and to the Government’s title, and
outstanding interests granted by the Government or reserved or excepted
in the acquisition of the land, will be stated with particularity. The
map or plat will delineate any grant, exception or reservation, such as
telephone, telegraph, electric transmission, oil, gas, and water lines.


(f) Purchase price of lands (estimate if only a portion of original
tract), buildings and improvements acquired with the lands, and the cost
of buildings and improvements, if any, constructed by the United States.


(2) Action by the Office of the Chief of Engineers.  When the value
of an easement interest reported pursuant to (a)(1) above does not exceed
$1,500, OCE will make the final determination of excess and authorize
action accordingly. In the case of fee-owned land regardless of value,
or easement interests having a value in excess of $1,500, when OCE finds
that no requirement for the property exists, a recommendation will be
made to the Secretary of the Army that authority be granted for disposal
of the property.


b. Leaseholds.  When the DE is of the opinion that real property
aquired by lease for a civil works project is no longer required for
such purpose, and after screening the property for other Federal
requirements in accordance with Section III of this Chapter, he will
take necessary action to terminate the lease in accordance with the
procedure outlined in Section X.


11-20. Reserved.


11-21. Reserved.


11-22. Reserved.


11-6


*







ER 405-1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


SECTION III. SCREENING, REASSIGNMENT AND
TRANSFER OF REAL PROPERTY


*
11-23. Screening for Defense Needs.  Real property which becomes excess
to the needS of any element of the Army or Air Force will be screened
against requirements of other Department of Defense (DOD) agencies and
the U.S. Coast Guard in order to promote and obtain the most efficient
and complete utilization of real property before disposing of it.


a. Procedure for Screening Army Military Property.  Screening for
defense requirements with respect to base closures publicly announced by
the Secretary of Defense or Secretary of the Army which result in
excessing of real property will not be accomplished unless directed by
HQDA (DAEN-ZCI) WASH DC 20314. Instructions to screen will be included
in the disposal directive transmitted to the DE when such action is
desired. In the absence of such instructions, it is presumed that DOD
has negatively evaluated all possible requirements of DOD agencies
before making the public announcement.


(1) Pre-owned Land.  Screening is required in all other cases
unless specifically directed otherwise. Property will be screened
simultaneously against other Army requirements, and for Navy, Air Force,
Coast Guard, and Defense agency requirements. The property should also
be screened against known Department of the Army Civil Works require-
ments.


(a) The DE will dispatch a screening message promptly upon receipt
of an excess directive or recommendation pursuant to AR 405-90. The
sample screening message (Figure 11-1), or a letter similar in form and
content will be used without substantial deviation.


(b) All action addressees and parties listed for information on
Figure 11-1 will be included, except that Air Force real property in
Hawaii will be screened with the Commander-in-Chief, Pacific Air Forces,
in lieu of HQ, USAF. The appropriate major Army command, when not the
using command, will be listed as an action addressee.


(c) In no case will screening be deferred unless authorized by
DAEN-REM. At the expiration of the screening period (normally 30 days)
a report of results will be forwarded and subsequent action initiated as
provided in paragraph e below.


(d) For certain cases, most frequently in connection with base
realignments or Executive Order 11954 surveys, accelerated screening
procedures are set out in AR 405-90.


(2) Capehart and Wherry Housing Projects. Due to the complicated
financial arrangements under which such projects are constructed and  *
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operated, the disposal thereof, whether separately or as a part of a
larger installation, requires careful study. In order to assure maXimum
time in which to discover and evaluate problems arising in each of such
cases, the DE will notify HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC 20314, by teletype,
immediately upon receipt of information of an installation commander’s
recommendation of excess involving Capehart and acquired Wherry housing
projects. Included with this notice will be advice on the source of
utilities and any problems of which the DE may be aware.


b. Leaseholds, Buildings and Improvements. Leaseholds, buildings,
and other improvements will not be screened formally within the Depart-
ment of the Army (DA). When such property is made available or disposal
under AR 405-90 and Section II of this chapter, it will be screened by
the responsible DE with the Air Force, Coast Guard, and Navy and against
known Army military and civil works requirements within the Division.
Screening with the Air Force of leaseholds having an annual rental in
excess of $50,000 will be addressed to HQ, USAF. Other Air Force
screening under this subparagraph will be with local Air Force installa-
tions. Screening with the Navy will be addressed to the appropriate
naval district. Screening with the Coast Guard and Defense agencies
will be with the local representatives of those agencies. Property
under the jurisdiction of GSA which has been assigned to the DA or
Department of the Air Force (DAF) for use is not subject to this screen-
ing procedure, but the DE will determine whether such property would
serve any current unfulfilled real property acquisition directives
pending in his office.


(1) Family Housing Leases. Family housing leases under authority
of Section 515, public Law 84-161, 69 Stat. 352, as amended and
extended, will be terminated promptly upon determination that the
property is excess to the needs of the using command, without screening
for other requirements.


(2) Limit Screening. Screening which would serve no useful purpose
is to be avoided. Screening of buildings and improvements on sites
needed for approved construction should be limited as construction
schedules require. The DE will take timely action to minimize additio-
nal cost and rental payments due to screening and may, at his
discretion, limit screening of leaseholds and improvements to be removed
from the site to informal notices to appropriate local. Defense
agencies. The DEs are authorized to waive screening of nonassignable or
short term interests in real property when such screening would serve no
useful purpose.


(3) Notice of Restoration Requirements.  All screening notices of
leaseholds and improvements available for off-site removal will indicate
that transferees will be required to perform necessary site *
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restoration as a prerequisite to obtaining transfer and will reflect the
extent of restoration required.


c. Procedure for Screening Civil Works Property. Buildings and
improvements, leaseholds, and fee-owned land that have been determined
excess to civil works requirements in accordance with this Chapter will
be screened with the appropriate major Army and local service
commanders, and with the Navy, Air Force, Coast Guard, and Defense
agencies. (GSA property assigned to the Army for use is not subject to
formal screening hereunder but will be screened against known acquisi-
tion directives or requirements in the DE office.) Except to the extent
that DEs determine they are inappropriate, screening procedures for
civil works property will be the same as for Army military property.


d. Screening of Air Force Property.  HQ, USAF and the major Air
Force commands screen Air Force real property before authorizing dispo-
sal action by the Corps of Engineers in accordance with AFR 87-4. DEs
will act on requests for disposal action on buildings and improvements
and leased property received directly from major Air Force commands
which conform with AFR 87-4. Disposal directives on fee-owned land and
easements will be issued by HQ, USAF and referred through DAEN-REM.


e. Report on Screening and Related Actions. Immediately following
the screening of fee-owned land, the DE will forward to DEAN-REM a
report of the results of the screening (with comments and recommenda-
tions where a further Army or other Defense requirement is indicated).
This report will serve as one of the basis of a determination whether
the property is excess to the requirements of the DOD. Upon dispatch of
the screening report, the DE will proceed with further action pursuant
to Sections IV and VIII of this Chapter. No report on screening of
civil works property is required unless there is a request for transfer
or reassignment of the property screened.


f. Property with an Estimated Value of $l00,000 or Less. If the
property has an estimated value of $100,000 or less, the determination
that the property is excess to Army requirements will be made by the
Department of the Army without referral to DOD, and the Chief of
Engineers will direct the DE accordingly. Upon receipt of this disposal
directive, prompt action will be taken to report the property to GSA or
take other disposal action as appropriate.


g. Estimated Value in Excess of $100,0OO. If military property has
an estimated value in excess of 100,000, it must be reported to the
Armed Services Committees of Congress pursuant to Title 10, United
States Code, Section 2662. The final Army determination of excess and
recommendations to the Assistant Secretary of Defense (MRA&L) to    *
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approve the proposed disposal report to the Armed Services Committees by
the Chief of Engineers, utilizing Real Estate Disposal Report, ENG Form
2187R, are combined in a single action. The Chief of Engineers will
advise of DOD approval of the proposed disposal when made. Upon receipt
of this information responsible Division and District Engineers will
furnish GSA a preliminary report of excess. The preliminary report of
excess will be finalized, upon receipt of instructions from the Chief of
Engineers. This procedure is also applicable to Air Force disposals.
If the preliminary report of excess is sufficiently complete and accu-
rate, it may be finalized by letter or simple statement on Standard Form
118, Report of Excess Real Property.


h. Date of Excess for Reporting Purposes.  From the above, it will
be noted that where property has an estimated value in excess of
$100,000, the determination that the property is excess to the require- 
ments of the Department of the Army is, in effect, made concurrently with
the determination that the property is excess to the requirements of the
DOD, or is approved for transfer to another military department. For
all practical purposes, these determinations are best evidenced by the
Assistant Secretary of Defense’s approval of the proposed disposal. The
date of approval may be used as the date the property was determined
excess to Army requirements for reporting purposes.


11-24. Reassignment and Transfer Procedures. Reassignment refers to the
changing of the administrative or command jurisdiction of real property
from one command to another within the same military department.
Reassignments may be accomplished by the Secretary or the staff without
prior approval of the DOD or the Armed Services Committees of the
Congress. Tranfer refers to changing the jurisdiction for using and
administering real property from one military department to another.


(1) Military. Reassignments of military real property are accomp-
lished pursuant to a directive from DAEN-REM. These are not real estate
disposal actions.


(2) Civil Works. Reassignments from civil works to military juris-
diction, and vice versa, are accomplished pursuant to directive or
approval of the Secretary of the Army based on the recommendations of
the Chief of Engineers.


(3) Information Required. Information to support recommendation
for reassignments of military or civil real property to another using
service of the Army, or to change the military or civil accountability
within the Corps, will be furnished by the DE to DAEN-REM as follows:  *
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(c)  Date, manner, and cost of acquisition of land and improvements.


(d)  Reference to any encumbrances which might affect the reassign-
ment and use.


(e) Proposed effective date of reassignment.


(f) Proposal new use.


b.  Reassignment of Air Force Property. The Air Force Staff re- 
assigns real property within the Department of the Air Force.


c.  Transfer of Military Property. Procedure for transfer among
military departments is substantially the same as for transfer to other
Federal agencies, and is set forth in Sections IX and XI of this
Chapter.


11-25. Screening of Excess DOD Property for Nondefense Federal Agency
Needs.


a. Screening by GSA.


(1) GSA will screen all excess real property reported to it for
disposal, to determine whether the property is surplus to all Federal
agencies.


(2) GSA will screen certain classes of excess real property which
must be reported to it for screening, even though the Department of the
Army will act as the disposal agency (Section V of this Chapter).


(3) Under the FPMR, Federal agencies are allowed 30 days to advise
whether there is a tentative or firm requirement and another 30 days to
determine and advise whether the tentative requirement is firm. Where
there is a firm requirement, agencies are allowed an additional 60 days
to prepare and submit a formal request for transfer pursuant to FPMR
Section 101-47.203-7. The DE should obtain from GSA information on the
status of screening if advice is not furnished promptly after expiration
of the screening period.


b. Screening by Corps of Engineers. Properties which are not
reported to GSA for disposal or screening will be screened by the DE
with nondefense Federal agencies at the same time they are screened with
Defense agencies. Screening of such properties will be limited to *
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agencies that maintain local offices and may be done on an informal
basis. The DE may waive screening of nonassignable and short term
interests in real property when they determine such screening will serve
no useful purpose. When screening discloses no requirement, the proper-
ty will be determined surplus and disposed of.


11-26. Notices to Departments of Interior (DI); Health and Human
Resources (HHR); Education; and Housing and Urban Development (HUD).
Simultaneously with screening under paragraph 11-25b notices of avail-
ability will be given to DI of land suitable for public park and recrea-
tion or an historical monument site; to HHR and/or Department of Educa-
tion property suitable for educational purposes or to protect the public
health, and to HUD of property for housing and related facilities (Sec-
tion 101-47.203.5 FPMR). Where such notice is given, these departments
will be notified promptly if screening discloses another Federal
requirement for the property. They will also be notified if there is no
other Federal requirement and the property is determined surplus.


11-27. Source of Supply-Blank Forms. ENG Forms with the "R" suffix
mentioned in this Chapter are available from local Forms Management Officers. 
All other forms mentioned in this Chapter are available through normal
publications supply channels with the exception of Standard Form 118,
Report of Excess Real Property, which will be procured directly from
the General Service Administration.


11-28. Reserved.


11-29. Reserved.
*
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SECTION IV, CLEARANCES - ARMY MILITARY REAL PROPERTY
*
11-30. Reports to the Armed Services Committees.


a. This Section describes the responsibilities of the Chief of
Engineers in, and prescribes procedures for, clearing proposals for
certain leasing and for disposals of Army real property with the Depart-
ment of Defense and the Armed Services Committees of the Senate and
House of Representatives. (The Air Force obtains its own
clearance.) It is applicable to Division and District Engineers having
military real estate responsibility. Clearance is not required for
civil works properties.


b. Title 10 U.S.C. 2662, as amended by P.L. 96-418, 10 October 1980,
provides, in part that:


"(a) The Secretary of a military department, or his designee, may
not enter into any of the following listed transactions by or for the
use of that department until after the expiration of 30 days from the
date upon which a report of the facts concerning the proposed transac
tion is submitted to the Committees on Armed Services of the Senate and
of the House of Representatives:


* * * * * *


"(3) A lease or license of real property owned by the United
States, if the estimated annual fair market rental value of the property
is more than $l00,000.


"(4) A transfer of real property owned by the United States to
another Federal agency or another military department or to a State, if
the estimated value is more than $100,000.


"(5) A report of excess real property owned by the United States to
a disposal agency, if the estimated value is more than $100,000.


"(6) Any termination of modification by either the grantor or
grantee of an existing license or permit of real property owned by the
United States to a military department, under which substantial invest-
ments have been or are proposed to be made in connection with the
property by the military department.


"(c) This section applies only to real property in the United
States, Puerto Rico, Guam, the American Virgin Islands, American Samoa,
and the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands. It does not apply to
real property for river and harbor projects or flood control projects,
or to leases of Government-owned real property for agricultural or *
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grazing purposes or to any real property acquisition specifically autho-
rized in a Military Construction Authorization Act.


"(d) A statement in an instrument of conveyance, including a lease,
that the requirements of this section have been met, or that the convey-
ance is not subject to this section, is conclusive."


c. While not specifically required by 10 U.S.C. 2662, DOD has
directed that all proposed relinquishments of public domain land will be
reported to the Armed Services Committees where (1) the area exceeds 500
acres or (2) the estimated fair market value of the property exceeds
$100,000.


11-31. Clearance with the Armed Services Committees.


a. Prior to a final report of excess, or transfer to another
Federal agency or a State, of any Government-owned military real proper-
ty with an estimated value, including the value of existing
improvements, in excess of $l00,000 the proposed disposal must be report-
ted to the Committees. Also, proposals to outlease military real
property for other than agricultural or grazing purposes must be report-
ed if the estimated annual rental consideration is more than $100,000. A
formal appraisal for estimating value need not be made. Reports to the
Committees pertaining to Army military real property are made by the
Chief of Engineers, and copies of reports are furnished the two senators
of the State, and the congressman of the district where the property is
located. Reports pertaining to Air Force property are made by that
department. DEs, upon request, will assist Air Force commands in
assembling the required data.


b. For Army property, data will be furnished in the format shown in
Figure 11-2 (ENG Form 2187-R, Real Estate Dispsal Report), and three
copies forwarded to HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC 20314. The information
should be submitted within three weeks after dispatch of the screening
message, or within three weeks after receipt of the disposal directive
when screening is not required.


c. Clearance for transfer to another military department is
obtained by the acquiring department. However, HQDA (DAEN-REL)
obtains clearance for transfer of Army property to a nondefense Federal
agency where authorized by law.


11-32. Prior Approval of Department of Defense.


a. DOD Instruction 4165.12 requires advance approval by the
Assistant Secretary of Defense (MRA&L) of disposal actions requiring
congressional committee clearance. DOD approval is also required for  *
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*
withdrawal from excess of real estate, or an interest in real estate,
which has an estimated fair market value in excess of $100,000


b. The data submitted pursuant to paragraph 11-31 will be used to 
obtain DOD approval of projects to be submitted to the Armed Services
Comittees. Appropriate information will be furnished to obtain
required DOD approval of withdrawals from excess.


11-33. Additional Data for Clearance with the Committees. To support
Army witnesses appearing before the Armed Services Committees, and to
satisfy other information requirements, include the following
data when forwarding the ENG Form 2187-R (Figure 11-2).


a. Four copies of a site plan of the installation, clearly depict-
ing the property involved, and four copies of a real estate map, color
coded with legend, showing the area and acreage to be excessed.


(1) Segment-size maps and plans should be of excellent quality,
current, show accurate acreages, and current name of installation. They
must be clearly visible at a distance of 30 feet or more.


   (2)  Basic color codes for maps are:


Red - Excess Area(s)


Green - Retained Area


Yellow - Previously Excessed Area(s)


Black or Dark Blue - Installation Boundary, in heavy definintion


Other Colors - for other purposes


b. Copy of last utilization inspection report, plus information as
to when and how the excess property was last used by the Army.


c. Basis for disposal: Base closure announcement, E.O. Survey;
Command Report of Excess, Report of Availability, etc.


d. A list of and general terms of any outgrants in effect on the
excess area.


e. Whether continuing military activities are housed on the proper-
ty proposed for disposal; arrangements which have been made to provide
space for these activities; estimated cost of leasing or converting
space for that purpose, and any other costs of closing or severing the
installation and relocating the activities. *
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f. Whether civilian employees will lose their employment, number of


employees involved, and to what extent they can be employed elsewhere.


g. Details of significant history of acquisition, development, and
disposal, if not included in ENG Form 2187-R. Include official name of
installation and former designations.


h. Description of any related or off-post family housing, giving
number of units, type (MCA-Capehart, etc.) acreage of site, land and
construction costs, and distance from installations served


i. Probable impact on local economy, if any.


j. Estimate of any annual savings in operating and maintenance
costs.


k. Statement as to exchange potential of excess area.


l. Estimate of value, including any restrictions or limitations on
prospective use of the land by subsequent users.


m. Character and use of area in vicinity of excess area.


n. Care and custody costs for excess area.


o. Staff/MACOM coordination.


p. Environmental Assessment.


q. Any other pertinent information, e.g., any adverse factors
severance or undesirable impact on utility systems, and local interest
in acquiring the property.


r. Congressional district in which the property is located.


11-34. Coordination with GSA. At the time of formal submission of the
Disposal Report to the Armed Services Committees, DAEN-REM will furnish-
ed copies to the DEs and to the central and regional offices of GSA as
advance information to permit preliminary disposal planning.


11-35. Reserved.


11-36. Reserved.


11-37. Reserved. *
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SECTION V. REPORTS OF EXCESS REAL PROPERTY
AND RELATED PERSONAL PROPERTY TO
GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION
(GSA)


*
11-38. Delegation of Authority to Division and District Engineers. Much
of the authority and responsibility of the COE as real estate agent for
the Departments of the Army and Air Force to report excess real and
related personal property to GSA in accordance with the provisions of the
Federal Property Act, and the Federal. Property Management Regulations
(FPMR), subpart 101-47.3 has been delegated to Division and District
Engineers having responsibility for real estate operations. Final
reports will be made only after the property has been determined excess
to the needs of the Department of Defense, in accordance with Section
III supra, and has been cleared with congressional committees, if requir-
ed, in accordance with Section IV.


11-39. Excess Property Reported for Disposal. The following types of
excess real property must be reported to GSA for disposal, utilizing
Standard Form 118 (SF 118), Report of Excess Real property, as set forth
in paragraph 11-45 of this section:


a. Fee-owned. All fee-owned property, with improvements and relat-
ed personal property, which has, in the opinion of the DE, an estimated
fair market value of $1,000 or more, together with such incidental,
related, or appurtenant lesser interests, with or without Government-
owned improvements and related personal property, held under lease,
permit, license, easement, or similar instrument, useful in connection
therewith, except property which is subject to:


(1) A lease containing an option to purchase;


(2) A lease containing a right of first refusal to purchase or to
lease for an additional period;


(3) A right in the Government's grantor to the reversion of title;
or


(4) A right reserved by the Government's grantor to repurchase the
property.


b. Public Domain. All withdrawn or reserved public domain lands,
together with the improvements thereon which, in the opinion of the DE,
have an estimated fair market value of $1,000 or more, and for which 
notification, pursuant to 43 CFR 2374.1, has been received from the
Bureau of Land Management (BLM) that the property, in effect, has been
determined excess within the meaning of the Federal Property Act (see
Section VII for procedures for disposal of public domain land). *
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Minerals in the lands will be specifically excluded from the report of
excess unless BLM advises otherwise. The Report of Excess, SF 118, will
include as a part of the report on the Government's legal title, a true
copy of the notice by BLM to report the property excess, and information
of record in BLM on claims, if any, by other agencies, and any claims or
encumbrances under the public land laws.


11-40. Excess Property Reported for Screening. The types of property
described in a, b, and c below must be reported to GSA for screening
purposes notwithstanding the fact that the military departments have
been delegated authority to dispose of such property. SF 118 will be
utilized for reporting these types of property without attaching the
usual Schedules A, B, and C and supporting documents. A notice should
be included on the face sheet that "This report is made for screening
purposes only. Disposal will be accomplished by the Corps of
Engineers." Distribution of copies of such reports within the depart-
ments is not required.


a. Land held under lease, permit, license, easement, or similar
instrument, other than listed in paragraph 11-41.


b. Improvements located on nonexcess Government-owned lands
(including improvements on land held under permit from another
Government agency; see Section VII infra, for preliminary procedure in
these cases), which improvements, with related personal property, in the
opinion of the responsible DE, have an estimated net salvage value of
$1,000 or more.


c. Improvements located on excess land held under lease or other
temporary right of occupancy (even though a report of excess is not
required for the leasehold itself or other right of occupancy interest
under the criteria set forth in paragraph 11-41) when, in the opinion of
the DE, the improvements have a net salvage or market value of $1,000 or
more, and it is proposed to dispose of such improvements by sale for
removal from site. The report of excess will contain an estimate of the
cost of restoration necessary under the lease that a prospective trans-
feree agency will be required to assume.


d. Fee-owned property which, with improvements and related personal
property, in the opinion of the responsible Division or District
engineer, have a fair market value of $1,000 or more, and is not report-
ed to the General Services Administration for disposal as a result of
the exception contained in paragraph 11-39a, above (because of outstand-
ing options to purchase, etc., or because of rights retained by the
Government grantor). *


11-18







ER 405-1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


*
11-41. Excess Property Exempted from Reporting. No reports to GSA are
required for the following types of excess property:


a. Fee-owned land, including withdrawn or reserved public domain
land which BLM made available for disposal under Federal Property Act,
together with the Government-owned improvements and related personal
property, having an estimated fair market value of less than $1,000 in
the opinion of the responsible DE;


b. Excess non-Government-owned property held under lease, license,
easement, or similar instrument, when Government-owned improvements with
related personal property have a net salvage value of less than $1,000
or are to be transferred to the owner of the land in retoration settle-
ment, and;


(1) The lease or similar instrument is subject to termination by
the grantor of the premises within nine months; or


(2) The remaining term of the lease or similar instrument, includ-
ing renewal rights, will provide for less than nine months of use and
occupancy; or


(3) A provision of the lease or similar instrument would preclude
transfer to another Federal agency or disposal to a third party; or


(4) The lease or similar instrument provides for use and occupancy
of space for office, storage, and related facilities, which does not
exceed a total of 2,500 square feet; or


(5) Where additional rental would be incurred.


c. Excess Government-owned improvements on nonexcess land, which
improvements, in the opinion of the responsible DE, have a net salvage
value of less that $1,000.


d. Leased space assigned by GSA, and land and improvements owned by
and permitted from other Government agencies.


e. Excess timber, sand, gravel and stone-quarried products, and
growing crops on nonexcess land regardless of value.


f. Excess withdrawn or reserved public domain lands, regardless of
value, which are offered to and accepted by the Department of Interior
for return to the public domain pursuant to Section VII infra.


g. Prefabricated movable structures, such as Butler-type storage
warehouses and quonset huts, and house trailers (with or without *
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undercarriages),  which are located on nonexcess land for off-site use.
These types of structures shall be reported as personal property in
accordance with FPMR, Part 101-43, Utilization of Personal Property.
However, when such structures are located on leased permitted
land subjecting the Department to any restoration obligations,
the property will be treated as real property for the purpose of
satisfying such obligations to the maximum extent feasible


11-42. Evaluation and Reporting of Flood Hazards. Pursuant to
Executive Order 11296, 10 August 1966, the DE having civil works respon-
sibility for the area where property proposed for disposal is located
will evaluate the property (civil or military) for the presence of flood
hazards. If such hazards are found, a report will be forwarded to HQDA
(DAEN-REM) recommending appropriate restrictions with respect to future
uses of the property, or that the property be withheld from disposal.
If decision is made to proceed with disposal, detailed information
regarding the flood hazard will be reported to GSA on SF 118 as required
by FPMR, 101-47.202-2, with the appropriate restrictions with respect to
use of the property by a purchaser and his successors. (See ER 1105-2-
40 for information on the Flood Plain Management Services Program.)


11-43. Determination of Values for Reporting. Where more than one
parcel or item of excess property is involved at the same project or
installation, the total value of all such parcels or items will be
included in determining whether the property has an estimated value of
$1,000 or more for the purpose of making reports of excess. Estimates
of value should be made by qualified real estate employees, but not
necessarily by a professional appraiser.


11-44. Conditional Reports of Excess. As an exceptions to its general
policy, GSA has agreed with the Department of Defense to accept reports
of excess on some facilities with instructions on their disposal, speci-
fically:


a. Defense Industrial Reserve (DIR). The Defense Industrial
Reserve Act 50 U.S.C. 451 et seq., authorizes the Secretary of Defense
to determine which excess industrial properties should become a part of
DIR and to formulate a national security clause or recapture provisions
to preserve the production capacity of the plants for use in the event
of a national emergency. Excess DIR plants are reported to GSA for
disposal subject to the national security clause or the recapture provi-
sions. (See FPMR Subsection 101-47.306-2 for procedures where GSA is
unable to dispose of the property because of the restrictions imposed by
the national security clause or recapture provisions.) *
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b. Reserving Property for Civil Defense Purposes. GSA has agreed


to accept reports of excess of missile sites and other facilities having
similar protective features, with restrictions on their disposal. DEs
will be notified when DOD advises that a specified local government unit
is interested in acquiring such property. Reports of excess will
specify the local government unit interested. Disposal of the property
will be limited to conveyance to the local government unit, with condi-
tions restricting its use to civil defense purposes for a period of 20
years, with reverter to the United States for breach of condition. In
appropriate cases, GSA will enter into a temporary lease arrangement if
necessary to afford a local government unit an opportunity to obtain the
necessary funds for purchase. This procedure is limited to causes where
DOD has determined and advised there is a civil defense need. Disposal
action will not be delayed pending receipt of such advice.


11-45. Preparation and Submission of Reports of Excess.


a. Preparation.


(1) General.  Reports of excess will be prepared on SF 118, with
schedules, in accordance with the instructions contained in FPMR section
101-47.4902, and paragraph 11-39. However, since the type of informa-
tion called for in Block 9 of SF 118 and Columns f, g, h, and i of
schedule A is not generally applicable to camps, airfields, etc., such
information will be furnished only when it is available and can be
furnished without additional cost. Reports of excess will include all
related or appurtenant easements, licenses, and related personal proper-
ty. Decontamination data will be included as prescribed in Section
XIII, infra. Information on flood hazard will be included as required
by paragragh 11-42.


(2) GSA Regulations. Pursuant to GSA regulations, all final
reports of excess will be made only after the property has been deter-
mined excess to the needs of the Department of Defense and will bear the
statement: "This property has been screened against the known defense
needs of the Department of Defense." Report of excess will indicate
that the provisions of Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662,
requiring reports to the Armed Services Committees of Congress, have
been met, or that the report of excess is not subject to this section.


(3) Reports of Excess - Air Force Property.  The Air Force will
prepare SF 118, with Schedules A and C, and transmit them to the DE for
completion and execution. Land descriptions, title reports, and other
data required by the FPMR will be the responsibility of the DE. *
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(4) Reports of Excess - Army Property. DEs will prepare the SF 118


and the schedules for excess Army property.


b. Submission. Reports of excess will be transmitted directly by
the DE to the appropriate regional office of GSA. Each DE making such
reports of excess will assign a number in Block 1 of SF 118, beginning
with No. 1 for the first report and continuing in numerical sequence for
succeeding reports made during the calendar year. The number will be
preceded by the symbol of the DE making the report and the calendar year
e.g., SWF-79-6, for the sixth report submitted by Fort Worth District of
Southwestern Division for calendar year 1979.


11-46. Report on Government Title. In all cases where Government-owned
land is reported, there shall be attached to and made a part of SF 118
(original and copies thereof), a report prepared by a qualified employee
of the holding agency on the Government’s title to the property, based
upon his review of the records of the agency. The report shall recite:


a. The description of the property.


b. The date title vested in the United States.


c. All exceptions, reservations, conditions and restrictions relat-
ing to the title acquired.


d. Detailed information concerning any action, thing or
circumstance that occurred from the date of the acquisition of the
property by the United States to the date of the report which in any way
affected, or may have affected, the right, title, and interest of the
United States in and to the real property (together with copies of such
legal comments or opinions as may be contained in the file concerning
the manner in which and the extent to which such right, title or inte-
rest may have been affected). In the absense of any such action, thing
or circumstance, a statement to that effect shall be made a part of the
report.


e. The status of legislative civil and criminal jurisdiction over
the land peculiar to the property by reason of it being Government-owned
land. If the United States does not hold such legislative jurisdiction,
the report on government title should so state.


f. All exceptions, reservations, conditions and restrictions im-
posed by higher authority on the property at time of disposal. No
additions or substantive changes to these will be made without prior
approval from HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC 20314. *
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g. If the property, or any portion of it, has been listed in the


National Register of Historic Places, or has been nominated for listing
or nomination, this should be included in the SF 118. Specific fixtures
and related personal property having possible historic or artistic value
should also be included. (See Section I, para 11-7, supra, for infor-
mation on historic preservation.)


11-47. Outgrant Instruments, Appraisals and Muniments of Title. There
shall be transmitted with the SF 118 copies of outgrants involving the
property reported, all conveyances, encumbrances and other instruments
affecting the use and operation of the property, including deeds, mort-
gages, and agreements covering and licenses to use any patents, pro-
cesses, techniques, or inventions. Where there is more than one like
instrument as, for example, agricultural leases, it may be preferable to
list them, locate them on the land use map, and furnish a sample copy.
FPMR contemplates that muniments of title will be transmitted with the
report of excess. The title report (paragraph 11-46, supra) will state
that HQDA (DAEN-REP) WASH DC 20314 is the custodian of title papers and
has been requested by the DE to transmit applicable title papers direct
to the GSA Regional Office. Accordingly, as soon as practible after
receipt of an information copy of the declaration of excess by the using
service, and a disposal directive, the DE will assign a disposal report
number and advise DAEN-REP to transmit the pertinent title papers
directly to the appropriate GSA Regional Office, citing the disposal
report number as a reference. Simultaneous action by DAEN-REP and the
DE to assemble necessary reporting data is important to avoid delay of
acceptance by GSA of the Report of Excess. If experience should demon-
strate that such simultaneous preparation and transmittal of data is not
practical in saving time and effort, the DE will arrange in advance for
transmittal of the necessary title data from DAEN-REP for incorporation
in the Report of Excess before transmittal by the DE to the GSA Regional
Office.


11-48. Deposit of Proceeds from Disposal of Family Housing in the
Family Housing Management Account.


a. Title 42 U.S.C. 1594a-l(b) provides that the proceeds from the
disposition of Department of Defense Housing, including related land and
improvements, shall be transferred to the DOD Family Housing Management
Account for the purpose of debt service. Arrangements have been made
between DOD and GSA to implement this law and apply it to excess MCA
housing as well as to housing encumbered by mortage debts such as
Capehart and Wherry Housing projects. (See Section I, para 11-l2b,
supra.)


b. The agreement with GSA calls for separate identification and
description in the Report of Excess (SF 118) of those improvements *
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which are considered family housing within the purview of the law and a
request in the report that proceeds from disposal be transferred to the
DOD Family Housing Management Account. (The actual transfer of funds
will be accomplished at Washington level.)


c. Where the Report of Excess includes both housing and property
not related to housing, separate schedules (SF l18a and b) will be
prepared to cover the housing involved, including related land and other
improvements. The housing schedules should be annotated and arranged
categorically to show:


(1) Number of structures by type of authorization, i.e. Wherry Act,
Capehart Act, Military Construction Authorization Act, Lanham Act, etc.


(2) The number of family units.


(3) Those improvements and collateral facilities which are con-
sidered "related" to the housing.


(4) Where reasonably apparent, a description of the acreage or
boundaries of the family housing areas as distinguished from other
excess lands.


(5) A statement as follows: "Net proceeds from the sale of this
family housing, including related lands and improvements, shall be
remitted to DOD for deposit to Family Housing Management Account,
Defense 97X0700."


11-49. Supplemental Information. The DE will cooperate to the greatest
extent practicable in furnishing further information and assistance
requested by GSA Regional Offices. However, requests for engineering
surveys should be carefully monitored in the interest of economy. When
such requests appear excessive or other requests for services appear to
require unnecessary expenditures, DAEN-REM will be fully informed, with
recommendations, in order that the matter may be resolved through
appropriate coordination with the GSA central office.


11-50. Reports Submitted for Screening. Excess leaseholds and build-
ings and improvements to be disposed of separately from the land which,
pursuant to paragraph 11-40, must be reported to GSA for screening
purposes only, will be reported immediately when the property is deter-
mined to be excess to the particular military department having juris-
diction. The report will contain the statement: "This property is
reported for screening with civilian agencies by GSA prior to its dis-
posal by the Corps of Engineers. The property is being screened within
DOD and when the screening has been completed, appropriate certification
will be submitted to GSA." Screening against defense requirments, *
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pursuant to Section III, supra, will then be completed and GSA notified
of the result. If such screening results in the development of a
requirement by one of the other military services, the Report of Excess
will be withdrawn and the transfer of the property to the requesting
military service effected. This specialized procedure for this type of
property is adopted to allow screening for defense requirements by the
Corps of Engineers to be accomplished simultaneously with the screening
of civilian agencies by GSA. Where circumstances require that this type
of property be screened within a limited period of time, the period
should be specified and an explanation set forth on the face of the
Report of Excess, as, for example: "Buildings are in the way of planned
new construction and must be removed or demolished not later than
(date). Accordingly, advice must be received on or before (date) as to
whether a requirement exists for the property, or whether it is to be
transferred or assigned to another Federal agency for removal within the
time specified." If such advice is not received by the time specified,
the property should be disposed of without further delay and GSA notifi-
ed of the action.


11-51. Distribution of Report of Excess. Copies of the final Report of
Excess (SF 118) will be distributed simultaneously as follows:


a. Complete copies to:


(1) Regional Office, GSA - original. and four copies


(2) District Engineer - one copy.


b. Division Engineer - one copy of the cover sheet (SF 118), and
transmittal letter.


c. A complete copy, except Schedule C (SF 118c), to HQDA (DAEN-REP)
WASH DC  20314 and one copy of the cover sheet to HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC


   d. Where family housing is involved, one copy of the cover sheet
and the pertinent schedules A and B to the Deputy Assistant Secretary of
Defense (Installations and Housing), Washington, DC 20301.


11-52. Notice of Receipt. GSA should promptly notify the holding
agency of the date of acceptance of each Report of Excess (SF 118). The
date GSA will assume the expense of cost and custody as provided in
section VI, infra, will be figured from this date.


11-53. Withdrawals or Corrections of Reports of Excess. *
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a. Subject to the approval of GSA, and to such conditions as GSA


considers appropriate, Reports of Excess may be withdrawn or corrected
at any time prior to disposition of the property, by filing a corrected
SF 118 with the regional office of GSA. Corrections and withdrawals
will bear the same number as the report of excess to which they pertain,
but will bear a letter suffix beginning with "A" for the first correc-
tion or withdrawal and continuing in alphabetical sequence for succeed-
ing corrections or withdrawals. "Correction: will be conspicuouslly
stamped on the face of the SF 118 for both withdrawals and
corrections. Distribution of requests for withdrawal or correction will
be the same as that made of the Report of Excess to which the withdrawal
or correction pertains.


b. Property which is reported to GSA for disposal will not be
withdrawn without the prior approval of HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC 20314, nor will
return of the SF 118 be accepted without the approval of DAEN-REM. (See Sec-
tion IV, supra, concerning prior approval of DOD for withdrawals from
excess of real property having an estimated fair market value in excess
of $50,000.)


11-54. Supply of Forms. SF 118, l18a, l18b, and 118c, are not avail-
able in normal Adjutant General supply channels. The forms should be
procured from GSA.


11-55. Reserved.


11-56. Reserved.


11-57. Reserved.
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SECTION VI. CARE AND CUSTODY OF EXCESS AND SURPLUS PROPERTY
*


11-58. Procedures and Responsibilities for Care, Custody, Account-
ability, and Maintenance.


a. Department of the Army Military Property. Care, custody,
accountability, and maintenance of excess Army military real property
will be as prescribed in AR 405-90.


b. Department of the Army Civil Works Property.  DEs will retain
custody and accountability of all excess civil works real property under
their jurisdiction until final disposition is effected.


c. Department of the Air Force Property. Pursuant to AFR 87-4, the
Department of the Air Force is responsible for care and custody of
excess Air Force real property. However, upon request by the Air Force
DEs may assume custody if no costs are involved, or where cost is
involved if funds therefor are furnished upon request by the DE.


d. Department of Energy (DOE), National Aeronautics and Space
Administration (NASA), and Other Federal Agencies. Where the Corps of
Engineers is acting as real estate agent for other Federal agencies,
DEs, at the request of the agency, may assume care and custody of excess
real property on a reimbursable basis.


11-59. Guidelines for Protection and Maintenance of Excess and Surplus
Real Property. Detailed guidelines are provided in FPMR Subsection 101-
47.4913.


a. Calculated Risk. These guidelines, which are binding on holding
agencies, embody the principle of calculated risk. In applying this
principle, the anticipated losses and deteriorations, including pilfer-
age and vandalism, in terms of realizable values are expected to be less
than expenditures to minimize the risks. Normally, where property is of
little value, only periodic surveillance is necessary and care and
custody forces will not be maintained. However, where property, regard-
less of realizable value, is potentially an attractive nuisance to
children and curiosity seekers, or is inherently dangerous, the public
should be protected by guards stationed on the property or by other
satisfactory means. Every effort should be made to minimize the cost of
care, protection and maintenance consistent with these principles.


b. Improvements or Alterations. FPMR Subsection 101-47.401-5,
provides that improvements and alterations to excess and surplus real
property may be considered, with the prior approval of GSA, where dispo-
sal cannot be made. However, it is not considered likely that a situa-
tion will arise in the Corps' disposal operations where such improve-  *
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ments or alterations can be justified. Repairs necessary for protection
and maintenance of marketable property will not be undertaken except to
prevent serious loss to the Government. Excess equipment or facilities
should not be updated or improved. At predisposal conferences, or
earlier where practical, the DE, in coordination with GSA representa-
tives, will furnish specific guidance to the using command as to the
minimum acceptable GSA requirement for care and custody. The require-
ment for minimum maintenance does not extend to historic places.
Historic places in excess or surplus status will be maintained in accor-
dance with the letter and spirit of approved Department of the Army
criteria for protection, preservation and maintenance of historic
places.


11-60. Transfer of Custody to General Services Administration (GSA).


a. Custody of an excess installation reported to the GSA for dispo-
sal will continue to be held until GSA transfers to its purchaser or
other designee. All expenses pertaining to care, custody and mainten-
ance will be borne by the holding department or agency, except that such
expense for property reported to GSA for disposal and not disposed of
within 12 months from the date the formal report of excess was received
by GSA, shall be assumed by GSA as of the first day of the succeeding
quarter of the fiscal year. GSA will give notice of the receipt of the
report of excess and will, within 15 days, furnish advice on the accept-
ability of the report. (See FPMR as amended, Subsection 101-47.202-
10.) Any request made to the disposal agency to defer disposal action,
or failure to submit an acceptable report, will extend the obligation of
the department with respect to expenses for care and custody caused by
such deferment. In the event the department is not relieved of custody
within the period for which it is obligated to stand the expense there-
of, the retention of care and custody thereafter will be reimbursed by
the disposal agency. Because of the magnitude of custodial expense for
larger installations and the longer periods of time often consumed in
effecting their disposal, it is imperative that reports of excess be
made as promptly as possible in order that the 12-month period may
commence and terminate as soon as possible and the department's expense
minimized.


b. The DE will maintain close liaison with GSA with a view to
obtaining prompt transfer of custody and accountability from the depart-
ment to that agency, and will coordinate transfers between the using
service and GSA. However, DEs will not take over custody of an
installation or coordinate the transfer of custody until a statement of
clearance or a statement that such clearance is not necessary because of
the use of the installation has been furnished. Under GSA procedures,
the department generally retains the responsibility for care, custody,
and accountability of its excess facilities until final disposition  *
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is made by GSA. Until that time, the property is to be carried on the
real property inventory of the department.


11-61. Contracting for Care and Custody. Care and custody of excess
and surplus installations should be performed by contract whenever it is
legally possible and more economical to do so. Due to the temporary
nature of such services and the extreme variations in kind and fluctua-
tions in quality of such services required from time to time, contract-
ing for custodial service will often prove to be more economical and
efficient. In contracting for such services which include watchman,
patrol and protective services, attention is invited to the prohibition
against hiring detective agencies pursuant to the following Act of
Congress: "*** An individual employed by the Pinkerton Detective
Agency, or similar organization, may not be employed by the Government
of the United States or the Government of the District of Columbia. "(5
U.S.C. 3108). This has been construed to apply to employees of organi-
zations which provide the services of a detective agency, but not to
organizations which are organizations to render watchman, patrol or
protective services and do not include detective services as one of
their funtions (26 Comp. Gen. 303). Custodial and protective services
referred to herein are the type ordinarily procured by contract by GSA
and other Government agencies charged with the responsibility for care
and handling of excess and surplus real property pending its disposal in
accordance with the FPMR.


11-62. Care and Custody through Interim Use.


a. General. Upon receipt of inital information that real property
is excess, the DE should promptly initiate planning for interim produc-
tive use. Interim use should be planned to save care and custody ex-
pense but must not interfere with, delay, or retard transfer of the
property to another Federal agency or its dispsal otherwise. Any
permit or lease must have the prior approval of GSA, and shall be for a
period not exceeding one year and shall be revocable on 30 days' notice
(FPMR Sections 101-47. 203-9 and 101-47. 312).


b. Permits to other Federal Agencies. Interested Federal agencies
will be afforded a priority in the interim use of excess and surplus
real property. The permit will require the Federal agency to perform
care and custody and perform routine maintenance. 41 CFR Section 101-
47.203-8, provides for temporary assignment, conditional transfers, and
rental or user charges for use of excess property by Federal agencies.


c. Leases for Non-Federal Use. Leases of excess and surplus
property are made under authority of the Federal Property and
Administrative Services Act of 1949, as amended and AR 405-80. Such
leases are subject to the Economy Act (40 U.S.C. 303b), and must be  *
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for a money consideration only. The lessee can and should, however, be
made responsible for ordinary maintenance and restoration as required by
standard Corps of Engineers lease forms. Where a portion of an excess
or surplus installation is leased, it may be advantageous to enter into
an agreement with the lessee for care and custody of the remainder. The
agreement cannot provide for a reduction of rental for the portion
leased. The Economy Act may not apply in some cases where industrial
plants are determined excess subject to the National Security Clause or
similar recapture conditions. Such cases should be coordinated with
DAEN-REM on an individual basis.


11-63. Reserved.


11-64. Reserved.


11-65. Reserved. *
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SECTION VII. RETURN OF PUBLIC DOMAIN LANDS
AND LANDS OBTAINED ON A TEMPORARY
BASIS FROM ANOTHER FEDERAL AGENCY


*
11-66. Procedure for Disposal of Public Domain Land


a. LandS withdrawn or reserved from the public domain, together
with Government-owned improvements, which have been determined to be
excess to the department, after screening with other DOD agencies and
the U.S. Coast Guard in accordance with Section III of this chapter,
will be procesed for disposal in accordance with 43 CFR 2370-2374 and
paragraph 11-71 hereof. The DE will file a Notice of Intention to
Relinquish as provided by 43 CFR 2372.1. The notice will be filed in
the Bureau of Land management (BLM) Land Office having jurisdiction.


Excess buildings and improvements on the property should be left
in place and no disposal action taken thereon pending further instruc-
tions from BLM, unless it is determined that they should be abandoned in
accordance with the procedures set forth in Section XI of this
chapter. A copy of the Notice of Intention to Relinquish submitted to
the appropriate BLM Land Office will be transmitted to HQDA (DAEN-REM)
WASH DC 20314 and to the appropriate GSA regional office.


b. If any restoration, or other work, is proposed to be performed
on the land, the matter will be forwarded to DAEN-REM for prior
approval. Where the DE recommends disposition of the land by GSA as
excess property rather than return to the public domain, no restoration
of the property will be proposed (see 43 CFR 2372.1). Generally, lands
which are unimproved, or contain only minor improvements, will be recom-
mended for return to the public domain. Exception to this procedure
should be made where development surrounding, or in the vicinity of the
land, has changed its character, although the land itself has not been
improved. Another exception would be the situation described in para-
graph 11-40d supra. Generally lands which are extensively improved will
be recommended to BLM for disposal. as excess property.


c. If the authorized officer of BLM determines, pursuant to 43 CFR
2372.3, that the conditions prescribed by that regulation have been met
and that the land is suitable for return to the public domain, he will
notify the DE, as the representative of the holding agency, that the
Department of the Interior accepts accountability and responsibility for
the property. A copy of this notification will be furnished to HQDA
(DAEN-REP) WASH DC 20314.


d. If the authorized officer of BLM determines, pursuant to 43 CFR
2374.1, that the land is not suitable for return to the public domain
because it is substantially changed in character, and GSA concurs in
this determination, he will notify the DE to report the land and *
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improvements, with or without minerals, to GSA as excess property. Upon
receipt of this notice, the DE will advise DAEN-REP and report the
property to GSA on SF 118, Report of Excess Real Property, including the
information on claims and encumbrances furnished by BLM under 43 CFR
2374.1 (c). The holding agency has the same responsibility for care,
custody, and accountability of excess public domain as for other proper-
ty reported to GSA for disposal.


11-67. Formal Revocation of public Land Withdrawals and Reservations.
When the authorized officer of BLM determines that the land is suitable
for return to the public domain, the BLM Land Office will transmit to
the DE a draft of public land order (PLO) designed to formally revoke
the order or reservation which withdrew or  reserved the land. The DE
will review the draft PLO for accuracy and return it unsigned. The
draft PLO will be transmitted through BLM channels to DAEN-REM for
signature of the Secretary of the Army or Air Force and return to the
Washington office of BLM.


11-68. Cancellation of Permits.


a. Land obtained by permit, or some other form of instrument, from
another Federal agency on a temporary basis which has not been substan-
tially improved while being utilized by the Department, when determined
to be excess in accordance with the procedure set forth in Section II of
this chapter, will be returned to the Federal agency from which it was
obtained.


b. When it is determined by the DE that land obtained by permit, or
other form of instrument, from another Federal agency on a temporary
basis has been substantially improved while being utilized by the
Department, the DE will request DAEN-REM to determine whether the land
is excess, or is expected to become excess, to the requirements of the
agency from which it was obtained.


(1) If the ageny from which the land was obtained advises that the
land is excess, or is expectd to become excess, to its requirements,
the improvements will be reported to GSA on SF 118 in accordance with the
procedure described in Section V of this chapter, with a statement that
the agency from which the land was obtained has advised that the land is
excess, or is expected to become excess to its requirements, and that
the agency will be or has been requested to reassume administrative
control over the land. Coincident with the report of excess, action
will be initiated to return the land to the agency from which it was
obtained. *
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(2) If the agency from which the land was obtained advises that the
land is not excess, and is not expected to become excess to its require-
ments, improvements constructed thereon while the property was being
utilized by the Department will be disposed of in accordance with the
provisions of paragraph 11-71 infra. Where the improvements are sub-
stantial, and cannot be utilized effectively by the agency from which
the land was obtained, and it appears that the best interests of the
Government may not be served by disposal of the improvements for removal
from the site, a report, with recommendations, should be forwarded to
DAEN-REM for a determination whether the permit and improvements should
be reported to GSA for disposal, or whether other action would be
appropriate.


c. The Chief of Engineers, or his duly authorized representatives,
will execute and deliver necessary papers effecting the relinquishment
of permits and the transfer of real property to other Federal agencies
when the installations to which such real property or permits pertain
have been determined to be excess. However, where permits were obtained
at local level, DEs will effect relinquishment in the same manner.
Unless otherwise instructed, no action will be taken by the DE to re-
store or return the lands pertaining to an industrial installation to
the agency which granted the permit. DEs will, however, submit the
report required in paragraph 11-69, infra.


d. Where an installation embraces lands acquired in fee by a mili-
tary department and lands acquired for temporary use from other depart-
ments or agencies, and if return of the latter type of lands to the
department or agency which granted the permit would destroy the inte-
grity of the installation or affect its ultimate disposal as a unit, a
report will be made to DAEN-REM with recommendations that they will
provide disposition instructions.


11-69. Procedure for Cancellation of Permits.


a. When permitted land is excess and the permit is to be executed,
the DE will submit the following information with his recommendations to
DAEN-REM:


(1) Description and location of the property;


(2) Date use was acquired;


(3) Department agency from which acquired;


(4) Manner of acquisition; that is, by permit or other means, with
copy of document; *
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(5) ENG Form 1440-R, Cost of Restoration (Engineer Estimate and


Appraisal), which includes a statement of cost and value of improvements
or structures placed on the lands by the department;


(6) Statement of restoration work performed by the department if
any;


(7) Statement of local representative of owning agency as to
whether restoration will be required, or, where restoration work has
been performed, whether such restoration is satisfactory; and


(8) Statement that no clearance of explosives or other harmful
elements is necessary because of the manner in which the land was used,
or, if otherwise, statement of clearance action taken or necessary.


b. Upon receipt of the foregoing information, the Chief of
Engineers will effect relinquishment of the land by letter. Where the
DE has authority to relinquish the land as outlined in paragraph 11-68c,
he will effect relinquishment by letter addressed  to the permittor, with
a copy to DAEN-REM.


11-70. Restoration of Lands Made Available by Other Government
Agencies.


a. Requirement. Where the Department retransfers real property,
the use of which has been obtained from other Federal agencies (includ-
ing withdrawals from the public domain recommended for return to the
public domain) by means of use permits, public land orders, or other
methods, the property should be restored to a condition as good as that
which existed at the time the department took possession, damages by the
elements or by circumstances over which the Department has no control
excepted, unless the agency from which the property was obtained
expressly waives restoration. Restoration of public domain land will
not be initiated until the determination is made that the land is suit-
able for return to the public domainPublic domain land that is to be
reported excess to GSA will not be restored. The procedure enunciated
in Section XIII of this chapter relative to neutralization of unexploded
bombs or artillery projectiles located on leased premises applies with
equal force to Government-owned lands returned to other Federal agencies
and to public domain land that is to be reported as excess for disposal
by GSA.


b. Authority. The report of the Senate Appropriations Committee on
the DOD Appropriation Bill, 1966 (Senate Report 625, 89th Congress,
dated 18 August 1965), contained the following language: *
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"Such funds as may be required may be used to restore lands under


jurisdiction of other Government agencies, damaged while being used for
military training purposes under agreement with such agencies."


The Comptroller General considers the foregoing to be a clear expression
of Congressional intent, and that authority exists for the Department of
the Army to restore (or make payment in lieu thereof) lands of other
Federal agencies which have been damaged by the Army while being used
under agreement.


c. Determination of Restoration Costs. ENG Form 1440-R, Cost of
Restoration, appropriately modified, will be used for the preparation of
an estimate of cost of restoration, or salvage or market value, for the
purpose of determining the cost of restoration.


d. Payments for, or in Lieu of Restoration.


(1) Work Performed by the Department of the Army. If the work is
performed by the Department, payment will be made from funds available
to the office performing the work.


(2) Work Performed by Controlling Agency. If the work has been
performed by the agency having administrative control over the property,
pursuant to agreement with the Department, reimbursement to that agency
may be made by properly supported SF 1080, Voucher for Transfer Between
Appropriations and/or Funds, from funds available to the DE.


(3) Payment in Lieu of Restoration. If the work has not been
performed by either agency and a payment is desired in lieu of restora-
tion, the payment is, in effect, an advance of funds. As such, the
advance of funds will be accomplished in OCE, based on
controlling agency of SF 1080 properly supported.


11-71. Disposal of Buildings and Other Improvements. Where
improvements have a net salvage value and are not to be reported to GSA
for disposal with the land, the permitting agency, or Department of the
Interior in the case of public domain land, will be required to reim-
burse the Army for their net salvage value, or the buildings or improve-
ments will be disposed of in accordance with Section XI of this chapter.


11-72. RESERVED.


11-73. RESERVED.


11-74. RESERVED. *
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SECTION VIII. PREDISPOSAL ACTION
*
11-75. Record of Excess Classification. The DE will establish record
on ENG Form 836A, Real Property Disposal Report, of the excess classi-
fication of each Army property and each Air Force property for which a
preliminary or final real estate directive has been issued (Chapter 14
of this handbook).


11-76. Utilization for Other Needs. The DE will determine the feasi-
bility of utilizing each installation classified as excess to fulfill
current directives for acquisition of real estate or known or foreseen
potential needs of the Army or Air Force, which may have been generated
since the screening process. If redistribution for this purpose is
deemed advantageous, recommendations will be submitted to HQDA (DAEN-
REM) WASH DC 20314 on the proposed action, indicating when excess status
was determined and by which element of the Departments of the Army or
Air Force.


11-77. Suspension of Acquisition Action on Installations Proposed for
Disposal. When a fee-owned installation is recommended for excess by
the installation commander, or a preliminary or final real estate dispo-
sal directive is issued by the Air Force, any pending acquisition in
connection with the installation will be suspended, unless the directive
provides otherwise. A recommended plan for curtailment of uncompleted
acquisition will be submitted to HQDA (DAEN-REA-L) WASH DC 20314. The
plan will include the following information: Identification by tract
numbers, names of owners, and area of each tract for which an option has
been accepted or a declaration of taking filed, but as to which it is
considered practicable and economical to obtain cancellation of the
option or a stipulation for dismissal of the condemnation proceeding and
revestment of title. Specific information as to the extent and nature
of demolition of improvements, new construction, or other damages or
changes made by the Government to the premises, and the probable cost of
restoration in case of such cancellation or stipulation, will be includ-
ed. Pertinent public relations aspects should also be covered. Gene-
rally, tracts on which a declaration of taking has been filed will not
be returned to the owners by stipulation for amendment or dismissal of
the condemnation proceedings. Exceptions to this may be recommended
when shown to be in the best of interest of the United States.


11-78. Army Military - Screening, Clearance, Preliminary Report of 
Excess, Except where an E.O. 11954 Survey has been made. Upon receipt
of a copy of the installation commander's recommendation of excess, the
DE will take the following actions:


a. Immediately notify DAEN-REM by teletype, furnishing a brief
statement of the real estate included in the recommendation. *
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b. Promptly screen the property against Army and other defense
requirements if required by and in accordance with Section III of this
Chapter, and advise DAEN-REM of the results.


c. As soon as the screening message is dispatched under b above, or
immediately upon receipt of a disposal directive from DAEN-REM when
screening is not required by Section III, DEs will prepare and forward:


(1) SF 118, Report of Excess Real Property and other documentation
required in reporting the excess property to GSA.


(2) ENG Form 2187-R, Disposal Report (Figure 11-2), for clearance
with DOD and the Armed Services Committees (ASC) of Congress where
required in accordance with Section IV. This should be forwarded to
DAEN-REL within three weeks of dispatch of the screening message, or
receipt of the disposal directive. This schedule will allow the Chief
of Engineers to process the disposal assembly through the DA and DOD
secretariats and to obtain necessary clearances from the ASC. DAEN-REM
will furnish the DE copies of the DOD approval and the report to the
ASC. This office will also furnish copies of the ASC report to the
Washington and regional offices of GSA, to permit screening with other
Government agencies.


d. DOD approval of the disposal (property having estimated value in
excess of $100,000) signifies the property is excess to Defense require-
ments. Upon receipt of this approval, the DE will forward a preliminary
Report of Excess to GSA by transmitting necessary copies of the
completed SF 118, with attachments, carefully identified as
preliminary. Where screening is negative for property having an esti-
mated value of $100,000 or less, the property is considered excess to
Defense requirements  and a final report of excess should be forwarded
promptly to GSA.


11-79. Army Military - Modified Predisposal Procedures where E.O. 11954
Surveys have been made.


a. DEs will be advised of military installations to be surveyed
under E.O. 11954 by a DOD or GSA survey team.


b. If property is to be declared excess as a result of a decision
by the Department of the Army, appropriate commanders and DEs will be
advised. The major commander will be requested to submit a Report of
Excess pursuant to AR 405-90 to HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC 20314 within
15 days. DEs will be furnished a copy of the report. *
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c. Upon receipt of advice that property will be excessed, the DE,
in coordination with the installation commander concerned, will commence
preparation of ENG Form 2187-R, if required, for submission to
DAEN-REL.


d. When the Report of Excess is approved, DAEN-REM will advise the
DE and will request that screening be initiated. The approved report
will be promptly referred through channels to the DE for further approp-
riate action.


e. The ENG Form 2187-R will be forwarded to DAEN-REM not later than
15 days after receipt of the approved Report of Excess.


f. As soon as the areas to be excessed are clearly defined, action
will be initiated to assemble all necessary data so that the final SF
118 may be submitted to GSA within 30 days after necessary Congressional
clearance is obtained under 10 U.S.C. 2662.


g. When the estimated value of the property does not exceed $100,000
and preparation of an ENG Form 2187-R is not required, the DE, upon
being notified of the approval of the Report of Excess, will notify
DAEN-REM of the date the SF 118 will be submitted to GSA.


11-80. Executive Order 11954 Surveys of Civil Works Properties. Proce-
dures to be followed by DEs when civil works properties are surveyed by
GSA under E.O. 11954 are contained in Chapter 8 of this pamphlet.


11-81. Predisposal Conference.


a. Where a substantial Army installation, or portion thereof, is
involved, the DE will convene a predisposal conference with representa-
tives of the using command, GSA, and other interested parties. Where an
Air Force installation is involved, the Major Air Command will take the
initiative in convening the conference. In any cases involving flying
facilities, Federal Aviation Administration representatives will be
invited. The agenda of the predisposal conference should provide for:


(1) Determinations on maintenance guidelines based on probable
future uses of the property with emphasis on agreements concerning
responsibility for assumption of care and custody, in accordance with AR
405-90, AFR 87-4, and Section VI of this Chapter.


(2) Review of the SF 118 to assure its acceptability to GSA.


(3) Review with GSA, when appropriate, of the advisability of
transferring custody and maintenance responsibilities to GSA at an early
date. *
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(4) Planning for and, to the extent possible, making definite


determinations on interim utilization pending disposal by GSA.


b. It is of utmost importance that excess installations be put to
productive use as military operations are phased out. This will do much
to lessen the impact of the installation’s closing on the economy of the
local community. For this purpose, installations, in many cases, will
be reported to GSA prior to phase out of military operations. In these
cases, the DE has responsibiliy to insure, to the extent practicable,
that other productive use is phased in as military operations are phased
out. This can be accomplished only by careful planning and continuous
coordination by the DE with using command and GSA. The using command
will plan and execute the military phase out. However, the DE will
assure that the Report of Excess to GSA specifically identifies and
excludes the real and personal property to be retained by the military
department. This information is required by GSA for disposal purposes.


c. A report on the predisposal conference will be forwarded to
DAEN-REM. Any difficulties indicated by GSA will be summarized in the
report, along with any other problems encountered or foreseen.


d. When requested, and on an individual project basis, the DE will
prepare a real estate disposal study concerning the transfer of custody
and maintenance responsibilities to GSA prior to final disposal. This
study will be developed in conjunction with appropriate using command
and GSA representatives. Its purpose will be to determine whether the
transfer of the excess property to GSA would be more economical and in
the best interest of the Government. Important benefits to DOD agencies
would be reduction in expenditures and personnel of the military depart-
ments for such functions. Copies of the study will be furnished the
using command concerned for timely review and recommendations.


11-82. Air Force - Preliminary Report of Excess. The DAD will issue a
preliminary real estate disposal directive when a disposal project is
forwarded to the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Manpower, Reserve
Affairs and Logistics) for clearance. (Air Force screens its own pro-
perties for other defense requirements and clears the disposal with DOD
and the Armed Services Committees of the Congress.) When the prelimi-
nary real estate disposal directive is received, the DE, unless directed
otherwise, will proceed to perform all necessary actions in coordination
with the installation commander concerned, for submission of a prelimi-
nary Report of Excess to GSA.


11-83. Final Report of Excess to GSA. Where a prelimary Report of
Excess is made to GSA, the DE will promptly finalize the report upon
receipt to the final Air Force disposal directive. In all cases where a
disposal is reported to the Armed Services Committee, the DE will furnish *
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HQDA (DAEN-REM) advice when the final report is made to GSA.
Where the report is finalized by statement confirming a preliminary
report as final, copies of the preliminary report and confirming state-
ment should be distributed in accordance with Section V of this
Chapter. Distribution of preliminary Reports of Excess, except to GSA,
will not be made in other cases.


11-84. Protection of Disposal Information. To Prevent premature dis-
closure to the public, information on and plans for disposal of all or a
portion of an installation should be protected (AR 340-16), until such
time as the property is determined excess to Army or Air Force require-
ments. (The Air Force preliminary real estate disposal directive is not
issued until a determination has been made that the property is excess
to Air Force requirements.) After determinations of excess are made, it
is desirable that information on the availability of the property for
disposal be widely disseminated. "FOR OFFICIAL USE ONLY" marking on
plans and correspondence pertaining to the excess action may be can-
celled by any recipient or holder. Where the classification "CONFIDEN-
TIAL" or higher has been used, documents must be declassified in accord-
ance with AR 380-5.


11-85. Coordination on Disposal Problems. If any major change or
problem requires a significant revision in the time schedule for dispo-
sal, prompt action will be taken to advise offices concerned.  HQDA
(DAEN-REM) should be promptly informed of any problem adversely affect-
ing a specific disposal project or the overall program for disposal or
property.


11-86. Assignment of Personnel to Administer. To extent appropriate
according to the circumstances and nature of the property, the DE will
assign a responsible representative to each installation, or group of
installations, to act under his staff supervision in performance of the
following functions:


a. Monitoring and expediting the actions described by this Section
and maintaining close liaison with GSA on disposal problems and actions.


b. Monitoring and expediting performance of such demolition, dis-
mantling or other construction work as may be authorized.


c. Administration, operation and maintenance of the excess instal-
lation until final disposal, making every effort by consolidation of
activities and otherwise to reduce the costs consistent with economic
management of the facilities.


d. Coordination of ultimate transfer of assumed custodial responsi-
bility to other agencies or persons as directed. *
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11-87. RESERVED.


11-88. RESERVED.


11-89. RESERVED.
*
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SECTION IX. DISPOSAL OF FEE-OWNED REAL PROPERTY
AND EASEMENT INTERESTS


*
11-90. Authorities (General).


a. Statutory Authorities. Power to dispose of real estate be-
longing to the United States is vested in Congress (paragraph 2, Section
3, Article IV, Constitution of the United States), and no real estate of
the Department will be sold or otherwise disposed of without authority
of Congress. By the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of
1949 (Federal Property Act), (Public Law 152, 81st Congress; 63 Stat.
377) as amended, (40 U.S.C. 471 et seq.), Congress provided authority
for utilization of excess property and the disposal of surplus Federal
property, and established the General Services Administration (GSA) to
administer the provisions of that Act. All excess and surplus Federal
real estate and real property components will be disposed of under
authority of the Federal Property Act, as amended, unless other statu-
tory authority for such disposal is specifically withheld under the
provisions of the Act or enacted subsequent thereto. In connection with
disposals made under statutory authority other than the Federal Property
Act, attention should be given to the purposes of the legislation and
insofar as practicable, disposal of property should be in accordance with
the provisions of the Act and the regulations issued thereunder, in
order that the greatest overall efficiency and economy be effected.


b. Rules and Regulations.


(1) Issued by the GSA. Rules and regulations issued by the GSA to
effectuate its authority in respect to disposal of real estate and real
property components are contained in FPMR, Section 101-47, as amended,
including disposition of timber, embedded sand, gravel and stone, build-
ings and other structures, and leaseholds and other rights to use or
occupy real estate. The DE will be governed by these rules and regula-
tions. GSA also issues, from time to time, special delegations of
authority to the Department of Defense with power of redelegation.


(2) Issued by the Departments. Policies and procedures of the
departments with respect to the control, management, maintenance, and
disposition of real estate and real property components located within
the continental United States and its territories and possessions,
placed in excess status or to be placed in excess status are contained
in AR 405-90, AFR 87-4, and AR 405-5/AFR 87-15, except Army civil works
property which is governed by this handbook.


c. Authorities Delegated to the Department of Defense. Under the
publications and special delegations issued by GSA, the Department of
Defense has been designated disposal agency categories enumerated in
paragraph 11-4 supra. *
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d. Authorities Delegated to the Army and Air Force. Department of


Defense Directive 4165.6, among other things, redelegates to the Secre-
taries of the Army, Navy and Air Force, and to such individuals as they
may designate for the purpose of administering real estate actions
within their respective departments, the authorities which were then, or
may hereafter be, assigned and delegated to, or vested in the Secretary
of Defense by:


(1) Sections 401 and 402 of the Federal Property and Administrative
Services Act of 1949, as amended (40 U.S.C. 511 and 512) and
regulations of the GSA promulgated thereunder. 


(2) The Administrator of General Services, pursuant to Section
203(a), (b) and (c) of the Federal Property and Administrative Services
Act of 1949, as amended (40 U. S. C. 484).


(3) Other specific delegations from the Administrator of General
Services.


e. Authorities (Special). In addition to the general authority
cited in paragraph (2) above, the Department derives authority from a
number of special purpose statutes to transfer real property to other
Federal agencies and to dispose of real property for special purposes,
or to special classes or in a specific manner to achieve a specific
objective. Some of these acts are utilized in conjunction with regula-
tions of GSA and some are exercised independently thereof according to
the nature of the particular law. These laws are described in sub-
sequent sections of this handbook.


11-91. Transfers - General. Resumes of the principal legislative acts
authorizing transfer of Army and Air Force real property to other
Federal departments are contained in succeeding paragraphs. The
authorities in these acts are exercised independently of GSA regula-
tions. Transfers under these authorities are made without reimburse-
ment. Real property can also be retransferred under the Federal Property
Act within the scope of disposal authority delegated by GSA. Transfers
under the Federal Property Act are subject to reimbursement as prescrib-
ed by FPMR, section 101-47.203-7. Property reported to GSA for disposal
will be transferred only at the direction of GSA. Exceed property
excepted from reporting may be transferred by the DE under GSA regula-
tions. Transfers to the Department of the Interior of surplus lands


11-92. Transfers Among the Armed Services. 10 U. S. C. 2571(a) autho-
rizes the interchange without reimbursement of military stores,
supplies, and equipment of every character, including real estate *
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owned by the Government, between the Army, Navy, Air Force and Coast
Guard upon request by the head of one service and with the approval of
the head of the other service.


11-93. Transfers to Tennessee Valley Authority. 10 U. S. C. 831f(b)
authorizes the President of the United States to provide for the trans-
fer to the Tennessee Valley Authority of the use, possession and control
of such real or personal property of the United States as he may from
time to time deem necessary and proper for its purposes. This authority
is applicable to property under the jurisdiction or control of the
Secretaries of the Army and the Air Force. The authority vested in the
President by this law has been delegated to the Office of Management and
Budget by Executive Order No. 10530 dated 11 May 1954, as amended (see
footnote to 3 U. S. C. 301).


11-94. Transfers to Federal Prison Industries, Inc. 18 U. S. C. 4122
authorizes any department or agency of the Department of Defense to
transfer without exchange of funds, to Federal Prison Industries, Inc.,
any property or equipment suitable for use in performing the functions
and duties covered by agreement entered into under subsection (d) of this
Act. The provisions include the industrial employment and training of
prisoners convicted by general courts-martial and confined in any insti-
tution under the jurisdiction of any DOD agency or department.


11-95. Transfers to Veterans Administration. 38 U. S. C. 5003 autho-
rizes the secretaries of the military departments to transfer, without
reimbursement, to the Veterans Administration, facilities, supplies,
equipment, or material necessary and proper for the authorized care of
veterans. The word "facilities," as used in this Act, has been con-
strued to include buildings and grounds.


11-96. Transfers to Secretary of Transportation and the National
Weather Service. 49 U. S. C. 1157 authorizes the Department of Defense
to transfer, without charge, to the Secretary of Transportation, airport
property and airway property, exclusive of meteorological facilities in
territory outside the continental limits of the United States (including
Alaska). Section (b) of this Act, similarly authorizes transfer of
meterological facilities, without charge, to the National Weather Service.


11-97. Transfers to District of Columbia. 40 U.S.C. 122 authorizes
Federal and District authorities administering properties within the
District of Columbia, owned by the United States or by the District, to
transfer jurisdiction over parts or all of such property among or bet-
ween themselves for purposes of administration and maintenance under
such conditions as may be mutually agreed upon, provided that, prior to
the consummation of any such transfer, the proposed transfer shall be  *
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recommended by the National Captial Planning Commision. All such trans-
fers and agreements shall be reported to Congress by the District autho-
rities concerned.


11-98. Interchange of National Forest and Military and Civil Works
Lands. 16 U.S.C. 505a, 505b authorizes the Secretary of Agriculture,
with respect to national forest lands, and the Secretary of a military
department with respect to lands under the control of the military
department which lie within or adjacent to the exterior boundaries of a
national forest, to interchange such lands, or parts thereof, without
reimbursement or transfer of funds whenever they shall determine that
such interchange will facilitate land management and provide maximum use
thereof, for authorized purposes. This law further provides that no
transfer thereunder shall become effective until 45 days after the
submission to the Congress by the respective Secretaries of notice of
intention to make the interchange. The law also provides, in effect,
that lands so transferred shall thereafter be subject only to the laws
applicable to the lands of which the transferred lands become a part.
Lands under the administrative control of the Congress, both military
and civil, and that of the Air Force are within the scope of this law.


11-99. Procedures for Interchange of National Forest Lands.


a. General. The interchange of national forest lands is
accomplished in three steps: first, aggreement must me reached between
the two departments involved as to which lands will be interchanged;
second, the two departments will jointly notify the Speaker of the House
of Representatives and the President of the Senate, by letter, of the
intention of the two departments to make the interchange agreed upon;
third, upon the expiration of 45 days from the date of submission of the
notice of intention (counting only days occurring during any regular or
special session of the Congress) the two secretaries will execute joint-
ly and cause to be published in the Federal Register an order transferr-
ing the respective lands of each department to the other.


b. Initiation of Requests for Interchange. Requests for inter-
change of lands may be originated by either the military department
involved or the Department of Agriculture. Those originated by the
Department of the Army may result from land requirements generated by
newly authorized civil works or military construction projects or from
authorized expansion of existing projects or as a result of property
utilization surveys.Department of the Air Force requirements may
develop similarly. When a request originates with the Department of the
Air Force requirements may develop similarly. When a request originates
with the Department of Agriculture pertaining to a civil-works project
or a military installation, it will be analyzed and coordinated by the
DE with local representatives of the Department of Agriculture and *
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the using service, as appropriate, to determine the feasibility of and
need for the acquisition of any forest land to improve administration of
the Army project or installation and the availability of Army lands for
transfer to the Department of Agriculture. When coordinated analysis
indicates the propriety of an interchange, an interchange planning
report will be developed by by the DE, in coordination with interested
local elements of the two departments and submitted to HQDA (DAEN-REM)
WASH DC 20314, with appropriate recommendations.


c. Contents of Interchange Planning Report.  The planning report
should include the following information:


(1) Location of the areas proposed for interchange, including the
county or municipality, names of the forest, project or installation,
and number of acres to be interchanged by each department.


(2) If the areas involved include public domain lands, the number
and date of the Executive Order or Public Land Order by which withdrawn
or established.


(3) If the areas include acquired lands:


(a) Approximate dates, methods and cost of acquisition of
Department of the Army lands proposed for interchange.


(b) Interest, restrictions and reservations currently outstanding,
to which the lands were subject when acquired, together with such rights
subsequently granted by the Government and presently in force.


(4) Any additional reservations, conditions or restrictions under
which the interchange is to be made.


(5) A map, in triplicate, indicating by appropriate color scheme
the lands of each department which are to be interchanged. The map
should show the jurisdictional boundary, and, where appropriate, the
contour elevations used as a basis for determining the extent of the
interchange.


(6) An informal estimate of the current values of the areas to be
interchanged.


(7) Information upon which to base a determination by the two
Secretaries that the interchange will facilitate land management and
provide maximum use thereof for authorized purposes. *
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(8) Any other information or data that might be helpful to repre-
sentatives of the Department of the Army in answering pertinent ques-
tions that may be raised by the committees of Congress.


(9) A draft of order of interchange prepared, in sextuplicate, in
coordination with representatives of the Forest Service for execution
jointly by the two Secretaries.


(10) Recommendations of the District and Division Engineers.


d. Relinquishment and Assumption of Possession. Upon notification
by the Chief of Engineers that an order of interchange has been publish-
ed, the DE will coordinate with local representatives of the Forest
Service, and the using service if appropriate, the exchange of custody
and accountability of the respective areas.


11-100. Procedure for Other Transfers.


a. Applicability - Exceptions. This paragraph and paragraphs 11-
101 and 11-102 are applicable to all transfers of real and related
personal property to other Federal agencies by the Army and Air Force
except as provided above.


b. Authority to Execute.


(1) Secretaries of the Army and Air Force. Instruments effecting
the transfer of fee-owned land (except fee-owned land that has been
reported to GSA and is transferred at the direction of GSA) will be
executed at Secretarial level. The Secretary of the Army, or his de-
signee, will execute instruments transferring Air Force land to other
Federal agencies.


(2) Divison and District Engineers will execute instruments trans-
ferring real property and related personal property to other Federal
agencies: (a) which has been reported to GSA and which is transferred
at the direction of GSA; (b) leaseholds, easements, and other lesser
interests in lands; and (c) buildings, fixtures, and other improvements.


11-101. Form of Inter-Agency Transfer Instrument.


a. Inter-agency transfer instruments will be prepared by the Chief
of Engineers in either memorandum or letter form. The instruments will
be prepared for signature of the Secretary of the transferring depart-
ment and will be addressed to the Secretary or head of the receiving
department or agency. The instrument will provide, as a minimum, the
following: citation of statutory authority for the transfer; statement
as to whether the transfer is made with or without reimbursement; *
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statement of the reimbursement amount, if applicable; statement as to
whether the requirements of 10 U.S.C. 2662 have been met or that the
transfer is not subject thereto; statement as to the acreage of land
involved; and, by means of an inclosure, a description of the property
being transferred. Based on the circumstances and nature of the pro-
perty, other appropriate data outlined below will be included in the
instrument.


(1) Effective date of transfer (where right-of-entry has been
granted or custody transferred, this date will be used.)


(2) Restrictions, conditions, reservations and exceptions, as
necessary.


(3) When, where, how and by whom transfer of physical possession
and accountability for the property will be accomplished.


(4) Location and proposed disposition of title papers pertaining to
the property.


(5) Description of the land and copy of map depicting the property
and reflecting its relation to retained property, if any, and to encumb-
rances such as rights-of-way, easements, and leaseholds.


(6) Instructions concerning payment of rent where a lease is
involved. The transfer will be conditioned upon assumption of all
obligations incurred in connection with the leasehold, including obliga-
tions to restore the premises.


(7) Instructions concerning removal and site restoration where
buildings or timber, or sand and gravel or other separable property is
involved.


(8) Statement of source of title and cost of acquisition where land
is involved. Reservations and exceptions in and to the Government's
title and easements and other rights in the property granted by the
Government will be stated with particularity.


(9) List and description of buildings and improvements and cost of
buildings and improvements not acquired with the land.


(10) Preference to excess or other directive making the property
available for transfer when instrument is executed by District Engineer.


(11) Statement of responsibility and reimbursement for utility
services. *
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(12) Reference to Report of Excess, Standard Form 118, where


property has been reported to GSA.


(13) Other appropriate information.


b. The DE will provide the data outlined in a above to HQDA (DAEN-
REM) WASH DC 20314 for use in preparing transfers to be executed at the
Secretariat level. The forwarding correspondence will contain suffi-
cient information for a full and complete understanding of the
proposed transfer action, including an appraisal when reimbursement is
required, together with other appropriate comments and recommendations.


11-102. Transfer of Custody and Accountability. The DE will transfer
custody and accountability or will coordinate the transfer, as approp-
riate. The DE will collect any reimbursement and obtain any releases
required. Where a leasehold is involved, the DE will furnish the trans-
feree a copy of the lease and advice of the last rental paid and when
the next rent is due. Upon completion of the transfer, proper notice
will be given to the General Accounting Office, the lessor, and the
Finance Officer as to the responsibility of the transferee for future
rental payments. This action will be initiated or completed promptly
upon receipt of a copy of the executed instrument, and a conformed copy
thereof will be furnished to HQDA (DAEN-REP) WASH DC 20314.


11-103. Exchanqes of Fee-owned Land and Easement Interests. The sta-
tutes identified in the following paragraphs authorize the exchange of
Government-owned lands and interests therein for private lands and lands
owned by states, other non-Federal agencies, and their instrumenta-
lities. AS a general rule, any exchange of lands should be restricted
to lands of approximately equal value. Where the Government property
proposed for exchange has a value substantially in excess of the private
land to be acquired, the question of whether the transaction is truly an
exchange arises. In drafting relocation contracts, care must be exer-
cised to insure that there is legal authority for execution of the
conveyance or easement proposed.


11-104. MCA Acts. The annual military construction authorization acts
usually contain general authority for the acquisition,” by donation,
purchase, exchange of Government-owned lands, or otherwise,” of lands
and interests therein at specified installations or for specified mili-
tary proposes. The annual acts must be examined to determine that
specific authority exists to acquire land by exhange, unless a contem-
plated exchange falls within the scope of one of the special laws men-
tioned in paragraphs 11-105 through 11-109.


11-105. Army Military and Air Force Lands - $50,000 Limitation. *


11-49







ER 405-1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


*
a. 10 U.S.C. 2672 authorizes the Secretary of a military department


to acquire land and interests in land by gift, purchase, exchange of
Government-owned land, or otherwise, that:


(1) The Secretary or his designee determines is needed in the
interest of national defense, and


(2) Does not cost more than $50,000.


b. 10 U.S.C. 2672a authorizes the Secretary of a military depart-
ment to acquire any interest in land, including by exchange of
Goverment-owned land, that:


(1) The Secretary or his designee determines is needed in the
interest of national defense;


(2) Is required to maintain the operational integrity of a military
installation, and


(3) Considerations of urgency do not permit the delay necessary to
include the required acquisition in an annual Military Construction
Authorization Act.


11-106. Army Civil Works Lands. The Secretary of the Army is autho-
rized to exchange lands acquired for river and harbor and flood control
projects for privately-owned lands required for such purposes (33 U.S.C.
558b and 558b-1).


11-107. For MCA Family Housing. The Act of 1 September 1954, Public
Law 765, 83rd Congress (68 Stat. 1119), as amended by Sec. 415 of Public
Law 968, 84th Congress, Act of 3 August 1956 (70 Stat. 1018) authorizes
the acquisition of real estate by donation, purchase, exchange of
Government-owned lands, or otherwise, for "Military Construction-Army
Family Housing at Military Installations and Facilities."


11-108. Procedure for Exchange.


a. Each agreement for the exchange of real property should be
formalized by written contract specifying the terms and conditions of
the exchange, including, by reference to exhibits incorporated therein
or otherwise, the form and terms of the conveyance of the title to the
property to and from the Government. The agreement, in the case of
relocation contracts, will be developed in accordance with ER 1180-1-1
(Sec. 73, ECI). Where an exchange of land or interests therein is
considered desirable in the course of a condemnation proceeding, the
agreement can be incorporate in a stipulation therein (Section IV,
Chapter 5 of this handbook). *
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b. Submission to the Chief of Engineers of draft of conveyance.


(1) Conveyance will usually be executed by the Secretary or head of
the agency involved (paragraph 11-131). To avoid impinging on his
discretionary powers, the execution of any contract or agreement involv-
ing an exchange of real property interests must be approved in advancet
be deferred pending execution of the conveyance, or provide that the
terms and conditions of any grant to be made pursuant to the contract
will be subject to approval by the Secretary or agency head. It is
considered preferable that the contract contain a draft of conveyance as
an exhibit thereto and, where time will permit, be submitted to DAEN-REM
for review prior to final execution of the contract in order to avoid
possible difficulties arising from subsequent disagreement over terms
acceptable to the signatory of the Government's conveyance.


(2) In submitting for final approval and execution the conveyance
of the Government's interest in land pursuant to a contract for 
exchange, the following data should be included to support the proposed
action:


(a) Description and map of the property to be conveyed.


(b) Statement as to how and when the Government acquired title to
the property, the nature and extent of its interest therein, and a
statement of any encumbrance to which the property is subject and the
nature thereof, such as easements for road rights-of-way, utility lines,
etc.


(c) A sufficient number of drafts of the conveyance to permit
distribution thereof to interested agencies and the grantee.


(d) Two copies of the contract, option, stipulation in condemnation
or other agreement which provides for the proposed conveyance, or, in
lieu thereof, pertinent excerpts therefrom sufficient to clearly show
the nature and extent of the Government's obligation to execute the
conveyance.


(e) A citation of the statutory authority on which the execution of
the conveyance is to be predicated.


(f) Any additional information necessary to a proper understanding
of the proposed transaction.


(g) When the exchange agreement is other than a relocation con-
tract, an appraisal report showing the relative fair values of the
properties to be exchanged. *
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(h) A copy of the conveyance to be made to the United States, or
a statement by the Attorney General that an acceptable conveyance has
been executed and delivered to the United States, and that an opinion
of good title has been made or it not required by regulation to be
made.


(i) Recommendations of the Division and District Engineers.


11-109. Public Law 87-852 Easements. P.L. 87-852, approved 23 October
1962 (76 Stat. 1129), authorizes executive agencies to grant easements
on real property of the United States for rights-of-way or other pur-
poses on terms and considerations deemed necessary to protect the inte-
rest of the United States, with or without monetary consideration, or
other consideration, including any interest in real property. The Act
also authorizes the relinquishment of legislative jurisdiction to the
State.


11-110. Disposal of Property in which the Military Departments have a
Continuing Interest Under Special Acts of Conqress. General. Because
of the continuing interest of the departments in the following proper-
ties and in view of the determinations under the Acts on which the
disposals are premised, properties that can be conveyed under authori-
ties discussed in paragraphs 11-111 through 11-114 are not considered
surplus or excess within the meaning of these terms as defined in the
Federal Property Act.


11-111. Highway Purposes. Title 23 U.S.C. 317 provides that upon
application of the Secretary of Transportation, land or materials may be
transferred to a state for the construction or maintenance of a right-
of-way for any highway adjacent to a Government installation. If,
within a period of four months after such application by the Secretary
of Transportation, the Secretary of the Department shall not have certi-
fied to the Secretary of Transportation that the proposed appropriation
of such land or material is contrary to the public interest or inconsis-
tent with the purpose for which such land or materials have been re-
served, they may be appropriated and transferred to the state for such
purposes. When the need for such land or material ceases to exist, they
shall revert to the control of the department. This section applies
only to projects constructed on a Federal-aid system, or under the
provisions of Chapter 2 of Title 23 U.S.C. Usually applications for
highway rights-of-way or the use of borrow material made under this Act
by the Federal Highway Administration, Department of Transportation, on
behalf of a particular state can be and are more simply satisfied by the
issuance of a road easement or a license to take borrow material. This
latter procedure is also desirable in that controls necessary to satisfy
military requirements may be retained. Title 23 U.S.C. 107(d) directs
Federal agencies to cooperate with the Secretary of Transportation *
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in providing rights-of-way, including control of access, for the inter-
state highway system over lands and interests in lands owned by the
United States.


11-112. Authorized Widening of a Public Highway, Street, or Alley.


40 U.S.C. 345c authorizes the conveyance, upon application, of such
interest in real property as is determined will not be adverse to the
interests of the United States, to the states or political subdivisions for
authorized widening of a public highway, street, or alley. The convey-
ance may be made with or without consideration, and subject to terms and
conditions deemed necessary to protect the interests of the United
States. Excepted from this authority is the conveyance of any interest
in real property that can be transferred under Title 23 of the
United States code (see paragraph 11-111), and to public lands in the
National Forest System.


11-113. Airport Development.


a. Authority. 49 U.S.C. 1723 provides that


"(a) ...whenever the Secretary of Transportation determines that
use of any lands owned or controlled by the United States is reasonably
necessary for carrying out a project for airport development under this
subchapter, or for the operation of any public airport, including lands
reasonably necessary to meet future development of an airport in accord-
ance with the national airport system plan, he shall file with the head
of the department or agency having control of the lands a request that
the necessary property interests therein be conveyed to the public
agency sponsoring the project in question or owning or controlling the
airport. The property interest may consist of the title to, or any
other interest in, land or any easement through or other interest in
airspace. (b) Upon receipt of a request from the Secretary under this
section, the head of the department or agency having control of the
lands in question shall determine whether the requested conveyance is
inconsistent with the needs of the department or agency, and shall
notify the Secretary of his determination within a period of four months
after receipt of the Secretary's request. If the department or agency
head determines that the requested conveyance is not inconsistent with
the needs of that department or agency, the department agency head is
hereby authorized and directed, with the approval of the President and
the Attorney General of the United States, and without any expense to
the United States, to perform any acts and to execute any instruments
necessary to make the conveyance requested. A conveyance may be made
only on the condition that, at the option of the Secretary, the property
interest conveyed shall revert to the United States in the event that
the lands in question are not developed for airport purposes or used *
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in a manner consistent with the terms of the conveyance. If only a part
of the property interest conveyed is not developed for airport purposes,
or used in a manner consistent with the terms of the conveyance, only
that particular part shall at the option of the Secretary, revert to the
United States."


b. Approval. The requirement for approval by the President was
waived by Executive Order 12079 dated 18 September 1978. The Attorney
General delegated his authority to approve to the Assistant Attorney
General, Land and Natural Resources Division, by Section 0.67 of Title
28 of the Code of Federal Regulations (Order No. 468.71 of the Attorney
General, October 22, 1971: 36 F.R. 20428). The instrument of convey-
ance must cite authority for the waiver and the delegation as shown in
Suggested format of deed (Figure 11-3).


c. Requirements for Conveyance Instrument. Under authority dele-
gated by the Secretary of Transportation to the Federal Aviation Admini-
stration (FAA), when the Administrator of the FAA requests a conveyance
from a military department, the instrument of conveyance requires the
following provisions as covenants running with the land, binding the
grantee, its successors and assigns.


(1) That the grantee will use the property interest for airport
purposes, and will develop that interest for airport purposes within one
year after the date of this conveyance, except that if the property
interest is necessary to meet future development of an airport in
accordance with the National Airport System Plan the grantee will
develop that interest for airport purposes on or before the period
provided in the plan or within a period satisfactory to the Administra-
tor and any interim use of that interest for other than airport purposes
will be subject to such terms and conditions as the Administrator may
prescribe.


(2) That the airport, and its appurtenant areas and its buildings
and facilities, whether or not the land is conveyed, will be operated as
a public airport on fair and reasonable terms, without discrimination on
the basis of race, color, religion, age, sex, handicap or national
origin, as to airport employment practices, and as to accommodations,
services, facilities, and other public uses of the airport.


(3) That the grantee will not grant or permit any exclusive
forbidden by Section 308(a) of the Federal Aviation Act of 1958 (49
U.S.C. 1349(a)) at the airport, or at any other airport now owned or
controlled by it. *
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(4) That the grantee agrees that no personal shall be excluded from any


participation, be denied any benefits or be otherwise subjected to any
discrimination on the grounds of race, color, religion, aqe, sex, handicap
or national origin.


(5) That the grantee agrees to comply with all requirements imposed
by or pursuant to Part 21 of the Regulations of the Office of the Secretary of
Transportation (49 CFR 21) - nondiscrimination in federally assisted
programs of the Department of Transportation - effectuation of Title IV
of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.


(6) That in furtherance of the policy of the FAA under this cove-
nant, the grantee:


(a) Agrees that, unless authorized by the Administrator, it will
not, either directly or indirectly, grant or permit any person, firm or
corporation the exclusive right at the airport, or at any other airport
now owned or controlled by it, to conduct any aeronautical activities,
including, but not limited to, charter flights, pilot training, aircraft
rental and sightseeing, aerial photography, crop dusting, aerial adver-
tising and surveying, air carrier operations, aircraft sales and
services, sale of aviation petroleum products whether or not conducted
in conjunction with other aeronautical activity, repair and maintenance
of aircraft, sale of aircraft parts, and any other activities which
because of their direct relationship to the operation of aircraft can be
regarded as an aeronautical activity;


(b) Agrees that it will terminate any existing exclusive right to
engage in the sale of gasoline or oil, or both, granted before 17 July
1962 at such an airport, at the earliest renewal, cancellation, or
expiration date applicable to the agreement that established the exclu-
sive right; and


(c) Agrees that it will terminate forthwith any other exclusive
right to conduct any aeronautical activity now existing at such an
airport.


(7) That any later transfer of the property interest conveyed will
be subject to the covenants and conditions in the instrument of convey-
ance.


(8) That, if the covenant to develop the property interest (or any
part thereof) for airport purposes within one year after the date of
this conveyance is breached, or if the property interest (or any part
thereof) is
conveyance,
him to take


not used in a manner consistent with
the Administrator may give notice to
specified action towards development
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period.  These notices many be issued repeatedly, and outstanding
notices may be amended or supplemented. Upon expiration of a period so
fixed without completion by the grantee of the required action, the
Administrator may, on behalf of the United States, enter, and take title
to, the property interest conveyed or the particular part of the
interest to which the breach relates.


(9) That, if any covenant condition in the instrument of convey-
ance, other than the covenant contained in paragraph 7 above, is
breached, the Administrator may, on behalf of the United States, immed-
iately enter, and take title to, the property interest conveyed or, in
his discretion, that part of that interest to which the breach relates.


(10) That a determination by the Administrator that one of the
foregoing covenants has been breached is conclusive of the facts; and
that, if the right of entry and possession of title stipulated in the
foregoing covenants is exercised, the grantee will, upon demand of the
Administrator, take any action (including prosecution of suit or execut-
ing of instruments) that may be necessary to evidence transfer to the
United States of title to the property interest conveyed, or, in the
Administrator’s discretion, to that part of that interest to which the
breach relates.


d. Procedure for Conveyance. Upon receipt of a deed from the
District Engineer, DAEN-REM will submit the deed to the appropriate
Secretary for execution, and to the Assistant Attorney General, Land and
Natural Resources Division,for approval before returning it to the
District Engineer for delivery to the grantee.


(1) The deed assembly submitted will contain, in triplicate:


(a) The request from the Administrator of FAA to the Secretary of
the military department concerned;


(b) The reply from the Secretary involved to the Administrator,
making the property available;


(c) The resolution by the appropriate governing body of the public
agency sponsoring the project in question indicating authorization for
acquisition by such agency and its concurrence
tions of the conveyance.


(2) Transmittal correspondence shall also


with the terms and condi-


set forth:


(a) The type and
acquired therewith or


condition of the property, including
constructed since acquisition;


improvements
*
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(b) Whether there has been any change in the nature, quantity,


etc., of the property requested by the agency from the date of its
original request to the present. If so, details should be furnished
together with an appropriate amendatory resolution (in triplicate) by
the governing body of the sponsoring agency;


(c) Expenses of transfer. In view of the provision in the Act that
the conveyance will be made without any expense to the United States, if
land surveys are required the transferee agency will be required to pay
cost of making such surveys.


11-114. Development of Public Port or Industrial Facilities.


a. Authority. Section 108 of Public Law 86-645 approved 14 July
1960 (33 U.S.C. 578) authorizes the Secretary of the Army, after certain
determinations are made, to convey land which is a part of a water
resource development project to a state, political subdivision thereof,
port district, port authority, or other body created by the State or
through a conpact between two or more States for the purpose of develop-
ing or encouraging the development of public port or industrial
facilities.


b. Limitation. Only lands within a navigation project will be made
available for conveyance for these purposes.


c. Delegations, Rules, and Regulations. Pursuant to rules and
regulations published in the Federal Register 11 March 1961 (26 F.R.
2117-2118; 33 C.F.R. 211.141-211.147),


(1) The Chief of Engineers or the Director of Civil Works has been
delegated authority to determine:


(a) That the development of public port or industrial facilities on
land within a project will be in the public interest;


(b) That such development will not interefere with the operation
and maintenance of the project;


(c) That the disposition of the land for these purposes under this
Act will serve the objectives of the project;


(d) If two or more agencies file applications for the same land,
which agency’s intended use of the land will best promote the purpose
for which the project was authorized; and


(e) The conditions, reservations and restrictions to be included in
a conveyance under the Act. *
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(2) The District Engineer has been delegated authority to:


(a) Give notice of any proposed conveyance under the Act and afford
an opportunity to interested eligible agencies in the general vicinity
of the land to apply for its purchase; and


(b) Determine the period of time in which applications for convey-
ances may be filed.


(3) Notice. The District Engineer shall give notice of the avail-
ability of any land for conveyance under this Act and afford an
opportunity to eligible agencies in the general vicinity of the land to
apply for its purchase (a) by publication at least twice at not less
than 15-day intervals in two newspapers having general circulation
within the state in which the available land is located and, if any
agency of an adjoining state or states may have an interest in the
development of such land for public port or industrial facilities, by
publication at least twice at not less than 15-day intervals in two
newspapers having general circulation within such state or states, and
(b) by letters to all agencies who may be interested in the development
of public port or industrial facilities on the available land.


(4) Filing of Application. Any agency interested in the develop-
ment of public ports or Industrial facilities upon the available land
shall file a written application with the District Engineeer within the
time designated in the public notice. The application shall state fully
the purposes for which the land is desired and the scope of proposed
development.


(5) Price. No conveyance shall be made for a price less than the
fair market value of the land.


(6) Conveyance. Any conveyance of land under this Act for public
port or industrial facilities will be by quitclaim deed in the form of
Figure 11-5, executed by the Secretary of the Army.


d. Procedure.


(1) Proposals to convey land included in navigation projects for
development of public port or industrial facilities will be forwarded by
the District Engineer, through the Division Engineer, to HQDA (DAEN-
REM), with recommendations, and with the information required by para-
graph 11-19 of Section II, and such additional information as will
enable the Chief of Engineers to make the determinations required under
c above. *
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(2) Upon receipt of notification from the Chief of Engineers that
the property is available for sale for development of public port or
industrial facilities, the District Engineer shall give notice of such
availability in accordance with c(3) above. The public notice will
follow substantially the guide format in Figure 11-4.


(3) If two or more applications are received from eligible
agencies, all applications, with recommendations, will be forwarded,
through the Division Engineer, to DAEN-REM for the determination
referred to in c(1) (d) above.


(4) Upon determination of the actual property to be included in a
conveyance, the fair market value thereof will be established by an
appraisal.


(5) Upon the acceptance of an application, negotiations will be
conducted at the price established by the appraisal. However, the
applicant will be advised that the price is subject to approval by the
Secretary of the Army. This is necessary since the Secretary of the
Army has not delegated his authority to determine the fair market value
for conveyances under this Act. If public port facilities that can be
used in connection with proposed industrial facilities have not been
constructed in the vicinity, no disposal under this authority will be
authorized which does not provide for construction of public port faci-
lities.


(6) Upon completion of negotiations a quitclaim deed following the
sample format in Figure 11-5 will be prepared and forwarded, through the
Division Engineer, to HQDA (DAEN-REM) for execution by the Secretary of
the Army, in accordance with the general procedure for submission of
deeds for execution as outlined in paragraph 11-131.


11-115. Authority and Procedure for Disposal of  Surplus
Property by DA to Eligible Public Agencies. FPMR Section 101-47.303-2
provides that the disposal agency shall allow a reasonable period of
time for states, municipalities, and their instrumentalities, to perfect
a comprehensive and coordinated plan of use and procurement of surplus
property in which they may be interested. This provision applies to
surplus property that can be disposed of by negotiated sale under the
special acts listed in paragraphs 11-118 through 11-122 for public
highways, streets, and alleys under the Act listed in paragraphs 11-111
and 11-112, by transfer to the District of Columbia under paragraph 11-
97, and under the individual agency negotiating authority of the Federal
Property Act, (40 U.S.C. 484(e)3). A listing of the special acts, with
the eligible public agencies, and some guides for classification of
property for disposal are contained in FPMR, Section 101-47.4905. *
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11-116. Classification. Pursuant to FPMR, Section 101-47.303-1, any
item of surplus land not reported to GSA for disposal under the provi-
sions of Section V of this Chapter will be classified according to its
highest and best use, e.g., industrial, commercial, agricultural, or for
disposal under the special acts referred to above. Where required by
the special acts, classification will be coordinated with the interested
Federal agency. The classification will be recorded on ENG Form 1825
(Real Property Classification), with sufficient information to justify
the classification. Surplus property may be reclassified from time to
time whenever such action is deemed appropriate. Based on its classifi-
cation, notice of the availability of surplus land for disposal will be
given to public agencies eligible to procure such property as provided
in the following paragraph.


11-117. Notice to Eligible Public Agencies.  FPMR, Section 101-47.303-2
and Section 101-47.308-1, et seq., provide a procedure of formal notice
to eligible public agencies of the availability of surplus land for
disposal. Notices are not required for property having an estimated
fair market value of less than $1,000, except where the disposal agency
has reason to believe than an eligible public agency may be interested
in the property. Notices as provided in this section will be given for
all surplus airport property and surplus fee-owned land for which the
Army is the disposal agency, that is classified for disposal under a
special act, or if there is reason to believe that a public agency may
be interested in acquiring the land by negotiation at its appraised fair
market value under the Federal Property Act (4O U.S.C. 484(e) (3) (H).


11-118. Airport Property.


a. Eligible Transferees. The right to acquire surplus property
without monetary consideration for airport purposes, under 50 U.S.C.
1622(g), with the approval of the Administrator of GSA, is limited to
states, political subdivisions, municipalities and tax-supported
institutions. This is the proper statutory provision governing
transfers of entire military airports to state or local agencies for
their use as public airports. The right of such transferees is subordi-
nate to the priority of Federal agencies to acquire the property for
their own use. Airport property will not be disposed of for any other
non-Federal use until every reasonsable effort has been made to dispose
of it for airport purposes.


b. Preliminary Procedures.


(1) Request a determination by the Administrator of the FAA that
the surplus land is essential, suitable or desirable for the develop-
ment, improvement, operation or maintenance of a public airport as
required by 50 U.S.C. 1622(g) (l). *
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(2) Upon receipt of a determination by the Administrator of FAA,


furnish the FAA Regional Office with a description of the property, or a
copy of the Standard Form 118 if the property has been reported to GSA
for screening, together with a list of the operating and maintenance
equipment available for disposal with the airfield, and request that a
survey under the Surplus Property Act be made and that, based thereon,
recommendations for classification of the property under the Act be
furnished.


c. Classification.  District Engineers are authorized to approve
ENG Form 1825, Real Property Classification, based on FAA recommenda-
tions. Generally, the recommendations of FAA in regard to classifica-
tion of property, will be followed, except the following will be
forwarded to DAEN-REM without final classification action: cases
involving reduction in land areas, runways, taxiways, etc.; controver-
sial cases; and cases where changes in the reservations, restrictions,
or conditions specified in the Act are recommended by FAA, District
Engineers will not classify as airport property, property in excess of
that recommended by FAA or property of which the highest and best use is
determined to be industrial. Where the District Engineer does not agree
with the report of FAA, he will immediately submit complete data setting
forth all objections to the report, together with his recommendations,
to DAEN-REM.


d. Notice of Availability. Upon classification of the property as
airport property, notice of the proposed disposal will be sent by certi-
fied mail to the political subdivisions, or municipalities in which the
property is located, and also to any other state, political subdivision,
municipality, or tax-supported institution which the District Engineer
has reason to believe may be interested in the property. A reasonable
time will be allowed eligible agencies to submit an acceptable applica-
tion. Figure 11-6 is a format for use in preparing the notice.


e. Advertising. The proposed disposal of airport property will be
advertised in at least two newspapers of general circulation within the
state in which the airport is located. This advertising will insure
notification to political subdivisions, tax-supported institutions, and
others that the property is available. Property not classified as
airport property will be advertised in accordance with the applicable
requirements for the type of property. However, the first advertising
of non-airport property adjacent to an airport will contain a statement
that the property may be acquired under Section 13(g) of the Surplus
Property Act of 1944, as amended, for airport purposes, provided FAA
approves such acquisition. *
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f. Form of Application. Public agencies desiring to acquire sur-


plus airport property will be required to submit an Application For
Airport Property (Figure 11-7). The application includes the provisions
of Section 13(g) of the Surplus Property Act of 1944, as amended. If
the applicant desires to enter and use the property prior to conveyance,
such other terms and conditions considered desirable and necessary
governing interim use of the property by the applicant will be
included. The application will be signed by the applicant and forwarded
to DAEN-REM for acceptance by proper authority in the Department.
Evidence of the applicant’s legal and financial ability to maintain and
operate the property, as proposed, will also be submitted with the
application.


g. Request for Modifications in the Provisions of Section 13(g) of
the Surplus Property Act of 1944, as Amended. Should an applicant
request modifications in the restrictions and conditions imposed by
Section 13(g) of the Surplus Property Act of 1944, as amended, the
application and all pertinent data, including the FAA report, will be
forwarded to DAEN-REM. If the requested modification is approved, the
case will again be referred to FAA for its recommendation.  If FAA does
not concur in the modification, the fact will be reported to DAEN-REM
for further necessary action.


h. Personal Property. Non-industrial personal property of any
other nature or description made available for disposal with an airport
and located on it may be transferred with the airport on recommendation
by FAA.


i. Meetinqs with Public Bodies. Close cooperation will be main-
tained with FAA, and its representatives will be invited to participate
in negotiations with public bodies in connection with transfer of air-
port property.


j. Land Survey. In the event that a property survey is required to
establish a correct metes and bounds description of the land to be
transferred as airport property, a survey will be provided by the pro-
spective transferee without cost to the Government.


k. Transfer Instruments. The type of instrument used in conveying
or transferring the Government's interest will vary according to the
type of property that may be involved, i.e., wholly Government-owned,
mixed owned and leased, and leased property. However, instruments of
conveyances will contain provisions required by the Surplus Property Act
of 1944, as amended. Where a lease is involved and it is from other
than the prospective transferee, such transferee will be required to
obtain a long term lease on the land prior to conveyance of the Govern-
ment-owned improvements. Execution of the lease to the *
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prospective transferee and acceptance of the application by the Govern-
ment should be handled simultaneously. Figure 11-8 is a format of
quitclaim deed covering fee-owned and leased land (Airport Property).  A
quitclaim deed can be used to surrender leased land and convey the
improvements and related personal property, or this can be done by
supplemental agreement to the lease or other type of contract as
considered desirable in accordance with local conveyancing practices.


l. Recordation. All transfer instruments will be recorded by and
at the expense of the transferee.


m. Compliance.  The Administrator, FAA, is responsible for
determining an enforcing compliance of conditions and restrictions
contained in any instrument of disposal of airport property, and is
authorized to reform, correct, or amend any such instrument for such
action as deemed necessary by him under applicable law.  Care will be
exercised to furnish copies of the application, classification, and
instrument of conveyance to FAA so that it can properly perform its
compliance function.


11-119. Wildlife Purposes.


a. Authority. The military departments, when acting as a disposal
agency, are authorized under the provisions of 16 U.S.C. 667b-d. in connection
with land and improvements that: (1) can be utilized for wildlife conserva-
tion purposes by the agency of the state exercising administration over
the wildlife resources of the state wherein the real property lies, or
by the Secretary of the Interior; and (2) are chiefly valuable for use
for any such purpose and which, in the determination of the GSA is
available for such use, to convey such property to such agency without
reimbursement or transfer of funds if the management thereof for the
conservation of wildlife relates to other than migratory birds, or to
the Secretary of the Interior if the property has particular value in
carrying out the national migratory bird program. Personal property
cannot be conveyed or transferred under this authority and only such
improvements as the District Engineer determines to be necessary for
proper execution of the applicant’s program may be conveyed.


b. Notice of Availability. If property is considered by the
District Engineer to be valuable for wildlife conservation purposes, or
if interest has been shown in acquiring the property for that purpose,
notice of availability should be given to the agency administering state
wildlife resources and to the Federal Fish and Wildlife Service if the
property has particular value in carrying out the national migratory
bird program. *
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c.  Classification - Factors to be Considered and Determinations to
be Made by Disposal Aqency. Should the property be classified as being
chiefly valuable for purposes other than wildlife conservation purposes,
such as agricultural, commercial, etc., the property may not be
transferred to any state or to the Department of the Interior, under the
authority cited in a above. However, should an application be received
for conveyance of the property for wildlife conservation purposes, and
the classification of the property indicates that it is chiefly valuable
for other purposes, the classification, all pertinent papers and the
application, together with the Division Engineer's recommendation, will
be forwarded to HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC 20314. In addition to the determination that
the property is chiefly valuable for wildlife conservation purposes and
is available for such use, the Division Engineer will determine, when
recommending that property be conveyed for such use, that the applicant
has the legal and financial ability to acquire, operate and maintain the
property as proposed, and will furnish information to DAEN-REM to
support his opinion. With proper safeguards, contaminated property can
be made available for use in the wildlife conservation program.


d. Application. Any state desiring to make application for
property for wildlife conservation will be furnished copies of Applica-
tion For Real Property For the Conservation of Wildlife with accompany-
ing instructions for preparation (Figure 11-9). In evaluating the
application, the responsible District Engineer will request review of
the application by the Regional Office of the Fish and Wildlife Service,
Department of the Interior, and will obtain that Service’s recommenda-
tion as to the value of the property for wildlife conservation purposes.


e. Instrument of Conveyance. Any instrument of conveyance of
property for wildlife conservation will contain the restrictions and
conditions required by 16 U.S.C. 667b, c, d.  A Sample for convey-
ance of Land and Improvements For Conservation of Wildlife, with the
statutory restrictions and conditions is provided as Figure 11-10.


f.
Federal
will be


11-120.


Publication of Order. The order required to be published in the
Register after disposal of the property under this authority
processed for publication by the Chief of Engineers.


Shrines, Memorials, or Religious purposes. Pursuant to the
provisions of FPMR, Section 101-47.308-5, when the Department, acting as
a disposal agency, determines that a chapel may properly be used in
place, a suitable area of land may be sold with the chapel for use as a
shrine, memorial, or for religious purposes. The sale price of land for
this purpose will be its fair market value based on its highest and    *
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best use as established by an apprasial. Deeds conveying lands for such
purposes will contain no restriction on the use of the land. Sale of
the chapel building will be subject to the procedure and terms and
conditions provided in Section XI of this Chapter.


11-121. Power Transmission Lines.


a. Authority. Pursuant to the provisions of Section 13(d) of the
Surplus Property Act of 1944, as amended (50 U.S.C., App. 1622(d)), any
state, or political subdivision thereof, or any state or Government
agency or instrumentality may certify to the disposal agency that a
surplus power transmission line and the right of way acquired for its
construction is needed for or adaptable to the requirements of a public
or cooperative power project. Whenever any property is reported to GSA
for screening, it will be assumed that GSA has screened Federal agencies
for such purpose and no further screening with such agencies is
necessary. Property not reported to GSA for screening will be screened
in accordance with Section III of this Chapter. Screening with the
appropriate state agencies will be conducted in all cases.


b. Procedure. Whenever a State, or political subdivision thereof,
or state or Federal agency or instrumentality certifies that such
property is needed for or adaptable to the requirements of a public or
cooperative power project, the property may be be sold for such utiliza-
tion at its appraised fair market value. In the event that a sale
cannot be consummated and the certification is not withdrawn, such facts
will be reported to DAEN-REM in order that a determination of the action
to be taken maybe obtained from the Administrator, GSA. If no certifi-
cation from a state or Federal instrumentality as outlined above is
received after proper notice is given, the property may be disposed of
in the same manner as other excess or surplus real property.


11-122. Assignment to Department of Health, Education, and Welfare
(HEW) or Successor Agencies for Health or Educational Purposes.


a. Authority. Under Section 203(k) (1) of the Federal Property Act
of 1949, as amended (40 U.S.C. 484(k) (l)) the Administrator, GSA is
authorized, under such regulations as he may prescribe and in his
discretion, to assign to the Secretary of HEW for disposal, such surplus
real property as is recommended by the Secretary of HEW as being needed
for school, classroom, or other educational use, or for use in the
protection of public health, including research. The Secretary of HEW
is authorized under Section 203(k) (1), subject to disapproval by the
Administrator, GSA after notice to him from the Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare (HEW), to sell or lease surplus real property for
such purposes. Pursuant to FPMR, Section 101-47.308-4, a military
department, when acting as disposal agency is authorized to assign *
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property to HEW for disposal for education or health purposes and to
disapprove, within 30 days after notice, any transfer of property
proposed to be made by HEW for such purposes.


b. Notice to Department of Health, Education, and Welfare or
Successor Aqencies.
When real property is reported to GSA for screening prior to disposal by
the military department, notification will be given HEW by the GSA
Regional Office simultaneously with notification to the District
Engineer that the property has been determined surplus to Federal
requirements. The District Engineer will furnish such notification
directly to the appropriate regional representative of the Department of
HEW in the case of nonreportable real property immediately after he
determines that the property is surplus to Federal requirements. Such
notification will include the following information:


(1) A brief description of the property in sufficient detail to
enable a determination of its probable suitability for uses authorized
in Section 203(k) (1) of the Act.


(2) When the property may be inspected and where and how arrange-
ments may be made for inspection of the property.


(3) That the property will be withheld from advertisement for bids
for a period of 20 days from the time of the notification unless the
office submitting the notification is sooner informed in writing as to
whether the property is needed for school, classroom, or other educa-
tional use, or for use in the protection of public health, including
research. If within that time notice is received of a known potential
need, the property will be held for an additional 45 days or until a
certification of need or request for assignment is received, whichever
occurs first.


(4) The District Engineer shall not give such notification to HEW
on surplus buildings and improvements located on surplus leaseholds where
their removal from the site will increase the Government’s restoration
obligations under the lease. Where such a situation exists and GSA is
to screen the property prior to disposal by the Department, GSA should
be advised to this effect. Where any surplus buildings and improvements
(on leaseholds or fee-owned land) are available for off-site disposal,
notification will be given HEW (unless time restrictions prohibit as set
out in Sections III and V) but the notification will include the same
restoration obligations as would be placed in a sale of the property to
a private party. *
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(5) During the 20-day period, action will be taken preparatory to
advertising the property for sale. All inquiries received concerning
acquisition of the property for such purposes from the state, or local
agencies, or qualified organizations, seeking the purchase of available
real property for health or educational purposes will be referred to the
appropriate field representatives of HEW.  If, within the 20 day period,
HEW shall inform the District Engineer of any known potential require-
ment, the District Engineer will withhold disposition until a certifica-
tion of need is received but not to exceed 45 days.


(6) Upon receipt from HEW of a certification that the property is
needed for educational or public health purposes and a request from HEW
for assignment of the property, if the property is available for such
purposes, it will be assigned by the responsible District Engineer by
letter addressed to the HEW office from which the request for assignment
was received, citing the Act and GSA regulations as authority
therefor. A copy of such letter of assigmnent will be furnished to the
Regional Office of GSA.


(7) When notification of the proposed disposal is received from
HEW, subsequent to assignment, if there is no reason for disapproval of
the proposed disposition, notice from the responsible District Engineer
to HEW of approval thereof is not necessary. Under Section 203(k) (1),
approval is automatically given in the absence of notice of disapproval
within 30 days from the date of notification of the proposed disposal.
If in the request for assignment HEW furnishes the name of the proposed
transferee and states that an application from the transferee is on file
and that the proposed use by the transferee is one authorized under
Section 203(k) (l), the District Engineer, in making the assignment to
HEW, may state that no objection is interposed to the proposed transfer
of the property.


(8) GSA has advised that it is not anticipated that the Corps of
Engineers, in acting as the disposal agency, would investigate each
request to it by the Department of HEW, because to make such investiga-
tions in each case would clearly duplicate the function assigned to the
Department of HEW. Doubtful cases would only arise in connection with
property for which the highest and best use is industrial or commercial,
or where further study may be required by the Federal Government
concerning future requirements for the property. In accordance with a
further suggestion by GSA, where there is a reasonable doubt as to the
propriety of an assignment to HEW or a proposed disposal by it, the
request will be referred to GSA for final decision.  Such referrals will
be made through DAEN-REM.


*
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(9) The District Engineer making the assignment of the property


will request HEW to furnish two copies of the sales contract. Upon
receipt of these copies, together with a request from HEW that the
property be transferred, custody will be given to the grantee or trans-
feree named in the sales contract.


11-123. Surplus Disposal to Private Parties. General.
Paragraphs 11-125b through 11-130 cover general procedures for the sale
of surplus fee-owned land and easement interests and includes actions to
be taken preliminary to proceeding with the appropriate sale procedures
set forth in Section XIV of this Chapter.


11-124. Cottage Site Disposal.
Disposal of lots for cottage site development and use is authorized by
P.L. 84-999 (16 U.S.C. 460e). No new allocations of land for private
cottage use will be made. The policy concerning phasing out of existing
cottage site areas is set out in ER 1130-2-400. The DE
authority to sell or lease cottage sites. Contract of
will be used.
11-125. Procedure.


a. Fee-owned land. When fee-owned land for which
acting as disposal agency has been found to be surplus


has delegated
Sale, ENG Form 3297-R,


the department is
to requirements


of the Federal Government, has been classified under paragraph 11-116
and disposal is not made to a state, political subdivision, etc., the
property will be offered for sale to the highest responsible bidder,
except under special circumstances provided in Section XIV of this
Chapter.


b. Easements. Easements that are readily assignable will be dis-
posed of in the same manner as fee-owned land. Easements will usually
redisposed of with land to which they are appurtenant. Easements may
be disposed of to the owner of land which is subject to the easement
(the servient estate). A determination should be made as to whether the
disposal should be with or without reimbursement to the Government on
the basis of all the circumstances and factors involved and with due
regard to the acquisition cost to the Government. The amount of such
reimbursement should be the appraised fair market value of the
easement. In the case of disposal of an easement acquired for the
deposit of spoil material a minimum charge of $225.00 will be imposed
where relinquishment is being accomplished for the benefit of the owner
of the servient estate and where no direct benefit will inure to the
Government. A statement as to the commercial value will be made when
recommending an easement for disposal. The circumstances and factors
leading to these determinations shall be documented and retained in the
files (FPMR, Section 101-47.313-1).


*
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11-126. Appraisal.  Under the usual circumstances prompt action will be
taken to appraise surplus property concurrently with its
classification. Appraisals will not be undertaken for property which
has been or is likely to be classified for disposal for any of the
following purposes: airport; wildlife conservation; public highways,
streets and alleys; disposal to the District of Columbia; and property
assigned to HEW for disposal. Property that is to be disposed of for
other than the above listed purposes will be appraised.


11-127. Disposal Plan for Fee-owned Land. A disposal plan will be made
for each surplus property. It will include the District Engineer's
recommendation of the method or methods of disposal and the reasons
therefor; for example, whether improvements or minerals and lands should
be sold separately; improvements cannibalized; whether the property
should be subdivided; the media for advertising; and other pertinent
factors. In addition, the following will be included as part of the
disposal plan:


a. Description and map of the lands.


b. Description of buildings and


c. Appraisal made in accordance
unless exempted by paragraph 11-126.


d. Information as to when, from
acquired.


e. Information as to the estate


other improvements.


with Chapter 4 of


whom, and how the


this pamphlet,


property was


which the Government has in the
land, and reservations and exceptions in and to the Government’s
title. Outstanding interests granted by the Government or reserved or
excepted in the acquisition of the lands will be stated with
particularity. The map or plat will delineate any grant, exception, or
reservation, such as telephone and telegraph, electric transmission,
oil, gas and water lines.


f. Purchase price of land, buildings and improvements acquired with
the lands, and the cost of buildings and improvements, if any,
constructed by the United States.


will be


h.


g.   If there is an indication of valuable minerals, such statement
made with full explanatory data.


Where the estimated value of the land together with improvements
and related personal property is in excess of $1,000, the disposal plan
will be submitted to DAEN-REM for approval. *
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11-128.
surplus


a.


b.


c.


d.
be paid


Disposal Plan for Easements. When recommending disposal of a
easement the District Engineer will submit the following:


Information as to when and from whom the easement was acquired.


The consideration paid therefor.


Identification of the installation to which it is appurtenant.


If the easement has no commercial value, the amount that should
by the owner of the servient estate, representing a rebate on


the purchase price, or the amount paid for severance damages will be
specified. (For example, if the easement was acquired for a 15-year
period and the price paid therefor was substantial and one year after
acquisition it is returned to the owner of the servient estate, an
effort should be made to obtain a rebate on the purchase price although
the easement has no commercial value. The same would be applicable to
the payment for severance damages).


e. If the owner of the servient estate~ or other prospective gran-
tee, is not willing to pay the appraised value in consideration of the
release of an easement acquired for a substantial consideration, all
action to release the easement will be held in abeyance until such time
as an adequate consideration can be obtained for the release.  Note the
minimum payment for release of spoil easements discussed in paragraph
11-125b.


11-129. Sale and Conveyance. Sales procedure, including advertising,
will be in accordance with Section XIV of the Chapter.  Normally
conveyance will be by deed, prepared and executed as provided in para-
graph 11-131.


11-130. Application of Antitrust Laws. Section 207 of the Federal
Property Act provides that real property and related personal property
with an aggregate total cost of $1,000,000 or more, or patents, pro-
cesses, techniques, or inventions, regardless of costs, shall not be
disposed of until the advice of the Attorney General has been received
as to whether the proposed disposal would tend to create or maintain a
situation inconsistent with the antitrust laws. Prior to obligating the
Government on any such disposal, the District Engineer will furnish
DAEN-REM information the probable terms or conditions. DAEN-REM will
use this information as the basis for a request to the Attorney General
for advice (FPMR, Section 101-47.301-2).


11-131. Preparation and Execution of Deeds. *
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a. Authority to Execute. All conveyances of fee ownership and
other permanent interests in land which the Army and Air Force have
authority to convey under the statutory authorities and delegation set
forth in this section of Chapter 11, will be executed by the Secretary
of the Army, for Army land, and by direction of the Secretary of the Air
Force, for Air Force land. Conveyances of surplus property that have
been assigned to HHS for disposal will be executed by officers of that
department.


*


b. Form of Deed or Instrument. Conveyances of fee-owned land and
easements shall be by quitclaim deed prepared in conformance with local
law and practice except where it is found that another form of convey-
ance is necessary or desirable to obtain a reasonable price for the
property, or to render the title marketable, or for other reasons.
Appropriate recommendations will be forwarded to CDR USACE (DAEN-REM)
WASH DC 20314-1000. Forwarding correspondence should contain
information as to the requirements of local law for witnesses,
acknowledgment, authentication of acknowledgment, and other special
requirements. The instrument of conveyance should contain a statement
that the requirements of 10 U.S.C. 2662 have been met, or that the
conveyance is not subject to these requirements.


*


c. Authority for Conveyance. Authority for conveyance will be
recited in the granting clause. Conveyances under the Federal Property
Act will recite: “*** under and pursuant to the Federal Property and
Administrative Services Act of 1949 (63 Stat. 377), as amended, and the
delegation of authority to the Secretary of Defense from the Adminis-
trator of General Services Administration (41 C.F.R. 101-47.601) and the
redelegation of authority from the Secretary of Defense to the Secretary
of the Army (Air Force) (20 F.R. 7113).” Conveyances to states and
their instrumentalities under the special statutes, listed in paragraphs
11-115 through 11-122, will recite the special statutes, as continued in
effect by the Federal Property Act and the delegations. Conveyances to
states for wildlife conservation purposes under Public Law 537, 80th
Congress (paragraph 11-119a) will cite the special act and recite that
the property has been determined surplus under the Federal Property Act
and delegations thereunder. Conveyances releasing the restrictions
contained in a flowage easement prohibiting the construction and
maintenance of structures for human habitation should cite as authority
for the conveyance the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act
of 1949 (63 Stat. 377) as amended, and the Federal Property Management
Regulations (101-47.313-11).


d. Conditions in the Conveyance.  The deed will contain the
reservations, restrictions, or conditions, required by: (1) the
directive which authorized the disposal; (2) any special acts under
which the property is conveyed; and (3) by any contract of sale,
agreement to extend
conveyance is made.


credit, or relocation contract, pursuant to which
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e. Acceptance by Grantee. Where the instrument of conveyance
imposes obligations on the grantee, the instrument will be executed and
accepted by or on behalf of the grantee prior to forwarding for
execution. If the grantee is a corporation or body politic, the
instrument will contain a certificate attesting to the authority of the
officer executing the instrument to act for and bind the corporation or
body politic, and that his signature is genuine.  Where a resolution or
other special action is necessary to legally bind the grantee, a copy
will be attached to the instrument.


f. Execution of Deed.


* (1) The Division Commander will forward to DAEN-REM a draft of the
deed, prepared in final form, together with copies of as many of the
items listed below as are appropriate depending on the nature and
purpose of the conveyance, any other information necessary for a
complete understanding of the case, and the remarks and recommendations
of the Division and District Commander. Upon approval of the proposed
disposal by DAEN-REM, the deed will be forwarded to higher authority for
execution and returned to the District Commander for delivery and
distribution.


(2) Items to be forwarded with draft of deed proposed for
execution, as appropriate:


(a) Real Property Classification, ENG Form 1825.


(b) Application or plan for use and procurement with recommend-
ations and determinations of other interested Federal
conveyance is under one of the special acts listed in
through 11-122.


(c) Disposal plans.


(d) Appraisal where not included in (c) above.


(e) Statement on advertising conducted.


(f) Abstract of bids.


agencies when the
paragraphs 11-115


(g) Relocation contract or exchange agreement.
*
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* g. Distribution of Deeds. The District Commander will deliver
deeds, which will be recorded by or at the expense of the grantee.
Copies of the deed will be conformed by writing the following on them:
date and manner of delivery; date, time, and place of recordation in
public land records. Place copies in the Division/District Real Estate
Files. According to FPMR, Section 101-47.307-3, two conformed copies
will be sent to any Federal agency charged with enforcement of
reservations, restrictions or conditions of the deed. A confirmed copy
will be sent to the holding agency. *


11-132. Reserved.


11-133. Reserved.
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11-134.
disposed
stration


SECTION X. DISPOSAL OF LEASEHOLDS AND
LEASEHOLD IMPROVEMENTS


Authority. Surplus leasehold interests in real property are
of under authority delegated by the General Services Admini-
(GSA) to the Department of Defense (DOD). DOD has redelegated


this authority to the military departments. DEs, within the limits of
the authority delegated, have been authorized to terminate leases,
execute agreements in settlement of restoration obligations, and perform
necessary restoration work required by lease terms, directly or by
contract, in accordance with the provisions of this section.  Exceptions
are where: (a) under the terms of the lease the leasehold is transfer-
able to third parties or Government-owned improvements on leased airport
or other special types of leased property have an in-place value to the
lessor for airport or other special purposes; or (b) the leasehold or
Government-owned improvements may be disposed of to eligible public
agencies under special statutes (FPMR 101-47.49O5), in which cases the
procedures provided in Section IX will be applied to the extent applic-
able. Disposals within the scope of the above exceptions require the
prior approval of DAEN-REM.


11-135. Procedure for Termination of Leases. When leased premises are
no longer required for use by the Government, a notice of termination
will be given to the lessor in accordance with the terms of the lease,
effective as of the date of vacation. The termination notice will be
served sufficiently in advance to allow time for compliance by the
Government with terms of leases providing for removal of improvements
and restoration of premises. Where a lease does not contain provision
for continuing renewal without notice and will automatically expire, the
Government is not required to give notice when it intends to surrender
the premises at the expiration of the lease. However, the lessor
should be informed, as far in advance as possible, of the Department’s
intention to vacate,in order that he may plan for a new tenant for
other use of the premises. Where a lease provides for a continuing
renewal without notice, the DE will ascertain in advance of the beginn-
ing of each fiscal year whether the using service has need during the fiscal
year for the premises. When the premises are no longer required, a notice of
termination will be served in accordance with the terms of the lease. In the
event the lease does not provide for termination by the Government, but the 
lessor will consent to termination, either in its entirety or partially, a
supplemental agreement should be entered into to terminate or amend the 
lease as of the date the premises will be vacated, Government improvements
removed, and restoration completed.


a. Forms of Notice of Termination. Where leases provide for rest-
oration, Notice of Cancellation (Restoration) will be prepared in sextu-
plet in accordance with Figure 11-11. Figure 11-12, Notice of *
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Cancellation, will be used for leases which do not provide for
restoration or for leases where written notice requiring restoration
has been submitted by the lessor prior to termination.  Notice of
termination will be prepared on the letterhead of the DE concerned, who
will assign his own form-letter number.


b.   Manner of Serving, Notice of Cancellation. The Notice of
Termination must conform to requirements of state law, and will, when-
ever possible, be served personally upon the lessor. In some states, to
be legally effective personal service is mandatory, unless expressly
waived. The lessor will be requested to execute the acknowledgment of
receipt of notice on the form.- Where the service is effected by
registered or certified mail, a return receipt will be requested and a
sufficient number of days (in addition to the stipulated period of
notice) will be allowed for transmission and receipt of notice. The
return receipt properly signed will be evidence that full notice re-
quired by the lease has been given. Should the owner refuse or fail to
acknowledge receipt of the notice, the officer serving the notice will
so certify thereon, giving the date and method of service.  In the case
of an absentee lessor, where time will not permit use of certified or
registered mail for effecting service, notice will be given by telegram
to be delivered, not telephoned, to the addressee. In the case of
notice by personal service, any available Army facility or personnel in
the lessor’s locality may be used.


c. Distribution of Notice of Termination. The original notice of
termination will be delivered to the lessor; one copy to the finance and
accounting officer who pays the rental; one copy to the using service;
and one copy to the DE office files.


11-136. Vacation and Protection of Premises.  The DE will take action
to insure that the premises are vacated by the using service on or
before the date specified in the termination notice (or the date of
expiration of the lease where formal notice is not required), and will
assure provision is made by either the using service or the DE, as
appropriate, for proper protection of the property pending the transfer
of custody to the lessor pursuant to Section VI of this Chapter and AR
405-90.


11-137. Joint Survey of Premises.


a. When Required. As soon as practical after restoration is re-
quested by the lessor, a terminal condition report to reflect the condi-
tion of the leased property as of the termination of the lease, and a
terminal survey to determine the extent of restoration required, if any,
will be prepared. The lessor will be invited to have his estimators
accompany the survey party. The lessor’s estimates of restoration  *
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costs should be obtained promptly, and included in the terminal survey
for purposes of comparison in accordance with paragraph 11-144c. Survey
and condition reports will not be limited to items for which the lessor
specifically requests restoration, but will include all items which the
DE determines should be restored in order to fulfill the Government’s
obligation under the lease.


b. Contents. The report will show, in detail, the work items
necessary to place the premises in as good a condition as they were at
the time they were taken over by the Government, as disclosed by the
survey and condition report made at that time, reasonable and ordinary
wear and tear, damages by the elements, or circumstances over which the
Government has no control, excepted.


c. Housing Leases. The tenant of leased housing is personally
responsible for damage to the property, beyond reasonable and ordinary
wear and tear, resulting from his acts, the acts of members of his
family, his invitees and licensees. Restoration of leased housing
therefor should be coordinated with the using service to minimize pay-
ments for repairs which are the obligation of the Government's tenant.


11-138. Limits on Government Obligation to Restore. The standard lease
forms may provide that the Government will, if stipulated notice is
given by the lessor, restore the premises to as good a condition as they
were in at the time of entering into possession, reasonable and ordinary
wear and tear, and damages by the elements, or circumstances over which
the Government has no control, excepted. This requirement is subject to
certain limitations.


a. Restoration Not to Exceed Fee Simple Value. The cost of rest-
oration, or settlement in lieu thereof, will not exceed the fee simple
value of the property restored to the condition that existed at time of
entering into possession, reasonable and ordinary wear and tear, and
damages by the elements, or circumstances over which the Government has
no control, excepted. The valuation should be fixed as of the time of
termination of the lease.


b. Where Estimated Cost of Restoration Exceeds Diminution in
Value. When it appears that the estimated cost of restoration substant-
ially exceeds the diminution in the value of the premises, occasioned by
the Government’s use and the damage therefrom, an appraisal will be made
of the present value of the property in its unrestored condition and a
separate appraisal will be made of the present value of the property,
assuming restoration is accomplished as provided in the lease. The
difference between the unrestored and restored value, as determined by
comparison of the appraisals will be the amount of diminution in the
value of the lessor’s property and will be the maximum amount of *
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the restoration obligation. As to the measure of damages to be used in
establishing the Government's restoration obligation under leases which
contain the standard restoration provision, the Comptroller General
decided that, “This office would not be warranted in concluding that any
greater amount could be legally expended for restoration or paid to the
lessor in lieu thereof than the amount by which the market value of the
premises has been diminished” (28 Comp. Gen 206). As a corollary,
restoration, or payment in lieu thereof, is not authorized where Govern-
ment improvements enhance the value of the property. Representatives of
the General Accounting Office have advised informally that it is not the
intention to have appraisals made of the before and after value in each
instance and that the lack of such appraisals will not be the cause for
questioning a restoration settlement. It is considered, however, that
where the estimated cost of restoration is a substantial amount in
comparison with the value of the property covered by the lease, such
appraisals should be made. Obviously, however, it would not be to the
Government's advantage to make appraisals where the estimated restora-
tion cost is small.


11-139. Requirement for Notice by Lessor. Ordinarily, notification by
the lessor of his intention to require restoration of the premises is,
when required by the terms of the lease, a condition precedent to any
obligation on the part of the Government to restore and is a vested
contract right which no part of the Government has authority to give
away or surrender (16 Comp. Gen 92; Simpson vs. United States, 172 U.S.
372; United States vs. American Sales Corp., 27 F. 2d 389, affirmed in
32 F. 2d 141, certiorari denied, 280 U.S. 574; Pac. Hardware Co. vs.
United States, 49 Ct. CL 327, 335). However, it has been held in the
case of Smith vs. United States, 96 Ct. CL 326, that a formal written
notice of demand for restoration might be waived, provided knowledge of
the lessor’s intention to require restoration was conveyed to the
Government orally or by implication at, or prior to, the time required
under the terms of the lease. In opinion B-48678, 10 April 1945, the
Comptroller General expressed the following views along this 1ine:


a. In leases containing to provisions for termination by the 
Government prior to the end of the term, and which require 60 days
written notice of demand for restoration, a supplemental agreement
relinquishing space prior to the end of the term, which contains a
stipulation excepting restoration from the provisions of the release
may be reqarded as notice to the Government of the lessor's intention to
require restoration and an otherwise proper claim for restoration may be
considered where the entire transaction is in the interest of the United
States. *
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b. In leases which require 30 days written notice of termination


and 30 days notice of demand for restoration, waiver of termination
notice by the lessor would constitute sufficient consideration to suport
a waiver of restoration notice by the Government where the effect of
waiving the notices would be to protect more adequately the Government's
interest through immediate termination of the lease.


c. Generally, in leases which require 90 days written notice of
demand for restoration and 30 days written notice of termination, if it
is determined administratively under the particular facts, that the
failure to give restoration notice until receipt of termination notice
does not affect the merits of the claim for restoration, or operate to
the prejudice of the United States, an otherwise proper claim for resto-
ration may be considered.


d. As a general rule, in leases which require 30 days written
notice of termination and 30 days written notice of demand for restor-
tion, notice of demand for restoration given within a reasonable time
after receipt of termination notice would be sufficient and, in this
connection, a few days delay would not be regarded as unreasonable.
Where restoration is predicated on other than strict compliance by the
lessor with requirements of the lease relative to notice requiring
restoration, the facts will be clearly stated in the restoration
assembly.


11-140. Items Excluded from Usual Restoration Obligation. Damage to
the following items will not ordinarily be restored as under the stand-
ard provisions of the lease it will be attributable to reasonable and
ordinary wear and tear, damage by the elements, or damages by circum-
stances over which the Government has no control. (However, where the
lease requires the Government to maintain the interior or exterior, or
both, such of the items as the Government is obligated to repair during
the term of the lease should be included in the restoration if they have
not been maintained adequately by the Government and are not in the
required condition upon the termination of the lease.)


a. Foundation work.


b. Waterproofing or membraning.


c. Exterior tuck pointing.


d. Cleaning or repair of catch basins, cesspools, or manholes.


e. Repair of:


(1) Interior unfinished walls. *
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(2) Unfinished hollow tile, concrete block, or gypsum block walls.


(3) Floor joints, roof trusses (including roof boards and roofing),
and framing timbers (including studs, sheathings, and exterior surface).


(4) Insulating materials in walls necessitated by leakage in walls
or roofs.


(5) Damage to plaster caused by leakage in wall or roof.


(6) Windows and floors, where the damage is caused by elements or
inadequate hinging, counterweighing, caulking or sealing.


(7) Sheet metal such as eaves, gutters, downspouts, flashings,
hips, valleys, skylights, ventilators, and metal ceilings.


(8)


(9)


(10)


(11)


(12)


(13)


(14)


(15)


(16)


f.


g.


11-141.


Structural steel or iron.


Fire escapes.


Heating systems.


Plumbing systems.


Ventilating systems and air conditioning systems.


Power Plants.


Electric wiring.


Lighting fixtures (or replacement).


Sprinkler systems.


Settling or subsidence.


Other structural repairs to buildings or equipment.


Nature of Required Restoration. Restoration by the Government
will ordinarily include the following:


a. Wear and tear beyond that which is reasonable and ordinary.


b. Damage due to negligence by Government personnel.


c. Restoration or reinstallations necessitated by alterations or
removals by the Government. *
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d. Neutralization of unexploded bombs or artillery projectiles,


disposition of military scrap, and decontamination of chemically con-
taminated lands or improvements. (See Section XIII of this Chapter).


11.142. Minor Restoration Cases - Determining Extent of Restoration
Required.


a. In minor restoration cases, ENG Form 1440A-R, Joint Terminal
Condition Survey (Figure 11-13) will be used. The Government repre-
sentative, in these cases, will also make a detailed investigation as to
the extent of damages, cost of repairs, and other factors sufficient to
properly complete and sign ENG Form 14401B-R, Cost of Restoration. (Figure
11-14). In order to effect economies, the DE may arrange for the utili-
zation of the services of the Facilities Engineer or the using service
to perform joint terminal condition surveys. Such use, however, should
be coupled with issuance of proper instructions for guidance of the
respective personnel. A restoration case is considered to be minor
under the following conditions:


(1) The initial cost of Government improvements or alterations did
not exceed $5,000; and


(2) The net salvage value of Government improvements remaining does
not exceed $1,000; and


(3) The cash payment to the lessor in lieu of restoration does not
exceed $1,000; and


(4) The lessor has agreed to accept a cash settlement in lieu of
physical restoration.


b. Preparation of ENG Form 1440-R. Use of ENG Form 1440B-R is
premised upon the ability of the field investigator to adequately ana-
lyze conditions and develop sufficient supporting data as to the cost of
the items of restoration involved. While this form is considered self-
explanatory, the following is to be noted:


(1) The procedure hereunder envisions the use of both ENG Form
1440A-R and ENG Form 1440B-R, which complement each other.


(2) The use of ENG Form 1440B-R for estimating restoration costs
does not waive the requirements for a proper evaluation of the
Government’s restoration obligations either as to the legal principles
or as to the proper measure of damages.


(3) Distribution of these forms, together with any supporting
exhibits, will be accomplished in the same manner as set forth in 11-
150b below, *
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11-143.  Major Restoration Cases - Determining Extent of Restoration
Required.


a.  Engineer Estimate and Appraisal.  Any restoration case not
covered by the definitions of minor restoration case in paragraph 11-
142a above is a major restoration case. A complete engineer estimate
and appraisal will be prepared by the DE for use in negotiating a cash
settlement, or to determine the cost of restoration, if the work is to
be performed by the Government. ENG Form 1440-R, Cost of Restoration,
(Figure 11-15) will be used for this purpose. A copy of this form will
be transmitted to the General Accounting Office in support of settle-
ments made with landowners in the case of military property and contains
the minimum data required by that office. Such transmittal is not
required when civil works property is involved.  In order to afford a
measure of flexibility, ENG Form 1440-R is divided into five parts, each
relating to specific factors, to be used as conditions may require.


b. Preparation of ENG Form 1440-R. Comments and instructions for
preparation of ENG Form 1440-R are contained in the following paragraphs
which are keyed to the item numbers on the Recapitulation sheet, Part I
of the form:


(1)  “1” to “6” Self-explanatory.


(2)  “7.Original Cost (Actual or Estimated) of Government-owned
improvements, fixtures and alterations: (Part 4).”  The General Ac-
counting Office requires that, in all cases involving the relinquishment
of Government-owned improvements to lessors in lieu of restoration, and
in any other cases where a contract is entered into between the
Government and another party to transfer improvements, the original cost
of the improvements be given. If not ascertainable, an estimate should
be submitted.  In exceptional cases, where, because of the circumstances
or expense of the work involved, neither the original cost nor a reason-
ably accurate estimate can be given, an explanation of the facts and
circumstances is required. Where structures have been built under
contract, or improvements made under contract, a citation to the con-
tract under which the work was performed should be submitted with the
original cost statement, estimate, or explanation.


(3) “8. Estimated Market Value, (Value in place of Government-
owned improvements, fixtures, and alterations) : (Part 4).”  An estimate
will be made of the current market value of the buildings or improve-
ments in place.  In those cases where it is indicated that the
Government-owned buildings or improvements located on leased lands may
materially enhance the value of the leased site, an appraiser will
estimate the market value of the fee title to the leased area in its
unrestored condition.  He will also separately estimate the market *
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value of the site, assuming restoration as provided in the existing
lease. The difference between the fee title value and restored land
value will be reported as the “value in place” of the improvements to be
sold or otherwise disposed of. “Value in place” is defined as the
amount by which the improvements involved enhance the market value of
the leased site. This value will serve to establish the top sales price
expectancy in negotiations with the landowner.


(4)  “9. Gross Salvage Value of Government-owned property: (Part
4)”.  The “gross salvage value” is the highest price obtainable in the
open market for Government-owned improvements when sold for use else-
where than on the leased premises, assuming that no expense to the buyer
is involved in the dismantling and/or removal of the improvements from
the leased property to the nearest probable market or location of future
use. The estimate of gross salvage value should be made in accordance
with established property appraisal procedures. Because market demand
usually determines the highest and best use to which the components of a
group of improvements will be put (e.g., whether a building will be
worth more on the market for riming intact to a new site for continued
use as a building, or worth more as a stockpile of used construction
material), it is important to consider not only prevailing market prices
and demand for used construction materials in the vicinity by contacting
sources such as local building trades, wrecking companies, used material
dealers, etc., but to also give consideration to possible interest by
house moving and construction companies and individuals who might uti-
lize improvements intact. Due consideration should also be given in
making the estimate to the effect that such facts as the original cost
of the improvements, the original cost of the materials therein, and the
deterioration or depreciation of the materials in place might have upon
the market value.


(5)  “10.  Estimated Cost of Dismantling and/or Removal of
Government-owned Property:  (Part 4).”  The estimated dismantling cost
and/or cost of removal will be itemized in the appropriate column oppo-
site the itemized listing of improvements on the ENG Form 1440-R (Part
4), and the total will be reflected on the recapitulation sheet (Part
1).  The dismantling cost is the amount of expenditure necessary to
accomplish dismantlement in a manner providing the greatest net return
to the Government. Net return is the value of the improvements when
detached or dismantled, less the cost of dismantling or detaching, and
less the cost of removal. The cost of removal is the cost of moving the
detached or dismantled improvements to the nearest probable market or
the nearest installation of the Department having adequate storage
space.  In cases of frame buildings having concrete or similar perm-
anent-type floors or foundations, the cost of removal of such floors or
foundations will not be included as an item of dismantling and/or
removal cost.  Instead, it will be treated as an item in the *
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estimatd “Cost of Restoration other than Cost of Dismantling and
Removal” (Item 12). In developing estimates of gross salvage value and
costs of dismantling and/or removal, inquiry should be made of
experienced tradesmen, used material dealers, wrecking contractors,
etc., familiar with the local market for the types of materials and
services involving the current costs of loading, hauling, unloading,
cleaning, stockpiling and other economic factors contributing to the
current local market value of similar materials in useable form.


(6) “11.  Estimated Net Salvage Value of Government-owned
Property:  (Part 4)”.  This amount is obtained by subtracting the esti-
mated cost of dismantling and/or removal (Item 10) from the estimated
gross salvage value (Item 9).


(7) “12. Cost of Restoration other than Cost of Dismantling and
Removal:  (Part 3)”.  From information developed by the joint survey of
the property, paragraph 11-137 above, it is the responsibility of the
real estate officer, or his representative, to advise the personnel
responsible for preparing the restoration cost estimate of the items
which will require restoration, repair or replacement under the terms of
the lease. A brief statement as to the probable cause of damage, in
excess of ordinary wear and tear, or resulting from other than circum-
stances over which the Government has no control, will be included in
the supporting data.


(8) “13.  Total Cost of Restoration: (Item 10 plus Item 12)”.  The
estimates of cost under Items 10 and 12 will be based on sound estimat-
ing practices generally employed for the type of work involved. The
estimates will be predicated on performance of the work by contract and,
therefore, consideration will be given to justifiable allowances for
contractor’s profits, insurance, employees compensation payments, and
overhead. 


(9)  “14.  Net Cost of Restoration: (Item 9 minus Item 13)”. In
those cases where the cost of dismantling and/or removal of Government-
owned improvements (as defined in Item 10), and the other costs of
restoration (as defined in Item 12), exceed the gross salvage value (as
defined in Item 9), the difference is a minus quantity and constitutes
the maximum amount of money which the Government can pay the lessor, in
addition to transferring all improvements to him in lieu of restoration
and paying rent during the estimated period of restoration (provided
such improvements are not considered to have an “in place” value). If
this is a plus quantity, it represents the minimum amount of cash that
the Government can accept from the lessor after transferring to him all
items of property or equipment shown in the report, less the allowance
for rental during the estimated period of restoration. *
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(10) “15. Approximate Time Required for Actual Salvaging and


Restoration Operations”. So long as the owner is deprived of use of his
property he is entitled to rental stipulated in the lease. A fair
allowance will be made in a settlement with the lessor to cover a rea-
sonable time required to fit the premises for use. If all improvements
are to be left in place, it may well be that no allowance for rental
will be required by the lessor for time required for salvaging.


11-144. Negotiating Restoration Settlements. Negotiated settlements in
lieu of performance of actual restoration work by the Government are
ordinarily favored because they most satisfactorily achieve the objec-
tives of fulfilling the Government’s obligations under the lease in the
most efficient and economical manner, recouping the greatest amount of
the Government's investment in improvements to leased property and
maintaining good public relations in the acquisition and disposal of
leaseholds. However, because of variable circumstances, this principle
cannot be stated as an inflexible rule applicable to every case.  It is
the responsibility of the DE to carefully consider all possible
approaches within the scope of this chapter and select the best course
of procedure in each case.


a.  Financial Limitations Which preclude Actual Restoration. In
view of the limitations of the Government’s restoration obligations to
amounts not in excess of the fee value of the leased property, or the
difference in values of the leased property with and without restora-
tion, actual performance of restoration work is precluded where these
amounts would be exceeded, and a settlement in lieu of restoration is in
order in amounts not to exceed the limitations indicated.


b.  Settlement Where Property Enhanced in Value by Improvements.
Where the leased property has been enhanced in value by the Government’s
improvements, no restoration should be performed nor payment by the
Government made in lieu thereof. Instead, effort should first be made
to obtain from the lessor a cash payment to the Government equal to the
in place value of the improvements, together with a full release of the
Government from any restoration obligations. If the lessor is not
willing to pay the in place value, but will offer a lesser amount in
excess of the estimated net salvage value, settlement may be reached on
that basis. If the lessor will not agree to make payment of any amount,
or will offer only an amount which is less than the net salvage value of
the improvements, consideration should be given to selling the improve-
ments for removal and accomplishing any remaining restoration by payment
in lieu thereof or by actual performance of the work.  If it becomes
necessary or advisable to arrange for separate sale of any or all of the
improvements, the sale should be accomplished in accordance with Section
XIV. The terms of sale in such case will require the removal of the
improvements on or before the expiration or termination of the lease *
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and contains any other special requirements applicable to the particular
case, including site restoration. Bids received should be compared with
the highest price offered by the lessor, due consideration being given
to the cost of restoration, if any, which would remain after removal of
the improvements. It must always be borne in mind that the disposition
of pubic property to private parties must be at prices which can be
shown to be in the best interests of the Government.


c. Reaching Agreement on Estimates of Cost. The terminal survey
and condition reports specify the Items to be restored and the lessor’s
estimate of cost. Those items reflected on the ENG Form 1440-R (Part 3)
afford comparison between the lessor’s and the Government’s estimates.
Where there is a variance in the estimates and the lessor’s total esti-
mate is lower, effort will be made to settle on the basis of his esti-
mate. If the lessor's overall estimate is higher than the Government’s,
effort will be made to reach agreement on acceptance of the Government’s
total estimate. If the lessor’s estimate is substantially higher on
specific items, it may be desirable to disclose the basis on which the
Government’s estimate is predicated in order to demonstrate its reason-
ableness. The Government’s estimate of cost for items of restoration
maybe made available to the lessor upon request. When the lessor
requests items of work not shown on the Government’s estimate, careful
consideration will be given to his request, further inspection of the
premises made, when necessary, and a determination made as to whether
the Government is obligated under the lease to perform the work. If no
liability is determined to exist, the lessor will be fully informed as
to the reasons for noninclusion in the estimate. If liability is deter-
mined to exist, the estimate will be adjusted accordingly. In any case
where the existence or extent of the legal obligation of the Government
to restore is questionable, the DE will submit the facts, in writing, to
DAEN-REM together with his recommendation. No lease restoration settle-
ment will be allowed to become involved in litigation or formal claims
procedure without the matter having been submitted to DAEN-REM for
review. When a satisfactory cash settlement by the Government cannot be
negotiated, the DE is authorized to perform the actual restoration work.


11-145.  Claims for Loss or Damage of Personal Property. In some cases,
owners have been allowed to store personal property, owned by them or
under their control, on premises leased from such owners by the Govern-
ment, the personal property not being covered by the lease. The rooms
in which this property was stored have been broken into and, upon termi-
nation of the lease, it has been found that much of the property is
damaged or is missing. Unless the lease specifically places some re-
sponsibility on the Government, payment for such damaged or missing
property cannot be included in restoration settlements for payment. In
the event the lessor refuses to sign a full release, a provision may be
included in the supplemental agreement releasing the Government from *
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all liability except for claims for damage, loss, or destruction of
personal property stored on the leased premises and not covered by the
lease, and the lessor advised that he may submit a claim for the amounts
which he considers due him.


11-146.  Rent During the Period Required for Restoration. A sufficient
period of time for performance of the restoration, commencing on the
date premises are vacated by the Government, will be specified in the
Government’s estimate, and rent allowed in the settlement during such
period to the extent that the lessor is actually deprived of beneficial
use. If there is an outstanding maintenance and operation contract with
the lessor, contained in either the lease or in an independent instru-
ment, which fixes compensation in addition to the rent, the settlement
agreement with the lessor will include the rent and such part of the
compensation for maintenance and operation as will be necessarily in-
curred by the lessor during the performance of restoration.


11-147.  Settlement Where Part of the Premises is Surrendered.  Where
there is a partial reduction of area in a lease requiring restoration,
the supplemental agreement may contain a settlement in lieu of restora-
tion of the area surrendered. A waiver of further claims covering the
space released will be contained in the supplemental agreement.


11-148.  Documenting Lease Terminations and Restoration Settlements.  In
the case of leases in which there is no obligation to restore, and in
all cases of leases where terminal survey discloses no damage to the
premises for which the Government is liable, an effort will be made to
obtain an unqualified release from the lessor as of the date the
premises are vacated and Government improvements removed. Releases will
also be obtained as indicated in paragraph 11-152 below.


a.  Form to be Used.  Releases will be executed, in triplicate, on
ENG Form 232-R, Release (Corporation), or ENG Form 231, Release (Part-
nership), according to whether the lessor is a corporation, or partner-
ship.  If signed by an attorney or agent, evidence of authority should
be attached to the release. If the lessor is an individual, a letter
incorporating a Notice of Termination and a Release Clause will be
sent.  The letter will substantially follow the form shown in Figure 11-
16.  Distribution of releases will be accomplished in the same manner as
set forth in paragraph 11-150. ENG Form 232-R is shown as Figure 11-17.


b.  Qualified Release.  In case the lessor declines to sign an
unqualified release, he should be requested to execute an approriate
release subject to exceptions.  The exceptions may be enumerated on the 
reverse side of the form. *
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11-149.  Preparation of Supplemental Agreements Effecting Settlement.
The terms of settlement in lieu of restoration, negotiated with the
lessor, will be embodied in a supplemental agreement: to the lease,
antedating termination, substantially in accordance with ENG Form 341,
Supplemental Agreement Transferring Improvements to Lessor. Supplemen-
tal agreements may be used to effect restoration settlements of obliga-
tions incurred under permits, trespass right agreements, and other
unnumbered contracts for the temporary use of land. Restoration settle-
ments may also be effected even though the premises were occupied rent
free and without fomal contract, provided use of the premises was
authorized properly by the Government (Decision of the Comptroller
General B-63340, February 1947). Care should be exercised in determin-
ing the existence and extent of the legal obligation of the Government
to restore. Payment will not be made for doubtful items: instead, the
other party to the agreement will be advised of his right to submit a
claim. On the other hand, every effort will be made to agree upon a
reasonable settlement as to items for which the Government is legally
responsible.


11-150.  Supplemental Agreement Assembly.


a.  Composition.   Supplemental agreement assembly, covering agree-
ment for settlement in lieu of restoration, will be composed of the
following:


(1)  Completed Notice of Termination (Figure 11-11 or 11-12).


(2)  ENG Form 340 (Supplemental Agreement Accepting Proposed Resto-
ration) or ENG Form 341 (Supplemental Agreement Transferring Improve-
ments to Lessor).


(3)  Lessor’s notice requiring restoration, unless the lessor has
signified that restoration is not required (Figure 11-11).


(4)  Joint terminal survey and condition report.


(5)  ENG Form 1440-R, or 1440A-R and 1440B-R.


(6)  Estimated cost of restoration of leased personal property if
not otherwise included.


(7)  Statement of cost of any restoration actually performed by the
Government.


b.  Distribution.   An executed copy of the assembly will be retained
by the DE.  An executed copy of the supplemental agreement will be
furnished the lessor.  Conformed copies will be transmitted to the      *
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major command, the installation commander and, when monetary
consideration is involved, to the appropriate finance and accounting
office.


11-151. Payment for Restoration or Settlement in Lieu of Restoration.
Voucher forms, appropriate to the circumstances, w1ll be usd in making
payment of the settlement. Reference should be made on the voucher to
the lease and supplemental agreement. The cost of restoration work
performed directly by the Government, or by contract, or compensation in
any settlement agreement in lieu of restoration, will be paid from funds
available for the payment of rental. The limitations of Section 322 of
the Economy Act of 1932, as amended (40 U.S.C. 278a and b), on the
expenditure of funds for the alteration, improvement, or repair of
leased premises to 25 percent of rent for the first year, are not
applicable to costs of performing restoration work pursuant to obliga-
tions of the lease nor for payments of settlements in lieu thereof (20
Comp. Gen. 105).


11-152.  Performance of Restoration Work by District Engineer - Exten- 
sion of Time. Where the lessor will not accept a cash settlement in
lieu of restoration, or desires the work to be done by the Government,
the restoration will be performed, without delay, directly or by con-
tract, within the limitations outlined in this Chapter. Any contract
entered into for such work should provide for required restoration work
to be performed on or before the determined effective date of termina-
tion of the lease. A complete record of the items of work performed and
the costs thereof will be kept. If the lessor, prior to commencement of
the work, is not agreeable to executing ENG Form 340, DA Supplemental
Agreement Accepting proposed Restoration, efforts will be made, upon
completion of the work, to obtain a release on ENG Forms 232-R, or 231, or
on ENG Form 341 in the event of a cash settlement for that part of the
restoration not performed. Where the Government is obligated to perform
restoration and remove improvements, and it cannot be accomplished by
the Government prior to the effective date of termination, a supplemen-
tal agreement will be prepared, antedating the effective date of termi-
nation, for such periods as may be required to effect restoration and to
remove improvements, if the lessor is unwilling to terminate the lease
and rental thereunder, with the reservation that the Government will
have a right upon the premises for the purpose of performing restora-
tion, conducting sales of improvements thereon, or doing similar acts
related to restoration.


11-153.  Termination and Settlement of Leasehold Condemnation Proceed-
ings. *
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a. Leasehold Condemnation Termination Assembly. When leasehold
estates in land, or other similar limited estates or terms for years,
acquired or in the process of acquisition, have been determined surplus
in acoordance with this chapter, a prompt report will be made to DAEN-
REM containing the following items of information as appropriate and
necessary to a full understanding of the proposed disposition action.


(1)  Name of project and using using service.


(2)  Style and civil number of the condemnation proceedings in which
the land is involved.


(3)  Particular tract or tracts involved.


(4)  A citation of the authority pursuant to which the surplus
status has been determined.


(5)  Three copies of ENG Form 1440-R,


(6)  The proposed date of vacation of


(7)  The term condemned and rights of
and cancellation thereof.


(8)  Whether a declaration of taking,


or 1440A-R and 1440B-R.


premises by Government.


the Government as to extension


or supplement thereto, has
been filed and the amount of deposit, if any.


(9)  Whether an award or order for payment has been made, and the
amount of the owner’s withdrawal, if any.


(10)  The estimated rental cost through the end of the term acquired
in the condemnation proceeding.


(11)
occupancy


(12)
ceeding.


(13)


The estimated fair rental value of the land for the
by the Government, including time for restoration.


Recommendation as to the advisability of abandoning


Request for termination of condemnation proceeding.


period of


the pro-


b. Action by Chief of Engineers.  DAEN-REM will review the termi-
nation assembly and settlement proposal recomnended and, if approved,
recomnend to the Department of Justice a basis for settlement at the
same time requesting
or conclusion of the


the Department of Justice to move for termination
proceedings. *
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11-154. Negotiating Stipulation Where Proposed Settlement Not Accept-
able. Should the court overrule the motion for abandonment, or should
it appear that claims for damages will be interposed by the property
owner, the responsible DE and the Department of Justice representative
will negotiate with the owner for the purpose of obtaining his consent
to the abandonment of the condemnation action. The Government will
agree to pay the owner a sum representing the rental value of the pre-
mises for the period of occupancy by the Government, plus the cost of
restoration as determined under paragraphs 11-142 and 11-143. Such
estimate will include the value of personal property, buildings, crops,
and other property damaged, destroyed or lost by the Government. DAEN-
REM upon recommendation of the DE will request the amendment of the
proceeding to include the taking of any property for which compensation
is to be paid. The same criteria for settlement with lessors as under a
negotiated lease will govern. In the event the landowner will not agree
to settle, his best offer will be submitted to DAEN-REM, with the DE’s
recommendation, for consideration. If a tentative settlement is
reached, the term will be included in a stipulation to be filed in the
condemnation proceedings, after approval by DAEN-REM and the Department
of Justice, which stipulation will specifically provide:


a.  That the property owner releases and relinquishes all claims of
any nature whatsoever which have arisen, or may arise, out of the
Government’s occupancy of the property; and


b.  that the owner consents to the abandonment and dismissal of the
condemnation proceedings. Where the settlement amount is to be paid
directly to the owner by the DE in lieu of deposit in the proceedings,
the stipulation will so provide.


11-155. Physical Restoration Where Stipulation Not Obtained.  If such
stipulation is not obtainable, then, whether or not a declaration of
taking has been filed, the owner will be requested to designate, in
writing, the restoration for which he believes the Government is
liable.  The Government will restore the property to the condition
existing at the time of first entry by the Government, except for rea-
sonable and ordinary wear and tear, damage due to acts of God, or cir-
cumstances over which the Government has no control.  The cost of resto-
ration or settlement in lieu thereof will be limited as outlined in this
chapter.


11-156. Release and Record of physical Restoration. The responsible
DE, upon completion of restoration, will make every effort to obtain a
release of further claims for damaqes. A complete record of all items
of restoration and the cost will be kept for use at the final hearing in
condemnation or in any collateral proceedings, in the event a release is
not obtained. Where litigation is anticipated, photographic evidence of
work performed will be obtained.
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11-157. Condition Reports. Survey and inspection reports covering the
real estate, and inventory and condition reports covering the personal
property located therein, made prior to first entry by the Government
under condemnation proceeding, will be compared with the condition shown
by similar reports made when the using service vacates the property.


11-158. Settlement of Claims. Claims for damages or restoration filed
in condemnation cases, when practicable, will be settled in the condem-
nation proceeding to avoid separate suit by the owner to recover compen-
sation to which he may be entitled. In such cases request will be made
of DAEN-REA-C to have the proceeding amended to enlarge the issues to
include restoration.


11-159. RESERVED.


11-160. RESERVED.


11-161. RESERVED. *
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SECTION XI


DISPOSAL OF BUILDINGS AND OTHER 
IMPROVEMENTS (WITHOUT THE RELATED LAND)


*


11-162.  Authority. Under authority vested in the GSA by the Federal
Property Act, and the delegation of such authority made by GSA in FPMR,
Section 101-47.302-2, the Department of the Army is designated as the
disposal agency for the following property:


a.  Leases, permits, licenses, easements, and similar real estate
interests held by the Government in non-Government-owned property (in-
cluding Government-owned improvements located on the premises), except
when it is determined by either the holding agency or GSA that the
Government’s interest will be best served by the disposal of such real
estate interests together with other property owned or controlled by the
Government, that has been or is being reported to GSA as excess; and


b.  Fixtures, structures, and improvements of any kind to be dis-
posed of without the underlying land.


11-163.  Methods of Disposal. Excess buildings and other improvements
may be disposed of by the follwing methods:


a.  By demolition for utilization of salvage materials in the over-
all Army or Air Force construction or maintenance program.  Screening
with other military departments is not necessary for this purpose.


b.  By transfer to another Federal agency.


c.  By assignment to the Department of HEW for disposal for health
or educational purposes pursuant to Section 203k(l) of the Federal
Property Act (FPMR 101-47.308-4).


d.  By sale intact for removal from site to the most appropriate of
the following, according to the circumstances:


(1)  Eligible public agencies (Sections IX and XIV).


(2)  Boy Scouts of America (Section XIV).


(3)  Military chapel buildings and chapel equipment to nonprofit
organizations for use, first as a shrine or memorial and, second as a
denominational house of worship.


(4)  Owner of the underlying land
ment where disposal of a leasehold is
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(5)  An emergency Plant Facilities contractor.


(6)  The general public, through competitive bidding, unless special
circumstances warrant a negotiated sale for a specific purpose.


e.  By donation, abandonment or destruction.


11-164.  Determining Method of Disposal. DEs are designees of the Chief
of Engineers under AR 405-90 to determine the method of disposal author-
ized by law or regulations which is most advantageous to the
Government. Where alternatives are presented, there will be an affirm-
ative finding that the method of disposal approved is most
advantageous. In the exercise of this authority, due consideration will
be given to the effect of particular methods of disposal on safety and
sanitation in the area, the proposed or probable future utilization of
Government-owned sites by the Government, or in the case of leased
lands, the restoration obligations of the Government under the lease.
In order to assure consideration of these factors, disposals by transfer
to other Government agencies or by sale intact will be brought to the
attention of the installation commander or his representative prior to
initiation of disposal action. Reasonable requirements for site clear-
ance consistent with the foregoing criteria should be favorably
considered and disposal conditioned accordingly, notwithstanding the
fact that such action may result in a greater burden to transferee
agencies or, in the case of disposal by sale intact, may result in a
reduction in the monetary return which might be reasonably expected in a
sale involving less stringent site clearance requirements.  DAEN-REM
will be informal of any instances of excessive or unreasonable require-
ments with respect to site clearance. The DE will determine by inspec-
tion and survey the method to be used in disposal of buildings and
improvements.


11-165.  Excessing Army Military and Air Force Property. The procedures
for placing buildings and improvements in excess status are set forth in
AR 405-90 and AFR 87-4. In instances of land acquisition where build-
ings and improvements were acquired incident thereto, DEs are designated
by the Chief of Engineers under AR 405-90 to make disposition of this
property.  Coordination with the installation comnander concerned is
required.  When, under AFR 87-4, the responsible DE is called upon by
the Air Force Command to furnish an estimate of the value of buildings
and improvements for the purpose of determining the approval authority
for excessing the property, no formal appraisal will be made. If, in
his opinion, the total property exceeds a value of $100,000, he will
furnish only a rough estimate of its value in round figures. If the
property is, in his opinion, of a value of $100,000 or less, he will
limit his statement to this fact and will not specify an estimated
valuation. *
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11-166. Excessing Civil Works Property. The DE are authorized to
approve the disposal of buildings and improvements acquired incidental
to the acquisition of land in reservoir areas, regardless of the origi-
nal cost thereof, when they are in the way of authorized construction or
when the land upon which they are located is to be permanently or fre-
quently inundated. DEs may authorize the disposal of buildings and
other improvements in any one or more of the following categories, which
are located on lands which are not excess and which are not expected to
become excess, and the sale is to be made after advertising:


a.  Buildings or improvements on land acquired by the Government
determined to be available for disposal pursuant to ER 735-2-1 (Property
Accounting Procedures - Civil).


b.  Buildings or improvements which cannot be kept in repair at a 
reasonable cost.


c.  Buildings or improvements which are dangerous to life or likely
to damage adjoining structures or have become hazardous or nuisances.


d.  Buildings or improvements which are damaged or unsuitable for
public service.


e.  Buildings or improvments constructed by the Federal Government
which occupy or interfere with sites for new construction or for other
civil works purposes.


f.  Temporary buildings or improvements which have served the pur-
pose for which they were constructed.


11-167. Civil Works property - Reimbursement of Appropriation. Under
Title 33, United States Code, Section 558, the proceeds from a sale or
transfer of buildings or improvements may be credited to the appropria-
tion for the work for which the property was acquired. Buildings or
other improvements, including timber, on non-exess land come within the
purview of this law. For further instructions on disposition of pro-
ceeds, see paragraph 11-12 Supra.


11-168. Demolition of Buildings and Other Improvements for Utilization
of Salvage Material. With respect to DA property, demolition may be
undertaken by the DE of buildings on non-excess land made available for 
disposal, when the salvage is to be used in construction or maintenance
work by the Corps of Engineers or upon specific request from another
service, where funds for the purpose are made available. Real Estate
funds will not be used for such demolition. Determination of practic-
ability for use of buildings or improvements in authorized new construc-
tion at other sites or for salvage of materials will be made by the DE
in accordance with existing instructions relating to use of materials  *
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in new construction. Where restoration of leased premises is being per-
formed, it is the responsibility of the Corps of Engineers to perform
the necessary demolition work as part of the restoration obligation, as
set forth in Section X. Demolition may be accomplished under contract
when special or expert services are required for removal of certain
types of structures and funds are available therefor. Unused salvage
materials will be turned over to redistribution and salvage officers for
redistribution or disposal in accordance with existing regulations
pertaining to personal property. The relocation of buildings or
improverments on the same installation or for re-erection at another
installation is not to be accomplished as a real estate function (AR
420-70). Further, it is provided in AR 420-70 that demolition of build-
ings or improvements where retention of the salvage for use at the
installation is approved, or where no requirement or market is found for
buildings or improvements approved for disposal by the Corps of
Engineers, is a facilities engineering responsibility. Pursuant to AFR
87-4, disposal of AF buildings and improvemnts by sale will be accom-
plish by the Corps of Engineers, but all disposal of such property by
salvage will be accomplished by the base comnander.


11-169. Authority for Transfer of Buildinqs and Improvements to Other
Federal Aqencies. Buildings and other improvements which have been
screened for defense requirements as outlined in Section III, Supra, may
be transferred to another Federal agency as hereinafter outlined. The 
authority for the transfer of such property to other Federal agencies is
outlined in Section IX, Supra. The responsible DE is authorized to
transfer buildings or structures for removal from the site, which have
been made available for disposal by proper authority, upon receipt of a
request signed by an official of another Federal agency.


11-170. Procedure for Transfer. Transfer of buildings to other Federal
agencies will be accomplished by Form 1354. An estimate of
value will be shown on DD Form 1354, Transfer and Acceptance of Military
Real Property or other forms used and, in the case of transfer without
reimbursement, the following footnote will be made: "Transfer to
(Department or Agency), adjustment of funds not required." When the
transfer is made at the direction of GSA, an explanation therefor will
also be made on the form. Buildings and other improvements which are
reported to GSA for screening against requirements of other Federal
agencies (Section V) will be transferred to another Federal agency only
at the direction of GSA and for the amount of reimbursement, if any,
determined by GSA. Buildings and improvements which are not required to
be reported to GSA will be screened against requirements of other
Federal agencies by the responsible DE as provided in Section III. Upon
request by a Federal agency for transfer
responsible DE will determine the amount
accordance with the criteria outlined in


of such property,
of reimbursement,
Section IX.


the 
if any, in


*
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11-171. Responsibility of Transferee. Where buildings or other
improvements are on lands leased to the United States, the agency re-
questing the buildings will be expectd to remove the building and
restore the premises, as required by the terms of the lease, or to
accept an assignment of the lease together with all obligations there-
under. Where the buildings or other improvements are to be removed from
non-excess land, the transferee agency will be expected to perform
reasonable site clearance as may be required by the commanding officer.


11-172. Assignment to Department of HEW or Successor Agencies.
Pursuant to delegation of authority contained in FRMR, Section 101-
47.308-4, as set forth in Section IX, Supra, the responsible DE may
assign buildings or other improvements made available for disposal and
not required for Federal purposes to HEW upon receipt of request there-
fore from the appropriate regional representative of that department for
disposal for public health or educational Purposes. Assignments will be
effected by letter addressed as indicated in paragraph 11-173 infra.
Further, pursuant to delegation of authority the Department may dis-
approve within 30 days after notice from HEW, any transfer of property
proposed to be made by that agency for such purpose. The DE will be
guided by the policy set forth in Section IX, in regard to the dele-
gation to disapprove transfers by HEW.


11-173.  Notification of Department of HEW or Successor Aqencies.  When
buildings or other structures are reported to GSA for screening pursuant
to Section V, supra, the Reports of Excess are available to HEW by the
Regional Office of GSA, and no notice of the proposed disposal need be
given by the DEs. Where buildings and other structures are not reported
to GSA simultaneously with circularization of other Federal agencies,
HEW will be notified in writing of the availability of such
structures. Such notification will be addressed to the appropriate
field representative of HEW, and will include the following information:


a.  A brief description of the buildings and improvements, including
dimensions of buildings, types of construction, and demountable
characteristics, if any.


b.  The extent of building site clearance


c.  That the improvements must be removed
completed within a specified definite period
ment to HEW (usually 60 to 90 days, depending
removal operation).


d.  When improvements may be inspected.


expected.


and site
from the
upon the


clearance
date of assign-
size of the


*
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e.  That the improvemnts will be withheld from advertisement for
bids for a period of 20 days from the date of the notification, unless
the office submitting the notification is sooner informed in writing
that such property is not needed for school, classroom, or other educa-
tional use or for use in the protection of public health, including
research. If within the 20-day period, notice is received of a poten-
tial need, the property may be held an additional 45 days until a certi-
fication of need or request for assignment is received.


11-174. Procedure for Disposal through the Department of HEW or Succes-
sor Agencies. During the period held, action preparatory to the publi-
cation of Invitations for Bids and Specifications of Sale of Buildings
and Improvements will be taken in order to minimize the time lapse 
between the expiration of the 20-day period and the beginning of the
sale procedure. Inquiries received prior to the expiration of the
holding period from state or local agencies or qualified organizations
seeking the purchase of available improvements for health or educational
purposes, will be referral to the appropriate field representatives of
HEW.


a.  Final disposal is not effected until the improvements have been
transferred by HEW to an elegible recipient. Therefore, in the letter
of assignment, HEW will be requested to furnish to the responsible DE,
three copies of the sales contract. One copy of the contract will be
forwarded to the officer accountable for the property, together with a
certificate of performance upon completion of the operation (the latter
to be furnished by the HEW contracting officer), and one copy will be
furnished to the property auditor charged with periodic audit of the
property records.


b.  Should HEW fail to consummate disposition of the improvements
after assigment to it and request cancellation of the assignment, the
assignment may be cancelled by a letter of cancellation and appropriate
disposition of the improvements affected. If there is an excessive
number of such requests, DAEN-REM will be informed in order that correc-
tive action may be requested of HEW.


11-175. Sale of Buildinqs and Other Improvements.  Buildings and other
improvements made available for disposal by competent authority and not
needed for further Federal utilization, or assigned to HEW, will be
disposed of by sale by the responsible DE. Sales will be accomplished
in the following manner:


a.  Sale to Lessor Where Restoration is not Required.  Where the
terms of a lease do not require restoration by the Government, it may
nevertheless be in the best interest of the Government to negotiate a
sale of the improvements to the lessor. In such cases, the DE is autho-
rized to negotiate such sale where the net salvage value of all *
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improvements located on the premises involved in any one lease is less
than $1,000, and the sales price is determined to be as high as can be
expected under the circumstances and compares favorably with the
Government estimate prepared in accordance with d. below.


b. Sale Under Options. All leases or other rights of occupancy
will be examined to detemine whether the owner of the land has an option
to purchase buildings or other improvermmts. See paragraph 11-176 for
sale of improvements constructed under Emergency Plant Facilities or
similar contracts.


c.  Sale to Eliqible Public Aqencies, the Boy Scouts, and the
public. The sales procedure, including notice to eligible public
agencies and advertising, set forth in Section XIV will be followed in
the sale of buildings or other improvements.


d.  Appraisal.  Except as otherwise provided in Section XIV, infra,
buildings and other improvements will be appraised prior to sale.
Except as provided in paragraph 11-180, appraisal will be based on the
highest and best use which may be for (1) removal and use intact; or
(2) for dismantling, and removal and stockpiling the salvageable
material for reuse or sale.


11-176. Disposal of Buildings and Improvements Constructed Under
Emergency Plant Facilities (EPF) or Similar Contracts. Procedure for
the disposal of property constructed under a facilities contract on
lands neither owned by nor leased to the Department is set forth as
follows:


a.  By Using Service. Disposal of structural components as well as
equipment may be accomplished by the using service. The term
"structure" is defined to mean plant equipment which:


(1)  Is held under a facilities contract of the Department;


(2)  Is not readily severable;


(3)  Is a separate building or a complete structural addition to a
building in which the Government otherwise has no interest, such as a
wing, and in which a defense contractor carries on part or all of his
defense production.


b.  By the Corps of Engineers. Where disposal of structures, as
well as other plant equipment located within such structure, is to be
accomplished by the Corps of Engineers, instructions will be issued as
to the extent to which the Corps of Engineers will participate in such
action. Subject to special instructions by DAEN-REM, the following
coordinated actions will be taken: *
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(1) The using service will report to the Corps of Engineers the
property which is excess to the Department’s needs.


(2)   The excess directive report will include the designation by
name and address of a responsible officer of the using service to join
with the DE concerned as a representative of the Chief of Engineers.
These two representatives will meet with the contractor within seven
days of their appointment to determine his interest in acquiring all or
any part of the facilities. This determination will be made in the
shortest possible time.


(3)  The meeting with the contractor will promptly establish those
facilities to be retaind by the contractor and those to be declared
excess. Waiver of existing options will be obtained where necessary.


(4)  Equipment that is of no interest to the contractor will be
disposed of by using service in accordance with applicable regulations.


(5)  Custody of and accountability for the entire facility remains
with the using service until other arrangements have been completed.


(6)  The Corps of Engineers will complete negotiations for property
to be retained by the contractor as rapidly as possible.


(7)  When an agreement has been reached with the contractor, the DE
or his contracting officer may execute the supplemental agreement to the
lease or facilities contract transferring improvements, including
machinery and equipment as a unit. Authority for the transfer should be
recited in the supplemental agreement. In the case of a supplemental
agreement to a facilities contract, authority will be obtained from the
using service through its local representative for the DE or his
contracting officer to sign the supplemental agreement transferring the
improvements, including machinery and equipment to the contractor,
(Figure 11-18 is the suggested format for Supplemental Agreement to Emergency
Plant Facilities Contract.)


(8)  Upon completion of negotiations, the responsible DE will issue
instructions to the using service to dispose of equipment not included
in the final negotiations in accordance with applicable regulations.
Accountability for the property will be transferred at this time to the
new owner or, in the case of real property retained by the Department,
to the Corp of Engineers.


(9)  Property not disposed of to the contractor will be disposed of
in the same manner as improvements located on surplus leasehold
property. *
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11-177. Procedure for Disposal of Surplus Chapels.  By direction of the
President and pursuant to GSA and Army regulations, special procedures
have been established for disposal of chapels. Surplus chapels must be
segregated from other buildings for sale intact, separate and apart from
the land, for use as shrines, memorials, or for religious purpses.
Where the chapel is located on surplus land and it is determined the
chapel may properly be used in place, a suitable area of land may be set
aside for such purposes and sold with the chapel (Section IX Supra).


11-178. Soliciting Applications for Purchase of Chapels. Promptly upon
receipt of an approved DA Form 337 (Request for Approval of Disposal of
Building and Improvements) or AF Form 300, the DE will solicit applica-
tions by public advertising. Advertising will consist of publication of
notice in newspapers, paid advertising when necessary, posting of
notices in public places, and mailing of invitations to all known local
churches. A period of thirty (30) days will be allowed in which to file
written applications. Instructions will provide that the applicant will
give his name, address, and denomination if applicable. The advertise-
ment will describe the chapel, give its location, terms and conditions
of sale, and the time and place where application must be filed. The
advertisement will also state that the sale price will be made available
upon request of interested parties, and that the Chief of Chaplains will
select the purchaser. To assist that office in making a recommendation,
the following information should be included in applications for the
purchase of chapels:


a. Purpose and intent of the use of the chapel.


b. Facilities currently being used by the church/organizaton apply-


ing.


c. Membership size of the church/organization.


d. History of the church/organization and when established locally.


e. Denomination and/or organization.


11-179. Conditions of Sale of Chapels. When sold under the provisions
of paragraph 11-180, chapels shall be sold subject to the condition that
during their useful life they will be maintained and used as shrines or
memorials or for religious purposes, and not for anycommercial, indus-
trial, or other similiar use. The contract or deed of sale will provide
further that in the event the purchaser fails to maintain and use the
chapel for such purposes there shall become due and payable to the
Government the difference, if any, between the appraisal fair market
value of the chapel, as of the date of the sale, without restriction on
its use, and the price actually paid. This difference should be figured
at the time of sale and included in the contract of sale or deed of
conveyance.
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11-180. Determining Price and Provisions of Sale for Chapels.


a. Price. The sale price of the chapel structure in the case of
sale for use as a shrine, or memorial, or denominational house of wor-
ship, will be at its fair value in the light of the conditions imposed
relating to its future use, and the estimated cost of removal from the
site. Appraisals made to establish the price of specific chapels will
be predicated on:


(1) The fair value of the material in place, less the cost of
dismantling, removal of the material to the outside limits of the in-
stallation, and the cost of restoring the site.


(2) The restrictions imposed on the future use of the chapel with
due regard to the difference between the fair value price obtainable in
the open market and that which might be obtainable in the limited market
to which sale is restricted.


(3) In addition to the criteria set forth in (1) and (2) above,
cognizance will be taken of the prevailing prices of chapels being sold
by other disposal agencies within the general area in which chapels are
being disposed of by the Corps of Engineers.


b. Provisions of Sale.


(1) Disposal of chapels which are not excess or surplus will be
conditioned on the removal of the chapels from the premises. In the
disposal of chapels located on excess or surplus leased land, no commit-
ments will be made to purchasers for the continued use of utilities and
services (sewer, water, electric, fire protection, guarding). Arrange-
ments may be made between the lessor of the premises and the purchaser
to leave the chapels in place, provided the lessor releases the
Government from any and all obligations to restore the premises occupied
by the chapel.


(2) Care will be exercised that, prior to the disposal of the
chapel, equipment such as organs, hymn books, and other ecclesiastical
furnishings have been removed or shipped in accordance with applicable
regulations.


(3) All copies of the contract evidencing the sale of chapels will
be accompanied by copies of the instructions, if any, received from the
Chief of Chaplains authorizing the disposal. If no such instructions
have been received, the DE will attach a statement that in the absence
of instructions, all known interested parties have been contacted and
that the disposal has been made after due consideration of applications,
the uses to be made of the chapel building and the need therefor. *


11-101







ER 405-1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


*


11-181. Coordination with the Chief of Chaplains.  The DE will submit
applications for the purchase of chapels to DAEN-REM, who will request
the Chief of Chaplains to select the purchaser and advise DAEN-REM of
his selection. Where no applications are obtained as a result of the
advertising, the DE will so advise the Chief of Chaplains, reporting
steps taken to obtain a purchaser, and recommending that the chapel be
sold without conditions, in the same manner as provided for disposal of
other buildings. If the Chief of Chaplains does not approve this recom-
mendation or issue other appropriate disposal instructions within a
period of 60 days, DAEN-REM will be informed.


11-182. Report on disposal of Chapel. As soon as practicable after the
sale has been consummated, notification of disposal of chapels will be
made by the DE direct to the Chief of Chaplains, with a copy to HQDA (DAEN-REM)
WASH DC 20314, by letter, which will contain the following information:


a. Location and brief description of chapel or chapels.


b. Reference to disposal instructions, if any, received from the
Chief of Chaplains.


c. Identity of purchaser and price paid.


11-183. Release of Restrictions on Chapels Sold. Where the purchaser
fails to maintain and use the chapel in accordance with the conditions
of sale, or the purchaser requests release of the conditions, the facts
will be reported to DAEN-REM with appropriate recommendations. DAEN-REM
may release the purchaser from the conditions of sale without payment of
a monetary consideration upon a determination that the property no
longer serves the purpose for which it was sold, or that such release
will not prevent accomplishment of the purpose for which the property
was sold.


11-184. Donation, Abandonment or Destruction.


a.  General. Improvements may be abandoned, destroyed or donated to
a public body, upon a finding in writing by the DE (but in no event
shall such finding be made by the official directly accountable for the
property) that the property has no commercial value or that the
estimated cost of its continued care and handling would exceed the
estimated proceeds from its sale, or that abandonment or destruction is
required by military necessity, or by considerations of health, safety
or security.


b.  Findinq of Fact. The finding will be prepared as a separate
document headed: FINDING OF FACT FOR _____________________.  The finding
will be sufficiently complete within itself to justify the decision to
donate, abandon, or destroy the property proposed, without outside
reference.  It will be drafted to provide, where the finding is made  *
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by the District Engineer, for approval by the Division Engineer.
Finding of fact concerning property which had an original cost in excess
of $500,000 requires the approval of DAEN-REM. A copy of each such
finding, so approved, will be forwarded by the DE to the regional office
of GSA.


11-185. Donation to a Public Body. A public body, as defined by GSA
for this purpose, means any State, territory or possession of the United
States, any Political subdivision thereof, the District of Columbia, any
agency or instrumentality of any of the foregoing, or any agency of the
Federal Government.  Property as to which findings of fact have been
made, may be donated to a public body.


11-186. Abandonment. Abandonment, as used herein, has reference to
cases where the lessor or a permittor Government agency is unwilling to
accept transfer of buildings or improvements in lieu of restoration, but
is willing to permit the Department to leave buildings or improvements
having no net salvage value on their premises. It is desirable to
transfer title of or accountability for improvements having no net
salvage value to lessors or permittors instead of obtaining their con-
sent to abandon such improvements. Abandonment as authorized herein
will not be a means for dropping accountability or responsibility for
maintenance of improvements on non-excess land.


11-187. Destruction. Disposal by the Corps of Engineers, as authorized
in AR 405-90, does not contemplate expenditure of funds for destruction
of improvements which have no sale or salvage value. Accordingly, where
such improvement have been approved for disposal by the Corps of
Engineers, they will be referred back to the appropriate Army or Air
Force command for disposal action under AR 405-90 or AFR 87-4 as approp-
riate. However, improvements with little or no salvage value may be
included in the same item with other improvements being offered for sale
which are more attractive improvements without an expenditure of
Government funds.


11-188. RESERVED.


11-189. RESERVED.


11-190. RESERVED. *
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*  SECTION XII. DISPOSAL OF STANDING TIMBER, CROPS, AND EMBEDDED GRAVEL,
SAND AND STONE


11-191 Authority.


a.  Crops.  Crops are defined as personal property in FPMR Section
101-47.103-12 and are disposed of under FPMR Section 101-45.309-1 (Sale,
Abandonment, or Destruction of Personal Property). The Corps of
Engineers does not dispose of crops on military lands. However, when
lands are in the custody of the Corps for construction purposes, the
Corps will dispose of crops thereon.


b.  Standinq Timber, Embedded Gravel, Sand or Stone.  These are
defined as real property (FPMR Section 101-47.1O3-12(c)). The holding
agency is designated as disposal agency for standing timber and embedded
gravel, sand, and stone to be disposed of without the underlying land.
(FPMR Section 101-47.302-2) .


c.  Small Lots of Standing Timber. In accordance with AR 405-90,
installation commanders are authorized to sell small lots of standing
timber with a value not more than $1000 that are in conformity with the
installation Forest Management Plan. Public notice is required of the
availability of the timber for sale. The total of such sales in any one
calendar year will not exceed $10,000.


Material. The Army is without authority to remove such products from
public domain land located within the military installation where the
material is to be used off the installation. With permission of the   
Secretary of the Interior, such material may be removed pursuant to 30
U.S.C 601. In such cases, DAEN-REM will obtain the necessary permi-
sion.


d.  Restriction on Removal of Sand, Clay, Gravel, Stone and Similar


11-192.  Determination of Excess Status.


a.  Military.  The procedure for excessing and disposal of standing
timber and embedded gravel, sand and stone is outlined in AR 405-90.
The procedure for the determination of availability of timber for dispo-
sal is outlined in AR 420-74.


b.  Civil Works.


(1) When the DE believes that standing timber, embedded gravel,
sand or stone (whether designated for disposition with the land or by
severance and removal from the land) is excess to requirements, he will
submit a recommendation to DAEN-REM for approval.  The DE is authorized,
however, to dispose of standing timber or other forest products *
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required to be removed incident to construction and operational
requirements of the project; that which is generated incident to
recreational development or the management of public park and
recreational areas or wildlife management areas; or that which is
generated is accordance with approved forest management supplements to
the approved Master Plan (ER 1130-2-400). As far as practicable, high
grade species in short supply will be not be disposed of, but will be
retained for possible defense requirements.  When the amount for
sawtimber under the above criteria available for disposal exceeds
5,000,000 board feet, request will be made to DAEN-REM, for
determination of whether there are any defense requirements for the
timber.  The request will include an estimate of the amounts by species
and the range in sizes.  All timber disposals, except those involving
timber below the project clearing line or in construction sites, will be
compatible with the planned use of the areas for the purpose to which
they are allocated in approved Master Plans and such disposals will be
incidental to that use.  The DE may authorize the disposal of growing
crops when their disposal is deemed necessary to prevent waste.


(2)  Under the provisions of Section 5 of the Act of 13 June 1902,
as amended (33 U.S.C. 558), proceeds from disposal of these items on
civil works property may be returned to the appropriation.


11-193.  Methods of Disposal.  Standing timber, crops, sand, gravel, or
stone-quarried products, authorized for disposal in accordance with the
foregoing, will be disposed of by transfer to another Federal agency or
by sale.


11-194.  Disposal Plan for Timber.  The DE will take appropriate action
to assure that construction contractors are not authorized, in the
clearance of construction sites, to burn or otherwise destroy merchant-
able timber unless circumstances exist which preclude sale or salvage.
In preparing for disposal of timber, a disposal plan will be prepared
which will include the following:


a.  Live timber and merchantable dead timber will be marked for
cutting in accordance with the land management plan, Master Plan, or
forestry supplement thereto, and cutting will be limited to the timber
so marked.  The disposal plan will contain sufficient information in
this respect to permit preparation of specifications for inclusion in
the invitation for bids.


b.  Utilization of existing roadways and construction of new roads
and saw mills should be limited to the minimum necessary.


c.  Requirement that
hazards be observed with


the customary practices in elimination of fire
necessary specifications therefor. *
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d. The installation commander will be consulted to obtain his


desires in connection with security measures, and other matters affect-
ing the installations, and the requirements of such measures will be set
forth specifically.


e.   Any measures considered necessary to protect timber and young
growth not marked for cutting will be specified.


f. Where an appraisal is required, the appraisal report will be
prepared by a competent forester. The report will indicate the number
and size of each species and classification of trees to be cut; the
estimated board feet in log scale measurement; linear estimates of pole
timber, and amount of cord wood. The appraiser should indicate in the
appraisal report what, in his opinion, should be acceptable as a mininum
price for different types of timber, as well as a total or lump sum
estimate for the whole. Methods of administration and sale of timber by
the Army or Air Force should follow the same general rules employed by
the U.S. Forest Service in its sales and forestry practices. U.S.
Forest Service personnel may be available for this work, if desired, on
a reimbursable basis, provided the size of the area in question and the
location render such arrangements feasible.


g.  Minor sales, involving lots with an estimated value of $1000 or
less, may be accomplished by the reservoir manager on civil works pro-
jects under general guidance issued by the Real Estate Branch. In
such minor sales, two or more informal bids, in writing, will be
obtained, if possible. If only one bid can be obtained, the proposed
sale will be posted for a period of ten (10) days.


11-195. Disposal Plan for Embedded Gravel, Sand or Stone. Prior to
offering sand, gravel, or stone for disposal, a disposal plan will be
prepared, which will include the following:


a.  Control of transportation facilities which will limit use of
roads and construction of new roads to the minimum necessary.


b.  Security measures established by consultation with the installa-
tion commander to properly protect Government property and other inte-
rests of the Government.


c.  Where applicable, the depth or level to which the material may
be removed, and any restoration of the site after removal.


d.  Specifications as to methods to establish amount of material
removed for the purpose of payment. *
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e. With certain exceptions as discussd in paragraph 11-234d,


infra, an appraisal report will be prepared by a person familiar with
the material involved and the operations for mining, quarrying or other-
wise removing it, giving the type or grade of material involved and an
opinion as to the minimum price that should be acceptable.


11-196. Procedure for Transfer to Another Federal Aqency. As soon as
possible after standing timber, embedded sand, gravel, or stone are made
available for disposal, other Federal agencies having activities within
the vicinity of the location of the property and which, in the opinion
to the responsible DE, may desire transfer of the property will, to the
extent practical or economical, be notified of the availability of the
property for disposal. Such notification should include the following:
information concerning how arrangements can be made to inspect the
property; information concerning conditions governing cutting,
harvesting, mining, or removal of the property and a statement that the
property will be advertised for sale upon the expiration of fifteen (15)
calendar days from the date of the notification, unless a request for
transfer of the property, or a statement that a request for transfer of
the property, or a statement that a request therefor may be made, is
received within the fifteen (15) day period. Should a Federal agency
request within the fifteen (15) day period, that disposal of the
property be withheld pending determination of a requirement, disposal
will be withheld not longer than sixty (60) days from the date of notice
of availability, unless DAEN-REM approves withholding disposal for a
longer period. Disposal will not be withheld for such sixty (60) day
period, extended if applicable, if to do so would interfere with con-
struction or other necessary operations. Should a request be received
from a Federal agency for transfer of the property, the property will be
transferred in accordance with existing procedures without reimbursement
except as provided by FPMR Section 101-47.203-7. If no request for
transfer is received, the property will be considered surplus and dis-
posed of by one of the methods outlined in succeeding paragraphs. The
foregoing instructions do not apply to land clearance operations per-
formed either by contractor force account. It applies only to those
cases where it is proposed to offer property for sale.


11-197. Sales. DEs will be governed by the general procedure set forth
in Section XIV in selling standing timber, growing crops, embedded sand
or gravel or stone products.


11-198. Agreement with Small Business Administration (SBA) on Sale of
Timber. The Department of Defense has entered into an agreement with
the SBA for the development of a program of assistance for small con-
cerns operating in the timber business.  This agreement is published for
compliance as Figure 11-19. In the implementation of this agreement, *
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the DE will cooperate with field representatives of SBA to the fullest
extent compatible with efficient administration of the Army's timber
disposal program.


11-199. Status as Small Business.


a. Definition. Each invitation for bids for the sale of timber
with an estmated value of $2,000 or more will contain a definition of
small business and provision for self-certification of the bidder’s
status within its terms. A definition for use in invitations for bids
on Army timber is provided in the "Certificate as to Small Business
Status" (Figure 11-20).


b. Self Certification. The Code of Federal Regulations (13 CFR
121.3-9(c)) provides: “In the absence of a written protest or other
information which would cause him to question the veracity of the self-
certification, the contracting officer shall accept the self-certifica-
tion at face value for the particular sale involved.”


c. Definition for Set-Asides. The definition of small business
provided in Figure 11-20 omits portions of the definition prescribed by
SBA regulations which are not presently applicable to sales of Army 
timber. The omitted portions relate to sales of timber reserved for or
involving preferential treatment of small business (para 11-202). These
portions of the definition are subject to frequent revision by SBA.


11-200. Information for SBA on Timber Sales. Representatives of SBA
will visit District offices from time to time for purposes of coordina-
tion and assistance; to furnish names and information on prospective
bidders from the SBA facilities list; and to obtain information on
programmed sales of Army timber. In addition to the information which
may be furnished during the course of these visits, the following items
of information will be furnished to appropriate SBA field offices on
each sale of timber products with an estimated value of $2,000 or more:


a. Advice on proposed or prospective timber sales of Army timber.


b. Copies of invitation for bids.


c. Name of successful bidder, his status as a small business, the
bid price, and an estimate of the amount of timber sold.


11-201. Certificate of Competency by SBA Section 8(b)(7) of the Small
Business Act (15 U.S.C. 637(b) (7)) authorizes the SBA to certify the
competency of a small business concern as to capacity and credit. In
any case where timber is being sold on a credit basis, if the bid *
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is being questioned solely on the financial ability of the bidder and
the bidder is a small business concern, the DE will notify the
appropriate SBA field office immediately and follow the other procdures
provided by Section III of the DOD-SBA Agreement (Figure 11-19). A
certificate of competency issued by SBA will be honored in such cases.


11-202. DA-SBA Joint Set-Aside Determination. Section 15 of the Small
Business Act (15 U.S.C. 644), provides that where certain joint determi-
nations are made by the SBA and a disposal agency, the award of a con-
tract for the sale of Government property shall be made to a small
business concern. Section IV, Joint Set-Aside Determination of the DOD-
SBA Agreement implements Section 15 of the Small Business Act. It is
not anticipated that SBA will recommend that Army timber be reserved or
set aside for sale to small business concerns on an exclusive or pref-
erential. basis. In the event recommendations on set asides of Army
timber are received from SBA field offices, the SBA recommendations
will be forwarded promptly to HQDA (DAEN-REM) WASH DC 20314 with DE
comments and recommendation.


11-203. RESERVED.


11-204. RESERVED.


11-205. RESERVED. *
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SECTION XIII. CLEARANCE OF EXPLOSIVE HAZARDS
AND OTHER CONTAMINATION FROM PROPOSED
EXCESS LAND AND IMPROVEMENTS


*
11-206. Clearance of Air Force Lands. The Chief of Engineers has no
responsibility for inspecting or clearing excess Air Force land of
explosives or chemical/biological contaminants. When a target or bomb-
ing range, or other land under the control of the Department of the Air
Force, which might be contaminated with explosives or other harmful or
dangerous substances, becomes excess to Defense requirements, the
appropriate DE will obtain a certificate as to the extent of contamina-
tion and clearance thereof from the Commander, Air Force Logistics
Comnand (AFLC), Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio 45433. The Corps
of Engineers will continue to be the agency with which the disposal
agencies, purchasers, and former lessors will communicate when explosives
or objects resembling explosives, are discovered on the land after
disposition has been effected. The AFLC, upon request of the DE, will
neutralize or remove such objects or substances and make a report to the
requesting agency or person. See paragraph 11-225 infra, for supprt
required of the Corps.


11-207. Clearance of Army Lands. The responsibility for performing
clearance of ordnance contaminated excess Army military real property is
placed upon and remains with the using command. That command, after
completion of the clearance work, will furnish the DE a “Statement of
Clearance” (Appendix E, AR 405-90) and a record of the clearance work
performed. In addition to the Statement of Clearance, the following
information will be furnished to the DE upon completion of the neutrali-
zation:


a.  Records
ment of methods


b.  List of


of the neutralization work performed, including state-
employed.


dangerous and explosive materials removed.


c.  Number and names of demolition technicians employed.


d.  Other data that may be pertinent in the defense of any suit or
claim that might subsequently arise as a result of civilian occupancy.


11-208. Determination of Categories. Prior to making a recommendation
for excess, the state of contamination of the property must be deter-
mined by the installation commander as either of the following:


a.  Category One. Those lands such as ammunition plants, storage,
test, impact and training areas, bombing or target ranges, which may
contain explosives or unexploded ordnance.  The report will include
proposed methods of neutralization and the costs thereof. *
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b.  Cateqory Two. Those lands or buldings which are suspected of


being contaminated with radiological, industrial-military chemicals, or
explosives.  The U.S. Army Toxic and Hazardous Materials Agency
(USATHAMA), Aberdeen Proving Ground, Maryland 21010), will be
requested   to determine if the land contains any of the above contami-
nants, to determine the extent of the contamination, and to decontami-
nate, if necessary before such property is reported for dispsal.


11-209. Responsibilities.


a. Category One. The DE, as designee of the Chief of Engineers,
will satisfy himself that the clearance work, as certified in the
Statement of Clearance, has been performed and that such clearance
complies with the requirements of this section. If the DE determines
that the completed clearance work is not sufficient, he will request the
using command to perform the necessary additional clearance. The
Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board (DDESB), has responsi-
bility for reviewing and approving, from an explosive safety viewpoint 
clearance reports for real property declared excess and offered for
disposal.  DDESB should be consulted for review and analysis of accomp
lished clearance work for Category One property when determinations of
adequacy are not within the capacities of the DE. Requests, fully docu-
mented, for review and/or analysis by the Board may be forwarded to
DAEN-REM for submission to the Board. Department of Defense procedures
include staff study of all proposed excess reports by the Board before
grant of "Prior Approval" for those disposals requiring reports to the
Armd Services Committees (10 U.S.C. 2662). When the clearance work has
been satisfactorily performed, disposal action will be continued as set
forth in this chapter. If the DE determines that further clearance work
is necessary to render the land safe for use but that such further
clearance work is not economically justified, he will make a report tO
DAEN-REM with his recommendations and pertinent supporting data. The
report will include a statement of the current status of the excess
action.


b.  Cateqory Two. The U.S. Army Toxic and Hazardous Materials Agency
(USATHAMA) is responsible for the identification and containment and
elimination of all toxic and hazardous materials, and related contami-
nation on all land and/or buildings where an excessing action is
planned.  USATHAMA will conduct the survey and assessments of all pro-
posal excess property to establish the type and quantities of contami-
nants and then plan, direct and control the program to decontaminate and
clean up the property. Following the completion of the decontamination
clean up program, USATHAMA will prepare a clearance statement stating
the property has been cleared of all toxic and hazardous materials
reasonably possible to detect using present state-of-the-art methodo–
logy, and it will provide any exceptions or restriction for utilization
of the property. Clearance statements which identify contaminations 
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of ammunition and explosives will be submitted to the DDESB for
review. Category Two items may include chemical munitions or agents,
liquid propellants and pyrotechnics. The clearance statement will be
forwarded through the MACOM to DAEN-REM.


(1)  Decontamination of Category Two real property will comply with
the requirements of TB 700-4 (Decontamination of Facilities and Equip-
ment).  The Bulletin provides general policies, responsibilities and
procedures applicable whenever potentially contaminate facilities are
disposed of to other Government agencies, qualified users in industry,
or to the general public.


(2)  The degrees of decontamination are designated in TB 700-4.
Contaminated real and personal property excessed for disposal shall be
decontaminated to XXXXX before it can be removed from the Government
premises, or transferred to nonqualified Government or industry users.


11-210.  Contaminated Industrial Property.


a.  GSA may arrange to sell contaminated chemical or other indust-
rial plants to a purchaser whose operations will result in the same type
of contamination, or who agrees to perform the necessary decontami-
nation. Any decontamination work required will be monitored by USATHAMA
who will also review the completed program for adequacy of decontamina-
tion.  If these arrangements cannot be worked out, USATHAMA will decon-
taminate the property at the request of OCE, or the property may be
withdrawn from excess and returned to the using command for care and
custody.


b. A Statement of Clearance is required for industrial property to
be declared excess in order to establish a qualitative and quanti-
tative base line for the contaminants present. In the Statement,
USATHAMA will provide an adequate description of the nature and extent
of the contamination. The description furnished to the DE should in-
clude the following information:


(1)  Name and location of installation.


(2)  Date of final clearance.


(3)  Reference to attached real estate map showing locations of
contaminated, cleared and restricted areas. The map(s) will be attached
to the description of contamination.


(4)  Statement that the area has been cleared of toxic and hazardous
materials reasonably possible to detect either by present
art methodology or by a visual inspection.


state-of-the-
*
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(5) Recommendation as to whether the land or structures may be used


for any purpose for which it is suited, clearly identifying any areas
recommended for restricted use and listing restricted tract and building
numbers.


11-211. Limitations on Clearance Cost. The following principles are
established for determination of the financial limit of clearance opera-
tions at excess installations:


a. Government-owned land. Clearance work will not be undertaken
where the estmated cost thereof exceeds the value of the land after
decontamination plus the estimated cost of keeping it security-fenced
and posted for a period of 25 years.


b. Leased land. Clearance will not be undertaken where the esti-
mated cost, plus the cost of any other required land restoration work,
exceeds the value of the land after clearance and restoration plus the
estimated cost of keeping it security-fenced and posted for a period of
25 years.


11-212. Clearance of Military Scrap. Military scrap can contain or be
contaminated with explosives, chemcals, and other hazardous
materials. The primary consideration in determining whether scrap metal
will be removed should be the safety of persons coming on the land in
question and, secondarily, the prevention of accidents resulting from
the sale and/or use of the scrap metal subsequent to the land passing
from the jurisdiction of the Department. The DE will insure the removal
or destruction, by usung command, of all military scrap and scrap metal
from lands suitable for cultivation or other subsurface operations. In
the case of land unsuitable for cultivation or other subsurface opera-
tions, all military scrap will be removed or destroyed and scrap metal
removed, if it is reasonably possible to do so. Cases where it is
considered impracticable to remove the scrap metal, will be reported to
DAEN-REM for final decision. In such instances, pertinent data and the
recommendation of the DE will be furnished. Disposition of military
scrap or scrap metal by dumping into inland waters or by land burial in
other than an approved landfill is prohibited.


11-213. Restrictinq Future of Artillery and Other Ranges.
Experience indicates that, on ranges where high explosive projectiles
have been fired or dropped, such as artillery, bombs, mortars, rockets,
grenades, and the like, it is impossible to make certain that land in
impact areas is absolutely safe for unrestricted use. Such impact areas
receive a high concentration of fire, and the properties of these
projectiles are such that many duds are deeply buried. Depth of burial,
as well as the concentration of fragments or components, will affect the
dependability of mine detectors. Since there is no knowndefinite
period within which such projectiles will become inert through
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weathering and corrosion, such contaminated areas can be safely released
for restricted use only, even after decontamination work as been carried
to its practicable limit. Such restrictions will usually be in the form
of a recommendation that the land be restricted to surface use only.
Restrictions will be based solely on the type and/or extent of contami-
nation. If land is contaminated to such a degree that it is considered
it cannot be rendered safe for any use, disposal action will be
suspended and the facts will be reported to DAEN-REM-C with the DE
recommendations.


11-214. Reporting Contaminated Land to the General Services Administra-
tion. Contaminated areas, except industrial properties as covered by
paragraph 11-210, will not be included in a Report of Excess to GSA
until such time as the affected areas have been cleared by the using
command to the satisfaction of the DE and a Statement of Clearance has
been received. If an exception is granted and the Department of the
Army, with the concurrence of GSA, reports contaminated nonindustrial
property excess, the report of excess will include statements
concerning:


a. The extent and type of such contamination;


b. Plans for decontamination, if any; and


c. The extent to which the property may be excessed without future
decontamination.


11-215. Statement of Clearance in Reporting Excess Property to GSA.
The Report of Excess will include the Statement of Clearance furnished
by the using command (paragraph 11-207). The record of the clearance
work performed by the using command will not be included in the Report
of Excess but will be preserved in the permanent records of the DE. It
is anticipated in these cases that the disposal agency (GSA) will, at
the time the land is offered for sale or lease, give public notice of
the circumstances surrounding its past and future restricted use.
Included in such notice will be the statement that the Department of
the Army is willing to remove or destroy any potentially dangerous
materials discovered at any time in the future, subject to the
availability of funds for this purpose.


11-216. Reporting Target Ranges. All Reports of Excess to GSA covering
lands which have been used as target ranges of any kind will contain an
affirmative or negative statement in regard to contamination.  This will
be by appropriate schedule and reference thereto in the following
manner: *
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a. If the statement is negative, it will declare that no explosive


or other contaminating materials were used or stored on any portion of
the installation.


b. If the statement is affirmative, reference will be made to
appropriate schedules of the Report of Excess containing statements of
clearance on the installation, or portions thereof.


11-217. Recordinq Statements of Clearance. On property disposals for
which the Corps of Engineers is the disposal agency, the DE will have
the Statement of Clearance recorded, if possible, as part of the
permanent history of the property involved, with the proper county land
record  office. A copy of the report of clearance work performed will be
furnished DAEN-REM and DAEN-REP.


11-218. Return of Contaminated Leased Land to Owners. Where leased
land has been contaminated, whether excess to military requirements or
being used, it may often prove advisable and economical to acquire the
fee to such properties. Prior to considering the return of contaminated
leased land to owners, District Engineers will assist installation
commanders in preparing an analysis as a basis for recommendation to
acquire or not acquire such areas. In the case of recommended restric-
tion of use, notice should be given the lessor as described in paragraph
11-215.


a. Where such a restriction reduces the value of the land, the
Department  will, if consistent with the terms of the lease, pay damages
equal to the reduction in value as of the effective date of
termination.


b. As stated in paragraph 11-215, the owner should be advised that
the Department is willing to remove or destroy any potentially dangerous
materials that may be discovered in the future, subject to the
availability of funds.


11-219. Supplemental Agreement with Owner of Contaminated Leased
Land. In the event that it becomes necessary to pay damages to a lessor
in lieu of restoration i.e., decontamination, the following clause,
appropriately modified to fit the circumstances, will be made a part of
the supplemental agreement terminating the lease and effecting monetary
settlement in lieu of restoration. Additionally, in order to protect
the Government from possible claims for damages from future purchasers,
the executed supplemental agreement will, in those jurisdictions
permitting recordation, be recorded by the DE thus providing legal
notice to subsequent purchasers of the condition of the premises. *
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SUGGESTED CLAUSE FOR USE IN SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENT


*
WHEREAS, by reason of the use made of the premises by the


Government it is impossible to ascertain after completion of decontami-
nation operations by the Government that the following described portion
of land is safe for unrestricted use by the lessor (or state because of
use made by Government that use of land must be restricted to grazing,
etc.):


(Legal Description; utilize hachured/annotated maps(s) as attachment plus
legal description.)


Now, therefore, in consideration of the payment by the Government
of the United States to the lessor, (Name of lessor), of
dollars ($______), representing the estimated compensation to which
the lessor is entitled by reason of the loss of the unrestricted use of
the above described property, the lessor hereby releases the Government
from all claims for damages to property and/or injury to persons which
may arise out of the existence on the premises of unexploded ammunition
or chemical/biological agents. It is mutually understood, however, that
for a period of 25 years from the date hereof, the Government shall,
upon request of the lessor, remove or destroy any potentially dangerous
materials that may be discovered on the land, provided that adequate
appropriations are available to cover the cost of such service.
(If use of the land is restricted to surface use, the lessor should
agree and covenant, in consideration of the payment, to use the land for
such purposes only.)


11-220. Conditions in Conveying Land Suspected of Contamination. The
following conditions, appropriately modified to conform to local law,
will be included in deeds conveying land which is, or is suspected of
being, contaminated with explosive or toxic materials and is restricted
to surface use: (GSA should be requested to include these conditions in
deeds that they prepare.)


WHEREAS, said property was a part of (Name of Installation), a
military installation used for _______, and portions of this
property were subject to contamination by the introduction into the said
installation of bombs, shells and other charges (insert reference to
toxic chemical/biological agents, if applicable) either below or upon
the surface thereof; and


WHEREAS, the grantor has caused the property to be inspected and 
has decontaminated the said property to the extent deemed reasonably
necessary, and, to the extent deemed consistent with sound economic
limitations, has cleared the property of all dangerous and explosive
materials and/or chemical/biological agents, reasonably possible to
detect, and has made certain recommendations pertaining to the use *
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to which the land may be devoted, and the said recommendations are
contained in a statement, a copy of which is attached hereto and made a
part hereof; and


WHEREAS, the grantor, by attaching such statement, does not intend
to make, nor shall it be construed to have made, any representations or
warranties pertaining to the condition of the land; and


WHEREAS, the hereinafter-designated grantee has entered into a
contract to purchase said property with full knowledge of, and notwith-
standing the foregoing recitals which are incorporated for the purpose
of disclosing the former use made of the property hereinafter described;
and


WHEREAS, by acceptance of this instrument, the grantee admits and
confesses to full knowledge with respect to the facts contained in the
foregoing recitals as to possible contaminated condition of the
property;


NOW, therefore, by acceptance of this instrument, and as a further
consideration for this conveyance, the grantee here covenants and agrees
for himself, his heirs, successors, or assigns, to assume all risk for
all personal injuries and property damages arising out of ownership,
maintenance, use, and occupation of the foregoing property; and further
covenants and agrees to indemnify and save harmless the United States of
America, its servants, agents, officers, and enployees, against any and
all liability, claims, causes of action, or suits, due to, arising out
of, or resulting from, immediately or remotely, the possible
contaminated condition, ownership, use, occupation, or presence of the
grantee, or any other person, upon the property, lawfully or otherwise.


11-221. Warning to Public of Danger in Handling Explosive Missiles.
When any land which has been contaminated with exploslve objects, or
chemical/biological agents, is released for disposal to, or use by, the
general public in addition to the clearance statement furnished to the
disposal agency, the DE will publicize, to the fullest extent practic-
able, the possibility of contaminants remaining on the land and the
inherent danger of handling explosives or other contaminants. Such
publication should be in the form of articles in official news media, or
posting of the premises whenever the latter is considered most
feasible. Such publicity should include instructions that, in the event
of the discovery of an explosive missile, or an object resembling an
explosive missile, or other contaminant, or in the event of an injury
caused by an explosion or exposure to toxic agents, such discovery or
injury should be reported immediately to the DE. An effort should be
made to obtain the cooperation of local law enforcing agencies to *
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insure the prompt reporting of an accident, or the discovery of an
explosive missile. The majority of accidents are the result of the
removal of explosive missiles by individuals for sale to scrap
dealers. Scrap dealers in the vicinity of contaminated lands should be
informed of the inherent dangers and asked to cooperate by refusing to
buy military scrap from private parties.


11-222. Reporting Accidents. Immediately upon receipt of information
of an accident involving, or appearing to involve, explosive or
chemical/biological elements remaining on, or carried from an excess or
surplus installation, whether under the jurisdiction of the Corps of
Engineers, other Government agency, or sold or returned to public or
private owners, the DE will institute an investigation and prepare a
report prescribed by AR 385-40 and OCE Supplement thereto. Further,
upon determination that an accident has occurred, the former using
command should be requestd to send qualified explosive, chemical or
biological specialists to the scene of the accident immediately, in
order that proper corrective measures to eliminate future accidents may
be instituted. HQDA (DAEN-REM) will be immediately informed, by tele-
type, of any accidents due to explosives on lands which have been used
by the Department involving injuries to persons and/or animals, or
damages to private property.


11-223. Contamination Discovered After Return of Land to Owner, or
Sale. When land has been previously declared clear of explosives or
other dangerous material so as to be safe for all uses and disposed of,
but is later found to have been contaminated to such an extent that, in
his opinion, it is dangerous to the public, the DE will request the
former using command to re-examine the land for the purpose of determin-
ing the extent to which the original Statement of Clearance should be
revisal and to determine the kind and cost of any further clearance work
by the using command which would be required to place the property in
the condition set forth in the original Statement of Clearance. If
further clearance work is necessary and considered economically
justified, the DE will request the using command to perform such work
and furnish a new Statement of Clearance and record of the further
clearance effected. If further clearance work is not considerd
economically  justified, he will make a report thereof to DAEN-REM with
his recommendations and pertinent supporting data. Recommendation for
reacquisition of contaminated lands will be limited to those which
involve full restrictions of both surface and subsurface uses. Where
subsurface use of lands only is to be restricted, it is preferable to
make compensation to the owners through claim procedure, when and if
instituted by the owner on his own initiative. *
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11-224. Return of Public Domain Land.


a. General. The procedures described elsewhere in this section to
carry out the continuing responsibility of the Department of the Army to
assist and advise the land holder and protect the public from dangerous
substances on or in the land after release are equally applicable to
public domain lands. Air Force policy and procedures are generally
comparable.


b. Congressional. A provision has been added to several laws
enacted by Congress that upon request of the Secretary of the Interior
at the time of final termination of the reservation effected by the Act,
the Department of the Army shall make safe for nonmilitary uses the land
withdrawn and reserved, or such portions thereof as may be specified by
the Secretary of the Interior, by neutralizing unexploded amunition,
bombs, artillery projectiles, or other explosive objects and chemical
agents. The intent of the provision is explained by a statament of the
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs, House of Representatives, in
Report No. 279, 87th Congress, lst Session: The committee concluded
that it would be appropriate to amend the bill to designate the
Secretary of the Interior to act on behalf of the Federal Government in
delineating the areas to be made safe for nonmilitary use when the lands
are no longer required for defense purposes. “It is expected that
the Secretary of the Interior will not require the Department of the
Army to proceed with expensive cleanup work in areas where there would
be no direct benefit. On the other hand, it is anticipated that when
potential resources or use values are such, as to make dedudding or
decontamination advisable, the Secretary of the Interior will identify
those resources and values for the Secretary of the Army. This will
permit a full and complete justification in the event that a separate
appropriation therefor is required.” Report No. 279 also quoted the
following policy statement by the then Bureau of the Budget: “...
requirement for decontamination should be related to a standard not only
of practicability, but also to one of economic feasibility that takes 
into account the desired future use and value of the land to be decon-
taminated.”


the existing Army policy. Its principal effect is to make it clear that
the Secretary of the Interior has an equal interest with the Secretary
or the Army in the final decision on whether it is practicable or
feasible to clear lands for return to the public domain, and the extent
of clearance. No difficulties in reaching agreement with Interior in
these matters are anticipated. Where large expenditures are involved,
it will usually be necessary to request a special appropriation, leavinq
the final decision to Congress. In any instance, if difficulty in


c. Army. The congressional policy outlined aboved does not change


*
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reaching agreement with officials of the Bureau of Land Management (or
the Secretary of the Interior) should occur, it will be reported
promptly to DAEN-REM with complete background data for review and
instructions.


11-225. Support in Clearance of Air Force Lands. Where Air Force range
lands are proposed for disposal, the AFLC, in most cases, will make an
economic study to determine the extent of clearance that is justified by
the relative values of the property before and after decontamination.
For this purpose, AF comands declaring range lands excess will submit a
copy of the excess recommendation to the AFLC. Upon request, the DE
will prepare and furnish a disposal planning report to the AF Logistics
Command for assistance in making the economic study. The disposal
planning report will include, but need not be limited to, the following:


a. A map which depicts and annotates differing areas according to
their estimated highest and best use.


b. An appraisal report reflecting the fair market value of each of
the differing areas based on their highest and best use, and based on
the assumption that the lands are entirely free of dangerous materials
or other contamination. AFLC will compare such evaluation with cost of
decontamination work. While needed primarily in connection with the
return of AF range lands to the public domain, economic studies may be
made and disposal planning reports requested by the AF in other areas.


11-226. RESERVED.


11-227. RESERVED.


11-228. RESERVED. *


11-229. RESERVED.


11-120







ER 405-1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


SECTION XIV


SALE PROCEDURE
*


11-230. Advertising.


a. Definition and Purposes. GSA regulations require that disposal
agencies shall widely publicize all surplus real property which becomes
available for sale. Sales will be made to the highest responsible
bidder after advertising. Advertising consists of the preparation of
Invitation for Bids, the posting of copies thereof in public places,
their distribution to interested persons or prospective bidders, and
publication of notice of sale in newspapers where such publication is
deemed advisable or is required by this chapter. The purpose of adver-
tising and obtaining competition in selling Government property is:


(1) To give all qualified persons equal opportunity to bid for the
property.


(2) To secure for the Government the benefits which flow from
competition.


(3) To prevent criticism that favortism has been shown by officers
or employees of the Government in making sales of public property.


b. Notice to Department of Commerce. A condensed statement of
proposed sales of surplus real property by advertising for competitive
bids, except where the estimated fair market value of all the property
included in the advertisement is less than $5,000, shall be prepared for
publication in the U.S. Department of Commerce publications, “Commerce
Business Daily.” Guideline is contained in the Defense Acquisition
Regulation (DAR) 1-1005.1, (formerly the Armed Services Procurement
Regulation). Forward statement to: U.S. Department of Commerce,
Commerce Business Daily, P.O. Box 5999, Chicago, Illinois 60680.


c. Procedure. Whether newspaper advertising in addition to dis-
tribution and posting of Invitation for Bids is desirable will depend
upon the value of the property and in some instances the anticipated
interest in the property. The ever-changing market requires different
methods or efforts to obtain the best price for the Government. The
time allowed for submission of bids will depend upon the time available,
usually 30 days. If available, a longer period may be desirable based
on value and other factors. A shorter period may be necessary and, in
an emergency, a period of less than 10 days may be allowed. However,
the contracting officer should make a record of written findings to
support such a decision. If the emergency is based on requirements of
the using command that appear questionable, a report with
recommendations should be forwarded to DAEN-REM by the most expeditious


*means.
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d. Bidders Mailing Lists. Instructions contained in procurement


regulations are applicable generally for establishing, maintaining, and
controlling bidders mailing lists (DAR 2-205). Generally, all proposed
sales should be preceded by an advance notice, to eliminate
disinterested bidders and as a measure of economy in printing and dis-
tributing voluminous Invitation for Bids. Notice to bidders will
provide that their failure to respond to two successive sales offerings
will result in the removal of their names from the bidders list. When
time does not permit an advance notice, one copy of the Invitation may
be sent to the potential bidder, which contains the following notice:
“Attention Bidders. If interested in bidding on any or all items, three
(3) additional copies will be furnished on request.” The advance notice
will describe the property offered and ordinarily provide that Invita-
tion for Bids will be mailed on request or may be picked up at the
installation or project at the time the property is inspected.


e. Inspection of the Property. Upon request, interested persons
should be permitted to make appropriate inspection of the property,
including inventory records, plans, specifications, and engineering
reports, subject to any restrictions necessary in the interest of
national security and to such reasonable rules as may be prescribed by
the using comnand or the DE.


11-231. Award of Contract.


a. Openinq of Bids. All bids shall be opened and publicly
disclosed by a duly authorized representative of the responsible DE at
the time and place stated in the Invitation and advertisements.


b.  Award and Notice to Bidders. Award shall be made with reason-
able promptness by notice to the responsible bidder whose bid,
conforming to the Invitation for Bids, will be most advantageous to the
Government, price and other factors considered, provided that any or all
bids may be rejected when it is in the public interest to do so. When
an award is made, unsuccessful bidders should be notified promptly and
their earnest money deposits returned.


c. Equal Offers. Equal offers mean two or more offers that are
equal in all respects taking into consideration the best interests of
the Government. When equal acceptable offers are received, award shall
be made by a drawing by lot limited to the equal acceptable offers
received (See also paragraph 11-232.)


d. Public Auction. When authorized by GSA, sales of surplus
property may be made through contract auctioneers. Consideration should
be given to auction sales when there is likely to be considerable
interest in the property. GSA Regional Offices have had experience with
actions, maintain lists of qualified auctioneers, are in a position *
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to give other advice and assistance, and may authorize auction sales on
behalf of GSA, pursuant to FPMR, Section 101-47.3O4-7. Auctioneers
retained under contract shall be required to publicly advertise for bids
in accordance with applicable provisions of that regulation. The prior
approval of DAEN-REM will be obtained before auction sales are
undertaken.


11-232. Application of Anti-Trust Laws. The Federal Property Act
provides that real property and related personal property with an
aggregate total cost of $1,000,000 or more (or personal property with an
acquisition cost of $3,000,000 or more) or patents, processes,
techniques, or inventions, regardless of cost, shall not be disposed of
to any private interest until the advice of the Attorney General has
been received as to whether the proposed disposal would tend to create
or maintain a situation inconsistent with the anti-trust laws. Prior to
obligating the Government on any such disposal, Division Engineers will
furnish DAEN-REM information on the probable terms and conditions of the
sale. DAEN-REM will use the information as the basis for a request to
the Attorney General for advice. Under the provision cited, the
Attorney General is allowed up to 60 days to furnish the advice
requested. The Federal Property Management Regulation, Section 101-
47.301.2 provides guidance on the information to be furnished.
Where identical bids in excess of the $2,500 are received, FPMR, Sec-
tion 101-47.304-8 provides for a report to the Department of Justice.
Section 101-47.304-8 provides guidance for such reports to be addressed
to the Attorney General, WASH, DC, 20530.


11-233. Determination of Acceptable Offers After Advertising.


a. Generally an acceptable offer is one which:


(1)


(2)


(3)
property.


(4)


Is submitted by a responsible bidder.


Conforms to the Invitation for Bids.


Equals or exceeds


Was independently


b. A formal appraisal
components:


(1) Are to be offered
adequately test the market.


the appraised fair market value of the


arrived at in open competition.


is not required where real property


on a competitive sale basis that will 


(2) Are at the same location and are to be sold under a single
advertisement. *
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(3) Have a total estimated fair market value of $10,000 or less


for all property to be sold.


The determination as to necessity for a formal appraisal because of the
$10,000 limitation may be made by an experienced real estate employee
who need not be a real estate appraiser. This determination may be in
the form of a simple written statement that in the judgment of the
signer the property is not considered to exceed $10,000 in value. In
these cases, awards will be supported by a determination by the DE that
the market was adequately tested, and the price bid reasonable. For the
purpose of records and reports, the sale price will be recorded as the
fair market value. If it appears the market was not adequately tested,
bids will be rejected and the property readvertised, or, if time does
not permit readvertising, a sale may be consummated using the procedure
provided in d and e below.


c.  All land, irrespective of estimated value, and all other real
property and components with an estimated value in excess of $10,000
will be appraised. Where an acceptable offer, as defined in a and b
above, is not received for such property as a result of public advertis-
ing, it will be readvertised unless the responsible DE determines, based
upon written findings which shall be preserved as part of the permanent
file, that further public advertising will serve no useful purpose.


d. Where no acceptable bid is received as a result of the second
advertising, or a determination was made that further advertising would
serve no useful purpose or is not feasible, the DE may negotiate a sale
at the highest price obtainable, provided:


(1) All bids are first rejected.


(2) The total of the appraised value for all property included in
any single sales contract does not exceed $1,000.


(3) All past bidders, on any of the items, and any other known
interested parties are afforded a fair opportunity to participate in the
negotiations.


(4) The sale price is in excess of the highest bid received as a
result of advertising.


(5) In his opinion the price is reasonable.


e. Where the appraised or estimated value of all items to be
included in a single sales contract exceeds $l,000, and no acceptable
bid is received, the high bidder may at the discretion of the DE be
given a reasonable period, not to exceed five working days, to *
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increase his bid. At the same time all other bids shall be rejected and
bid deposits returned. If the high bidder increases his offer to an
amount equal to the total appraised or estimated value of the items
involved, the DE may consummate the sale. All other cases will be
forwarded to DAEN-REM together with an opinion as to whether the market
was adequately tested and the highest price offered is reasonable, and
with recommendations as to the course of action to be followed. If a
negotiated sale to other than the highest bidder is recommened, infor-
mation for preparation of a report to the Government Operations
Committees of Congress will be included, as required in paragraph 11-
234C(2).


11-234. Negotiated Sales.


a.  To Private Parties. Negotiated sales to private parties are
not viewed with favor Generally, such negotiated sales will be
approved only where an emergency exists that will not permit
advertising, where advertising would serve no useful purpose, or where a
negotiated sale is in the best interest of the Government. Emergencies
which justify sales without advertising do not ordinarily justify sales
without competition. Instances are rare where the emergency is such
that time does not permit the oral solicitation of quotations from more
than one source. In any sales which are made without benefit of
advertising, competition by informal solicitation and quotation will be
obtained to the maximum extent feasible under the circumstances. Such
sales should be negotiated at the best terms obtainable and at not less
than the appraised fair market value.


b.  To Eligible Agencies 


(1) Acts of Congress listed in the Federal Property Management
Regulation, Section 101-47.4905 (Illustrations), authorize negotiated
sales of surplus real property to states and other eligible public
agencies listed therein. The Acts listed, except Section 203(c) (3) (H)
of the Federal property Act (40 U.S.C. 484(c) (3) (H),  cover special
classifications of property for specialized use, the most important of
which is disposal of airport property. The Section of the Act cited
authorizes negotiated sales of surplus property to states, territories,
possessions, political subdivisions thereof, or tax-supported agencies
thereof, provided the appraised fair market value of the property and
other satisfactory terms of disposal are obtained. (The other Acts
listd in Section 101-47.4905 provide for disposal subject to conditions
of use but without consideration, or at reduced consideration, except
power transmission lines which are sold without conditions but at the
appraised fair market value.)
available for disposal will be


Notification that
given to eligible
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all airport property and for any other property where there is reason to
believe that an eligible public agency may be interested in the property
or that the property may be adaptable to the agency’s use (Section IX).


(2) Title l0, United States Code, Section 4682, authorizes the
Secretary of the Army to sell obsolete or excess material at fair value
to the National Council of the Boy Scouts of America. The Judge
Advocate General has held that buildings and other improvements no
longer required by the Department be sold to that organization at the
appraised fair market value.


c. Authority to Negotiate


(1) The DE is authorized to dispose of land, improvements, related
personal property and real property components (including standing
timber and embedded sand, gravel, and stone-quarried products in their
unmined or natural state) with an estimated fair market value of $1,000
or less by negotiated sale without advertising, provided that such
action is within the purview of a and b above, and satisfactory terms of
disposal can be obtained. Except as provided in paragraphs 11-233 and
234b, all sales are not less than the appraised fair market value. See
d below for requirement for appraisal by contract.


(2) Another proposals to negotiate sales without advertising
will be submitted to DAEN-REM for advance approval. In submitting such
proposals, the nature of the emergency or other situation justifying the
waiver of advertising will be clearly stated. The property involved
will be adequately defined, and the appraised fair market value and
proposed price will be set forth. Negotiated sales of surplus property
with an appraised value in excess of $1,000 under provisions of the
Federal Property Actcited in b(l) above, require submission of an
explanatory statement to the Government Operations Committees of
Congress. Under the FPMR, a statement must be submitted at least 35
days in advance of each such negotiated disposal. When required, the DE
will forward a draft of statement to HQDA (DAEN-REM) for transmittal to
GSA for submission to the Committees.


d. Appraisal by Contract. Pursuant to Federal Property Management
Regulation, Section 101-47.304-9(b), where sales are to be negotiated
under the authority provided by paragraph 11-234 a and b above, a
contract appraisal should be obtained provided that the cost of such a
contract would not be out of proportion to the recoverable value of the
property and is in the best interest of the Government. If such is not
the case, the head of the disposal agency, or his designee, may
authorize any other appropriate method to obtain an estimate of fair
market value. Requests for waiver will be forwarded to DAEN-REM. *
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e.  Record to Justify Waiver of Advertising


(1) A written justification for negotiated sales made under the
authority of these instructions will be prepared and filed by the DE
with the record of disposal in each case. A copy of Standard Form 1036
may be used for this purpose.


(2) Except for those cases covered by b above, the nature of the
emergency compelling waiver of advertising, the reason why it was
considered that advertising would serve no useful purpose, or why the
negotiated sale was considered to be in the best interest of the
Government, will be clearly stated. In cases where an explanatory
statement is transmitted to the Committees on Government Operations, a
copy of that statement will be furnished the appropriate GSA Regional
Office and filed with record of the case as the required documentation
of justification for waiver of advertising. DAEN-REM will make
available to the DE necessary copies of such statements for filing or
distribution.


11–235. Form of Invitation for Bids and Contract of Sale. Sale
contract forms will be prepared by the DE conducting the sale. ENG Form
571–R, DA Invitation for Bids, Bid and Acceptance, Sale of Surplus Real
Property (Figure 11-21) will be used as a guide in sales of bare land
or improved land and related personal property. ENG Form 1038-R, DA
Invitation for Bids, Bid and Acceptance, Sale and Removal of Buildings
(or other Real Estate Improvements) Located At ________ Figure 11-22),
will be used as a guide in sales of buildings and other improvements
for removal from the site. These forms are designed for use in normal
sales of land and real estate improvements pursuant to existing delega-
tions of authority. The DE is authorized to change formats, to rearrange
the sequence of paragraphs, and to add or to delete paragraphs in whole
or part, as local circumstances require, but no substantive departure
from the forms is authorized without prior specific approval of DAEN-REM.
Whenever a sale is to be conducted pursuant to a special delegation of
authority, and whenever the circumstances of a sale are such as to render
use of these forms inappropriate, a form will be devised by the DE to
meet the requirements of the particular sale involved, and forwarded to
DAEN–REM for approval. ENG Form 4808, Minor Forest Products Sales Contract,
will be used to sell timber byproducts. Copies will be furnished to the
purchaser, District Financial Accounting Officer, head of project office
and the resource manager or post forester. Minor forest products are
defined as timber byproducts with a fair market value of less than $1,000.


*


Suggested additional provisions and conditions for use in the sale of *
standing timber are contained in ENG Form 2140–R, Supplement to Standard
Form 114 for Use in Timber Sales Contract (Figure 11–23).  In preparing
sale contract forms, the following instructions will be followed:


a.  A definite date and time will be set for the opening of bids.


b.  Bids will be prepared in quadruplicate, all copies to be signed
by the bidder.
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c.  The Invitation for Bids will require each bidder to submit with
his bid a certified check, cashier's check, traveler's check, or United
States postal money order drawn to the order of the "Finance and Accounting
Officer, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers" for at least 20 percent of the bid. *
When the cash bid may be a small part of the total consideration (where
such dismantling and restoration is involved), the DE should set a definite
higher amount as a bid deposit. Also, in such cases a performance bond,
adequate to discourage breach of contract after only partial performance,
may be required.


d.  For real property components the Invitation for Bids will
require payment in full within seven days after the successful bidder is
notified that his bid is accepted and, in any event, prior to removal of
the property. The time specified for completion of payment for land
will depend upon the sum of money involved.


e.  Bids may be submitted for one or any number of items.  Items or
lots of real property will be offered in such reasonable quantities as
to permit all bidders, small as well as large, to compete on equal
terms. Land, however, will not be subdivided solely for this purpose,
and in the case of timber sales or sales of embedded sand, gravel and
stone, it may not be feasible to have more than one purchaser operating
in the same area. Further, it may not be to the Government’s
interest. Buildings will be offered for sale as single items whenever
practicable but submission of bids covering specified groups as an item
or all of the buildings may be permitted if the DE considers such a
procedure is in the best interest of the Government. It may sometimes
be advantageous to divide the buildings into appropriate groups and to
permit bidding on individual buildings or on specified groups of
buildings or on the entire lot. When such bids are permitted, the
Invitation for Bids, ENG Form 1038-R, will be flagged to inform bidders
that lump sum bids on the entire lot (and specified groupings, if this
procedure is appropriate) may be made but will not be accepted unless
the lump sum bid exceeds the total of the highest bids received on
each item (or on the groupings).


11-236. Credit. Payment of the purchase price over an extended period
of time should be considered only when the price is a considerable
amount, and it may be to the Government’s interest to extend credit.
prior to offering property for sale on an extended payment plan basis,
approval from DAEN-REM will be obtained.  Extension of credit will be
within the limitations of FPMR, Section 101-47.304-4.  Credit cannot be
extended, except to state or local governments, nor can any other
special condition be applied, unless provision was made for it in the
Invitation for Bids.
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11-237.  Extensions of Time. Granting an extension of time, where
unusual or unforeseeable circumstances are not present, is contrary tO
the form of the Invitation for Bids, and amounts to the application of
special conditions not provided for therein. This violates GSA regula-
tions and the principles of fair competition. Adoption of the following
guides in the development and administration of
to avoid unjustified requests for extensions of


a. Establishment of realistic periods for
contract.


sales programs will help
time:


completion of the sales


b. Necessary and justified extensions to be authorized subject to
posting additional bond to insure performance and payment of adequate
consideration where use of Government land is involved.


c. Reasonable restrictions on resale of improvements at the site.


d. Prohibition against posting advertising signs and storage of
salvaged material on the installation pending sale to other customers.


11-238.  Abstract of Bids.  At the opening of bids, DD Form 1501 or
1501-1 (Abtract of Bids) will be prepaired showing bid received, the
amount for each item, and the total. The successful bid will be
encircled in red or typed in red.


11-239. Payments. All payments should be in the form of cash,
cashier’s check, money order, traveler’s check, draft, or any other form
of payment not subject to stoppage or revocation. All such checks,
money orders, or drafts should be drawn to the order of the  "Treasurer
of the United States. ”


11-240. Sale To Employees or Military Personnel. The sale of
Government real property will not be made to civilian employees or
military members of the Department of Defense (including an agent,
employee or member of the immediate family of such personnel) whose
duties include any functional or supervisory responsibility for the
disposal of real property under Army control.


11-241. Equal Opportunity - Sales of Timber, Embedded Sand, Gravel,
Stone, and Surplus Structures. Consistent with Executive Order No.
11246 as amended by Executive Order No. 11375, every Government contract
involving employment shall include provisions for equal opportunity in
employment, in connection with the performance of work under the
contract. The equal employment opportunity clause in DAR 7-103.18 will
be included in all contracts and
pertaining to the following real
its possessions, unless exempted


first-tier sub-contracts over $10,000
estate actions in the United States and
under the provisions of DAR 12-805. *


11-129







ER 405-1–12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


*


a. Sale of standing timber.


b. Sale of embedded sand, gravel, and stone in their natural
state.


c. Sale of surplus structures where an appreciable amount of
dismantling and site restoration is involved.


11-242. Statement of Contingent or Other Fees. The instructions and
procedures contained in Section I, Part 5, DAR, are applicable to the
sale of Government-owned real property and will be followed. Where
applicable the statement set forth in DAR 1-506 will be included in
Invitation for Bids and Contracts of Sale and an identical signed state-
ment will be secured from the prospective purchaser where the property
is to be sold without advertising for competitive bids. In addition to
the statement, Standard Form 119 (Contractor’s Statement of Contingent
or Other Fees for Soliciting or Securing, or Resulting From Award of
Contract) will be completed where either part of the statement is
answered in the affirmative. The exceptions to the use of the statement
and Standard Form 119 are set forth in DAR 1-506-3 and may apply
generally to real property sales of the Army, Air Force and non-defense
agencies except that the monetary limitation prescribed by DAR 1-506.3
is $1,000 insofar as sales or property of the Department of Energy are
concerned.


11-243. Preparation and Distribution of Sales Documents and Reports of
Sales.


a. Report of Funds Received. As funds are collected from sales,
reports will be prepared pronptly. Sales may be allowed to accumlate
to permit the making of fewer reports, but in no case will they go
unreported longer than 48 hours. DD Form 1131 and supporting papers
will be signed by the DE conducting the sale.


b. Numbering of Contracts. The numbering of contracts involving
the receipt or expenditure of funds will be in accordance with ER l180-
1-1 (ECI 30-203).


c. Documentation and Reports of Sale. The DE responsible for the
sale will prepare and retain copies of documents pertaining to the sale,
and will make required distribution of the following (see d below):


(1) Contract - one signed and two authenticated copies.


(2) DD Form 1501 or 1501C (Abstract of Bids)- one copy (not
required for negotiated sales). *
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*
(3) DD Form 1131 - four copies. All sales will be listed on DD


Form 1131, extended if necessary. Separate forms are not required for
each contract. When receipts from more than one contract are reported
on one DD Form 1131, all related contracts will be attached to and
transmitted with the form.


4) Standard Form 1036, Statement and Certificate of Award,
attached to the original signed contract and the DE's copy of each con-
tract, or separate statement justifying negotiation (paragraph 11-234,
supra).


(5) Advertisement, if any - two copies.


(6) Bond, if any - two signed copies.


d. Distribution of Reports of Sale.


(1) Military Property. The finance officer will be furnished one
authenticated copy of the contract and four executed copies of DD Form
1131, together with funds collected. The finance officer will retain
the contract, funds, and one copy of DD Form 1131, and will receipt and
return to the responsible DE three copies of DD Form 1131.


(2) Civil Works Property. The finance officer will be furnished
four executed copies of DD Form 1131, together with funds collected, an
authenticated copy of each contract, Standard Form 1036 or a statement
justifying negotiation, copy of advertisement, If any, and or original
signed bond, if any. Three copies of DD Form 1131 (Cash Collection
Voucher) will be receipted and returned to the DE.


11-244. Insurance Against Loss or Damages to Buildinqs and Improvements
by Fire or Acts of God. The Department does not carry property
insurance of any nature. Vendees, however, may be advised as to their
liability for certain losses and that insurance protection against such
risks is optional. Under the FPMR, the vendee must provide insurance to
protect the United States when credit is extended (Section 101-47.304-
4(f)).


11-245. RESERVED.


11-246. RESERVED.
*


11-247. RESERVED.
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SECTION XV
INSPECTIONS TO INSURE COMPLIANCE WITH


DISPOSAL CONDITIONS


*
11-248. Properties Requiring Compliance Inspections. The principal
properties conveyed which require inspections are for the training of
civilian components of the Armed Forces. However, other properties are
sometimes conveyed under special acts of Congress subject to conditions
required by the authorizing act. These properties will also be
inspected for compliance with such conditions.


11-249. Civilian Component Training Facilities.


a. Authority. Under the provisions of the Surplus Property Act of
1944, as amended, a number of surplus real properties of the United
States certified by the Governor of the state in which located and by
the Secretary of the Army, Navy or Air Force as the case was, as being
suitable and needed for use in training and maintaining civilian
components of the Armed Forces under their respective jurisdictions,
were conveyed by the Administrator of the War Assets Administration or
by the General Services Administration to states, their political sub-
divisions or tax-supported instrumentalities  for such purposes. These
conveyances contained a nunber of covenants, conditions, restrictions
and reservations, designed to insure the use and maintenance of the
property and appurtenances for the purpose for which conveyed and other-
wise to protect the interests of the United States. The Secretary of
Defense is authorized by 40 U.S.C. (484(k) (4) (d) to:


(1) Determine and enforce conpliance with the terms, conditions,
reservations and restrictions contained in any instrument by which such
transfer was made;


(2) Reform, correct, or amend any such instrument by the execution
of a corrective, reformative, or amendatory instrument where necessary
to correct such instrument or to conform such transfer to the require-
ments of applicable law; and


(3) Grant releases from any of the terms, conditions, reservations
and restrictions contained in, and convey, quitclaim, or release to the
transferee or other eligible user any right or interest reserved to the
United States by any instrument by which such transfer was made, if he
determines that the property so transferred no longer serves the purpose
for which it was transferred, or that such release, conveyance, or
quitclaim deed will not prevent accomplishment of the purpose for which
such property was transferred: Provided, that any such release, convey-
ance, or quitclaim deed may be granted on, or made subject to, such
terms and conditions as he shall deem necessary to protect or advance
the interest of the United States. *
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*
b. Authority Delegated. The authority vested in the Secretary of


Defense under the Act cited in a above has been redelegate to the
Secretary of the Army and the Secretary of the Force, respectively
(Department of Defense Directive 5100.10, dated 16 March 1972).


11-250. Inspections of Civilian Component Training Facilities and Other
Properties Conveyed Subject to Conditions. The DE, within whose areas
of military real estate operations are located the facilities conveyed
under paraqraph 11-249, supra, will make physical inspections thereof
for the purpose of determining compliance with the terms of the convey-
ance. Any evidence of noncompliance should be reported to DAEN-REM in
order that approprite recomendations may be made to the respective
Secretary for corrective action. A detailed statement of the facts and
recomendations of the DE should be included in the report. Inspections
should be scheduled and integratd with outlease compliance inspection 
itineraries in the interest of economy. This requirement for
inspections extends to properties conveyed by the Secretary of the Army
or Air Force under special legislation, where the deed of conveyance
imposes conditions on future use of the land. These inspections need
not be made annually but frequently enough so that the DE is assured
that the conditions are being observed, and at least every three
years. Compliance with conditions in deeds for property conveyed for
airport purposes under 49 U.S.C. 1723 and 50 App. U.S.C. 1622g is the
responsibility of the Secretary of Transportation; for property conveyed
for purposes of health and education, the Secretary of Health, Educa-
tion, and Welfare or its successor agencies (40 U.S.C. 484(k) (4). The
Commander, U.S. Army Materiel Development and Readiness Command, is
responsible for compliance with the National Security Clause, and
similar conditions, in deeds conveying industrial properties.


11-251.  Inspections of Civil Works Properties. Disposal of real estate
interests which impose restrictions on the use of the land, or reserve
an estate in the land, will be inspected for compliance on an annual or
other reasonable basis to assure compliance.


11-252. RESERVED.


*
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TABLE 11-1. REGULATORY REFERENCES


SECTION I


63 Stat. 377 (40 U.S.C. 471)
16 U.S.C. 460L-5(a)
16 U.S.C. 470
16 U,S.C. 1451
33 U.S.C. 558
42 U.S.C. 1594a-1
42 U.S.C. 4321
Executive Order 11593
Executive Order 11988
Executive Order 11990
Federal Property Management Regulations, Section 101-47
AR 200-1
AR 405-5
AR 405-90
ER 1105-2-460
ER 1165-2-26
ER 405-1-12, Chapter 8* *


SECTION II


AR 405-90
AFR 87-4


SECTION III


10 U.S.C. 2662 as amended by P.L. 96-418, dated 10 October 1980
Executive Order 11954
Federal Property Management Regulations, Section 101.47
AR 405-90
AFR 87-4


SECTION IV


10 U.S.C. 2662 as amended by P.L. 96-418, dated 10 October 1980
DOD Instruction 4165.12


SECTION V


43 CFR 2374.1
10 U.S.C. 2662 as amended by P.L. 96-418, dated 10 October 1980
42 U.S.C. 1594a-1 (b)
50 U.S.C. 451
Executive Order 11296
Federal Property Management Regulations, Section 101.47
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SECTION V cont.


ER 755-2-1
ER 1105-2-40


SECTION VI


63 Stat. 377 (40 U.S.C. 471)
5 U.S.C. 3108
40 U.S.C. 303b
26 Comp. Gen. 303
Federal Property Management Regulations, Section 101,47
AR 405-80
AR 405-90
AFR 87-4


SECTION VII


43 CFR 2370-22374


SECTION VIII


10 U.S.C. 2662 as amended by P.L. 96-418 dated 10 October 1980
Executive Order 11954
AR 380-5
AR 405-90
AFR 87-4
ER 405-1-12, Chapters 8 and 14*


*


SECTION IX


63 Stat. 377 (40 U.S.C. 471)
68 Stat. 1119 (P.L. 83-765)
70 Stat. 1018 (P.L. 84-968)
76 Stat. 1129 (P).L. 87-852)


41 CFR 101-47
9 CFR 21
10 U.S.O. 831f(b)
10 U.S.C. 2571(a)
10 U.S.C. 2662 as amended by
10 U.S.C. 2672
16 U.S.C. 460e
16 U.S.C. 505a and b
16 U.S.C. 667b-d
18 U.S.C. 4122
23 U.S.C. 107(d)
23 U.S.C. 317
33 U.S.C. 558b and b.1
33 U.S.C. 578


33 CFR 211.141 - 211-147


P.L. 96-418 dated 10 October 1980
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SECTION IX Cont.


38 U.S.C. 5003
40 U.S.C. 122
40 U.S.C. 345c
40 U.S.C. 484
40 U.S.C. 484(e)
40 U.S.C. 484(k)
40 U.S.C. 511 nd 512
49 U.S.C. 1157
49 U.S.C. 1349(a)
49 U.S.C. 1723
50 U.S.C. 1622(g)
Surplus Property Act of 1944
Executive Order 10530
Executive Order 12079
36 FR 20423
Federal Property Management Regulations, Section 101.47
DOD Directive 4165.6
AR 405-5
AR 405-90
AFR 87-4
ER 1130-2-400
ER 1180-1-1
ER 405-1-12, Chapters 4 and 5* *


SECTION X


40 U.S.C. 278a and b
Federal Property Management Regulations, Section 101.47
AR 405-90


SECTION XI


33 U.S.C. 558
Federal Property Management Regulations, Section 101.47
AR 405-90
AR 420-70
AFR 87-4
ER 735-1-1


SECTION XII


13 U.S.C. 121.3
15 U.S.C. 637(b)(7)
15 U.S.C. 644
30 U.S.C. 601
33 U.S.C. 558
Federal Property Management Regulations, Section 101.45 and 101.47
AR 405-90
AR 420-74
ER 1130-2-400
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*SECTION XIII.


10 U.S.C. 2662 as amended by P.L. 96-148 dated 10 October 1980
AR 385-40
AR 405-90
TB 700-4


SECTION XIV.


10 U.S.C. 4682
40 U.S.C. 484(c)
Executive Order 11246
Executive Order 11375
Federal property Management Regulations, section 101-47
Defense Acquisition Regulations (formerly the Armed Services Procurement
Regulations)


ER 1180-1-1


SECTION XV.


40 U.S.C. 484(k)
49 U.S.C. 1723
50 U.S.C. 1622g
Surplus Property Act of 1944
DOD Directive 5100.10


*
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* 01 02 RR RR EEE


HQDA {2DAEN -REM-C} WASH DC/DISTRICT ENGINEER


DLA CAMERON STA VA


CCNGB WASHDC //NGB-ARI-R//


CDRARCOM ALEX VA //DRCIS-ER//


CDRFORSCO FT MCPHERSON GA


CDRTRADOC FT MONROE VA


CDRUSA {AREA ARMY}


DAF WASHDC //AF LEER//


CDR AAFES DALLAS TX


CDRNAVFACENGCOM CODE 204 ALEX VA


CDR AREA NAVAL DISTRICT


AREA NAVFACENGCOM


COMDT US COAST GUARD WASHDC


CDR AREA COAST GUARD DISTRICT


AREA DIVENGR/DISTENGR


DA FOR COFENGRS ATTN, DAEN-ZCI; TSG, DAAR-LOI, DAMO, DCSRDA


UNCLAS E F T O FOUO


SUBJ: SCREENING EXCESS REAL PROPERTY FOR DISPOSAL


{EO 11724 IF APPROPRIATE}.


A.  STURTEVANT REALTY OFFICER
DAEN-REM-C X20504


W. LOCKWOOD REM X20511


*
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RR  RR EEEE


1.  DA IS CONSIDERING ACTION TO DECLARE AS EXCESS THE FOLLOWING


PROPERTY: {BRIEFLY DESCRIBE THE PROPERTY AND IMPROVEMENTS, GIVE ITS


LOCATION, INDICATE ITS PAST USE, THE INTEREST OF THE UNITED STATES


IN THE LAND; STATE WHETHER OR NOT THE PROPERTY HAS AS ESTIMATED


VALUE OF $100000 OR MORE, AND OTHER PERTINENT INFORMATION.}


2.  ADDRESSEES HAVING REQUIREMENTS FOR ANY PORTION OF THE ABOVE


WILL SUBMIT REQUESTS TO REACH {ORIGINATING OFFICE} PRIOR TO 30 DAYS


FROM THE DATE OF THIS MESSAGE. {IF E01194 EXCESS REPORT, REQUESTS


ARE TO BE SUBMITTED TO REACH ASD {MRA&L} WITHIN 15 DAYS FROM THE DATE


OF MESSAGE.} NEGATIVE REPORTS ARE NOT, REPEAT, NOT REQUIRED. A N Y


ARMY REQUIREMENTS DISCLOSED BY THIS SCREENING WILL BE AFFORDED


PRIORITY.


3.  ARMY ADDRESSEES HAVING REQUIREMENTS SHOULD SUBMIT REQUESTS WHICH,


CONCLUSIVELY INDICATE THAT PROPOSED UTILIZATIONS ARE ESSENTIAL TO


ACCOMPLISHMENT OF ASSIGNED MISSION, THAT OTHER AVAILABLE DA PROPER-


TIES CANNOT BE USED, AND CONTAIN SUPPORTING DATA REQUIRED BY AR 405-


90, PARA 10.


4.  THE FOUO MARKING IS CANCELLED UPON OCCURRENCE OF THE EVENT


SPECIFIED IN PARA 2 OF THIS MESSAGE. *


A. STURTEVANT  REALTY OFFICER
DAEN-REM-C X20504


W. LOCKWOOD, REM X20511


Figure 11-1b
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*
DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


SUBMITTED BY OFFICE, CHIEF OF ENGINEERS
REAL ESTATE


DISPOSAL REPORT NO. ___


Submitted pursuant to Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662


Name of Installation: Fort Brown, Greenfield, Connecticut


Using Service (Command): United States Army Forces Command


Former Use: Training Camp


Interest: Fee


Area: 3,000 Acres


Original Cost: Land: $ 250,000
Improvements: 5,000,000


Total $5,250,000


Acquisition Date: 1942


Proposed Action: Report to General Services Administration
as excess real property


Authority: Federal Property and Administrative
 Services Act of 1949 (63 Stat. 377)


Par. 1. "The Department of the Army proposes . . . . " (Here make a brief
statement of the proposed action being reported to the Congress.)


Par. 2. Set out concise historical background of installation involved,
which may include: Date and purpose of establishment; summary
history of real estate data including original land acquisition
and cost, with fee, easement and other types of ownership to be
listed separately, and similar information for additional
acquisitions, disposals, and for the current holdings, showing
total acreage and cost of fee, easement, and other types of real
estate holdings and costs thereof.


Brief chronological summary of installation, indicating active
and inactive periods, current mission and present uses for
other than assigned mission including other Army, Navy and Air
Force, non-military Government, and civilian use. *


ENG Form 2187-R
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THIS DEED, made this _________________________________, 19____


DEED WITHOUT WARRANTY


by and between the United States of America, Grantor, acting by and
through the Secretary of the Army, under and pursuant to the powers and
authority contained in Section 23 of the Airport and Airways Development
Act of 1970 (84 Stat. 232; 49 U.S.C. 1723) and in conformity with Part 154
of Title 14 and Section 0.67 of Title 28 of the Code of Federal Regulations
and Executive Order No.12079, 43 Fed. Reg. 42233 (1978) and in accordance
with the request of the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Administra-
tion (herein called the "Administrator"), and the City of ________________,
organized and existing as a City of the ________ Class under the laws
of the State of _____________ with principal office and place
of business in the City of ________________, State of ______________,
Grantee.


WHEREAS, it has been determined that the conveyance requested by the
City of ____________ is not inconsistent with the needs of the
Department of the Army.


WITNESSETH: That the Grantor, in consideration of the benefits which
shall accrue to the public by virtue of the use of the property herein-
after described for public airport purposes, does hereby bargain, sell
grant and convey without warranty, express or implied subject to the
conditions, covenants and reservations hereinafter set forth, unto the
Grantee all of its right, title and interest in and all those certain 
parcels of land designated as a portion of Fort ____________ Military
Reservation, situated in the County of _____________________________,
State of ______________________________, to wit:


A tract of land in the _______________ of Section _______________,
Township _______________, Range of the _______________ Meridan
in ____________________ County ____________________, described as
follows:


Beginning at       (Complete legal description of tract)                .
The tract of land hereby conveyed contains ___________acres, more or
less. *


Figure 11-3a
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This Grant is subject to the following covenants and conditions
which the Grantee, by acceptance of this deed, assumes for itself and
its successors and assigns, as covenants running with the land:


1. That the grantee will use the property interest for airport
purposes, and will develop that interest for airport purposes within
one year after the date of this conveyance, except that if the property
interest is necessary to meet future development of an airport, in
accordance with the National Airport System Plan, the grantee will develop
that interest for airport purposes on or before the period provided in the
plan or within a period satisfactory to the Administrator and any interim
use of that interest for other than airport purposes will be subject to
such terms and conditions as the Administrator may prescribe.


2. That the airport, and its appurtenant areas and its buildings and
facilities, whether or not on the land conveyed, will be operated as a
public airport on fair and reasonable terms, without discrimination on the
basis of race, color, or national origin, as to airport employment
practices, and as to accommodations, services, facilities, and other public
uses of the airport.


3. That the grantee will not grant or permit any exclusive right
forbidden by Section 308(a) of the Federal Aviation Act of 1958 (49 U.S.C.
1349(a)) at the airport, or at any other airport now owned or controlled
by it.


4. That in the operation of the airport and its appurtenant areas,
the grantee:


a. agrees that no person shall be excluded from any participa-
tion, be denied any benefits or be otherwise subjected to any discrimination,
on the grounds of race, color, or national origin;


b. agrees to comply with all requirements imposed by or pursuant
to Part 21 of the Regulations of the Office of the Secretary of Transporta-
tion (49 CFR 21) - nondiscrimination in federally assisted programs of the
Department of Transportation - effectuation of Title VI of the Civil Rights
Act of 1964.


5. That the furtherance of the policy of the FAA under this covenant,
the grantee:


a. agrees that, unless authorized by the Administrator, it will
not, either directly or indirectly, grant or permit any person, firm or
corporation the exclusive right at the airport, or at any other airport
now owned or controlled by it, to conduct any aeronautical activities,
including, but not limited to, charter flights, pilot training, aircraft *


Figure 11-3b
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* rental and sightseeing, aerial photography, crop dusting, aerial adver-
tising and surveying, air carrier operations, aircraft sales and services,
sale of aviation petroleum products whether or not conducted in conjunc-
tion with other aeronautical activity, repair and maintenance of aircraft,
sale of aircraft parts, and any other activities which, because of their
direct relationship to the operation of aircraft, can be regarded as an
aeronautical activity; and


b.  agrees that it will terminate any existing exclusive right to
engage in the sale of gasoline or oil, or both, granted before July 17,
1962, at such an airport, at the earliest renewal, cancellation, or expira-
tion date applicable to the agreement that established the exclusive right;
and


c.  agrees that it will terminate forthwith any other exclusive
right to conduct any aeronautical activity now existing at such an airport.


6.  That any later transfer of the property interest conveyed will be
subject to the covenants and conditions in this instrument of conveyance.


7.  That, if the covenant to develop the property interest (or any
part thereof) for airport purposes within one year after the date of this
conveyance is breached, or if the property interest (or any part thereof)
is not used in a manner consistent with the terms of the conveyance, the
Administrator may give notice to the grantee requiring him to take specified
action towards development within a fixed period. These notices may be
issued repeatedly, and outstanding notices may be amended or supplemented.
Upon expiration of a period so fixed without completion by the grantee of
the required action, the Administrator may, on behalf of the United States,
enter, and take title to, the property interest conveyed or the particular
part of the interest to which the breach relates.


8.  That, if any covenant or condition in the instrument of conveyance,
other than the covenant contained in paragraph 7 of this section, is
breached, the Administrator may, on behalf of the United States, immediately
enter, and take title to, the property interest conveyed or, in his
discretion, that part of that interest to which the breach relates.


9.  That a determination by the Administrator that one of the foregoing
covenants has been breached is conclusive of the facts; and that, if the
right of entry and possession of title stipulated in the foregoing
covenants is exercised, the grantee will, upon demand of the Administrator,
or his successor in function, take any action (including prosecution of
suit or executing of instruments) that may be necessary to evidence transfer
to the United States of title to the property interest conveyed, or, in
the Administrator’s discretion, to that part of that interest to which the
breach relates. *


Figure 11-3c
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* TO HAVE AND TO HOLD the said premises, with the appurtenances, unto
the said Grantee and its successors and assigns, forever, subject to the
covenants and conditions herein set forth.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Grantor has caused these presents to be
executed and the official seal of the Department of the Army to be
hereunto affixed.


UNITED STATES OF AMERICA


(SEAL) SECRETARY OF THE ARMY


APPROVED this ______________ day of _________________, 19_______.


The approval by the Assistant Attorney General, Land and Natural Resources
Division, is made pursuant to authority delegated by the Attorney General
by Section 0.67 of Title 28 of the Code of Federal Regulations (Order No.
468.71 of the Attorney General, October 9, 1971: 36 F.R. 20428).


ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL
LAND AND NATURAL RESOURCES DIVISION
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE *


Figure 11-3d
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* ACKNOWLEDGMENT


COMMONWEALTH OF V1RG1NIA )
: ss


COUNTY OF ARLINGTON )


BEFORE ME, a Notary Public in and for the Commonwealth of Virginia,


County of Arlington, personally appeared, ___________________________,


to me known to be the identical person and officer whose name is


subscribed to the foregoing instrument and acknowledged to me that he


executed the said instrument in the capacity therein stated for the


purposes therein expressed as the act and deed of the United States of


America.


GIVEN under my hand and seal, this_______ day of ____________,
19 .


NOTARY PUBLIC 


(SEAL)
My Commission Expires:


Figure 11-3e
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Notice of the Availability of Land for Development
of Public Port or Industrial Facilities


Pursuant to provisions contained in Section 108 of Public Law 86-645,


86th Congress, (General Description of Property)


is available for sale to the State of ____________________, political


subdivisions thereof, port districts, port authorities, or other bodies


created by the State for the purpose of developing or encouraging the


development of public port or industrial facilities. The parcel of land


is about (location) .


Any sale of this property shall be at the fair market value of the land,


as determined by the Secretary of the Army, upon condition that the prop-


erty shall be used for public port or industrial purposes and subject to


such conditions, reservations or restrictions as the Secretary may


determine to be necessary for the development, maintenance, or operation


of the (Project)


or otherwise in the public interest.


A legal description of this land will be mailed upon request.


Applications for purchase of this property must be filed in writing


with me by ______________________. Applications must state fully


the purposes for which the land is desired and the scope of the proposed


development. *


Figure 11-4
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SAMPLE QUITCLAIM DEED


FOR PUBLIC PORT OR INDUSTRIAL FACILITIES


THIS


acting by


INDENTURE, made by and between the United States of America,


and through the Secretary of the Army, under and pursuant to


the powers and authority contained in Section 108 of the Act of Congress


approved July 14, 1960 (Public Law 86-645; 74 Stat. 486), party of the


first part, and the , party of the second part.


WHEREAS, pursuant to said Act and to the Delegations, Rules and


Regulations of the Secretary of the Army, as published in the Federal


Register of March 11, 1961 (Volume 26, No. 47, pages 2117-2118), it has


been determined (1) that the development of public  port  and  industrial


facilities on the hereinafter described land within the


Project, a water resource development project under the jurisdiction of


the Department of the Army, will be in the public interest; (2) that such


development will not interfere with the operation and maintenance of the


; and (3) that disposition of such land


for this purpose will serve the objectives of the


Project.


NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the sum of __________ ($   ),


and subject to the exceptions, reservation, restrictions, covenants and


conditions hereinafter set forth, the party of the first part hereby


conveys and quitclaims unto the party of the second part, its successors


and assigns: *


Figure 11-5a
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* FOR PUBLIC PORT PURPOSES ONLY, all right, title and interest of the


United States of America in and to the real estate described as follows:


TRACT A


and,


FOR INDUSTRIAL PURPOSES ONLY, all right, title and interest of the


United States of America in and to the real estate described as follows:


TRACT B


SUBJECT  TO the following exceptions and rights outstanding in third


parties: Existing easements for public roads and highways, public


utilities, railroads and pipelines.


EXCEPTING, SAVING AND RESERVING unto the United States of America


and its assigns, from this conveyance the following rights, power,


privileges and easements, namely:


(Set forth exceptions and reservations deemed necessary for purpose


of the project.)


The said party of the second part does by the acceptance of this


deed, covenant and agree for itself, and its successors and assigns,


forever, as follows:


(Set forth conditions of conveyance)


1.


2.


3.


4. *
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*
5. The Grantee agrees to construct public port facilities only on


the area described as Tract A and to construct industrial facilities only


on the area described as Tract B.


PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that if any portion of the above described tracts


is used for any purpose other than the purpose designated in Condition 5


above then all right, title and interest in and to the portion of the


tract so used shall revert to and become the property of the United


States at its option and it shall have the immediate right of entry upon


said premises, subject to the conditions hereafter set forth.


In the event of a breach of the above condition pertaining to public


port and industrial use, the Grantor shall, before claiming any forfeiture,


give notice in writing of said breach, and of its intention to exercise


said option, to the then occupant of the premises. Said occupant shall


have a period of sixty (60) days after receipt of said notice to correct


and cure said breach. The right of entry of the Grantor shall arise and


become exercisable only after the termination of said sixty (60) day


period and failure of the then occupant to correct or cure said breach.


In the event of the failure or refusal of the then occupant of said


premises to correct or cure said breach within the time limited, and


after exercise by the Grantor of its right of entry, said occupant shall


have a reasonable time, not to exceed 120 days, to remove any improve-


ments that have theretofore been placed upon said premises. Such right


of removal shall under no circumstances permit such occupant to cause


damage to the land involved. In the event that said occupant fails to *
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* remove said improvements within the time limited, they shall become the


property of the United States.


Failure of the United States to exercise its right of entry upon


breach of the above condition pertaining to public port and industrial


use shall not be construed as a waiver or relinquishment of said right.


TO HAVE AND TO HOLD the above-described premises unto the said


its successors and assigns, forever, subject


to the exceptions, reservations, restrictions covenants, and conditions


herein contained. *
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* IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the United States of America has caused these


presents to be executed in its name by ____________________________,


Secretary of the Army, and the seal of the Department of the Army to be


hereunto affixed this ________ day of ___________________ 19___.


UNITED STATES OF AMERICA


BY ___________________
Secretary of the Army


The Foregoing Instrument is also executed and accepted for and in


behalf of the Party of the Second Part by _____________________


its Commissioners, and attested by its Secretary, and its seal hereunto


affixed this _________ day of ________________________, 19___. *
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FORMAT FOR NOTICE OF AVAILABILITY


GOVERNMENT AIRPORT PROPERTY


FOR DISPOSAL


(BRIEF DESCRIPTION - LOCATION)


Terms and conditions of disposal, and all necessary information
about this property, will be furnished upon request at the office of
the District Engineer, U.S. Army Engineer District, __________________,


.


Acquisition of this property is subject to the following priorities:
(1) Federal Government agencies; (2) State and local governments, and
tax-supported institutions. Your priority expires _____________ days
after date of this notice, if no advice is received of your interest in
acquiring the property.


To receive consideration , proposals from priority holders must be
submitted on special forms obtainable at the _________________________
District Engineer’s Office, and must arrive at that office within _____
days after date of this notice, or not later than (a reasonable time so
determined by the District Engineer)____________________.


States, political subdivisions, municipalities and tax-supported
institutions may, on a priority basis immediately following that of
Federal Government agencies, acquire this property under the terms and
conditions of Title 50, Appendix, United States Code, Section 1622(g)
as amended. *
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* APPLICATION FOR AIRPORT PROPERTY
BY STATE, POLITICAL SUBDIVISION, MUNICIPALITY, OR TAX-SUPPORTED INSTITUTION


APPLICATION is hereby made to the District Engineer, __________________,


by ___________________________________________________________________


(hereinafter referred to as Applicant) for the transfer to it, upon the


terms and conditions hereinafter set forth, of surplus property consti-


tuting all or part of the installation generally known as


Air Force Base located near ____________, State of ____________,


including certain personal property, all as more particularly described in


Schedule “A” attached hereto and made a part hereof. All real or personal


property described in Schedule “A” is hereinafter referred to as the


“airport.”


TERMS AND CONDITIONS


1.  This application and its acceptance by the District Engineer, _____
_______________, hereinafter referred to as the Government shall constitute
the entire agreement between the applicant and the Government unless
modified in writing signed by both parties.


2.  Applicant warrants that no person or agency has been employed or
retained to solicit or secure acceptance of this application upon an
agreement or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage,
or other contingent fee, except bona fide employees or bona fide
commercial agencies maintained by the applicant for the purpose of
doing business. For breach or violation of this warranty, the Govern-
ment shall have the right to annul this contract without liability, or
in its discretion to require applicant to pay to it the full amount of
such commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.


3.  The failure of applicant to inspect fully the property described in
Schedule “A” or to be fully informed as to the condition thereof will not
constitute grounds for any noncompliance with the terms of this applica-
tion if accepted by the Government. *
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* 4. The property offered for disposal will be transferred “as is” and
“where is” without warranty or guaranty, express or implied, of any kind
or nature.


5. Transfer of property shall be accomplished by an instrument of
transfer in form satisfactory to the Government without warranty, express
or implied, and shall contain covenants running with the land for the
observance by the transferee of the following reservations, restrictions,
and conditions; except that the provisions of a(1) and (2) shall be
included in the instrument of transfer as conditions subsequent rather
than covenants:


a. Use by the Transferee.


(1) That, except as provided in subsection (4) hereof, the above-
described property, hereinafter called “the airport,” shall be used for
the use and benefit of the public as a public airport on reasonable terms
and without unjust discrimination and without grant or exercise of any
exclusive right for use of the airport within the meaning of subsection
13 (g) (2) (C) of the Surplus Property Act of 1944, as amended.


(2) That, except as provided in subsection (4) hereof, the entire
landing area, and all structures, improvements, facilities and equipment
in which any interest is transferred shall be maintained for the use and
benefit of the public at all times in good and serviceable condition to
assure its efficient operation, provided, however, that such maintenance
shall be required as to improvements, facilities, and equipment only
during the remainder of their estimated life as determined by the
Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency or his successor. In the
event materials are required to rehabilitate or repair certain of the
aforementioned improvements, facilities, or equipment, they may be
procured by demolition of other improvements facilities, or equipment
conveyed as a result of this application and located on the above-
described premises, which, in the opinion of the Administrator of the
Federal Aviation Agency or his successor, have outlived their use as
airport property.


(3) That insofar as is within its power, the transferee shall
adequately clear and protect the aerial approaches to the airport
by removing, lowering, relocating, marking, or lighting, or otherwise
mitigating existing airport hazards and by preventing the establish-
ment or creation of future airport hazards.


(4) That none of the property described in Schedule “A” shall be
used, leased, sold, salvaged, or disposed of by the grantee or
transferee for other
of the Administrator


than airport purposes without the written consent
of the Federal Aviation Agency, which consent shall*
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* be granted only if the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency
determines that the property can be used, leased, sold, salvaged, or
disposed of for other than airport purposes without materially and
adversely affecting the development, improvement, operation, or
maintenance of the airport at which such property is located.


b. Use by the Government.


(1) That the United States of America through any of its employees
or agents shall at all times have the right to make nonexclusive use of
the landing area of the airport at which any property applied for herein
is located or used, without charge; provided, however, that such use may
be limited as may be determined at any time by the Administrator of the
Federal Aviation Agency to be necessary to prevent undue interference
with use by other authorized aircraft; provided, further that the United
States shall be obligated to pay for damages caused by such use, or, if
its use of the landing area is substantial, to contribute a reasonable
share of the cost of maintaining and operating the landing area commensurate
with the use made by it.


(2) That during any national emergency declared by the President of
the United States of America or the Congress thereof, including any
existing national emergency, the United States shall have the right to
make exclusive or nonexclusive use and have exclusive or nonexclusive
control and possession, without charge, of the airport at which the
surplus property applied for herein is located or used, as it then exists,
or of such portion thereof as it may desire; provided, however, that the
United States shall be responsible for the entire cost of maintaining
such part of the airport as it may use exclusively, or over which it may
have exclusive possession or control, during the period of such use,
possession, or control and shall be obligated to contribute a reasonable
share, commensurate with the use made by it, of the cost of maintenance
of such property as it may use nonexclusively or over which it may have
nonexclusive control and possession; provided, further, that the United
States shall pay a fair rental for its use, control, or possession,
exclusively or nonexclusively, of any improvements to the airport made
without United States aid and never owned by the United States.


c. Miscellaneous.


(1) That no exclusive right, as defined
of section 13 of the Surplus Property Act of


in subsection (g)(2)(C)
1944, as amended, for the


use of the airport at which the property applied for herein is located
or used shall be vested (either directly or indirectly) in any person
or persons to the exclusion of others in the same class. *
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* (2) That the applicant shall grant or obtain for the benefit of
the United States a release from any and all liability it may be under
for restoration or other damages under any lease or other agreement
covering the use by the United States of any airport, or part thereof,
owned, controlled, or operated by the applicant, upon which, adjacent
to which, or in connection with which the surplus property applied for
herein was located or used; provided, that no such release shall be
construed as depriving the applicant of any right it may otherwise have
to receive reimbursement under section 17 of the Federal Airport Act
for the necessary rehabilitation or repair of public airports heretofore
or hereafter substantially damaged by any Federal Agency.


d. Reservations and Restrictions.


(1) That, in the event that any of the terms, conditions, reserva-
tions, and restrictions upon or subject to which the property is disposed
of are not met, observed, or complied with, whether due to legal inability
or otherwise, the title, right of possession, and all other rights
transferred shall at the option of the United States revert in then
existing condition to the United States upon demand made in writing
by the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency, or his successor,
at least sixty (60) days prior to the date fixed for the revesting of
such title, right of possession, and other rights transferred, provided
the breach shall not have been remedied within such sixty (60) day
period.


(2) That any of the property described in Schedule “A” maybe
successively transferred only with approval of the Administrator of
the Federal Aviation Agency, or his successor, to the extent required
by the provisions of Subsection (a)(4) of Section 5 hereof, with proviso
that any such transferee assumes all the obligations imposed herein.


(3) If the construction as covenants of any of the foregoing
reservations and restrictions recited herein as covenants or the
application of the same as covenants in any particular instance is
held invalid, the particular reservations or restrictions in question
shall be construed instead merely as conditions upon the breach of
which the United States may exercise its option to cause the title,
interest, right of possession, and other rights transferred, or any
portion thereof, to revert to it, and the application of such reser-
vations or restrictions as covenants in any other instance and the
construction of the remainder of such reservations and restrictions
as covenants shall not be affected thereby.


e. Transferee’s Obligations. The transferee shall take title
subject to such rights, if any, as third persons may have in the above-
described premises at the date of disposal of said premises by virtue *
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* of any grant from the United States or others and shall assume all duties,
obligations, and liabilities of the United States or any agency thereof
thereunder and hold the same harmless from all claims arising therefrom.


f. Mineral Rights. Subsurface rights to minerals or other interests
included in the real property transferred for airport purposes may not be
exploited in such a way as will interfere with the efficient operation of
the airport.


g. United States Rights. The reservation in the United States of
the right, title, and interest in and to all property of whatsoever
nature not specifically transferred, together with right of removal
thereof from the premises within a reasonable time, which shall not be
construed to mean any period less than one (1) year after the date of
the instrument of transfer. During such period, the United States,
its agents, customers, transferees, successors in interest, and assigns
shall have a right of ingress to and egress from the premises for the
purpose of using, disposing of by sale or otherwise, and removing such
property.


h. Application of Subparagraphs, a, b, and c. The condition that,
if permitted by law, the provisions of subparagraphs a, b, and C, above
shall apply with equal force and effect to the airport in its present
location, in instances where the airport itself is not included in the
disposal.


i. Payment in Cash of Taxes, Assessments, etc. The transferee shall
make payment in cash to the Government of an amount of money equivalent
to the pro rata amount, as of the date of acceptance of the bid of the
transferee, of all taxes, assessments, and similar charges made against
the property conveyed, in instances where the particular Government agency
holding the property is liable for the payment of such taxes, assessments,
or charges.


j. Waiver of Any Existing Option. The transferee must obtain for
the benefit of the Government, in form satisfactory to it, a waiver of
any existing option granted to purchase the airport or any portion
thereof.


6. From the time the Government gives notice of acceptance of the
application, the applicant shall bear all risks and shall bear any
and all losses sustained by reason of damage or injuries that may be
suffered by the airport property, and notwithstanding such losses,
damage, or injuries, each and all of the provisions of the agreement
formed by acceptance of this application shall remain unimpaired and
in full force and effect. *
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* 7. Upon receipt of Notice of Acceptance of the application by the
Government, the successful applicant may, at its option, and upon
notification to the Government and approval of the holding Government
angency, immediately enter into possession of the airport property and
use, operate, and maintain the same subject to, and in accordance with,
all of the terms and conditions hereinabove set out and in addition,
for the period prior to delivery of the instrument or instruments of
transfer conveying legal title, subject to, and in accordance with,
following provisions and conditions:


a. Transferee Shall Comply with all Pertinent Rules, Etc. The
operation of the airport property shall be subject to such regulations
as may be prescribed by the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency
from time to time, and the transferee shall comply with all pertinent
laws, ordinances, rules, orders, or other applicable regulations and
shall hold the United States harmless from any liability or penalty
which may be imposed by reason of any asserted violation thereof by the
transferee.


b. Limitations on Major Structural Changes. The transferee shall
not make, permit, or suffer any additions, improvements, or alterations
to the airport property which constitute any major structural change or
changes unless such change or changes (1) are made in carrying out a
project under the Federal Airport Act of 1946, as amended (49 U.S.C.
1101); or (2) are made with the prior written consent of the Administrator
of the Federal Aviation Agency. Change or changes made with the prior
written consent of said Administrator and not under the Federal-Aid
Airport Program shall be solely at the expense of the transferee, and
unless such consent provides specifically that title to the addition or
improvements so made shall vest in the transferee, title thereto shall
at all the transferee, title thereto shall at all times remain in the
United States and such additions or improvements shall be subject to all
terms and conditions of this instrument. The transferee agrees to hold
the United States harmless from mechanics’ and materialmen's liens arising
from any additons, improvements, or alterations effected by the transferee.


c. Right of Inspection. The District Engineer and the Federal
Aviation Agency, or the designated representatives of either of them,
shall have the right to inspect the airport at all times.


d. Claim for Damages. The transferee agrees to maintain, indemnify,
and save harmless the United States against and from any and all claims
for damages which may arise from or in connection with the privileges
herein granted, excepting claims for injuries or death to persons result-
ing from willful or negligent acts or omissions of the United States or
any of its officers, employees, agents, or agencies. *
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* e. Payment of Charges Due. The transferee shall assume responsibility
for the payment of all taxes and assessments and public utility charges
becoming due on the property from the date of its entering into possession
of the airport property.


f. Violation or Neglect of Contract. That if the transferee violates
or neglects to perform any of the terms or conditions of the agreement
formed by the acceptance of its application, it will, if required by the
Administration, vacate said premises, remove all property of the transferee
therefrom and restore the land, improvements, facilities, and equipment
included herein to as good condition on such date of expiration or
relinquishment as when received, ordinary wear and tear excepted. If the
transferee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and to restore
the land, improvements, facilities, and equipment included herein, then,
at the option of the Government, said property shall either become the
property of the United States without compensation therefor, or the
Government may cause the property to be removed and the land, improvements,
facilities, and equipment included herein to be so restored at the expense
of the transferee and no claim for damage against the United States or its
officers or agents shall be created by or made on account of such removal
and restoration.


g. When Government Property is Unaccounted For. If, upon removal of
the transferee from the premises prior to its acceptance of delivery of
the instrument or instruments of transfer conveying title to the airport,
any property (other than usable supplies and maintenance materials) of
the United States is unaccounted for, the transferee shall make replace-
ment to the satisfaction of the Administrator of the Federal Aviation
Agency, or in lieu of such replacement, the transferee shall, if so
required by the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency, pay to the
United States money in an amount sufficient to compensate for the loss
sustained by the United States or any of its agencies.


8. The successful applicant agrees to perform all acts necessary or
desirable to enable it to enter into possession of the property within
_________ days after acceptance of its application by the Administration
and agrees to enter into possession not later than that date, under the
same provisions and conditions of possession as set out in paragraph 7
above. Time shall be of the essence in the agreement formed by such
acceptance.


9. The District Engineer assign or transfer its right, title, and
interest in the agreement formed by its acceptance of the application
to any other branch or agency of the United States, and upon such
assignment or transfer, such branch or agency shall succeed to all the
rights, powers, privileges, immunities, duties, and obligations of the
District Engineer hereunder, and the District Engineer shall cease to
have any duties or obligations hereunder. *
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* 10. Neither the agreement formed by acceptance of this application nor
any interest therein shall be assigned or transferred by the applicant
to any other party.


11. No member of or delegate to Congress or Resident Commissioner shall
be admitted to any share or part of the agreement formed by the accept-
ance of this Application or to any benefit that may arise therefrom, but
this provision shall not be construed to extend to such agreement if made
with a corporation for its general benefit.


Dated this _____________ day of ___________________, 19 __________.


(Name)


(Title)


(Address of Applicant)


ACCEPTANCE BY THE GOVERNMENT


Accepted by and on behalf of the United States of America this


__________ day of __________________, 19 ________.


By _________________________ *
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* SCHEDULE “A”


As the result of a field survey and recommendations


made by the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency,


the property hereinafter described has been classified as


available for disposal as airport property under the Federal


Property and Administrative Services Act, as amended,


and the Surplus Property Act of 1944, as amended. (The


descriptions are believed to be correct, but any error or


omission shall not constitute any ground or reason for any


claim by applicant against the General Services Administration


or the Federal Government.)


a. Land. All that certain parcel of land located in


the City of _________________________________, County of


_________________________, State of ______________________.


more particularly described as:


b. Buildings and Improvements.


c. Necessary Operating Equipment.
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INSTRUCTIONS TO APPLICANTS FOR AIRPORT PROPERTY


1. Standard Application Form. Applications must be submitted on the
inclosed standard Application Form. Additional copies and any additional
information desired may be obtained at the office of the District Engineer
located at ___________________________________________________________.


2. Rights Reserved. The right is reserved to waive any defect or
informality in the applications received and to accept or reject any
application. In the case of receipt of two or more applications of
equal priority and merit, choice of the transferee will ordinarily be
based on need for the property as airport property.


3. Property Offered in its Entirety. The property described in the
application is offered for disposal in its entirety and is not severable,
and bids for separate portions thereof will not be considered; provided,
however, that the applicant may delete from Schedule “A” such buildings,
improvements, and equipment as it does not desire to acquire hereunder.


4. If Applicant is Political Entity. If the applicant is a political
entity, there shall be attached to the application copies, in duplicate,
of so much of the records of its governing body as will show the official
character and authority of the officer signing the application; authorize
him to accept delivery of all formal instruments of transfer and agree
that the transferee shall be bound by all the terms, reservations
restrictions, and conditions of transfer set forth in the application.
Such copies shall be duly certified to be true copies by the secretary
or other official with powers of certification, and the official seal
of the applicant shall be affixed to such certification.


5. Applicant Must Furnish Legal Authority. The applicant shall furnish
with its application, and as a condition precedent to the delivery of
the aforesaid instruments of transfer, evidence satisfactory to the
Administration of its legal authority to accept transfer of the property
applied for herein and to covenant to operate and maintain the same in
the manner required hereby.


6. Airport Subject to Inspection. The airport is now subject to
inspection by prospective transferees. Office of the District Engineer
________________________ will, upon request, make arrangements for such
inspection.


7. Administration’s Notice of Acceptance. Notice by the Government of
acceptance or rejection of the application, if not personally made to a *
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* duly authorized representative of the applicant, shall be deemed to have
been sufficiently given when mailed in a postpaid or franked envelope to
the applicant at the address indicated in the application. *
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QUITCLAIM DEED AND TRANSFER AGREEMENT


(AIRPORT PROPERTY)


THIS QUITCLAIM DEED AND TRANSFER AGREEMENT, made and entered into


by and between the UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, acting by and through the


Secretary of the Army (Air Force), under and pursuant to the powers and


authorities contained in the Surplus Property Act of 1944, 58 Stat. 765,


as amended, 50 U.S.C. APP. 1622(g) (1948 ed.), and the Federal Property


and Administrative Services Act of 1949, 63 Stat. 377, as amended 40 U.S.C.


Chapter 10, (1958 ed.), and the delegation of authority to the Secretary


of Defense from the Administrator of the General Services Administration


(41 CFR Sections 101-47.302-2 and 101-47.308-2), and the redelegation of


authority from the Secretary of Defense to the Secretary of the Army (Air


Force) (20 Fed. Reg. 7113), Party of the First Part, and the (City of


_______________________________, ______________________, a body


cooperate and politic under the laws of the State of ____________________,


its successors and assigns, Party of the Second Part:


W I T N E S S E T H :


That the said Party of the First Part, for and in consideration of


the assumption by the Party of the Second Part of all the obligations and


its taking subject to certain reservations, restrictions and conditions


and its covenant to abide by and agreement to certain other reservations,


restrictions and conditions, all as set out hereinafter, conveys and *
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* quitclaims to the said Party of the Second Part, its successors and


assigns, under and subject to the reservations, restrictions, conditions,


and exceptions hereinafter set out, all its right, title, and interest in


the following described property in the County of______________________,


State of _____________________ to wit:


DESCRIPTION


* * * *     *     *   


being (a part of) the same property acquired by the United States


of America under


of record in Book .


and WHEREAS, by Lease No. DA_________________________etc.:


DESCRIPTION


*            *             *             *              *             *


(Describe leased area)


Together with all existing easements appurtenant to the land covered


by said lease, including, but not limited to, the avigation easements for


runway approach zones, power easements, water line easements, and sewer


line easements;


NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises and agree-


ments hereinafter contained, it is agreed by and between the Party of the


First Part and the Party of the Second Part that the aforementioned lease


and any and all modifications now in effect which would otherwise continue *
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*
in full force and effect, subject to the provisions thereof, including the


leasehold interest of Party Of the First Part in buildings, facilities and


improvements owned by Party of the Second Part, are hereby surrendered to


the Party of the Second Part, subject to the terms and conditions hereof,


and the said Party of the First Part, for and in consideration of the


assumption by Party of the Second Part of all the obligations and its


taking subject to certain reservations,


its covenants to abide by the agreement


restrictions and conditions, all as set


bargain, sell, assign and transfer, but


restrictions and conditions and


to certain other reservations,


out hereinafter, does hereby


without warranty, express or


implied, unto the said Party of the Second Part, its successors and


assigns, under and subject to the reservations, restrictions, conditions,


exceptions and rights hereinafter set out, all its right, title, and


interest in the following described property, including all equipment and


fixtures appurtenant thereto, situated in the County of _______________,


State of__________________ , and located on the leased land descrided


above, to wit:


BUILDING NUMBER DESCRIPTION


* * * * * *


Together with the interest of Party of the First Part in utility systems,


fueling facilities, lighting facilities, taxiways and runways located on


the leased land, and also together with the following equipment


* *


QUANTITY


*


DESCRIPTION


* * *
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*
EXCEPTING, HOWEVER, from this conveyance all right, title and interest in


and to all its property in the nature of equipment, furnishings and other


personal property located on the above described premises which can be


removed from the land without material injury to the land or structures


located thereon, other than property of such nature located on the


premises hereby conveyed or surrendered from lease which is reasonably


necessary for the operation or maintenance of the airport or for the


operation or maintenance of the structures and improvements specifically


listed hereinabove as being transferred hereby, for any reasonable use


for which such structures or improvements are readily adaptable; and


further excepting from this conveyance all its structures on said premises


other than structures specifically described or enumerated above as being


conveyed hereunder, including _________________________________________.


* * * * * *


And reserving to the Party of the First Part for itself and its lessees,


licensees, permittees, agents and assigns the right to use the property


and structures excepted hereby in such a manner as will not materially


and adversely affect the development, improvement, operation, or maintenance


of the airport and the right of removal from said premises of such property


and structures, all within a reasonable period of time after the date


hereof, which shall not be construed to mean any period more than one (1)


year after the date of this instrument, together with a right of ingress


to and egress from said premises for such purposes; *
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* PROVIDED, FURTHER, that if any or all of the buildings and improve-


ments described herein revert to Party of the First Part under the terms


hereof, and at the time of such reversion some are located on land of


Party of the Second Part not subject to reversion to Party of the First


Part, Party of the First Part shall be allowed twelve (12) months from


the date of such reversion to remove same, together with the right of


ingress and egress for such purposes.


TO HAVE AND TO HOLD said premises, with appurtenances, subject to


the exceptions, reservations, restrictions and conditions referred to


and set forth in this instrument, unto said Party of the Second Part,


its successors and assigns, forever.


By the acceptance of this Agreement or any rights hereunder, the


said Party of the Second Part, its successors and assign, forever.


By the acceptance of this Agreement or any rights hereunder, the


said Party of the Second Part, its successors and assigns, agrees that


the surrender of leasehold and the transfer of the property transferred


by this instrument, is accepted subject to the following restrictions


set forth in subparagraphs (1) and (2) of this paragraph, which shall


run with the land, imposed pursuant to the authority of Article 4,


Section 3, Clause 2 of the Constitution of the United States of America,


the Surplus Property Act of 1944, as amended, the Federal Property and


Administrative Services Act of 1949 (63 Stat. 377) and applicable rules,


regulations and orders: *
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(1) That, except as provided in subparagraph (6) of the next


succeeding unnumbered paragraph, the land, leased premises, buildings,


structures and improvements in which this instrument transfers any


interest shall be used


benefit of the public,


tion and without grant


for public airport purposes for the use and


on reasonable terms and without unjust discrimina-


or exercise of any exclusive right for use of the


airport within the meaning of the term “exclusive right” as used in


subparagraph (4) of the next succeeding paragraph. As used in this


instrument, the term “airport” shall be deemed to include at least all


such leased premises, buildings, structures and improvements;


(2) That, except as provided in subparagraph (6) of the next


succeeding paragraph, the entire landing area, as defined in Title 44,


C.F.R. Chapter 1, Subchapter C, Section 101.19 (15 F.R. 1346) approved


March 8, 1950, and all structures and improvements in which this instrument


transfers any interest shall be maintained for the use and benefit of the


public at all times in good and serviceable condition, provided, however,


that such maintenance shall be required as to structures and improvements


only during the remainder of their estimated life, as determined by the


Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency. In the event materials


are required to rehabilitate or repair certain of the aforementioned


structures and improvements, they may be procured by demolition or other


structures and improvements transferred hereby and located on the above


described premises which have outlived their use as airport property in


the opinion of the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency.
*
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* By acceptance of this Agreement or any rights hereunder, the said


Party of the Second Part, for itself, its successors and assigns, also


assumes the obligations of, covenants to abide by and agrees to, and this


transfer is made subject to, the following reservations and restrictions


set forth in subparagraphs (1) to (7), inclusive, of this paragraph,


which shall run with the land, imposed pursuant to the authority of


Article 4, Section 3, Clause 2 of the Constitution of the United States


of America, the Surplus Property Act of 1944, as amended, the Federal


Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949 (63 Stat. 377) and


applicable rules, regulations and orders:


(1) That insofar as it is within its powers, the Party of the


Second Part shall adequately clear and protect the aerial approaches


to the airport by removing, lowering, relocating, marking or lighting


or otherwise mitigating existing airport hazards and by preventing the


establishment or creation of future airport hazards.


(2) That the United States of America (hereinafter sometimes


referred to as the “Government”) through any of its employees or


agents shall at all times have the right to make nonexclusive use


of the landing area of the airport at which any of the property


transferred by this instrument is located or used, without charge:


Provided, however, that such use may be limited as may be determined


at any time by the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency to be


necessary to prevent undue interference with use of other authorized


aircraft: Provided, further, that the Government shall be obligated *
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* to pay for damages caused by such use, or if its use of the landing area


is substantial, to contribute a reasonable share of the cost of maintain-


ing and operating the landing area, commensurate with the use mace by it.


(3) That during any national emergency declared by the President


of the United States of America or the Congress thereof, the Government


shall have the right to make exclusive or nonexclusive use and have


exclusive or nonexclusive control and possession, without charge, of the


airport at which any of the property transferred by this instrument is


located or used, or of such portion thereof as it may desire, provided,


however, that the Government shall be responsible for the entire cost


of maintaining such part of the airport as it may use exclusively, or


over which it may have exclusive possession or control, during the period


of such use, possession, or control, and shall be obligated to contribute


a reasonable share, commensurate with the use made by it, of the cost of


maintenance of such property as it may use nonexclusively or over which


it may have nonexclusive control and possession; Provided, further, that


the Government shall pay a fair rental for its use, control, or possession,


exclusively or nonexclusively of any improvements to the airport made


without United States aid.


(4) That no exclusive right for the use of the airport at which the


property transferred by this instrument is located shall be vested


(directly or indirectly) in any person or persons to the exclusion of


others in the same class, the term “exclusive right” being defined to mean: *
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* (a) Any exclusive right to use the airport for conducting any


particular aeronautical activity requiring operation of aircraft;


(b) any exclusive right to engage in the sale or supplying of


aircraft, aircraft accessories, equipment, or supplies (excluding the


sale of gasoline and oil), or aircraft services necessary for the


operation of aircraft (including the maintenance and repair of aircraft,


aircraft engines, propellers, and appliances).


(5) That, except as provided in subparagraph (6) of this paragraph,


the property transferred hereby may be successively transferred only with


the proviso that any such subsequent transferee assumes all the obliga-


tions imposed upon the Party of the Second Part by the provisions of


this instrument.


(6) That no property transferred by this instrument shall be used,


leased, sold, salvaged, or disposed of by the Party of the Second Part


for other than airport purposes without the written consent of the


Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency which shall be granted only


if said Administrator determines that the property can be used, leased,


sold, salvaged or disposed of for other than airport purposes without


materially and adversely affecting the development, improvement,


operation or maintenance of the airport at which such property is located;


(7) The Party of the Second Part does hereby release the Government


and will take whatever action may be required by the Secretary of the


____________________________ to assure the complete release of the


Government from any and all liability the Government may be under for *
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* restoration or other damages under any lease or other agreement covering


the use by the Government of the Airport, or part thereof, owned,


controlled or operated by the Party of the Second Part, adjacent to


which, or in connection with which, any property transferred by this


instrument was located or used; provided, that no such release shall be


construed as depriving the Party of the Second Part of any right it may


otherwise have to receive reimbursement under Section 17 of the Federal


Airport Act for the necessary rehabilitation or repair of public air-


ports heretofore or hereafter substantially damaged by any Federal agency.


By acceptance


of the Second Part


follows:


of this instrument or any rights hereunder, the Party


further agrees with the Party of the First Part, as


(1) That in the event that any of the aforesaid terms, conditions,


reservations or restrictions are not met, observed, or complied with by


the Party of the Second Part, or any subsequent transferee, whether


caused by the legal inability of said Party of the Second Part or


subsequent transferee to perform any of the obligations herein set out,


or otherwise, the title, right of possession and all other rights


transferred by this instrument to the Party of the Second Part, or any


portion thereof, shall at the option of the Party of the First Part


revert to the Party of the First Part sixty (60) days following the date


upon which demand to this effect is made in writing by the Administrator


of the Federal Aviation Agency, unless within said sixty (60) days such


default or violation shall have been cured and all such terms, conditions,*
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* reservations and restrictions shall have been met, observed or complied


with, in which event said reversion shall not occur and title, right of


possession, and all other rights transferred hereby, except such, if any,


as shall have previously reverted, shall remain vested in the Party of


the Second Part, its transferees, successors and assigns.


(2) That if the construction as covenants of any of the foregoing


reservations and restrictions recited herein as covenants or the


application of the same as covenants in any particular instance is held


invalid, the particular reservations or restrictions in question shall


be construed instead merely as conditions upon the breach of which the


Government may exercise its option to cause the title, right of possession


and all other rights transferred to Party of the Second Part, or any


portion thereof, to revert to it, and the application of such reserva-


tions or restrictions as covenants in any other instance and the


construction of the remainder of such reservations and restrictions as


covenants shall not be affected thereby.


This conveyance shall not in any manner waive, cancel, or abridge


any rights previously granted or reserved to the Government by Quitclaim


Deed dated June 8, 1948, to the City of ________________ by Instrument


of Transfer dated December 21, 1948, to the City of _____________________,


or by any other agreement or instrument.


(3) This conveyance is not subject to Title 10, United States


Code, Section 2662. *
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* IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Party of the First Part has caused these


presents to be executed in its name by the Secretary of the Army (by


direction of the Secretary of the Air Force) and the seal of the Depart-


ment of the Army (Air Force) to be hereunto affixed, this _____________


day of _____________________, 19 _________.


UNITED STATES OF AMERICA


By _____________________
Secretary of the Army


(leave blank for Air Force)


WITNESSES:


THE FOREGOING INSTRUMENT is also executed and accepted for and
in behalf of the Party of the Second Part by ________________
its (Mayor), and attested by its (City Clerk), and its seal hereunto
affixed this ______________ day of __________________, 19 ________ .


(City of ___________, _________)


By____________________________
(Mayor)


(NOTE: Deed should provide for acknowledgment by the appropriate
Secretary and Officer executing for the grantee. This
form may not be used when fee owned land in excess of
$1,000 value is to be conveyed.)
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APPLICATION FOR REAL PROPERTY
FOR THE CONSERVATION OF WILDLIFE


(Place) _____________


(Date) ____________


To: District Engineer


(Address)


The ____________________ acting by and through
(State Government)


(Street Address)


of the City of ______________________ pursuant to the provisions of the
Act of Congress approved May 19, 1948 (Public Law 537, 80th Congress),
and to the Rules and Regulations of the General Services Administration,
hereby expresses its intention to acquire from the United States of America
the following described property described in detail in “Program of
Utilization” attached hereto and made a part hereof as “Exhibit A,” located
at the installation identified as follows:


(Here insert the name of the installation where the property
desired is located.)


The Government reserves the right, as its interest may require, to
reject any and all requests, or part of any request for property contained
in this application; to waive defects, informalities, and irregularities;
and to permit alteration of this application by the State by increasing or
decreasing the property to be acquired herewith.


Enclosed herewith is a certification as to the authority of the
undersigned to execute this application and to do all other acts necessary
to consummate the transaction.


The undersigned agrees that this application is made upon the further
terms and conditions: *
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* 1. Upon approval of this application, notice in writing of the extent
of the property which may be transferred and of any boundary surveys
which may be required to be performed at the expense of the transferee
will be transmitted by the District Engineer, ________________________
to the undersigned.


2. Within five days from the receipt of such notice, the undersigned
will elect to accept transfer of the property or to withdraw its appli-
cation and will communicate such election in writing to the District
Engineer at the above address.


3. It is understood that property transferred as a result of this request
will be subject to:


(a) Reservation by the United States of all oil, gas, and mineral
rights;


(b) The condition that the property shall continue to be used for
wildlife conservation; and


(c) The condition that in the event the property transferred is no
longer used for such purposes, or in the event the property is needed
for national defense purposes, title thereto shall revert to the United
States.


In support of its eligibility for transfer of the requested property,
the undersigned submits a proposal entitled “Program of Utilization,” in
an original and five copies, which are attached hereto as Exhibit A, which
proposal is drawn in accordance with, and contains the information required
by “Instructions for Preparation of Applications for Real Property for the
Conservation of Wildlife.”


STATE OF ___________________________


By ________________________________


WITNESSES:
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PROGRAM OF UTILIZATION


Real Property for the Conservation of Wildlife


Exhibit “A” of Application dated ________ 19 ____


Outline. The following information must be submitted under the above
title and date line as a part of each application in connection with
each property requested:


a. Name of Applicant Agency and Representative.


(1) Legal name of prospective transferee; and


(2) Name, title, and address of person having authority
to consummate transaction as shown by attached certificate.


b. Property Name and Location.


(1) Name and identification of property; and


(2) Location of property the subject of this request:


(a) County;


(b) Nearest town; and


(c) Distance and direction from nearest town.


c. Description of Property.


(1) Land:


(a) Acreage;


(b) Boundaries - by legal description;


(c) Types of land, expressed as percentage of the total requested:
(a) agriculture, (b) wild hay, (c) grazing, (d) timber lands, (e) marsh,
(f) brush, (g) submerged land, (h) lakes, (i) river, (j) other types;


(d) Land suitability: Discuss (a) farming, (b) grazing
(c) trapping, (d) hunting, (e) logging, (f) fisheries, (g) other;


(e) Timber: Describe species and whether virgin, culled, or
cut-over, approximate average stand. *
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* (2) Buildings: Describe individually by building number and
designation as “Barracks,” “PX,” etc., and give dimensions and square
feet of floor space.


(3) Utilities:


(a) Designation; and


(b) Description.


b. Program Brief.   Here give in detail a complete plan for the
administration and utilization of the property covering thoroughly
the following:


(1) Portion of area to be set aside as refuge;


(2) Wildlife species to be primarily benefited;


(3) What protection will be afforded wildlife;


(4) What uses will be made of the lands other than
for game propagation; and


(5)


e.


f.


g.


h.


i.


Specific use for each structure and for utilities.


Proof of Need.*


Suitability of Property. *


Plans to Finance and Maintain the Property. *


Tax or Public Revenue Support. *


Current and Planned Land Utilization for Wildlife Conservation. *


*Items e through i should be prepared in accordance with e through i
of the instructions.


Conclude with a statement under oath as required in the instructions. *


Figure 11-9d


11-244







ER 405-1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


INSTRUCTIONS FOR PREPARATION OF APPLICATIONS
FOR REAL PROPERTY FOR THE CONSERVATION OF WILDLIFE


1. General.


a. Separate Applications. A separate application for such property
shall be submitted for each surplus installation or portion thereof.
Each application must have attached as a part thereof a “Program of
Utilization.”


b. Preparation and Distribution of Applications. Applications for
such property shall be prepared in an original and five signed copies.


(1) The original and copies as indicated above, consisting of
“Application for Real Property for the Conservation of Wildlife” and
“Program of Utilization” and exhibits and certificates necessary to
meet the requirements of these instructions, shall be forwarded to
the Regional Commissioner, General Services Administration, ________


___________________________________.


(2) The applicant should keep one signed copy.


2. Special Instructions. In preparing the "Program of Utilization"
the specific instructions set forth-below shall be adhered to:


a . Name of Applicant Agency and Representative. Indicate the
correct name of the applicant state, state commission, or agency, etc.,
to which conveyance may be made. The name, title, and address of the
person to whom inquiries concerning the program are to be addressed
shall be indicated.


b. Name and Location of Property. Indicate the official name of
the surplus installation and its location, showing county and state and
distance and direction from the nearest town.


c. Description of Property in Detail. The real property required
shall be described. Buildings shall be identified by number, size, and
type of construction. Where land and a considerable portion of an
installation is applied for, a plat map of the installation, indicating
the facilities required, should be attached if possible, and the total
acreage, total number of buildings and structures, utilities, easements,
etc., shall be summarized thereon. Such maps usually may be obtained
from the installation custodian.
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* d. Program Brief. A complete program brief is required in order
for the District Engineer to determine whether the property (1) can be
utilized for wildlife purposes; and (2) is chiefly valuable for such
purpose.


(1) Briefs should cover specific plans for such programs as:


(a) Refuge Lands. Inviolate sanctuaries for the unmolested
feeding and breeding of wildlife, generally unavailable to the
public;


(b) Game Management Units. Areas of value for the feeding,
resting, and breeding purposes, part or all of which may be open
to controlled public shooting during specified periods as a means
of harvesting the surplus wildlife crop;


(c) Nurseries and Game Farms. Limited areas within the state
to be used for the production of food plants and certain game species
for planting and release on other areas within the state; and


(d) Research Areas. Units primarily used for research purposes
in studying the life history, habits and management procedures of
wildlife species in their native habitat.


(2) Programs which contemplate the unrestricted harvesting of game
or the unrestricted shooting or trapping thereof or which for any reason
do not contemplate positive action on the part of the requesting state
to protect and/or propagate wildlife will not be acceptable. Areas sought
solely for field trials, dog runs, etc., are not subject to transfer under
the provisions of Public Law 537, 80th Congress.


e. Must Show Definite Proof of Need. Surplus property may not be
determined to be chiefly valuable for the conservation of wildlife except
where property is shown to be needed for such purposes. It is important
that definite proof of need and the degree of inadequacy of existing
facilities in the area where the property is sought be reflected in the
program.


f. Must Show Suitability or Adaptability. The facilities to be
conveyed must be suitable for the program proposed, or readily adaptable
to such purposes. A statement as to suitability and/or plans for con-
version of the property is required.


g. Must Evidence Plans to Finance and Maintain Property.  A full and
complete statement of ability to finance, operate, and maintain the
facilities to be acquired shall be reflected, and plans for the conversion,
staffing, operation and maintenance shall be discussed fully. *
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* h. Tax or Public Revenue Support. Indicate the degree of tax
support. Include any appropriation of public revenues for the operation
of the facilities either through contracts for services, etc., or direct
appropriation.


i. Current and Planned Land Utilization for Wildlife Conservation.
Attach, for the original and for each copy of the application, copies
of a map of the state and show thereon the location, acreage, and program
designation for each area being used by the state and/or its agencies for
wildlife conservation purposes, and indicate by different color or shading
the location, acreage, and proposed use of the property requested in this
and previous applications and also other property which the state proposes
to acquire for wildlife conservation purposes under the provisions of
Public Law 537. Also, as paragraph “i” of the “Program of Utilization,”
itemize all requests previously submitted for property under the pro-
visions of Public Law 537, identifying each by name of installation from
which the property was requested, by date of request, and by acreage
requested.


j. Statement Under Oath. The authorized official of the state
instrumentality making this application shall state under oath that
the applicant is an instrumentaility of State Government; and that
the facilities to be acquired will be used chiefly for the conservation
of wildlife. This statement shall be attached to the application.


k. Notice of Intent and Time of Filing. Neither written nor oral
inquiries nor oral requests to withhold the disposal of property will
be given consideration. Before the District Engineer will take action
on a proposal to acquire property, it must receive a formal letter of
intent, or an executed application, to acquire such property. However,
any requestor filing a timely letter of intent will be given thirty days
from the date the letter of intent is received in the District Engineer’s
office in which to submit a formal application. *
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SAMPLE DEED FOR CONVEYANCE OF LAND AND IMPROVEMENTS
FOR CONSERVATION OF WILDLIFE


THIS INDENTURE by and between the United States of America, acting


by and through the Secretary of the Army (Air Force) under and pursuant


to the powers and authority contained in the Act of 19 May 1948, C.31O,


62 Stat. 240, 241 as amended, 16 U.S.C. 667 b-d (1958 ed.), and the


Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949, 63 Stat. 377,


as amended 40 U.S.C. Chapter 10 (1958 ed.) and the delegation of


authority to the Secretary of Defense from the Administrator of the


General Services Administration dated 28 March 1957, 22 Fed. Reg. 2265 -


2266, and the redelegation of authority from the Secretary of Defense to


the Secretary of the Army (Air Force) dated 24 April 1957, 22 Fed, Reg.


3164, Party of the First Part and the State of ______________________.


Party of the Second Part:


WITNESSETH:


That the said party of the first part for and in consideration of


the continuous use and management of the property hereinafter described


for wildlife conservation purposes, and the benefits that will accrue to


the United States from its continued use for such purposes, and its taking


subject to the reservations, restrictions, and conditions hereinafter set


out, does release and quitclaim to the said party of the second part, *
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* under and subject to the said reservations, restrictions, and conditions,


all its right, title and interest in and to the following described prop-


erty in the county (ies) of ____________________ State of ________________,


DESCRIPTION


(Metes and bounds description)


being (apart of) the same property acquired by the United States of


America under ________________, recorded in _________________.


TO HAVE AND TO HOLD the foregoing described premises, together with


all and singular, the appurtenances, rights, powers, and privileges


thereunto belonging or in anywise appertaining, subject to the reserva-


tions, restrictions, and conditions hereinafter set forth, unto the said


party of the second part.


The land and property conveyed by this instrument are subject to the


reservation by the United States of all oil, gas, and other minerals, and


there is reserved to the United States all oil, gas, and other minerals


in the land conveyed hereby, together with the right of the United States,


its authorized agents, representatives, lessees, or assigns, to enter upon


the said land at any time to prospect for, mine, drill for, and remove,


any and all such minerals.


The land and property conveyed by this instrument are subject to the


condition that they shall be continuously used and managed for the con-


servation of wildlife and are conveyed upon and subject to the condition  *


Figure 11-10b


11-249







ER 405-1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


* that if they are no longer used for such purposes title thereto shall


revert to the United States and the title of the state thereto, its


successors and assigns, shall thereupon cease and determine and the


United States shall have the immediate right of possession thereof and


right of entry thereon.


The land and property conveyed by this instrument are subject to the


further condition that in the event the President of the United States,


the Congress thereof, the Secretary of Defense, or the Secretaries of the 


Army, Navy, or Air Force, or either of then, their successors in function


or duly authorized representatives, determines that the said land and


improvements are needed for national defense purposes, title of the state


thereto, its successors and assigns, shall thereupon cease and determine


and the United States shall have the immediate right of possession thereof


and right of entry thereon.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Party of the First Part has caused these


presents to be executed in its name by the Secretary of the Army (by


direction of the Secretary of the Air Force) and the seal of the Depart-


ment of the Army (Air Force) to be hereunto affixed, this _______________


day of______________________, 19 _______.


UNITED STATES OF AMERICA


WITNESSES: By ______________________
Secretary of the Army


(Leave blank for Air Force)


Acknowledgment *
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY
OFFICE OF THE CHIEF OF ENGINEERS


WASHINGTON, D.C. 20314


REPLY TO
ATTENTION OF:*


NOTICE OF CANCELLATION
(RESTORATION)


(Addressee)


Re: Notice of Cancellation of Lease No. ___________________
(Location of Property)


(Salutation)
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NOTICE is hereby given that the United States of America exercises its
rights reserved in the lease instrument and will quit, relinquish, and
give up the premises on the ____________ day of ______________ 19 _____.


Request acknowledgment in space below with your signature being witnessed
and return _________ copies in the inclosed franked envelope. If you are
interested in earlier termination, please contact this office. It may be
possible to vacate the premises and mutually effect the termination by
supplemental agreement to the lease contract.


Your cooperation in making this property available to the Government is
very much appreciated.


UNITED STATES OF AMERICA


BY ___________________


Receipt of the above notice is hereby acknowledged. A joint survey of the
condition of the premises (is) (is not) requested, as restoration (will)
(will not) be required by the lessor under paragraph __________ of the lease.
(Delete inapplicable words.)


WITNESS:


*
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REPLY TO
ATTENTION OF:*


OFFICE OF THE CHIEF OF ENGINEERS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20314


NOTICE OF CANCELLATION


(Addressee)


Re: Notice of Cancellation of Lease No. _____________________
(Location of Property)


(Salutation)


NOTICE is hereby given that the United States of America exercises its
rights reserved in the lease instrument and will quit, relinquish, and
give up the premises on the ________ day of _______________ 19 _____.


Request acknowledgment in space below with your signature being witnessed
and return ________ copies in the inclosed franked envelope. If you are
interested in earlier termination, please contact this office. It may be
possible to vacate the premises and mutually effect the termination by
supplemental agreement to the lease contract.


Your cooperation in making this property available to the Government is
very much appreciated.


UNITED STATES OF AMERICA


BY ___________________


Receipt of the above notice is hereby acknowledged.


WITNESS:


*
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* JOINT TERMINAL CONDITION SURVEY OF GOVERNMENT LEASED PROPERTY


ITEMS OF RESTORATION/DAMAGES


LEASE NO. __________________


LOCATION _________________


USING SERVICE _____________________


TYPE OF PROPERTY _________________


LESSOR ____________________


The following items of restoration and/or damages have resulted from
Government use of the leased premises, reasonable and ordinary wear and
tear and damages by the elements or by circumstances over which the Govern-
ment has no control, excepted:


DESCRIPTION OF ITEM                       ESTIMATED COST


1. _______________


2. _______________


3. _______________


TOTAL: _________________


The undersigned agree(s) that the above are all of the items to be
considered in the restoration of the leased premises by yhe Government,


The undersigned lessor further agrees to accept the sum of $ _________
in full settlement of any and all claims (except as to any unpaid rent)
against the Government arising out of the use and occupancy of the leased
premises.


DATED this _____________ day of _________________________, 19 _____


ENG Form 1440A-R
1 Feb 61


(Lessor)


(Representative of the Government)   *
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*


LEASE NO. ____________________


COST OF RESTORATION


USING SERVICE _____________________


LOCATION ___________________


LESSOR _____________________


RENTAL _____________________


TYPE OF PROPERTY _____________________


TERMINATION DATE ____________________


This lease provides for, and the lessor has established a legal right
restoration of the leased premises by the Government.


I hereby certify that an investigation has been made as to each of
the items of restoration or damages listed on the attached Joint Terminal
Condition Survey and that: they are bona fide; that such resulted from
use by the Government of the leased premises; that such are in excess of
reasonable and ordinary wear and tear and damages by the elements or by
circumstances over which the Government has no control. I further certify
that the estimate of cost assigned to each item is just and fair, and that
such prices are comparable to charges made to the public generally for like
materials and services in the vicinity of the leased premises.


Recapitulation of restoration factors:


Estimated cost of Government improvements ----- $ __________________


Estimated gross salvage value of Government
improvements --------------------------------


Estimated net salvage value of Government
improvements ----------------------------- ___________________


Estimated cost of restoration --------------


Net cost of restoration ----------------------
_____________________


It is recommended that the Government pay the lessor the sum of $ ______
in lieu of physical restoration of the premises by the Government.


DATED this _________ day of _______________, 19 ______,


________________________________________________________________
(Representative of the Government) (Title)


Approved by _______________________
Title ____________________________ *
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PART 1


RECAPITULATION
Cost of Restoration ( Engineer Estimate and Appraisal)


Lease No. _______________________      Condemnation Action ____________________


Permit   _____________________     Other _______________________________


1. LOCATION:


2. TYPE OF PROPERTY:


3. OWNER:


4. RENTAL:


5. Does lease or Permit Contain a Restoration Clause?


6. Appraised value of Lessor's Property: (Taken from
appraisal attached to original lease assembly or Part 5)


7. Original Cost (Actual or Estimated) of Government-owned
improvements, fixtures, and alterations): (Part 4)


8. Estimated Market Value (Value in Place of Government-owned
improvements, fixtures and alterations: (Part 4)


9. Gross Salvage value of Government-owned property: (Part 4)


10. Estimated Cost of Dismantling and/or Removal of
Government-owned property: (Part 4)


11. Estimated Net Salvage Value of Government-owned
Property: (Part 4)


12. Cost of Restoration other than Cost of Dismantling
and removal (Part 3)


13. Total Cost of Restoration: (Par 10 and Par 12)


14. Net Cost of Restoration: (Par 9 minus Par 13)


15. Approximate Time Required for Actual Salvaging and restoration Operations:
Salvaging   - No. of days _______
Restoration - No. of days _______
TOTAL *
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* PART 2


ANALYSIS AND RECOMMENDATIONS OF DIVISION
REAL ESTATE OFFICER OR HIS REPRESENTATIVE


Analysis


1. Lease No. provides for, and the lesser has established
a legal right to restoration of the leased premises by the Government to
the extent hereinafter set forth.


2. The Joint Terminal Condition Survey, substantiated by investi-
gation, indicates that certain items of damages/restoration listed therein
result from use by the Government. As a consequence, there exists a legal
obligation on the part of the Government to either physically restore the
leased premises or effect a cash settlement in lieu of restoration.


3. The itemized list of damages, together with cost estimates of the
lessor and the Government (Part 3), indicates in summary that it will
cost the Government $ ____________ to accomplish physical restoration
of the leased premises by contract.


4. Substantiation for the pertinent cost estimates as stated in Part 1,
Recapitulation, is reflected in the following supporting documents:


a. Part 3 - Itemized List of Damages with Estimate of Restoration
costs.


b. Part 4 - Itemized List of Government-owned Improvements, Fixtures
and Alterations Placed on Property with Estimated Values.


c. Part 5 - Fee Value Appraisal of Leased Premises. This includes
data pertinent to diminution of value.


Proposed Settlement


Recommendations


Certification


I certify that the items of restoration and damages listed herein have
been incurred as a result of use by the Government, and are considered above
and beyond reasonable and ordinary wear and tear, and damages by the elements
or by circumstances over which the Government has no control.


DATE __________________ SIGNED _____________________________
TITLE ______________________________


Approved:
By _____________________
Title __________________
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PART 5


REAL PROPERTY APPRAISAL ANALYSIS AND RECOMMENDATIONS


(Date)


NOTE: In order that the appraisal can serve as a proper basis for, and
support of, determinations required by Section IV of this Regulation, the
appraisal should provide an estimate of the current value of the property
in its unrestored condition and the current value of the property as
restored.


BY ___________________________


TITLE ________________________


Reviewed and Approved (date)


BY _____________________


TITLE ___________________
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P.O. BOX 2711
Los Angeles, California 90053


27 Oct 80


SPLRE-MD-(L)


Re : NOTICE OF TERMINATION
Lease :


Property:


Dear Lessor:


NOTICE is hereby given that the United States of America exercises its
rights reserved in the lease instrument and will terminate the above cited
lease on ____________________________.


Request your acknowledgement in the appropriate space below with your
signature(s). Return 2 copies in the inclosed franked envelope. If
you are interested in earlier termination, please contact this office.
It may be possible to vacate the premises and mutually effect the
termination by Supplemental Agreement to the lease contract.


UNITED STATES OF AMERICA


By: __________________________
JOHN HOUSTON
Chief, Real Estate Division


R E L E A S E


I hereby release and forever discharge the Government, its officers,
agents, and employees, from all claims for damages or for restoration,
and from all liability that may arise out of said lease and the occupa-
tion by the Government of the property (except any unpaid rent).


DATED ________


R E S T O R A T I O N    R E Q U I R E D


I hereby request a joint terminal inspection of the premises, as stated
in paragraph ____ of said lease, as restoration other than normal wear
and tear is required.


DATED _________ *
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY
Corps of Engineers


RELEASE
(Corporations)


WHEREAS, on the _______________ day of __________________, 19 _____


Lease No. ______________


a corporation existing under and by virtue of the laws of the State of


_____________ with its principal office located in the city of ________


county of ________________, and State of __________________ did lease,


demise, and let unto the United States of America certain premises


situated in the city of ________________, county of _________________,


and the state of ___________, and more particularly described as follows:


WHEREAS, the use of said premises is no longer required by the
United States of America and possession of said property having been
redelivered by the United States of America to the lessor, on


the _______________ day of _________________, 19 _____.


Now, Therefore, Know All Men By These Presents, that we, _________


for and in consideration of the sum of One Dollar and other valuable con-
siderations, the receipt of which are hereby acknowledged, have remised,
released, and forever discharged and by these presents do for ourselves,
our successors, and assigns, remise, release, and forever discharge the
United States of America, its officers, agents, employees of and from
all manner of actions, liability, and claims (except any unpaid rent for
the period ending _______________, 19 _____) against the United States
of America, its officers, agents, and employees which we or they ever had, *


ENG Form 232-R Figure 11-17a
1 Jun 52







ER 405-1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


* now have, or ever will have upon, or by reason of any matter, cause, or
thing whatsoever, particularly arising out of said lease and the
occupation by the United States of America of the aforementioned property.


In Witness Whereof, we have caused these presents to be signed by our


___________________________ attested by our ______________________,


and our corporate seal to be hereto affixed this _______________________


day of _________________, 19 _____________


Attest:


By _____________________________ *
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FORMAT FOR


SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENT NO. ______


TO EMERGENCY PLANT FACILITIES CONTRACT NO. ______


This Supplemental Agreement entered into this ________ day of ________


19 ____, by and between the United States of America, hereinafter called


the Government represented by the Contracting Officer executing this


Agreement and __________, a corporation organized and existing under


the laws of the State of __________, of the City of _________, in the


State of ________, hereinafter called the Contractor, WITNESSETH THAT:


WHEREAS, the parties hereto have previously entered into Letter


Contract No. __________ under date of ______________________, which


Letter Contract was last amended by Supplement No. 6 thereto, ___________


___________; and


WHEREAS, pursuant to said contract and in accordance with the terms


of Article 32 of Formal Supplement No. 3 thereto, executed by the parties


on ________________________, and hereinafter referred to as the


“principal contract,” the Contractor constructed certain improvements


designated in paragraph (a) of said Article 32 as Items 1 to 7 inclusive


more particularly described hereinafter, on land owned by the Contractor


at its plant located at _______________, _______________, in


connection with its work under Contract No. __________________, the


costs for which Items l to 7 inclusive the Government has reimbursed the *
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* the Government has reimbursed the Contractor in accordance with provisions


of paragraph (b) of said Article 32, and which contract provides that


title to Items 1 to 4 inclusive listed in the said paragraph (a) shall


vest in the Government upon reimbursement by the Government to the


Contractor of the costs thereof and that said Items 1 to 4 inclusive,


hereinafter sometimes referred to as “Government-owned improvements,”


and all materials incorporated in for forming a part of said Items shall


be deemed personality even though affixed to realty, and which contract


further provides that title to said Items 5 to 7 inclusive shall be and


remain in the Contractor, the Contractor to use said Items 1 to 7


inclusive without payment of rental therefor, in connection with its


work under the said contract; and


WHEREAS, said contract further  provides that the Contractor shall


retain title to said Items 5 to 7 inclusive for a period of five years


from the completion or termination of Contract No. ____________________,


and that with respect to all improvements designated Items 1 to 7


inclusive the Contractor shall, for a of five years from the


completion or termination of said Contract, perform certain obligations


set forth in paragraph (e) of said Article 32 of the principal contract,


which paragraph (e) further provides that the Contractor shall be


released from the said obligations with respect to the said Items 1 to 7


inclusive as follows:


(1) Items 1 and 2, upon payment by the Contractor of the Govern-


ment of the “added value” (as the same is defined in paragraph (h) of   *
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* this article) of all such improvements, or upon the election by the


Government to purchase the land upon which the same are located or to


convey to the Contractor as provided for in paragraph (k);


(2) Items 3 and 4, upon payment by the Contractor to the Government


of the “added value” of such improvements;


(3) Items 5, 6, and 7 upon the written determination of the


Contracting Officer that the Government’s interests will not be


adversely affected by releasing the Contractor from such obligations


and in any event upon the Contractor’s being released from the above


obligations with respect to the improvements described in Items 1, 2, 3,


and 4 of paragraph (a); and


WHEREAS, pursuant


32, the parties hereto


Contractor’s plant (as


to provisions of paragraph (g) (1) of said Article


have mutually agreed that the added value of


the same is defined in said paragraph (h) by


reason of the Government-owned improvements designated as Items 1, 2, 3,


and 4 is in the sum of Ninety Thousand Dollars ($90,000.00); and


WHEREAS, it has been determined to be


of the Government to convey the said Items


upon payment to the Government of the said sum agreed upon by the added


value to the plant of the Contractor,


NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to provisions


ments thereto, and in consideration of the premises as well as the mutual


obligations of the parties herein made and undertaken, the parties do


mutually agree as follows:


advantageous and in the interest


1, 2, 3, and 4 to the Contractor


of said contract and supple-


*
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1. That the Government, under authority of the Federal Property and


Administrative Services Act of 1949, as amended, and regulations issued


thereunder, and for and in consideration of the payment of Ninety


Thousand Dollars ($90,000.00), and the covenants, promises, and agreements


on the part of the Contractor, herein contained and made, agrees and


hereby does, effective as of _____________________________________ sell,


relinquish, transfer and deliver to the Contractor without warranty,


express or implied, and the Contractor agrees to and hereby does for the


price of Ninety Thousand Dollars ($90,000.00) aforesaid, payable in full


on or before _______________, 19 ____, purchase all rights, title and


interest of the Government in and to the following property:


Item 1 - An addition to the west side of the existing plant at the


north and thereof containing approximately 44,600 square feet, sometimes


referred to as the “main addition.”


Item 2 - A building approximately 12 feet by 12 feet located just


west of the main


Item 3 - An


south end of the


addition, sometimes referred


addition to the west side of the existing plant at the


present


feet, sometimes referred


Item 4 - A building


a short distance west of


tool room containing


to as the “tool room


to as the “Switch house.”


approximately 2,500 square


addition.”


approximately 21.4 feet by  41.4 feet located


the tool room addition and used for plant and


oil storage, sometimes referred to as the “paint and oil storage house.”


2. That the Government, as of the _______________, 19 ____,


releases the Contractor from all obligations under the said contract, as  *
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* supplemented with respect to Items 1, 2, 3, and 4 listed in the foregoing


paragraph, and releases the Contractor from all obligations set forth in


paragraph (e) of said Article 32 of  the principal contract with respect


to said Items 1 to 7 inclusive.


3. That the Government, as of __________________, 19 ____, cancels


and relinquishes forever any rights and licenses granted to it by the


Contractor under the terms of Contract No. ______________________ and


supplements thereto, relating to the said Items 1 to 4 inclusive.


4. That the Contractor will, on _______________, 19 ____, accept


the surrender of the said Government-owned improvements heretofore desig-


nated as Items 1, 2, 3, and 4 and appurtenances thereto, in their


present condition, and will assume the custody and care of said improve-


ments and the risk of loss or damage thereto by fire or any other cause


thereafter, the Government being thereafter relieved from any responsi-


bility therefor.


5. That the Contractor relinquishes and forever dischares the


Government, its officers, agents and employees of and from all manner


of actions, liabilities and claims which, against the Government, its


officers, agents and employees, the contractor now has or ever will have,


for the restoration of the land upon which the said improvements


designated Items 1 to 4 inclusive were constructed and for any restoration


whatsoever of the property of the Contractor in connection with said


Items 5, 6 and 7, and for any matter, cause of thing whatsoever arising


out of the occupation by the Government or the aforesaid land or buildings


of the Contractor, under the said contract and supplements thereto. *
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* 6. That the Contractor warrants that it has examined the premises


and the buildings and structures thereon and appurtenances thereto to be


conveyed hereunder and is fully familiar with the conditions of the same


and the Government makes no representation or warranties as to the condi-


tion of any item thereof.


7. That the Contractor represents and warrants that it intends


that all property being acquired under this contract shall be used in


its production and that it is not acquiring any of such property for


the purpose of reselling it directly or indirectly at a profit.


8. Except as herein modified, either expressly or by necessary


implication, all the terms, covenants and conditions of Contract No.


______________, as amended shall continue in full force and effect


and apply equally to the provisions herein.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this contract


as of the ________________ DAY OF ______________________, 19 ____.


THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA


BY _______________________


BY _______________________


*
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* CERTIFICATE


I,__________________________, certify that I am the__________


_________________________Secretary of the Corporation named as Contractor


herein; that____________________________whO signed this contract on


behalf of the Contractor was then____________________________of said


corporation; that said contract was duly signed for and in behalf of said


corporation by authority of its governing body and is within the scope of


its corporate powers.


(Corporate seal) *
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* c AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE AND THE SMALL
 o BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF A PROGRAM
 P OF ASSISTANCE FOR SMALL BUSINESS CONCERNS IN THE SALE OF
 Y TIMBER AND RELATED FOREST PRODUCTS FROM FORESTS ON FEDERAL—


LANDS UNDER THE JURISDICTION OF DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE


------- 


SECTION I. PURPOSE


The purpose of this Memorandum of Understanding between the Depart-


ment of Defense (DOD) and the Small Business Administration (SBA) is to


implement the provisions of the Small Business Act, as amended, relative


to the sale of Government timber in such manner as will effectuate


sections 8(b)(7) and 15 of the Small Business Act.


SECTION II. UNIFORM POLICY COVERING ASSISTANCE TO SMALL BUSINESS CONCERNS


The DOD will issue regulations requiring each military department


to cooperate with SBA in an effort to aid, counsel, assist and protect,


insofar as possible, the interests of small business concerns in acquiring


timber and to insure that a fair proportion of the total sales be made to


such concerns.


The regulations will also require each military department in


cooperation with the Small Business Administration:


(A) To utilize to the fullest extent SBA facilities inventory files


in order to identify interested small business concerns;


(B) To develop and disseminate sales promotion information designed


to broaden small business participation;


(C) To review the terms and conditions of sales programs to assure


that participation by small business concerns is being encouraged; *
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*


(D) To utilize the definition of small business established by


SBA to maintain records to reflect the sales of timber made to small


business concerns;


(E) To review periodically the results of sales programs to assure


that small business is receiving a fair proportion of the total sales of


timber;


(F) To utilize the certificate of competency authority vested in


SBA by section 8(b)(7) of the Small Business Act when timber is being


sold on a credit basis.


SECTION III. CERTIFICATES OF COMPETENCY


In cases of timber being sold on a credit basis, whenever a small


business concern has submitted an otherwise acceptable bid or proposal


but has been determined by the disposal officer not to be responsible as


to capacity or credit, and if the bid or proposal is to be rejected solely


for this reason: (1) SBA shall be notified of the circumstances so as


to permit it, if warrented, to process a Certificate of Competency, and


(2) award shall be withheld pending SBA action up to 10 working days from


date of notification.


This procedure shall be mandatory for all sales except where the


contracting officer certifies in writing that award must be made without


delay and a statement justifying the action is signed by the contracting


officer and placed in the contract file.


To assist SBA in determining the capacity and credit of any small


business concern involved in a particular sale, the selling agency shall *
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* make available to SBA, at the time of notification, all available


pertinent data, including technical and financial information, with


respect to the small business concern involved.


SECTION IV. JOINT SET-ASIDE DETERMINATION


The DOD will afford the SBA an opportunity to review its proposed


program of timber and other forest product offerings involving sales


which have an estimated value of $2,000 or more. It is agreed that the


SBA will consider the forest management and other pertinent factors


involved in such program and will review such matters with the contracting


officer before requesting a set-aside. Following consideration and review


of the said factors the SBA may request in writing that the contracting


officer make certain set-asides for small business concerns under


authority of Section 15 of the Small Business Act.


The contracting officers of the DOD will agree to and will make


set-asides when recommended by SBA unless such action is inconsistent


with program requirements of the DOD, in which case the DOD will submit


its reasons for refusal to SBA in writing.


If a set-aside has been agreed to and subsequent events indicate


that such action would not be in the best interest of the Government,


the contracting officer will request the SBA representative to concur


in a withdrawal of the joint determination; if the SBA representative


concurs, the set-aside will be canceled; if the SBA representative does


not concur, he will be given an opportunity to express his opinion, but


the final decision for all sales action will remain with the contracting


officer. *
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*  SECTION V,


DOD, in cooperation with SBA, will develop its own operational


procedures designed to carry out this Memorandum of Understanding,


PROCEDURES


Such procedures will be similar in effect to Chapter VII, Section 703,


SBA Manual 600.


SECTION VI. AMENDMENT


This Understanding may be amended at any time by written agreement


of the parties.


SECTION VII. EFFECTIVE DATE


This Understanding shall take effect upon the date of the execution


thereof.


EXECUTED BY: DATE:


Signed: JOHN E. HORNE 20 May 1979
Administrator, Small Business Administration


Signed: THOMAS D. MORRIS 16 May 1979
Assistant Secretary (IL&FM), Department of
Defense *
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* CERTIFICATE AS TO SMALL BUSINESS STATUS


The bidder certifies that he (is) (is not) a small business concern


within the terms of the following definition:


In sales of Army forest timber a “small business" is a concern that:


(1) is primarily engaged in the logging or forest products industry; (2)


is independently owned and operated; (3) is not dominant in its field of


operation; and (4) together with its affiliates does not employ more than


500 persons.


(From 13 CFR 121,3-9(b),
Rev. 29 Fed. Reg. 2988, 5 Mar 64)


DATE SIGNATURE OF BIDDER


Intentional falsification of this certificate is a criminal offense
punishable by a fine of not more than $5,000 or by imprisonment for not
more than two years, or both. (Title 15, United States Code, Section 645
(a).)


INSTRUCTIONS: This certificate must be attached to and is a part of every
invitation to bid on the sale of Army timber with an
estimated value of $2,000 or more. Failure to properly
execute this certificate will not invalidate a bid, but a
proper statement must be signed before the bid is accepted
by the Government. Refusal or delay in executing a proper
statement is grounds for rejecting the bid. *
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Invitation No._______


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


(Name and Address of Issuing Office)


INVITATION FOR BIDS, BID AND ACCEPTANCE


SALE OF SURPLUS REAL PROPERTY


I N V I T A T I O N   F OR    B I D S


Sealed bids will be received until (time of day)
on (date) , 19____, at (place)
and then and there publicly opened, for purchase, subject to the terms
and conditions and in accordance with the instructions to bidders
hereinafter contained, of Government-owned real property described as
follows (including any described related personal property and
appurtenances, and subject to any stated exceptions, reservations and
restrictions) :


The terms and conditions of the sale and instructions to bidders
are as follows:


1. All bids submitted shall be deemed to have been made with full
knowledge of all of the terms, conditions, and requirements herein
contained.


2. The property offered for sale is now subject to inspection by
prospective bidders. The District Engineer,______________________
will, upon request, arrange for inspection of the property, and will
furnish such further information as may be necessary with respect to
the terms, conditions and instructions herein contained. Any title
evidence, including abstracts, and continuations thereof, title
certificates, or policies of title insurance which may be desired by
the successful bidder will be procured by him at his sole cost and
expense. The Government will, however, permit examination and
inspection of such deeds, abstracts, tax receipts, affidavits of title,
judgments in condemnation proceedings, or other documents relating to
the title to the property involved, as it may have available. The *
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* failure of any bidder to inspect, or to be fully informed regarding
the title to or the condition of all or any portion of the property,
or negligence or mistake on the part of the bidder in preparing the
bid, will not constitute grounds for any claim or demand for adjustment
or withdrawal of a bid after and prior to award opening. The foregoing
description of the property is believed to be sufficiently specific for
purposes of identification. Any error or omission in such description
shall not constitute any ground or reason for non-performance of the
contract or claim by the successful bidder for any allowance, refund, or
deduction from the amounts offered. The property is offered for sale
"as is" and "where is." The Government does not make any guaranty or
warranty, express or implied, with respect to the property as to title,
quantity, quality, character or condition, size or kind; or that the
property is in condition or fit to be used for the purpose for which
intended.


3. The sale will be on an all-cash basis. Each bid must be
accompanied by a certified check, cashier's check or postal money order,
payable to the order of the "treasurer of the United States" (1) for the
full amount bid if such amount is $250.00 or less, or (2) for 25% of the
amount bid, or $250.00, whichever is greater, if the amount bid is more
than $250.00. All bids will remain open for acceptance or rejection for
a period of __________ days from the date of opening bids. The deposit
of the successful bidder will be retained by the Government to apply
against payment of the purchase price and deposits of unsuccessful bidders
will be returned, without interest, as promptly as possible after rejection,
provided, however, that in the event of default by any bidder hereunder,
that bidder's deposit may be applied by the Government to any loss, cost
and expense occasioned to the Government thereby, including any 1oss,
cost and expense incurred in selling the property and including any
difference between the amount specified in the bid and the amount for
which the Government may sell the property, if the latter amount be less
than the former. The bidder is liable for the full amount of damages
sustained by the Government because of his default; such liability is
not limited to the amount of the bidder's deposit.


4. The balance of the purchase price will be paid by the successful
bidder with ___________ days after notice has been given by the Government
of its readiness to deliver a deed. The United States will thereafter
deliver to the successful bidder a quitclaim deed (and bill of sale, if
needed to cover any related personal property) conveying all right, title,
and interest of the United States in and to the property, without
warranty, express or implied. The successful bidder will pay any required
documentary revenue stamp tax. Title and the right of possession will
remain in the United States until the deed has been delivered. The formal
instruments of conveyance shall within a reasonable time after delivery
be placed of record in the manner prescribed by local recording statues, *
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* all at the sole cost and expense of the successful bidder. The successful
bidder will assume possession of and responsibility for the property upon
delivery of the deed.


5. Sealed bids must be executed and submitted in quadruplicate on
the bid form accompanying this Invitation for Bids, Bid and Acceptance
or on exact copies thereof. Additional copies of the bid form may be
obtained from the District Engineer.


6. A bid executed by an attorney or agent on behalf of the bidder
must be accompanied by four authenticated copies of his Power of Attorney
or other evidence of his authority to act on behalf of the bidder. If
the bidder is a corporation, the CERTIFICATE OF CORPORATE BIDDER must be
executed. If the bid is signed by the secretary of the corporation, the
CERTIFICATE must be executed by some other officer of the corporation
under the corporate seal. In lieu of the CERTIFICATE OF CORPORATE BIDDER,
there may be attached to the bid copies so much of the records of the
corporation as will show the official character and authority of the
officer signing, duly certified by the secretary or assistant secretary,
under the corporate seal, to be true copies.


7. The invitation number and bid-opening time must be plainly
marked on the left side of envelopes in which bids are submitted, for
example:


Return Address


Sealed Bid To:
To be opened: REAL ESTATE DIVISION


Time _______________


Date _______________


INVITATION NO. _______


8. It will be the duty of each bidder to see that his bid is
delivered by the time and at the place prescribed in the invitation.
Bids received prior to the time of opening will be securely kept,
unopened. The person whose duty it is to open them will decide when the
specified time has arrived, and no bid or modifications of a bid or
withdrawals of a bid received thereafter will be considered, except that
those received before award is made but delayed in the mails by occurrences
beyond control of the bidder maybe considered if written certification is *
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* furnished by authorized postal authorities to that effect. No respon-
sibility will attach for the premature opening of a bid not properly
addressed and identified. All modifications of a bid or withdrawals of
a bid must be in writing. Telegraphic bids will not be considered, but
modifications or withdrawals by telegraph of bids already submitted will
be considered if received prior to the time set for opening bids.


9. At the time fixed for the opening of bids, their contents will
be made public by announcement for the information of bidders and others
properly interested whO may be present either in person or by repre-
sentative, provided, however, that any information submitted in support
thereof, the disclosure of which might tend to subject the person
submitting it to a competitive business disadvantage, will upon request
be held in strict confidence by the United States.


10. The right is reserved, as the interest of the Government may
require, to reject any or all bids, to waive any defect or informality
in bids received, and to accept or reject any bid or portion thereof.


11. Notice of acceptance or rejection of bids and notice that the
Government is ready to deliver a deed and/or Bill of Sale shall be deemed
to have been sufficiently given when telegraphed or mailed to the bidder
or his duly authorized representative at the address indicated in the bid.


12. Except as otherwise provided in this Invitation for Bids, any
dispute concerning a question of fact arising under this Invitation for
Bids which is not disposed of by agreement shall be decided by the
District Engineer, who shall reduce his decision to writng, and mail
or otherwise furnish a copy thereof to the bidder. The decision of the
District Engineer shall be final and conclusive unless, within 30 days
from the date of receipt of such copy, the bidder mails or otherwise
furnishes to the District Engineer a written appeal addressed to the
Secretary of the Army. The decision of the Secretary, or his duly
authorized representative for the determination of such appeals, shall be
final and conclusive unless determined by a court of competent juris-
diction to have been fraudulent, or capricious, or arbitrary, or so
grossly erroneous as necessarily to imply bad faith, or not supported
by substantial evidence. In connection with any appeal proceeding under
this condition, the bidder shall be afforded an opportunity to be heard
and to offer evidence in support of appeal. Pending final decision of a
dispute hereunder, the bidder shall proceed diligently with the performance
of the contract and in accordance with the District Engineer's decision.
This condition does not preclude consideration of questions of law provided
that nothing in this condition shall be construed as making final the
decision of any administrative official, representative, or board on a
question of law. *
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* 13. This Invitation for Bids, including all the instructions, 
and conditions set forth herein, and the Bid, when accepted by the Govern-
ment, shall constitute the contract of sale between the successful bidder
and the Government. Such agreement shall constitute the whole contract,
unless modified in writing and signed by both parties. No oral statements
or representations made by, for, or ostensibly on behalf of either party
shall be a part of such contract. Neither this contract, nor any interest
therein, shall be transferred or assigned by the successful bidder.


14. No member of or delegate to the Congress, or Resident
Commissioner, shall be admitted to any share or part of this contract
or to any benefit that may arise therefrom, but this provision shall
not be construed to extend to this contract if made with a corporation
for its general benefit.


15. The successful bidder warrants that he has not employed any
person or agency to solicit or secure this contract upon any agreement
for a commission, percentage, brokerage or contingent fee. Breach of
this warranty shall give the Government the right to annul the contract
without liability or at its option to recover from the successful bidder
the amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage or contingent fee
in addition to the consideration herein set forth. This warranty shall 
not apply to commissions payable by the successful bidder upon a contract
secured or made through bona fide established commercial agencies maintained
by the successful bidder for the purpose of doing business. “Bona fide
established commercial agencies” has been construed to include licensed
real estate brokers engaged in the business generally. *
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* Invitation No.__________


B I D


Place


To: (Name and Address
of Issuing Office)


Date


The undersigned__________________________________________________
a corporation existing under the laws of the State of_____________________
or a partnership consisting of__________________________________________
or an individual trading as_____________________________________________
of______________________________________________________________


(Address and Telephone Number)
hereby offers to purchase from the United States of America, subject to
the terms and conditions and in accordance with the instructions to


.


bidders contained in Invitation for Bids No._______________ , attached
hereto and made a part hereof, the right, title, and interest of the
United States in and to the property described in said invitation for


($ )


Inclosed is a certified check, cashier’s check, or postal money order
payable to the order of the Treasurer of the United States, in the amount
of ($ ) .


By:


(Business address) *
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* Certificate of Corporate Bidder


I,__________________________________________________________
certify that I am the_________________________Secratary of the corporation 
named as bidder herein; that_________________________, who signed this bid
on behalf of the bidder, was then___________________________________
of said Corporation; that said bid was duly signed for and in behalf of
said Corporation by authority of its governing body, and is within the
scope of its corporate powers.


SEAL


ACCEPTANCE BY THE GOVERNMENT


The foregoing bid is hereby accepted by and on behalf of the


United States this_________________day of_______________, 19_____.


(Name)_______________________


(Title)______________________ *
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* Invitation No.________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


(Name and Address of Issuing Office)


INVITATION FOR BIDS, BID AND ACCEPTANCE


SALE AND REMOVAL OF BUILDINGS (OR OTHER REAL ESTATE IMPROVEMENTS)


LOCATED AT_____________________________


I N V I T A T I O N    F O R     B I D S


Sealed bids will be received until            (time of day)         
on_______________ , 19____, at                        (place)           
and then and there publicly opened, for the purchase and removal from
the site, subject to the terms and conditions and in accordance with
the instructions to bidders hereinafter contained, of that Government-
owned property described on the accompanying bid form. This invitation
does not include personal property, except fixtures firmly attached,
unless specifically listed or identified herein.


The terms and conditions of the sale and instructions to bidders
are as follows:


1. All bids submitted shall be deemed to have been made with
full knowledge of all of the terms, conditions, and requirements
herein contained.


2. (Note: To be modified at discretion of the District Engineer,
as provided by applicable regulations.) Bids may be submitted for one
or any number of items but a separate amount must be bid for each item
for which a bid is submitted. Lump sum bids covering several ao all
items will not be considered. The Government may accept or reject any
item or items of any bid, unless such bid is qualified by specific
limitation.


3. All bids will remain open for acceptance or rejection for a
period of_______calendar days from the date of opening bids. *


ENG Form 1038-R
1 Feb 66 Figure 11-22a
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* 4. The property for sale is located at_______________________________
and is now subject to inspection by prospective bidders. The District
Engineer,________________________ will, upon request, arrange for
inspection of the property, and will furnish such further information as
may be necessary with respect to the terms, conditions and instructions
herein contained. The failure of any bidder to inspect, or to be fully
informed regarding the condition and location of all or any portion of
the property will not constitute grounds for any claim or demand for
adjustment or withdrawal of a bid after opening. The description of
the property is believed to be sufficiently specific for purposes of
identification. Any error or omission in the description (including
locations, when specified) shall not constitute any ground or reason
for nonperformance of the contract or claim by the successful bidder
for any allowance, refund, or deduction from the amounts offered. The
property is offered for sale “as is" and "where is.” The Government
does not make any guaranty or warranty, express or implied, with respect
to the property as to quantity, quality, character or condition, size
or kind, or that the property is in condition or fit to be used for the
purpose for which intended.


5. The sale will be on an all-cash basis. Each bid must be accompanied
by a certified check, cashier’s check, travelers check, or postal money
order, payable to the order of the “Treasurer of the United States”: (1)
for the full amount bid if such amount is $100 or less; or (2) for $100
or 20 per cent of the amount bid whichever is greater if the bid is more
than $100. All bids will remain open for acceptance or rejection by the
Government for a period of____________ days after the date set for opening
of bids by this invitation. The deposit of the successful bidder will be
retained by the Government and applied as part payment of the purchase
price. The balance of the purchase price must be paid within_____________
calendar days after notice of acceptance of the bid has been given by the
Government. Title to the property will remain in the United States until
the full purchase price has been paid. The successful bidder will not
remove any property until payment in full is made and a fully executed
copy of the contract of sale is received from the said District Engineer,
with authorization to proceed with removal. (Note: Requirement for bid
deposit may be waived for state and local governments as provided in FPMR
Section 101-45.302-11.


6. Upon receipt of authority to proceed with removal of the purchased
property, the successful bidder will assume all responsibility for the care
and protection of the property and will expeditiously remove the property
from the site and restore the site in a manner and to a condition satisfac-
tory to the______________________________________________________
_______________________________________in accordance with the following
specifications: *


Figure 11-22b


11-283







ER 405–1-12
Change 12
27 Oct 80


The
the


(Note: Insert specifications covering the extent and method
for accomplishment of work to be performed in connection with each
item. The specifications should indicate whether or not removal
of foundations, piers, curbs, slabs, floods, etc., is required and
if so to what extent, and should include instructions regarding the
cutting off of utilities, the capping of utility lines, the disposal
of debris resulting from salvage operations, and any other data
necessary to assure a proper understanding between the contracting
parties as to the work to be performed under the contract.)


successful bidder will bear all expense involved in accomplishment of
work required here under.


7. The successful bidder will complete all removal and restoration
work required hereunder within______________ calendar days from the date
of notice that removal of the property is authorized. The successful
bidder will prosecute the work, or any separate portion thereof, with
such diligence as will insure its completion within the time specified.
Work may be performed between the hours of______________to_________ daily,
____________excluded. When more than one item is sold hereunder, the
time specified herein for completion of removal and restoration will run
concurrently as to each item and not consecutively. No extensions of the
time herein specified for completion of removal and restoration work will
be granted unless, in the opinion of the said District Engineers unusual
and unforeseeable circumstances justify such extensions, and agreement is
reached on an adequate consideration for the extension.


(Note: Adequate additional consideration will be obtained for
extensions unless the District Engineer determines a charge is
inequitable as due to catastrophic circumstances or in some
degree to Government action; or a charge would not be feasible
because of likelihood of a default or other result not in the
best interests of the Government. Where time is of the essence,
in order to conform to construction schedules, or for other
reasons, a statement to such effect should be made in this para-
graph, and a statement that no extensions will be allowed should
be substituted for the last sentence of condition 7 above.)


8. (Note: To be used at the discretion of the District Engineer.)
In addition to the payments required under paragraph 5 above, each
successful bidder will, within______________ calendar days after notice of
acceptance of his bid by the Governments deliver to the said District
Engineer a certified check, cashier’s check or postal money order, payable
to the order of the “Treasurer of the United States,” in an amount equal
to the total of the performance deposits specified below for all items on
which he is the successful bidder, in order to insure faithful performance
under this contract. The amount of the performance deposit required for
each item is as follows: *
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Item No. Performance Deposit


(Note: Insert for each item the amount of performance deposit
required. The amount specified for each item should be suffi-
cient to protect the interest of the Government in the event of
failure of the purchaser to perform all the work required under
the contract incident to removal of the listed item within the
time limit prescribed. The performance deposit listing may, if
more convenient, be shown on the attached bid form, with appro-
priate reference in this paragraph to the listing there.)


In lieu of the deposit of a certified check, cashier’s check, or postal
money orders the purchaser may furnish a performance bond with surety
approved by, and in a form acceptable, to the said District Engineer,
the penal sum of such bond to be the same as the total of performance
deposits provided for above. Standard Form 25, available at all surety
and guaranteeing offices, may be used for this purpose.


9. In the event of any default by any bidder hereunder, all claim
to and any title held in the property for sale, or any portion of it
remaining, will be forfeited and all payments made by the defaulting
bidder (including bid or performance deposits or bonds) will be applied
by the Government to any loss, cost and expense occasioned to the
Government by the default (including any loss, cost and expense in
selling or otherwise disposing of such property in such manner, whether
economic or not, as time limitations may allow). The defaulting bidder
is liable for the full amount of damages sustained by the Government
because of his default; such liability is not limited to the amount of
the aforesaid payments. If the obligations of the successful bidder
under this contract are discharged to the complete satisfaction of the
said District Engineer, any performance deposit required hereunder will
be promptly returned without interest. In the absence of default, the
deposits of unsuccessful bidders will be returned without interest as
promptly as possible after rejection of the bids.


10. The successful bidder will assume responsibility and liability
for all injuries to persons or damages to property directly or indirectly
due to, or arising out of, the operations of the successful bidder under
this contract and the successful bidder agrees to indemnify and save
harmless the United States against any and all claims of whatsoever kind
and nature due to, or arising out of, this contract.


(Note: The District Engineer may, at his discretion, add here a
requirement that the successful bidder carry liability insurance.)


11. (Note: To be used at the discretion of the District Engineer.)
The successful bidder will not resell the property, or any portion *
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* thereof, or advertise the property, or any portion thereof, for resale
until the property, or any portion thereof proposed for resale, has been
removed from the site in accordance with this contract.


12. Sealed bids must be executed and submitted, in quadruplicate,
on the bid form accompanying this invitation for bids, bid and acceptance,
or on exact copies thereof. Additional copies of the bid form may be
obtained from the said District Engineer.


13. A bid executed by an attorney or agent on behalf of the bidder
must be accompanied by four authenticated copies of his Power of Attorney
or other evidence of his authority to act on behalf of the bidder. If
the bidder is a corporation, the Certificate Of Corporate Bidder must be
executed. If the bid is signed by the secretary of the corporation, the
Certificate must be executed by some other officer of the corporation
under the corporate seal. In lieu of the Certificate of Corporate Bidder,
there may be attached to the bid copies of so much of the records of
the corporation as will show the official character and authority of
the officer signing, duly certified by the secretary or assistant
secretary, under the corporate seal, to be true copies.


14. The invitation number and bid-opening time must be plainly
marked on the left side of the sealed envelope in which bids are sub-
mitted, for example:


Return Address


Sealed Bid
To be opened:


TO: District Engineer,_________
Time____________ ATTN: REAL ESTATE DIVISION


Date____________


INVITATION NO.


15. It will be the duty of each bidder to see that his bid is
delivered by the time and at the place prescribed in the invitation.
Bids received prior to the time of opening will be securely kept,
unopened. The person whose duty it is to open them will decide when
the specified time has arrived, and no bid or modifications of a bid,
or withdrawals of a bid received thereafter, will be considered, except
that those received before award is made, but delayed in the mails by
occurrences beyond control of the bidder, may be considered if written
certification is furnished by authorized postal authories to that effect.
No responsibility will attach for the premature opening of a bid not *
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* properly addressed and identified. All modifications of a bid or with-
drawals of a bid must be in writing. Telegraphic bids will not be con-
sidered, but modifications or withdrawals, by telegraph, Of bids already
submitted will be considered, if received prior to the time set for
opening bids.


16. At the time fixed for the opening of bids, their contents will
be made public by announcement for the information of bidders and others
properly interested, who may be present, either in person or by repre-
sentative; provided, however, that any information submitted in support
thereof, the disclosure of which might tend to subject the person
submitting it to a competitive business disadvantage, will upon request
be held in strict confidence by the United States.


17. The right is reserved, as the interest of the Government may
require, to withdraw any and all items from the sale; to reject any or
all bids; and to waive any defect or informality in bids received.


18. Notice of acceptance or rejection of bids, notice of authority
to proceed with removal of the purchased property, and any other notices
hereunder shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given when telegraphed
or mailed to the bidder, or his duly authorized representative, at the
address indicated in the bid.


19. Any property of the United States damaged or destroyed by a
bidder will be promptly repaired or replaced by the bidder to the satis-
faction of the said District Engineer or, in lieu of such repair or
replacement, the bidder will, if so required by the said District Engineer,
pay to the United States an amount determined by the said District
Engineer to be sufficient to compensate for the loss sustained by the
United States.


20. Except as otherwise provided in this invitation for bids, any
dispute concerning a question of fact arising under this invitation for
bids, which is not disposed of by agreement, shall be decided by the
District Engineer, who shall reduce his decision to writing, and mail,
or otherwise furnish, a copy thereof to the bidder. The decision of the
District Engineer shall be final and conclusive, unless, within 30 days
from the date of receipt of such copy, the bidder mails, or otherwise
furnishes, to the District Engineer a written appeal addressed to the
Secretary of the Army. The decision of the Secretary, or his duly
authorized representative for the determination of such appeals, shall
be final and conclusive unless determined by a court of competent
jurisdiction to have been fraudulent or capricious or arbitrary or so
grossly erroneous as necessarily to imply bad faith, or not supported
by substantial evidence. In connection with any appeal proceeding under
this condition, the bidder shall be afforded an opportunity to be heard *
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* and to offer evidence in support of his appeal. Pending final decision
of a dispute hereunder, the bidder shall proceed diligently with the
performance of the contract and in accordance with the District Engineer’s
decision. This condition does not preclude consideration of questions of
law in connection with those decisions; provided, that nothing in this
condition shall be construed as making final the decision of any admin-
istrative official, representative, or board on a question of law.


21. This invitation for bids, including all the instructions, terms,
and conditions set forth herein, and the bid, when accepted by the Govern-
ment, shall constitute the contract of sale between the successful bidder
and the Government. Such agreement shall constitute the whole contract,
unless modified in writing and signed by both parties. No oral statements
or representations made by, for, or ostensibly on behalf of, either party
shall be a part of such contract. Neither this contract, nor any interest
therein, shall be transferred or assigned by the successful bidder.


22. No Member of or Delegate to the Congress, or Resident Commissioner,
shall be admitted to any share or part of this contract or to any benefit
that may arise therefrom; but this provision shall not be construed to
extend to this contract if made with a corporation for its general benefit.


23. The successful bidder warrants that he has not employed any
person or agency to solicit or secure this contract upon any agreement
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee. Breach of
this warranty shall give the Government the right to annul the contract
without liability, or, at its option, to recover from the successful
bidder the amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage or contingent
fee in addition to the consideration herein set forth. This warranty
shall not apply to commissions payable by the successful bidder upon a
contract secured or made through bona fide established commercial agencies
maintained by the successful bidder for the purpose of doing business.
“Bona fide established commercial agencies" has been construed to include
licensed real estate brokers engaged in the business generally.


SPECIAL INSTRUCTION TO BIDDERS. ATTENTION IS INVITED TO THE FACT
THAT THE INTERSTATE COMMERCE ACT MAKES IT UNLAWFUL FOR ANYONE OTHER THAN
THOSE DULY LICENSED UNDER THE ACT TO TRANSPORT THIS PROPERTY IN INTER-
STATE COMMERCE FOR HIRE. ANYONE AIDING OR ABETTING IN SUCH VIOLATION IS
A PRINCIPAL IN COMMITTING THE OFFENSE (49 U.S.C. 301-327 and 18 U.S.C. 2). *
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* Invitation No.___________


Place
B I D


Date


TO: (Name and Address of Issuing Office)


The undersigned_____________________________________________
a corporation existing under the laws of the State of____________________
a partnership consisting of____________________________________________
an individual trading as_______________________________________________
of______________________________________________________________


(Address and Telephone Number)
hereby offers to purchase from the United States of America, subject to
the terms and conditions and in accordance with the instructions to bidders
contained in Invitation for Bids No.____________________, attached hereto
and made a part hereof, any or all of the items described below for which
bid prices are indicated, in consideration of the price indicated for each
such item.


Item No. Description and Location Price Bid
(to be furnished by bidder)


(Note: All property not to be included in the sale should,
whenever possible, be separated from the property to be sold
and, before the sale, removed from the site. If this is not
possible, specify in the listing of items what is not included
in the sale and expressly reserve, in the body of the invitation,
a right in the Government to remove such property.)


Inclosed is a certified check, cashier’s check, or postal money


order, Payable to the order of the Treasurer of the United States, in
the amount of________________________________________________


($ ).


By____________________


Business Address *
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* CERTIFICATE OF CORPORATE BIDDER


I,______________________________________________, certify that
I am the__________________________ Secretary of the corporation named as
bidder herein; that_______________________________________, who signed
this bid on behalf of the bidder, was then_______________________________
of said corporation; that said bid was duly signed for and in behalf of
said corporation by authority of the governing body and is within the
scope of its corporate powers.


AFFIX
SEAL


A C C E P T A N C E    B Y    T H E    G O V E R N M E N T


Accepted by and on behalf of the United States this_____________ day
of__________________ , 19____, as to Items numbered_________________


(Name)________________________


(Title)_______________________ *
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* SUPPLEMENT TO STANDARD FORM 114
FOR USE IN TIMBER SALES CONTRACT


1. At the discretion of the Division or District Engineer, provisions
similar to provisions 8 and 9, ENG Form 1038-R, Appendix II, may be
included. (See FPMR, Section 101-45 .3O2-9, 302-10, and 302-11.)


2. Timber will be cut and removed in strict accordance with the terms
and conditions of sale and instructions issued by the contracting officer.
All timber shall be cut and removed on or before and none later than
___________________________________.Stumps shall be cut to cause the
least possible waste and not higher than_____________________________
inches on the side adjacent to the highest ground; all trees shall be
utilized to as low a diameter in the tops as practicable so as to cause
the least waste and to a minimum diameter of___________________ inches.


3. Timber shall be scaled by Scribner Decimal C log rule or counted or
measured as prescribed by the contracting officer. If measurement is to
be made after falling timber shall be piled or skidded for measurement as
directed by the contracting officer or his duly authorized representative.


4. Slash and other refuse shall be disposed of as directed by the
contracting officer.


5. All telephone lines, ditches, and fences, locate within or immediately
outside the exterior boundaries of the sale area, shall be protected
so far as possible in logging operations and, if injured, shall be repaired
immediately by the purchaser. The contracting officer may, when in his
judgment it is necessary, require the purchaser to move any such telephone
line or fence from one location to another. Roads and trails shall at all
times be kept free of logs, brush, and debris resulting from the purchaser’s
operations hereunder. Any road or trail used by the purchaser in connection
with this sale that is damaged or injured beyond ordinary wear and tear,
through such use, shall promptly be repaired by him to its original
condition.


SPECIAL INSTRUCTION TO BIDDERS. ATTENTION IS INVITED TO THE FACT THAT THE
INTERSTATE COMMERCE ACT MAKES IT UNLAWFUL FOR ANYONE OTHER THAN THOSE DULY
LICENSED UNDER THE ACT TO TRANSPORT THIS PROPERTY IN INTERSTATE COMMERCE
FOR HIRE. ANYONE AIDING OR ABETTING IN SUCH VIOLATION IS A PRINCIPAL IN
COMMITTING THE OFFENSE (49 U.S.C. 301-327 and 18 U.S.C. 2). *


ENG FORM 2140-R
1 Feb 66
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*


SECTION I. REAL ESTATE
RCS DAEN-RE-1O(R5), ENG


CHAPTER 14


RECORDING AND REPORTING


SCHEDULE/COST
Form 4564-R


AND PERFORMANCE,


14-1. General. This report is designed to reflect both scheduled
and actual performance of real estate activities in Divisions and
Districts, thereby providing a quarterly comparison of actual per-
formance against planned activities. It is automated as part of the
Performance Analysis of Costs, Units and Manpower System (PACUMS)
(see paragraph 14-4). Activity descriptions and work units have been
developed for purposes of uniformity in scheduling and reporting and
to reflect realistic Corps-wide workload statistics for analysis. They
are listed below in the order in which they appear on ENG Form 4564-R
(Figure 14-17).


a. Line Item la, Pre-authorization Planning.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all efforts (except appraisal)
directly associated with real estate planning during pre-authorization
stages of a project including: preparation and review of real estate
data in survey reports, feasibility studies, etc.; preparation of real
estate planning reports and supplements thereto; preparation of Avail-
able Site Identification and Validation (ASIV) reports.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each report or
supplement completed by the Real Estate Division and each real estate
section in reports prepared by others.


b. Line Item lb, Post-authorization Planning.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort, except appraisal,
directly associated with real estate planning during post-authorization
stages of a project, including: preparation of real estate design
memoranda and supplements thereto; preparation and review of real
estate data in general and feature design memoranda; preparation and
review of real estate data in master plans, operational plans,
supplements and appendices; preparation of cemetery relocation plans;
survey of potential replacement housing (Public Law 91-646); public
meetings.


*
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(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each real estate design
memorandum, cemetery relocation plan, survey of potential replacement
housing (Public Law 91-646), or supplement completed; also each real
estate section in general and feature design memoranda, master plan,
supplement or appendix, and each public meeting requiring real estate
participation.


c. Line Item 2a, Acquisition - Attorney’s Opinions.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort directly associated
with the preparation of attorney’s opinion of compensability incorpo-
rated in relocation design memoranda or other reports and preparation
of final title opinions.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each compensability
interest opinion completed and each final title opinion submitted for
approval.


d. Line Item 2b, Acquisition - All other.


(1) Activity Description - Acquisition (except leaseholds, local
cooperation agreements and temporary permits): Includes all effort
(except appraisal), both staff and contractual services, directly
incident to acquisition of real property and interests therein by
purchase, condemnation, donation, exchange, reassignment, transfer
from other Federal agencies, permit, and options, such as:


(a) Mapping, Surveying, and Tract Ownership Data: Effort in
connection with tract ownership data, surveys, writing descriptions,
and mapping for real estate acquisition purposes.


(b) Title Evidence: Effort in connection with obtaining title
evidence.


(c) Negotions and Closing - Effort in connection with all
negotiations conducted for acquisition of real property or interests
therein by purchase, donation, exchange, reassignment or transfer;
closing land purchase cases; title curative work; recording of deeds,
delivery of checks to landowners; negotiating relocation agreements;
and filing claims for water rights. Also includes work related to
acquisition of options.


(d) Pre-condemnation - Effort in connection with preparation of
condemnation and assemblies, including declaration of taking and the
processing thereof up to and including the filing of the case.
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(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each tract acquired,
each subordination or acquisition of an outstanding mineral interest,
each tract on which a water right is filed, and each tract on which an
option to purchase is acquired. Units will be counted when the offer
to sell or exchange is accepted, the check is issued for filing of a
declaration of taking, possession is obtained under a relocation agree-
ment, transfer from other Federal agencies is completed, and permits or
options are obtained. An additional unit will not be counted when the
option is exercised.


e. Line Item 3, Condemnation.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort (except preparation
or update of appraisals) involved in completing condemnation cases such
as court exhibits, preparation for trials, testifying, stipulated
settlement proposals, revestment actions, and other assistance to the
Department of Justice.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each tract on which
final judgment is entered.


f. Line Item 4a, Inleasing - Recruiting Facilities Program.


(1) Activity Description - All effort (except appraisal) including
contractual services, associated with the recruiting facilities program
provided to the Army, Navy, Air Force, and Marine Corps either jointly
with the General Services Administration or independently by the Corps
of Engineers. Effort includes new leases, renewals, supplements, re-
locations, expansions, upgrades and service contracts. Also includes
preparation of plans, specifications and estimates for initial alter-
ations to leased facilities.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each new lease
agreement, supplement or renewal, space request to GSA, written
agreement for upgrade or initial alteration by other than the
lessor; each new service contract; and each restoration agreement.


g. Line Item 4b, Inleasing - Non-Recruiting.


(1) Activity Description - All effort (except appraisal),
including contractual services, directly involved in the acquisition of
leaseholds by negotiations, condemnation or assignment from GSA (except
for recruiting facilities). Includes ownership data, preparation of
maps and descriptions, negotiations and related work for new leases;
supplemental agreements or renewals; restoration under lease pro-
visions; condemnation petitions and declarations of taking; and space
requests to GSA. AlSo includes preparation of plans, specifications
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and estimates for initial alterations to leased facilities.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each new lease
agreement, supplement or renewal thereof, space request to GSA,
condemnation case filed and extensions thereof, agreement for initial
alterations or upgrade action by other than lessor, each new service
contract and each agreement providing for restoration.


h. Line Item 5a, Appraisal - Staff.


(1) Activity Description - All effort involved in completing
in-house appraisal reports and cost estimates, such as: inspecting the
subject property, compiling and analyzing market, cost and income data,
reviewing court house records, obtaining necessary information from
other governmental agencies, preparing appraisal exhibits and appraisal
review. Includes appraisals for the following purposes: acquisition
disposal, inleasing, outgranting, mineral reports, timber cruises,
gross appraisals, damage claims, homeowners assistance, planning,
encroachments, market analysis/feasibility reports.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each appraisal
report, supplement, update, revision, cost estimate, market analysis/
feasibility report and Public Law 91-646 assistance report completed.


i. Line Item 5b, Appraisal - Contract.


(1) Activity Description - All effort by contractor personnel
involved in completing appraisal reports. Also includes in-house
effort involved in contract appraisal review and each contract or
purchase order for appraisal services such as: inspection of property
and comparable sales, review and/or inspection of comparative income
and cost information, selection of potential contract appraisers,
negotiation of contracts and contract administration, and provision of
technical assistance and advice to contract appraisers.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each appraisal report,
supplement, update, revision, and cost estimate completed and each
appraisal reviewed under LCA contracts.


j. Line Item 6a; Relocation Assistance (Public Law 91-646).


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort except appraisal
incident to providing relocation assistance and advisory services to
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displaced owners and/or tenants, including processing of applications
for relocation payments and processing appeals.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each application or
appeal processed.


k. Line Item 6b, Homeowners Assistance Program.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort (except appraisal)
expended under the Homeowners Assistance Program.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each application or
appeal processed.


l. Line Item 6c, Department of the Army Relocation Services for
Employees (DARSE) Program (NAB, ORL, SPK and SWF only).


(1) Activity Description - Includes preliminary data collection,
coordination and liaison between employees and contractor, review and
appeal or complaint process.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each relocation order
placed with the contractor and each appeal processed.


m . Line Item 7a, Compliance Inspection, Major.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort incident to
performing inspections of property granted to others for purposes such
as commercial concessions, industrial uses, public park and recreation,
quasi-public and group camp use, fish and wildlife habitat management,
selected agricultural and grazing uses, complex/extensive outgrants
resulting from relocation contracts, and reconveyance clauses/
restrictions in deeds normally requiring at least annual inspections to
assure compliance with terms and conditions of the grant. Includes
preparation of reports, determination of compliance after vacation of
property subsequent to expiration, relinquishment or revocation of
grant, and corrective measures where non-compliance is noted.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each inspection
performed and recorded in writing or noted on prescribed inspection
forms.


n. Line Item 7b, Compliance Inspection, Minor.
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(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort incident to
performing inspections of property granted or reserved to others for
purposes such as roads, streets, water lines, power lines, and
communication lines, rights-of-way and other uses covered by easements,
licenses, and permits that do not normally require an annual inspection
to assure compliance with terms and conditions of the grant. Includes
preparation of reports, determination of compliance after vacation of
property subsequent to expiration, relinquishment or revocation of
grant, and corrective measures where non-compliance is noted.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each inspection or
survey completed and recorded in writing in prescribed format.


o.  Line Item 8a, Utilization Inspection, Major.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort incident to
performing inspections of real property under control of or subject to
service agreements with the Corps of Engineers where changes in
utilization are known to occur frequently and substantially so as to
require an annual determination of property utilization. Includes EO
12512 and EO 12411 surveys, and BLM withdrawal reviews, as applicable,
and preparation of such reports and other reports related to property
utilization.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each inspection or
survey completed and recorded in writing in prescribed format.


p. Line Item 8b, Utilization Inspection, Minor.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort incident to
performing inspections of recruiting offices, stream gage stations,
radio operator sites, and all other real property under the control of
the Corps of Engineers, as well as property subject to utilization
inspections under memorandums of agreement with other Federal agencies
where utilization inspections are normally required on a less than
annual basis.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each inspection
completed and recorded in writing in prescribed format.


q. Line Item 9a, Outgrants, Major.


(1) Activity Description - All efforts (except appraisal),
including contractual services, directly related or incident to
granting, or denying, the use of real or personal property to others
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for purposes such as commercial concessions, industrial uses, public
parks and recreation, quasi-public and group camp use, fish and
wildlife management, complex agricultural and grazing uses, military
maneuver operations, roads and utilities associated with relocation
contracts and situations where availability determinations must be
made and mineral lease review. Includes environmental, historical
and archaeological review, survey and recommendation; preparation of
management plans, review of master plans, supplements and appendices;
screening with other Government agencies where appropriate; adver-
tising, preparation and distribution of bids/proposals, mapping, legal
descriptions, negotiations, preparation and execution of outgrants,
renewals, extensions, and cancellation and termination documents;
review of development plans and third party subgrants; responses to
requests for use of real or related personal property; review of
recreation cost-share, water supply or water storage contracts and
applications for mineral leases. Encroachments cured by outgrants
will be reported on Line Item 14, Encroachments.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each new grant,
supplemental agreement, renewal, extension, written denial or
cancellation/termination instrument and each application for mineral
lease processed.


r. Line Item 9b, Outgrants, Minor.


(1) Activity Description - All efforts (except appraisal) directly
related or incident to granting, or denying, the use of real or
personal property to others for purposes such as water lines, power
lines, communication lines, hay and grazing purposes, roads, streets
and any other uses where formal advertising is waived or considered not
beneficial to the Government, as well as requests to drill for oil or
gas on Government-owned property where no oil or gas lease is
required. Includes environmental review unless categorically excluded,
survey and recommendation; mapping, legal descriptions, negotiations,
preparation and execution of outgrants and renewal, extension,
cancellation and termination documents and responses to requests for
use of real or related personal property. Encroachments occured by
outgrants will be reported on Line Item 14, Encroachments.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each new grant,
supplemental agreement, renewal, extension, written denial or cancel-
lation or termination instrument, and each consent to drill for oil
or gas on Government-owned property where an oil or gas lease is not
required.
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s. Line Item 10, Disposals.


(1) Activity Description - All efforts (except appraisals),
including contractual services, involved in planning and accomplishing
the disposition of real property and components thereof by sale,
transfer, etc. Includes environmental, historical, and archaeological
review, survey, and recommendation; preparation of maps, screening,
advertising or waiver thereof, preparation and distribution of bid
documents, negotiations, preparation and execution of disposal
documents; sales contract administration; responses to requests for
disposal of real property or components thereof. A disposal unit will
not be counted where ingrants or outgrants are renewed upon expiration.
Encroachments cured by disposals will be reported on Line Item 14,
Encroachments.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each disposal
transaction completed, denied in writing, or rescinded, identified as:


(a) Disposal of parcel (by sale, transfer, exchange, inlease
termination, etc.)


(b) Disposal bid item; e.g., buildings, crops, gravel, etc., or
groups of these items if included in one disposal transaction.


(c) Each parcel in report of excess to GSA or amendment thereto.


t. Line Item 11, Local Cooperation.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort (except appraisal)
incident to preparation and processing agreements of local cooperation
and rendering assistance to and monitoring the activities of local
interests in procuring lands and interests to meet project
requirements.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each local cooperation
agreement negotiated and each tract acquired by local interests and
made available for project purposes.


u . Line Item 12, Timber Harvesting.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort (except appraisal)
incident to sale of forest products under the timber harvesting program
including timber cruises, processing invitations for bid, the awarding
and administration of contracts, supervision and inspection of
production and harvesting of timber, and other forest products.
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(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is the number of bid items
in each contract. Every twenty-five firewood sales and other small
sales will be recorded as one work unit.


v. Line Item 13, Temporary Permits.


(1) Activity Description - Includes all effort (except appraisal)
incident to obtaining real estate use rights by permit for conducting
military maneuvers, surveys, exploration, obtaining rights of entry for
construction, and other short term use. Includes procurement of
ownership data, mapping, legal descriptions, negotiations, the filing
of condemnation, if necessary, and damage settlements.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each permit, right of
entry, renewal or other right obtained and each settlement of damages
thereunder.


w . Line Item 14, Encroachments.


(1) Activity Description - All effort (except appraisal),
including contractual services, involved in resolving encroachment on
project lands. An encroachment is defined as a permanent or
semi-permanent structure or improvement placed on project lands or
easement areas without authority. Efforts include field
investigations, surveys associated with individual encroachment cases,
negotiating agreements and processing of conveyance instruments for
execution, preparation of boundary line agreements, preparation of
reports of litigation, providing information to and assisting the
Department of Justice and/or the U.S. Attorneys. All resolved
encroachments on Government land will be reported on this line, not
with the associated method which ultimately cured the encroachment.
Any Government encroachment resolved will be reported on other
appropriate line items.


(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each action which
cures, corrects, or resolves an encroachment on Government lands.


x. Line Item 15, Real Estate Audits.


1) Activity Description - All effort directly involved in the
preparation of real estate audit assemblies. Includes verification and
Authentication, by tract, of each real estate activity required in
connection with acquisition, relocation, extinguishment of outstanding
rights, land interchange, acquisition or subordination of third party
interest, deficiency awards, disposal, etc.
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(2) Work Unit - The unit of measurement is each tract audited for
acquisition or disposal. Units will be counted when each tract audit
is completed and recorded under the “audit as you go” concept.


y. Work units are not applicable to the following activities:


(1) Line Item 16, Other Activities. All Real Estate effort of a
general nature, not chargeable to Line Items 1 through 15 above, such
as replies to Congressional and public inquiries of a general nature;
investigating and processing claims for damages; processing permanent
change of station applications; evaluations of requests for acquisition
of exclusive legislative jurisdiction; participation in mobilization
exercises; review of Public Notices; recurring and special reports;
maintenance of real estate records; programming (real estate schedules,
budgets, manpower projections, cost and performance); office
administration; personnel matters; training; time and labor
distribution reports; organization and management studies; and other
general functions and expenses internal to a District or operating
Division Real Estate Office or Real Estate Project Office. Includes
all technical indirect costs.


(2) Line Item 17, District Overhead. Pro-rata District office
overhead includes general overhead costs but not technical indirect
cost.


(3) Line Item 18a, Land Payments. Payments made from
Construction, O&M or other funds for negotiated purchase of real
property or interest therein; transfer from other Government agencies
with reimbursement; payments to U.S. District Courts for acquisition by
Declaration of Taking (DT), including deficiency judgments, interest
payments, stipulated settlements, and judgments in straight
condemnation; costs and expenses arising under Sections 303 and 304,
PL 91-646; dollar costs at time negotiated offer (option) accepted;
checks issued for filing of DT or payment of deficiency; or
reimbursement to other agencies.


(4) Line Item 18b, Relocation Assistance Payments (Public Law
91-646) and Homeowners Assistance Program (HAP) Payments. Payments to
owners and tenants for relocation expenses and other losses and damages
incurred as a direct result of moving occasioned by acquisition of
land; other payments or expenses incurred under Sections 205, 206, and
215 of Public Law 91-646. HAP costs under accounts 2100, 2230 and 2240
will be reported. Dollar costs will be reported when the payments
accrue.
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(5) Line Item 18c, Damage Payments for claims arising
from use and occupancy of real property in and to which fee, easements,
or lesser interests were not acquired; payments for damage settlements
under rights of entry. Dollar costs will be reported when the payments
accrue.


(6) Line Item 18d, Rents, Initial Alterations, and Restorations.
Payments by the Corps to lessors or their legally constituted
representatives for use of real property by DA under lease, including
Army National Guard, USACE space, GSA costs and rents, or GSA costs for
DOD recruiting space. Payments only of predetermined amounts for
suspending the rights of third parties, pursuant to Act of Congress
approved 9 July 1942, 43 USC 315q, 56 Stat. 654 (rights of ranchers to
graze cattle on certain areas of public domain); costs of construction
of initial alterations of leased facilities effected by the lessors or
their legally constituted representatives to meet the needs of the
using service; costs of restoration effected by the Government,
payments for the restoration of lease facilities effected by lessors or
their legally constituted representatives, or payments in lieu of
restoration. Dollar costs will be reported when the payments accrue.


14-2. Real Estate Schedule.


a. Real estate schedules will be prepared for Army, Air Force,
Civil Works and other programs for which real estate services are
expected to be provided during the projected fiscal year.


b. Divisions and Districts that have Army funded reimbursable
programs--timber harvesting and agriculture grazing--should prepare
separate schedules for each of these programs. Scheduled units in
these programs should not be included in the schedules for the direct
Army program.


c. Divisions and Districts that have Air Force Timber Harvesting,
Agriculture Grazing, AICUZ or Civil Works Timber Harvesting programs,
should prepare separate schedules for any of these programs that
require significant real estate resources, or as needed by the
Divisions and Districts for management.


d. Divisions and Districts should prepare separate schedules for
any other programs that require significant real estate resources, or
as needed by the Divisions and Districts for management.


e. Work assigned to other Districts/Divisions by DA Form 2544 will
be scheduled and reported by the assigning District/Division.
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f. Reports for Army and Air Force will include, for current year
appropriations only, obligations applicable to the current fiscal year;
for no-year appropriations include only cost incurred in the current
year and exclude refunds of prior fiscal year condemnation payments or
other types of credits involving prior year transactions.


g. The schedule will include all current uncompleted directives,
including new starts for which funds are expected to be made available
during the projected year. Close coordination must be exercised with
project planning and construction to produce realistic civil works real
estate schedules, recognizing the capability to meet the schedules
within the personnel and fund resources available.


h. The civil works report will include the fiscal year costs for
all real estate administrative activities expense in Real Estate
Administration and for all real estate payments financed from General
Investigations; Construction General; Operation and Maintenance
General; Flood Control and Coastal Emergencies; Mississippi River and
Tributaries; Revolving Fund and all other Civil Works appropriations.


i. Real Estate scheduled units for the upcoming two fiscal years
will be entered in PACUMS around April prior to the first fiscal year
for which they are being projected. For this submission, PACUMS allows
the entry of scheduled units (non-cumulative) for each quarter or for
the fourth quarter alone using cumulative information. This infor-
mation will be used for manpower planning. Updated scheduled units
and dollars by quarter (non-cumulative) for the upcoming fiscal year
will be entered around September. An additional update for units and
dollars will be permitted after the final budget is established.
CERE-PR will provide the specific timetable each year for this
information.


14-3. Real Estate Cost and Performance.


a. Actual accomplishments in work units and dollars will be
entered into PACUMS non-cumulatively each quarter for all activities
for which schedules were submitted. Actual information is due at
HQUSACE (CERE-PR) WASH DC 20314-1000 not later than the 20th of the
month following the reporting period.


b. The actual dollar amounts should correspond to the obligations
incurred in connection with performing the specific activities. Cost
accounts for real estate activities are outlined in ER 37-2-10 (civil
works) and ER 37-345-10 (military).
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14-4. Format.


a. PACUMS provides the option of producing the ENG Form 4564-R
report either non-cumulatively or cumulatively from the beginning of
the fiscal year.


b. Dollar amounts will be rounded to the nearest thousand
dollars. However, PACUMS will accept and report dollar amounts to the
nearest tenth of a thousand if required by Divisions/Districts.


c. Real Estate Payments (Line Items 18a-18d). Identifiable
amounts for deficiency payments will not be included in the estimated
requirements for land payments during the fiscal year but will be
footnoted in the “Remarks” section of the PACUMS submission.


14-5. Deviation Report.


a. The purpose of deviation report is to provide a composite of
Real Estate performance as well as a District/Division evaluation.
Specific and detailed information is absolutely essential for the
development of the Quarterly Command Management Review with the CG/DCG
and to address off-schedule areas in Program Performance and Budget
Execution Review System (PPBERS) and Goals and Objectives. A complete
explanation of deviation (over or under) from scheduled activities will
be furnished in narrative form to CDR USACE (CERE-P), WASH DC
20314-1000 with the Real Estate Cost and Performance report not later
than the 20th of month following close of quarter. This report should
include the following information:


(1) Line item and specific work unit that is off-schedule.


(2) Complete explanation.


(3) Action taken to repair schedule, including prognosis.


(4) Impact upon customer/project.


(5) A summary including no more than three or four areas of major
concern.


b. Criteria to determine a reportable deviation are: difference
between schedule and actual of 25 or more work units for any activity
line item or $100,000 or more at any one project for land acquisition
payments. Reportable deviation is 25 percent when there are fewer than
100 units scheduled for an activity or when less than $400,000 in
payments is scheduled for a project.


14-6 Reserved.


*
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SECTION II. REAL ESTATE PERSONNEL/REAL ESTATE ADMINISTRATION
ACTIVITIES, RCS DAEN-RE-9(R7), ENG Form 1685-R


14-7. General. This report reflects personnel utilized in the
performance of real estate administration activities. It constitutes
the manpower segment in the integrated management structure established
for real estate activities under the general heading of “Real Estate
Administration Activities.” It is automated as part of the PACUMS.


a. Input to PACUMS will be made quarterly as of the last day of
the reporting period and will reflect real estate manpower utilization
in the performance of Military (Army, Air Force) and Civil Works real
estate administrative activities. The report will also reflect, as
appropriate, work done for other agencies, such as NASA, NPS, DOE, etc.
and other categories such as Homeowners Assistance Program. Enter the
data in PACUMS no later than 20 calendar days after the end of the
reporting period.


b. For each of the activities, except District Overhead, in the
columns under “Equivalent Personnel of Total Manhours Worked,” Division
and District Commanders will report the average personnel equivalent
expended cumulatively through the reporting period. The average
personnel equivalent will be determined by the following formula:


Total hours expended on activity
through 1st quarter = Average personnel equivalent


439 (effective work hours in 1st through reporting period
quarter per employee)


Through 2d quarter - the divisor will be 878
Through 3d quarter - the divisor will be 1316
Through 4th quarter - the divisor will be 1755


Personnel equivalent data will be reported to the nearest tenth, e.g.,
1.2, 0.1, 0.9, etc. The divisors represent the total hours available
for one employee less the hours for leave and holidays.


(1) Direct labor hours, regular and overtime, for each activity
will be taken from Finance and Accounting elements. In addition hours
of borrowed labor from other than Real Estate personnel should be
included.


(2) For those offices using pre-determined rate method of
distributing Real Estate indirect costs, the “Other Activities”
(formerly Administrative Activities) hours worked can be provided by
F&A offices.


*
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14-8 Instructions.


a. Lines 1 through 15 and 17 of ENG Form 1685-R (Figure 14-18) are
self-explanatory using the above formula.


b. Line 16 will account for personnel not reflected elsewhere in
the report.


c. Line 17 statistics will be the personnel equivalent charged to
overhead and will be determined by dividing the average annual labor
cost of overhead employees into the salary portion of the overhead
dollars charged through the reporting period. Average annual labor
cost for overhead employees should be obtained from the local Manpower
Control Officer.


d. The “Authorized Spaces and Actual Strength” portions (Sections
III and IV) will be completed to reflect actual conditions as of the
end of the quarterly reporting period. Only full time permanent (FTP)
personnel should be included. Average salary figures will be based on
pay and benefits costs of Real Estate personnel.


e. “Remarks” section will be used to explain difference in
equivalent personnel vs. authorized spaces (under or over utilization)
and differences in actual strengths vs. authorized spaces. This sec-
tion will include, but is not limited to, the following supplementary
information:


(1) Existing vacancies.


(2) Non-effective time (equivalent personnel of total hours not
worked, i.e., greater than normal leave usage, LWOP.


(3) Number and type of other than FTP personnel on board.


(4) The workyear equivalents of borrowed labor and overtime
included in each category for which labor is reported.


(5) Workyear equivalents of work performed for other USACE FOAs.


f. This report is used for upward reporting and as such its input
should have the approval of Chief, Real Estate Division.


*
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DAEN-RE-21


14-9. General. This report is designed to provide information for
use in anticipating future Homeowners Assistance program requirements
incident to general program administration and development of annual
budget and financial plans. Section 1013(d) of the Development Cities
and Metropolitan Development Act of 1966, Public Law 89-754 (80 Stat.
1255, 1290), approved 3 November 1966, Public Law 89-754 (80 Stat.
shall be in the Treasury a fund which shall be available to the Secretary
of Defense for the purpose of extending the financial assistance pro-
vided therein. Among other things, the Secretary of Defense delegated
to the Secretary of the Army the responsibility to prepare annual
budget and financial plans and report on the operation of the Home-
owners Assistance Fund, Defense. Pursuant this report has
been established to obtain information necessary for preparation of
annual cost estimates and other financial data with final review
vested in the ASA(IL&FM).


14-10. Applicability.  This reporting instruction is applicable to
Divisions/Districts having military real estate responsibility.


14-11. Instructions.


a. A narrative letter report will be submitted to HQDA (DAEN-REH-0)
WASH DC 20314 within 60 days from the date of public announcement of
a new base closure or reduction action.


b. The report will comprise the following information:


(1) Estimated number of military and civilian Personnel affected,
segregated by rank or grade level.


(2) Estimated number of homeowners in each category.


(3) Estimated number of personnel involved in routine transfers
affected by closure or realignment action.


(4) Real Estate market conditions. *


14-13 Next page is 14-15







ER 405-1-12
Change 24
12 Jun 86


* SECTION IV.  HOMEOWNERS ASSISTANCE SUMMARY REPORT
(ACTIVITY UNDER PUBLIC LAW 89-754, AS AMENDED),
RCS DAEN-RE-12(R-1), ENG FORM 4153-R.


14-12. Purpose. This report summarizes, by installation, action taken by
Division/District offices after receipt of a homeowners assistance application.


14-13. Applicability.  These reporting instructions apply to commanders of
field operating activities (FOA) with responsibility for military real estate.


14-14. Frequency and Submission. Submit semiannual reports to CDR USACE
(DAEN-REP-S) WASH 20314-1000 by the third workday following the end of the
reporting period.


14-15. Preparation.  ENG Form 4153-R, Homeowners Assistance Summary Report
(Activity under Public Law 89-754) (Figure 14-3) will be used to provide
summary data for each department and installation for which there is reportable
activity.


14-16. Instructions. Complete ENG Form 4153-R as follows:


a. Section I. Base Closure Information: name the bases or installation
associated with applications currently being processed.


b. Section II. Application/Payments: report types of applications and
payments made.


c. Remarks: Use a separate form for each base or installation closure.
Then summarize all bases or installations for each department on one sheet;
such summaries will be cumulative for one fiscal year. Report payments to the
nearest dollar, report FHA application numbers, and comments.


14-17. Reserved


14-18. Reserved


14-15
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* SECTION V.


14-19. Purposee


RELOCATION ASSISTANCE SUMMARY REPORT
(ACTIVITY UNDER PUBLIC LAW 91-646)
RCS DAEN-RE-18(R1), ENG FORM 4890-R


This report summarizes information on persons displaced from
their homes, businesses, or farms by Federal projects of the Department of the
Army (military and civil works), the Department of the Air Force, and Federal
agencies which use the real estate services of the Corps of Engineers.


14-20. Applicability. These reporting instructions apply to commanders of
field operating activities (FOA) with responsibility for real estate.


14.21. Frequency and Submission. Submit semiannual reports to CDR USACE
(DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 2O314-1OOO by the fifth working day following the end of
the reporting period.


14-22. Preparation. Summarize data on ENG Form 4890-R, Relocation
Assistance Summary Report (Activity under Public Law 91-646) (Figure 14-4).
Prepare a form for each department with reportable activity.


14-23. Instructions. The following data will be supplied:


a. Part 1. Applications Processed. This section will report only
applications processed during the reporting period. Break out items by type of
applicant, number, total amount claimed, and amount paid to new applicants.
Report money in dollars only.


b. Part 2. Summary of Payments Made by Type.


(1) In this section, show payments made during the fiscal year, according
to type. Include payments made during the current fiscal year for those
applications received in a previous year.


(2) If a dwelling applicant chooses a dislocation allowance,
show the total amount of the dwelling payment and break out the amount of
dislocation allowance. Do not include the figures in brackets in the totals
under item 10. *
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* Summary of Progress.


(1) Applications Pending. Include applications from previous reporting
periods but not yet resolved.


(2) New Applications. Include applications received during the reporting
period (Part 1 above).


(3) Applications Completed. Include all applications completed during the
reporting period, regardless of when they were received.


(4) Applications Pending. Include all applications not completed by the
end of the reporting period, regardless of when received.


14-24. Reserved.


14-25. Reserved.
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SECTION VI. RELOCATION ASSISTANCE
AT FEDERALLY-ASSISTED
4660-R


AND REAL PROPERTY ACQUISITION ACTIVITIES
PROJECTS, RCS DAEN-RE-22, ENG Form


14-26. Purpose. The report required by this section is designed to
provide summary statistical data pertaining to land and relocation
assistance payments made by local interests at federally-assisted
projects under the provisions of Titles II and III of Public Law
91-646.


14-27. Applicability. These reporting instructions are applicable to
all Divisions/Districts having real estate responsibility.


14-28. Frequency and Submission. One copy of the report will be
dispatched annually in sufficient time to reach HQDA (DAEN-REH-0) WASH
DC 20314 by 1 November of each year.


14-29. Reporting Instructions. Detailed instructions for completing
ENG Form 4660-R are included on reverse side of the form (Figure 14-6). *
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SECTION VII. ACQUISITION PROGRESS REPORT
RCS DAEN-RE-1(R2), ENG FORM 2440


14-30. Purpose. This report provides data on land (and improvements
thereon) in the United States, its possessions, and the Commonwealth of
Puerto Rico, acquired by the Corps of Engineers for the Department of
the Army (military and civil works), Department of the Air Force,
Department of Energy (DOE), National Aeronautics and Space Adminis-
tration (NASA), and other Federal agencies for which the Corps acts as
agent.


14-31. Applicability. These reporting instructions apply to commanders
of field operating activities (FOAs) having real estate responsibility.


* 14-32. Frequency and Submission. Submit quarterly reports to CDR USACE
(DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 20314-1000 by the eighth day of the month following


the end of the reporting period.
*


14-33. Preparation.


a. Format.


(1) Acquisition Progress Report, ENG Form 2440, will be furnished.
Preparation instructions are included in paragraph 14-35.


(2) Update card images of acquisition data may be transmitted by
telecommunication transfer direct to the U.S. Army Engineer Automation
Support Activity computer in Washington, D.C. Technical details of the
transfer are included at Figure 14-16.


(3) FOAs not using the electronic transmission method above will
furnish acquisition data by submission of punched cards accompanied with
an 80/80 double-spaced proof listing. Instructions for punch cards are
included in paragraph 14-36, and an anotated ENG Form 2440 is included
at Figure 14-7.


b. Reportable Actions. The following types of land and methods of
acquisition are reportable:


(1) Fee simple title by purchase, condemnation, donation, exchange
relocation contract and vacation proceedings.


(2) Federally-owned lands involving transfer of jurisdiction by
executive order, public land order or proclamation, or transfer of right
by permit, agreements or otherwise.


14-51







ER 405-1-12
Change 21
1 NOV 83


(3) Easements, regardless of consideration paid or length of
term acquired, except that for for local cooperation projects only permanent
easements and temporary rights which may be used upon completion of
the project, or which involve consideration, are reportable. Exceptions
are not required to be reported, audited or mapped.


(4) Licenses and other lesser interests. This includes permits and
other use privileges acquired from states, counties, and other political
subdivisions, as well as from private landowners.


(5) Leaseholds of land areas by negotiations, condemnation proceedings
or transfer from other Federal agencies.


c. Types of Reports. An Initial report will be included in the
earliest regular submission after a Real Estate Directive is issued or
the first Real Estate Design Memorandum is approved. Thereafter, Recurring
reports will be furnished when reportable actions occur during the reporting
period, or if a previously submitted report requires correction. However
a letter report will be furnished if all reports of a District/Division
are negative. When all acquisition has been completed, a Final report will
be furnished.


14-34. Data Source and Records Maintenance.


a. Project Offices.


(1) The source record for the data reported on ENG Form 2440 will
be the Acquisition Docket Sheet (Field), ENG Form 1069, which shall be
used as the official working control record on real property acquisition,


(2) As soon as the individual ownerships have been determined for an
authorized acquisition, the basic data relating to each tract will be entered
on the Acquisition Docket Sheet.


(3) ENG Form 1069 Will be used for the posting of acquisition progress
on all regular (direct Federal) acquisition performed by the Corps of
Engineers (i.e., Army-Military, Civil Works, Air Force, DOE, etc). Where
local cooperation acquisition is involved (acquisition by local interests in
the first instance with subsequent conveyance to the United States), the
docket sheet will, be changed or adapted to conform with the action steps
taken for the various types of acquisition.


(4) The progress of each transaction for each tract will be recorded
chronologically on ENG Form 1069 as each action step is taken.


b. District offices. The only action record required in District
offices is the maintenance of a file of all ENG Forms 2440 being currently
submitted by the project offices. However, where acquisition is performed
directly out of a District office, that office will maintain the record on
ENG Form 1069.


*
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* c. Division Of Offices. The only action record required in
Division offices is the mintenance of a file of all ENG Forms
2440 currently submitted by project and/or District offices. However,
where acquisition is performed directly out of a Division office, that
office will maintain the record otherwise kept by the project and/or
District offices.


14-35. Instructions for ENG Form 2440. For the purpose of these
instructions, the terms “installation” and “project” are synonymous
and will be used to refer to military installations, civil works
projects, and those properties acquired for other Federal agencies.


a. General - Military and Other Agency. ENG Forms 2440 for
Army-Military, Air Force, DOE, NASA, and other agencies for which
the Corps of Engineers acts as agent will be prepared as follows:


(1) A separate record will be maintained and separate reports
will be submitted on each real estate directive issued, except in those
cases where directives merely provide additional funds. Where lands in
two or more directives are merged in the same court proceeding or option,
or where a lesser interest is merged into a greater interest, the records
and reports will be combined. However, in those instances where one
directive covers more than one installation, a separate report will be
prepared for each installation. The funds authorized by the directive
will be broken down so that the appropriate funds for each installation
will be shown on the applicable report. Appropriate explanation will
be made in “Remarks” block.


(2) Where lands in more than one installation are included in
one court proceeding or option, separate reports are required for each
installation and only the statistics pertinent to each will be
reported thereon. If one ownership is involved in more than one
installation, the acre and dollar statistics should be prorated and one
tract shown for each installation.


(3) When a directive number is succeeded by an alphabetical
suffix, such as 1023A, 1023B, etc., it does not necessarily mean it should
be entered on the ENG Form 2440 covering the original directive
number RE-D 1023. If the directive with the alphabetical suffix amends
or supplements the original directive of that number, it should be
reported on the same report.


(4) An “X" will be placed in the space provided to designate the
status of the report (Initial, Recurring, Final and Revised Final).


(5) The purpose for which the acquisition is being accomplished
will be indicated in the “Purpose” block.


(6) The real estate directive number(s) and date(s) thereof will
be entered in the blocks provided. Cite directives originating at all *
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* levels of authority. The Directive Number block will show the real
estate directive number or, if unnumbered, the identification of the
authority such as “lst Ind DE”, “1st Ind AFRCE”, or "Letter from OCE".
For minor acquisitions where no such specific written authority exists,
the term “Del. Auth.” and the date of the acquisition instrument may be
cited. If there is more than one instrument, show the date of the first
instrument.


(7) An “X” will be placed in the space provided to designate the
using agency. When Air Force or Army Materiel Development and Readiness
Command (DARCOM) acquisition is involved, the initials of the Air Force
or DARCOM command having jurisdiction (such as SAC, ADC, DRC-ARRC, DRC-ERDC,
etc.) will be entered in parenthesis. When acquisition for others (as
agent) is involved, enter the name of the other Federal agency immediately
above the words “Other Federal Agency”.


(8) The number of tracts, acres, and dollars shown on line 2 of
Initial and Recurring reports will be as recited in the directive and will
equal subsidiary line totals on lines 2A through 2F. The number of tracts,
acres, and dollars on line 2 of Final reports will equal subsidiary line
totals on lines 2A through 2F, which lines will in turn equal corresponding
entries in the Progress to Date section of the report. The dollar entry
on line 2 will include only the amounts authorized for land payments,
including amounts from construction funds, operations and maintenance funds,
funds authorized by Air Force Regional Civil Engineers, and all other
authorizations regardless of administrative level of authority. It will not
include amounts authorized for administrative and relocation assistance
expenses and amounts authorized for restoration of lands occupied by right-
of-entry and not actually acquired.


b. General - Civil Works. ENG Forms 2440 for Army Civil Works
will be prepared as follows:


(1) When more than one type of acquisition is involved, a separate
report will be prepared for each type. Types of acquisition are classified
as:


(a) Department of the Army acquisition


(b) Local acquisition- Later conveyance to U.S. - Reimbursement
by U.S. *
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* (c) Local acquisition - Later conveyance to U.S. - No reimburse-
ment by U.S.


(2) The reports will be prepared on a project basis broken
down by type, as indicated in paragraph b(1) above. Where two or
more areas (dam site, reservoir area, etc.) have been authorized for
acquisition in connection with the same project, they will be con-
solidated into one report. The report will include all acquisition
prior to 1 January 1943 (excepting lands disposed of prior to 1
January 1943) and the cost (estimated, if necessary) thereof, together
with all acquisition accomplished after 1 January 1943. In those
cases where information is not available for line-by-line reporting
on the ENG Form 2440, the report will show an asterisk in the left
margin beside line 2 referring to a remark that the report does not
include the acres and cost audited under Civil Audit No. ____.  The
statistics reported in “Remarks” will be included on line 1 (Estimated
Total to Complete Project), but will be omitted from all other lines of
the report.


(3) If, after an acquisition report becomes Final, an additional
acquisition of the same type is authorized, the Final report will be
reactivated to include the additional authorization and progress
thereof.


(4) In the “Type of Acquisition” block under “Entire project”,
insert an “X” in appropriate boxes, depending on the number of types of
acquisition involved in acquiring the entire project. In the “Type
of Acquisition” block under “This Report”, insert an “X” only in the
block designating the appropriate type of acquisition covered in the
report. A separate report will be submitted for each type of acquisition
involved (see paragraph b(1) above).


(5) The “Title and Date of Congressional Authority” block of
the report will contain the title and date of the Act of Congress
authorizing the acquisition.


(6) Date(s) of approval of the design memorandum by the Office
of the Chief of Engineers (OCE) or the Division Engineer and identity
of the area covered by the design memorandum will be entered in the
space provided:


(7) Reports for local acquisition-later conveyance to U.S. will
show the date of the Division or District’s letter(s) to the local
interests accepting the assurance.


(8) Line 1, “Estimated Total to Complete Entire Project”, will *
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* include all land acquisition requirements estimated for the project
as approved in the General Design Memorandum or equivalent report.
These requirements will be adjusted periodically to conform to revised
or refined total project estimates as determined during the course of
acquisition. If more than one type of acquisition is involved,
requiring more than one Acquisition Progress Report, total requirements
for each type will be shown, as applicable.


(9) Line 2, “Present Acquisition (civil)”, will include all
acquisition contained in approved real estate design memorandums and
supplements thereto and will equal subsidiary line totals on lines 2A
through 2F.


c.  General - All Departments. The following general instructions
apply to preparation of ENG Form 2440 for all acquisitions.


(1) When reporting acquisition by transfer from military to civil
accounts, or vice versa, each will be considered a separate Federal
“agency”.


(2) The “Name and Location of Project” block will contain the
official name of the project and name of the city(s) and state(s)
in which the authorized area is located.


(3) Funds authorized for relocation
entered under “Remarks”.


(4) Records will be maintained on a


assistance payments will be


fractional acreage and dollar
basis; however, totals thereof will be rounded to the nearest acre or
dollar in preparing the ENG Form 2440 report (0.50 acre will be reported
as an additional acre; 50 cents will be reported as an additional dollar).
Further, the total acres and cost will be properly rounded out for
reporting on line 2.  The statistics on lines 2A through 2F, and the
statistics reported in the “Progress to Date” section under the
purchase, condemnation, lease, permanent transfer, withdrawal from
public domain and temporary use blocks, will be adjusted to agree
therewith, if necessary, and the appropriate explanation made under
“Remarks”.  The decision in this matter should be made by the reporting
office and be based on the size of the fractions involved.


(5) The sums of the tract and acre statistics on lines 2A through
2F will equal the totals reported on line 2 (except in the case of
lesser interests being merged into greater interests -- see paragraph
i below).


(6) The sum of the dollar statistics on lines 2A, 2B, and 2C will
equal the total dollars reported as authorized on line 2. When the
acquisition of one of the estates (fee, easements and other lesser *
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* interests, or public domain) is completed, the amounts actually
expended will be reported. Where more than one type of interest is
being acquired, upon completion of any one type, that portion of the
report will be balanced statistically as for a final report. For
example, if the directive covers fee and lesser interests, and
acquisition of the lesser interests is completed, the dollars on
line 2B will be adjusted to agree with the sum of the statistics. on
lines 19, 25, and 29 of the lesser interest column, although the fee
acquisition is uncompleted. The dollars on line 2 will be adjusted
to equal the total of subsidiary lines (2A, 2B, 2C).


d.  Line-By-Line Requirements. Following are itemized instructions
for line-by-line reporting not explained elsewhere in this Section.


(1) Line 2A - Fee By Purchase, Condemnation or Transfer. Record
all tracts authorized for acquisition in fee by purchase, donation,
condemnation, exchange or by permanent transfer from other Federal
agencies.  (When relocation agreements or contracts result in the
Government’s acquiring fee title, the tracts will be shown on this
line and on all other applicable lines in the report).


(2)  Line 2B - Lesser Interests By Purchase, Condemnation or
Transfer.  Record the number of tracts involved in all lesser interests
authorized for acquisition by purchase, condemnation, donations
exchange or permanent transfer from other Federal agencies. “Lessor
Interests” include permanent easements, licenses, permits (including
informal permits issued by letter), agreements, resolutions, franchises,
glide angle permits, clearance (formerly avigation) easements and
temporary easements. Upon acquisition, instruments covering glide
angle permits and clearance easements will be carefully reviewed in
order to determine whether actual areas are acquired or if merely tree
topping or similar rights are involved and the authorized acreage
adjusted if entered differently at the time of authorization. Right-
of–entry permits taken in connection with acquisition are not to be
included under lesser interests.


(3)  Line 2C - Public Domain Lands by Withdrawal. Record all
lands authorized to be acquired by withdrawal from the public domain
or by notation on the public land records, if this is the final
acquisition action to be taken.


(4) Line 2D - Public Domain Lands by Temporary Use Permit. Record
all public domain lands authorized to be acquired by use permits from
other Federal agencies.


(5) Line 2E - Other Public Lands by temporary Use Permit.
Record all land (other than public domain lands) authorized to be   *
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* acquired by use permits from other Federal agencies.


(6) Line 2F - Leaseholds. Record leaseholds authorized to be
acquired by the United States, either by voluntary lease, condemnation
proceedings or by permanent transfer of leases from other Federal
agencies, whether from private parties, states or other political
subdivisions. Short term leases for rights-of-entry in connection
with acquisition are not to be included. Include all leases for the
installation even if they are now disposed of or in process of
disposal.


(7) Lines 3 - 17. The data reported on lines 3 through 17
(“Current Period - Estate Acquired”) will conform with the require-
ments set out for lines 18 through 32 (“Progress to Date”), except
that current actions, rather than cumulative data, will be reported.


(8) Line 18 - Options Accepted. Enter the total number of
tracts, acres and dollars for which options have been accepted,
including those acquisitions which do not follow the regular acqui-
sition procedure steps, such as licenses, permits and donations.
Include a brief statement in “Remarks” in those instances.


(9) Line 19 - Closings Completed. Include the total number
of tracts, acres and dollars for which payments and closing have
been completed.


(10) Line 20 - Complaints Filed. Include all tracts and acres
for which complaints (condemnation petitions) have been filed.


(11) Line 21 - Order of Possession Entered. Include all tracts
and acres for which possession is available by court order. Tracts
obtained without court order will not be included on line 21, except
for those tracts transferred from purchase to condemnation where
possession was obtained while in purchase status.


(12) Line 22 - Declaration of Taking Filed. Include the number
of tracts, acres and dollars for all lands covered by declaration of
taking filed in Federal court. If amounts originally deposited are
reduced because of over deposit, dollar amounts will be reduced
accordingly. A statement in “Remarks” will reflect the original
amount deposited and identify the amount refunded.


(13) Line 23 - Deficiencies Deposited on Awards and Stipulations
for D/T. Include stipulations and/or awards on declarations of taking.
The tracts and acres reported on this line will be those also reported
on line 22 which require deficiency deposits; the dollars will be the
total amount of deficiencies deposited. *
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* (14)  Line 24 - Awards and Stipulations Deposited for Straight
Condemnation. Include those tracts upon which awards have been
deposited on straight condemnation cases (no declaration of taking
filed). These statistics will not be included on lines 22 or 23.


(15)  Line 25 - Final Judgment Entered. Include all tracts,
acres and dollars in condemnation on which final judgment has been
entered.


(16)  Lines 26 and 27 - Lease - Acquired by Negotiation and
Acquired by Condemnation. As the lands are acquired by lease,
the number of tracts and acres will be entered on line 26 or 27, as
applicable. Those leased lands acquired by permanent transfer from
another Federal agency will be reported on lines 28 and 29 in the
“Lease - Use Permit” columns.


(17)  Line 28 Permanent Transfer - Possession Obtained. Include
all lands to which right-of-entry has been obtained pending permanent
transfer from another Federal agency. The date right-of-entry was
obtained and the name of the transferring agency will be noted in
“Remarks”. When permanent transfer is completed, the pertinent statis-
tics will not be deleted from this line.


(18)  Line 29 - Permanent Transfer - Acquisition Completed.
Include all lands acquired by permanent transfer from another Federal
agency. If reimbursement is made to the transferring agency, the
amount will be reported in the “Dollars” column. The original cost of
land to the transferring agency will be determined and entered in
“Remarks” together with the effective date of transfer and the name
of the transferring agency. When an effective date of transfer is
not specifically indicated, the date of the transfer instrument
executed by the transferring agency will be used.


(19)  Line 30 - Withdrawal from Public Domain - Possession
Obtained. As soon as a notation of withdrawal has been entered on
the public land records, the pertinent statistics will be reported.
The date of notation on the public land records will be entered in
“Remarks”. When the withdrawal has been accomplished, the pertinent
statistics will not be deleted from this line. If the request for
withdrawal is cancelled prior to the accomplishment of the withdrawal,
the pertinent statistics will be deleted from line items 15 and 30
with a remark explaining the action taken and the number of tracts
and acres involved.


(20)  Line 31 - Withdrawal from Public Domain - Acquisition
Completed. When the withdrawal is accomplished, the pertinent data
will be reported. If the notation on the public land records is the *
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* final acquisition action to be taken, this will be considered as
acquisition completed for reporting on this line. The " Dollars"
column will show the amount expended for third party interest, if
applicable. The effective date of withdrawal and the agency from
which acquired will be entered in “Remarks”, together with an
explanation of any third party interests acquired. For report
purposes, all lands withdrawn by one document will be considered one
tract. A single document withdrawing lands for more than one instal-
lation will be reported as one tract for each installation involved.
State lands, if described in the withdrawal document, will not be
included on this line.


(21) Line 32 - Temporary Use Obtained. Include all lands
acquired by use permit from another Federal agency. All lands, except
public domain lands, will be reported in the “Lease-Use Permit” columns.
The public domain lands will be reported in the “Public Domain”
columns. The effective date of temporary use will be entered in
“Remarks”, together with the agency from which acquired. A use permit
involving both public domain land and non-public domain land will be
considered as two tracts, one tract being the public domain lands and
one tract for the remaining lands.


e. Active Reports. An active report (Initial or Recurring)
will be prepared as follows:


(1) Lines 18 through 32 will be increased progressively as the
acquisition action is accomplished. The “Current Period” statistics
(lines 3 through 17), when added to the corresponding lines of the
previous “Progress to Date” statistics (lines 18 through 32), should
equal the current “Progress to Date” cumulative entries. Any variance
should be explained in “Remarks”.


(2) The number of tracts, acres, or dollars reported in the
“Progress to Date” section will not exceed the authorized amounts
shown on lines 2A through 2F, as follows:


(a) Data appearing on lines 18, 22, 24, and 28 of ENG Form
2440 will not exceed the authorized amounts appearing on lines 2A
and B.


(b) Data on line 30 of ENG Form 2440 will not exceed the
authorized amount on line 2C.


(c) Data on line 32 of ENG Form 2440 will not exceed the
authorized amount on lines 2D or E.


(d) Data on line 26 of ENG Form 2440 will not exceed the
authorized amount on line 2F. *
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accompanied by tract statistics. If such is the circumstances, an
explanation will be noted in “Remarks". Unaquired acreage is the
difference between the authorized and the possession obtained
statistics.


(4) Every effort will be made to report the acquisition action
in the “Current Period" portion of the report covering the period in
which the action was taken. However, if the action is initially
reported in a later report, and if that later report covers the same
fiscal year in which the action was taken, the statistics will be
reported in the "Current Period" column of that report with an
asterisk referring to a remark stating: “Includes action on  (No.) 
tracts,  (No.)  acres and (dollars) taken in the ______ quarter of the
fiscal year”. If the action is not reported until the next fiscal
year after the action was taken, the entire action, including number
of tracts, acres and dollars, will be reported under "Remarks". The
explanation will also identify the fiscal year in which the action was
taken.


(5) Additions or deletions necessitated by corrections or other
adjustments will be explained under "Remarks", along with the words
“This fiscal year” or "Prior to this fiscal year”, which will serve
to indicate the date the original data affected was reported. For
example, order of possession was entered on one tract consisting of
300 acres and reported as current action on the report covering the
fourth quarter of fiscal year 1978. During the second quarter of
fiscal year 1979, a resurvey was completed, and it was determined that
the acreage should be 310 acres. The 10-acre increase would be reported
in the second quarter of fiscal year 1979 and explained in “Remarks”
with the words “Prior to this fiscal year” since the order of
possession on that tract was entered in a prior fiscal year.


(6) Minus figures will not be reported in the “Current Period”
portion.


(7) All tracts transferred from purchase to condemnation will
be deducted from the affected “Purchase" lines 18 and 19 and reported
on the applicable "Condemnation” lines 5 through 10 and 20 through
25. All tracts transferred from condemnation to purchase will be
deducted from the affected "Condemnation” lines 20 through 25 and
reported on "Purchase” lines 3 and 4 and 18 and 19.


(8) If exact costs of fee and lesser interest areas acquired by
a single option, declation of taking, etc., are not stated in the
acquisition instrument, estimated cost based on best available
information (appraisals, where possible) will be entered in appro-
priate cost columns of the report. At the time of real estate audit *
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* (Chapter 13), cost data on ENG Form 2440, the Acquisition Tract
Register (ENG Form 1019) and the Realty Control File Summary (ENG
Form 1603) must be in agreement.


(9) The tracts under lease will be identified in “Remarks” by
contract numbers, tract numbers and acreages.


(10) Completed transactions not involving condemnation which do
not follow regular acquisition procedure steps (such as license, permits
and donations) will, for report purposes, be shown on purchase lines
18 and 19, and will be identified by appropriate footnote showing
interest acquired and number of tracts. Where no actual acreage is
involved, as in the case of informal agreements to top trees, only
tract and dollar data will be reported.


(11) Only costs borne by the Departments of the Army (military
and civil works) and Air Force, DOE, NASA, and others for which the
Corps of Engineers acts as agent will be entered on the reports.
Funds furnished by cities, states, etc., will be shown under “Remarks”
with an appropriate note including the source of the funds.


(12) The nominal amount of one dollar as cost of land will not
be entered on the report unless actually paid.


(13) Cumulative refunds, broken down into amounts refunded on
fee acquisition and amount refunded on lesser interest acquisition,
will be included in “Remarks” each reporting period.


(14) Refunds are not applicable to the “Purchase” block of the
report. If the option provides for removal of improvements or crops
by the vendor, the cost thereof will be excluded from all lines of
the “Purchase” block. If the option did not provide for this removal,
the option cost will be entered on all lines of the “Purchase” block,
in which case the removal of improvements or crops will be considered
a disposal and will be reported on the appropriate disposal report.
If, after an option has been accepted, certain lands are excepted
from the areas covered in the option, the acreage and dollars pertaining
thereto will be deleted from the “Purchase” block. These dollars
will not be considered as a refund since this represents return of
land rather than reduction in cost of land actually acquired.


(15) Accreted lands will be reported on the ENG Form 2440 which
includes the tract to which the accreted land attaches. Place an
asterisk in the right margin beside line 2 and in “Remarks” show
“*Does not include  (No.)  acres increased to accretion”. *
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f. Acquisition by “Reassignment”.


(1) The tracts, acres and the original cost of real estate
reassigned from one installation to another within the jurisdiction
of the same Department (Army-Military, Army-Civil Works, Air Force,
DOE, NASA, etc.) will be reported on lines 2 through 2F, 13, 14, 28
and 29. A statement will be entered in “Remarks” showing the date
of reassignment and the name of the installation from which the
property was withdrawn. The date of reassignment will be the
effective date indicated in the memorandum, disposition form or
other document authorizing the reassignment. If no effective date
is cited, the date of the authorization will be the date of reassign-
ment.


(2) Areas made available for use by the Reserves or National
Guard on installations are not considered as having been reassigned
unless reassignment is specifically indicated in a formal document
from higher authority. These areas should be considered as on-post
activities of the host installation as long as the installation on
which they are located exists. In the event of complete disposal of
the installation, the on–post activities such as Reserve Corps,
National Guard or other miscellaneous activities, including Post
Cemeteries, will be considered as “reassigned” in order to close out
the records of the host installation and facilitate identification of
the newly created installation. The date of reassignment will be
the effective date recited in the general order discontinuing the
host installation or, in the absence thereof, date of disposal of
the last remaining excess area. ENG Form 2440 will be prepared on
the Reserve or National Guard activity when the reassignment becomes
effective.


g. Reservations of Easements in Fee Disposals. Reports will be
furnished for easements reserved in disposal deeds and transfer
documents. Reservations in deeds will be reported on lines 2, 2B, 3,
4, 18 and 19 as if acquired through negotiation. Lesser interests
reserved in transfers to another Federal agency will be considered as
acquisition by permit from that agency and reported on lines 2, 2E, 17
and 32. Tract and acreage data will be reported. Cost will not be
reported. The excess authority for disposal will be considered the
authority for these “acquisitions”.


h. Revestment of Title. Where title to land is revested in
former owner by judgment in a condemnation case, the following
procedures will apply:


(1) When damages and/or rental is paid to the owner, the tracts
and acreage on which the damages and/or rental was paid will be *
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* considered as leased land, and the pertinent tracts acreage and rental
statistics will be included on lines 2, 2F, 12 and 27 only.  The dollar
amount paid for damages will be noted in “Remarks”.


(2) If no damage or rental is paid to the owner, the pertinent
statistics will be deleted from the body of the report with a remark
explaining the action taken and the number of tracts, acres and
dollars involved.


i. Merger of Interests. Lesser interests merged into a greater
interest, such as leases merged into lesser interests or fee; lesser
interest merged into fee; or temporary use permit merged into permanent
transfer or withdrawal from the public domain, will be reported as
follows:


(1) When a directive is issued authorizing acquisition of a
greater interest in land already under control of the Department of
the Army (military and civil works) and Air Force, DOE, NASA or other
Federal agencies, the directive will be combined on the acquisition
progress report with the directive which authorized the original
acquisition of the lesser interest. If the report covering the
original acquisition has been made “Final,” the report will be
reactivated.


(2) The statistics pertinent to the area being acquired will be
added to totals on lines 1 and/or 2, and on lines 2A, 2B, or 2C, as
applicable.


(3) The statistics pertaining to the lesser interest will remain
on all appropriate lines of the report until such time as options are
accepted or order of possession is entered in condemnation (or
declaration of taking filed, if no order of possession is entered) for
the greater interest. At that time, the tract and acreage statistics
will be deleted. The cost of the lesser interest will be transferred
from the “lesser interest” column to the equivalent line of the “fee”
column, regardless of the method of acquisition of the fee. To illustrate,
if the lesser interest has been acquired by purchase and the fee by
condemnation, the total cost will be divided since cost of the lesser
interest will be transferred to the fee purchase lines and cost of the
fee will be shown under the condemnation lines. If the estates were
taken by reverse methods, the same procedure would apply.  Where both
estates are taken by the same method, the cost of the fee would be
combined on the appropriate method line.


(4) In cases where a portion of a lesser interest tract is merged
into a greater interest, instructions in preceding subparagraphs (2)
and (3) will also apply. However, the cost of the area so merged may
be determined on a pro rata basis. The area and cost of the lesser
interest will be reduced and the greater interest increased accordingly. *
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* (5) If, subsequent to obtaining a temporary use permit, a
permanent transfer or a withdrawal from the public domain is to
follow, the statistics should not be reported on line 13 or 15 as
possession obtained during the current period. The statistics
should be included on line 28 or 30 and deleted from line 32 with
an explanation of the action shown in “Remarks”.  When the action
has been completed, the statistics should be reported on lines 14
and 29, or lines 16 and 31, as applicable,


j. Exchange of Land. Report exchange of land as follows:


(1) For an even exchange, where no monetary consideration is
involved ~ show the tracts and acres but no cost in all purchase steps.
An explanation will be made in “Remarks” by stating: “Acquisition
of (No.) tracts of (No.) acres (estate) accomplished by
exchange for (No.) acres (estate) which cost the Government


(dollars) ”.


EXCEPTION: Where lands acquired in an exchange are for another
project, tracts, acres and dollars will be reported in the line item
purchase steps for that project. The dollars will be the cost of
the lands conveyed.


(2) For an exchange where the Government gave land and money,
show the tracts, acres and actual money expended. An explanation
will be made in “Remarks” by stating: “Acquisition of (No.)
tracts of (No.) acres (estate) was accomplished by payment
of (dollars) and transfer to vendor of (No.) acres


(estate) which cost the Government (dollars) ".


(3) For an exchange where the Government received land and
money, show the tracts and acres but no cost. An explanation will
be made in “Remarks” by stating: “ (No.) tracts of (No.)
acres (estate) plus a consideration of (dollars) were
acquired in exchange for (No.) acres (estate) which cost
the Government (dollars) ".


(4) When applicable, the aforementioned explanation(s) will
be entered on each report, including the Final report.


k. Joint Use. Report joint use lands as follows:


(1) Where Federal lands are occupied under use permit,
memorandums of understanding or agreements (other than leases), etc.,
which provide for joint use with others, report the total statistics
covered by the instrument in the appropriate line items of the *
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* report and explain in “Remarks” that the area is used jointly with
others. If the instrument provides that certain areas are for
exclusive use and other areas are to be used jointly, report the
total statistics in the appropriate line items but explain in “Remarks”
the area under each type of use.


(2) Where joint use only is acquired in leased land, show the
number of tracts in the appropriate line items and cite the acreage
in “Remarks”. If the lease provides for both exclusive and joint
use, report the exclusive use tracts and acres and joint use tracts in
the line items and cite the additional joint use area in “Remarks".


l. Court Action By Landowner. Court action instituted by land-
owners will be reported as follows:


(1) Show the Act Of Congress under which the court action was
instituted by the landowner in the “Directive Numbers” block.


(2) Show the date of the judgment in the “Directive Dates”
block.


(3) The money paid pursuant to the judgment will be reported in
“Remarks”. The source of the funds will be indicated, together with
a clarifying remark of the action taken.


(4) The acquisition action will be reported similar to a straight
condemnation action.


m. Reacquisition. Report reacquisition as follows:


(1) The statistics pertaining to a reacquired area will be reported
on an ENG Form 2440 covering the directive authorizing the reacquisition.


(2) The statistics pertaining to the original acquisition will
remain on the original ENG Form 2440, and the disposal thereof will
remain on the Real Property Disposal Report, ENG Form 0–836 (RCS:
DAEN-RE-6).


(3) Since the ENG Forms 2440 for civil works projects are prepared
on a project basis rather than by directive, the statistics pertinent
to the reacquired area will be included on all appropriate line items.
A remark will be made indicating the number of tracts and acres reacquired
and cost thereof, if applicable. *
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* n. Overlapping of Interests. Report overlapping of real estate
interests as follows:


(1) When an overlapping interest is acquired, a tract will be
shown but only the acreage, if any, extending beyond the limits of
the underlying tract(s) will be reported.


(2) Acreage will not be duplicated even when more than one
installation is involved unless one installation is of a different
department.


o. Wherry Housing Acquisitions.


(1) ENG Form 2440 will be submitted for each named Wherry
Housing development, e.g., Rose Terrace (which may contain one or
more numbered project), covered in a directive which authorizes
acquisition of a sponsor’s equity by the Department of the Army or
the Department of the Air Force. However, only that portion of the
ENG Form 2440 above the caption “Complete Project Requirements” and
“Remarks” section will be completed in cases involving on-base
acquisitions (where title to the underlying land previously has been
vested in the U.S.). The “Remarks” section will be used to indicate
the following information for each numbered project within a named
development:


(a) The amount authorized to acquire the former sponsor’s equity
in the project (as recited in the directives or in the case of
directives covering multi-housing acquisition, in the planning report).


(b) The total indebtedness assumed by the United States (unpaid
balance on the mortgage).


(c) When the report becomes Final, the amount actually paid to
acquire the sponsor’s equity in the project.


(d)


(e)


(f)


(2)


The method of acquisition (purchase or condemnation).


The number of units in each numbered project.


Date acquisition of each numbered project is completed.


On-base and off-base Wherry projects acquired by and for
the Air Force will not be reported on ENG Form 2440 until receipt of
acquisition documents from OCE. At that time an “Initial and Final”
report will be submitted. *
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(3) In the case of acquisition of off-base Wherry projects
(which include the acquisition of land and construction), applicable
lines of the report will be completed. However, only tracts and acres
will be reported, since the cost of land is generally inseparable from
the gross sum paid the former sponser. Information pertaining to the
buildings, as required by subparagraph (a) through (f) above, will be
furnished in “Remarks”.


p. Final Reports. Prepare Final reports as follows:


(1) A Final report will show the last action steps taken in the
“Current Period” section. The report will be dated to correspond with
the ending date of the regular reporting period in which the last
reportable action was taken, regardless of the date of submission of
the report to OCE. The renewal or extension of a use permit, lease,
or other temporary use is not considered additional acquisition and
does not require a revised ENG Form 2440.


(2) If the report becomes Final due to a cancellation of the
remaining acquisition, no entry is required in the “Current Period”
section. However, a note in “Remarks” should explain the cancellation.
The report will be dated for the reporting period in which the
acquisition was cancelled.


(3) A Final report will be balanced statistically by tracts,
acres, and dollars as follows:


(a) The “Progress To Date” section of line 2 will equal the sum
of lines 2A through 2F.


(b) Line 2A will equal the sum of lines 19, 25 and 29 in the
“fee” columns.


(c) Line 2B will equal the sum of lines 19, 25 and 29 in the
“lesser interest” columns.


(d) Line 2C will equal the statistics on lines 29 and 31 in
the “public domain” columns.


(e) Line 2D will equal line 32 in the “public domain” columns,


(f) Line 2E will equal line 32 in the “lease-use permit”
columns.


(g) Line 2F will equal the sum of lines 26, 27 and 29 in the
“lease-use permit” column. *
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* (h) The statistics reported on lines 18 and 19 will be identical.


(i) The tracts and acres reported on line 20 will equal the sum
of the tracts and acres reported on lines 22 and 24. Also, the tracts
and acres on line 20 will equal the tracts and acres reported on line
25.


(j) The sum of the dollars reported on lines 22, 23 and 24 will
equal the dollars on line 25.


q. Revised Final Report.


(1) A Revised Final report may be submitted to correct a
reporting error or to correct statistics due to review or audit. The
report will show the last reportable action in the “Current Period”
section if such information was previously reported or is readily
available, and will continue to show the same date as the original
Final report. The date of revision should be shown directly under
the date of report and be so identified.


(2) If, at the time of audit of an installation or project, it
is necessary to revise a Final report, the aforementioned instructions
will be followed, but the report will be furnished separately through
regular reporting channels (not as part of the audit assembly) as soon
as practicable, rather than holding it until submission of the
quarterly reports.


14-36. Instructions for Punch Cards. ENG Form 4605 (an annotated
copy is at Figure 14-8) will be used as the key punch transcript, and
will be completed as follows:


a. Keyword:


(1) Data contained in card columns (cc) 1 through 24 constitute
the “keyword”. The keyword must be punched in every card submitted as
this is the principal means of computer identification of a record on
the ADP master file.


(2) No two records on the master file can have the same keyword.
Once a keyword is established, the data associated with it in cc 25-79
can be changed as often as circumstances dictate. The contents of the
keyword itself cannot be altered by the submission of a change action.
That will require a delete action and a plus action. (Change code
descriptions are covered in Figure 14-9.)


b. Division/District: Enter in cc 1-2 the appropriate code from
the division/district code table at Figure 14-1. *
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* c. Department: Enter in cc 3 the appropriate code from the
table at Figure 14-9 to represent the department for whom the Corps
is acting as real estate agent.


d. State: Enter in cc 4-5 the appropriate code from the state
code table at Figure 14-2 to represent the state where the area auth-
orized for acquisition is located. In cases where the authorized area
is located in two or more states, enter the code for the state that
is generally considered to be the project location.


e. Installation Number: Enter the installation number in cc
6-8. Installation numbers for existing installations or projects may
be obtained from the ADP print-out entitled “Acquisition Control
Listing.” Numbers for installations or projects that have never been
reported will be assigned as follows:


(1) Army Military--Use the last three digits of the installation
number in the annual “Inventory of Army Military Real Property” publi-
cation if the installation has been established. If it is a new
installation, obtain a number from DAEN-REP-S.


(2) All Other Departments--Assign any three position number in
the Acquisition Control Listing in such a fashion as to arrange projects
alphabetically within states for each department.


f. Directive Number: Enter the number of the real estate directive
in cc 9-12 for Army-Military and Air Force projects. If the number is
three digits in length, precede the entry with a zero. Leave this field
blank for civil works projects and other agency acquisitions unless a
directive number has been assigned. If the directive number has an
alphabetical suffix, do not punch the suffix if it amends or supplements
the original directive number. If the suffix has no connection with
the original directive number, enter the number and suffix in cc 9-13.
Treat the action as a new directive and report an authorized line item
(paragraph i below).


g.  Directive Date: The date of the real estate directive or date
of approval of real estate design memorandum (REDM) will be entered in
day-month-year order in cc 14. For civil works projects, the date of
the original REDM will continue to be reported regardless of any
supplemental directives that may be issued.


h. Type of Estate: Enter in cc 20 a code from the table at
Figure 14-9 to represent the type of estate or interest being acquired.
A separate card must be punched for each type of estate or interest
being acquired at an installation or project. *
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* i. Method of Acquisition: Enter in cc 21-22 a code from the table
at Figure 14-9 to represent the method of acquisition. A separate card must
be punched with code ØØ in cc 21-22 to report the amount of tracts,
acres, or dollars authorized  for each type of estate or interest to
be acquired as shown the “progress to date” portion of lines 2A
through F of ENG Form 2440 as follows:


Form 2440 Types of Estate Method of Acquisition
Line Number Code (cc 20)   Code (cc 21-2)  


2A
B
C
D
E
F


1
6 (or 5)
2
3
4
7


ØØ
ØØ
ØØ
ØØ
ØØ
ØØ


Separate cards must also be punched for each method of acquisition
(purchase, condemnation, lease, etc.) within each type of estate or
interest (fee, lesser interest) if tracts, acres, or dollars are
reported on lines 3, 7, 8, 9, 11, 12, 13, 15 or 17 of ENG Form 2440.
Entries on those lines will require the following Method of Acquisition
Code:


Method of Acquisition
Form 2440, Line Number   Code (cc 21-22)  


3
7
8
9
11
12
13
15
17


Ø 1
Ø2
Ø4
Ø3
Ø1
Ø2


Ø5 or Ø6
Ø7 or Ø8


Ø8


j.  Fiscal Year: Enter in cc 23-24 the last two digits of the
fiscal year in which the acquisition occurred. If the acquistiion
occurred prior to June 1966, enter ØØ. When amounts authorized for
acquisition are being reported (Method of Acquisition code ØØ) , enter
ØØ for the fiscal year. *
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* k. Number of Tracts: Enter the number of tracts in cc 25-30.
See paragraph r below for guidance. Right justify entries. Do not
zero fill if the entry does not take all spaces.


l. Number of Acres: Enter the number of acres in cc 31-37. See
paragraph r below for guidance. Right justify entries. Do not zero
fill if the entry does not take all spaces.


m. Option Price, Deposit,or Deficiency Award: Enter in cc 38-46
the dollar amount of the accepted option, the amount deposited in court
if a declaration of taking was filed, or the amount of an award or
deficiency in a condemnation proceeding. See paragraph r below for
guidance. Right justify entries. Do not zero fill if the entry does
not take all spaces.


n. Agency From Which Acquires: Make an entry in cc 47-49 only
when the Method of Acquisition code in cc 21-22 is Ø5 or Ø6 (transfers),
Ø7 (withdrawal), or Ø8 (use permit). Enter a three-character abbre-
viation to indicate the agency from which the property is being acquired.


o. Installation/Project Name: Make an entry in cc 50-73 only
when reporting amounts authorized for acquisition (Method of Acquisition
code ØØ in cc 21-22). Enter the name of the installation or project.
Left justify entries. Do not zero fill if the entry does not take
all spaces.


p. State(s) or Country: Make an entry in cc 74-79 only when
reporting amounts authorized for acquisition (Method of Acquisition
ØØ in cc 21-22). Enter an alphabetic abbreviation for the state where
the installation or project is located. This entry must correspond
with the state code reported in cc 4-5. Left justify entries. Do
not zero fill if the entry does not take all spaces.


q. Change Code: Enter in cc 80 a code from the table at Figure
14-9 to indicate the type of action being taken to a record on the
computer master file.


r. Guidance: Punch card entries for paragraphs k, l, and m
above (tracts, acres, and dollars) will be determined as follows:


(1) ENG Form 2440 is to be used in conjunction with the ADP
report entitled “Acquisition Master Listing”. The Master Listing
reflects acquisition activity at projects by fiscal year for each method
of acquisition; it is the output product from the punched cards.


(2) Data appearing in the “current period” section of ENG
Form 2440 on lines 3, 7, 8, 9, 11, 12, 13, 15, or 17 will be added
to the corresponding line item on the Master Listing for the method *
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* of acquisition for that fiscal year. That new total will be
entry to report on the punched card.


Hypothetical Case:


A recurring ENG Form 2440 dated 31 March 1980 reflects the
following fee acquisition on line 3: 5 tracts, 100 acres, $156,340.


The corresponding line item in the Master Listing for
negotiated fee acquisition in FY 1980 is: DOD Category 1; Acquisition
Method 01; FY 1980. The hypothetical entry reflects 241 tracts,
3,586 acres, $7,773,458,


The tracts, acres, and dollars to report on the punch card
in cc 25-46 would be: 246 tracts, 3,686 acres, $7,929,798.


(3) The new entry reported on the punch card plus the total of
all prior year amounts for that method of acquisition on the Master
Listing must agree with the amount reflected in the appropriate
“progress to date” section of ENG Form 2440.


s. Key Punch Instructions are as follows: *
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KEY PUNCH INSTRUCTIONS


*
J O B  T I T L E  J0B NO.


Acquisition of Real Estate
C A R D  I D E N T I F I C A T I O N S O U R C E


SOURCE
N A M E  O F  F I E L D


C O L U M N S
B L O C K NO. D A T A T I F Y R E M A R K S - I N S T R U C T I O N S


FROM T o * *


Division/District Code 1 2 2 A/N Obtain from Figure 14-1


Department Code 3 - 1 A/N Obtain from Figure 14-9


State Code 4 5 2 A/N Obtain from Figure 14-2


Installation Number 6 8 3 N R


Directive Number 9 13 5 A/N


Directive Date 14 19 6 N Day/Month/Year Order


Type of Estate 2Ø - 1 N Obtain from Figure 14-9


Method of Acquisition 21 22 2 N R Obtain from Figure 14-9


Fiscal Year 23 24 2 N


Number of Tracts 25 3Ø 6 N R


Number of Acres 31 37 7 N R
Option Price, Deposit,


Deficiencyor Award 38 46 9 N R
Agency From Which
Acquired 47 49 3 A L
Installation/Project
Name 5Ø 73 24 A/N L


State/ Country Name 74 79 6 A L


Change Code 8Ø - 1 A Obtain from Figure 14-9


* A = ALPHA, N = NUMERIC ** L = LEFT, R = RIGHT


T Y P E J U S -


COLS. *


*
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PROPERTY


14-37. Purpose. This report provides real property inventory data on
civil works installations required by the General Services Adminis-
tration (GSA) as set forth in Subpart 101-3.2 of the Federal Property
Management Regulations (41 (CFR 101-3.2).


14-38. Applicability. These instructions apply to commanders of field
operating agencies having accountability for civil works real property.


* 14-39. Frequency and Submission. Reports will be forwarded to CDR
USACE (DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 20314-1000 NLT 20 October each year.


*


14-40. Preparation. GSA Form 1166, Annual Report of Real Property
Owned by the United States, will be used to provide the required data
for each new civil works installation or changes to previously reported
installations. Summary data will be provided on GSA Form I209, Summary
of Number of Installations Owned by the United States.


14-41. General Instructions for GSA Form 1166.


a. The reporting entity will be a civil works project (hereinafter
referred to an as "installation"). A single report will include all
land and owned improvements at a specific location, usually within a
common boundary, under the control of the Corps of Engineers for civil
works functions. Where an installation is located in more than one
state, the portion located in each state will be treated as a separate
installation with a separate installation number and submitted as a
separate report. (NOTE: Where land records have been audited, the
owned land identified under a single audited installation number, within
each state, together with the improvements thereon, will be reported as
an installation.) Reports will also be prepared for installations
comprised solely of easements, permits, licenses, leases, etc.


b. A complete report covering the entire installation will be
submitted for: (1) each newly acquired or previously omitted
installation, (2) each installation transferred from another Federal
agency which is not merged with an existing installation, (3) each
installation declared excess or surplus, (4) each previously reported
installation having any change in cost of $1,000 or more for any item,
and (5) each previously reported installation having any change in
data, such as a name change or a change in date or method of acquisition
of the property, in acreage in any category of land, in the number or
area of buildings, the predominant use of land, buildings, structures,
or facilities. The revised report will be a complete restatement
reflecting all realty changes at the installation,
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such as acquisitions, disposals, new construction, and corrections of
errors or omissions from the previous report.


c. New acquisitions of land and improvements thereon are reportable
at the end of the reporting period in which the following actions are
completed (1) acreage is withdrawn from public domain, (2) transfers from
other federal agencies are completed, (3) possession is obtained in a
condemnation proceeding by a declaration of taking or by an order of
possession, (4) options are accepted, or (5) leases, licenses, permits,
or other acquisition documents are executed.


d. A report without entries in Blocks 11 through 25 of GSA Form
1166 will be submitted for the disposal of a complete installation or the
transfer of a complete installation to another Federal agency. (Accounta-
bility will be retained and reports submitted until disposal is completed
or property is transferred to another Federal agency.) An appropriate
notation for the foregoing transactions or revisions will be made in Block
26, “Remarks”.


e. Reports are not required for previously
in which no changes have occurred.


14-42. Specific Instructions for GSA Form 1166.


reported installations


a.


(1)


(2)


Heading.


Block 1 - Report as of. Enter the effective date of the report.


Block 2 - Agency Control No. Enter the audited installation
number where assigned or “None” if the installation has not been audited.


(3)   Block 3 - GSA Control No. The GSA Control Number consists of
two parts, separated by a dash. The first four digits - 9600 - are constant
and identify the Army as the holding agency. The second part, comprised
of five digits, is the installation number assigned by GSA for all new
installations. For previously reported installations, numbers should be
entered by the reporting office, if known. For new installations, reported
for the first time, this block will not be filled in by the reporting
office.


(4) Block 4 - Name of Installation. Enter the official designation.
Use the name approved on audit, if available. For machine processing
purposes, abbreviate so that this entry will not exceed 23 spaces, including
spaces between letters and words.


(5) Block 5 - Reporting Agency. Enter "DA CofE - Civil”.


(6) Block 6 - Bureau or Other Major Organization. Enter the name
of Division and District. *
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*
b. Location.


(1) Block 7 - State or Continent. Enter the name of the state,
possession, territory, or commonwealth.


(2) Block 8 - City or Town. Enter the name of the city or town in
which, or near which, the installation is located, provided: (a) the
installation is located in one county only, (b) the designed city or
town is in the same county as the headquarters of the installation. When
these circumstances do not apply, enter “No City Identification".


(3) Block 9 - County or Parish. Enter the name of the county or
counties (or parish or parishes) in which the installation is located. If
necessary, the county or parish listing may be continued in Block 26,
“Remarks”.


(4) Block 10 - Street Address. Enter the street address, RFD, Route
No., or other local designation.


(5) Geographical Code Block. Enter the appropriate numerical code
for the location of the installation in the following sequence: state
(two digits), city or town (four digits), and county (three digits). Codes
will be obtained from the publication “Worldwide Geographical Location Codes”
issued by GSA. When the location cannot be identified with the city reported
in Block 8, the code “9999” will be entered. When the installation is
located in more than one county (Block 9), code “999” will be entered
under "County”.


c. Land. Report all acreage under the control of the Corps of
Engineers for civil works purposes as of the inventory date. In Blocks 11
through 16 include data on all land for which title is vested in the United
States for Department of the Army civil works purposes. Report area, cost
and other data on land held under easement, lease, license, permit or other
temporary agreement in Block 26, “Remarks”. All donated fee and easement
acres should be reported separately.  Acres in all instances should be
reported to the nearest tenth of an acre.


(1) Block 11 - Usage Code and Classification.


(a) In the (A) portion of this block (“Code”) enter the numeric code,
selected from the list below, which best describes the present predominant
use of the land.  (Entire list as shown in GSA Regulations is included -
use applicable codes.)  Significant secondary usages may be listed in
Block 26, “Remarks”.


(b) In the (B) portion of Block 11 enter the classification (written
out) which corresponds with the numeric code listed in (A). For example,
if the entry in (A) is “18”, enter “Flood Control (Land)” in part (B). If
applicable, also show in the (B) portion of Block 11 a line entry to indicate *
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* the type of costs incidental to acquisition such as appraisals, surveys,
removal and relocation of property of others, removal of structures purchased
but not used, legal fees, etc. There will be a separate line item for each
of these three land categories: public domain, fee (purchase, condemnation,
exchange or transfer), fee donation.


Code Classification


01 Agricultural. Land under cultivation for production
of food and fiber.


04 Grazing. Lands primarily administered for the Pre-
servation, protection, management and development of
grass and other forage resources suitable for live-
stock.


07


08


10


11


12


13


15


16


18


*
19


Forest and Wildlife. Land administered for the pre-
servation , Protection, management and development of
timber, wildlife, watershed, and recreation resources.


Parks and Historic Sites. Land administered for
national parks, historical parks, monuments, military
parks, battlefield sites, historical sites, memorials,
cemeteries, parkways, recreation areas, and national
capital parks.


Office Building Locations. Land on which office
buildings are located or are to be constructed.


Military (Except Airfields). Land under the control
of the Department of Defense (military functions) which
cannot be classified elsewhere.


Airfields. Land used for military air bases or stations
and military or civilian land fields.


Harbor and Port Terminals. Land used for harbor and
port facilities.


Power Development and Distribution. Land used for
power development and distribution projects.


Reclamation and Irrigation. Land used for reclamation
and irrigation projects.


Flood Control and Navigation.  Land used for flood
control and navigation projects.


Vacant. Land not being utilized.


14-78







ER 405-1-12
Change 15
27 Jul 81


Classification* Code


20


30


40


50


Institutional. Land used for institutional
purposes such as hospitals, prisons, schools,
libraries, chapels, and museums.


Housing. Land used primarily for public housing
project, military personnel quarters, and dwellings
for other Federal personnel.


Storage. Land used primarily for supply depots and
other storage areas.


Industrial. Land used for industrial plants engaged
in the production and manufacture of ammunition, air-
craft, ships, vehicles, electronic equipment, chemicals,
aluminum, magnesium, etc.


70 Research and Development. Land used directly in basic
or applied research in the sciences (including
medicine) and in engineering.


80 Other Land. Land which cannot be classified else-
where.


90 Trust Land. All land held in trust by the reporting
Agency.


(2) Block 12 - Method of Acquisition. Enter the code number for
each method of acquisition as shown in the list below:


Code Method of Acquisition


1 Reservation or transfer from public domain (with-
drawals) by Executive Order, Act of Congress, Public
Land Order, or notation on land records.


2 Purchase, donation, exchange, transfer, or other
method of acquisition, where title is vested in the
United States.


(3) Block 13 - Date(s) Acquired. Enter the year in which the land
was originally acquired by the Department of the Army for each method of
acquisition set forth in Block 12. If various portions were acquired at
different dates, indicate the range thereof, such as “1910 - 1921”, if
breakdown with appropriate date is not feasible. *
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* (4) Blocks 14 and 15 - Area -- Urban and Rural. For each item in
Block 11, enter the area of land to the nearest tenth of an acre. If acreage
to be reported is a whole number, enter “0” to the right of the decimal point,
e.g., 10.0. If acreage to be reported is less than a whole number enter “0”
to the left of the decimal point, e.g., 0.4. If acreage to be reported is
less than 0.1 of an acre, enter the letter “N” (negligible).


(a) Block 14 - Urban. Land will be classified as urban when:
(1) located in an incorporated place of 2,500 inhabitants or more;
(2) in a densely settled unincorporated place of 2,500 inhabitants or more;
or (3) in a densely settled urban fringe area around a city of 50,000 
inhabitants or more. Enter in this block the area of urban land, to the
nearest tenth of an acre, acquired by each method of acquisition reported in
Block 12.


(b) Block 15 - Rural. Classify as rural all properties not classified
as urban. Enter in this block the area of rural land to the nearest tenth
of an acre for each method of acquisition reported in Block 12.


“2” (purchase, donation, exchange, etc.). If cost is less than $500, enter


(5) Block 16 - Cost. Land costs will be reported to the nearest
thousands of dollars on all items of land in Block 11 in Acquisition Code


“N” (negligible). A cost will be reported for each land category shown in
Block 11. The cost will be entered on the first line and will be the amount
actually paid to the landowner for the land. If costs of transferred or
exchanged lands are not of record, enter an estimated cost followed by an
“E”. Show also an estimated cost for donated land followed by “DE”. The
estimated cost should represent the amount the government would have had to
pay for the property at the time of acquisition.


(a) For “Costs Incidental to Acquisition” enter on the second or
subsequent lines the total cost of all appraisals, surveys, plats, damage
payments, removal and relocation of property of others, removal of structures
purchased but not used, legal fees, etc.


(b) For public domain land (code 1 in Block 12), enter a zero. Costs
of land improvements to public domain land will be reported under “Other
Structures and Facilities - All Other” (code 80), Blocks 23 and 24
identified as such in “Remarks”, Block 26. Do not report in Block 16 the
cost for extinguishment of rights on public domain areas. Report this cost
under usage code 80 in Block 24, and make an explanatory footnote in Block
26.


(c) Do not report in Block 16 the cost of buildings acquired with land.
Prorate the cost of land and that of the buildings and other improvements.
Report the land cost as prescribed above. Report the prorated cost of the
buildings in Block 22 and that of other improvements in Block 24. Make an
explanatory footnote in Block 26. *
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* d. Buildings. Report all Federally–owned buildings completed and
available for service as of the inventory date. A temporary building (not
demountable) on a concrete foundation will be reported as real property.
However, temporary buildings set up for purposes related to construction
will not be reported. Do not report portable buildings. For purposes
of this inventory, include buildings being acquired under the Public
Buildings Purchase Contract Program or Lease–Purchase Agreements, Public
Law 519, 83rd Congress, (68 Stat 518) approved 22 July 1954, as amended.
Buildings will be reported upon completion of construction.


(1) Block 17 - Usage Code and Classification. The present
predominant use of a building will govern its classification. The various
usage categories are shown in this block. Select the applicable code from
the following list (entire GSA list is included use only applicable code).
Significant secondary usages may be listed in Block 26, “Remarks”,


Code Classification


10 Office. Buildings used primarily for office space.


21 Hospital. Buildings used primarily for furnishing
in-patient diagnosis and treatment under the super-
vision of physicians and which have 24-hour-a-day
registered graduate nursing services. Include
medical laboratories used in routine testing. Exclude
buildings used directly in basic or applied research
in medicine which should be reported as Research and
Development.


22


23


29


30


Prison. Buildings under the jurisdiction of the
Department of Justice used for the confinement of
Federal prisoners.


School. Buildings used primarily for formally organized
instruction; such as, schools for dependent children
of Federal employees, Indian schools, and military
training buildings.


Other Institutional Uses. Buildings used for
institutional purposes other than schools, hospitals,
and prisons. Include libraries, chapels, museums,
out-patient clinics, etc.


Housing. Buildings used primarily for dwelling
purposes; such as, apartment houses, single or row
houses, and barracks. Includes public housing,
housing for military personnel, housing for personnel
in various Federal agencies, and housing for institutional
personnel. *
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* Code


40


50


60


70


80


99


Classification


Storage. Buildings used for storage purposes;
such as, warehouses, ammunition storage and
covered sheds. Also include in this category,
garages used primarily for storage of vehicles
or materials. Do not include such facilities as
water reservoirs and oil storage tanks, which are
to be reported as Other Structures and Facilities,
Blocks 23 and 24.


Industrial. Buildings specifically designed and
used primarily for production or manufacturing.
Include buildings used for the production or
manufacture of ammunition, aircraft, ships,
vehicles, electronic equipment, chemicals,
aluminum, and magnesium. Also, include laboratories
used for routine testing of industrial products.


Service. Buildings used in connection with
service activities; such as, maintenance and repair
shops, laundry and dry cleaning plants, post
exchanges, stores, and airport hangars. Also
include garages used primarily for vehicle main-
tenance and repair.


Research and Development. Buildings used directly
in basic or applied research in the sciences
(including medicine) and in engineering. Include
buildings used in the design, development, and
testing of prototypes and processes such as chemistry,
physics, and medical laboratories and observatories
for meteorological research. Do not include medical
or industrial laboratories used in routine testing
which should he reported as Hospital and Industrial,
respectively.


All Other. Buildings which cannot be classified
elsewhere. Whenever this classification is utilized,
give a brief description of usage in Block 26,
“Remarks”.


Trust Building. All buildings held in trust by
the reporting agency. Whenever this classification 
is utilized, give a brief description of usage in
Block 26, “Remarks”.


(2) Block 18 - Number of Buildings. Enter the number of buildings for
each applicable usage classification printed in Block 17. *
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(3) Block 19 - Date(s) Acquired. Enter the year the building was
originally acquired by the Federal Government. When several buildings of
the same classification were acquired in different years and are being
reported as a single line item, enter the range of years, e.g.,
“1930-1942”. When a building previously reported has undergone a major
expansion, e.g., the addition of a new wing, both the year of the original
acquisition and the year of expansion should be included in the range
of years.


(4) Block 20 - Gross Floor Area - Total Square Feet. Enter the total
gross floor area (applies to outer dimensions of the building) in square
feet for each class of building reported. Include the total floor area
of the building(s) regardless of any secondary usage or occupancy by
another agency.


(5) Block 21 - Gross Floor Area - Percent Occupied. Enter the
estimated percentage of occupancy or use by the Federal-Government for
each applicable class of building reported in Block 17. For buildings
which are out leased 100 percent, enter the letters “0L” in this column.
When only a portion of a building is outleased or granted to non-federal
entities, the percent occupied will be the percentage used by the Federal
Government. A brief statement regarding the outlease should be included
in Block 26, “Remarks”.


(6) Block 22 - Cost. Enter in this block the total cost to the
Federal Government for each classification of building reported. Costs
of $500 and over should be rounded to the nearest thousands of dollars.
If cost is less than $500, enter the letter “N” (negligible).


(a) For purposes of reporting Federally-owned real property, the
cost of each building will include the cost of such fixtures and equipment
as is normally required for its functional use. For example, include
plumbing, heating and lighting fixtures, elevators, air conditioning
systems, as well as safes and vaults which are built into the building
or are permanently affixed thereto, the removal of which would materially
damage the structure. However, the cost of machinery and processing
equipment, as well as furniture, laboratory equipment, and special use
items which are not part of the realty, will not be included.


(b) The cost of buildings will include the cost of all capital
improvements incurred subsequent to date of original acquisition by the
Government. Capital improvements, as prescribed in the GSA Policy and
Procedures Manual, Section 7030, paragraph 30, are defined as: “Better-
ments or improvements to realty are capitalized when they: (a) constitute
an enlargement of a structure, (b) provide additional or enlarged
facilities,
improvement
other value
of the real


or (c) constitute a major renovation or other substantial
which materially increases the usefulness, productivity or
of real property, or substantially extends the useful life
property.” *
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* (c) Cost of Federally-owned buildings located on land not owned by the
Government; e.g., land under lease or other right of occupancy, will be
reported. In the absence of any recorded data as to cost, it will be
estimated and noted by the letter “E” after the amount. Estimates will be
based on cost at date of original acquisition by the Government, adjusted
for subsequent capital changes.


(d) Estimate, if not known, the cost of the buildings acquired through
donation, exchange, devise, forfeiture, or judicial process. The estimated
cost should represent the amount the Government would have had to pay for the
buildings if purchased at the date of original acquisition. Enter “DE” after
the cost of donated buildings and an explanation in Block 26, “Remarks”.


(e) The cost of any buildings being acquired under the Public Buildings
Purchase Contract Program or Lease-Purchase Agreements, Public Law 519, 83rd
Congress (68 Stat 518) approved 22 July 1954, as amended, will be recorded at
purchase price (total amount of principal payments), plus all other capitalized
costs, such as: drawings and specifications; architectural, engineering and
inspection fees; and miscellaneous project costs. For identification purposes,
the letter “P” should be inserted after the amount and a brief explanation given
in Block 26, “Remarks”.


(f) Report the prorated cost of buildings acquired with land on the
appropriate usage line in Block 22, “Cost”. Furnish an explanatory footnote
in Block 26, “Remarks”.


e. Other Structures and Facilities. Include only owned structures and
facilities completed and available for service as of the reporting date. Do
not include buildings in this portion of the report.


(1) Block 23 - Usage Code and Classification. The various usage
categories are shown in this block. The coverage of each of these usage
categories is described in the following list (most of the GSA list is included -
use only applicable code):


Code Classification


12 Airfield Pavements. Include runways, helicopter landing
pads, taxiways, and aprons.


13 Harbor and Port Facilities. Include
jetties, and breakwaters.


15 Power Development and Distribution.
and other power development projects


docks, piers,


Include hydroelectric
which produce power


for resale (generally consisting of dams and powerhouses).
Transmission lines which are an integral part of Federal
power development systems will also be included even
though the power is produced by another Federal agency. *
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ClassificationCode


16


18


40


50


Reclamation and Irrigation. Include canals,
pumping stations, storage, and diversion dams.


Flood Control and Navigation. Include river
improvements, revetments, dikes, dams and locks.


Storage (Other than Buildings). Include storage
tanks, silos, igloos, underground vaults, and open
storage areas (improved only).


Industrial (Other than Buildings). Include
structures and facilities (other than buildings)
used for production or manufacturing; such as,
sliding shipways, retaining basins, and pipelines.


Service (Other than Buildings). Include structures
used for maintenance and repair; such as, under-
ground fueling systems, vehicle washing and greasing
facilities, aircraft boresight ranges, guided
missile maintenance facilities and ship repair.


Research and Development (Other than Buildings.
Include structures and facilities used directly in
basic or applied research in the sciences (including 
medicine) and in engineering; such as, facilities
used in design, development, and testing of
prototypes and processes. Do not include facilities
used in routine testing which should be reported
as Hospital and Industrial respectively.


71 Utility Systems (Heating, Sewage, Water and
Electrical Systems). Including heating, sewage, water
and electrical systems when they serve several buildings
and/or other structures of an installation. When
they serve a single building which is reported
separately, the cost of such utility systems will be
included in the cost of the buildings. The usage
category for “utility systems” include heating
plants and related steam and gas lines; sewage
disposal plants, storm and sanitary sewer lines;
water treatment plants, wells, pump houses, reservoirs,
and pipelines; and electrical sub-stations, standby
and auxiliary power plants, lighting structures,
and conduits. Structures and facilities utilized
by an installation in the production of its own
power requirements (not for resale) will be included
in this category. Report actual buildings and data *
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* Code Classification


72


73


76


77


78


79


80


pertaining thereto in Blocks 17 through 22. If a
building is a segment of a system, report the building
in Blocks 17 through 22 and the remainder of the
system in Blocks 23 and 24.


Communications Systems. Include telephone and
telegraph lines and radio towers.


Navigation and Traffic Aids. Include structures, other
than buildings, which provide for aircraft and ship
navigation and traffic aids; such as, beacon lights,
antenna systems, ground control approach systems, and
obstruction lighting.


Roads and Bridges. Include Federally-owned highways,
roads, related culverts, and connecting bridges. Also
include roads within national parks and forests and
other Federal installations.


Railroads. Include tracks and bridges, tunnels, and
fuel and Water stations servicing railroads.


Monuments and Memorials. Include all Federal monuments,
memorials, and statues.


Miscellaneous Military Facilities. Not applicable to
civil works installations.


All Other. Include sidewalks, parking areas, fences,
and trails, which cannot be readily classified under
the above categories. Include also, improvements to
public domain lands, such as, drainage, grading and
landscaping, and the cost of extinguishment of rights
on public domain lands.


(2) Block 24 - Cost. Enter in this block the total cost to the United
States for each classification of “Other Structures and Facilities” reported.
Cost of $500 and over should be rounded to the nearest thousands of dollars.
If cost is less than $500, enter the letter “N” (negligible). Costs will
include any capital improvements (as defined under Block 22) incurred
subsequent to the date of acquisition. The cost of Government-owned structures
and facilities located on land not owned by the Government, e.g., leased
land, will be included.


(a) In the absence of any recorded data, costs will be estimated and
noted by the letter “E” after the amount. Estimates will be based on costs
at date of original acquisition by the Government, adjusted for subsequent
capital changes.
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* (b) Estimate, if not known, the cost of structures and facilities
acquired through donation, exchange, devise, forfeiture, or judicial
process. The estimated cost should represent the amount the government
would have had to pay for the structures or facilities if purchased at
the date of original acquisition. Enter “DE” after the cost of donated
structures and facilities and an explanation in Block 26.


f. Block 25 - Total Cost: Land, Buildings, and Other Sructures
and Facilities. Enter the sum of the totals of Blocks 16, 22 and 24.


g. Block 26 - Remarks.


(1) Enter in this block any notation necessary to clarify or expand
any entry in the report such as: from whom property was acquired, to
whom property was sold (public, state, city, etc.), any unusual or signi-
ficant feature regarding acquisition, omission, transfer, disposal or
revision. Reasons for changes in a report for an installation previously
reported should be especially noted, e.g., capital improvements, correction
of error, refinement of data, etc. Explain any significant change in
cost or area.


(2) Indicate in this block when an installation is excess to the
needs of the reporting agency, in whole or in part. Include the GSA
control number assigned to Standard Form 118, Report of Excess Real
Property, where applicable.


(3) AlSO enter in Block 26 acreage and costs or annual rental (if
leased) of all lands leased or acquired for use by easement, license or
permit. A separate entry should be made for each type of acquisition. If
easement or permit land has been donated, so indicate, and enter estimated
costs.


(4) Identify donated fee area by acreage and tract number.


(5) Report


(6) Report
Do not go beyond
correction.


cost of extinguishment of rights on public domain land.


acquisitions and disposals subsequent to previous report.
the previous report unless it is necessary to clarify a


(7) If there is insufficient space in Block 26, continue entries on
the reverse of the form.


h. Block 27 - Type of Transaction. Check the appropriate box to
reflect the nature of the real property change between the current and
the prior inventory report. When practicable, include in “Remarks”,
Block 26, a short notation giving an explanation of the change.
Descriptions of the various types of transactions follow:
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Code Descriptions


1


2


3


4


5


6


New Acquisition. Include newly acquired installations
obtained by purchase, construction, or other means.
Do not include transfers from other Federal agencies or
additions to installations previously reported.


Omission. Include only complete installations
erroneously omitted from the inventory for the prior
fiscal year.


Transfer-In. Include only installations transferred
from other Federal agencies or major organizational
units within the agency which are not merged with
existing installations. (Transfers-in which become
part of an existing installation shall be coded 6).


Disposal. Include only complete installations
disposed of by the Federal Government through sale,
donation, exchange, or other disposition to private
citizens and organizations or to state and local
governments. Do not include transfers to other Federal
agencies or major organizational units within the
agency.


Transfer-Out. Include only complete installations
transferred to other Federal agencies or major
organizational units within the agency.


Revision. Include all changes not covered by one of
the above codes. These changes include additions to
installations previously reported, capital improvements,
write-offs, and corrections to prior years reports.


i. Block 28 - Prepared By. Type in the name and title of the official
responsible for the preparation of this report.


j. Block 29 - Signature. The official designated in Block 28 will sign
in this block.


k. Block 30 - Date. Enter the date on which the report was prepared.


14-43. Instructions for GSA Form 1209.


a. General Instructions. Each commander of a division or district
having accountability for civil works real property will prepare and furnish
a summary on GSA Form 1209 of the number of installations whether or not
inventory changes occurred since the pervious report. *
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* b. Specific Instructions.


(1) Summary Identification. Enter the effective date of the report.
Place a check in the appropriate box to indicate geographic coverage.


(2) Reporting Agency. Enter in this block “DA CofE - Civil”


(3) Bureau or Other Major organizational Element. Enter the name
of the Division and District.


(4) Item A - Instalations ay End of Prior Year. Enter the number
of installations previously reported as of the end of the prior fiscal
year.


(5) Item B - New Installations Acquired Since Prior Report. Enter
in columns c and d the number of installations acquired since the prior
report. Do not include omissions (Item C) or transfers from other
Federal agencies or major organizational units of the same agency (Item D).


(6) Item C - Complete Installations Omitted from Prior Reports.
Enter in columns c and d the number of complete installations erroneously
omitted from the inventory in the prior fiscal year.


(7) Item D - Installations Transferred from Other Federal Agencies.
Enter in columns c and d the number of reports representing transfers of
either complete or partial installations from other Federal agencies.


(8) Item E - Complete Installations Disposed of Since Prior Report.
Enter in columns c and d the number of complete installations disposed of
by the Federal Government since the prior report. Transfers to other
Federal agencies or major organizational units of the same agency will be
reported separately in Item F.


(9) Item F - Complete Installations Transferred to Other Federal
Agencies. Enter in columns c and d the number of reports representing the
transfer of complete installations to other Federal agencies or major
organizational units of the same agency.


(10) Item G - Reports Adjusting Those Submitted in Prior Years.
Enter the number of reports affecting installations previously reported
and still in the inventory for which changes have occurred during the
fiscal year. Include all revised reports not specifically provided
for in Items B through F, above.


(11) Item H - Installations at End of Current Year.  Enter the sum
of Items A, B, C, and D less the sum of Items E and F. This figure
represents the total number of installations controlled by the reporting
agency as of the inventory date.  *
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* (12) Item I - Total Number of GSA Forms 1166 Submitted. Enter the
sum of Items B, C, D, E, F, and G. This figure represents the total number
of GSA Forms 1166 currently being submitted.


(13) Remarks. Enter a brief summary statement of all major or
significant changes in the division or district real property inventory
during the fiscal year. Summary may include changes in acreage, buildings,
floor area, costs, predominate usages of land, buildings, and other
structures and facilities. Cite examples of changes and identify by GSA
control numbers.


(14) Prepared By Signiature and date. Type in the name and title of
the official responsible for the preparation of the report. Report is
required to be signed and dated. *
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SECTION IX. INVENTORY OF ARMY MILITARY REAL PROPERTY RCS ENG-242


14-44. Purpose. This report provides real property inventory (RPI)
data of Army military installations to meet the requirements of DOD
Instruction 4165.14.


14-450 Applicability. These reporting instructions apply to commanders
of field operating agencies having custody and accountability for entire
Army installations.


14-46. Frequency and Submission. The reporting requirement is found in
* AR 405-45. Semiannual reports will be forwarded in sufficient time to


reach CDR USACE (DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 20314-1000 not later than 15
calendar days after the end of the reporting period.


*


14-47. Instructions. Detailed instructions for reporting the
installation inventory of Army military real property are in Chapter 2
of AR 405-45. The following additional instructions apply:


a. To provide for orderly continuation of reported data,
commanders will, upon assuming accountability of an installation,
request the former using service or command to provide a copy of the RPI
for the installation showing all changes since the previous report.
Conversely, when an installation held by the Corps of Engineers in a
management status is transferred to another command, the commander will


furnish the RPI for the installation, updated to the time of transfer,
to the gaining command. (See paragraph 2-2a(7), AR 405-45. )


b. Excess portions of installations under custody of the Corps of
Engineers in a management status for transfer or for disposal will be
included in separate RPI reports only when the commander was required to
assume accountability for the excess portion and it is not desirable to
continue reporting the property with the installation from which it was
excessed. Any such reports will be initially submitted for the
reporting period during which accountability was assumed, and will be
updated semiannually as changes occur. A new installation number will
be obtained for the excess portion being separately reported (see
paragraph 2-2b(3), AR 405-45). The commander should coordinate
reporting actions with the command of the installation from which the
portion was excessed to assure that areas are not duplicated in their
respective reports.
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SECTION X. REAL PROPERTY DISPOSAL REPORT


RCS DAEN-RE-6 ENG Forms 836 and 836a


14-48. Purpose.   This report provides data on the disposal of inactive,
excess and surplus real property at military installations (Army and Air
Force) and civil works projects in the United States, its possessions
and the Commonwealth, of Puerto Rico, and installation of the Department
of Energy (DOE), National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA)
and other Federal agencies for which the Corps of Engineers acts as real
estate agent.


14-49. Applicability. These reporting instructions apply to commanders
of field operating activities (FOAs) having real estate responsibility.


* 14-50. Frequency and Submission. Submit quarterly reports tO CDR USACE
(DAEN-REP-S), WASH DC 20314-1000 by the fifth day of the month
following the end of the reporting period. *


14-51. Preparation.


a. Format.


(1) Real Property Disposal Report, ENG Forms 836 and 836a, will be
furnished. Preparation instructions are included in paragraph 14-53.


(2) Update card images of disposal data may be transmitted by
telecommunication transfer direct to the U.S. Army Engineer Automation
Support Activity computer in Washington, D.C. Technical details of the
transfer are included at Figure 14-16.


(3) FOAs not using the electronic transfer method mentioned above
will furnish disposal data by submission of punched cards accompanied
with an 80/80 double-spaced proof listing. Instructions for punched
cards are included in paragraph 14-55.


b. Reportable Actions. The following types of real property
disposal actions are reportable:


(1) Sale by Department of the Army of surplus real property,
excluding buildings and other improvements. (This includes sales made
under authority delegated by the General Services Administration (GSA)
or its predecessors.)


(2) Reporting to the GSA or assignment to the Department of Health
and Human Services (HHS) of excess real property. The Preliminary
Report of Excess Real Property, Standard Form (SF) 118, is not
reportable on ENG Form 836. When the SF 118 is finalized, the ENG
Form 836. When the SF 118 is finalized the ENG Form 836 then will show
the property reported to GSA as of the date the SF 118 is finalized.
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* (3) Retransfer of Federally-owned lands to the Government department
or agency from which originally transferred.


(4) Permanent transfer of excess real property to another Government
department or agency, including transfer with rights of reversion.


(5) Termination or disposal of easements, licenses, and permits.


(6) Cancellation, termination, or expiration of leasehold interests,
including condemnation leaseholds, covering land areas which comprise all
or part of an installation or project.


(7) Placing installations, or portions thereof, in an inactive status.


14-52. General Instructions.


a. Date of report will be the current reporting period date, not
necessarily the date of the last disposal action.


b. Acres and dollars will be rounded to the nearest acre or dollar
(.50 acre will be reported as one acre and 50 cents will be reported as one
dollar). Less than half an acre will be reported with no acreage shown as
will land interests acquired involving no area.


c. Entries in Total Acreage at Installation will be rounded to the nearest
acre for each estate even though this may result in the total acreas for all
estates to be an acre or two off from the actual installation total. If
acquisition is still in progress at the installation, report the acreage of the
entire installation when possession is obtained by order of possession entered or
title vested by filing declaration of taking in condemnation and acceptance of
option in cases of direct purchase.


d. Transfers between Army–Military and Army-Civil Works will be considered
as disposals. The date of approval of transfer by the Secretary of the Army will
be the date of disposal.


e. An installation which is partically command and partially industrial
will be reported as two installations, one command and one industrial.


f. If an installation is completely disposed of and a reacquisition is
effected, the second disposal thereof will be shown as an initial action on a
report for the reacquired installation. The installation name will be followed
by an (R) to designate recapture or reacquisition. However, if an installation
is not disposed of in its entirety and a reacquisition is accomplished, the
reacquired area will be added to the total acreage on the already established
report. In this case, the installation name will be followed by a (D) to
designate a duplication of acreage. This method of reporting will not be
adverse to audit reporting since the net area in each instance will be in
agreement.
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* g. When reporting disposal of reacquired area, only additional
cost of the land, if any, and cost of improvements consructed on
the land after the reacquisition will be reported.


h. Inactive or excess items will be listed on the ENG Form
836 in chronological sequence, by effective date, and assigned
reference numbers in numerical and/or alphabetical sequence.


i. Reassignments.


(1) The date of assignment of lands from one installation
to another within the same Department will be the effective date
indicated in the Memorandum Disposition Form or other document
authorizing the reassignment. If no effective date is cited,
the date of the authorization will be the date of reassignment.
Reassignments will be reported even though no other part of the
installation or project is excess or inactive. *
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(2) Entries pertaining to areas reassigned will show the following:


(a) Status column will show an “R”.


(b) Reference Number will show a single alphabetical designation.


(c) Effective date will be the date of reassignment.


(d) Acreages will be shown in the appropriate columns.


(e) NO entry will be made in the Disposal Unit column.


(f) Number of Buildings will be entered.


(g) Cost will be entered.


(h) The name of the installation to which the reassignment was made
will be printed in the last six columns of the report form.


(3) Reassigned properties will be the last entries on the report
form and will be printed three lines below the last inactive or excess
entry. Any additional inactive or excess entries will be added in the
spaces above the reassignment entry.


j. SF 118, without the accompanying schedules A, B, and C, furnished
to GSA for information purposes only in accordance with Section 101-47.202-2(a)
of the Federal Property Management Regulation, will not be shown on the
ENG Form 836 as “reported to GSA”. However, the disposal action employed
by the Corps of Engineers to dispose of this property will be reported.
In those instances where GSA is requested to perform the disposal function
and a statement of this fact is included in block 18 of the SF 118, the
pertinent data will be reported on the ENG Form 836.


k. When a “Withdrawal”, “Correction” or “Amendment” to the SF 118
is reported to GSA, the acreage, cost and/or number of buildings previously
reported will be revised accordingly. The original date reported and number
of disposal units will remain unchanged. However, if the withdrawal covers
the entire property reported, the disposal unit will be deleted from the
“GSA/HHS” column and the “In Process” column will be revised accordingly.
If the entire property is withdrawn from excess, as well as being withdrawn
from GSA, the line item will be deleted. If, after the disposal has been
completed, it is determined that an error in area and/or cost to the
Government was made on the SF 118, and a corrected form is unnecessary, a
statement explaining the discrepancy will be entered on the reverse of the
Report of Change copy of ENG Form 836. *
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* 1. Transfers to GSA or to HHS for use of these agencies, rather than
for further disposal, will be reported as disposed of by transfer.


m. On relinquishments, there is usually a considerable time lapse
between the relinquishment date and the custody date and frequently the
receiving agency does not assume custody formally. Therefore, the effective
date cited in the relinquishment letter, or the date of the letter if no
effective date is cited, will be shown as the date of transfer. When a
letter of intent to relinquish is written to the Department of the Interior,
the effective date or date of the letter will be reported as the disposal
date.


n. On transfers, the effective date will be entered as the disposal
date. If there is no effective date shown, the date of the document issued
by the transferring agency will be reported.


o. In reporting disposal of cottage sites at civil works projects,
a tabulation will be prepared and attached to the ENG Form 836 showing the
following for each deed:


(1) Acreage (showing the acreage rounded off to the nearest whole acre)


(2) Cost to the Department of the Army


(3) Date of disposal


(4) Lot number, if applicable.


p. The date of execution of a deed will be used for the disposal
completed date rather than the date the deed is delivered.


q. The cost of leased area cancelled will include only the cost of
improvements transferred to the lessor in lieu of restoration. Improvements
removed from the leased area and disposed of separately from the land will
be reported as a separate disposal unit(s). Restoration costs will not be
reported.


r. When land under control of the Department of the Army, Air Force,
or DOE through acquisition of a lease or lesser interest is subsequently
merged into acquisition of a greater interest (lease merged into fee or a
lesser interest, or a lesser interest merged into fee), the “termination”
of the original interest will not be reported as a disposal. However, the
total area in “total acres at installation” will be revised by deleting
the merged area from the lesser interest previously held and by adding it
to the greater interest acquired. However, if the lesser interesr is merged
into a greater interest in another installation of the same department, the
lesser interest will be reported as a reassignment, and not added tO “total
acreage at installation”. If the lesser interest is merged into a greater
interest in another installation of a different department, the lesser *
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* interest will be reported as a disposal by transfer, and not added to
“total acreage at installation”. An explanation of this action will be
entered on the reverse of the report form.


s. If upon disposal of a lesser interest, a lesser interest for a
different purpose is retained over the entire area, the report will show
a disposal unit, cost (if applicable), and date of disposal. No additional
area will be added to the total lesser interest in “total acreage at
installation". An explanation of this action will be reported.


t. If upon the disposal of a lesser interest, a lesser interest for
a different purpose is retained over a portion of the area, the report
will show a disposal unit, the net area disposed of, cost (if applicable),
and date of disposal. No additional area will be added to the total
lesser interests in the “total acreage at installation”. An explanation
of this action will be reported.


u. If upon disposal of fee land a lesser interest is retained,
disposal of the fee area will be shown. The area retained will be added
to the total lesser interests in “total acreage at installation”. An
explanation of this action will be reported.


v. If upon disposal, a lesser interest is reserved for another
installation, the entire area will be reported as a disposal with an
explanation that_____acres lesser interest were reserved for (name of
installation). The lesser interests will not be reported as a reassignment
or transfer. The reserved area will be added to the total acreage of the
installation for which it was reserved.


w. An area within an installation which is made available for use of
the Reserves, the National Guard, or for NIKE purposes is considered an
on-post activity. These on-post activities will be considered as “reassigned”
upon complete disposal of the host installation. The date of reassignment
will be the date of the General Order, or the effective date therein,
discontinuing the host installation. In the absence of a discontinuing
General Order, the date of disposal of the last remaining area of the host
installation will be used.


x. Data pertaining to two or more disposal dates will not be combined
in a single entry.


y. Decreases in acreage due to abandonment will be reported as a
disposal. Such a decrease will be considered as having no disposal unit.
The effective date and disposal date will be shown as the date of abandon–
ment. The acreage involved and cost to Government will be reported.


z. Erosion is not considered a method of disposal and will not be
reported as such. However, decreases to land areas resulting from erosion
will be reported at the time the adjacent fast land is determined to be *
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*
excess. For reporting purposes, the eroded area will be considered as
disposed of with the adjacent fast land, even though ommited from the
disposal document, and the statistics will be adjusted accordingly. An
explanation of the adjustment will be reported on the reverse of the report
form.


aa. When the disposal of easements is suspended by the Corps of
Engineers for reasons set out in paragraph 11-128e of this EP, or by GSA for
similar reasons, report the action on ENG Form 836 as follows:


(1) Disposal Suspended by CE: Action Code, 33; Method of Disposal,
DORM; Date of Disposal, N/A


(2) Disposal Suspended by GSA: Action Code, 40; an entry in Date Reported
or Assigned; Method of Disposal, CUST; Agency or Transferee, GSA; Date of
Disposal, this will be the date of advice from GSA that the easements have
been recalled from surplus and placed in their inactive inventory.


ab.


(1)
and acres


(2)


Exchange of Lands.


To report a disposal of land by exchange, show the disposal unit
but no cost to the Government.


Upon disposal of land which was acquired through exchange, the
cost of the land which was released in exchange for the presently held land
will be reported as the cost to the Government.


ac. Disposals of sand, gravel, crops and timber will not be reported
on ENG Form 836.


ad. Revestment of title to land in former owner by judgment in a
condemnation case does not constitute a disposal action unless damages and/or
rental is paid. If damage and/or rental is paid, the land is considered
leased and the lease will be shown as cancelled. The damages paid will not
be considered as cost to the Army, Air Force or DOE. The date of disposal will
be the date the land is returned to the former owner.


14-53. Preparation Instructions.


a. Initial Reports. Initial reports will be established for
installations when notice is received that real property has been placed
in an inactive or excess status. Once a report is established for an instal-
lation it will be updated as other excessing and disposal actions occur. The
initial report for the installation will be prepared on ENG Form 836a showing
the information in subparagraphs (1) through (7) below:


(1) Key Word: This is a series of codes showing the Division and
District (obtained from Figure 14-1), the installation number (assign the
next available 3–digit number since the last initial report), the state
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code (obtain from Figure 14-2), and the department and status code
(obtain from Figure 14-10).


(2) Complete the following blocks: Division Name, Installation
Name, Audit Number, District Name, and City and State in which the
installation is located.


(3) Kind of Report. Enter “Initial”.


(4) Department Type. Place an “X” in the appropriate blocks
to indicate the Federal agency responsible for the reported installation:
Army or Air Force (also “X” in the Command or Industrial block as
applicable); Civil Works; or DOE. If another department applies,
use the DOE block-cross out “DOE” and enter the name.


(5) Installation Status. Place an “X” in the appropriate blocks
to indicate whether the entire installation or a portion has been placed
in an inactive or excess status. If a portion of an installation
has been declared excess and a portion inactive, the report should so
reflect.


(6) Total Acreage at Installation. Enter the amount of acreage,
by estate, at the installation.


(7) Enter the appropriate columns across the form the data
pertaining to the real property placed in an inactive or excess status.
Status and action codes are listed in the Legend along the right-hand
edge of the form.


b. Recurring Reports. Reports already established for installations
will be updated as excessing and, disposal actions occur, as follows:


(1) Additions, corrections and deletions will be annotated on
the “Report of Change” copy of ENG Form 836, furnished by DAEN-REP-S.
Statistics being revised will be lined out and the revised figure entered
directly above. The date of the report will be revised to show the
current reporting period. The Installation Master Listing provided
periodically by DAEN-REP-S should be checked to assure that the current,
correct keyword is on the Report of Change copy being updated. If
the Master Listing differs from the key word on the Report of Change
copy, always use the key word from the Master Listing.


(2) Kind of Report. Indicate one of the following:


(a) Recurring - A report showing property in process of disposal. *
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* (b) Suspended - A report covering an installation which is partially
excess and/or partially inactive where disposal of the excess area has been
completed.


(c) Final - A report covering an installation which is entirely excess
and the disposal of the entire area has been completed.


(3) Revise action codes as required.


(4) Status. If an excess authorization is being reported enter “E”
in the Status column; enter "I" for inactive athorities; enter "R" for
reassignment authorities. If more than one line is required for a single
authorization, repeat the status code on the second and succeeding line.


(5) Reference Number. Use four spaces to report Reference Numbers.
The first two spaces are used to identify inactive and excess authorities;
the last two spaces are used to break out disposal actions thereunder. A
numeric system is used for this purpose except where the number of authorities
exceed 99, in which case double alphabetical designations will be used in
sequence as AA, AB thru AZ, BA, BB thru BZ, etc. Thus, the first excess or
inactive authority will be numbered “01”, the second “02”, the ninety-ninth
“99”, the one-hundredth "AA”, etc., followed by “01” if all disposal action
associated with that authority is shown on one line. If an excess authority
results in more than one disposal action, consecutive numbering will be used.
Each reassignment (regardless of effective date) will be given a single
alphabetic symbol beginning with “A”. Sample coding shown below:


Status Ref. No. Eff. Date Status Ref. No. Eff. Date


E 0101 011581 E AA0l 121281
E 0201 021881 E AB0l 122281
E 0202 021881 R A 010181
I 0301 021881 R B 010181
E 0401 040181 R C 050681


thru
E 9901 120281


(6) Effective Date. Report the effective date of inactive or excess
status or the effective date of reassignment. If more than one line item is
required for a single authority, the date will be repeated on each line.


(7) Disposal Acreage. Show the amount of acreage, by estate, included
in the action being reported.


(8) Disposal Units. This is a count of the number of final disposal
transactions involved in disposing of excess properties. Each report to GSA
(excluding corrections to original report), each letter of assignment to
HHS, each relinquishment letter or each transfer letter or instrument
reducing the area in a lease, each lesser interest terminated, each bid item *
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* in an invitation for bid, and each contract of sales will be considered a
disposal unit. Disposal units will be reported as follows:


(a) In the “GSA/HHS” column, show the number of units applicable to
action by the Corps through a disposal agency. Do not show number of actions
by the disposal agency.


(b) In the “CE” column, show the disposal actions by the Corps,
other than reporting to a disposal agency.


(c) When property is reported to a disposal agency and the Corps of
Engineers is designated disposal agent for the entire property reported,
one disposal unit will be shown in the “GSA/HHS column, and one disposal
unit will be shown in the “CE” column for each final disposal action
taken by the Corps.


(d) When property is reported to a disposal agency and the Corps of
Engineers is designated disposal agent for a portion of the property
reported, break out that portion on one or more additional lines, as
required, and enter a disposal unit in the “CE” column for each action
to be taken. The remaining portion for which the Corps has not been
delegated disposal agent will continue to show the disposal unit in the
“GSA/HHS” column.


(e) When the exact number of disposal actions to be taken is unknown,
an estimated number will be shown. The number of disposal units may be
revised as the disposal action progresses.


(f) Each completed disposal action will be reported as it occurs. This
will, in many instances, require an established entry to be broken down
into additional line items. In cases where property is reported to a
disposal agency and only one disposal unit is applicable, leave the disposal
unit with the portion still in process of disposal.


(g) Areas or portions of areas which are excess on more than one date
will not be combined when reporting the disposal actions taken. If one
disposal unit covers properties excess by more than one authority, thereby
involving more than one reference number, enter the date of disposal on
each applicable line entry; show one disposal unit for the entry with the
earliest excess date and leave the disposal unit column blank for the
remaining line entries involved in that disposal unit.


(9) Number of Buildings. Report the number of buildings included in the
disposal action. Water towers, bridges and other miscellaneous structures
are not considered buildings, even though they may be identified by a
designated number. Buildings and/or improvements demolished, included in a
construction contract, returned to the installation commander for disposal,
abandoned, or destroyed by fire or wind will be excluded from the report. *
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* (10) Cost to Army, AF, or DOE. Report only those costs borne by the
present controlling agency. The costs will include both land and improve-
ments but not related personal property. If there was no cost to the Army,
AF, or DOE, leave the column blank. Costs of buildings and improvements
which were acquired with the land, thereby being included in the land cost,
will not be separately reported. If the exact cost is unknown, an estimated
cost, based on the best available information, will be reported. Headquarters,
U.S. Air Force, has directed all major commands to enter the cost to the
Government for each item listed on the AF Form 300 in the “Nomenclature" column.
If the AF Form 300 does not show the cost, it should be returned to the
preparing office requesting the cost be entered.


(11) Use of the Property. Identify the use of the property. Do not
use the words LAND or BLDGS since the entries in the “Acreage” and “No. of
Bldgs.” columns will indicate this. Enter HOUSING if the reported property
was used for housing. This column may remain blank if the property has no
specific identity.


(12) In Process--Method of Disposal, and Completed--Method of Disposal.
Show the methods as indicated in the Legend printed on the report form. Do
not report the method as “undetermined” unless that is the situation.


(13) In Process--Date Reported or Assigned. Show the date the action
is reported or assigned to a disposal agency. If it becomes necessary to
break an entry down into more than one line entry, this date will be repeated
for each entry.


(14) Agency or Transferee. Show the disposal agency or, if transferred
by the Corps, the name of the transferee. The name of the transferee will be
entered as soon as it is know even though the transfer has not been completed.
Refer to Figure 14-11 for agency identifications.


(15) Completed--Date of Disposal. Show date of final disposal by the
disposal agent or by the Corps, as applicable.


14-54. Records in District and Division Offices. A complete file of ENG
Forms 836, compiled and published quarterly by DEAN-REPS-S from data reported on
the Report of Change copy, will be maintained in District and Division offices.
These offices will also maintain a current copy of the Report of Real Property
in Process of Disposal and the Report of Disposals Completed for the current
fiscal year prepared and distributed by DAEN-REP-S.


14-55. Instructions for Punch Cards.


a. General.


(1) There are six 80-column update card formats in the Real propertY
Disposal system. The cards are identified by numbers Ø, 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5.
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*
(2) Cards Ø, 1 and 2 are used to update header (general information)


records in the master file. Card Ø is used to change only department and/
or status code(s) of the key word. Data contained in card columns (cc)
1 through 9 constitute the key word. The key word must be punched in
every card submitted as this is the principal means of computer identification
of a record on the ADP master file.


(3) Cards 3, 4, and 5 are used to update detail records on the
master file.


(4) There are three change categories in the Disposal System:


(a) Additions -- Change Code P.


1. TO add a new header record to the master file, cards 1 and 2 must
be used. Entries must be made in all fields except those acreage fields
where amounts are less than an acre. Enter "P" in cc 79 of both cards and
the applicable card number in cc 8Ø.


2. TO add a detail item to the master file, two cards must be used.
For detail items with status code “E” (excess) or "I" (inactive) in cc 77,
cards 3 and 4 are necessary. For detail items with status code “R”
(reassigned), cards 3 and 5 are necessary. Make entries in all fields in
both cards. Enter “P” in cc 79 of both cards and the applicable card
number in cc 8Ø.


(b) Modifications -- Change code M.


1. To change the department or status codes in the key word, card Ø
is used. Enter the old key word in cc 1-9 as it appears on the printed
listing. Enter the new key word in cc 14-22, “A” in cc 79 and Ø in cc 8Ø.
All other fields are blank. Do not submit an “Ø” card because the key
word on the Report of Change copy does not agree with the key word
on the Master Installation Listing. Update using the key word as shown on
the Installation Listing.


2. To change the key word and other header or detail data, card Ø
and the additional applicable card(s) are used. Prepare card Ø as described
above, and enter the old key word on the additional applicable cards.
To change header information other than the key word, cards 1 or 2 (or
both) will be used depending on what data is to be modified on an existing
record. Select the card(s) containing the field to be altered. Enter
the modified data as well as all other fields as they appear in the printed
listing regardless of whether they are to be changed or not. Enter “M”
in cc 79 of each card used and the applicable card number in cc 8Ø.


3. To change individual detail information (other than reference
number) card 3, 4, or 5, or a combination of cards 3 or 4 or cards 3 and 5,
will be used. Select the card(s) containing the field to be altered. *
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* Enter all fields as they are to appear in the printed listing. Enter "M" in
cc 79 of each card used and the applicable card number in cc 8Ø.


4. To change the reference number of a detail record, delete the
present record and add a new record with the new reference number.


(c) Deletion -– Change Code D.


1. To delete an entire installation from the master file, use card 1.
Enter the key word in cc 1-9, change code “D” in cc 79, and “1” in cc 8Ø.
All other columns are left blank.


2.   To delete a single detail line item, use card 3. Enter the keyword
in cc 1-9, the reference number of the detail line item to be deleted in cc
10–13, change code “D” in cc 79, and “3” in cc 8Ø. Deletion of a reference
number followed by an addition of the same reference number to correct the
detail information during the same quarter will produce an error. Do not delete
if a modification will suffice.


(5) ENG Form 4782-R (Keypunch Transcript For Real Property Disposal Report)
(Figure 14-12) may be used as the keypunch transcript.


b. Keypunch Instructions are as follows: *
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KEY PUNCH INSTRUCTIONS*


*
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* KEY PUNCH INSTRUCTIONS


*
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KEY PUNCH INSTRUCTIONS*
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KEY PUNCH INSTRUCTIONS
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* KEY PUNCH INSTRUCTIONS
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SECTION XI. REAL ESTATE OUTGRANT REPORT
(RCS: DAEN-RE-3(R3))


14-56. Purpose. This report provides data on land outgranted to
federal, state or local government agencies, private organizations, and
individuals.


14-57. Coverage. Includes land outgranted at Army and Air Frce
installations and civil works projects in the United Staes, its
possessions and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, and installations of
the Department of Energy, National Aeronautics and Space Administration
and other federal agencies for which the Corps of Engineers acts as a
real estate agent.


14-58. Definition. Outgrant is a general term covering rights and uses
made available to others over real property of the Government in the
following manner:


a. Leases for agricultural, grazing, industrial, commercial,
housing and other purposes.


b. Easements and licenses over lands owned by the Government and
under the jurisdiction of the granting agency including those
outstanding at the time real estate was acquired.


c. Permits granted to another Federal department or agency for the
temporary use of real property owned or inleased by the granting agency.


14-59. Applicability. These instructions apply to commanders of field
operating activities (FOA) having real estate responsibilities.


* 14-60. Frequency and Submission. Submit quarterly reports to CDR USACE
(DAEN-REP-S) WASH DC 20314-1000 by the l0th day of the month following
the end of the reporting period. *


14-61. Preparation.


a. Update card images of outgrant data may be transmitted by
telecommunication transfer direct to the U.S. Army Engineer Automation
Support Activity computer in Washington, D.C. Technical details of the
transfer are included at Figure 14-16.
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* b. FOAs not using the electronic transfer method mentioned above
will furnish outgrant data by submission of punched cards accompanied
with an 80/80 double-spaced proof listing. Real Estate Outgrant Punch
Card Format, ENG Form 4476-R, Figure 14-15, may be used as the key
punch transcript.


c. Grant Record Card, ENG Form 364, may be prepared for each new
or renewed outgrant if such an individual record card is desired by FOA’s.
This card may also be used as a source document for the preparation of
punched cards.


14-62. Special Reporting Procedures for Wherry Acquisition.  The
Federal Government does not cancel the leases or easements to the sponsor by
reason of the Wherry acquisition, but rather, acquires the interest of the
sponsor. The three-part agreement between the Federal Housing Administration,
the mortgagee and the military provides as follows: “That, notwithstanding
the operation of law with respect to merger of the aforesaid leasehold. *
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* interest with the fee, the leasehold interest will be treated as not having
merged with the fee so long as the mortgagee has any interest in the mortgage
property under the mortgage above referred to; provided however, that the
Department shall not be required to comply with any terms of said lease
where the obligation thereunder is not applicable.” Therefore, these leases
and easements are in force and effect, and will be retained in the outgrant
records until the mortgage is satisfied. The grantee will be shown as
“Army-Wherry” or “Air Force Wherry”, as applicable, and the annual rental
will be deleted. The following grants will also be considered in effect,
and will also be retained for record purposes and reported as outgrants:
permits, easements or leases issued by the former sponsor will be reported
as licenses. Capehart leases will be reported in a similar manner. When
the housing project is completed and turned over to the Government for
operation, the name of the grantee will be changed to “Army-Capehart” or
Air Force-Capehart” as appropriate.


14-63. Instructions for Punch Cards.


a. General.


(1) There are two 80-column punch card formats in the Real Estate
Outgrant System. Card number 1 is for installation or project header
information and card number 2 is for detail information on each outgrant at
the installation.


(2) The only time card number 1 need be submitted is to report an
installation or project not on the current master file or to modify installation
header data now appearing on the master file.


(3) Once an installation header is established
file, submit as many number 2 cards as are necessary
outgrant at the installation.


on the current master
to report data on each


b. Key Word. Data contained in card columns (cc) 1 through 47 of each
card are the key word. The key word must be punched in every card submitted
as this is the principal means of computer identification of a record on the
computer master file. Data for subparagraphs (1) through (3) below are key
word data common to both cards number 1 and 2.


(1) Department Code. Enter in cc 1 the appropriate code from Figure
14-14 to represent the department in control of the land.


(2) Division/District Code. Enter in cc 2 and 3 the appropriate code
from the table at Figure 14-1.


(3) Installation or Project Number. Enter the installation or project
number in cc 9-13. If a number has not been assigned, obtain one from
DAEN-REP-S. *


14-l12a







ER 405-1-12
Change 19
20 Jan 83


* c. Card Number. Enter the appropriate card number (1 or 2) in cc
14.


d. Change Code. Enter in cc 48 the appropriate code from Figure
14-14 to indicate the kind of action being taken to a record on the
computer master file.


e. Card Number 1.


(1) Installation or Project Name. Enter the official name of the
installation or project in cc 15– 47. Do not use the “+” or “&” symbols;
the hyphen is acceptable.


(2) Type of Installation. This field is applicable for outgrants
at all installations except civil projects. Enter in cc 49 a code from
Figure 14-14 to indicate whether the installation is command or industrial.


(3) Using Service. Enter in cc 50-51 a code from Figure 14-13 to
represent the using service of the installation or project.


f. Card Number 2.


(1) Name of Grantee. Enter the name of the grantee in cc 15-33.
Abbreviate if necessary, but do not use punctuation. The most prominent
noun should be shown first. Examples:


SMITH JOHN L
BEXAR COUNTY
TEXAS STATE OF
MISS CONSV DEPT
BLUE LIGHT CAB CO


(2) Contract Number. Enter the contract number in cc 34-47 according
to the following samples:


Column No.
Sample Contract Number


34-35 36-39 40 41-42 43-47


DACW69-1-67-1 DA CW69 1 67 00001


DA 29-005 Civ Eng 66-125 29 0005 c 66 00125


NOy (R) 3397 00 0000 N 00 03397


DA 25-066 Eng 1234 25 0066 E 00 01234


Control number assigned to
an instrument (not a lease) DA CA69 9* 00 00002


CW69
*A 9 in the column will indicate a consent. *
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* (3) Type of Grant. Enter in cc 49 a code from Figure 14-14 to indicate
the type of outgrant as designated by the outgrant instrument.


(4) State or Country Code. Enter in cc 50-51 a code from Figure 14-2
for the state or country where the outgranted property is located.


(5) Purpose. Enter in cc 52 a code from Figure 14–14 to indicate the
purpose for which the land was outgranted.


(6) Effective and Termination Dates. Enter the effective date of the
outgrant in cc 53–58 and the termination date in cc 59–64. Entries must be
in YYMMDD order. If the outgrant is perpetual or runs for an indefinite term,
enter IDEF as the termination date, beginning in cc 59, leaving cc 64 blank.


(7) Acres. Enter in cc 65–72 the number of acres outgranted. Zero
fill any unused columns; e.g., 758.7 acres would be entered as ØØØØ7587 and
ØØØØl12Ø would be entered for 112.0 acres.


(8) Annual Rental Received. Enter in cc 73–78 the amount of the annual
or term rental specified in the outgrant. Zero fill any unused columns; e.g.,
ØØØ18Ø would be entered for $180.


(9) Recreation Code. If recreational leases (purpose codes K, L, M, or
N) include a cost–sharing clause, enter “6” in cc 79.


(10) Payment Code. If the outgrant specifies a term rental or a one–
time payment, enter “T” in cc 80. If the outgrant specifies that a benefit
other than rental will pass to the government, enter “B” in cc 80.


g. Key Punch Instructions are as follows: *
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KEY PUNCH INSTRUCTIONS
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TABLE 14-1. REGULATORY REFERENCES


* SECTION I


43 USC 315q
PL 91-646
EO 12512
EO 12411
ER 37-2-10
ER 37-345-10


SECTION III


80 Stat. 1255, 1290 (PL 89-745)


SECTION IV


PL 89-754


SECTION V


PL 91-646


SECTION VI


PL 91-646


SECTION VIII


Federal Property Management Regulations, Subpart 101-3.2 (41 CFR
101.3-2)


SECTION IX


DOD Instruction 4165.14
AR 405-45


SECTION X


Federal Property Management Regulations, 101-47


SECTION XI


PL 86-423
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CODE


BØ
B1
B2
B3
B4


CØ
Cl
C2


DØ


EØ
El
E3
E4
E5
E6


FØ
F4
F6


GØ
G1
G2
G3
G4


HØ
H1
H2
H3
H4


JØ
J1
J2


KØ
K2
K3
K5
K6
K7
K8
K9


ABBREVIATION


DIVISION AND DISTRICT CODES


LMVD
MEMP
NORL
ST L
VICK


MRD
K C
OMAH


NED


NAD
BALT
N Y
NORF
PHIL
NFDL


NCD
R IS
NCCA


NPD
ALS
PORT
SEAT
WAWA


ORD
HUNT
LOW
NASH
PITT


POD
FE
JAP


SAD
CHAR
JAX
MOBL
SAV
WILM
J/SJ
M/CP


DIVISION/DISTRICT


LOWER MISSISSIPPI VALLEY DIVISION
Memphis District
New Orleans District
St. Louis District
Vicksburg District


MISSOURI RIVER DIVISION
Kansas City District
Omaha District


NEW ENGLAND DIVISION


NORTH ATLANTIC DIVISION
Baltimore District
New York District (CONUS)
Norfolk District
Philadelphia District
New York District (Outside CONUS)


NORTH CENTRAL DIVISION (CONUS)
Rock Island District
North Central Division (Outside CONUS)


NORTH PACIFIC DIVISION
Alaska District
Portland District
Seattle District
Walla Walla District


OHIO RIVER DIVISION
Huntington District
Louisville District
Nashville District
Pittsburgh District


PACIFIC OCEAN DIVISION
Far East District
Japan District


SOUTH ATLANTIC DIVISION
Charleston District
Jacksonville District (CONUS)
Mobile District (CONUS)
Savannah District
Wilmington District
Jacksonville District (San Juan)
Mobile District (Canal Zone and Panama) *
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* CODE ABBREVIATION DIVISION/DISTRICT


LØ SPD SOUTH PACIFIC DIVISION
L1 LOSA Los Angeles District
L2 SACR Sacramento District


MØ SWD SOUTHWESTERN DIVISION
Ml ALB Albuquerque District
M2 FT W Fort Worth District
M3 GALV Galveston District
M4 L RK Little Rock District
M5 TULS Tulsa District


NOTE: The “Ø” character appearing in the Division/District code(s)
must be numeric. *


Figure 14-la
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*


Name


Alabama
Alaska
Arizona
Arkansas
California
Colorado
Connecticut
Delaware
District of
Columbia


Florida
Georgia
Hawaii
Idaho
Illinois
Indiana
Iowa
Kansas
Kentucky
Louisiana
Maine
Maryland


Ø1
Ø2
Ø3
Ø4
Ø5
Ø6
Ø7
Ø8
Ø9
1Ø


Massachusetts
Michigan
Minnesota
Mississippi


STATE AND COUNTRY CODES AND ABBREVIATIONS
For Real Estate Reporting Systems


Name


Canada
Canal Zone
Guam
Japan
Puerto Rico
Samoa
Virgin Islands


Abbreviation


AL
AK
AZ
AR
CA
CO
CT
DE


DC
FL
GA
HI
ID
IL
IN
IA
KS
KY
LA
ME
MD
MA
MI
MN
MS


Code


11
12
13
15
16
17
18
19
2Ø
21
22
23
24
25
26
27
28


Name


Missouri
Montana
Nebraska
Nevada
New Hampshire
New Jersey
New Mexico
New York
North Carolina
North Dakota
Ohio
Oklahoma
Oregon
Pennsylvania
Rhode Island
South Carolina
South Dakota
Tennessee
Texas
Utah
Vermont
Virginia
Washington
West Virginia
Wisconsin
Wyoming


OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES


Abbreviation


CN
CZ
GU
JA
PR
SM
VI


Code


CA
PQ
GQ
JA
RQ
AQ
VQ


Abbreviation


MO
MT
NE
NV
NH
NJ
NM
NY
NC
ND
OH
OK
OR
PA
RI
SC
SD
TN
TX
UT
VT
VA
WA
WV
WI
WY


Code


29
3Ø
31
32
33
34
35
36
37
38
39
4Ø
41
42
44
45
46
47
48
49
5Ø
51
53
54
55
56


*
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DATA REQUIRED


GENERAL: A separate form is required for each department and for each installation. (Explanation-
If there is more than one base closure reported, each base or installation will be reported
on a separate sheet, then one sheet will be summarized by the department of the instal-
lations.)


Report payments to the nearest dollar.


These summaries will be cumulative for a Fiscal Year only.


SECTION I – Base Closure Information: Name the bases associated with current applications being
processed.


SECTION II – Status of Applications/Payments: Report type of applications and payments made.


SECTION Ill – Status of Applications.


REMARKS – Report FHA application numbers, comments, etc.


14-205a Figure 14-3
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EXPLANATION


General Instructions: 1. A separate form


OF REQUIRED DATA


is needed for each department.
2. Report monies in dollars only.


Part 1, Applications Processed: This section will show only those applications processed
during the reporting period. Breakout will be by type of applicant, by number, total amount
claimed, and amount paid to the new applicants during the reporting period.


Part 2, Summary of Payments Made By Type: This section will show payments made
during the fiscal year summarized by type. Monies paid to applicants during the fiscal
year will be shown whether the application was received during the fiscal year or in a
prior year,


Part 3, Summary of Progress:


1,


2.


3.


4.


Applications Pending, Including those on hand from previous reporting periods,


New Applications. Include those received during the reporting period (from
Part 1 above).


Applications Completed, Include all applications finalized during the reporting
period regardless of when the application was received.


Applications Pending. Include all applications regardless of when received, that
have not been finalized by the end of the reporting period,


14-206a Figure 14-4
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* INSTRUCTIONS


Section I - Relocation Assistance Payments and Expenses. For each of the types of assistance or
payments shown in lines 1 through 8, report the total number of claims paid in column (a) and
the amounts thereof in column (b). Descriptions for lines 1 through 5 and 7 through 9 are
considered adequate for completion without further instructions. For line 6, report total rental
assistance claims paid including rental assistance to former homeowners who elect to rent in  lieu
of receiving a replacement housing payment authorized by Section 203 of the Act. In the case
of claimants who elect to have their rental assistance payment in installments, the total amount
of the rental assistance entitlement should be reported during the reporting year in which the
first installment is paid. In line 10, report the total amount of Administrative costs incurred in
carrying out the relocation program including the cost of relocation assistance advisory services
provided under Section 205 of the Act. Descriptions in lines 11 through 14 are considered to be
adequate without further instructions.


Section II - Real Property Acquisition Settlements Completed. Report the number of parcels
column (a) and the compensation paid column (b) for real property acquired and paid for
during the reportable year. On line 15, report the total number of parcels and compensation
paid for real property acquired by any method other than condemnation for reason of price
disagreement. On line 16, report in the appropriate columns only tracts condemned because of
price disagreement. Line descriptions for lines 17 and 18 are adequate for completion without
further instructions. It is understood that this section will only include settlements completed.
It excludes the reporting of parcels acquired by condemnation where settlements have not been
completed. Such parcels should be reported when settlement has been completed.


*
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*


Element


CODES USED FOR ACQUISITION PROGRESS REPORT


Term


Department Code Army - Military
(cc 3)


Army - Civil Works:


Corps Acqusition


Local Acquisition, Later Conveyance
to US, Reimbursement by US


Local Acquisition, Later Conveyance
,to US, No Reimbursement by US


Air Force


Energy Research and Development
Administration (ERDA)


National Aeronautics and Space
Administration (NASA)


National Science Foundation


Other Agencies


Department of


Department of


Type of Estate Fee
(cc 20) Public Domain


Public Domain
Permit


Temporary Use
Temporary Use
Easement
Inlease


Energy


Defense


Lands by Withdrawal
Lands by Temporary Use


(other Federal land)
(private land)


Code


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


Ø


A


B


1
2


3
4
5
6
7


Figure 14-9a
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Authorized for Acquisition


Condemnation/Declaration of Taking


Condemnation/Deficiency Payment


Element Term


Method of Acqui-
sition (cc 21-22) Negotiated Purchase


Filed
Condemnation/Straight


Involved
Transferred from within DOD
Transferred from outside DOD
Withdrawal from Public Domain
Use Permit
Reassignment within same Department
Reservation of Easement


Change Code (cc 80) Plus. Used to add a new installation
or project (a new keyword) to the
master file. Punch all applicable
data fields on the card.


Change. Used to change data in cc
25-27 on a record (line item) for an
installation or project already on the
master file. Punch the keyword in cc
1-24, all of the remaining applicable
data fields on the balance of the card,
and the “C” change code in cc 80.


Delete. Used to delete records (line
items) from the master file. Punch the
keyword in cc 1-24 and the “D” change
code in cc 80.


Final. Used to finalize reporting
when all acquisition activity is
completed (including closings completed
and final judgments rendered) at an
installation or project. Punch a card
containing the keyword in cc 1-24 and
the “F” change code in cc 80 for each
record (line item) on the master file
for that installation or project.


Code


ØØ
Ø1


Ø2
Ø3


Ø4
Ø5
Ø6
Ø7
Ø8
Ø9
1Ø


F


C


D


F *


Figure 14-9b
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*


DISPOSAL REPORT CODES FOR KEY WORD


Department Code Department Type


1


2


4


5


6


8


9


Status Code


1


2


3


4


5


Examples:


Army Industrial


Army Command


Civil Works


Air Force Industrial


Air Force Command


Department of Energy


National Aeronautics and Space Administration


Installation Status


Entire Installation Inactive


Portion of Installation Inactive


Entire Installation Excess


Portion of Installation Excess


Portion of Installation Inactive and a Portion Excess


An Army industrial report showing a portion inactive will be coded 12.


An Army command report showing a portion of the installation inactive
and a portion excess will be coded 25.


*


Figure 14-10
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*
Agency - Transferee Identification for Disposal Reporting


AC/W - Department of Army, Civil Works


AF    – Department of the Air Force


AGRI - Department of Agriculture


ARMY - Department of the Army, Military


COMM - Department of Commerce


DC    – District of Columbia


DOE   - Department of Energy


FAA   – Federal Aviation Administration


FHA   – Federal Housing Administration


GSA   – General Services Administration


HHS   – Department of Health and Human Services


INT   – Department of the Interior


JUST  - Department of Justice


NASA  – National Aeronautics and Space Administration


NAVY  - Department of the Navy


ST     – Department of State


TREA  - Department of the Treasury


TVA    – Tennessee Valley Authority


USCG  - United States Coast Guard


USMC  - United States Marine Corps


VA      – Veterans Administration


14-217
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*


*
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*


Department Code


1
2
3
4
5
6


Change Code (cc 


P


M


T


CODES USED FOR REAL ESTATE OUTGRANT REPORT


(cc 1, cards #l and #2)


Army - Military
Army - Civil Works
Air Force
Department of Energy
National Aeronautics and Space Administration
Other


48, cards #l and #2)


Addition. This code is used to add a new header or a new
detail record to the file of active outgrants. When change code
“P” is used, all applicable data fields in the card must be
punched.


Modification. This code is used to modify data on active
outgrants previously reported in cc 15–51 of card number 1
and cc 49–80 of card number 2 only. When change code “M”
is used, all applicable data fields in the card must be
punched.


Termination. This code is used to transfer a number 2 card
entry from the active to the terminated file when an outgrant
expires according to its own terms. When change code “T”
is used, data cannot be changed; the code merely drops an
entry from the active file and places it in the terminated
file. When change code “T” is used, only cc 1–48 need be
punched.


Withdrawal. This code is used to change data in cc 49–80 of card
number 2 and to simultaneously transfer the corrected entry to the
terminated file. The termination date should reflect when the
outgrant was terminated. When change code “W” is used, all
applicable data fields in the card must be punched.


Deletion. This code is used to delete a detail entry or an
entire installation from the active or terminated file. This
code is used only with card number 2. If an entire installation
is to be deleted, each individual detail entry under the
installation must be deleted. This will automatically delete
the installation header record. When change code “D” is used
only cc 1–48 need be punched.


W


D


*


Tvpe of Installation Code (cc 49. card #l)


1 Command installation
2 Industrial installation


14-222
Figure 14-14
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* Type of Grant Code (cc 49, card #2)


1 Lease
2 Easement
3 License (also includes consents)
4 Permit (to another government agency)


Purpose Code (cc 52, card #2)


A Agriculture. Grants for agricultural use including the growth
of hay.


R Banking. Grants issued in connection with the operation of a
bank, branch bank, or banking facility.


D


E


F


G


M


K


L


N


H


B Education. Grants for educational purposes.


C Fish and Wildlife. Grants to federal or state agencies for
fish and wildlife conservation.


Grazing. Grants of grazing rights.


Housing. Grants for housing.


Industrial–Private Manufacturing. Grants of industrial
facilities for industrial or manufacturing purposes.


National Guard. Grants to states for National Guard training,
activities.


Public Park and Recreation. Grants to the government, states,
counties, or other political subdivision that permit the public
to use the granted area for public park and recreation purposes
(Priority 1, ER 405-2-835).


Recreation, Commercial. Grants to profit making organizations
for commercial recreation purposes (Priority 1, ER 405-2-835).


Recreation, Private. Grants for private recreation (Priority
4, ER 405-2-835).


Recreation, Quasi-Public. Grants for recreational purposes
to nonprofit organizations, such as the Boy Scouts, Girl
Scouts, Camp Fire Girls, churches, etc., that restrict the use
of the granted area to the grantee or members of the grantee’s
organization.


Rights-of-Way. Grants of easements and licenses permitting the
use of federally-controlled land for road, utility, and other
rights-of-way. *


Figure 14-14 - continued
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* P Storage. Grants for storage purposes.


Z Other. All other grants.


Recreation Code (cc 79, card #2)


6 A recreation lease that includes a cost–sharing clause.


Payment Code (cc 80, card #2)


T The outgrant specifies a term rental or a one–time payment.


B A benefit other than rental will pass to the government. *


Figure 14-14 - continued
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* REAL ESTATE REPORTING BY ELECTRONIC DATA TRANSFER


1. The periodic changes to each HQUSACE Real Estate status reporting
system may be submitted electronically to the U.S. Army Engineer Auto-
mation Support Activity (EASA) computer.


2. Coordination between each Real Estate reporting office and its
associated computer center will be required to establish local procedures
to accomplish the data transfer. Since FOA computer centers have
previously sent files to EASA for other HQUSACE systems, the procedure
should be familiar. However, a sample JCL (Job Control Language) is
shown at paragraph 5. Techniques for creating the files to be sent should
be determined locally, but use of an appropriate text-editing routine
for direct data entry is recommended.


3. A listing of the card images transmitted should be printed at the
sending office. EASA will print a copy of the file received for HQ
USACE. Each transmission must have a header card containing the
Division or District code; Quarter Date, (YYMMDD); System Abbreviation;
and the Transmission Date, (YYMMDD). See sample below.


4. Files have been established at EASA to store the input for the five
systems. The system names, abbreviations, and catalog file streams are:


System


Real Estate Outgrants
Acquisition Progress Report
Real Property Disposal
Homeowners Assistance Program
Relocation Assistance Payments


Replace XX with the appropriate
shown in Figure 14-1.


System Abbreviation Catalog File Stream


GR P5GRPD/DATA/xx
AC P5AcPD/DATA/xx
DP P5DPPD/DATA/xx
HA P5HAPD/DATA/xx
RE P5REPD/DATA/xx


reporting Division or District Code as


Figure 14-16 *
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* 5. A sample JCL for accomplishing the file transfer follows:


$ SNUMB
$ USERID PASSWORD
$ IDENT PASSWORD,REALESTAT, OUTGRANTS JAN 82
$ CONVER
$ DATA IN
*HEADER* /Bl/821231/GR/830105
FIRST UPDATE CARD IMAGE
SECOND UPDATE CARD IMAGE
THIRD UPDATE CARD IMAGE, ETC.
$
$
$
$
$
FDEF
FDEF
FDEF
PROC
PROC
PROC
PROC
PROC
PROC
$
$


FILE OT,D1S,5L
UTL2
FILE D1,DIR
FILE D3,D3R,10L
PRMFL D2,W,SP5,  PD/DATA/B1


D1,GFRC.
D2,GFRC.
D3,GFRC.
REW D1 AND D2 AND D3.
MCOPY D1 TO D3 IF. MCOPY D2 TO D3 1F.
REW D1 AND D2 AND D3.
COPY D3 TO D2 IF. REW D3.
SDUMP D1 1F.
CLOSE D1 AND D2 AND D3.
SYSOUT P*
ENDJOB


GR


Change the underlined entries to your office codes, the system
abbreviation, and date.


*


Figure 14-16
Continued


14-228







ER 405-1-12


FOR ILLUSTRATION PURPOSES ONLY Change 27
(Local reproduction authorized - blank masters available from local FMO) 1 Oct 88*


14-229 *







ER 405-1-12
Change 27
1 Oct 88


*


14-230 *







ER 405-1-12


FOR ILLUSTRATION PURPOSES ONLY Change 27
* (Local reproduction authorized - blank masters available from local FMO) 1 Oct 88


14-231
*







ER 405-1-12
Change 27
1 Oct 88


*


14-232
*








ER 405-1-12  


CHAPTER 3 


WAS  


SUPERSEDED BY 


ER 405-1-3 








ER 405-1-12  
CHAPTER 5 


WAS  
SUPERSEDED 


BY ER 405-1-11 
and


ER 405-1-19








ER 405-1-12
Change 34


15 May 2000


7- 1


CHAPTER 7
HOMEOWNERS ASSISTANCE PROGRAM


SECTION I.  GENERAL


7-1.  Purpose.  This chapter sets forth the rules and procedures to be followed in the
administration of the Department of Defense (DOD) Homeowners Assistance Program
(HAP).  The HAP is a special relief program available to eligible military and civilian
employee homeowners.  It provides some financial assistance to these homeowners when
they are unable to sell their homes under reasonable terms and conditions because the
closure, partial closure or reduction in scope of operations (hereafter referred to as
closure) at a military installation so adversely affects the real estate market.  HAP is
neither a procurement program nor a land acquisition program.  Although HAP does
provide for acquisition of dwellings under certain circumstances, there is no
governmental need for this property and the government must resell the property.  HAP is
not a claims program in an adversary sense and there is no provision for judicial review.
Therefore, in order to carry out the intent of Congress, it is essential every effort be made
to ensure that each applicant is treated fairly and receives the maximum benefit as
quickly as practicable and with a minimum expenditure of time and money for
administration.  Reasonable doubts should be resolved in favor of the applicant.


7-2.  Applicability.  These procedures are applicable to Headquarters United States Army
Corps of Engineers (HQUSACE), all major subordinate commanders and district
commanders having military real estate responsibilities.  This program has worldwide
application; however, no properties in foreign countries may be acquired except certain
property located on a base or installation.  HAP applies to members of the Armed Forces
of the United States, Federal civilian employees, other employees of a non-appropriated
fund instrumentality who are U.S. citizens, and Coast Guard members, who meet the
eligibility requirements.  Temporary employees and independent contractors and their
employees are not eligible.


7-3.  Authority.  Public law 89-754, Section 1013, (80 Stat. 1255, 1290), as amended,
authorizes the Secretary of Defense, under specified conditions, to acquire title to, hold,
manage, and dispose of, or, in lieu thereof, to reimburse for certain losses upon private
sale of, or foreclosure against, any property improved with a one-/or two-family dwelling
which is situated at or near a military base or installation which the Department of
Defense has, subsequent to 1 November 1964, ordered to be closed in whole or in part.
AR 405-16 delegates and authorizes the Chief of Engineers (COE) to administer,
manage, and execute the HAP in accordance with applicable laws and regulations and
further delegates authority to the COE to redelegate this authority to MSC and District
Commanders and to their respective Chiefs of Real Estate.  Such authority has been
redelegated to the MSCs and Districts and their respective Chiefs of Real Estate.


REFER TO 
42 USC 3374  -  32 CFR  239  -  AR 405-16 


FOR ADDITIONAL RELEVANT INFORMATION
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7-4.  Responsibilities.


a.  ODCSRE.  The Deputy Chief of Staff for Real Estate, (DCSRE), acting for the
Chief of Engineers, has been delegated authority and responsibility for the administration
of HAP. The Military Division, Office of the Deputy Chief of Staff for Real Estate
(ODCSRE), as the central office for HAP, is responsible for supervision, interagency
coordination, development of procedures, policy guidance, and acting as a congressional
liaison.  The Realty Services Division  is responsible for development of policy and
processing of appeals forwarded from the districts and Major Subordinate Commands
(MSCs).


b.  Major Subordinate Commands.  MSCs have been delegated the authority to
perform oversight and review of district program management, and based upon that
review, or in response to specific requests, to provide local policy guidance to the
districts and recommend program changes to ODCSRE.  MSCs also are responsible for
review of  appeals that have not been resolved at district level, or forwarding those
appeals to ODCSRE, if resolution cannot be reached at MSC level.


c.  Districts.  Districts designated by ODCSRE, and the Chiefs of their real estate
divisions, have been delegated the authority to administer, manage and execute the HAP
on behalf of all claimants in accordance with the provisions of this regulation.  It is
contemplated that the district will dispose of all cases, except appeal cases on which
agreement cannot be reached with the applicant.  Such appeal cases will be forwarded, in
turn, to the MSC and ODCSRE for consideration, and if necessary, forwarded by
ODCSRE to the Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Army for Installations and Housing
(DASA(I&H)) for final decision.


7-5.  Funding.


a.  Revolving Fund Account.  The following special revolving fund accounts have
been established: 97x4090 – Homeowners Assistance Fund, Defense, and 97x4090.0100
– Allocation to Army.  Definitive instructions and requirements are contained within
Finance and Accounting regulations.


b.  Appropriation, Receipts and Allocation.  This fund contains money
appropriated in accordance with the Military Construction Act, and receipts from the
management, rental, or sale of the properties acquired.  Funds required for administration
of the program will be made available by DOD to the Department of the Army (DA), for
reallocation to ODCSRE.  Funds provided will be used for purchase or reimbursement as
provided herein, and to defray expenses connected with the acquisition, management, and
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disposal of acquired properties, including payment of principal, interest, and mortgages
or other indebtedness thereon, as well as the cost of staff services, contract services,
insurance, and other indemnities.


c.  Obligation of Funds.  The purpose of this paragraph is to briefly outline how
the requirements for commitments and obligations of funds are fulfilled for HAP.  Funds
will be committed for a period not to exceed 45 days when the government’s offer to
purchase the applicant’s property is conveyed to the applicant.  The obligation will occur
upon receipt of the accepted offer returned by the applicant.  Commitments for
government purchase are valid for only 45 days, the length of the offer.  If the
government purchase is not completed, funds are to be decommitted/deobligated under
HAP and made available to fund other government acquisitions.


d.  Assumptions.  If the government is assuming a mortgage, the amount of the
outstanding mortgage(s) must be processed for obligation through Resource Management
Office (RMO) after the deed is executed, but before the deed is released for recording.
However, prior to this stage, verify the current available balance for mortgage assumption
authority with the Real Estate Program Office and RMO servicing the district.  The total
mortgage balance of homes assumed cannot exceed the ceiling on the district Fund
Authorization Document (FAD).  Mortgage assumption authority is a separate limitation
on the district Finance and Accounting office and is not included in any other obligation
authority.  Any questions concerning mortgage assumption should be directed to
HQUSACE (CERM-B).  The obligation to complete the acquisition takes place at the
time of settlement.


7-6.  Provision of Information and Assistance.


a.  Secretaries of the Military Departments.  The Secretaries of the Military
Departments and the Directors of Defense Agencies are responsible for disseminating
information on the program, rendering assistance to applicants, receiving and verifying
statements regarding employment, and forwarding applications to the appropriate district
after the program is approved.  The personnel officers of other Federal agencies having
custody of an applicant’s personnel records will verify statements regarding employment.
If personnel files are not readily available, documentation such as PCS orders, discharge
orders, SF50s, or other official documents may be used to establish eligibility.


b.  Applications.  Applications for Homeowners Assistance, DD Form 1607, have
been distributed to DOD installations and activities.  The application explains the
objective of the program, eligibility requirements, benefits available, and procedures to
be followed in seeking assistance.  DD Form 1607 is used to submit essential data needed
to obtain requested assistance.
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7-7.  Overseas Bases.  Personnel employed at or near overseas installations are eligible to
receive HAP benefits. For property located off-post, one is eligible to receive private sale
benefits after the property is sold.  For housing located on-post, whether it is sold or not,
one is entitled to receive financial compensation based on a specific statutory formula,
even though government acquisition is not an option.


SECTION II.  DEFINITIONS


7-8.  Definitions.  Unless otherwise defined in this chapter, the following terms and
phrases are defined:


a.  The Act.  The “Act” refers to Section 1013 of the Demonstration Cities and
Metropolitan Development Act of 1966, Public Law 89 754 (80 Stat. 1255, 1290),
approved 3  November 1966, as amended.


b.  Base Closure Action “In Part.”  A base closure “in part” is defined as an action
announced publicly by DOD or a component thereof, which involves one of the
following: (1) termination of a separate and distinct mission or function at an installation,
or (2) permanent relocation of a military unit from an installation, other than from an
installation which includes in its basic mission the support or “homeporting” of various
military units and has historically experienced repeated and sharp fluctuations in
aggregate personnel strength.


c.  Base Closure Action “In Whole.”  A base closure “in whole” is defined as an
action announced publicly by the DOD or a component thereof, which involves the
complete closing of an military base or installation, or termination of all existing
functions (other than caretaker functions) at an installation.


d.  Closure or Reduction Action.  A closure or reduction action, as contemplated
by the Act, is defined as a publicly announced action by DOD, or a component thereof,
which involves complete or partial closure of an installation, or reduction in the scope of
operations.


e.  District Commander.  The term “district commander” means any district
commander or his chief of real estate.


f.  Employment Near the Installation.  For otherwise eligible personnel whose
place of duty is not on the installation, employment or assignment within a normal
commuting distance of an installation will be considered to be “near” an installation.
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g.  Equity.  The remaining interest belonging to an applicant who has secured
debt(s) with his/her dwelling, or the surplus of value which may remain after the dwelling
has been disposed of for the satisfaction of such debt, or the amount or value of the
dwelling above the total secured debt.


h.  Housing Market Area.  The housing market area is a geographic area in which
the supply/demand of dwelling units is in competition based on available transportation
facilities, local commuting habits, and the pattern of urban development.  Location of the
employees dwellings affected by the announced action should be considered in
determining the market area.


i.  Installation.  Installation means a base, camp, post, station, yard, center,
homeport facility for any ship, or other activity under the jurisdiction of the Department
of Defense.  Such term does not include any facility used primarily for civil works, rivers
and harbors projects, or flood control projects.


j.  Liquidation.  Satisfaction of the applicant’s primary mortgage and such other
eligible debts secured by the applicant’s dwelling so that title is passed to the government
with no money encumbrances.


k.  Location of Dwelling Property “at or near” the Installation.  Dwellings located
within the normal commuting distance of an installation will be considered to be “at or
near” that installation.


l.  Market Impact Zone.  The market impact zone is defined as a residential
district, neighborhood, or subdivision within the housing market area, or a category of
dwellings by price, which is sufficiently impacted by an announced action to enable
homeowners to qualify for assistance.  The market impact zone should normally be a
finite geographic area.  Applicant dwellings which fall outside a predetermined market
impact zone may be included depending on individual factors and circumstances, but
may require an amendment to the original impact study.  It is recognized that in many
cases only a portion of a market area, or dwellings in a certain price bracket, will be
adversely affected by an announced action.  An approved market impact zone is
identified in the program approval letter.


m.  Normal Commuting Distance.  Normal reasonable commuting distance is to
be determined from all relevant factors including, but not limited to, geography, commute
patterns, demographics and availability of local transportation and will be defined in each
program approval letter.


n.  Public Announcement Date.  The public announcement date is the date the
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Secretary of Defense or the Secretary of the military department concerned notifies the
Committee on Armed Services of the Senate and the Committee on National Security of
the House of Representatives of the proposed closing or realignment of an installation
under 10 U.S.C. 2687.  It is also the date that a partial closure, which includes a
reduction in scope of operations, has been announced by DOD or a component thereof.
In some instances, multiple announcement dates may be required due to multiple
reductions in force, or DOD announcements and subsequent Base Realignment and
Closure Commission recommendations.  Any requests for multiple public announcement
dates must be submitted to ODCSRE for determination.


o.  Realignment.  A realignment includes any action which both reduces and
relocates functions and personnel positions, but does not include a reduction in force
resulting from work-load adjustments, reduced personnel or funding levels, skill
imbalances, or other similar causes.


p.  Reasonable Effort to Sell.  Terms, such as “reasonable effort to sell,” or similar
phrases, relate to the amount of time available to the applicant (by direction of the
employer or by personal choice) to sell the dwelling.  Applicants should not be
encumbered by a requirement to market the property beyond a reasonable time.  This
permissive definition of “reasonable effort to sell” is not to be construed as
encouragement for private sale below apparent market value.  Evidence of the applicant’s
efforts to sell should include a signed statement detailing his/her efforts to sell the house
privately, along with a copy of receipts for advertisements placed in local newspapers or
a copy of the listing agreement with a real estate broker.  The applicant accepts the
burden of demonstrating that when an offer is rejected it is because the offer was not
reasonable.


q.  Reduction in the Scope of Operations.  A significant reduction in the scope of
operations is defined as an action publicly announced by DOD, or a component thereof.
This involves the permanent elimination of military or Federal civilian personnel from an
installation, but does not necessarily involve, as in the case of a closure, termination of
any mission or function, permanent relocation of any military unit, or permanent closing
of all or part of the physical plant.  A Reduction-In-Force, as defined in AR 5-10,
Reduction and Realignment Actions, is a reduction in the scope of operations.


r.  Sale.  The term “sale” means an executed exchange of title and possession of
real property for consideration of determinable value.  A private sale is deemed to have
occurred once legal title and equitable title have passed to the buyer.


s.  Program approval letter.  A program approval letter is prepared by ODCSRE
and submitted for approval by the DASA (I&H).  It will set forth the applicable closure
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date(s), market impact zone, and affected installations.  Such letters will normally
provide that amendments to the letter may be made by the Deputy Chief of Staff for Real
Estate or his designated representative.
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SECTION III.  ECONOMIC IMPACT


7-9.  Announcement of Base Closure or Reduction.


a.  Initial Actions.  As soon as possible after a public announcement of a closure
or realignment of an installation within its jurisdiction, the district will send a letter to the
Commander of the installation briefly explaining HAP benefits, how a program is
implemented, and information the district will need from the installation.  A point of
contact within the district should also be included.  Follow up telephone calls to the
installation’s personnel officer (IPO), public affairs office (PAO) and directorate of
engineering and housing (DEH) should be made.


b.  Collection of Real Estate Market Data.  The district should begin to gather and
assemble real estate market data on pre-announcement market activity in the general
geographic area of the potentially affected installation.  Such data may be obtained from
the installation housing office, local Board of Realtors’ multiple listing service (MLS),
real estate agents, real estate appraisers, mortgage brokers, local tax assessors, county
courthouse records and utility companies.  Individual appraisals will not be required until
the district determines that an adverse market impact has begun or appears imminent.


c.  Record of Potential Impact.  Districts will maintain a file documenting
potential impacts from the date of announcement to the date a HAP is approved or
denied.  The file must include documentation of the district’s actions in monitoring the
market.  Newspaper articles or press releases from DOD and/or the installation should be
requested from the PAO in order to establish a public announcement date.


d.  Potential Impact Report (PIR).  Within 30 days after the announcement, a PIR
will be submitted to ODCSRE estimating the resulting impact on the real estate market.
PIRs will include:


(1) Total installation population and affected area population;


(2) Estimated number of military and civilian personnel affected, listed by
rank/grade level; including contractors and other personnel who will not be eligible
applicants but would contribute to adverse market conditions;


(3) Estimated number of homeowners in each category, military and civilian;


(4) Estimated number of personnel involved in routine transfers each year;


(5) Current and projected real estate market conditions;
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(6) Average price of houses in the affected area;


(7) Other proposed actions by private and/or Federal employers that might also
affect the impact or increase the number of applications;


(8) The estimated impact; and


(9) If the installation has prepared an Economic Impact Study (EIS) or
Environmental Assessment (EA), a copy should be included.


(10) The estimated cost.  (See Addendum 1).


e.  PIR Updates.


(1) If the district finds the announced action will probably not adversely impact
the market, the district will continue monitoring the market with annual reports to
ODCSRE until relieved of this requirement by ODCSRE.


(2) If it is determined the announced action may have an adverse impact in the
area, the district will prepare a Market Impact Study (MIS) within 90 days in lieu of PIR
updates.


f.  Market Impact Study (MIS).  See Addendum 2 for format. District will forward
the report, along with a recommendation for approval or denial of a program, to
ODCSRE within 90 days of identifying a potential program.  If no impact has been
shown for the installation, updates to the MIS will be furnished not later than every six
months until an impact is evident, or ODCSRE directs otherwise.  The report, must
address the following:


(1) Element No. 1: The data gathered must support a conclusion that affected
personnel will be unable to sell their homes upon reasonable terms and conditions.  This
conclusion will include part or all of the following information:


(a) A decline of at least 5 percent in the market value of houses in areas where
personnel affected by the announcement reside as measured by one or more market
indicators.


(b) Appraisals of at least six houses in market areas with a population under
50,000, and 12 houses in market areas over 50,000, in a cross section of prices and areas,
will be necessary to gauge the effect on market value.  The appraisals should estimate the
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fair market value (FMV) of each house before the announcement (six to twelve months
prior), on or immediately before the public announcement date, and current appraisal
date;


(c) A significant increase in inventory of unsold houses after the announcement as
compared to the same months or quarters in the previous four years prior to the
announcement;


(d) A significant increase in area foreclosures, particularly Department of
Veterans Affairs (DVA) loans, as compared to four years prior to the announcement;


(e) A decrease in the number of home sales when compared to the same months
or quarters in the previous four years prior to the announcement;


(f) An increase in the average number of days a house remained on the market
after the announcement as compared to the same time in the previous four years;


(g) Number of building permits issued for new homes compared to same period in
the previous four years prior to the announcement, and


(h) The inability of affected personnel to sell their homes for the amounts of
existing mortgages.  Complete a Multiple Regression Analysis for large metropolitan
areas comparing the current data to same time periods in the four years prior to the
announcement.


(2) Element No. 2: There must be a causal relationship between the announced
closure or reduction and the adverse market conditions.  Although the closure or
reduction may not be the only reason for the current market conditions, the data collected
must clearly reflect an incremental downward trend in the market as a direct result of the
announced actual closure or reduction.


(3) The above two elements together should prove or disprove a market impact;
however, there are other statistics and information that may support approval or denial of
a HAP.  The following should be addressed in the MIS:


(a) Number of affected personnel and homeowners in relation to area population;


(b) Rental occupancy rates; on the increase or decline;


(c) Unemployment rates;
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(d) Number or percent of new homes for sale;


(e) Whether a rise in interest rates or availability of mortgage money relates to the
significant decline in the market;


(f) Any other factors affecting the real estate market, i.e., sales/resales; sales of
dwellings that sold near the announcement date as compared to the resale of the same
dwelling at the current date.


(4) In addition to a discussion of the factors demonstrating an adverse impact,
charts should be furnished showing the timing of adverse market conditions as related to
the public announcement date, and where appropriate, the effect of the actual closure or
reduction on the market.


(5) Based on the data compiled for the MIS, the normal commuting distance for
homeowners at the installation should be addressed and furnished as part of the report.


(6) Estimated cost of a program should accompany the MIS.  This estimate should
follow the budgeting format provided separately by CERM-B.  This estimate should be
based on factual information; i.e., number of estimated homeowners, as well as the
average price of homes owned by affected personnel.


 g.  Market Impact Reports.  A Market Impact Report (MIR) may be used to
expand the area of eligibility for HAP applicants who reside outside the market impact
zone of an approved MIS.


(1) Districts will make a determination regarding the normal commuting distance
for each installation under their purview.  The normal commute should be identified in
miles or time from an installation.  A normal commute may be dependent upon a number
of factors.  The factors include, but are not limited to, geography, commute patterns,
demographics and availability of local transportation.  The District Chief of Real Estate is
authorized to approve the normal commuting distance for each affected installation.
Each District must provide the normal commuting distance for each currently active
program to CERE-A.


(2) For individuals assigned and commuting on a daily basis to the affected
installation, whose dwellings are outside of the pre-approved market impact area, but
within the normal commuting distance of the installation, eligibility should be considered
if there has been at least a five percent decline between the prior fair market value and the
current fair market value, and this decline was the result of the actual or pending closing
of such base or installation.  The decline in value will be determined by appraisals of the
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individual homes.  The causal relationship must be shown by at least one of the criteria as
identified in the MIS criteria.  A MIR may be used to approve multiple units at one time.
The District Chief of Real Estate has authority to approve eligibility for such individuals.


(3) A MIR establishing the causal relationship of a market decline must be
completed for groups of individuals, (more than five); however, prior to completing the
MIR, appraisals must establish that the dwellings declined in value at least five percent
between the prior fair market value (PFMV) and the current fair market value (CFMV).
The district must make a finding of the direct causal relationship between the announced
closure or realignment (DOD action) and the adverse market conditions.


(4) A MIR must prove two factors:


(a) The causal relationship between the installation closure and realignment and
the decline in real estate values in a specific area, and


(b) A decline of at least five percent in the market value of an applicant’s
dwelling.


(5) A MIR must include a statement that the DOD announcement of closure or
realignment caused, or contributed substantially to the decline in market values in the
area, and include the following:


(a) A description of the area and its boundaries;


(b) Distance from the installation;


(c) Number of affected homeowners in the area, if known, and


(d) A minimum of one of the criteria as found in Section III(1)(a) through (g) of
the MIS criteria, and any other factors as found in Section III(3)(a) through (g) affecting
the real estate market.


(6) A minimum of one property must be appraised in the area, and ordinarily that
property will be the one owned by the applicant who initiated the MIR.  The appraisal
should estimate the prior fair market value of the dwelling on or immediately before the
announcement date, and the current fair market value.


h.  Announcement of Program Approval, Denial, Extension, or Termination.
Announcement of such actions should be coordinated with the installation and the
appropriate congressional delegation prior to release.
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SECTION IV.  ELIGIBILITY


7-10.  Requirements.  An applicant must meet the requirements set forth below to be
eligible for benefits under an approved HAP:


a.  Type of Employment or Service.  The applicant must be a member of the
Armed Forces; a Federal employee; or an employee of a Non-appropriated Fund
Instrumentality (NAFI) operated at, or in connection with, the affected installation, who
is a U.S. citizen.  Temporary employees serving under a time limitation, including
reservists serving less than 180-consecutive day tours (10 U.S.C. section 101 (d)(6)(a)),
and private contractors and employees of private contractors are not included.


b.  Place of Employment.  The applicant must have been:


(1) a member of the Armed Forces assigned at or near the installation;


(2) a Federal employee employed at, near, or in connection with the affected
installation;


(3) an employee of a Non-appropriated Fund Instrumentality (NAFI), operated at
or in connection with the installation, or


(4) a civilian employee, or NAFI employee who is a U.S. citizen, serving overseas
at the time of the announcement, who is entitled to reemployment rights at the affected
installation.


c.  Time of Employment.  The applicant must have been:


(1) assigned to, or employed at, near, or in connection with the installation at the
time of the announcement;


(2) transferred, or terminated as a result of a Reduction-In-Force, within six
months prior to the public announcement;


(3) transferred from the installation or activity on an overseas tour within three
years prior to public announcement of the closure action;


(4) a member of the Armed Forces transferred from the installation within three
years prior to the public announcement, and in connection with the transfer, informed of a
future, programmed reassignment to the installation, or
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(5) serving overseas as a Federal employee, with existing reemployment rights to
the affected installation at the time of the announcement.


d.  Owner-Occupant.


(1) At the time of the public announcement, or at the time of transfer or
termination giving rise to eligibility, the applicant must have been either: the owner and
occupant of property improved with a one- or two-family dwelling, situated within a
normal commute of the affected installation; or, have vacated the owned dwelling as a
result of being ordered into on-post housing within six months prior to the announcement.


(2) Spousal ownership is allowed, where either the applicant or a spouse is the fee
simple owner of the property.  Applicant must have been married to spouse at the time of
the announcement.


(3) Where the applicant has an ownership interest with someone other than a
spouse, the remaining owners must deed their interest to the applicant prior to
government acquisition.


(4) When the applicant has an ownership interest with someone other than a
spouse, private sale benefits will be paid in accordance with the amount of interest the
applicant has in the property.


(5) Applicants must hold fee simple title or have a contract to purchase in fee
simple a qualifying residential dwelling, unless the dwelling is part of a cooperative
association.  Members of the Armed Forces or Federal civilian employees may be
considered owners of property without regard to the technical form or description by
which an ownership interest is evidenced: provided, that, consistent with local practices
and procedures, the applicant can be shown substantially to have the rights and duties of a
person with an ownership interest in the property, e.g., depending on relevant
circumstances an applicant who holds title to a long-term ground lease rather than to the
fee.


(6) Ownership interest in a cooperative home ownership association will be
recognized under the cooperative home ownership laws of the State where the affected
property is located.  Ownership of a mobile home constitutes home ownership if the
mobile home is affixed to the land in accordance with local and state laws and
regulations, and the underlying realty is held in either fee simple, long-term lease (27.5
years or longer), or contract-to-purchase.  The interest of a mere security holder, whether
by mortgage, deed of trust, or other security instrument, does not constitute an ownership
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interest for purposes of HAP.


(7) An applicant who was the owner, but not the occupant at the time of
announcement, due to temporary absence i.e., a valid governmental purpose such as
temporary duty, is considered eligible if the applicant would have returned to the house
after the temporary absence.


(8) An applicant may meet the owner-occupancy requirement for a dwelling in the
market impact zone of an approved program, while meeting the employment requirement
of a different approved program, provided that the applicant commutes from the dwelling
for which compensation is sought on a daily basis to the affected installation.  The prior
fair market value is to be determined from the public announcement date of the HAP
where the dwelling is located.


e.  Relocation or Financial Hardship.  As a consequence of the closure, an
applicant must relocate because of military transfer or acceptance of employment, or be
unemployed, not as a matter of personal choice, and able to demonstrate such financial
hardship.  Additionally, for reasons other than the closure action, one may be eligible for
benefits if they relocate, due to transfer, reassignment or involuntary termination of
employment.


(1) For purposes of satisfying the relocation requirement, the applicant must
relocate because of military transfer or acceptance of employment beyond a normal
commuting distance from the dwelling for which compensation is sought.  The new place
of residence must result in a decreased commute distance as identified in the Joint Travel
Regulation (JTR).  The distance from the new place of residence to the new place of
employment must be a shorter distance than the distance from the dwelling for which
compensation is sought to the new place of employment.  However, districts have the
discretion to determine distances based upon local commuting patterns. (See paragraph 7-
8f.(5)).


(2) Financial Hardship. As a consequence of the closure or realignment, the
applicant’s employment or service must have been terminated.  The applicant need not
relocate in order to be eligible under this subparagraph, but must meet the following
additional requirements:


(a) As a result of such termination, the applicant must be unemployed, not by
personal choice, and be able to demonstrate financial hardship, and unable to meet the
mortgage payments and related expenses.  Financial hardship due to unemployment in
the area of the affected installation is a determination that must be made by the district.
The applicant may be considered unemployed even though he/she was offered a
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comparable position at another location beyond normal commuting distance.  In support
of the hardship allegation, the applicant is required to state why employment is not
available or has not been accepted, the amount and frequency of all income, amount of
debts, number and amount of all installment payments, including mortgage payments in
arrears.  Where current income for the 90-day period preceding the date of application is
less than the current enforceable obligations against the applicant, including mortgage
payments, it may be determined that unemployment and financial hardship, as required
by the Act, have been established.  Determination of hardship is to be based upon the
relationship between income and obligations prior to and after termination of
employment.  Obligations incurred after termination of employment will not be included
in the computations to establish hardship.  The financial worth of the applicant need not
be taken into account.  In making the hardship determination, doubtful cases should be
resolved in favor of the applicant.


(b) Applicants requested to furnish supporting information to establish financial
hardship will be given sufficient notification of the provisions of the Privacy Act of 1974


f.  Termination or Transfer.  The definition of termination or transfer varies
according to whether it is a consequence of the closure, or it is for reasons other than the
closure.   In either case, the applicant must relocate beyond a normal commuting distance
from the dwelling for which compensation is sought.


 (1) Personnel Affected by the Closure Action.  If the installation is closing
entirely, all personnel will be affected eventually as a consequence of the closure as all
positions will be terminated.  If there is less than an entire closure, only certain personnel
will be affected. The issue is whether one’s position has been or will be terminated
because of the closure action.  If this is the case, one may elect to retire or not to reenlist;
voluntarily or involuntarily resign from a position; elect to accept other employment, i.e.,
through normal rotation, reassignment or transfer.


(2) Personnel Not Affected by the Closure Action.  If one’s position at an
installation is not affected by the closure action, one may transfer, be reassigned or have
their employment involuntarily terminated.  This includes normal rotations and
involuntary retirements, which are not a result of the announced action.


g.  Employees who retire and relocate beyond a normal commuting distance will
be presumed to have relocated in order to seek employment and, therefore, will be
eligible for benefits.


SECTION V.  BENEFITS
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7-11.  Types of Benefits.


a.  Private Sale.


(1) For dwellings privately sold, eligible applicants may be compensated for the
difference between 95 percent of the appraised fair market value (FMV) of the property
prior to the announcement date, and the appraised FMV of property at the time of sale, or
the sales price, whichever is greater. Closing costs are reimbursable for private sales
occurring after 5 October 1994.  Closing costs reimbursable under chapter 14 of the Joint
Travel Regulation (JTR) are eligible for reimbursement under the HAP.  Payment of
closing costs may be made to individuals who elect to sell their homes privately, but do
not receive a cash payment under the private sale option.  However, if the program
implementation letter advises that applicants must suffer a loss to receive benefits, this
loss must occur to receive reimbursement for closing costs for private sale benefits.


(2) When the applicant has sold their property for less than the mortgage balance
(a short sale), and the mortgagee forgives any remaining obligation, private sale benefits
will be calculated in an amount not to exceed the difference between 95 percent of the
appraised FMV prior to the date of the announcement date and the total of the short sale
plus the amount of the forgiven obligation.  Reimbursement for closing costs will be
calculated under paragraph 7-29, below.  If the difference between the sales price and the
remaining obligation is covered by a promissory note, payment should be made directly
to the mortgagee.  If the benefit payment is not sufficient to satisfy the promissory note,
the applicant must pay the difference.  The mortgagee must be paid and a release of
liability obtained prior to any benefit payment directly to the applicant. (See paragraph 7-
29 a. and b.).


(3) Benefits available in connection with off-base overseas property are limited to
private sale relief.  In the case of private sale of property located on an overseas
installation, the formula set forth in paragraph b(4) below is applicable, except that in
computing benefits due, the sale price of the property will be added as a deduction under
part (ii) of the formula.


(4) Where the district determines that improvements on the subject property have
been destroyed or damaged by 75 percent or more by acts of God, theft or vandalism,
fire, flood, and/or other like casualty, after the date of the public announcement, the
applicant will be entitled only to private sale benefits.  The government will not purchase
the applicant’s land.  Benefits will be computed as follows:(a) Determine the prior fair
market value (PFMV) of the land and improvements in an undamaged condition.(b)
Determine the current value of the land and improvements in an undamaged condition.(c)
Multiply the prior undamaged value, (a), by 95 percent and deduct the current value (b);
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this is the amount of benefits to be paid to the applicant.  Applicants will also be
reimbursed for closing costs in accordance with subparagraph a(1) above.


(5) Where the district determines that the improvements have been damaged after
the announcement to the extent of 25 percent or less by acts of God, theft or vandalism,
fire, flood, or other like casualty, the applicant will be notified that they may elect to
receive benefits on the basis of a private sale, as computed above, or sell the property to
the government on the following basis: Multiply the PFMV by 75 percent and deduct the
amount or percent of damage calculated on the current value in the undamaged condition
less the amount of insurance payments received by applicant for the loss.  Applicant may
sell to the government for the amount of the outstanding mortgages, provided that the
damages are repaired, or if insured, assignment of any insurance recovery for repairs may
be made to the government.


(6) Where the district determines that the improvements have been damaged after
the announcement by acts of God, theft or vandalism, fire, flood, or other like casualty,
more than 25 percent but less than 75 percent, the applicant will be notified that they may
receive benefits on the basis of a private sale, as computed above.  Purchase of this
property by the government will require the approval of ODCSRE.  If the applicant
desires to sell their property to the government, the district will prepare a disposal plan
for submission to ODCSRE.


b.  Government Purchase.


(1) An eligible applicant may elect to sell the property to the government and
receive, as the purchase price, an amount not to exceed 75 percent of the FMV prior to
the date of the announcement, or the current total amount of outstanding mortgages,
whichever is greater.  Mortgages refinanced after the announcement date are accepted if,
at the time of government acquisition, the balance does not exceed what it was at the time
of refinancing. Eligible applicants may also be reimbursed for mortgage interest, property
insurance and taxes, from the date of receipt of the application, or the date the dwelling is
vacated, or the date of program approval, whichever is later through the date of
acquisition. (See paragraph 7-29d.)


(2) Junior mortgages or equity loans secured by the premises which are existing
and current at the time of the public announcement are subject to the same limitations as
primary mortgages.


(3) When the improvements are damaged, whether undiscovered or undisclosed,
after determination of benefits under a government purchase, but before the closing, the
purchase will be recalculated using the formulas set out in paragraphs 7-11a(4)(5)(6).
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Applicant may repair, or assign any insurance proceeds sufficient to cover the cost of
repairing the damage to the government prior to being entitled to government acquisition.


(4) Eligible owners of property located on an overseas installation who are unable
to find a purchaser for the property may surrender their interest in the property to the
government and be paid the following amount:  90 percent of the sum of the purchase
price of the dwelling and improvements thereon, and all costs of ownership, including
interest on notes, and cost of utilities, service, maintenance and insurance; less the
amount equal to the total of all housing allowances received from the government during
ownership and occupancy of the dwelling, plus rents or other benefits collected.
However, the maximum compensation shall not exceed 90 percent of the unamortized
portion of the cost of the property, including improvements, at the time ownership is
terminated, as reflected in the amortization schedule, relating to such property. The
government may not acquire overseas off-post property.


(5) For refinanced mortgages refer to paragraph 7-29g.


c.  Foreclosure or Deeds in Lieu of Foreclosure.


(1) If foreclosure proceedings have commenced, an applicant may elect to receive
either foreclosure benefits or private sale benefits.  Foreclosure benefits may be paid
directly to the applicant to reimburse for foreclosure costs paid by the applicant, or paid
to third parties on the applicant’s behalf.  These costs may include direct costs of judicial
foreclosure, expenses and enforceable liabilities according to the terms of the mortgage
or promissory notes, and the amount of debts, if any, established against the applicant by
a Federal agency for loans made, guaranteed, or insured by such agency following
liquidation of the security for such loans.  Any foreclosure entered into after the program
approval date must have an enforceable liability in order for the applicant to receive
benefits.  Benefits may be paid to restore VA eligibility.


(2) Conveyance of a residence by deed in lieu of foreclosure is considered a
private sale.  However, if an applicant is required to execute a promissory note as a
condition precedent to acceptance of a deed in lieu of foreclosure, and foreclosure
proceedings have commenced, the applicant can elect between private sale and
foreclosure benefits.  Outstanding judgment liens, encumbrances of a personal nature, or
junior mortgages acquired after the announcement date, will not be paid.


(3) Foreclosure benefits are not available in foreign countries; however,
foreclosures or a procedure similar to a deed-in-lieu of foreclosure may be considered a
private sale and computed as such.
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(4) In situations where the insuring agency indicates the foreclosure is a “No
Bid,” the agency does not reacquire the dwelling, but makes a partial settlement with the
lien holder.  It is possible that the sale of the dwelling by the lien holder will not
completely satisfy the balance on the mortgage.  In “No Bid” situations, a settlement with
the insuring agency and the lien holder may be necessary, with a release obtained from
each.


(5) If private sale benefits have not been paid, an applicant may request
foreclosure assistance.  If the time period for filing has elapsed, the case will be
forwarded to ODCSRE for approval to reopen the file.  If private sale benefits were paid,
the beneficiary may not later apply for foreclosure benefits in the event that he/she is
liable upon the purchaser’s foreclosure.


(6) The foreclosure must have commenced on or after the public announcement
date.  The date of commencement of foreclosure is to be determined under applicable
state law.


(7) VA Compromise sales, where the applicant signs a promissory note, will be
treated as foreclosures for the purpose of paying benefits.  The veteran and the VA agree
to a sale of the property to another party at the current fair market value, as determined by
a VA appraisal.  VA will pay off the mortgagee to eliminate the veteran’s obligation to
the mortgagee.  The difference between the sale price and the remaining obligation is
covered by a promissory note.  The HAP benefit will be the pay off of this note.  If VA
waives payment of the promissory note, the applicant may elect to receive private sale
benefits but the amount of the debt waived is added to the sale price of the property.


7-12.  Property Subject to Mortgages.


a.  Grant of Release. If the applicant is due compensation for private sale losses,
the district must obtain written documentation that the mortgagee has released the
applicant from their liability.  Applicants will be advised that private sale benefits or
reimbursement for closing costs cannot be made until the mortgagee is paid off.
Documentation, such as a full reconveyance or letter from the mortgagee, releasing the
applicant from any liability under the mortgage is required.  This is a statutory
requirement for Federally insured mortgages and is a matter of policy for other
mortgages.


b.  VA Loans.  For VA loans made prior to 1 March 1988, the Department of
Veteran’s Affairs issues the release.  For loans made on or after 1 March 1988, the
mortgagee issues the release.
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SECTION VI.  APPLICATION PROCESSING PROCEDURES


7-13.  Acceptance of Applications.  The district will accept applications for HAP
benefits.  Application numbers may be assigned, but applications will not be processed
until DASA (I&H) has approved a program.  Potential applicants should be advised that
in the early stages of a closure or realignment action, adverse housing market impact may
not be immediate.  Indicators such as sales prices, increased inventory and decreased
sales, may initially be inconclusive as to whether the closure or realignment has caused a
depressed or stagnant market.  The applicant’s experience in trying to sell his/her
property may be the best early indication of the lack of a market.  The applicant must be
advised that the government cannot acquire the property or process any application for
benefits until a determination of adverse economic impact has been made and a program
has been approved.  The applicant should further be informed that the public
announcement date, not the date of the finding of applicability, will be used retroactively
to set eligibility.


7-14.  Application Form (DD Form 1607).  If the DD Form 1607 does not provide all of
the information required to process an application, the applicant may be requested to
provide supplemental information.  Addendum 3 is a Privacy Act Information Statement
that should be furnished to the applicant whenever information is requested.


7-15.  Filing Period.  Applications for HAP benefits should be presented to the
appropriate district within the time frame authorized by the directive approving the
program at the installation.  Districts may receive late applications submitted up to six
months after the approved time period with appropriate justification.  MSCs may receive
late applications for six months after the district’s extended approval period with
appropriate justification.  Any application filed after this time must be submitted to
ODCSRE, WASH DC 20314-1000, with an explanation and justification for late filing.
ODCSRE will make determinations, on an individual basis, as to whether late
applications may be accepted.  Only ODCSRE may disapprove late applications.


7-16.  Review of Application.  After a determination has been made that the applicant
meets the appropriate eligibility requirements stated in Section IV of this chapter, the
district will verify the applicant’s employment.  Incomplete applications will be returned
in a timely manner for proper completion.


7-17.  Ineligibility.  When an applicant fails to meet any of the eligibility requirements
(see Section IV), no further action will be taken on the application except to notify the
applicant in writing of his/her ineligibility, and of the procedure for appeal.


7-18.  Certified Mail.  In sending official notifications to applicants, districts may use
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certified mail, return receipt requested, for delivery of decisions that may be disputed.
Use of overnight mail is authorized for delivery of deeds, closing documents, and
payments.


7-19.  Withdrawn, Closed, and Reopened Applications.


a.  Failure to Accept Benefit Amount.  After the district advises the applicant of
the benefit amount, the applicant will be given 45 days to either accept the benefit or
appeal. If there is no action within the 45-day period, the application will be considered
withdrawn.


b.  Applicant’s failure to respond to Requests for Information.  Where an
applicant has failed to respond after 45 days to requests for additional information, the
district shall advise the applicant in writing that the application is considered withdrawn.
Applicant will also be informed of the specific time limitation within which an
application, or request to reopen a file, must be made.


c.  Ineligibility.  If it is determined that an applicant is ineligible for benefits, or
that a private sale applicant is eligible under the program but is not entitled to benefits,
and no appeal has been filed within 180 days from the date of delivery of written notice
of such decision to the applicant’s last known address, the case will be considered closed.


d.  Private Sale after Application for Government Acquisition.  If the applicant
elects government acquisition and then sells the house privately before government
acquisition occurs, the application may be processed as a private sale, regardless of the
time limitations for filing.  The applicant must notify the district in writing of this
decision, and furnish necessary documentation of the sale.


e.  Withdrawal of Application to Pursue Private Sale.  An eligible applicant may
decide to withdraw their application to pursue a private sale.  They may later decide to
sell the house to the government as long as the request to reopen the file is made before
the program expires.  Requests to reopen files will be processed in accordance with
paragraph 7-13 above.


f.  Action Taken Following Determination of Appeal.  If an appeal has been filed,
the case will be considered closed once action has been taken in conformity with the final
decision made on appeal, as prescribed in the appeal procedures.  See Section X.


g.  Reopening of Settled Cases.  Applications, which have been settled with
benefits, in accordance with the Act and this regulation, will not be reopened or reviewed
for the purpose of applying a different benefit formula, without the prior specific
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approval of ODCSRE.  Closed cases settled without benefits may be reopened if the
applicant is eligible for foreclosure benefits.


h.  Reopening of Withdrawn Cases.  Withdrawn applications may be reopened by
written request from the applicant within the time period allowed for filing applications
in accordance with paragraph 7-15, above.  The date the file is reopened will be
considered the date of the application.


i.  Long-term Leases Entered After Application.  Applicants should be advised to
enter only into month-to-month leases, after submission of the application.  Otherwise the
application may be made inactive pending the end of the lease term.  At that time, the
application will be reactivated.


7-20.  Records/HAPMIS.  Each application received must be entered in HAPMIS, and
reflect its current status as Active, Appeal, Complete, Withdrawn, Denied, or Suspended.


a.  Active.  Active cases are those in the process of being paid or denied,
including foreclosure cases where the enforceable liabilities have not been established.


b.  Appeal.  Appeal cases are those that have been listed as any of the other
categories, including, but not limited to, Active, Complete, or Denied, that have been
appealed on any grounds.  These cases will ultimately become Active, Suspended,
Denied, or Complete, depending on the outcome of the appeal.


c.  Complete.  Completed applications are cases in which either payment or
payments have been made to the applicant and/or third party or applicants for private sale
benefits, or those for which the applicants have sold their homes for more than 95 percent
of PFMV (therefore receiving a zero benefit).


d.  Withdrawn.  A withdrawn application is one that has been withdrawn by
written request of the applicant, or if the applicant has failed to respond to a request for
additional information.   Those applications that have been withdrawn by written request
of the applicant, or the applicant has failed to respond to a request for additional
information. A written request from the applicant for reinstatement must be received
before the end of the program date.  After the program has ended, only an approved
request to reopen a withdrawn file would necessitate changing the status code to Active.
The date the file is reopened will be considered the date of the application.


e.  Denied.  Denied status is reserved only for those applicants who do not meet
the program eligibility requirements.
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f.  Suspended.  Suspended cases are those cases which have been placed on the
Suspended list due to an undue delay in processing caused by an action, or lack of an
action, by the applicant.  These cases include, but are not limited to, applicants whose
permanent change of station orders have not been issued, applicants with tenants
remaining in the property, applicants who have requested a delay to pursue a possible
private sale, and applicants who wish to remain in the property until after the completion
of a school year.  Applicants for private sale benefits who are unable to furnish a release
of liability are also placed in Suspended status.  A written notification from the applicant
is required to change the application status. An application may be suspended
indefinitely.  Any application still in Suspended status at the end of the program date will
be changed to Withdrawn.  Only an approved request to reopen the file would necessitate
changing the status to Active.


7-21.  Application Numbers.


a.  Assignment of Application Numbers.  When a district receives an application,
they will assign the application a number and will develop and maintain an individual file
for each property.  Applications for programs located in another district will not be
assigned a number but will be forwarded immediately to the district having jurisdiction.
A number, once assigned, will not be reassigned, regardless of the disposition of the
application.  Reactivation or reopening of a withdrawn application does not require a new
application or application number.


b.  Method of Assignment.  Applications will be numbered in the following
manner:


(1) Agency code to indicate the Federal agency accountable for the installation
being closed:


1 – Army
2 - Air Force
3 – Navy
4 - Marine Corps
5 - Defense Agencies
6 - Non-Defense Agencies


(2) District Code.  Refer to ER 405-1-12, Figure 14-1.


(3) Military/Civilian Code: 1 for Civilian or 2 for Military.


(4) State/Country Code: Refer to ER 405-1-12, Figure 14-2 for numeric state code
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or alpha country code.


(5) Installation Number: The last three digits of the installation number reflected
in the Army and Navy/USMC Real Property Inventory publication, preceded by a zero,
will be used to identify Army, Navy, and USMC installations.  The four-letter code in the
USAF Installations Directory will be used to identify USAF installations.  Installation
numbers may be obtained from ODCSRE.  Installation numbers for Coast Guard
installations will be obtained from ODCSRE.


(6) Applicant Number: Sequential beginning with 0001.


EXAMPLE:  2  E  3  2  3  3  S  Z  D  T  0  0  0  1
          |    |   |    |        |           |
          |    |   |    |        |           |
         Air   |  Mil   |        |           |
        Force  |       N.H.      |        Applicant #
               |             Pease AFB
            NY Dist


SECTION VII.  PROPERTY VALUATION


7-22.  Real Estate Appraisals.


a.  Preparation of Individual Appraisals.  Individual real property appraisals will
be prepared by staff or contract appraisers as guides to the determinations of fair market
values (FMV), except as set out in paragraph e.(2) below.  An appraisal will be prepared
by a staff or contract appraiser to determine the FMV of the property prior to the
announcement, and at the time of the sale of the property.  Appraisals may be waived
where foreclosure benefits only are to be paid.  (See Addendum 4 for a general
information sheet on HAP appraisals).  Care should be exercised to avoid the expense of
appraisals that are elaborate or more detailed than necessary for HAP appraisals.
Existing valid appraisals may be used in lieu of ordering new appraisals.  As an exception
to Chapter 4 of this regulation, FNMA Form 1004, with attachments as required by said
form, or a reasonable variation, may be used.  The purchase price and the selling price
should be made available to the appraiser.  Substantial differences between the “before”
appraisal and the applicant’s purchase price should be fully explained, as well as
substantial differences between the “after” appraisal and the applicant’s selling price, if
an amount other than the selling price is used to determine benefits.


b.  Provision of Appraisal Information to Applicant.  Applicants will be notified
of the determinations of value made for their property.  Appraisals will not be provided to
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applicants beyond the same level provided in other proceedings (e.g., acquisitions under
Chapter 5).


c.  Contract Appraisers.  District offices should acquire contract appraisers once a
program has been approved for a location.  Contracts, in accordance with the Federal
Acquisition Regulation, or blanket purchase agreements with several contract appraisers,
should be negotiated when circumstances warrant.  The contract should establish a firm
deadline for return of completed appraisals.  The district will monitor contract
performance under Corps guidelines and establish a tracking system to ensure appraisals
are completed in a professional and timely manner.


d.  References.  See Chapter 4 of this regulation.


e.  Determination of Fair Market Value (FMV).  The district will make
determinations of FMV using the real estate appraisal report, loan commitment
documents, and any pertinent information contained in records on the value of this
property.


(1) Date of Determination of Prior Fair Market Value, (PFMV).  The PFMV will
be determined as of the date of the announcement or immediately prior to the date of
announcement.  For programs with multiple announcement dates, the prior fair market
value will be determined as of the purchase date for purchases between program dates.


(2) Fair Market Value Determined by Private Sale.  If the applicant has made a
reasonable effort to sell his/her property and there is no reason to believe that the
transaction misrepresents the FMV of the applicant’s property at the time of the
transaction, then the sales price should be used as the “after” value.  Reasonable doubts
should be resolved in favor of the applicant.  Although the sales price normally will be
used as the “after” value, it must be recognized that some applicants may make poor
bargains and sell their dwellings at prices well below the current market value for
comparable properties.  Individual appraisal of current FMV should be used as a
guideline to ensure that private sale payments are reasonable.  If the appraised value
exceeds the sales price by ten percent or more, the reviewing appraiser will review the
appraisal for completeness and accuracy.  After the reviewing appraiser confirms the
appraisal report, the appraised FMV may be substituted for the sales price in calculating
the benefits.  However, if the applicant has made a reasonable effort to obtain the highest
value available, the benefit of the doubt should be accorded the applicant and the sales
price may be used as the after value.  All records should accurately and fully document
the reasons supporting substitution of the appraised value.


7-23.  Residential Property.
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a.  Property To Be Included.  A one- or two-family dwelling, which is located on
a farm or on many acres, only includes land as would reasonably constitute a residential
property within the area.  Land owned by the applicant that does not adjoin his residence
will not normally be considered a part of the property.  Whether an adjoining lot should
be included as part of the residential premises will depend on whether it is, a part of the
residential premises and was used as such, and if it can be readily severed and disposed
of economically without affecting the disposal of the residential premises.  The method
generally used in the market for selling and purchasing residential premises will be
considered.  Applicants should not be left with a lot which is less than the size required
for a dwelling, similar to those in the area, or which would be considered unmarketable
except as part of the residence.  These are judgment factors to be determined and applied
to individual cases by the district.


b.  Dwelling Unit.  The Act refers to “any property improved with a one- or
two-family dwelling”.  Therefore, the property must include a dwelling unit as of the date
of the public announcement.  The dwelling must be, or have been, an integral part of the
property.  Individual units in condominiums or cooperatives qualify.  Mobile homes will
qualify if the mobile home is affixed to the land in accordance with local and state laws
and regulations, and the underlying realty is held in either fee simple, long-term lease
(27.5 years or longer), or contract-to-purchase.


c.  Permanent Structures on Leased Land.  Buildings on leased land or on land not
owned by the owner of the buildings will be considered real estate and are entitled to
private sale benefits only.


SECTION VIII.  ACQUISITION - CLOSING PROCEDURES


7-24.  Acquisition Limitations.  The procedures set forth in Chapter 5, Section I of this
regulation should be used for acquisition of HAP properties, except as otherwise
provided herein, or where the procedure is clearly not necessary for HAP; i.e.,
Negotiator’s Report, Notification Letters required by Public Law 91-646, etc.  The
applicant should be made aware of the following:


a.  Procedures.  An eligible applicant should be advised of the acquisition
procedures, conditions of a sale to the government, and the estimated time to complete
the acquisition.


b.  Time Limitation.  Election to sell one’s dwelling to the government is
voluntary.  The decision must be made within 45 days after the applicant has been
advised of the FMV or the application will be considered withdrawn.  The government
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will take title only by a direct purchase transaction since condemnation is not authorized.


c.  Benefit Determination by Government.  The government will determine
benefits.  All efforts will be made to afford the full benefits authorized by the Act.


d.  Balance on Public Announcement Date.  HAP benefits paid by the government
will be limited to the outstanding mortgage existing on the day of the public
announcement. (See paragraph 7-8n.).


e.  Government Purchase is not Displacement.  Government purchase of the
property is not considered displacement under Public Law 91-646 (Uniform Relocation
Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970) since the government
does not require the property.


f.  Deteriorated Properties.  The district commander may decide not to acquire a
home where the applicant has allowed the home to deteriorate beyond normal wear and
tear.  If the property has been abused, the applicant should be given an opportunity to
rectify the deficiencies.


7-25.  Environmental Inspection.  The requirement to perform an Environmental Baseline
Survey (EBS) has been waived.  Inspections for defective paint and friable asbestos will
no longer be a part of the acquisition process.  Dwellings will be acquired “as-is”, unless
there is something readily apparent which would make the properties difficult to market
for disposal.  In those cases, guidance from ODCSRE should be expeditiously obtained.
Either the Corps or another agency will accomplish mitigation after acquisition.   Routine
inspections will identify any lead-based paint as defined in Addendum 5 and any friable
asbestos.  Although the Corps is not required to inspect or test for other contaminants, the
inspector should document any observed or suspected contaminants or environmental
hazards. (See Addendum 5).


a.  Method of Performance.  The inspection may be performed by qualified
district personnel or by contractors.


b.  Format and Use.  No particular format is required for the reports, which
become part of the application file.


c.  Other Environmental Inspections.  Any inspections or certifications required
by state law or by local custom, such as radon screening or well water certification, will
be obtained prior to government acquisition.


7-26.  Acquisition Procedures.
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a.   Conditions of Sale.  The applicant will be advised in writing of the prior
market value, his/her options under HAP, and the conditions under which the government
will purchase his/her property.  Applicant must then respond in writing within 45 days
whether he/she wishes to withdraw his/her application, appeal the appraised value(s) or
request that the government purchase his/her dwelling.  Both applicant and spouse should
sign the request and state that they understand the conditions of sale.


b.  Preparation and Processing of Deed and Closing Documents.  Upon receipt of
the request from the applicant, the deed and other closing documents will be prepared and
sent to the applicant with a cover letter explaining the financial details, including tax
liabilities, and specific instructions on completing and returning the documents.


c.  Pre-Closing Inspection.  Prior to closing, a pre-closing inspection of a property
being acquired will be made.


7-27.  Outstanding Rights.


a.  Rights of Third Parties in Property.  Rights of third parties in the property,
such as easements for public highways and utilities, will be left outstanding, provided
that this is consistent with good real estate practices in the community and will not
prejudice the marketability of the property.  Mineral and water rights may also fall within
this category.  Restrictive covenants must be satisfied or removed by the owner unless
they are of a nature which will not prejudice the marketability of the property.


b.  Waiver of Outstanding Rights.  District Commanders, and/or MSC Real Estate
Chiefs, will determine whether any outstanding right or interest in the property should be
administratively waived.


7-28.  Assumption of Primary Mortgage.  When the applicant’s dwelling is purchased,
the primary mortgage may be assumed by the government and other mortgages existing
on the public announcement date will be paid off as part of the closing of the purchase
transaction.   Where the government has assumed the mortgage indebtedness, the benefits
accorded by the Act are considered fulfilled, even though the primary mortgage is left
outstanding.  The Office of the Secretary of Defense has authorized liquidation of
mortgages in those cases where the district considers it to be in the public interest.  Each
case will be considered on its individual merits.  Loan assumption fees and any other
costs incident to assumption of mortgages should also be considered in determining
whether to liquidate.


7-29. Closing and Settlement Costs - Government Purchase.
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a.  Release of Liability.  When the government assumes a mortgage, it must
release the applicant from liability in the event of a subsequent foreclosure.


b.  Release of Mortgages.  All mortgages, which the government has agreed to
pay, will be released of record after delivery of the deed conveying the property to the
United States.  The applicant is ineligible for direct purchase unless unpaid judgments,
liens, encumbrances, and pending public improvement assessments are satisfied and a
release obtained.


c.  Costs Paid by the Government.  The government will pay closing and
settlement costs.  That portion of the sellers closing costs which represent the normal
closing costs required to be paid by the seller at closing are a taxable benefit and must be
separately identified as such.


d.  Reimbursements.  The government will reimburse the applicant for mortgage
interest (not principal payments), taxes, and hazard insurance premiums that have been
paid for the period from the date of receipt of the application for benefits, the date of
vacation of the premises, or the date the program is approved, whichever is later through
to the date the government acquires the property.  A determination of the pro rata share of
taxes and insurance premiums should be based on information received from the tax
assessor and insurance company for the actual amounts payable or paid, without
reference to payments to the escrow account, which will eventually be returned to the
applicant.  Districts should advise the applicant of the projected closing date, and that
he/she will not be reimbursed for interest or other expenses incurred by delays in closing,
if such delays were caused by, or at the request of, the applicant, and if such delays were
unreasonable.  If an applicant has previously withdrawn an application, settlement and
closing costs will be prorated only from the date an applicant reapplies for benefits.  The
applicant must be fully informed that the consequence of withdrawal of a government
acquisition application is loss of reimbursable expenses from the date of the application.
The applicant is responsible for all mortgage payments, including interest, to the date of
closing and the government will not assume any responsibility to avert a foreclosure.


e.  Rental Income.  Income received by the applicant for rental of the property
during the period from the date of receipt of his/her application, the date of vacation of
the premises, or the date the program is approved, whichever is later, will be deducted
from the closing and settlement costs.  HAPMIS will compute these payments when the
necessary dates, interest, etc., are entered.


f.  Amount of Outstanding Mortgages.  The amount of the outstanding mortgages
as contemplated by Section 1013(c) of the Act will be the total amount which the
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applicant, as the mortgagor, owes pursuant to the mortgage agreement(s).  This will
include taxes, hazard insurance, and interest and penalty charges which have accrued and
have been added to the total indebtedness, adjusted to provide for the costs for which the
applicant is responsible, as set forth in subparagraph c. above.  Outstanding mortgages
include equity loans and other open-line-of-credit loans that are secured by the subject
dwelling.  The assumption or payoff of the outstanding mortgage balance of equity loans
is limited to the balance due and owing as of the public announcement date.


g.  Refinanced Mortgages.  Refinanced mortgages will be acceptable if, at the
time of government acquisition, the principal balance does not exceed the mortgage
balance of the superseded mortgage.  Homeowners who incorporate the costs of
refinancing into the mortgages will have to “buy-down” the principal balance before
government acquisition.


h.  Property Taxes.  Property taxes are prorated at the time of acquisition.
Sometimes the amount collected is greater than that owed.  All property tax refunds
belong to the government.


7-30.  Title Evidence.


a.  Procurement of Title Evidence.  For purposes of this chapter, districts may
contract with a title company to record the deed after making a title update.  Districts are
responsible for verifying that the deed is properly recorded.  If a survey showing the
location of the buildings on the property is available from the lender or other source at
little or no cost, it should be included as part of the title evidence.  Where reasonable
grounds exist to believe that some irregularity in title might be disclosed by a survey, the
district should obtain a survey.


b.  Use of Preliminary Title Evidence.  When a determination is made that an
applicant is eligible for assistance by government acquisition, preliminary title evidence
for the property may be obtained from the applicant or the mortgagee, and furnished to
the title company in an effort to reduce the costs by requesting the re-issue rate.


7-31.  Hazard Insurance.


a.  Prior to Closing.  Properties to be acquired by the United States will usually be
covered by hazard insurance.  Owners should be advised that improvements on the land
remain their property until title has been vested in the United States. Loss or damage to
the property caused by fire, acts of God, flood, theft, or vandalism, will be borne by the
applicant, subject to verification by inspection of the property before vesting title.
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b.  After Closing.  After title has vested in the United States, losses to
improvements not caused by the willful act or gross negligence of the former owner will
be borne by the United States.  The government will not carry insurance of any nature on
the property except to the extent explained in paragraph 7-30c.  The time and method of
cancellation, and negotiation for refund of premiums paid, will be the responsibilities of
the former owner.


c.  Insurance for Mortgagee’s Benefit.  Upon assumption of a mortgage by the
government, the mortgagee will be advised that the insurance coverage should be
canceled and that the United States does not intend to carry insurance of any nature on
the property.  If the mortgagee will not agree, a property insurance policy in an amount
equivalent to the unpaid balance of the mortgage assumed by the government will be
purchased at DOD expense.  The mortgagee may then cancel the existing property
insurance policy or release it to the former owner for cancellation.  Any unearned
premiums will be the property of the former owner.  Insurance claims arising after
closing must be assigned to the government.


7-32.  Occupation of Property.  Generally, the applicant should arrange for tenants to
vacate the property before the pre-closing inspection is made.  Prior arrangements must
be made if the District chooses to allow the tenants to stay after the government’s
acquisition.  A lease authorizing the occupancy will be completed in accordance with the
guidance in Chapter 8 of this regulation and will require the tenant to carry a personal and
liability insurance policy for the term of the lease.  If the property is acquired with the
tenant in occupancy, the tenant must sign a “disclaimer” agreeing to vacate the premises
upon demand.


SECTION IX.  MANAGEMENT AND RESALE


7-33.  Purpose.  This section governs the management and resale of properties that have
been acquired by the Department of Defense under the Homeowner Assistance Program,
and sets forth responsibilities, procedures, methods and guidance for the management and
resale activities for these properties.  The sale of HAP homes will be in accordance with
accepted real estate practices and procedures within the State where said properties are
located, unless where prohibited by Federal law.  Districts may use this section to
develop a management and resale program to provide for the required activities.  The
purpose of the property management and resale program is to reduce the inventory of
acquired properties in a manner that maximizes the net return to the government while
mitigating the adverse impact on the affected residential areas and communities.


7-34.  Basic Policies.  The following guidelines are the basic policies for the management
and resale of HAP properties.
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a.  Competition.  Unless otherwise permitted herein, competition is required to
provide an equal opportunity for all to purchase HAP properties through an open bidding
process.


b.  Contracting.  All contracting will be accomplished in accordance with
applicable laws and regulations.


c.  Bidding.  HAP properties will be sold to the general public through the open
bidding process unless the District determines that advertising and open bidding will not
serve a useful purpose.  Then, direct sales may be negotiated.  Sales authorized to other
Federal, state and local governments may be directly negotiated, as provided in this
section, without an open bidding process when determined appropriate by the district,
when bidding would not serve any useful purpose, or when it is no longer in the best
interests of the government.


d.  Price.  All initial list prices will be no less than the current fair market value as
determined by the district.  In establishing the price, consideration should be given to the
necessity to expedite resale of the property.  List prices may be periodically adjusted
without appraisals, taking into consideration the necessity for rapid sales, based on the
market where the property is located.


e.  Distribution of Listings.  Sales brokers approved to submit bids will be
furnished copies of all listings concurrently to allow each broker an equal time allotment
for selling the properties.


f.  Advertising.  All advertising will be accomplished through the local Multiple
Listing Service (MLS) and/or news media to ensure the greatest practical readership and
to provide as many buyers as possible in the market for such properties an equal
opportunity to bid.  Brokers may and are encouraged to advertise the listed properties at
their own expense, but at no cost to the government.  Properties may not be advertised for
sale until they are officially listed for sale by the government.


g.  Eligible Brokers.  Brokers must sign a nondiscrimination certification and a
participation agreement acknowledging that they are aware of and will adhere to the laws
and regulations pertaining to the HAP.  All participating brokers must be licensed real
estate brokers in the state where the properties are located.


h.  Ineligible Buyers.  Government employees associated with the HAP, or those
who would otherwise have an advantage over the general public, are prohibited from
purchasing properties under this program.  No member of or delegate to Congress is
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eligible to buy or benefit from a purchase of a government-owned property acquired
under the HAP program.  No sales will be approved that may show a conflict of interest.


i.  For Sale Signs.  No signs will be placed on the property except those supplied
or authorized by the Corps of Engineers.


j.  Warranty.  All properties are sold “as is”, and no warranty whatsoever will be
provided regardless of method of sale.  The government does not make any guaranty or
warranty, express or implied, with respect to the property as a quantity, quality, character,
or condition, size or kind, or that the property is in condition or fit to be used for the
purpose intended by the buyer.  Properties having known environmental contamination,
historical significance, located in flood plains, in an airport clear zone, or other
significant matters or potential impediments or conditions to resale will be advertised to
reflect these issues.  The Corps will make no repairs to the property, except as identified
in paragraph 7-35q., after execution of the contract unless stated in the contract and/or
required by the lending institution as a condition of the loan.


k.  Responsibility of Bidder.


(1) The failure of any bidder to inspect, or to be fully informed regarding the
condition and location of all or any portion of the property, or negligence, or mistake on
the part of the bidder in preparing the bid, will not constitute grounds for any claim or
demand for adjustment or withdrawal of a bid.  This and the following condition, or
conditions that are substantially the same, will be a part of the sales contract submitted as
a bid by the broker.


(2)  It is the duty of each bidder and the broker to ensure that the bid is delivered
by the time and at the place prescribed in the advertisement or announcement.


l.  Financing.  All properties are sold for cash.  Certified checks, cashier’s checks,
electronic funds transfer, or checks drawn upon the mortgage company’s escrow account
are forms of acceptable payment.  Loan financing is the responsibility of the broker and
the buyer.  Financing is open to all legally authorized loan institutions.  Government
insured loans are acceptable.


m.  Conveyance Document.  All conveyance documents will be by quitclaim
deed, unless prohibited by state and/or local laws.  Conveyance documents other than by
quitclaim deed must be forwarded to ODCSRE for approval by the Department of
Justice.  The district Chiefs of Real Estate are authorized to execute both quitclaim deeds
and leases of HAP properties on behalf of the government.
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n.  Exemptions.  The HAP resale and management program is exempt from the
following programs:


(1)  The law authorizing HAP grants an exception to the reporting requirements of
Title 10, U.S.C., Section 2662, for properties acquired, managed, and sold under the
HAP.  This includes both sales and rentals of properties.


(2)  Screening HAP properties by HUD for possible use by the homeless in
accordance with provisions of the McKinney Act.


(3)  Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949.


(4)  Real property accountability requirements of AR 735-5 and those of chapter
16 of this regulation.


o.  Deposit and Expenditure of Funds.  All receipts and expenditures in
connection with the HAP management and resale program will be deposited and
processed in the Homeowners Assistance Fund, Defense account in accordance with DA
PAM 37-100-XX, as may be modified from time to time by the Corps of Engineers
Resource Management element.  This includes all receipts and expenditures from sales,
rental collections, repairs, contract payments, earnest money deposits, etc. associated
with this program.  Funds may not be used for programs other than HAP.


p.  Property Accountability.  Properties will be accounted for through use of the
Homeowners Assistance Program Management Information System (HAPMIS).


7-35. General Requirements and Procedures for Administering All Management and
Resale Methods.


a.  Nondiscrimination Policy.  All contracting, occupancy, rental, and sales
activities referred to in this section must be conducted without regard to race, color,
creed, religion, sex, national origin, age, familial status, or handicap.  Contractors are
required to agree to and execute a nondiscrimination certification.


b.  Environmental Requirements and Standards.  Sales, leasing and management
of properties acquired under the HAP are not subject to Preliminary Assessment
Screening requirements.  However, actions will be taken to satisfy legal requirements for
properties containing contamination by lead-based paint, friable asbestos and other
contaminants.  Radon testing will be appropriately performed and evaluated where it is
customary for the specific program area.  Properties known to be contaminated will be
managed and remedial actions taken prior to resale in accordance with applicable laws
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and regulations.


c.  Lead-based Paint Poisoning Prevention.  Properties constructed before 1978
are subject to the lead-based paint poisoning prevention requirements contained in 24
CFR part 35 and 40 CFR part 745.  Purchasers of properties with potential lead-based
paint hazards will be required to complete an Addendum to Sales Contract which will
assure the purchaser is notified of and the risks of potential hazards of lead-based paint
and that all required disclosures to the purchasers have been made.


d.  Net Offer Bid.  The net offer is the amount of the bid minus all deductible
expenses to be paid by the government.  Such deductions may include, but are not limited
to: customary closing costs; cash bonuses; sales commission; repairs to property; taxes;
title insurance; attorney’s fee; termite inspection fee; etc. If requested by the purchaser in
the bid, the government may pay all or a portion of the financing and loan closing costs
not to exceed the percentage as determined appropriate by the lender.  The broker’s sales
commission will not exceed the percentage of the purchase price which is customary for
the area, except for cash bonuses as described herein.  The amount requested by the
purchaser to be paid by the government will be deducted from the amount bid for the
property to determine the net offer.  Where the actual financing and loan closing costs
exceed the amount determined appropriate by the lender, the amount in excess must be
paid by the purchaser and is not included in the deduction from the bid in determining the
net offer.


e.  Cash Bonuses.  Cash bonuses may be awarded to brokers as determined
necessary for purposes of accomplishing sales in hard-to-sell market areas.  Any cash
bonus offered to brokers by the government for the sale of hard-to-sell properties is an
amount in addition to the sales commission, and is included with the commission and
deducted from the amount bid for the property to determine the net offer.  Districts may
award cash bonuses of $1,000 and MSCs may approve those between $1,000 and $2,000.
All cash bonus requirements over $2,000 will be forwarded to ODCSRE for prior
approval.


f.  Acceptable Bid.  Criteria for determining an acceptable bid must be determined
prior to the public opening of bids.  Minimum amounts for accepting net offers should be
established so bidders may be informed at the time of the bid opening whether their bid is
acceptable.  The definition of an acceptable bid will vary from program to program
depending on the market conditions and other variables.  The district will accept the most
responsible bid producing the greatest acceptable net offer, as defined above, to the
government and otherwise meeting the terms of the government’s listing of the property.
A net offer tie will be settled by a drawing.
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g.  Bid Period.  Bid periods are to be established by the districts to ensure fair and
equal competition and to maximize execution of the HAP.  Ten days after the property is
publicly advertised is the recommended bid period in most cases and the bid opening
should follow on the eleventh day or the next business day.  After properties are initially
advertised, bids are accepted for a specified period, with all offers received during that
period considered to have been received simultaneously, except for “full list price offers”
which may be accepted as described in the following paragraph.  Offers received on a
property before the specified bidding period begins will be returned for resubmission
during the advertised bidding period.  Offers received after the period will not be
considered at the bid opening, but will be considered during the extended listing period if
no acceptable bid was received during the specified period.  If no acceptable bids are
received after all reasonable efforts have been made to advertise, direct negotiated sales
are authorized and, as last resort, leasing of properties may be necessary in the best
interests of the government.


h.  Full List Price Offers.  The Corps district offices may operate under a “full list
price offer” program by opening offers periodically at specified times, predetermined and
publicly announced, during a specified bidding period.  A full price offer is an offer for
the full price listed minus the broker’s sales commission, the government’s customary
closing costs, related fees that would be paid for any and all bidders and are customary
for payment by the government in the program area, and, if applicable, minus the
broker’s cash bonus.  If an offer for the full list price or greater than list price offer and
otherwise meeting the terms of the listing is received, it will be accepted at the time of the
opening and the remainder of the bid period canceled.  A backup offer representing the
next highest offer may be accepted and held pending closing of a transaction.  Districts
utilizing this program will establish procedures to ensure fair and equitable treatment to
all bidders and sales brokers.  Brokers should be instructed to label the envelope
containing the offer as a “Full List Price Offer” when applicable.


i.  Extended Listing Period.  Properties not sold during a specified time for
bidding may remain available for an extended listing period.  All bids received on each
day of the extended listing period will be considered as being received simultaneously,
and will be opened together at the next scheduled bid opening.  If no acceptable bids are
received after a reasonable period of time, the property will be reanalyzed and managed
according to the determinations after the review.  The list price and conditions of the
property listing will be adjusted to obtain expeditious resale of the property while also
maintaining the best interests of the government.  If a property fails to generate an
acceptable bid or offer during the specified bidding period, it may remain on the market
as an extended listing until it is either sold or readvertised under different terms, or
alternative management becomes necessary.
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j.  Bid Requirements.


(1) All bids submitted, whether during the specified bid period or the extended
listing period, must be in the form of a fully completed sales contract, in a form provided
to all participating brokers as prescribed by the district, and be signed by both the
submitting real estate broker or authorized agent and the prospective purchaser.  The bid
must be submitted with deductions from the offering price, resulting in a net offer to the
government.  If the purchase is to be financed by an insured mortgage, a district office
may also require that supporting exhibits for mortgage credit analysis pre-qualified by the
broker accompany the initial submission of the bid.


(2) Bids submitted during the scheduled bid period must be received in a sealed
envelope and must properly indicate the property for which the bid is being submitted by
being marked with the property number, address, and return address of the broker.  The
envelope may contain any other markings considered necessary by the district for
absolute identification.


(3) Bids received during an extended bid period may be submitted and processed
by facsimile.


(4) Noncomplying bids will be returned to the broker with an explanation as to
why the bid was considered to be in noncompliance and information about whether the
property is still available and, if still available, the terms for resubmitting an offer.


k.  Earnest Money Deposits.


(1) The amount of earnest money deposit will be that amount which is customary
for the area as determined by the district.  In determining the amount of earnest money
deposits, a district should consider comparable practice in the locality, area real estate
market conditions, the type of offers generally received, and the ability of the area’s
typical buyers to secure financing.  The district to each participating real estate broker
will furnish information on the amount of the required earnest money deposit.


(2) All bids must be accompanied by earnest money deposits in the form of a
cashier’s or certified check or money order made payable to the appropriate Corps of
Engineers finance and accounting office, or a certification from the real estate broker that
the earnest money has been deposited in an escrow account.  If a bid is accepted by the
district, the earnest money deposit will be credited to the purchaser at closing; if the bid is
rejected, the earnest money deposit will be returned.


(3) To the extent practicable, districts will establish an earnest money certification
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system with participating brokers.  Such a system is to allow brokers to hold the earnest
money until bid rejection or closing which will eliminate the cumbersome requirement
for the Corps finance and accounting office to process these payments when received by
the district.


l.  Forfeiture of Earnest Money Deposits.  Failure to Close Transaction.  The
failure by a purchaser to close on the sale of property within the allowable time period,
including any extensions granted by the government, will result in the total or partial
forfeiture of the earnest money deposit, except where the purchaser presents
documentation to the government that one of the special circumstances described below:


(a) In those instances where, despite good faith efforts by the purchaser, there is
an inability to obtain a mortgage loan from a recognized mortgage lender.


(b) For other good cause, as determined by the district office.


m.  Multiple Bids by One Buyer.  Real estate brokers may submit unlimited
numbers of  bids on an individual property provided each bid is from a different
prospective buyer.  If a buyer submits multiple bids on the same property, only the bid
producing the best net offer to the government will be considered.  A buyer may be asked
to indicate a priority for properties when submitting multiple bids thus allowing the
district to award the first acceptable net offer based on the bidder’s priority list.  If an
offeror submits a bid on more than one property, the first of those bids that produces the
best net offer to the government will be accepted and all other bids from that offeror will
be eliminated from consideration.  If the prospective owner-occupant purchaser submits
the only acceptable bid on another property, without providing a priority list, then that bid
must be accepted as if the bidder wishes to purchase all properties for which a bid was
submitted.  All participating brokers must be made aware of this policy.


n.  Opening Bids.


(1) All sealed bids will remain sealed and safeguarded until the specified public
opening date, which normally is the first business day following the specified listing
period.  The bids will be opened publicly at a time and place designated by the district
office.  A public bid opening is defined as a bid opening available for attendance by the
general public and may be at a location within a district office or at other places deemed
appropriate by the district.


(2) Each bid will be announced when opened, and acknowledgment made of the
apparent highest net offer to the government.  Successful bidders will be notified through
their real estate brokers by mail, telephone, or other means.  Official acceptance of a bid
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is final and effective only upon the government’s execution of the sales contract and
mailing of a copy of the executed contract to the successful bidder or the bidder’s agent.
Formal government bid acceptance and certified mail procedures should be established to
ensure proper and effective notification to successful bidders.


(3) All bids not accepted will be promptly returned to the broker by mail.  The
earnest money deposit will also be returned, either by the district office or the broker, as
applicable.  Copies of all bids will be retained by the district for purposes of record
keeping and to provide a means for communication with unsuccessful bidders should the
successful bidder for any reason fail to close on a particular property or to notify bidders
of additional properties available for HAP resale.


o.  Counteroffer.  In cases where all bids received on a property are unacceptable,
a district office may, after rejecting and returning all bids and earnest money deposits,
notify all bidders or their brokers, including any bidders who have submitted
unacceptable bids during the listing period, that the government would be willing to
accept an offer equaling a predetermined net acceptable price.  Bidders must submit an
acceptable offer before the newly established bid cut-off period, to be determined by the
district office.  The highest acceptable offer received within the specified period of time,
including any offer received from a bidder who did not submit a bid during the original
bid period, will be accepted, thus terminating the counteroffer negotiations.  In case of
identical bids, awarding a sales contract will be determined by a drawing.  All drawings
to determine the successful bidder will be open to the public during the bid opening.
Written notification of the successful offer will be provided to all bidders.


p.  Closing.


(1) Time Allowed for Closing the Sale.  The number of days allowed to close the
sale of a property generally will not exceed 60 days from the date of acceptance of the
offer to purchase, and will be set by the district office depending on the amount of time
necessary in the area to obtain financing.


(2) Extensions.  In the event a scheduled closing cannot be met for reasons
beyond the control of the purchaser, an extension period will be appropriately granted
where the district has reason to believe the sale will close within a reasonable time.  A
request for an extension must be submitted in writing.


(3) Closing Agent.


(a) The government will provide a closing agent with qualifications as required by
state and local laws to ensure the government’s interests are protected.  The closing agent
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may be a district employee or bonded representative as set forth in this section.


(b) Although it may be legally acceptable in some jurisdictions for the closing
agent to represent both purchaser and seller, purchasers may, at their own costs, obtain
representation if desired.


(c) If required by the district, the closing agent’s functions may include reviewing
and ordering title information; preparing and recording deeds and related documents;
explaining all closing papers and documents to the purchaser; administering requests for
closing extensions; providing an estimate of closing costs; and collecting and disbursing
funds related to the sale.


(4) All assessments, including improvement assessments that are available for
payment without interest or penalty for advance payment, taxes, rent, and ground rent, if
any, will be prorated between the government and the purchaser as of the date of the
closing.  On assessments for which a payment plan has been approved, only assessment
amounts required to be paid during the current tax year will be prorated, with the
following years’ payments to be the responsibility of the purchaser.


q.  Property Damage After Sale, Before Closing.  The government assumes the
risk of any damage or loss to the property occurring after acceptance of the sales contract
and before closing, provided the damage or loss is not the fault of the purchaser.  Any
substantial damage after the effective date of the sales contract but before closing may be
authorized for immediate repair, at the government’s option; or the government may
reduce the sale price as a result of the damage.   The purchaser has the option to cancel
the sales contract, with all earnest money deposits refunded.


r.  Occupancy Before Closing.


(1) General Policy.  Occupancy of the property by the purchaser before closing is
prohibited, except where authorized on a case-by-case basis under the following
circumstances:


(a) When failure to permit occupancy would create an extreme hardship on the
purchaser;


(b) Where permission to occupy is necessary to meet competition; or


(c) Where occupancy would protect against vandalism and theft.


(2)  Occupy Under Lease Agreement.
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(a) If occupancy before closing is permitted because it would protect the property
against vandalism and theft, occupancy will be rent-free or at a nominal rate in exchange
for caretaker services that the purchaser agrees to perform.


(b) If occupancy before closing is permitted solely to meet the needs of the
purchaser, full market rent will be required, and the purchaser will be required to assume
the risk of loss in the event there is damage to the property before closing.


s.  Rental of Acquired Property.


(1) General Policy - Leases.  Leasing of acquired property will be as a last resort
in determining management of HAP resales.  However, it is an authorized management
option when the district determines that it is in the best interest of the government or as
local market conditions warrant.  Leases may include an option to purchase in appropriate
circumstances.  Situations where the government will lease property include, but are not
limited to, the following:


(a)  A sales closing is delayed at length;


(b) Occupancy is essential to prevent vandalism or rapid deterioration of the
property;


(c) The inventory in an area exceeds sales market absorption capability for an
extended period of time;


(d) The property is a one or two family dwelling and occupancy would improve
marketability;


(e) The property is leased as temporary housing for disaster victims;


(f) The property is leased by other government agencies for defense, law
enforcement, or other purposes, or


(g) The property is leased by a nonprofit organization or governmental entity,
including a public housing authority.


(2) Tenant Selection.  In selecting tenants for any lease program, discrimination
by race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, familial status, or handicap is
prohibited.
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(3) Preparation of Leases.  Leases will be prepared in accordance with local
requirements as well as applicable Federal laws and regulations.  Rental will be
appropriately charged and clearly cited in the lease document and receipts will be
deposited in the HAP account.  Public Law 89-754 is the leasing authority.


(4) Conditions of Occupancy.


(a) Lease Term and Rent.  The lease term and the amount of the rent is dependent
on the circumstances under which the property is leased.  The fair market rental value
will be the basis for charge.  Appropriate other forms of compensation in lieu of the fair
market value are also authorized on a case-by-case basis when it will prove beneficial to
the government.  Terms will generally be on a month-to-month basis and revocable at
will by providing a 30-day notice.


(b) Continued Occupancy.


- Occupancy of acquired property is temporary in all cases and is subject to
termination when necessary to facilitate preparing the property for sale and completing
the sale.


- The government will notify the occupant to vacate the property and, if
necessary, will take appropriate eviction action, in any of the following situations:


• Failure of the tenant to execute a lease, or to comply with the lease;


• Failure of the tenant to allow reasonable access to the property upon proper
notice;


• Necessity to prepare the property for sale; or


• Assignment of the property by the government to a different use or program.


t.  Competitive Sales Procedure.


(1) General.  Properties are sold to the general public on a competitive bid offer
basis through local real estate brokers. Properties are advertised in the area in which they
are located through appropriate media.  If a property fails to generate an acceptable bid or
offer, during the specified bidding period, it will remain on the market for an extended
listing period, as described in this section.


(2) Qualified Purchaser.
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(a) Anyone, regardless of race, creed, color, religion, sex, national origin, familial
status, age, or handicap may offer to buy a government-owned property acquired under
the HAP program; and


(b) Except as provided below, tenants in occupancy will not be offered the right
of first refusal to purchase the property.  They may submit an offer, or bid, to purchase
the property when it is publicly listed, which will be treated in the same manner as other
offers received from other prospective purchasers during the listing period.


(c) Tenants in occupancy will be offered the right of first refusal to purchase the
property where:


- The tenant has a recognized ability to acquire financing and a good rent-paying
history, and has made a request to Corps to be offered the right of first refusal; or


- State or local law requires that tenants be offered the right of first refusal.


(3)  List Price.


(a) All initial list prices will be no less than the current fair market value as
determined by the district.  In establishing the price, consideration should be given to the
necessity to expedite resale of the property.  List prices may be periodically adjusted
without appraisals, taking into consideration the necessity for rapid sales, based on the
market in the market impact zone.


(b) Properties that fail to sell within a reasonable market period as determined by
the district, should be reanalyzed and the price may be reduced by the district.


(4)  Financing.  The purchaser is entirely responsible for obtaining financing for
purchasing a property.


(5)  Open Listings.  Properties may be sold on an open listing basis with
participating real estate brokers.  Any real estate broker who has agreed to comply with
DOD regulations and requirements may participate in the sales program.  Purchasers
participating in the competitive sales program must submit bids/offers through a
participating broker.  Offers for groups of properties available for bulk sales may be
submitted directly to the district.


u.  Closing Agent Contract.  District offices may contract for the services of a
closing agent.  This contract must include the following elements:
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(1)  Liquidated Damages.  A provision calling for an established daily amount of
liquidated damages for each day the sales closing package is delivered beyond the date
specified in the sales contract.  There must also be a damages provision involving the late
delivery of the sales proceeds due the government.  If either or both of the liquidated
damages provisions become effective for a specific case, the closing agent shall attach to
that closing package their check for the full amount(s) due.


(2)  Bonding.  The closing agent is required to obtain bonding in an amount equal
to the value of the cases assigned by the government during a normal two-month period.
The bond may be surety or fidelity, provided the government is fully protected against
acts involving misappropriation of funds by the principal, employees of the contractor,
and any subcontractor the closing agent may be utilizing.  The bonding is required to be
in place prior to contract award.


(3)  Closing Date.  The district office or closing agent shall establish a firm
closing date within the time specified in the sales contract.  For extensions of closing date
see paragraph 7-35p. 2.


(4)  Preparing the Closing Package.


(a)  District offices should provide the closing agents with all necessary
documents and information needed to close a sale, including the following, in sufficient
time to permit preparation for closing:


- Title evidence.


- Executed deed from the government.


- Tax Information.


- Copy of lease, if applicable.


- Rental status, if applicable.


- Utility bills, if applicable.


(b) Closing documents should, whenever possible, be picked up personally by the
closing agent.  If closing documents must be mailed, the appropriate government
procedures must be followed.  Method of transmittal must be used that provides positive
proof of receipt.
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(5)  Closing Agent Responsibilities.


(a) Completion of Documents by Closing Agent.  The closing agent shall
complete all documents in accordance with the contract requirements.  These documents
may include but are not limited to:


- Settlement Statement


- Promissory Note


- Trust deed or mortgage


(b) Establishment of Escrow Account.  The closing agent shall establish a
separate escrow account for all proceeds in the name of the closing agent, with the
restriction “As Trustee for the United States of America”.  The escrow account must be
established in a Federally insured bank that gives credit for the deposited check
immediately upon clearance.  Exceptions to this requirement are:


- Infrequent closing in remote areas


- Closing being handled by district staff


- Where formal contracts for closing services are not required.


(c) Accounting Records.  The closing agent shall maintain complete and accurate
accounting records which, as a minimum, include a cash receipts and disbursement
register.  This register will be reconciled monthly to the bank account.  For each receipt
and disbursement, the register must identify, by address and case number, each property
to which the receipt or disbursement applies and the purpose for each disbursement.
Review of the register will be performed by the district office during each on-site review.


(d)  Status Report of Cases Assigned to Closing Agent.  The closing agent is
required to provide a status report as required by the district.


(e)  Purchaser’s Inspection.  The completed Settlement Statement must be made
available to the purchaser for inspection, upon request, on the business day preceding
settlement.


(f)  Receipt of Deposits of Payments.  The closing agent is responsible for
obtaining from the purchaser the amount due to close the sale at the time of closing.  All
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funds paid by the purchaser must be in cash, certified funds, cashier’s check, or check
drawn upon a mortgage lender or attorney’s escrow account made payable to the closing
agent.  The closing agent shall deposit these funds in the escrow account on the day of
closing or the next banking day.


(g)  Authorized Payments from Proceeds.  Payments for the following expenses
are to be made from the closing agent’s escrow account.  If funds are not available from
the proceeds to pay any of the authorized expenses, the closing agent is to submit an
invoice for each individual expense to the district office along with the closing
documents.


- Sales commissions in the amount specified in the Sales Contract and any
authorized bonus to the sales broker.  Reflect this payment on the Settlement Statement.


- Accrued utility bills of former owners or tenants if the bills are or will become
liens against the property or if restored and continued service is contingent on payment.


- Refunds.  Payments made by purchasers for closing extensions may be refunded
in accordance with the terms specified by the district.


- Credits.  Credits given to the purchaser for services, repairs, or other items
negotiated between the district and the purchaser.


- Miscellaneous closing expenses such as closing agent’s fee, unless paid under
other arrangements and any other such expense agreed to or approved by the district
office.


(h)  Transfer of Sales Proceeds.  No later than the next banking day after sales
closing, the closing agent must send all funds to the district office, either by hand
delivery, express mail, or electronic transfer.  Closing agents must obtain confirmation.


(i)  Forwarding Closing Documents.  A facsimile of the executed closing
documents must be received in the district on the day of closing.  All original closing
documents must be forwarded to the district office within the time frames stated in the
closing agent’s contract.  Such time frames must conform to the overall requirement that
the certified closing documents be received by the district office within 14 calendar days
from the date of closing.


(j)  Recording Sales Documents.  The closing agent must ensure that the deed,
note, deed of trust (mortgage), and all other documents that require recording are
recorded immediately following closing.
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(k)  Monitoring of Closing Agents’ Contracts.  The district office must carefully
monitor closing agents to ensure that closing occurs within the proper time frames; that
all documents are completed accurately; that sales proceeds are sent to the district office
in an accurate and timely manner and that closing documents are forwarded to the district
office within the time required by the contract.


- Review of Assigned Closing Status Report.  Review the report to ensure that
closing agents are properly closing sales and whether any delay or failure to close is the
responsibility of the closing agent.


- Delayed Deposit of Proceeds.  When the district office learns that funds for a
closed case were not sent promptly, the closing agent should be contacted immediately.
Determine the cause for the delay, verify that the mailing has taken place, remind the
closing agent of the contractual requirements and, where appropriate, demand the
applicable liquidated damages.  If the situation is not resolved satisfactorily within a short
time, do not assign additional closings to the agent until the problem has been resolved.
Where appropriate, contact the district office counsel, Inspector General and bonding
company, advising them of the situation.


- Delayed Transmission of Closing Documents.  When the district office does not
receive the closing documents within the time specified by the contract, contact the
closing agent to determine the cause of the delay.


- Corrective Action.  Appropriate corrective action and measures must be taken to
ensure closing agent compliance with all contractual responsibilities.


- Periodic Reviews.  Periodic on site reviews of each closing agent’s records and
procedures will be conducted.  A checklist for monitoring closing agents during each
review will be completed.  The review findings will be maintained in the district office
file.


 - Retain Review Records.  The district office responsible for audit and litigation
must retain copies of all documents pertaining to performance by the closing agent,
including periodic status reports, reviews and correspondence.


  (l) Review and Approval of Closing Documents.  All closing documents are to be
reviewed, corrected and certified by the district office as soon as possible after their
receipt.  In conducting the review the district office shall assure that:


- All applicable closing documents show the correct HAP case number.
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- The sales price, earnest money deposit, sales commission, settlement costs, and
any additional costs authorized by the government sales contract are accurately recorded
on the settlement statement.


- If the earnest money was deposited in the district office, the full amount of such
deposit was shown on the settlement statement.


- The full amount of any extension fee and the amount of any refund are to be
shown on the settlement statement.


7-36. Management and Resale Options.  The specific procedures for management and
resale of acquired properties should be tailored to the particular requirements of
individual projects and the resources available to the district to accomplish the mission.
The Corps of Engineers will manage and sell acquired properties or contract for such
services in a manner consistent with, but not limited to, the following: transfer to other
government agencies and direct sales; management and resale by Corps of Engineers; and
management and resale by private contractors.


7-37.  Transfer to Other Government Agencies or Direct Sales.  Transfers to other
government agencies may be necessary for certain projects as required by law or special
legislation and to provide relief to or in cooperation with other government projects.
Direct sales may be pursued, at discounts, to other entities listed below for purposes of
providing assistance to local communities or to expedite sales of hard-to-sell properties.


a.  Transfer.  Transfer of acquired properties to Federal agencies will be in
accordance with agreements, if any, between the Department of Defense and the
respective Federal agency.  Transfer of acquired properties will not be made to
governmental agencies without prior approval from ODCSRE.  Full justification and
plans for transfers will be submitted for approval.


b.  Direct Sales.  At the discretion of the district, direct sales may be authorized
for the following:


(1)  Direct sales to Federal agencies, private nonprofit organizations, state and
local governments, and public agencies, may be accomplished for use in HUD and local
housing or homeless programs.  Sale discounts will be determined on a case by case basis
in accordance with the particular program authorizing the conveyance.  The amount of
the discount will be that amount necessary to expedite sales in depressed markets and to
reduce the governments inventory of HAP properties.
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(2) Direct sales to displaced persons.


(a) At the discretion of the district office, properties may be offered for direct sale,
at a discount, to displaced persons that will occupy the properties.  Properties offered will
be only those in the general area in which the displacement is occurring.


(b) For purposes of this section, “displaced person” means any household (family
or individual) that moves permanently and involuntarily as a direct result of:


-  Acquisition, rehabilitation, demolition or code enforcement for a government
(Federal, state or local) project or government-assisted project;


-  A determination that the income of the household exceeds the limitations for the
government-assisted housing that the household occupies; or


-  A major disaster, as declared by a state or Federal Government.


7-38.  Management and Resale by Corps of Engineers.


a.  Management by the Corps of Engineers.  Management of acquired properties
may be performed by contract.  Districts have been delegated the authority to utilize
Corps of Engineers or installation personnel to perform maintenance and management
functions if, in the opinion of the District Engineer, such utilization is in the best interests
of the mission.  Such management functions may include, but are not limited to:


(1) Participation in joint inspections,


(2) Security and winterizing of properties,


(3) Installation of signs and warning notices,


(4) Coordination with local utilities, homeowners associations, local law
enforcement authorities, and other agencies as required by law or regulation,


(5) Care, maintenance, and repair of the property,


(6) Rental of properties prior to resale,


(7) Periodic inspection of property, at least monthly,


(8) Other management functions as determined by the District Engineer.
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b.  Rental of Acquired Property.


(1)  Leases.  The authority for leasing is Public Law 89-754, 42 U.S.C. 3374 (d).
See paragraph 7-35s.


(2)  Management of Rental Properties.  Management of rental properties, unless in
small quantities or otherwise infeasible, may be by property management contractors
obtained through an invitation for bids/proposals process.  No contract will be awarded to
businesses otherwise associated with the resale of HAP properties because of the
conflicts it will present in selling versus rental by the same contractor.  A contractor
wishing to slow the resale program to continue receiving funds under a rental
management contract may impede the government’s goal of a fast resale.


c.  Resale by Corps of Engineers.


(1) Sales through Real Estate Brokers.  The Corps of Engineers is charged with
the responsibility of obtaining the maximum recovery of its investment in all properties.
HAP properties may be sold to the general public on a competitive basis through
participating real estate brokers.  All licensed real estate brokers in the program area will
be notified that they may, by directing a letter to the district office, with a photocopy of
their broker’s license, and by signing a nondiscrimination agreement, be placed on the
district mailing list for sales of all properties in their area of interest.  Brokers will be
furnished keys or other method of access upon their approval and execution of a
participation agreement.  Brokers will be required to sign a participation agreement
detailing whom they represent and the requirements and obligations of all parties.  A
home sales guide will be developed by the district for each project and furnished to each
participating broker to be used as a reference in implementing the resale program.


(2) Open Listings.   Properties sold through an open listing program will be
available to all brokers approved for participation.


(3) Notification of Listing.  A complete listing of all properties available for sale
is mailed simultaneously to all participating brokers on a nonexclusive listing basis as the
properties are acquired.  All brokers have an equal opportunity to inspect, show, and
submit offers to purchase.  The district will notify all participating brokers of the dates
the properties will be advertised, dates for accepting bids, the bid opening dates and
locations of bid openings.


(4) Advertising.  The Corps will solicit bids by actively and publicly advertising
all available properties to ensure the broadest practicable coverage via newsprint, posting
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of notices in public places and/or other media the district deems appropriate.
Participating brokers may advertise HAP properties at their expense without cost to the
government.  Any broker advertising in newspapers or elsewhere shall not use wording
that would tend to indicate distressed sales or foreclosed loans.  The phrase “Equal
Housing Opportunity” must be inserted in every advertisement of HAP properties for
sale.  If a property fails to generate an acceptable bid or offer, during the specified
bidding period, it may remain on the market for an extended listing period.  The length
and conditions of the extended listing period will be as determined appropriate by the
district for accomplishing the HAP resale mission.


7-39.  Management and Resale by Private Contractor.  This paragraph sets forth
responsibilities, procedures, methods and guidance for the contracting of management
and resale services for acquired HAP properties.  Districts may use this paragraph to
develop a management and resale program to provide for contracting for part or all of the
required services to accomplish the HAP mission.


a.  Property Management by Contract.


(1) Policy.  The Corps of Engineers may contract for the management of all
acquired HAP properties.  The terms Property Manager (PM) and Management Broker
(MB), as used herein, are synonymous.  Instructions in this chapter regarding either the
PM or MB apply equally.


(2) Determination of Need and Area.  The district office must recognize situations
which dictate the need for contracting management/broker services and comply with the
Federal Acquisition Regulations (FAR) and this chapter in obtaining these services.


(3) Training of Management Brokers.  Within 30 days of contract award, the MB
must be trained and/or provided instructions on at least the following:


(a) Contract services the MB is to perform or obtain.


(b)  Preparation and submission of all required forms.


(c)  Policies and methods of disposition.


(d)  Procurement of supplies, materials, repairs, and services.


(e)  Policies and requirements of repair programs.


(f)  Determination of property values.
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(g)  Determination of property condition.


(h)  Accounting procedures and requirements.


(i)  Causes for contract termination.


(4)  Property Manager’s Responsibilities.  The property manager will be required
to perform services which include managing one-/or two-family homes (including
condominiums) and all improvements located on the property assigned by the district,
including maintenance, repairs, and reporting.  Management objective is to maintain the
acquired properties, keeping them clean and ready for sale in the local real estate market.


(5)  Supervision and Monitoring of MBs.  The overriding responsibility of the
district is to supervise and monitor the activities of the MB.  To properly fulfill this
responsibility and to ensure that the government is receiving proper return for its
management contract expenditure, the following must be performed on a continual basis:


(a)  Review Documents Submitted by the MBs.  Determine that each form
required of the MB is submitted on a timely basis, contains essential and accurate
information, and that recommended prices and methods of sale are reasonable and in
keeping with current policy.


(b)  Inspection of Properties.  Conduct field inspections, as warranted, of
properties assigned to the contractor.  It is recommended that a minimum of ten percent
of the properties receive these inspections.  Increase inspection, up to 100 percent, if
necessary, where it is found that the contractor’s performance is deficient.


(c) Review of MB.


- Quarterly.  The MB’s office records and procedures must be reviewed on a
quarterly basis.  Each review must include individual property files, and fiscal
documentation and records.  Based on performance, the review may include adequacy of
staff, supplies, facilities, inventory controls, status records, follow-up systems,
comparable data, and general office conditions.  Problem areas/deficiencies are discussed
with the MB and a follow-up on previous deficiencies is conducted.


- Annually.  The district is to perform an in-depth evaluation of each MB
annually.


- As Warranted.  As the district is directly responsible for ensuring proper and
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adequate MB performance, the district must visit and work with the MB when inadequate
or deteriorating performance is noted.  It is extremely important that each such visit be
documented.


- Review Monthly Accounting Reports:


• Determine that broker’s figures agree with totals of collections and
disbursements.


• Check cash reconciliation for accuracy and correctness.


• Verify correctness of voucher.


• Forward payment request within four days.


- Document Unsatisfactory Performance.


• Document inadequate performance, including incorrect or incomplete forms.
Place documentation in the District’s MB’s file.


• Compare MB’s performance to other MB’s working for the district at other
locations.


• Discuss deficiencies personally with MB.  District file should contain
documentation of any instruction, guidance or monitoring provided each MB.


• Provide written documentation to MB regarding unsatisfactory performance
items and corrective measures to be taken by the MB.  Retain copy for MB’s
file.


• Follow-up on previously noted deficiencies.


• Provide additional training as necessary.


- Termination of MB Contract.  When the MB, after reasonable time and
assistance, fails to correct unsatisfactory performance, it will be necessary to terminate
the contract.  It is vital to any termination effort that the documentation highlighted above
is maintained and that it reflects the efforts put forth to achieve a turnaround of the MB’s
performance.  Documentation should reflect that the MB received proper notice by
personal discussion and by letter detailing performance deficiencies and prescribing a
schedule for correction.  Unacceptable performance must be reflected in inspection
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reports, letters to the MB, documentation of discussions, and work sheets measuring
performance.  It is the responsibility of the district to bring to the attention of the
contracting officer those instances of continued or repeated non-compliance by the MB
and to recommend actions to be taken, including termination where deemed appropriate.
The decision to terminate will be made in accordance with the terms of the contract.
Appropriate use will be made of administrative sanctions in the property disposition
program in strict accord with 24 CFR Part 24.  Areas of concern for irregularities include
any procurement contract for goods and services between the government and MBs,
repair contractors, selling brokers and purchasers.


b.  Management and/or Resale by Contractor.


(1) A district office may invite firms experienced in property sales and
management to compete for contracts that provide for an exclusive right to manage
and/or list specified properties in a given area.  This procedure is in lieu of management
and resale by the Corps of Engineers as it will provide for administration of property
management and resale by contract.  In determining whether to enter into an exclusive
contract, the district office will consider its staff resources, local market conditions, and
location of properties.


(2) The contractor will provide a variety of management and/or resale services to
assist the government in managing the properties prior to sale.  The duties of the
contractor may include:  selling the properties, advertising the properties in a manner
approved by the government, showing the properties to prospective purchasers, helping
purchasers prepare and submit purchase offers and qualify for mortgages, explaining to
purchasers the steps required to close the sale, providing the district office with a report
on the reasons the properties have not sold after a reasonable period on the market,
submitting bids/offers to the government on behalf of prospective purchasers for
acceptance or rejection, coordinating closings, and managing rental properties.  A
competitive process is required as in other resale methods to offer the general public the
right to make offers in a fair and equitable manner.


(3) In areas where a broker has an exclusive right to list properties, a purchaser
may use a broker of his or her choice.  At the District’s option the purchaser’s broker
must submit the bid/offer to the government directly or through the exclusive broker.


7-40.  Other Sale Procedures.


a.  Razing for Lot Sales.  The government will raze property and sell the vacant
lot if required by local ordinance or agreement, or if it is determined to be in the best
interest of the government.  As an alternative, the government may sell the property with
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a requirement that the purchaser raze the property after the sale.  Specific requirements
for demolition of improvements will be included in the sales contract in such cases.
Properties may be razed for sale of the vacant lots if one or more of the following
conditions exist:


(1) The property has already been unsuccessfully offered for sale in its “as is “
condition.


(2) A local ordinance or agreement prohibits “as is” sales of such properties.


(3) The property must immediately be razed to remove a health or safety hazard.


(4) Damage beyond repair or the cost of repairs exceeds the value.


(5) It is determined by the district to be in the best interest of the government to
raze the property for a sale of the property.


b.  Bulk Sales.  The government may occasionally make groups of properties
available for bulk sales in “as is” condition.  Bulk sales of properties may be limited to
governmental entities and private nonprofit organizations for a specific purpose.  The
terms and conditions for a particular bulk sale will be described fully in any public notice
of the sale.


(1) General Features.  Designed to boost sales in weak markets, the all cash, “as
is”, bulk sales program features:


(a) The option to publish or not to publish the listing price.


(b) The requirement for purchasers to provide their own financing.


(c) Offers may be submitted directly to the district.


(2)  Property Selection.  Eligible properties include “as is” properties and vacant
lots.  Generally, properties should be marketed individually prior to being offered in bulk.
However, this is not always practical.  A bulk offering containing properties that have
proven to be hard-to-sell could logically include new acquisitions which are comparable
with regard to location and physical characteristics, but which have not been offered
individually.  This rationale may reasonably be extended to broader areas; e.g., to specific
neighborhoods.  In addition, better properties may be included in a bulk package of
predominantly less attractive properties, if doing so would enhance the properties overall
marketability.
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c.  Auctions.  Districts may sell properties at public auction in lieu of other resale
methods.  In determining whether to hold an auction, consideration should be given to:
the type and number of properties to be sold; property value; location; anticipated public
interests; and administrative costs.  Terms and conditions of the auction sales will be
announced in the public notices of the sales.  Auction sales may be accomplished by a
contractor licensed in accordance with laws and regulation in the state and local
community in which the property is located, or by qualified Corps of Engineers
employees.  Procedures for holding public auctions by Corps personnel will be in the
spirit of fair competition and within applicable guidelines for the open bidding process.
Auctions by contractors will be governed by the following:


(1) General.  A professional auctioneer may be contracted by the government to
hold an auction for resale of HAP properties.  If the auctioneer is a licensed broker in the
jurisdiction of the properties to be sold, he/she may function in that capacity.  If the
auctioneer is not a licensed broker, he/she must enter into an agreement with a licensed
broker who will act in the auctioneer’s behalf to show properties prior to the date of the
auction and perform such other functions only a licensed broker may perform.  To the
extent that other selling brokers are used, it is the responsibility of the auctioneer to
compensate them.


(2) Contract with Auctioneer.  All services performed by the auctioneer must be
set forth in a contract.


(3) Soliciting Auctioneers.  Auctioneers must be solicited in accordance with the
FAR.


(4) Bid Basis.  If bid basis is percentage of sales, inform all prospective
auctioneers the approximate total value of the offering.   Where competitive negotiation
is permitted, the fee should not exceed eight percent of the total received.  It must be
clear in the solicitation whether the auctioneer must pay advertising costs out of his
commission or whether the government will provide an allowance for that and other
expenses.


(5) Broker Compensation.  The sales commission will be paid under the
provisions of the contract.  If the auctioneer permits the participation of other brokers, it
is his/her responsibility to establish the terms for this participation and to compensate the
brokers.


(6) Advertisement.  Auctioneers may arrange for, procure and/or place all forms
of advertising, subject to government approval.  Advertisements should have all essential
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information, such as, how the property may be shown, time, date and location of auction,
list of properties, earnest money requirements, a statement as to whether properties are
being offered individually or in bulk, the terms and conditions of sale and essential rules
of the auction, a statement that the property must be viewed through a local broker, and a
statement that the government reserves the right to reject any offer unless the auction is
absolute.


(7)  Costs.  All costs, including advertising and fees for auction personnel should
be included in the price ultimately arrived at in the contract.  However, the district office
may elect to extract the advertising costs, providing a separate allowance for it.  A cost or
price analysis will be made prior to execution of the contract along with a determination
that the contract price is reasonable.


(8)  Competition at Auctions.  The contract must provide that the auctioneer
cannot use unduly restrictive procedures or standards that tend to limit competition at the
auctions.  The auctioneer, as part of the contract agreement, must sign a
nondiscrimination certification.


SECTION X.  APPEALS


7-41.  Appeals Policy.  Section 1013(f) of the Act provides that the provisions of the Act
will be administered in conformity with the requirements contained therein and under
such conditions and regulations as the Secretary of Defense may prescribe, and that all
determinations and decisions made pursuant to such regulations shall be final and
conclusive and will not be subject to judicial review.  The Administrative Procedure Act
does not apply.


7-42.  Authority.  The Secretary of Defense delegated to the Secretary of Army the
authority to establish an appeals procedure, with responsibility for final action assigned to
a designated component of the Department of the Army.  Accordingly, the appeal
procedure in this section has been established.  Authority to take final action on appeals
has been vested in the DASA(I&H).


7-43.  Notification to Applicant.


a.  Notification of Decision.  Each applicant will be notified of the decision made
on his/her application and the reasons for such action.


b.  Information to Be Included.  The letter to the applicant providing notice of the
decision should contain the following minimum information:
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(1)  References to the appropriate sections of the Act and the regulation under
which the decision has been reached and the rationale for the decision.


(2)  Notification of the applicant’s right to question the district’s decision, to then
object to the decision, to have the MSC review the district’s decision, and then file an
appeal of the MSC decision.  Applicants must be advised that an objection must be
written and state the basis for the objection.  Applicants should further be informed that if
the issue is one of value they may submit a professional appraisal paid for by the
applicant.


7-44.    Objection Procedure.


(a)  A written question regarding the applicant’s case will not be considered an
appeal.  The district will reply to the applicant and explain the government’s decision and
the basis for that.  [Note the restriction on appraisals in 7-22b above.]  This reply will
explain that the Applicant has a right to object to the district’s decision and have it
reviewed by the MSC or accept the district’s decision.  A second appraisal will not be
obtained unless an objection is received, forwarded to the MSC and the MSC decides to
request a second appraisal.


(b)  The applicant may request that the MSC review the district’s decision.  The
MSC will review the objection with supporting documentation and reply to the applicant.
The reply will explain that the applicant may file an appeal from the MSC's decision(s)
regarding (1) benefits payable and/or (2) eligibility.  Applicants should be advised that an
appeal will be considered by the district commander, the MSC commander, and
ODCSRE.  If favorable action cannot be taken by one of those, the appeal will be
submitted to the DASA(I&H) for final decision.


7-45.  Appeal Process.


(a) An appeal must be submitted in writing to the district within 180 days from
the date of notice of the MSC’s decision.  The appeal must state the decision the
applicant is objecting to and the basis for the objection with supporting documentation.
The applicant may be represented by an attorney or other person if applicant so chooses.


(b)  The district will review the applicant’s appeal, and prepare an appeals
package with recommendation to be submitted to the MSC.


(c)  Appeals will be considered at the district level, and will be reviewed at MSC
level.  A determination will be made at each level as to whether or not favorable action
can be taken.  An appeal which has been forwarded to a higher level of review may not
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be settled at a lower level without the concurrence of the highest level to which the
appeal has been transmitted.


(d)  If favorable action cannot be taken, the appeal will be forwarded by ODCSRE
to the DASA(I&H) for further review and for final decision.


7-46.  Appeals Procedure.


a.  Investigation.  Any decision objected to by the applicant will be investigated
by the district.


(1)  The investigation will be as extensive as necessary to clearly define the basis
for the objection/appeal and to produce information required for its consideration.


(2)  Upon completion of the investigation, the information submitted with the
application will be reconsidered, together with the information obtained as a result of the
investigation, and a determination will be made as to whether favorable action can be
taken.


(3)  For appeals, a signed report of the investigation and consideration will be
prepared which will include the following tabbed headings:


(a)  Applicant’s Claim:  A brief outline of the basis of the application for
assistance, the initial decision by the district, the applicant’s objection, and the MSC’s
decision from which the applicant has appealed, and the basis for the applicant’s appeal.
Copies of the benefit sheet and settlement sheet should be included, if applicable.


(b) Issue: A brief statement of the matter to be resolved;


(c) Findings and Decision: The scope of the investigation and consideration of the
appeal; pertinent information necessary to determine the merits of the appeal; an
Attorney’s Opinion for eligibility appeals, the decision on the appeal;


(d) Besides review and certification of the appraisals for the appeal, an analysis of
the applicant’s appraisal issues should be included in the review; and


(e)  Recommendations.


(4)  Applicants will be notified by the district when an appeal has been forwarded
to higher authority for review.
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b.  Forwarding of Appeals.  If favorable action on an appeal cannot be taken by
the district, a tabbed appeal assembly will be prepared in sufficient copies to provide one
copy for the next higher level of review and two copies (including original papers where
available) for submission to ODCSRE.  A copy of the appeal containing the original
papers will be returned to the district after a decision on the appeal has been reached.
The appeal assembly will have a jacket cover of heavy paper backing with a suitable
fastener at the top.  It will consist of the following items, assembled in the order shown
below, with such variations or additions as circumstances require:


(1)  Investigation and consideration report;


(2)  Written appeal and amendments;


(3)  Application with attachments;


(4)  Appraisal reports, if appropriate;


(5)  Settlement sheet for appraisal issues;


(6)  Pertinent correspondence in chronological order;


(7) the District’s Attorney’s Opinion; and


(8)  Any other documents or information which have a significant bearing on
applicant’s claim for assistance.


7-47.  Review of Appeal by MSC.  This review is to ensure the following:


a.  Compliance.  The initial decision is in accord with the facts, the provisions of
the Act, and existing regulations;


b.  Notification.  The applicant was properly notified as to the reason that
favorable action could not be taken on his/her application; that he/she has filed an appeal
from this decision and has submitted all of the information he/she intends to submit in
support thereof;


c.  Decision.  The district engineer’s decision on the appeal is supported by the
record; and


d.  Necessary Information.  The appeal assembly contains the necessary
information in support of the decision and has been assembled as stated in this section.
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7-48.  Action on Appeal by the MSC.  Action by the MSC will be taken as expeditiously
as possible.  If the MSC concurs with the recommendation, additional comments and
recommendations together with the reasons, and supporting documents if appropriate,
will be forwarded to ODCSRE.  If the MSC does not concur with the district engineer’s
recommendation, the matter will be returned to the district engineer for further
consideration or with a directed solution.  If the appeal is forwarded to ODCSRE for
further review, the MSC will notify the District.


7-49.  Action on Appeal by ODCSRE.  ODCSRE may either:


(a) return the appeal for further consideration or with a directed solution or


(b) forward the package, and a proposed letter to the applicant denying the appeal,
to the DASA(I&H) with the recommendation that it be signed and sent to the applicant.


7-50.  Action by the DASA(I&H).  Final decision on an appeal will be made by the
DASA(I&H) based on recommendation from ODCSRE.  In the event the
recommendation is not approved, the appeal will be returned to ODCSRE for further
consideration.  If the recommendations are approved, the letter to the applicant will be
signed by the DASA(I&H) and sent to the applicant.


7-51.  Final Action by ODCSRE.  If the DASA(I&H) has not approved ODCSRE
recommendations on the appeal, the matter will be reconsidered and, if possible,
objections will be resolved at ODCSRE level.  Otherwise, the appeal will be returned to
the MSC with appropriate instructions for further action.  If the DASA(I&H) has
approved the recommendations, copies of the letter to the appellant and the memorandum
opinion, including a copy of the appeal assembly with original papers, will be sent to the
MSC and the case will be closed.


7-52.  Dissemination of Decisions.  Copies of HAP appeal decisions by the DASA(I&H)
are not disseminated by ODCSRE Corps-wide.  A digest of decisions may be made
available to any district.  The district may refer to such decisions but may not disclose
them to applicants.


SECTION XI. INCOME TAX


7-53.  Tax Consequences.   HAP benefits are considered to be payments attributable to
employment and are, therefore, taxable as gross income.  All HAP benefits are taxable
including benefit options in which payments are made to a third party on the
beneficiary’s behalf.  No taxes will be withheld the calendar year following death of an
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applicant.


7-54.  FICA Withholding - Applicability and Exemptions.  HAP benefits are subject to
Federal Insurance Contribution Act (FICA) withholding.  The amount of withholding, if
any, is determined by the applicant’s employment status when they became eligible to
receive benefits.  FICA is not withheld from members of the armed forces since they pay
taxes only on their basic pay.  Civilian employees who belong to the Civil Service
Retirement System are subject only to Medicare withholding, and are not subject to the
OASDI portion of FICA taxes.  Civilian employees who belong to the Federal Employee
Retirement System are subject to withholding for both the OASDI and Medicare
elements of FICA.  If a member of the armed forces is eligible for HAP benefits because
of active duty status, no FICA is withheld even if the benefit is received after the member
retires.  Any outstanding employee contributions for FICA must be paid prior to the time
of closing of a government purchase or prior to a benefit payment on a foreclosure.  This
may be done by withholding reimbursable funds or direct payment by the employee prior
to closing or prior to foreclosure payment.  FICA withheld should not exceed the
maximum annual limit.


7-55.  Disclosure.  Applicants should be informed that there are tax consequences of HAP
benefits.  Districts are responsible for providing complete disclosure to applicants on the
taxability of HAP benefits, commencing with town hall meetings and continuing
throughout the processing of applications or appeals.


7-56.  Calculation of Taxable Benefit.


a.  Private Sales.  For private sales, the taxable benefit is the amount actually
disbursed to the applicant.


b.  Foreclosures and VA Compromises.  For foreclosures, the taxable benefit is
the amount actually disbursed, whether to the applicant or to third parties, to discharge
the applicant’s foreclosure related liabilities.


c.  Mortgage Assumptions.  Mortgage assumptions are taxed in the same manner
as government acquisitions.


d.  Acquisitions.  The difference between the purchase price and the current fair
market value is taxable as income to the applicant at the appropriate tax rate.
Reimbursements for taxes, interest, and insurance premiums paid by the applicant, as
well as closing costs paid by the government, are also taxed as income to the applicant at
the appropriate tax rate.  If the current fair market value is more than the purchase price,
this will not be considered a negative benefit and only the reimbursements paid the
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applicant will be taxed.


e.  Taxable Liability.  For mortgage assumptions and government acquisitions, the
applicant should be notified of the taxable liability for the transaction.


7-57.  Payment of Tax Obligation.  Federal income tax and FICA (when applicable) will
be withheld or collected in the following manner:


a.  Withholding from Benefit Payment.  Taxes due must be deducted from any
benefit payment made to the applicant.  When the payment to the applicant is insufficient
to meet the overall tax and FICA liability, the amount of the FICA will be withheld first
from the payment.  The applicant must pay the entire FICA portion of the taxes due prior
to closing or paying off enforceable liabilities.


b.  Reporting of Taxable Benefit.  The amount of the taxable benefit will be
reported to the IRS and to the applicant.


7-58.  Reporting.   HAP entitlement received directly or indirectly by the applicant will
be included in gross income on a W-2, Wage and Tax Statement.  The total value of
benefits will be shown in boxes 10 and 16 of the W-2.  A separate W-2 reflecting only
HAP benefits may be provided in lieu of including HAP benefits on the beneficiary’s
regular W-2.  A Form 1099-S must be provided to the applicant and the IRS.


SECTION XII.  FILES AND REPORTS


7-59.  Policy.  District offices will use a standard filing procedure that can be easily
audited.  The procedure must facilitate up-to-date records for district office actions based
on thorough documentation, retrieval of specific information in the event of a dispute or
complaint, or review by MSC and Headquarters’ staff.  All HAP personnel must be
knowledgeable of the filing system.


7-60.  Manual Property Records and Files.


a.  Individual Property File.  Correspondence, forms and related material must be
filed in chronological order.  A strict sign-out control system must be maintained for
property case files.


b.  File Maintenance.  Active files must be maintained by property address, name,
or by application number.  Once completed the acquisition and Management & Resale
files will be merged and filed by application number.
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c.  File Disposition.  Files will be maintained with the Modern Army Record
Keeping System (MARKS).  The MARKS number for HAP is 405.


d.  Files on Contractors.  Contract files will contain the contracts, amendments,
payments and related correspondence.
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ADDENDUM 1


PRELIMINARY COST ESTIMATE


BASIC INFORMATION


Installation Population 7,043


Expected Applicants (Instl Pop X 20% X 50%) 704


Average home value (Avg home val near instl) $55,000


PROGRAM COST ESTIMATE


Pvt Sale Est (Dif between 95% of PFMV & sales price)


 Est # of Pvt Sales (19% X expected applicants) 134


 Est cost of Pvt Sales
  (8% X avg home value) X (Est # Pvt Sales) $589,600


Govt Acq Estimate (Higher of existing mort. or 75% PFMV)


 Est # of Govt Acq (80% X expected applicants) 563


 Est cost of Govt Acq (# acq X avg home value) $30,989,200


 Est cost of reimb (e.g., tax, interest, etc.)
  (Avg monthly mort pmt X 3 months X # govt
  acq) + (1% avg home value X 25% X # govt acq) $774,730


Foreclosure Estimate (Amount of indebtedness)


 Est # foreclosures (1% of expected applicants) 7


 Est cost of forecl. (Avg indebt. X # of forecl) $19,368


Administrative Estimate (Travel, Salaries, Title,
 Travel, etc.)  ($3,500 per applicant) $2,465,050


Property Management & Disposal Estimate
 (Interest, Taxes, Insurance, Sales, Maintenance)
 (15% of Acquisition Cost) $4,465,050


Total Cost Prior to Resale $39,302,998


Recovered from Resale (75% of Acq Costs) $23,241,900


Total Estimated Program Cost $16,061,098
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ADDENDUM 2


MARKET IMPACT STUDY (SAMPLE)


1.  PURPOSE:  A description of the announced closure/reduction; the date of the
announcement or study; the recommended "public announcement date"; the effective date
of the closure/reduction; and the installation functions affected.


2.  INSPECTION:  The date of neighborhood inspections and source of information; e.g.,
realtors, appraisers, Chamber of Commerce, local government planning agencies, and
installation personnel.


3.  SCOPE OF STUDY:  A description of the types and locations of properties included
in the study with an attached area map.


4.  DESCRIPTION OF AREA:  An overall discussion of the environmental, economic
and location factors of the area, including cities and communities affected by the
announcement.  Economic factors such as plant closings and other adverse economic
impacts must be addressed.


5.  REDUCTION OR REALIGNMENT:


a.  The total number of installation personnel, and the number of personnel
affected by the reduction segregated by officers, enlisted personnel, and civilian
personnel;


b.  The estimated number of homeowners affected by the reduction;


c.  A discussion of the future of the installation population and housing, including
new assignments which may offset the reduction;


d.  Installation payroll, before and after the reduction, along with the effect on the
services provided by or to the community.


6.  OVERALL ECONOMIC CONDITIONS:  Use the economic data to measure the
effect, both actual and potential, of the closure on the labor force, population, and payroll
of the communities around the base.  This section describes the adverse conditions which
have impacted the area prior to and as a result of the installation closure or reduction.
Interest rates, available mortgage funds, and their effect on the market should be
discussed.
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7.  REAL ESTATE MARKET CONDITIONS: See paragraph 7-8f of ER 405-1-12 for
the criteria that must be included.


a. Discuss the appraisals provided with the report and their significance. (See
paragraph 7-21 for instructions on appraisals.)  Normally the appraisals of individual
houses should be obtained by contract with a local certified appraiser, who is a member
of the local multiple listing service and one who has considerable experience appraising
local residential properties.


b. Discuss local real estate listings, sales, average prices and whether they are
increasing or declining, average days on the market, and building permits issued during
the last four years.  Include charts tracking these changes, where appropriate.


c. Include a discussion of the effect of the closure/reduction on the rental market.
Indicate whether foreclosures are increasing or declining, efforts by agencies to avoid
defaults, and efforts to market foreclosure houses.


d. Comments from brokers and/or applicants.


8.  CONCLUSIONS:  A summary of the data supporting your recommendation.


NOTE:  Confidentiality:  Market impact studies prepared as pre-decision documentation
for potential HAP implementation must be treated as privileged information, and should
not be routinely released to the press or the public until the HAP decision is made.
Release of HAP information is sensitive and should be coordinated with the Public
Affairs Staff.


Date of report             Name and title of preparer
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ADDENDUM 3


PRIVACY ACT INFORMATION
FOR HOMEOWNERS ASSISTANCE PROGRAM APPLICANTS


The Homeowners Assistance program was authorized by Section 1013 of the


Demonstration Cities and Metropolitan Development Act of 1966, Public Law 89-754


(80 Stat. 1255, 1290), as amended.  The Corps of Engineers administers the Homeowners


Assistance Program.  Individuals seeking benefits under the Act must file an application


form (DD Form 1607) and, in addition, may be requested to furnish supplemental


information to support their applications.  The information requested will be used to


identify the number of homeowners affected by the announced closure/realignment, and


to determine the impact on the market, eligibility, and entitlement to specific program


benefits.  The application and supporting information will be retained for three years,


except in appeal cases where the record is considered permanent.  Information disclosed


by applicants will be treated on a confidential basis and will not be disclosed except to


personnel in the Department of Defense who have a need for the information.  Sale of the


property to the government and the amount thereof is also reported to the Internal


Revenue Service (IRS).  Deeds of conveyance to the government, which may contain


data on mortgages assumed, and other documents relating to sufficiency of title, are


furnished to the Department of Justice for review.  Information contained in the


application form and supporting documents is furnished voluntarily; however, if all


required information is not furnished, eligibility for benefits may be affected and benefits
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may be denied.  Benefits under this program are considered "wages" for tax purposes.


The Social Security Number on the application is for identification purposes and is used


to report to IRS the sale of the property to the government and to report withholding for


Federal income tax, FICA and Medicare purposes.  Its non-disclosure may or may not


affect payment of benefits.


Date: ______________________________________
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ADDENDUM 4


INFORMATION TO APPRAISERS REGARDING THE
HOMEOWNERS ASSISTANCE PROGRAM


1.  The Homeowners Assistance Program (HAP) is authorized by an Act of Congress
which provides that federal employee homeowners may be entitled to reimbursement for
some of the real estate losses they incur when their job is transferred or terminated and
they have to relocate due to an installation being closed or realigned.


2.  If the homeowner is unable to sell his/her home, the government will acquire it.
However, this is not an acquisition in the usual sense as there is no Federal requirement
for the houses and the acquisition is solely for the benefit of the homeowners.  There is
no condemnation in this program, nor is there any judicial review of the determinations
made.


3.  In this program, fair market value appraisals of houses, one to two-family residences
and condominiums will be needed to determine benefits to be paid to the applicant or to a
third party on his/her behalf.  For instance, where an applicant has sold his/her home, we
take an amount equal to 95 percent of the FMV prior to the public announcement date
that the installation is being closed, subtract the FMV at the time of the sale from the 95
percent figure, and pay the difference to the applicant.  Where an applicant is unable to
sell the house himself/herself, he/she may sell the house to the government for the
amount of the outstanding mortgages or for 75 percent of the FMV prior to the public
announcement date.


4.  Although the government purchases the house at 75 percent of the prior FMV or the
amount of the outstanding mortgages, we must also know the after value of the house for
determining the applicant's tax liability.


5.  The appraiser will invite the owner or his/her representative to accompany him in the
detailed inspection of the property and give careful attention to all information and
comments given by the owner.  During owner contact, no commitments will be made as
to valuation estimates.


6.  Each appraisal report will contain, as a minimum, the following:


a.  A completed residential appraisal report, FNMA Form 1004.


b.  A floor plan sketch of each subject property.







ER 405-1-12
Change 34
15 May 2000


7-72


c.  Photographs of each subject property;  front view, rear view, and street scene.
Photographs of other major improvements and significant deferred maintenance or
damage; front view of each comparable sale used.


d.  For condominiums or two family residences, the appraisal will use FNMA
Form 1073 or FNMA Form 1025, as appropriate.


e.  For the prior FMV, include a brief discussion of the value in relation to
original acquisition costs.


f.  For after value appraisals, include a brief discussion of value in relation to the
subject property's sale price or the foreclosure sales prices.


g.  The contributory value of all improvements added by the owner/applicant will
be considered and included in both the prior and after value appraisals.  Capital
improvements existing at the time of the property inspection must be utilized in both the
prior and after value appraisals even if they did not exist at the time of the prior value
appraisal or public announcement date.  Any improvements made by a subsequent
purchaser/owner, after a private sale or foreclosure, must be omitted in each the prior and
after appraisal.


h.  A general sales map showing the location of the subject and each comparable
will be included in each report.


i.  Other items as appropriate, particularly a narrative discussion of any item or
factor that cannot be adequately covered or explained in a form report.


7.  Each report shall be typed and submitted with an original and the number of copies
needed depending on the dollar amount of the appraisal.


8.  Delivery of the appraisals by a contractor should take no more than 21 days and the
contract shall provide for liquidated damages for each day of delay, except when the
delay arises from causes beyond the control or without fault or negligence on the part of
the contractor.
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ADDENDUM 5


SCREENING FOR ENVIRONMENTAL HAZARDS
IN DWELLINGS ACQUIRED


1.  Required Screening/Inspections.  Two screening inspections must be performed after
acquisition of a dwelling:


a.  Lead-Based Paint (LBP) screening required by the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning
Prevention Act, 42 U.S.C. 4821 et seq.;


b.  Asbestos screening.


2.  Methods of Performance.  The method of performance of the screenings, i.e. whether
performed by Crops personnel or by contractor, is at the district’s discretion.  If
warranted by the volume of the program, the district may choose to have a contractor
perform both screenings.  However, LBP screening and asbestos screening should not be
contracted for separately as LBP screening requires no special training or expertise and
can be performed by any individual performing the asbestos screening.


3.  Format of Reports.  No particular form is required for reporting the results of LBP or
asbestos screening.


4.  Lead-Based paint Screening.  The most recent law pertaining to the abatement of LBP
in housing units is Public Law 102-550, Title X; commonly known as the Residential
Lead-Based Paint Hazard Reduction Act of 1992.  This Act broadly regulates LBP in
housing units.  Additionally, the Department of housing and Urban Development has not
yet promulgated the requisite guidance and regulations called for by the Act.


a.  Until the provisions of the 1992 Act take effect, the sale of Army-controlled
houses which contain LBP will continue to be governed by the 1978 Lead-Based Paint
Poisoning Prevention Act, Public Law 91-965.


b.  The current Army policy for the elimination of LBP hazards in properties
covered by BRAC actions is based substantially on the 1978 Act.  Although directed at
BRAC properties, it is prudent to apply the same policies to HAP acquired houses even
though HAP properties are not acquired for an Army mission, but only for the
convenience of the HAP applicants.


c.  Accordingly, the Army has committed itself to ensure properties sold for
residential habitation are free of immediate LBP hazards.  A visual inspection of all
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applicable surfaces in houses constructed prior to 1978 is required.  All surfaces where
the paint is cracking, scaling, chipping peeling, or loose, are termed a “defective paint
surface”, are assumed to be immediate LBP hazards and must be covered or removed.


d.  Covering may be accomplished by such means as adding a laye r of wallboard
to the wall surface.  Paint removal may be accomplished by such methods as scraping,
heat treatment (infra-red or coil type heat guns), chemicals, or replacement of the painted
building component.  Machine sanding, dry hand sanding, and use of propane or gasoline
torches are not permitted.  Washing and repainting without thorough removal or covering
is not considered adequate treatment.


e.  If no immediate LBP hazard exists, a prospective purchaser must be notified
prior to the purchase (1) that the property was constructed prior to 1978 and that it may
contain LBP; (2) of the hazards of LBP; (3) of the symptoms and treatment of LBP
poisoning; (4) of the precautions to be taken to avoid LBP poisoning; and (5) of all
results of inspection, assessment, or testing for LBP and LBP hazards.


5.  Asbestos Screening.  Asbestos screening will initially be accomplished by a
determination of whether or not friable asbestos is suspected.  If there is no crumbling or
pulverized insulation, tiles, roofing, shingles or other construction materials which may
contain asbestos, it may be assumed no friable asbestos is present.  If, however, there is
reason to suspect friable asbestos is present, an inspection will be performed by a
qualified inspector, either Corps or contractor, proficient in asbestos detection and
DA/DOD asbestos policy.
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CHAPTER 8
REAL PROPERTY MANAGEMENT


SECTION I. GENERAL INTRODUCTION


8-1. Purpose.  This chapter describes the general procedures for management of title to and
interests in Army (civil and military) controlled real property and for issuing, managing, and
administering outgrants authorizing the use of this real property. Air Force policy for AF
controlled real property is established by AF regulations, however, these procedures will apply,
as applicable, to real estate work performed for Air Force by the Corps of Engineers.


8-2. Applicability. This chapter applies to all division and District Engineers having real estate
responsibility, and to the President of the Mississippi River Commission. The term “District
Engineer” as used in this chapter means any District Engineer or district Chief of Real Estate,
or other authorized representative of the Real Estate element; and the term “Division Engineer”
means the Division Engineer, or if applicable, the President of the Mississippi River
Commission, or division Director of Real Estate, or other authorized representative of the Real
Estate element, unless the text expressly indicates otherwise. Actions related to property
controlled by military elements shall be made by Division or District Engineers in their capacity
as Division or District Commanders.


8-3. Division Supplementation. Since federal real estate is covered by many local and state
laws, the division interprets state legislation and local laws affecting the real property within the
division and issues regional policy. Some state requirements may be unique to the division.
HQUSACE does not issue policy directives on state or local legislation or regulations. Division
Engineer are authorized to issue division policy for districts within the division geographic area
amplifying the nationwide policy set out in this chapter only where required to comply with
regional, state or local requirements.


8-4. Organizational Responsibility for Civil Works Real Property. Within the Corps,
administration of Civil Works real property will involve consultation and coordination among
field elements. The references to Operations and Readiness Division are intended to include
both the district and project elements.


a. The Real Estate Division will manage all lands acquired at the inception of a project
for the purpose of phasing out interests of former owners or tenants, to provide for any interim
use of the property before the project is completed, and to phase-in the completed project uses.


b. Operations and Readiness Division is responsible for preparation of master plans,
updates, and supplements and operational management plans (OMP). In some districts this
work is performed by the Planning element. The Operations elements will insure coordination
of these documents with the Real Estate element, and any up-dates or revisions which affect
outgrants or disposals of real property.


8-1
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c. Operations and Readiness Division is responsible for on-site physical management and
stewardship of all project lands and renewable natural resources. However, when project real
property is leased to non-Army users, the exclusive use of the property is transferred to the non-
Army users through lease instruments which are administered by the Real Estate element.
Operations and Readiness’ on-site oversight is limited by the terms of the agreement. See
Section VIII, Outgrant and Outgrant Management-Administration and Compliance. Licenses
and easements allow joint on-site management by the grantee and Operations and Readiness
Division, with only specified use rights given to the non-Army user through instruments which
are administered by the Real Estate element.


d. Operations and Readiness Division, in coordination with Real Estate Division,
determines whether a proposed non-Army use is in conformance with the master plan and will
not interfere with project operations. Operations and Readiness Division is responsible for
identifying site specific environmental, cultural, historical, and operational requirements for
non-Army use. In some districts, separate elements perform environmental and cultural
technical work. Operations and Readiness Division and Real Estate Division will agree on any
site specific conditions for the proposed outgrant document before the outgrant is consummated.


e. The Operations and Readiness Division will prepare and process the General Plan
required by the Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act of 1958. (Also see ER 1130-2-400 for fish
and wildlife coordination between state and Federal agencies.)


f. The Real Estate Division is responsible for negotiating, issuing, administering and
managing all outgrants. Shoreline use permits, Section 10 and Section 404 permits are not
considered outgrants. Project representatives, incidental to their usual activities, observing any
instance of potential outgrant violation will report the circumstances immediately to the district
Real Estate element. Certain delegations to Operations and Readiness elements for compliance
inspections are set out in Section VIII of this chapter.


g. The Planning Division, Programs and Project Management, or Operations and
Readiness Division, as applicable, and the Real Estate Division will jointly negotiate Project
Cooperation Agreements (PCA) and Cooperative Association Agreements which involve leases of
project lands to local sponsors. These leases will be maintained in the realty records.


h. The Real Estate Division is responsible for resolving all land title disputes, claims
involving damage to real estate or arising under outgrants, boundary disputes and actions
involving encroachments; and for coordination of such action with the Operations element and
other district elements as necessary.


i. The Real Estate Division, with coordination and assistance by Planning Division and
Operations and Readiness Division, is responsible for surveys and reviews conducted in
compliance with Executive Order 12512, the Federal Property Management Regulations and the
Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949, as amended.


8-2
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j. Budget - Input into Operational Management Plan. Real Estate must work closely
with the Operations and Readiness Division (and with the project staff) to develop priorities and
provide cost estimates and work items for the Civil O&M budget and the Operational
Management Plan, which sets out the five-year work plan for each project. Open
communication is essential to developing budgets which take into consideration the work items
which will be funded by the projects.


8-5. Organizational Responsibility for Military Real Property. Responsibilities and policy for
determining availability of Army real property for outgranting are found in AR 405-80 and in
the supporting Army Technical Manual (TM). The procedures of this chapter are to be used for
issuing, managing, and administering outgrants authorizing the use of Army real property. Air
Force real property will be determined available in accordance with appropriate Air Force
regulations.


8-3







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


SECTION II. REAL ESTATE MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS -
UTILIZATION REVIEWS FOR CIVIL WORKS PROJECTS


8-6. Background.  Since the early 1940’s, the Department of the Army has recognized the
importance of our real property resources through a utilization inspection program for Army
real property, both military and civil. The Real Estate elements have performed comprehensive
surveys and periodic reviews to determine the current use of property, the degree of utilization,
management improvement recommendations, and properties excess to Army needs. The success
of the program has depended in large degree upon the coordination of the acquisition,
management and disposal phases of the real property program. To achieve this, the real estate
organization was directed from the beginning by the Under Secretary of War to maintain a high
standard of supervision and to continue the application of sound policies. Beginning in 1970,
various executive orders have directed all executive agencies to improve their real property asset
management. These executive orders have, as a common theme, the identification of property
not utilized, underutilized or not being put to optimum use. The most recent, Executive Order
12512, has placed increased emphasis on improved asset management and sets out several
requirements to ensure that Federal real property resources are treated in accordance with their
value as National assets and in the best interests of the Nation’s taxpayers.


8-7. Authorities, Laws, Regulations and Requirements. The Federal Property and
Administrative Services Act of 1949, as amended (40 U.S.C. § 471, et seq), requires surveys of
property holdings to identify excess property. Under Executive Order 12512, Section 1. (b), all
executive agencies are required to periodically review their real property holdings and conduct
surveys of such property in accordance with standards and procedures determined by the
Administrator of General Services and develop annual real property management improvement
plans. (See Paragraph 8-18) The implementing Federal Property Management Regulations
(FPMR), 41 CFR, Subparts 101-47.2 and 101-47.8, require an annual survey and review of real
property holdings to identify property not needed or not utilized, underutilized, or not being put
to optimum use. The policy of the Administrator of General Services, stated at 41 CFR 101-
47.201-1, is for executive agencies to identify and report excess real property, to achieve the
maximum utilization of property, to minimize purchase of real property, and to transfer excess
real property among agencies. Real property is defined at 41 CFR 101-47.103-12.


8-8. Utilization Goals.


a. In accordance with the above cited, Real Estate will annually evaluate all Civil Works
real property holdings to ensure that they are used efticiently, economically, and for
Congressionally authorized and approved project purposes and programs, and to identify any
interest not needed, underutilized, or not being put to optimum use.


b. Department of the Army goals are to ensure proper management and use of real
property authorized for mission purposes; promote multiple use of project lands, if authorized;
minimize additional real estate acquisition; reduce maintenance and custody costs; determine
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interim or collateral use which could improve management of project resources; and dispose of
real property interests where there is no authorized project requirement.


c. The annual evaluation will generally be performed in a six-year cycle with a detailed
on-site survey no less than every three years, and a survey under Executive Order 12512 in the
GSA format every six years, with written reviews without on-site survey in all other years. An
example of a complete cycle of reports would be: 1993, report on ENG Form 3871 based upon
an on-site survey; 1994 and 1995, evaluation documented as a written supplement to ENG Form
3871 without on-site survey; 1996, GSA format report based upon an on-site survey; 1997 and
1998, evaluation documented as a written supplement to ENG Form 3871 without on-site survey;
1999, repeat cycle with ENG Form 3871 based upon an on-site survey, and so forth.


8-9. Scope.


a. It is our policy to evaluate current civil real property holdings in accordance with the
current acquisition standards, as shown in Chapter 2 of this regulation, including the 1971
implementation of the 22 February 1962 Departments of the Army and Interior Joint Policy, 32
CFR 644.4, 43 CFR 8. Real estate interests that would not be acquired under current
standards interests that would be authorized for acquisition under current standards but were
not acquired; and areas outside of the government boundary line now being utilized for
operation of the project, should be noted. The acquisition criteria in effect at the time of
acquisition for the project does not alter the requirement to re-evaluate. When reviewing real
estate interests encompassed by the Joint Policy, the type of estate held should also be reviewed.
The Joint Policy provides some latitude in selecting fee or easement estates. If the Government’s
interest can be fully protected through the use of easements, disposal of the underlying fee
should be considered. (Note that the guide acquisition line is not solely a specific elevation or
contour line, but may begin with a contour, using the most current meteorological or other data,
and then include lands required for project purposes, such as recreation areas, wildlife
mitigation, project structures, roads, etc., which are above that elevation). In other words, ask
“If we were acquiring this project today, including all Congressionally authorized purposes, and
making use of approved planning and operational documents for the project, what would we
acquire?”


b. All real property holdings in the civil inventory (including buildings) for which the
District Engineer is accountable will be evaluated annually, as set out in subparagraph 8-8.c.
Minor land holdings, such as stream gauge stations or radio repeater sites, should be grouped as
a system or with projects they support. Capital improvements, cultural and historical resources
and forest, grass cover, wildlife habitat and other natural resources are an integral part of the
real property and contribute to the utilization of the real property. Outgranted areas must be
evaluated for land allocation and use. Real property utilization evaluations are not to be
confused with compliance inspections. Compliance inspections are to determine that specific
grantees are complying with the terms of their outgrant.
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c. The evaluation of civil real property will be broad enough to determine the extent of
use, changing trends in use, and to identify unauthorized uses. Data and recommendations will
be used in the preparation of the appropriate report. A physical on-site survey will be done in
accordance with Paragraph 8-13.


d. Operational structures, such as locks, dams, spillways, powerhouses, switchyards,
overflow dikes, saddle dikes, retaining walls, stilling basins, and similarly related structures
forming an integral part of the operation of the project, will be noted in the listing of
improvements. Lands held for the disposal of dredged materials and navigation channels will
also be noted. The Operations element is responsible for the annual evaluation of these
structures. Any instances of underutilization, nonutilization or encroachment of these properties
will be reported to Real Estate for notation in the annual report and corrective action. Other
structures, such as recreation, housing, Government quarters, etc., will be evaluated by Real
Estate. Detailed building space utilization surveys under EO 12411, Government Work Space
Management Reforms, are described in Paragraph 8-19.


8-10. The Basic Premise for Real Property Utilization Evaluations. Real property utilization
evaluations provide the internal control system that ensures effective, economical use of real
property in support of mission-related activities, consistent with Federal policies regarding the
acquisition, management and disposal of such assets. The evaluation protects the integrity of
our land management programs by providing a system of checks and balances.


8-11. Advance Preparation for Real Property Utilization Evaluation. The evaluator must
prepare by using various background documents and data about the project. “Authorized and
Operating Purposes of Corps of Engineers Reservoirs,” dated July 1992, or more recent
versions, should used for those projects listed. Appropriate information should be gathered
from the last report and on-site survey; master plans, operational management plans, and other
approved project documents; interviews of project staff members; real estate acquisition
instruments; REMIS listings of outgrants and the outgrant documents; the annual inventory
report, GSA Form 1166, “Annual Report of Real Property Owned by the U. S.” (See Chapter 14
of this regulation); and other applicable sources. This information should show accurately the
estates held and outgranted by the Government, use of this property, and changes in use as they
affect real estate and utilization of property. Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-1 sets out suggested
steps.


8-12. Scheduling On-site Survey. Real Estate will schedule on-site surveys at new projects one
year after the calendar year in which the project becomes operational. Other real property
holdings will be surveyed on-site every three years. (The three year on-site survey also complies
with Chapter 16 of this regulation covering accountability of civil and military property under
AR 735-5). An on-site survey is not required for other annual reviews, however, the Division
Engineer may establish a more frequent schedule for major projects or projects in a state of
change. The project manager will be advised before the survey and should accompany the real
estate person on the survey, if at all possible. The date of the survey will be provided at least 1
month in advance so that project team members, lessees, representatives of lessees, and any
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others knowledgeable about the property can be available for interview. Other reasonable notice
can be given, if agreed to by the project manager and the district real estate evaluator.


8-13. Conduct of On-Site Survey.


a. Appropriate transportation by automobile or boat will be used, with walks around the
property where necessary. Aircraft or boats may be used to inspect significant remote areas or
otherwise inaccessible shorelines where necessary. For land holdings where no significant
change in use has occurred, the property may be viewed by using recent aerial photographs or
other reliable methods.


b. The person conducting the survey should consider the questions on ENG Form 3871,
Report on Utilization of Civil Works Lands and Facilities, those set out in the General Services
Administration (GSA) Federal Property Management Regulations (41 C.F.R. 101-47.801(b)), and
those in the most recent GSA Executive Order survey format. In addition, the questions set out
in Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-2b should be considered.


c. Exit Interview. The person conducting the survey should discuss findings and tentative
recommendations with the project manager. It is particularly critical to discuss any problems or
deficiencies. See para 8-15.c. for coordination of report.


8-14. Unauthorized Use of Property. Evaluations will note any property used without
authorization. See Section III, “Real Estate Management Programs - Encroachment and
Trespass,” of this chapter.


8-15. Real Property Utilization Reports (On-site Survey).


a. Reports based upon an on-site survey shall be prepared on ENG Form 3871, Report on
Utilization of Civil Works Lands and Facilities. Detailed instructions for preparing this form is
contained within the form. If this is the year for submittal in the GSA format, prepare the
report in accordance with Paragraph 8-18 for Executive Order surveys.


b. The report will note any conflicts or significant deviations between actual land use and
the approved master plan, supplements, operational management plans, and appendixes.


c. As soon as possible after the on-site survey, the person who performed the survey will
prepare ENG Form 3871 and coordinate it with Operations, Planning, and other interested
district elements, so that they may take notice of or action on recommendations or notations
within their area. A copy of the report will be forwarded to the project manager for comment.
Written comments and recommendations received during this coordination should be attached as
an appendix to the final report. If no comments are received, the appendix will note
coordination. This report is not a district product which requires an agreed upon district
position, but an evaluation for the command performed by Real Estate. The final report will be
signed by the preparer and approved by the district Chief, Real Estate Division. A copy will be
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provided to the District Engineer and to the coordinating elements. All ENG Form 3871 reports
will be submitted to the Division Engineer for review and approval.


d. Any potentially excess property identified in a report will be reviewed to determine if it
is, in fact, excess to district requirements. Any property excluded during the EO 12512
evaluation under the criteria of ER 1130-2-400, Appendix 8-F, should be reviewed. The
requirement for the property will be evaluated without regard to the existence of outgrants.
Outgranted property which is identified as potentially excess requires special sensitivity to the
rights of the grantee. The outgrant will not be terminated, however, any outgrant renewal
action will take into account the status of any excessing process. The district should allow
enough time to give proper notice to a grantee if the decision is not to renew, or to renew for
short terms, due to excessing actions. Operational impact, environmental assessments and
impact, cultural, historic, wetlands, and endangered species reviews are a part of the
determination of excess process. If the property is recommended as excess by the district, a
Report of Excess will be forwarded to the Division Engineer for submission to HQUSACE for
completion of a Determination of Excess.


e. The identification of additional acquisition requirements using the current Joint Policy
does not mean that these interests will be acquired. However, areas outside of the government
boundary line now being utilized for operation of the project must be acquired since that
constitutes a taking of private property without compensation. In some older projects, property
was not acquired to the design elevations due to decisions made to wait for the design event and
pay claims rather than acquire. However, under the Uniform Relocation and Assistance and
Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, Title 42, United States Code, Section 4600, as
amended, and implementing uniform regulations by the DOT (sometimes referred to as PL 91-
646), the government now has an obligation to proceed with acquisition of property interest
required for a Federal action and must not wait for a private entity to file a claim or litigation.
The potential for taking and/or tort claims and the need to pursue acquisition should be
evaluated in the report.


8-16. Real Property Utilization Reports (No On-site Survey).


a. The annual evaluation for those years where no on-site survey is performed will be
documented in writing as a supplement to the previous years report.


b. If this written document shows any changes or recommendations, it will be coordinated
with Operations, Planning, and other interested district elements, so that they may take notice
or action on recommendations or notations within their area. A copy will be forwarded to the
project manager. Written comments and recommendations received during this coordination
will be attached. The division may require submittal for review and approval.


8-17. Screening for Suitability for Use by Homeless. Property identified as not utilized,
underutilized, or not put to optimum use must be reported quarterly to HQUSACE (CERE-M)
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for the quarterly reports to Housing and Urban Development (HUD) for determination of
suitability to assist the homeless under the Stuart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act.


8-18. Executive Order 12512, Federal Real Property Management.


a. As set out in Paragraph 8-7 above, we are required to periodically review our real
property holdings and conduct surveys of such property to identify property that is not utilized,
underutilized, and not being put to optimum use. The principles set out in Paragraphs 8-8
through 8-13 above should also be applied in those years when the survey is prepared in the
GSA format. Districts and divisions will be notified in advance of any special evaluation
requirements to be performed by Real Estate based upon standards and procedures issued by
GSA.


b. The FPMR, 41 CFR Subpart 101-47.8, covers the implementation of the Executive
Order surveys, and limits application to fee-owned real property and supporting leaseholds or
lesser interests. As defined in FPMR Subpart 101-47.103-12, real property excludes lands
withdrawn from the public domain. Withdrawn lands, facilities that are leasehold interests not
directly supporting a fee-owned project, and projects authorized by a Memorandum of
Understanding from another installation or agency, are exempt from the requirement for an
Executive Order survey, however, they are covered by the annual evaluation requirements set
out in Paragraph 8-6 through 8-17. Public domain lands are also evaluated under the
Withdrawal Review Program, covered in Section IV of this chapter.


c. Every sixth year, following an on-site survey, the reports for real property covered by
FPMR Subpart 101-47.8, to be surveyed under this program, will be prepared in the format
required by GSA for Real Property Survey Reports rather than on ENG Form 3871. The
report is submitted as our agency survey under Executive Order 12512 and should present a
fully coordinated and agreed upon agency position. There will be no duplication of effort. Each
District should program one-sixth of the qualifying properties for preparation in the GSA format
each year.


d. GSA provides approved formats for these reports to all executive agencies. The format
has been shortened and standardized over the years. The person performing the survey should
follow the current format without including additional information. Each topic should be listed
and addressed. There has been increased emphasis on maps attached to the report. Pay
particular attention to the instructions given for the type of map needed. The maps are not
intended to add bulk to the report but rather follow the principle that a picture can be worth a
thousand words and a good map can be worth a million.


e. GSA Form 1166, Annual Report of Real Property Owned by the U. S., can be included
if it would serve a useful purpose.


f. Real estate interests not encompassed by the current acquisition criteria will be
reviewed for excessing, however, those areas covered by the guidance set out in ER 1130-2-400,
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Appendix 8-F, may not be available for excessing. Retention of property interests outside of the
acquisition criteria and not covered by said Appendix 8-F must be fully justified in writing.


g. If no property is identified as excess, then the division will forward the report to GSA
as our agency survey, with two copies to GSA Central and one copy to the applicable GSA
regional office. If property is identified as excess, then four copies will be forwarded to CERE-
MC, in lieu of a separate report of excess. After appropriate action to declare the property
excess to DA requirements, CERE-MC will process the survey to GSA. For all reports which
must be forwarded to CERE-MC, the person who performed the survey and each coordinated
element will be shown on a separate sheet of paper attached to the report. After 60 days or the
receipt of comments from GSA, whichever comes first, the report will be returned to the district
for any necessary action.


h. Annual Real Property Management Improvement Plan. Executive Order 12512
requires overall real property management plans and productivity and excess property targets.
Until further guidance is received from GSA on format and content, the GSA-format reports
and the annual reports with supporting comments and recommendations will be considered the
district Executive Order 12512 Real Property Management Improvement Plan.


i. The Office of Management and Budget (OMB) reviews, through the management and
budget process, the efforts of agencies in achieving its policies. Each agency is required by GSA
to provide information on real property in the OMB Annual Data Call for submittal by GSA to
OMB. The data for this report is currently submitted on a GSA form, Real Property Inventory
Analysis, to GSA. The report requires a listing of the GSA-format, Executive Order Survey
reports performed during the year and a list of those projected for the next FY. A separate
form is provided for property identified in a survey/review as not utilized, underutilized, or not
put to optimum use, as defined in 41 CFR 101-47.801 (a). In addition, separate lists are
required for Army, civil and military. The lists include properties reported excess to GSA
during the current FY and properties which will have an executed Determination of Excess and
are projected to be submitted on an SF 118, Report of Excess, to GSA in the next FY. (Keep
your projections realistic). Each district will furnish this report through their respective division
to CERE-M no later than 1 August of each year. Appraisals are not required for any informal
value conclusions included on the form.


j. Surveys by General Services Administration. The General Services Administration will
continue to survey certain projects through their National Survey Teams (NST) to review the
utilization of multiple Federal facilities and installations. Also, pursuant to Executive Order
12512, Section 2, GSA may conduct separate surveys. Upon receipt of notice of such a survey,
the District Engineer will immediately notify the Division Engineer and HQUSACE (CERE-M),
alert appropriate district and project team members, and provide GSA with appropriate
information: names and phone number of persons who will represent the District Engineer
during the survey; level of any security clearance required of GSA inspectors; and any other
information requested by GSA. (41 CFR 101-47.802 (b)) Representatives of the District
Engineer will meet the GSA survey team as appointed, accompany them throughout the survey,
and furnish additional information as requested.
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k. As part of the OMB Data Call, a schedule of those real property management surveys
progr ammed to be prepared in the GSA format will be completed and submitted to CERE-M by
1 Aug of each year to allow GSA the option of assigning qualified observers/advisors to
participate in as many of the surveys as feasible.


8-19. Space Utilization Inspection of USACE Installations. Logistics personnel will inspect
USACE Installations to determine space utilization and insure compliance with AR 405-70 and
Executive Order 12411, Government Work Space Management Reforms. Reference ER 420-1-3.


8-20. Utilization Inspections of Military Real Property. The installation or activity which
controls Army space performs utilization inspections and must actively supervise space use and
periodically survey space occupied to insure efficiency and economy. See AR 405-70.


8-21. Reserved.


8-22. Reserved.
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SECTION III. REAL ESTATE MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS-
ENCROACHMENT AND TRESPASS


8-23. General.  Encroachments at Civil Works projects and military installations exist both on
land over which the United States holds an easement interest where the deed of transfer
prohibits structures or other improvements and on land owned in fee by the United States.
Encroachments usually occur because the boundaries of the Government’s property interests are
not clearly marked and, therefore, adjacent landowners inadvertently construct prohibited
permanent or semi-permanent structures on land in which the Government has an interest.


8-24. Definitions.


a. The term “encroachment” as used in this section pertains to a structure or improvement
built, installed or established which interferes with a real etsate interest of the United States,
either a fee interest or an easement if such is prohibited in the deed. An encroachment has
occurred where the structure or improvement extends over, across, in or upon lands in which
the Government owns a real estate interest which would prohibit such, and the structure or
improvement has not been approved. Note that easement estates only acquire those rights set
out in the deed, e.g. the right to flood, to deposit dredge, to cut away for channels, height
restrictions. There are numerous easement estates which have been acquired over the years and
not all easements prohibit the underlying fee holder from building, installing or establishing
structures or improvements. Some grandfather in existing structures. If the easement estate
does not prohibit structures or improvements, then there is no encroachment.


b. Structure or improvement as used in this section, mean a permanent or semi-
permanent facility, such as a habitable dwelling, building, fence, deck, porch, barn, outhouse,
permanent storage building, road, pond, leach field and septic tank, utility line, levee,
excavation, placement of fill material, oil and gas well, mine entrance and tunnel. Attempts to
circumvent the restrictions of a Civil Works flowage easement by the use of landfill or by
removal of earthen material which alters the contour may violate the terms of the easement.
The landfill would be considered an encroachment. In U.S. v. Fisher-Otis Co., Inc., 496 F.2d.
1146 (l0th Cir; 1974) the court held that the use of landfill in the flowage easement area
materially interfered with the Government’s rights to occasionally flood the land.


c. The term “trespass” as used in this section pertains to unauthorized transient use and
occupancy, such as livestock grazing, mowing, planting, cultivation and harvesting of crops,
timber cutting and removal. Trespasses fall into two categories: those at civil works projects
for which Title 36 is an appropriate remedy; and those for which the Government has another
legal remedy, i.e. state law on timber cutting and removal, or for which a short term outgrant
may be appropriate, such as crops until harvest.


8-25. Policy. The general policy is to require removal of encroachments, restoration of the
premises and collection of appropriate administrative costs and fair market value for the term of
the unauthorized use.
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8-26. Exceptions to Removal. Exceptions to this general policy may be considered for
unintentional encroachments after a determination that the area involved is no longer required,
either temporarily or permanently, for mission or operational purposes. Easements differ in the
type of rights acquired and restrictions imposed, so that exceptions to removal will consider the
ability of the Government to exercise the easement interest acquired and non-removal may often
only be allowable through disposal of the easement interest.


a. In making the determination that the encroachment was unintentional, the following
factors may be considered:


(1) The encroaching party acted on the basis of a private survey which was performed
before the Government boundary line was surveyed and marked on the ground.


(2) The encroaching party acted on the basis of an erroneous Government survey.


(3) The encroaching party acted on erroneous information provided by the Government
for which official documentation is available, and granting an exception to removal will not
result in an unacceptable adverse impact.


(4) The encroaching party can establish by affidavit or other credible evidence that the
bounds of the land upon which the encroachment is located was reasonably thought to be a part
of that party’s ownership by historically accepted monumentation, e.g. old fences, hedgerow,
roads. See the Paragraph 8-29 on boundary line agreements.


(5) The encroaching party can establish by court degree, affidavit, or other credible
evidence that the land was claimed by adverse possession, which ripened into title prior to the
Government’s acquisition or that title is in dispute. However, see Paragraph 8-39 on Land Title
Disputes.


b. Removal action will be pursued for those encroachments which are intentional in
nature. In making the determination that the encroachment is intentional, the following criteria
may be considered:


(1) The encroaching party constructed without obtaining the proper surveys or title
evidence.


(2) The encroaching party continued to build with knowledge or actual notice of the
easement restrictions or Government boundary line.


(3) The Government boundary was surveyed and marked prior to the construction date,
even if no marker is at this particular spot.


8-27. Special Considerations for Structures at Civil Works Proiects.
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a. Residences. Human habitation below the flood control or controlled navigation pool
elevation is presumed to place an undue limitation on the Congressionally authorized operation
of the project. Whether the encroachment is intentional or unintentional, non-removal may be
approved under certain conditions, if it can be demonstrated that the continued occupation of
the site will not result in a significant threat to human life, health, or safety, and will not place
or suggest any restriction on the operation of the project. As with other structures, such
developments must meet the requirements of national policies on floodplain management as set
forth in Executive Order 11988 and its implementing regulations. Executive Order 11988
requires consideration of alternatives which avoid the floodplain wherever practical. Therefore,
any request for non-removal of a human habitation structure in a floodplain or project pool
must also demonstrate that there is no practical alternative to removal of the habitable
structure. In addition, if there is any threat to human life, the proposal will not be
recommended for approval unless it can be demonstrated that there would be adequate warning
time to evacuate the structure in the event of a flood event projected to flood the site, and that
non-flooded access out of the area would be available for evacuation including non-flooded
egress out of the project area (offsite). The release of the human habitation restriction in the
flowage easement estate must be by deed. See Paragraph 8-28c.


b. Non-dwelling structure. For easement areas, the encroaching structure or
improvement must be of the type for which consent would have been given if consent had been
requested. For fee lands, the encroachment must be a substantial structure which would create
undue hardship if removal were required. Flag poles are allowed at Civil Works projects but
may only fly the American flag.


8-28. Procedures for Resolving Encroachments. There are four basic methods of curing an
encroachment: removal, disposal, exchange, and outgrant or consent (for easements).


a. Removal.


(1) An effort should be made to have the encroaching party voluntarily remove the
encroachment. When the party demonstrates a willingness to cooperate, a reasonable period of
time should be allowed for voluntary removal. The time period should be documented in
writing to the encroaching party.


(2) Cases to be referred to the U.S. Attorney for civil action will be reported to Real
Estate Division for preparation and submission of a Litigation Report, in accordance with ER
1180-1-1. Investigation and processing of these cases will be given the highest priority possible.
Projects or installations will be provided with periodic status reports. By letter dated 15
October 1979, the Chief Counsel has delegated to the districts the authority to directly refer to
the local U.S. Attorney cases involving encroachments, trespass and removal of holdover
tenants. The case must not contain new or unusual questions of law or disputes relative to title
or boundary; the case must have already been the subject of a formal demand on the
individual(s) involved; and copies of the request must be furnished to CECC-K and CERE-M.
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b. Outgrant. If the encroachment is eligible for resolution by other than removal, an
outgrant in accordance with the procedures of this chapter may be considered. A lease,
easement or license may be appropriate depending on the nature of the encroachment. In
easements areas, a consent to structure, if applicable under the easement estate, may be issued
after the fact.


c. Disposal or exchange. A disposal by negotiated sale or exchange is processed under
the procedures of ER 405-1-12, Chapter 11. Generally, disposal of fee or release of easement
restriction on human habitation will not be recommended. The release of the human habitation
restriction in a Civil Works flowage easement is a property right that must be disposed of by
deed.


8-29. Boundary-line Agreements.


a. At the time of acquisition of property for many of the older Civil Works projects, the
property was described and later mapped by interpolation of a contour line onto aerial
photographs. Some military installations may have similar acquisition issues. This has resulted
in the description in the deeds being erroneous when applied to the property on the ground.
These uncertain boundaries have resulted in technical encroachments by adjoining private
owners and possible encroachment by the United States which could lead to a taking claim.
Resolution by written boundary line agreements between the adjacent landowner and the United
States may be appropriate.


b. Some state laws provide that boundary lines between adjoining owners may be
established or changed by mutual agreement between them; that these agreements may be
recorded and that such agreements are binding upon all successors in interests and privities to
the parties. Under the laws of those states, the boundary line agreement is not a conveyance,
but merely an agreement between the District Engineer and the affected landowner to make
certain a line which has been disputed or uncertain.


c. In the laws of states where a boundary line agreement must be in the form of a
conveyance deed to bind future parties, the agreement/quitclaim deed must be done in
accordance with negotiated disposal procedures or an exchange. See ER 405-1-12, Chapter 11.


d. No standard format has been prepared due to variations in state law, however, samples
may be obtained from HQUSACE (CERE-M) of both a “Boundary Line Agreement” and a
“Boundary Line Agreement and Quitclaim Deed”.


8-30. Ongoing Litigation. Litigation filed under previous policies are not intended to be
adversely impacted by any changes in criteria for resolution of encroachments set forth herein.


8-31. Reserved.
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SECTION IV. REAL ESTATE MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS -
PUBLIC LAND WITHDRAWAL REVIEW


8-32. General. Section 204(1) of the Federal Land Policy and Management Act of 1976
(FLPMA), Title 43, United States Code, Section 1714(1), directs the Secretary of the Interior to
review certain classes of public domain land withdrawals in eleven western states: Arizona,
California, Colorado, Idaho, Montana, Nevada, New Mexico, Oregon, Utah, Washington and
Wyoming. The review will determine whether continued withdrawal of these lands will be
granted, and for how long. FLPMA, section 204(f) also sets out that every withdrawal will be
reviewed towards the end of the withdrawal period. Therefore, once the initial review is
completed, the process will continue.


8-33. Schedule of Withdrawal Reviews. The District Engineer will prepare a list of the
withdrawals to be reviewed, grouped by military installation and Civil Works project within the
district, if located in any of the specified eleven states. For Civil Works projects, the schedule
will be developed to review the project’s withdrawals at the same time that the project is
scheduled for an on-site utilization survey. The District Engineer should work with the
MACOMS to set installation schedules. The schedule will be submitted to the state Bureau of
Land Management (BLM) office.


8-34. Review Coordination. The District Engineer will coordinate with the district BLM office
to review all Army (military and civil) withdrawals within the specified eleven states. The
review will be a team effort with the installation commander for a military withdrawal or with
the Operations and Readiness Division for a Civil Works withdrawal. The review will be
prepared in a report or Rejustification Statement.


8-35. Rejustification Statement. The report should contain the following elements:


a. General information on location and acreage (use most recent Real Property Utilization
Survey). BLM has indicated that a field survey should be a part of the review whenever
possible.


b. The present and future uses of the land and justification for continuing military or civil
works use of the land.


c. Narrative on how the present use serves the original purpose of the withdrawal. The
review is an opportunity to correct use statements, add areas, or terminate areas.


d. The period of time the withdrawal will be needed to fulfill the authorized purposes and
future mission of the installation or Civil Works project. A definite number of years must be
specified, normally to coincide with the duration of the intended use. The estimated life of the
facilities and improvements located on the land may provide supporting justification. For civil
works, the life of the project up to 100 years will be used.
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e. Whether the land, if previously closed to operation of mining and mineral leasing, can
be opened to mining or to mineral leasing. Army policy on mineral leasing is set out in AR 405-
30. The operation of the mining acts for locatable minerals (generally metallic and hardrock
minerals) could open the land to claims for title from private parties and should be reviewed
carefully. Recommendation for “exclusive military use” which closes the land to multiple use
must show that co-use is incompatible with mission. Areas previously open may be justified for
segregation.


f. Whether a lesser interest in land, such as a permit, right-of-way or Cooperative
Agreement, can meet mission or project requirements, in lieu of withdrawal.


g. Maps, photos, plans, etc.


8-36. Procedure.


a. Neither the MACOM nor the Division Engineer has the delegated authority to present
the final Army position. When the District Engineer, with concurrence by the Installation
Commander, reaches agreement on the terms of the proposed modification with the District
BLM, the District Engineer will submit a withdrawal review transmittal assembly through the
Division Engineer to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for review and approval by the Secretary of the
Army. The assembly will include the Rejustification Statement; the draft PLO; a draft letter
for the signature of the Secretary of the Army, notifying the Secretary of the Interior of the
Secretary’s consent to the proposed withdrawal modification; any disputed or unusual
circumstances; and a brief summary of the negotiations and coordination with BLM.


b. A copy of the signed letter by the Secretary of the Army will be sent to the District
Engineer, and the MACOMs if military. The Department of Interior will handle its own
internal review procedures with its state and district offices.


c. The Rejustification Statement will be the basis for negotiation with BLM for the terms
and conditions of the withdrawal order. This will result in either a reaffirmation of the existing
Pubic Land Order (PLO), (or for older cases the Executive Order or legislative withdrawal), or
a modification of the withdrawal. In some cases overlapping orders or unneeded orders may be
found so that either whole orders or parts of orders can be terminated. BLM will, by draft
(PLO), recommend a withdrawal modification at least to establish a review period, for further
action by the Secretary of Interior. A modification to the existing order to establish a review
period is preferred, since this does not call into question the current status of mining and
mineral issues. A new order will only be used in extreme circumstances or if the intent is to
change the status.


8-37. Reserved.


8-17







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


8-38. Reserved.
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SECTION V. REAL ESTATE WAGEMENT PROGRAMS - MISCELLANEOUS


8-39. Land title disputes. The specific case must be evaluated as to whether or not it is an
encroachment or a disputed title action. Direct referral of cases under the Federal Quiet Title
Act has not been delegated. Close review of the acquisition files is necessary. See Paragraph 8-
29 for a discussion on boundary line agreements.


8-40. Claims involving damage to real estate or arising under outgrants.


a. Claims involving takings of private property by the Army or damages to real estate arising
from an inlease, right-of-entry, maneuver permits or other contracts are covered by ER 405-1-
12, Chapter 10, and AR 405-15.


b. Claims as defined by the disputes clause in the outlease document are discussed in the
section in this chapter on leases.


8-41. Development of Hydropower by Non-Federal Interests.


a. Under Title 16, United States Code, Section 791a, et seq., the Federal Energy
Regulatory Commission (FERC) issues permits to non-federal interests to investigate and prepare
feasibility studies on development of hydropower projects on Federal property. FERC is
authorized to issue licenses to construct and operate such projects on Federal property. Under a
Memorandum of Understanding between FERC and the Department of the Army, regarding
non-federal hydropower development, dated November 1981, applications by non-federal
interests for licenses to construct on Corps projects must be coordinated by FERC with the
Corps. Upon referral by FERC of applications for permits or licenses, investigation of
applications should be coordinated with all interested Corps elements and must report a
discussion of Corps interests which could result in recommendations for provisions to be
included in subsequent licenses. (See ER 1110-2-1454).


b. Real Estate should determine the adequacy of the Federal interest in the real property
proposed for inclusion in the hydropower project, and whether the project would interfere with
existing or proposed outgrants. Real Estate will also determine the value of Federal resources
which will be damaged or destroyed as a result of the construction or operation of the project,
and recommend provision for relocation, restoration or reimbursement by the prospective
licensee. Affected outgrants to other parties will be modified or terminated in accordance with
this regulation.


8-42. Reserved.


8-43. Reserved.


8-44. Reserved.
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8-45. Reserved.
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SECTION VI. OUTGRANTS AND OUTGRANT MANAGEMENT - PRELIMINARY
PROCEDURES


8-46. Purpose.  This section describes the general procedures for the clearance process prior to
issuance of the instruments, generally called outgrants, which authorize Federal agencies, state
or local governments, private organizations, or individuals to use Army (military or civil)
controlled real property, and administering those interests in real property.


8-47. Authorities. These preliminary procedures involve various legal, policy or regulatory
procedures required, regardless of the type of outgrant.


8-48. Outgrants on Withdrawn Public Domain Lands. Under the Federal Land Policy and
Management Act (FLPMA) of 1976 (43 U.S.C. § 1701 et seq.), the Secretary of Interior is
authorized to issue certain outgrants on public domain lands. Outgrants on withdrawn public
domain lands are generally issued by the surface management agency under existing authorities.
However, the withdrawal document should be reviewed to determine if any such authority was
reserved by BLM. Outgrants on withdrawn public domain lands will be informally coordinated
by the district with the appropriate Bureau of Land Management (BLM) state or district office,
which will be furnished copies of the executed outgrants upon request.


8-49. Compliance with Applicable Laws and Regulations. The outgrant instrument may
specifically require compliance with particular state and local laws, ordinances, and regulations;
however, all outgrant instruments will include a general provision as shown in each approved
outgrant format. Site specific environmental, cultural, and historical requirements may be
added. The standard condition shown in the applicable format for a specific outgrant type may
include additional language tailored to the type of outgrant and shall not be deleted or modified.


8-50. Energy Conservation. Districts and divisions will give highest priority, as appropriate, to
energy conservation in management actions. Federal energy conservation goals described in
DOD Directive 4170.10, Energy Conservation, are to be met and exceeded where possible, but
such energy conservation measures will not impair training, readiness, combat capability, or
health and safety requirements.


8-51. Environmental and Cultural Considerations in Real Estate Management Actions.
Environmental and cultural considerations in real estate management actions are constantly
becoming more important, receiving greater scrutiny, and are the subject of rapidly changing
guidance. It is extremely important that the most current versions of all applicable laws and
regulations be consulted and complied with before taking any action that will have an effect on
the environment or on cultural resources. These regulations include, but are not limited to:


a. “Reporting Hazardous Substance Activity When Selling or Transferring Federal Real
Property”, found at 40 CFR Part 373, for additional background see Federal Register Volume
55, Number 73, page 14208, published 16 April 1990;
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b. AR 200-1, “Environmental Protection and Enhancement”, as revised;


c. AR 200-2, “Environmental Effects of Army Actions”;


d. 41 CFR 101-47, Utilization and Disposal of Real Property;


e. ER 200-2-2, “Procedures for Implementing NEPA”, 33 CFR 230, 40 CFR 1500;


8-52. Real Estate Files.


a. The regulations discussed in Section 8-51. were sometimes written before the full
impact of the environmental laws on real estate transactions was realized. Accordingly, these
other regulations lack uniform consideration of environmental factors in the outgranting of
Army real property. These variations present a potential source of problems in assuring Corps
compliance with the various environmental laws.


b. To correct this situation the Report of Availability (Paragraphs 8-68 and 8-69) will be
included in the Real Estate file for any outgrant action and in the transmittal assembly if the
action must be forwarded to higher headquarters, to show the environmental review that was
conducted, when it was done, and by whom it was reviewed. The environmental requirements
with which we must comply fail into three general groups; they are to be addressed separately
and specifically: (i) NEPA; (ii) Other environmental laws, compliance with which is required
notwithstanding NEPA; and, (iii) CERCLA, especially 42 U.S.C. § 9620 (h).


8-53. Compliance with NEPA.


a. Depending on the impacts of the proposed action, the environmental review required
by NEPA will be result in either: (i) A Record of Environmental Consideration (REC); (ii) An
Environmental Assessment (EA) with a Finding of No Significant Impact (FONSI); or (iii) an
Environmental Impact Statement (EIS). There may also be cases where both an EA and an EIS
are prepared.


b. When an action qualifies as a Categorical Exclusion (CX), a REC, following the format
discussed in AR 200-2, shall be included, along with a citation to the section of ER 200-2-2 or
AR 200-2 that provides for this type of action to be a CX. The REC in not required by NEPA,
but, rather is Army procedure to document the files as to the environmental action. The REC
may be executed by the District Engineer for Civil Works property.


8-54. Other Environmental Laws. To show compliance with environmental laws whose
requirements are not subsumed in NEPA, the Report of Availability and/or the Real Estate file
and the transmittal assembly should indicate if there has been compliance with any of the
following statutes and Executive Orders which are applicable. Permits, such as Section 404 or
Section 10, will be obtained, where applicable, before the outgrant is issued. However, to
increase efficiency, outgrants may be executed with the stipulation that use and occupancy may
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not commence until issuance of any required permits. It should be noted, some of the following
are applicable in most cases while others may not be applicable.


a. The National Historic Preservation Act, 16 U.S.C. § 470 et seq.;


b. The Coastal Zone Management Act, 16 U.S.C. § 1451 et seq.;


c. The Endangered Species Act, 16 U.S.C. § 1536 et seq.;


d. The Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. § 1251 et seq., including the Section 404 wetlands
permitting process and Section 311;


e. The Wild and Scenic Rivers Act, 16 U.S.C. § 1271 et seq.;


f. The Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. § 7401, et seq.;


g. The Antiquities Act, 16 U.S.C. § 431, et seq.;


h. Archaeological and Historical Preservation Act, 16 U.S.C. § 469;


i. American Indian Religious Freedom Act, 42 U.S.C. § 1996;


j. Archaeological Resources Protection Act, 16 U.S.C. § 470aa-ll;


k. Native American Grave Protection Act;


l. Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. § 2601;


m. The Solid Waste Disposal Act, 42 U.S.C. § 6901, this is also known as RCRA the
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act);


n. Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act, 7 U.S.C. § 135;


o. Executive Order 11990, Protection of Wetlands; and,


p. Executive Order 11988 as amended by Executive Order 12148, Floodplain
Management.


8-55. Compliance with CERCLA.


a. Compliance with CERCLA will be documented by including in each file and
transmittal assembly, a Environmental Baseline Study (EBS) as that procedure is described in
AR 200-1. The Report of Availability is to be combined with the EBS and included in each file
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and assembly. The EBS bridges between CERCLA and NEPA and is integrated into a REC or
the affected environment portion of the EA or EIS, as appropriate.


b. An EBS is prepared for a specific action (e.g. the leasing of a particular parcel of land)
and should not be confused with environmental inventories of a generalized nature such as the
Environmental Review Guide for Operations (ERGO) for Civil Works projects or Environmental
Compliance Assessment System (ECAS) for military installations.


c. An EBS may be prepared for any outgrant, if desired, to document the environmental
condition of the property.


d. Keep in mind, when considering compliance with CERCLA and RCRA, that federal
agencies are legally obligated to follow state law and procedure implementing these laws, and
that state law under an EPA approved RCRA program may determine the definition of, for
example, “hazardous substances”.


e. CERCLA requires that all “transfers” of real property from the Federal Government
to another party, including another federal agency, must contain in the “contract” for the
transfer a notice indicating if the property had been the site of a release, storage, or disposal of
hazardous substances. Army policy is to apply this notice requirement broadly. There is to be
a “complete search of agency files” to determine if a notice is needed. Additionally, if there was
a release, storage, or disposal, the notice is to identify the nature of the substance involved,
when the substance was on the property, and a description of the remedial action taken. For
the purpose of this guidance, all applicable documents will contain CERCLA notices, if the
threshold hazardous substances are found as set out in the Finding of Suitability. The standard
EBS Condition, will be renumbered as “a.” and the following “b.” added:


b. CERCLA Notice. The information contained in this notice is required under the
authority of regulations promulgated under Title 42, United States Code, Section
9620(h). The (Lessor/Grantor) has made a complete search of its records
concerning the property subject to this (outgrant). Those records indicate that the
following hazardous substances have been stored for one year or more (S), released
(R), or disposed of (D) on the premises:


(List each incident, giving the substance as defined under CERCLA, Section
101(14) and appearing at 40 CFR 302.4; the quantity; the Chemical Abstracts
Services Registry Number, where applicable; the regulatory synonym for the
hazardous substance, as listed in 40 CFR 302.4, where applicable; the date(s) that
the storage, release, or disposal took place. If information is either not available,
is incomplete or requires further explanation as set out in the EBS, so state.)


The (lessee/grantee) should consult the EBS described in sub-paragraph a. above
for more details.
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not commence until issuance of any required permits. It should be noted, some of the following
are applicable in most cases while others may not be applicable.


a. The National Historic Preservation Act, 16 U.S.C. § 470 et seq.;


b. The Coastal Zone Management Act, 16 U.S.C. § 1451 et seq.;


c. The Endangered Species Act, 16 U.S.C. § 1536 et seq.;


d. The Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. § 1251 et seq., including the Section 404 wetlands
permitting process and Section 311;


e. The Wild and Scenic Rivers Act, 16 U.S.C. § 1271 et seq.;


f. The Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. § 7401, et seq.;


g. The Antiquities Act, 16 U.S.C. § 431, et seq.;


h. Archaeological and Historical Preservation Act, 16 U.S.C. § 469;


i. American Indian Religious Freedom Act, 42 U.S.C. § 1996;


j. Archaeological Resources Protection Act, 16 U.S.C. § 470aa-ll;


k. Native American Grave Protection Act;


1. Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. § 2601;


m. The Solid Waste Disposal Act, 42 U.S.C. § 6901, this is also known as RCRA the
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act);


n. Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act, 7 U.S.C. § 135;


o. Executive Order 11990, Protection of Wetlands; and,


p. Executive Order 11988 as amended by Executive Order 12148, Floodplain
Management.


8-55. Compliance with CERCLA.


a. Compliance with CERCLA will be documented by including in each file and
transmittal assembly, a Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) as that procedure is described
in AR 200-1. The Report of Availability is to be combined with the PAS and included in each
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file and assembly. The PAS bridges between CERCLA and NEPA and is integrated into a REC
or the affected environment portion of the EA or EIS, as appropriate.


b. The PAS is prepared for a specific action (e.g. the leasing of a particular parcel of
land) and should not be confused with environmental inventories of a generalized nature such as
the Environmental Review Guide for Operations (ERGO) for Civil Works projects or
Environmental Compliance Assessment System (ECAS) for military installations.


c. A PAS may be prepared for any outgrant, if desired, to document the environmental
condition of the property.


d. Keep in mind, when considering compliance with CERCLA and RCRA, that federal
agencies are legally obligated to follow state law and procedure implementing these laws, and
that state law under an EPA approved RCRA program may determine the definition of, for
example, “hazardous substances”.


e. CERCLA requires that all “transfers” of real property from the Federal Government
to another party, including another federal agency, must contain in the “contract” for the
transfer a notice indicating if the property had been the site of a release, storage, or disposal of
hazardous substances. Army policy is to apply this notice requirement broadly. There is to be
a “complete search of agency files” to determine if a notice is needed. Additionally, if there was
a release, storage, or disposal, the notice is to identify the nature of the substance involved,
when the substance was on the property, and a description of the remedial action taken. For
the purpose of this guidance, all applicable documents will contain CERCLA notices, if the
threshold hazardous substances are found as set out in the Finding of Suitability. The standard
PAS Condition, will be renumbered as “a.” and the following “b.” added:


b. CERCLA Notice. The information contained in this notice is required under the
authority of regulations promulgated under Title 42, United States Code, Section
9620(h). The (Lessor/Grantor) has made a complete search of its records
concerning the property subject to this (outgrant). Those records indicate that the
following hazardous substances have been stored for one year or more (S), released
(R), or disposed of (D) on the premises:


(List each incident, giving the substance as defined under CERCLA, Section
101(14) and appearing at 40 CFR 302.4; the quantity; the Chemical Abstracts
Services Registry Number, where applicable; the regulatory synonym for the
hazardous substance, as listed in 40 CFR 302.4, where applicable; the date(s) that
the storage, release, or disposal took place. If information is either not available,
is incomplete, or requires further explanation as set out in the PAS, so state.)


The (lessee/grantee) should consult the PAS described in sub-paragraph a. above
for more details.
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f. The Environmental Protection Agency has issued regulations implementing Section
9620, see reference 8-55.b. The regulations do not diminish the all inclusive nature of the
language of the act.


g. The records search required by CERCLA is to be a complete search of the agency
records. Therefore, the District should have in its files, written confirmation of such a search,
from all elements of the District (or division) e.g. operations, construction, safety, logistics,
planning, etc. that might have records indicating if the CERCLA “threshold” on the quantity of
hazardous substances has been exceeded.


h. If the records check indicates that the “threshold” for reporting the storage, release, or
disposal of hazardous substances has not been exceeded, and there is no other actual or
constructive notice indicating that it has, the outgrant of such property from the Federal
Government need not contain language referencing CERCLA i.e., 42 U.S.C. § 9620. A site
inspection is only required if the records search indicates the need for further investigation.


i. AR 200-1 is being revised. The PAS may also be called an Environmental Baseline
Study (EBS). These are synonymous.


j. When a PAS is completed pursuant to an outgrant it should be attached to the outgrant
as an exhibit. The initial PAS form will then form the baseline in determining responsibility for
any future restoration work. At the conclusion of the outgrant, a PAS and such other
investigations as are warranted should be completed to determine what if any environmental
restoration work is needed.


8-56. Documentation and Liability. Care should be taken to ensure that compliance with the
environmental statutes is adequately documented both to prevent potential financial liability to
the Government, and because several of the laws (e.g. RCRA and CERCLA) have provisions
whereby individual employees of industry and government may be held personally liable for
their acts or omissions that violate the laws. Such liability may be both civil and criminal
depending on the facts of the case. Federal Facilities Compliance Act, (**cite)


8-57. Protection and Enhancement.


a. AR 405-80, “Real Estate, Granting Use of Real Estate,” which applies to both military
and civil properties, states that the Department of Army will not authorize use of real estate,
water or natural resources when the use conflicts with the goals and intent of Federal policy and
legislation on overall environmental quality.


b. All outgrants will be drafted and administered to conform with this policy.
Environmental factors of grants covering Civil Works projects will be coordinated with
Operations and Engineering elements. This Chapter specifies outgrant formats which contain
general environmental protection conditions. However, the general conditions may not be
adequate in specific cases; therefore, the District Engineer will carefully consider the proposed
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use of the property by the grantee and the report of availability conditions and will supplement
the general conditions to assure adequate protection of the environment.


c. Formats for specific outgrants may include additional language tailored to the type of
outgrant. If this condition is in the standard format, it shall not be deleted or modified except
to add site specific requirements.


8-58. Protection of Wetlands.


a. Executive Order 11990, Protection of Wetlands (1977), applies to all Federal agencies
which acquire, manage, and dispose of Federal lands and facilities; provide federally sponsored
construction and improvements; and conduct Federal activities and programs affecting land use.


b. Section 4 of the Executive Order requires that “when federally owned wetlands or
portions of wetlands are proposed for lease, easement, right-of-way, or disposal to nonfederal
public or private parties, the Federal agency shall reference in the conveyance those uses that
are restricted under identified Federal, state or local wetlands regulations, and attach other
appropriate restrictions to the uses of properties by the grantee or purchaser and any successor,
except where prohibited by law; or withhold such properties from disposal. ” To comply with this
requirement, site specific requirements may be added, as necessary, to protect wetlands
adequately.


c. To implement this policy, all areas considered for outgrants should be evaluated for the
presence of wetlands.


8-59. Floodplain Management. Executive Order 11988, Floodplain Management (1977), as
amended by Executive Order 12148 (1979), establishes a Federal policy to “avoid to the extent
possible the long and short term adverse impacts associated with the occupancy and modification
of floodplains and to avoid direct or indirect support of floodplain development wherever there
is a practicable alternative.” See ER 1165-2-26.


8-60. Coastal Zone Management. The Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972, as amended,
requires a “Consistency Certification” in all applications for outgrants to use Federal real
property for a purpose which is subject to review by a state coastal zone management agency.


8-61. Waste Disposal. The Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended (42 U.S.C. § 6901, et seq.,
also known as RCRA), and Executive Order 12088, Federal Compliance with Pollution Control
Standards (1978) make Federal agencies responsible for all waste disposal on federally controlled
property. Solid Waste Management Units may also require a state or Federal RCRA permit to
construct or operate.


8-62. Storage of Toxic or Hazardous Materials. Army policy generally prohibits the storage or
disposal of non-DOD owned toxic or hazardous materials on Army installations or projects. (See
AR 75-15.) If such use is authorized, environmentally sound procedures will be followed.
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8-63. Real Property Contaminated with Ammunition, Explosives or Chemicals. It is Army
policy to remediate real property known to contain hazards from ammunition, explosives, or
chemical agents using the most appropriate technology consistent with the proposed use of the
property. Limited use land transfers may be arranged with other Federal agencies for the
compatible use of surface remediated real property. Such use may include wildlife refuges,
safety zones for federal power facilities, or for other purposes not requiring entry except by
authorized personnel. The land transfer documents shall detail the extent of residual hazard
and shall include all restrictions and prohibitions concerning the use of the property, to ensure
personnel and environmental protection. Access rights should also be reserved to implement any
monitoring plan. Reports of Availability should show coordination with HQDA, DACS-SF and
DAMO-SWS and have attached the Land Disposal Site Plan (LDSP). Reference AR 385-64,
“U.S. Army Explosives Safety Program.”


8-64. Outgrant Applications. Whether in response to a Notice of Availability, discussed in the
section on leases, or unsolicited and initiated by the non-Army party, a written outgrant
application will be prepared providing material to identify the proposed use, the site requested,
and other information which the applicant has readily available. In addition, the application
will include an agreement to provide non-discrimination and Civil Rights assurances, as
applicable. No standard format is required and a letter or other written document may be
considered the application, as long as appropriate information is contained. See the section on
leases for information required for lease applications.


8-65. Non-discrimination and Civil Rights Assurance.


a. Existing provisions of federal law combine to prohibit discrimination on the basis of
race, color, national origin, handicap, or age under any program or activity receiving federal
financial assistance. In addition, public accommodations must not discriminate on the basis of
sex and religion.


b. All non-federal grantees under outgrants issued for less than full fair market
consideration are considered to be receiving federal financial assistance and the outgrant must
contain the condition which includes the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Rehabilitation Act, as
shown in the format on Park and Recreation Leases. Execution of the outgrant by the grantee is
sufficient to signify assurance of compliance with the law. A separate assurance instrument is
not required.


c. Outgrants issued for full consideration, such as the Agricultural and Grazing or
Commercial Concession leases, contain a general non-discrimination clause, which includes the
Americans with Disabilities Act. Refer to those formats.


d. If the grantee is a non-profit club or non-federal, quasi-public entity, use whichever
condition is appropriate for the consideration paid. However, if the premises will not be used as
a public accommodations, then “sex” and “religion” may be deleted from the list in the first
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sentence of the standard clause and the following added at the end of that sentence: “; and will
not unlawfully discriminate on the basis of sex or religion”.


8-66. Access by the Disabled.


a. Public accommodations for full fair market consideration. Grantees who pay full
consideration, including commercial lessees who pay rent under the Revised Graduated Rental
System are not recipients of federal financial assistance, and, therefore, are not subject to the
Rehabilitation Act or the Uniform Federal Accessibility Standards (UFAS). These grantees are,
however, subject to the requirements of Title III, Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Disability by
Public Accommodations and in Commercial Facilities, of the Americans with Disabilities Act
(ADA) and the implementing regulations by the Office on the Americans with Disabilities Act,
Civil Rights Division, Department of Justice (36 CFR subparts 1 to 6) and attendant Americans
with Disabilities Act Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural And
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board. Compliance with the ADA, as with all other
applicable federal laws and regulations, is an enforceable lease term. However, compliance is
the responsibility of the grantee - not the Corps. While ADA compliance must be an element of
outgrant compliance inspections, and grantees must be informed of perceived compliance
violations in order to enforce outgrant terms, the Corps is not an ADA enforcement entity. The
grantee must be made aware, therefore, that an outgrant compliance inspection is not a federal
endorsement of compliance which will preclude liability from federal or private enforcement
actions, but is merely a determination of compliance with outgrant terms.


b. Public Accommodation for less than full fair market consideration. State and political
subdivision entities and non-profit organizations which hold Corps public park and recreation
leases or fish and wildlife licenses, for which they are paying less than fair market value, are
subject to the Rehabilitation Act and UFAS. Any such grantee paying fair market value for its
lease and not receiving federal financial assistance as defined by the Rehabilitation Act and
attendant regulations is subject to the ADA.


8-67. Alaska Lands. The Alaska National Interest Lands Conservation Act of 1980 (Public Law
96-487) provides that a special application forms for proposals on transportation and utility
systems in any conservation system unit, national recreation area, or national conservation area
in Alaska. Applicants should contact the District Engineer, ATTN: CENPA-RE-MD, PO Box
7002, Anchorage, Alaska 95510-0898.


8-68. Determination of Availability--Mi1itary. The availability of military property for outgrant
will be determined according to AR 405-80 and supporting TM for outgrants. The Report of
Availability (ROA) and Determination of Availability (DOA) format are shown in the TM. If a
District Engineer receives outgrant applications when no determination of availability for the
property has been made, the District Engineer will forward the applications to the appropriate
installation commander. Where an entire installation is permitted to a DOD agency, availability
will be determined by the Defense Agency concerned, with concurrence of the MACOM or using
service of the military department with primary jurisdiction. For part of an installation
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permitted to a DOD agency, the MACOM will make the determination of availability with
concurrences of the DOD agency. Where a Title 10 Report is required, be sure the information
required to complete a Disposal Report, is provided (reference Paragraph 8-110).


8-69. Determination of Availability--Civil Works.


a. During the construction phase of a project, the Construction Division will decide
whether the proposed use will interfere with construction of the project. The District Engineer
may determine availability of lands and improvements during the construction period without
further approval; these outgrants for interim uses may not exceed 5 years or the end of
construction, if less.


b. Operations and Readiness Division, in cooperation with Real Estate Division,
determines whether a proposed non-Army use is in conformance with the master plan and will
not interfere with project operations. If the proposed use is found not to be in conformance
with the Master Plan but is otherwise in furtherance of project purposes or is in the public
interest, amendment of the Master Plan may be recommended. If the initial determination is
positive and/or further processing is in order, a Report of Availability (ROA) will be prepared
and Operations and Readiness Division will identify site specific environmental, cultural,
historical, or operational requirements for non-Army use. The ROA will be included in the
outgrant file. The Determination of Availability (DOA) will be made by the approving official at
the level delegated authority to execute the outgrant, e.g. the Division Engineer for those actions
to be executed at that level. A recommended draft DOA with attached ROA will accompany all
outgrants to be executed at division, HQUSACE or Army Secretariat level.


c. Priority leasing commitments to former owners and tenants will continue to be honored
as in Section X, this chapter.


d. The Report of Availability format has been set up so that different sections can be
prepared and staffed separately and signed by different Army elements, if required. Flexibility
is essential, yet still yielding a final product which can be staffed and finally put in the outgrant
file. It is becoming more and more important to have a document that contains all the pieces to
the process and that provides written confirmation of what issues were considered. The Report
of Availability (ROA) will contain, substantially in the form of Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-3, the
following:


(1) Project designation.


(2) The proposed use and term.


(3) United States property interest (fee simple title, easement, in-lease, or Army
jurisdiction (primary jurisdiction, permit from a Federal Agency, withdrawn from the public
domain).
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(4) Description of property, including any improvements. If the land is not included in
the grant, explain why the improvement is not excess.


(5) Estimate of consideration, giving the source of the estimate. If outgrant is issued
under Title 10, United States Code, 2667, list any in-kind offsets to case consideration.


(6) Is a waiver of competition recommended/not recommended, giving full justification
and proposed grantee, if negotiated.


(7) Describe or enclose relevant technical specification for the proposed area or facility.


(8) A finding that the grant will not interfere with operation of the project, or with
contemplated development and other activities as shown in an approved Master Plan; if the use
will further the project purpose or the public interest or national defense, so state.


(9) Documentation of environmental and cultural considerations described in this section.


(10) Other pertinent information or recommendations and any additional restrictions or
site specific limitations.


(11) Attach maps showing the nearest project boundary; acreage, character of land, and
the number and type of improvements, if both land and improvements are included. If only
building space is involved, attach a floor plan. Existing maps and drawings should be utilized to
the greatest extent possible to minimize costs.


(12) Attach environmental reports and assessments.


e. After coordination and approval of the ROA, the property will be determined to be
available for the proposed use by approval and execution of a Determination of Availability by
the approving official at the level delegated authority to execute the outgrant. The DOA will
contain, substantially in the format of Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-4:


(1) A finding that the proposed. use is in the public interest or in the interest of national
defense and is consistent with delegated authorities and Government regulations.


(2) A finding that the property is not excess.


(3) Coordination.


(4) A determination that the property is available for the proposed use with the
restrictions as stated in the ROA and as added, if any, and may be outgranted in accordance
with applicable laws, rules and regulations.


(5) A finding that the consideration is no less than the fair market value, if applicable.
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(6) Signature of approving official.


f. Renewals do not have to have a ROA, but will require a DOA to reaffirm the
continued availability.


8-70. Prior Approval of Assistant Secretary of the Army. The Assistant Secretary of the Army
(Installation, Logistics & Environment) (SAILE) must give prior approval to certain types of
outgrants of military real property as set out in supporting TM for outgrants. Those involving
value may not become evident until after the appraisal or opinion of value. In such cases, if
prior approval was not obtained during the installation/MACOM approval process, the District
Engineer, in coordination with the installation commander, will forward a report with
supporting justification to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for transmittal to SAILE. A draft Title 10
report should be included, if appropriate.


8-71. Provision of Certain Reports by Non-Army Party.


a. For outgrants initiated by non-Army parties, the initiating non-Army party may be
requested to provide appraisals, surveys, mapping, legal descriptions suitable for recording in
the local land records, and environmental, cultural and historical assessments, and other non-
internal work products which result in a report or written document. Outgrant which are to be
recorded in the local land records should be recorded at the expense of the non-Army grantee.
The Army proponent will assure completion of the required supporting documentation and
should ensure that the products supplied by the non-Army party are in accordance with our
requirements.


b. If the outgrant benefits the Army proponent or the initiating non-Army party is unable
to provide these products, then the Army proponent may do the work, if funds are available or
on a reimbursable basis. Refer to AR 200-1 for policy on environmental assessments.


c. The Army must do those inherent governmental functions, such as internal review,
policy reviews, decision making and the processing of the documents through Army channels, as
required.


d. The selection of an administrative costs category for determination of consideration will
be based on the work effort performed by the district for the grantee. If significant work
products are provided by the grantee, then a lesser category may be selected than the type of
action would usually rank. See Paragraph 8-81, Consideration.


8-72. Rights-of-entry. Rights-of-entry are not technically an outgrant, but are merely a short-
term permission to enter the property. They are similar to licenses. A right-of-entry will not be
granted unless it is authorized by the office in which the final outgrant will be executed. The
availability process must be substantially complete. Rights-of-entry will be conditioned to clearly
show that the grantee is agreeable to all terms and conditions of the follow-on formal outgrant
instrument.
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8-73. Reserved.


8-74. Reserved.
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SECTION VII. OUTGRANTS AND OUTGRANT MANAGEMENT - PROCEDURES FOR
DRAFTING AND ISSUANCE


8-75. Purpose.  This section describes the general procedures for the drafting, executions and
issuance of the instruments, generally called outgrants, which authorize Federal agencies, state
or local governments, private organizations, or individuals to use Army (military or civil)
controlled real property and administering those interests in real property.


8-76. Formats For Outgrant Instruments.


a. Formats containing the conditions that have been approved for use in the various outgrant
instruments issued by the Corps of Engineers are shown in formats at the end of this chapter (or
as numbered forms until replaced). These formats are available in electronic form for use with
computers. The formats may be copied  from the distribution disks and District specific data
filled in appropriate blanks to create templates for local use. Under no circumstances should the
files on the distribution disks be altered because they may be needed later to restore a template
to its original condition. Updated disks will be furnished periodically when changes to the
formats are approved by HQUSACE (CERE-M).


b. The template for each type of outgrant should always be the starting point for any
outgrant. Site specific conditions for environmental, cultural, historical or operational
protection may be added for individual outgrants as appropriate, however, other deviations will
not be made to the conditions shown in the formats, except as indicated in the format, without
approval of HQUSACE (CERE-M). Site specific conditions must be truly site specific and will
not be used by the district as a subterfuge for district unique templates, unless approved by
HQUSACE (CERE-M).


8-77. Legal Review. Any site specific conditions to be added to a proposed outgrant will be
reviewed. All outgrant instrument required to be submitted to the Secretariat will be reviewed
for legal sufficiency by an attorney-advisor (real property). This review will be documented in
writing with the file (a stamp “Reviewed for legal sufficiency by:” may be used) and will be
stated in the transmittal of any action to HQUSACE (CERE-M), including the name and
telephone number of the attorney. If this review can not be performed, the transmittal must so
state, giving justification for the omission. The purpose of a review for legal sufficiency is not to
validate standard format provisions, which have already received extensive review prior to
issuance of the format, but rather the selection of conditions where alternatives are provided,
deviations, if any, and added conditions or requirements by the district. District Engineers and
their Chiefs of Real Estate are encouraged to require involvement by an attorney from the
beginning of negotiations in cases involving large transactions, difficult, or unusual situations,
especially if the negotiations can be expected to develop deviations to the standard formats or
numerous site-specific additions.


8-78. Designation of Grantees. Individuals, and individuals trading as a firm, a partnership, a
corporation, or an association can be designated as a grantee. A corporation will be designated:
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The __________________ Company/Corporation, duly organized and existing
under and by virtue of the laws of the state of ____________________, with its
principal office at ________________________.


Grants will not be made to unincorporated associations unless they are legal entities that can
hold property, sue, and be sued under the laws of the state where the property is located.


8-79. Term.


a. Grants of Fee-Owned Land. The term of an outgrant on fee-owned land of the United
States will accord with the provisions of this chapter for each type of outgrant, unless different
instructions are given in individual cases.


b. Grants of Property In-Leased to the United States. If all or part of the land or
improvements in an outgrant is inleased to the United States, the term of the outgrant will not
be longer than the term of such inlease. If there are no instructions to the contrary, outgrants
of inleased land and improvements will be submitted to HQUSACE (CERE-M), since delegations
of authority to execute outgrants are generally limited to fee-owned land. Outgrants may be
issued where the ingrant is less than a lease, such as an easement. The outgrant may only be for
an equal or lesser interest. If the inlease to the United States must be renewed annually, the
basic term of the outgrant will be the same as term of the current inlease. If the ultimate term
is to extend beyond that time, the granting clause should provide for “renewal as hereinafter
provided” and adding one of the following conditions:


(1) If all or part of the premises is leased to the United States, subject to renewal upon
notice, add the following condition:


That (a portion of) the land (and improvements) covered hereby is (are)
occupied by the United States under Lease No. _______, from __________ for
the period beginning ________ and ending ________, subject to renewel
annually to ________, and in the event the United States elects to exercise its
option of renewal, this lease (license) (permit) shall automatically be renewed to
cover such annual renewal periods, but not to extend beyond __________ years
from the commencement date hereof, and this lease (license) (permit), together with
any renewals thereof, shall be subject to all provisions and conditions of said Lease
No. _______________.


(2) If all or part of the premises is leased to the United States from year to year, unless
and until the Government shall give notice of termination, add the following condition:


That (a portion of) the land (and improvements) covered hereby is (are) occupied by
the United States under Lease No. ________, from ________ for the period
beginning ___________ and ending __________, which provides that, unless and
until the Government shall give notice of termination in accordance with the terms
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thereof, the said lease shall remain in force thereafter from year to year without
further notice but in any event it shall expire automatically on ___________.
That for such yearly periods that the United States shall allow said lease to remain
in effect, this lease (license) (permit) shall be automatically renewed, but not to
extend beyond ____________ years from the commencement date hereof, and this
lease (license) (permit), together with any renewals thereof, shall be subject to all
provisions and conditions of said Lease No._________________ _.


8-80. Description. The description must be sufficient to locate the premises and should clearly
identify the property to be outgranted. An already-prepared metes and bounds, or other legal
description, if available, plus a marked map or aerial photograph are the best and most effective
description. A map or photograph should be marked or delineated with cross-hatch or other
marks so as to be reproducible by mechanical means available to the district so as to minimize
costs. Use existing maps, legal descriptions, aerials, etc. to the greatest extent possible. Water
and land area to be included in the outgrant should both be described as part of the outgranted
premises.


8-81. Consideration.


a. General.


(1) Title 31, U.S.C. § 9701 (Independent Offices Appropriation Act of 1952) expresses
that sense of Congress that “each service or thing provided by an agency...is to be self sustaining
to the extent possible,” and states specifically that regulations establish the charge for a service
or thing of value provided by the agency. Each charge shall be fair and based upon the costs to
the government; the value of the service or thing to the recipient; the public policy or interest
served; and other relevant facts.”


(2) Office of Management and Budget Circular A-25 which implements the act, states that
where a federal activity provides special benefits to a recipient above and beyond those accruing
to the public at large, a charge should be imposed to recover the cost to the federal government.
When federally-owned property is leased or sold, the fair market value should be obtained. The
fair market value is determined in accordance with commercial rates and prices for similar
property in the geographical area and is not limited to recovery of costs. Fees to recover costs
should cover direct and indirect costs of providing the special benefit.


(3) DODI 7230.1, “User Charges” implements this act, and states that real estate leases
shall recover the higher of the fair market value of the asset being leased or the administrative
costs of issuing and processing the outgrant. Charges may be reduced or waived for certain
exceptions.


b. Determination of Consideration. The consideration for all outgrants shall be either the
fair market value or the estimated administrative costs, based upon the full term of the
outgrant, whichever is greater, unless excepted in sub-paragraph c. below.
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(1) Fair Market Value. Appraisals are not required when the estimated fair market
rental for the full term is less than $2,500. Other simple evaluations and per annum rental
values that do not exceed $10,000 for the term of the instrument are authorized to use a brief
narrative style report. Refer to ER 405-1-12, Chapter 4, and various Real Estate Policy
Guidance Letters on appraisal requirements. Appraisal questions should be referred to
HQUSACE (CERE-E). The district Chief Appraiser may periodically estimate values for types
of outgrants issued for identical purposes in order to establish a schedule of charges.


(2) Administrative Costs.


(a) For the purpose of determining basic administrative costs, outgrants have been
separated into categories which reflect the work effort involved in issuing and managing the
outgrant. An estimated cost schedule will be sent out periodically by CERE-M, using cost data
from the districts. The costs reflect a range of categories established for civil and military
outgrants and the basic administrative costs for each category. Additional charges may be
added for monitoring/ compliance costs and extraordinary or unusual incidental costs, excluding
any expenses incurred to serve independent public interest. Costs do not have to be exact but
must bear a reasonable relationship to the cost of services rendered by the agency to the grantee.
Renewals will be based upon the effort involved and not the original category.


(b) In New England Power Company, et al, v. NEC, 683 F.2d 12 (1982) citing
Mississippi Power & Light Co., et al v. NRC, 601 F.2d 223 (5th Cir. 1979), cert. denied, 444
U.S. 1102, 100 S. Ct. 1066, 62 L. Ed.2d 787 (1980), the court upheld fees for the cost of
environmental reviews of specific applications which are a prerequisite to the issueance of a
license. Since the reviews were a necessary part of the cost of providing a special benefit. Cost
of programmatic, project/installation-wide or project/installation master plan environmental
reviews are not included.


(c) When the non-Army party provides reports or other work products, a lesser category
in the cost schedule may be selected. See Paragraph 8-71.


c. Exceptions. Only the fair market value of an outgrant will be charged when required
by law or the consideration is determined by competition, such as agricultural and grazing
leases. A cottage site lease issued under the authority of Title 16, United States Code, Section
460d, as amended by section 1134 of the Water Resources Development Act of 1986, must by
law be issued for fair market rental. Certain oil and gas pipeline rights-of-way require both fair
market value and an administrative charge, as set out in the section on Easements. Because of
public policy or interest served, all monetary consideration for outgrants may be waived or
reduced when:


(1) The recipient of the benefits is engaged in a nonprofit or public activity designed for
the public safety, health and welfare.
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(2) Payment of the full fee by a state and local governments or nonprofit group would not
be in the interest of the program or payment may be waived or reduced because of specific
authority.


(3) Furnishing the service without charge is an appropriate courtesy to a foreign country
or international organization, or comparable fees are set on a reciprocal basis.


8-82. Statement of Payments.  All outgrants shall clearly state the consideration reserved.


a. If monetary consideration for an outgrant is waived for a non-profit, public activity or
governmental entity, as set out above, the outgrant shall state that the consideration is the
operation, maintenance, and repair of the property for the public purpose served. The
remaining portions of this paragraph do not apply.


b. If monetary consideration is reserved, the outgrant shall specify the amount due,
payment due date, and a requirement that payments be received no later than the due date.
Monetary consideration will be stated using words and numerals (e.g., one hundred ninety-two
and 50/100 dollars ($192.50). Indicate the frequency of periodic payments after the word
“payable” in the payment clause (e.g., annually, semi-annually, quarterly). Payments are
payable, in advance, to Finance and Accounting Officer, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. Insert
the words “in full for the term” after the word “payable” in the payment clause if there is one
payment for the entire term. If consideration is based on gross receipts or other special
calculations, indicate this clearly in the payment clause; show also the method of calculation,
period covered, and when payments are due. Rental offsets or abatements are discussed in the
Section on outgrants under 10 U.S.C. § 2667.


c. Collection Costs. To minimize collection costs and avoid the sanction of an interest
charge, rentals should be paid in advance in the largest practicable increments. Monthly
payments are discouraged, but may be permitted in cases of hardship or where the annual rent
is substantial.


d. Charges for Late Payments. Public Law 96-304 and the Department of the Treasury
Fiscal Requirements Manual require Federal agencies to impose and collect late payment
penalties for overdue payment obligations under outgrants with parties outside the Federal
Government. Penalties must be imposed for each month or part of a month payment is not
received.


e. Existing outgrants will not be amended solely to incorporate a late penalty provision;
rather when delinquent rentals or other payments require a follow-up letter, the grantee will be
informed that a late charge, as prescribed above, will be assessed if the due amount is not paid
in 30 days. The Department of Treasury determines the applicable percentage rate for late
charges for each quarter and informs all District Finance and Accounting Offices before the first
day of each calendar quarter. The District Engineer may waive collection upon a determination
that administrative cost of collection is more than the late charge.
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8-83. Changes, Additions, or Deletions: Merger Clause.


a. Elements preparing outgrant instruments are encouraged to use word processing
equipment so that approved modifications of prescribed formats can be made in a professional
manner. In such cases, the document will stand on its own and no merger clause is necessary.


b. If preprinted forms are used, any changes should be noted at the end in a merger
clause as follows:


Prior to execution of this (instrument) Condition No(s)._____________ were modified,
Condition No(s).____________ were deleted,________ Condition No(s).___________
were added on page____________ which is hereby made a part of this (instrument).


c. Where conditions have been added by rider, all parties executing the instrument should
also initial the rider.


8-84. Termination.  An outgrant cannot be simultaneously revocable at will by the United States
and revocable with a specified number of days’ notice by the United States. If the format
includes a revocable at will condition, the following notice provision may be substituted, if the
ROA or the grantee object to the standard condition: “The Government may terminate this lease
at any time in the event of national emergency as declared by the President or the Congress of
the United States, base closure, deactivation or substantial realignment, or in the interest of
national defense. ”


8-85. Execution.  Delegations of authority to execute real estate instruments are derived from
the authority granted by the Secretary of Defense or the Secretary of the Army to the Assistant
Secretary of the Army (I,L&E). These delegations, with applicable limitations, requirements
and conditions, are delegated down through the Commander, USACE and the Director of Real
Estate, to Division Engineers and division Director of Real Estate, with redelegation authority to
the District Engineer and district Chief of Real Estate. After complying with preleasing
clearances, specific delegations should be consulted for determining execution authority in
individual outgrant actions. The form of the execution will then be selected as follows:


a. By District, Division, or HQUSACE. For outgrants to be executed in the office of the
District or Division Engineer or the HQUSACE, the testimonium clause should read: “IN
WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the Secretary of the Army
this________day of___________ , 19_____ ."


b., By Secretariat. For execution at the Secretarial level, the testimonium clause for Army
(Military and Civil Works) should read: “IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my
hand this________ day of_____________ 19_____ by direction of the Assistant Secretary of the
Army (I,L & E). ”
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c. By Air Force. “IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of
the Secretary of the Air Force this_________ day of_____________ 19 ."


d. By Grantee. Outgrants which contain assurances or conditions to be met by the
grantee must be signed by the grantee prior to submittal to the Secretary. Outgrants requiring
the signature of the grantee will be signed with the name of the party, or parties, typed below
the signature, as follows:


(1) An Individual. The legal name of the individual. Use AKA, nicknames in quotes, or
NEE as appropriate, for example:


John “Spike” Jones, AKA J.J. Jones
Amanda J. Jones, NEE Amanda Johnson


(2) An Individual Trading as a Firm or Doing Business Under a Firm or Trade Name.
The name of the individual, followed by the notation “doing business as____________________".


(3) A Partnership. The name of all the partners or the name of the partnership by one
partner who signs as one of the firm; for example:


Thomas R. Jones Jones & Smith
or


Henry C. Smith By: Thomas R. Jones
Partner in the firm.


The signer will furnish, for filing with the outgrant, extracts from the Partnership agreement,
which indicates the names of the general partners. In lieu of this evidence, the signer may
furnish a Partnership Certificate, certifying that the signer has authority to bind the partnership
as follows:


I, (Partner X) certify that I an a General Partner in the Partnership named as Grantee
the attached outgrant, I certify further that (Partner Y), who signed said outgrant on
behalf of the Partnership, is also a General Partner and has the authority to bind the
Partnership by virtue of the powers vested in him/her in the Partnership agreement.


(4) A Corporation or Association. The name of the corporation and the name of the
officer with official capacity signing on its behalf; for example:


The Jones Power Company
By: Thomas R. Jones


President


The corporation seal will be affixed. The signer will furnish, for filing with the outgrant,


in


extracts from the articles of incorporation, the by-laws, or the minutes of the board of directors,
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duly certified by the custodian of such records, under the corporate seal (if there is one), which
properly vest the signer with authority to bind the corporation. In lieu of this evidence the
grantee may furnish a certificate signed by an appropriate corporate officer, other than the
person executing the outgrant, as follows:


CORPORATE CERTIFICATE


I _______ (Name)_________ certify that I am the (Secretary) of
__________________________________________, Inc., that


who signed the foregoing instrument on behalf of
the corporation was then of the corporation. I further certify
that the said officer was acting within the scope of powers delegated to this officer
by the governing body of the corporation in executing said instrument.


Date Corporate Secretary or
Appropriate Officer


(AFFIX CORPORATE SEAL)


(5) State or local governmental entities. The name of the entity and the name of the officer
with official capacity signing on its behalf; for example:


VILLAGE OF ZOAR, OHIO
By Thomas R. Jones


Mayor


The signer will furnish, for filing with the outgrant, an extract from the minutes of the entity
indicating that the outgrant was approved by the governing body of the of the entity and
authorizing a named individual to execute the outgrant on its behalf. In lieu of the minutes, the
grantee may furnish a certificate signed by an appropriate official, other than the person executing
the outgrant, as follows:


CERTIFICATE OF AUTHORITY


I _________ (Name)____________ certify that I am the __________(Clerk) of
_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ , t h a t


who signed the foregoing instrument on behalf of the
grantee was then_____________ of _______________________. I further certify that the
said officer was acting within the scope of powers delegated to this
governing body of the grantee in executing said instrument.


officer by the


Clerk or
Appropriate Official


Date________
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8-86. Acknowledgments and Witnesses.


a. Easements will contain an acknowledgment or provisions for witness as necessary to
comply with local recordation statutes. For other outgrants, the grantee may request such
provisions, or the law of the state in which the property lies may require one. The outgrant should
then include such provisions, written according to local recordation statutes.


b. Use the following formats for instruments to be executed by the designated individual,
unless local recordation statutes dictate otherwise. If a different format is used to comply with local
statutes, the transmittal assembly must state the reason for the deviation.


c. Use the following format for instruments executed by the Secretary of the Army:


ACKNOWLEDGMENT


COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA )


: ss


COUNTY OF ARLINGTON )


BEFORE ME, a Notary Public in and for the Commonwealth of Virginia, County of Arlington,
personally appeared__________________ to me known to be the identical person and officer whose
name is subscribed to the foregoing instrument, and acknowledged to me that (he) (she) executed
the said instrument in the capacity therein stated for the purposes therein expressed as the act and
deed of the United States of America.


GIVEN under my hand and seal, this__________ day of____________ , 19.


NOTARY PUBLIC


(SEAL)
My Commission Expires:


d. Use the following format for instruments executed in SAILE:


ACKNOWLEDGMENT


COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA )
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: ss


C O U N T Y  O F  A R L I N G T O N  )


BEFORE ME, a Notary Public in and for the Commonwealth of
Virginia, County of Arlington, personally appeared___________ , to me known to be the identical
person and officer whose name is subscribed to the foregoing instrument, and acknowledged to me
that (he) (she) executed the said instrument by direction of the Assistant Secretary of the Army
(I,L&E) for the purposes therein expressed as the act and deed of the United States of America.


GIVEN under my hand and seal, this day of_________ 19____ .


NOTARY PUBLIC


(SEAL)
My Commission Expires:


e. Use the following format for instruments executed by


ACKNOWLEDGMENT


CITY OF WASHINGTON )


: ss


DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA )


BEFORE ME, a Notary Public in and for the District


the Director of Real Estate:


of Columbia, personally appeared
______________________,to me known to be the identical person and officer whose name is
subscribed to the foregoing instrument, and acknowledged to me that (he) (she) executed the said
instrument by authority of the Secretary of the Army for the purposes therein expressed as the act
and deed of the United States of America.


GIVEN under my


(SEAL)


hand and seal, this day of___________ ,19 _____,


NOTARY PUBLIC


My Commission Expires:
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f. Use the following format for instruments executed by the Secretary of the Air Force or his
designee:


ACKNOWLEDGMENT


________________of_____________ )


: ss


________________of_____________ )


BEFORE ME, a Notary Public in
_________________________to me known
subscribed to the foregoing instrument,


and for the jurisdiction above shown, personally appeared
to be the identical person and officer whose name is


and acknowledged to me that (he) (she) executed the said
instrument by authority of the Secretary of the Air Force for the purposes therein expressed as the
act and deed of the United States of America.


GIVEN under my hand and seal, this day of________ ,19___ .


NOTARY PUBLIC
(SEAL)
My Commission Expires:


8-87. Numbering. All outgrants and consents will be numbered. Place the number in the space
provided on the form or in the upper right corner of instruments not prepared on forms. A
separate series of numbers will be maintained for military, NASA, and Civil Works outgrants.
Begin with “l” at the start of each fiscal year, except for NASA outgrants which begin with “9000”.


a. Outgrants and Consents Involving Military Army and NASA Property. The complete
instrument number will consist of the capital letters “DACA” and fiscal station number of the
activity issuing the outgrant, a dash, the instrument identification code (1 for outlease, 2 for
easement, 3 for license, 4 for permit, or 9 for other type instruments), a dash, the fiscal year, and
a dash followed by the instrument serial number, e.g., DACA03-1-79-1.


b. Outgrants and Consents Involving Civil Works Property. “DACW” will precede the fiscal
station number, e.g., DACW03-1-79-1.


c. Modifications or Supplemental Agreements. Changes to outgrant instruments will be
consecutively numbered and attached to the basic instruments. Supplemental agreements will not
be used to renew an outgrant, rather, the latest version of the outgrant form will be used. A
supplemental agreement may extend the term, but not in lieu of or to avoid a renewal action. A
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Supplemental Agreement may be used to modify the outgrant document
supplied by the district in the original outgrant, e.g. the description, the
the parties, but may not be used to modify standard outgrant clauses.


for any item which was
names and addresses of


8-88. Transmittal of Outgrant Instruments. Correspondence which transmits outgrants to HQ
USACE (CERE-M) for execution or approval will include one complete copy of the outgrant
assembly for the files of each higher reviewing office. The division may waive this requirement for
division file copies. The assembly, with required copies, must include the following:


a. The original instrument and amendments, or proposed amendments or renewal.


b. One duplicate copy of a. above.


c. Draft Determination of Availability with the Report of Availability and supporting
environmental and cultural documentation. See Section VI.


d. Statements on the following:


(1) Cite authority for outgrant with citations to the appropriate sections of this regulation.


(2) Administrative findings required by the legislative authority for the outgrant, if not
covered by the DOA.


(3) Amount of consideration deemed adequate, data to support the recommended
compensation, and date of any appraisal. If consideration was not reserved, explain.


(4) If competition is required, describe competition in selecting grantee; if waiver of
competition is being requested, or if competition was impractical, give reasons why and
justifications. No explanation is required for outgrants authorized by this regulations to be granted
without competition.


(5) Explanation of any deviation in forms.


(6) Information whether the grantee has concurred in the terms, when the grantee has not
yet executed the outgrant. Outgrants which contain assurances or conditions to be met by the
grantee must be signed by the grantee prior to submittal to the Secretary.


(7) Information for grants under authority of 10 U.S.C. § 2668, 10 U.S.C. § 2669, and 43
U.S.C. § 961, whether the grantee is an American citizen, and whether public domain land is
involved.


(8) Any other desirable information.


8 - 4 4
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e. Correspondence on approval or execution of outgrants for oil and gas pipelines will include
information required in the Section on Easements.


f. Instruments which are forwarded for execution at Secretariat or HQUSACE level shall be
protected from damage in transit.


8-89. Distribution of Outgrant Instruments.


a. General Distribution. The districts will distribute all outgrants, supplemental agreements,
notices of revocation, notices of termination, etc., as follows:


(1) One fully executed copy to the grantee.


(2) One fully executed copy in the district realty records.


(3) One conformed copy to the installation commander or the civil works project manager.


(4) One conformed copy to F&A, if required.


b. Special Distribution. Additions to the general distribution above are:


(1) One conformed copy of road easements and licenses to take borrow material: to the
Federal Highway Administration, ATTN: General Counsel, Washington, D.C. 20591-0001. Such
documents will not be sent unless the Federal Highway Administration has formally requested the
grant under 23 U.S.C. § 107 or 23 U.S.C. § 317.


(2) One conformed copy of 10 U.S.C. § 2668 easements for right-of-way over withdrawn
public domain lands to the Secretary of the Interior, through the state office of the Bureau of Land
Management.


(3) A conformed copy of grants for National Guard activities to the Chief, National Guard
Bureau, Washington, D.C. 20310-2500.


8-90. Reserved.
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SECTION VIII. OUTGRANTS AND OUTGRANT MANAGEMENT - ADMINISTRATION
AND COMPLIANCE


8-91.  Purpose. This section describes the general procedures for the management and
administration of the instruments, generally called outgrants, which authorize Federal agencies,
state or local governments, private organizations, or individuals to use Army (military or civil)
controlled real property and administering those interests in real property.


8-92. Administration of Outgrants. District and Division Engineers real estate elements will
manage and administer the terms and conditions of outgrants. In discharging this responsibility,
they will coordinate closely with representatives of the using service or, for civil works projects,
the Operations and Readiness Division, maintain records submit periodic reports, inspect for
compliance with terms and conditions of grants and proper utilization and development of
granted premises, collect payments, and terminate or revoke outgrants.


8-93. Collection of Monetary Consideration.


a. The District Engineer will collect payments according to the terms of the outgrant.
Leases for trailer sites granted by installation commanders or, if delegated in accordance with
supporting TM for outgrants, outgrants issued by the installation will be collected by the
installation. Grantees will pay in cash, check, money order, or other negotiable sight instrument
payable to the F & A Officer,___________ District. The first at payment will be collected when the
executed outgrant is delivered to the grantee. Any payments required after the first payment
will be billed and collected by fiscal representatives of the District Engineer. If an outgrant is
terminated between rent days, advance rent payments may not be refunded unless the outgrant
instrument provides for such a refund; a refund may, however, be made under a supplemental
agreement to the outgrant if such a refund is in the Government’s interest. If termination of an
outgrant is considered, rent should be collected only to the effective date of termination.


b. Prompt enforcement of conditions is essential to proper outgrant administration,
particularly conditions related to payment of rent. The District Engineer should ensure
coordination between Finance and Accounting and Real Estate to achieve certain goals:


(1) grantees will be notified shortly after they are delinquent in payment;


(2) the Real Estate Division will be notified promptly of rent delinquency so that
immediate collection efforts may begin; and


(3) when appropriate, termination action will be initiated within delegated authority after
the rent payment becomes delinquent, usually within 60 days.


c. The case record should include documentation and justification of any extensions of
time to pay rent granted by the District Engineer; however, the imposition of late charges will
not be affected by extension of time to pay.
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d. The rent owed to the government is a claim. Appropriate Finance and Accounting
procedures for processing, collecting or litigating a claim owed to the government will be
followed.


8-94. Forgiveness or Modification of Compensation. Where compensation has accrued and is
due, the Secretary of the military department may not relieve the grantee of obligation to pay:
vested contractual rights of the Government cannot be forgiven. Future consideration may be
modified if there is consideration to the United States for the change (consideration does not
have to be money but must be valuable). The poor financial condition of a grantee is not
sufficient justification to reduce the consideration or otherwise modify the contract. 16 U.S.C.
§ 460d-1 does specifically authorize the amendment of leases for commercial recreational
facilities at Civil Works projects to provide for the adjustment of future rental or other
consideration when it is deemed to be necessary or advisable in the public interest. Adjustments
may be made only to future payments and this section may not be used as authority for
adjustments for any period prior to the date of the amendment of the concession lease. Past
examples justifying modification have included drought conditions or extreme flooding.


8-95. Disposition of Funds.


a. General. Payments from outgrants will normally be deposited to the credit of
Miscellaneous Receipts.


b. Rental payments for outgrants under authority of 10 U.S.C. § 2667, which provides for
abatement of any payment contingent upon a particular event, should be held in a special
deposit account until possibility of abatement has passed; the Finance and Accounting Officer
will then be advised on the final disposition of the money and action to be taken according to
fiscal regulations. Also, receipts from military agricultural and grazing leases will be deposited
into a special account of the appropriate military department to cover the administrative
expenses of such leasing and to finance multiple land use management programs at installations.
Receipts from other military leases issued under 10 U.S.C. § 2667, will be deposited into the
special Treasury account for the 50/50 return to the installation and Army.


c. According to an Act of Congress, approval 20 October 1976 (31 U.S.C. §§ 6901-6903
the Secretary of the Interior pays money to local governments on account of the amount of
“entitlement lands” in each jurisdiction. As defined by the law (31 U.S.C. § 6901), entitlement
lands include the following: Federally owned water resource development project land;
Federally-owned areas under Corps of Engineers jurisdiction used for dredge material disposal;
inactive or semi-active installations, excluding Army industrial installations retained for
mobilization and for reserve training. Send all information on entitlement lands to the
Department of the Interior for administration and payment. All public inquiries on entitlement
lands payments should be referred to the U.S. Department of Interior, Bureau of Land
Management (520), Washington, D.C. 20240-0001.
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d. Payments for Utilities or Services. If utilities or services are furnished to the lessee in
connection with a lease, Title 10 U.S.C. § 2667 provides that payment for such utilities or
services may be covered into the Treasury to the credit of the appropriations from which the
costs of such utilities or services were paid.


8-96. Existing Grants on Acquired Lands. Whenever the Army acquires lands subject to grants
made by the Government’s predecessor in title (including public road and utility easements), the
District Engineer administers such outstanding grants. If rents, royalties, or other rights pass to
the United States under the terms of the option or pursuant to condemnation proceedings, the
District Engineer will inform the grantee by letter that the United States has acquired title, and
that payments will be made to the United States. Copies of this letter, the grantee’s reply, the
outstanding grant, and the deed or other title document will be placed in a file and a Contract
Number will be assigned following the procedures used for other outgrants. Copies and
distribution will be the same as for the outgrant, except that the grantee will not be given a
copy. See Paragraph 8-119 a (9) for a discussion of acquired oil and gas leases.


8-97. Termination, Revocation. Relinquishment and Expiration.


a. By the Government. Refer to the specific paragraph for each type of outgrant for the
authority to terminate. A general distinction should be made between termination for cause
referred to as revocation, which usually follows a violation of outgrant conditions, and
termination at will or for other governmental purpose, when the Government has an overriding
need to use the granted property and termination is in accordance with the outgrant. If an
outgrant is revoked, document the basis in case the action is appealed or litigated. Care should
be taken to follow exactly the provisions of the outgrant condition and the disputes clause of the
particular outgrant involved. If revocation or termination of an outgrant is in the interest of the
United States but the Division Engineer, District Engineer or Chief of Real Estate do not have
authority to revoke, a recommendation and other pertinent information will be submitted to HQ
USACE (CERE-M), along with a notice of revocation prepared for execution by direction of the
Assistant Secretary of the Army. ENG Form 931, Notice of Revocation, for Army property, or
a substantially similar notice will be used.


b. By the Grantee. Certain grants contain provisions for termination by the grantee, or
relinquishment, upon notice in writing. Such notice must be unequivocal and must be submitted
within the period specified in the grant instrument. If in the best interest of the Government to
accept the relinquishment, strict adherence to the time limitations may be waived.


c. Report of Termination. When an outgrant expires by limitation or term, or is revoked,
relinquished, or terminated pursuant to the provisions of the instrument, a report will be made
on ENG Form 1368, Report of Termination of Instrument, with distribution as provided for
outgrants, except that the grantee shall not receive a copy. The District Engineer will determine
that restoration obligations have been properly discharged in accordance with the terms of the
outgrant.
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8-98. Renewal.  The District Engineer should initiate renewal action in sufficient time to
complete action before the termination date to preclude occupancy without formal authorization.
The grantee, in the absence of a written agreement otherwise, has neither a legal nor equitable
right to a renewal of the outgrant. Any agreement to renew must be supported by new
consideration. A renewal allows the grantee the privilege of a new outgrant for an additional
term. An option to extend the term, on the other hand, continues the original outgrant for the
additional term. Waivers of competition to continue the current use with the same grantee may
be made by the District Engineer if within delegated authority. Use the most recent version of
the outgrant format rather than a supplemental agreement to renew the use.


8-99. Compliance Inspection.


a. Purpose. The Compliance inspection is the vehicle for enforcing the grantee’s
obligations and responsibilities as set out in the outgrant document. The outgrant document
establishes a legal relationship with the grantee. No other inspection is authorized to determine
compliance. Non-compliance must be enforced through the remedies and procedures set out in
the outgrant document.


b. Responsibility.


(1) The Department of the Air Force will inspect all outgrants on its installations for
compliance. For those outgrants executed by the Corps, a record of all violations will be sent to
the District Engineer for corrective action.


(2) District Engineers having real estate responsibility are responsible through their Real
Estate element for periodic compliance inspections and management of outgrants of Army
military real property. Compliance inspections will determine whether grantees are complying
with the terms of the outgrants. Installation commanders and his/her representatives provide
general supervision over real property at the installation, and, in connection with their usual
administrative activities will report any observed instances of outgrant violation immediately to
the District Engineer. Installation representatives may be delegated authority by the District
Engineer to perform compliance inspection of lands outgranted by easement for roads, streets,
powerlines, pipelines, underground communication lines, and by minor licenses. They may also
be delegated authority to perform compliance inspections of selected agricultural and grazing
outgrants. The Real Estate Division will perform compliance inspections of all other outgranted
lands, including non-delegated agricultural and grazing leases and port or industrial use,
commercial concession, bank and credit union, and fish and wildlife purposes, without the
power to redelegate their accomplishment. When the Commander reports instances of
noncompliance, district Real Estate personnel will make inspections of such cases and take
corrective action as appropriate. All determinations as to questions of outgrant compliance will
rest in the Real Estate Division, subject to the District Engineer’s final approval.


(3) District Engineers having real estate responsibility are likewise responsible through
their Real Estate element for all compliance inspections and management of outgrants of real
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property on Civil Works projects and activities. The Project Manager or his/her representatives
provide general supervision over all real property at the project, and, in connection with their
usual administrative activities, will report any observed instances of outgrant violation
immediately to the district Real Estate element. Project representatives may be delegated
authority by the Real Estate Division to perform compliance inspection of lands outgranted by
easement for roads, streets, powerlines, pipelines, underground communication lines, and by
minor licenses. They may also be delegated authority by the Real Estate Division to perform
compliance inspections of selected agricultural and grazing outgrants. The Real Estate Division
will perform compliance inspections of all other outgranted lands, including non-delegated
agricultural and grazing leases and port or industrial use, commercial concession, public park
and recreation, and fish and wildlife purposes, without the power to redelegate their
accomplishment. When the project manager reports instances of noncompliance, district Real
Estate will make inspections of such cases and take corrective action as appropriate. All
determinations as to questions of outgrant compliance will rest in the Real Estate Division,
subject to the District Engineer’s final approval.


c. Frequency, Scheduling and Coordination.


(1) The District Engineer will inspect all Army military and civil outgrants annually for
compliance. As an exception, state park and recreation leases as well as leases and licenses to
states for wildlife management purposes will be inspected no more than once every three years.
Inspections delegated for performance by project/installation representatives will be
accomplished on a once-every-5-year basis, unless non-compliance is suspected.


(2) Successful compliance inspections and outgrant management require effective
communication and cooperation between Real Estate Division and Operations/Civil Works
project offices or MACOM/installation representatives, the Safety and Occupational Health
office and the grantees. We encourage a partnering approach to compliance inspections, with
representatives from all appropriate district elements participating. Real Estate will notify the
project manager or installation commander in advance of an inspection so that a
project/installation representatives may attend. Efficiency, protection of the Government’s
assets and service to the public are primary goals.


(3) When requested to conduct compliance inspections, the project manager/installation
commander will be furnished a list of outgrants to inspect and a schedule for inspections, If
prescribed mission assignments will not allow this, the district Real Estate Division will make
required inspections. The Real Estate Division will provide the project manager/installation
commander with criteria and procedures for inspections and will provide training. Requested
inspection reports will be forwarded directly to the District Real Estate element upon
completion.


(4) The Real Estate Division will furnish the installation commander or project manager
copies of all outgrants, supplemental agreements, inspection records, and correspondence
relating to outgrants. Real Estate Division will also provide copies of any correspondence to or
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from the project concerning inspection of outgrants to the District Operations and Readiness
Division. The Real Estate Division will be the office of record for outgrants and associated
actions and will responsible for preparation of all correspondence in connection therewith.


(5) The unit cost of making compliance inspections will be kept to a minimum; therefore,
project representatives will charge the Real Estate Compliance Inspection Cost Account only
with the time onsite specifically devoted to the requested compliance inspection. Time spent on
the overall supervision of project lands will be charged to other appropriate accounts.


(6) Work units reported by Real Estate on ENG Form 4564, Real Estate Schedule/Cost
and Performance, will include the requested efforts of project personnel. These units may not
be included under the requirement for contracting out.


d. Inspection Records.


(1) ENG Form 3131, Report of Compliance Inspection of Army and Air Force Property
Occupied Under Lease, License, Easement, or Permit, or its companion form ENG Form 3560,
Report of Compliance Inspection - Outgrants, is used to record inspections. Use ENG Form
3560 if several outgrants are inspected at the same installation or project and no violations are
found. However, if corrective action is recommended on ENG Form 3560, record details of the
violation on ENG Form 3131 and attach documentation, such as maps, video tapes or
photographs.


(2) Where authority is delegated to do so, the District Engineer may revoke outgrants if
compliance violations continue after notice is served and after specified time for correction has
elapsed. Unless specified otherwise, forms of revocation are Notice for Revocation, ENG Form
931 for Army property. If revocation would be controversial or the District Engineer lacks
authority to revoke, a recommendation, full documentation on the violation, and a partially
completed revocation form will be submitted to CERE-M. The District Engineer will notify the
grantee by certified mail, with return receipt requested, of the action recommended to higher
authority and the basis for that action.


(3) Compliance inspection checklists are valuable for reminder purposes especially with
regard to environmental and safety requirements, but preoccupation with lists should not
obscure the primary purpose of compliance inspections, which is good management of the land
under our jurisdiction and compliance by the grantee with the terms of the use.


e. Special Procedure and Requirements for Compliance


(1) Compliance with either the ADA or the Rehabilitation Act is a required element of
outgrant compliance inspections. However, effective immediately, the District will use a grantee
self-certification process. CECW-ON is developing an internal checklist to be included in their
ER 1130 series which may be provided to the grantee for use in the self-certification process.
Outgrantees subject to the ADA and ADAAG will provide a statement of compliance noting any
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deficiencies and providing a schedule for correction. Outgrantees subject to the Rehabilitation
Act and UFAS may self-certify both. Again, deficiencies and planned corrective action must be
noted. The statement of compliance will be maintained as a part of the outgrant documentation.
Continued failure to comply with the ADA or the Rehabilitation Act, following adequate notice
of lease violation and opportunity to remedy, may be cause to terminate or not renew an
outgrant .


(2) Health and Safety.


(a) Upon discovery of any condition that presents an imminent danger to the safety/health
of the public, the installation commander/project manager or the district Real Estate element,
may require that any appropriate part or all of the outgranted premises be closed to the public
until such condition is corrected and the danger to the public eliminated. Imminent danger is
defined as a condition or practice which poses a danger that reasonably could be expected to
cause death or severe physical injury before the imminence of such danger could be eliminated
through normal procedures. Special care should be taken to comply with rights of the grantee
under the outgrant. The district Real Estate element should be consulted prior to any closure
action. The discoverer of a dangerous threat should not unilaterally shut down operations,
unless consultation with the district Real Estate element is not possible or the threat is so severe
as to preclude such consultation. If approved during consultation with the district Real Estate
element or due to the circumstances as set out above, the installation or project staff will
immediately take appropriate action. A written report of any closure action will be forwarded
to the Chief of Real Estate.


(b) Grants will not reference, and grantees will not be required to comply with, EM 385-
1-1, Safety Manual. Typically safety inspections performed using this Manual are general in
nature and focus on protection of the Corps employee under OSHA requirements, hazards
related to fire prevention and protection, electrical safety, safe transportation and access,
sanitation, caution and warning signs, and pressurized systems. Compliance inspectors should
be trained to recognize such hazards and shall be familiar with pertinent provisions of EM 385-
1-1, as a guide. Our compliance inspections are not intended to ensure safe working conditions
for the grantees employees nor do we wish to expose Army to liability for giving the appearance
that we have assumed this duty.


(c) Since many of our outgrants provide public accommodations and facilities, we have a
duty to the public to see that the grantee provides a safe facility. The compliance inspectors
should be generally familiar with Federal, state and local health and safety laws and regulations
for the outgranted purposes. The current commercial concession lease format also requires
compliance with the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) handbooks: NFPA 303,
Marinas and Boat Yards, and NFPA 70, National Electrical Code (Article 555 on Marinas and
Boat Yards); and other applicable codes and standards. The concessionaire is required to
certify compliance. Should a substantial change occur in the standards from one year to the
next, we should work with the concessionaire on a written schedule for bringing the facility into
compliance similar to that provided for under ADA. Although detailed inspection are not
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required by the compliance inspector, he/she should be generally familiar with the industry
standards and aware when the standard has changed.


(d) If inspections of outgrant areas reveal conditions that potentially endanger public
health and safety or that damage Government property interests, division and District Engineers
will request that the appropriate USACE Safety and Occupational Health Office participate in a
follow-up compliance inspection. Other Federal, state or local agency experts may also be
requested to make technical inspections of such outgrants and to obtain sufficient data to
determine whether grantees are actually in noncompliance. Division and District Engineers are
responsible to notify grantees of required corrective action. If grantees fail to act promptly, the
matter may be referred to Federal enforcement agencies or to state agencies with jurisdiction.


(3) Environmental Aspects.


(a) Within the last several years, Army has placed increased emphasis on environmental
stewardship with a strategy based on compliance, prevention, restoration and conservation.
While environmental compliance has been required of grantees since the 1970’s, the
environmental portion of the compliance inspection has become increasingly more important.


(b) Environmental assessment systems have been developed for both military and Civil
Works properties, using protocols developed by the Construction Engineering Research Lab
(CERL). The Environmental Review Guide for Operations (ERGO) applies to Civil Works and
the Environmental Compliance Assessment System (ECAS) applies to military. Neither of these
assessments replaces the outgrant compliance inspection. The purpose of ERGO/ECAS is to
freeze a moment in time and self-audit our projects or installations for compliance with
numerous environmental statutes. The results are factored into the budget process for
restoration or remedial action. Although not to replace outgrant compliance inspections, the
protocols may be used as a tool when performing the compliance inspection. As a minimum, the
District Engineer should consider incorporating the ERGO/ECAS preassessment screening
checklist into the inspection. Items noted in the ERGO/ECAS assessment must be reported to
the district Real Estate element for corrective action through the compliance process.


(c) In cases involving discharge of waste or effluent, specific compliance inspection
comments are required on whether or not the outgrant area contains waste or effluent treatment
facilities and whether the grantee has constructed adequate treatment facilities and complied
with outgrant instrument provisions, including NPDES and RCRA permits. If discharge of
waste or effluent is observed or if sufficient evidence of discharge exists, or where improper
discharge of waste or effluent or sufficient evidence of violation is observed, the grantee will
immediately be informed of the Government’s concern and will be asked for a prompt corrective
plan, including a firm time schedule with milestones. The grantee should further be informed
that prompt corrective action is required; otherwise the matter may be brought to the attention
of the local or state regulatory authorities and the regional office of the Environmental
Protection Agency and may warrant revocation of the outgrant.
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(d) When doing an outgrant compliance inspection, a distinction must be made between a
finding of noncompliance with a specific outgrant condition and a finding of a potential violation
of a Federal, state or local law or regulation administered by another agency. Once an item of
potential regulatory violation is identified, whether environmental, health or otherwise, then the
grantee must be notified, in writing, and be given an opportunity to work with the appropriate
regulatory agency to achieve compliance. We must be very careful not to usurp the regulatory
agency’s authority to “find violations” and to determine when compliance is achieved.
Potentially severe violations can be reported to the appropriate regulatory agency directly, but
their finding of compliance is binding. We must work with the granted and the regulatory
agencies to develop reasonable milestones for achieving compliance, especially if significant
monetary investments are required to correct the problem.


(e) Each grantee operating a commercial concession or public park or recreation area will
annually submit certification that water and sanitary systems meet Federal, state, and local
standards.


f. Non-compliance corrective action.


(1) Compliance inspections often discover significant compliance violations, which, if not
corrected, are significant enough to warrant revocation. However, prompt district follow-up
usually ensures corrective actions are taken by the grantee. The districts should, however, be
aware that under a recent Engineer Board appeal, once corrective actions are accepted,
especially if negotiated to less than originally designated, the grantee will be considered to be in
compliance for that year. Patterns of repeated violations, even if for the same compliance
issues, can not be cumulated to a greater non-compliance status than that warranted by that
year’s report. In fact, patterns of repeated negotiation of less than the action requested in the
compliance report can establish an expectation of compliance status at less than the original
request. To preserve the non-compliance status, the district should document in writing that the
proffered actions do not bring the grantee into compliance and set out a new timeline for full
corrective action. Reasonableness and a partnership attitude in working with the grantees is still
expected and encouraged, however, we must preserve the Government’s rights if litigation
results.


(2) A informational copy of the compliance inspection report will be forwarded to
HQUSACE (CERE-M), through the Division Engineer, whenever substantial non-compliance is
reported, follow-up correction action has not corrected the situation, and the district expects
litigation, formal dispute, Congressional interest or controversy.


8-100. Audits.  The District Engineer shall have the right to perform audits of the grantee’s
records and accounts, and to require the grantee to audit its records and accounts and those of
third party concessionaires and furnish the District Engineer with a copy of the audit, in any
grants that requires maintenance of records and accounts or the sending of periodic financial
statements to the District Engineer. Leasing of real estate is considered a “commercial
function” under the Financial Managers’ Financial Integrity Act (FMFIA), as amended, Title 31,
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United States Code, Section 3515, and verification of monies owed to the United States and
charges for real estate is necessary to fulfill our reporting requirements.
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SECTION IX. OUTLEASES - GENERAL


8-101. Purpose and Scope. This section defines responsibilities and procedures for executing,
renewing, amending, revoking and terminating leases on Army and Air Force controlled real
property. General procedures in preceding sections for processing applications, determining
availability, drafting outgrants, execution, management and administration apply here, except as
provided. The Bureau of Land Management has the responsibility for leasing Federally owned
mineral interests.


8-102. Leasing Objectives.


a. A lease is a written agreement which conveys a possessory interest in real property,
usually exclusive, for a period of time for a specified consideration. A lease carries a present
interest and estate in the land for the period specified. The estate of the lessee, or tenant, is
called the term and the estate of the lessor, or landlord, is the reversion. Generally, the lessee
may occupy and use the premises for any lawful purpose not injurious to the reversion.
However, the lease may contain express provisions or conditions restricting the use of the
property, i.e. park and recreation use, no timber harvesting, prior approval of assignment.


b. Real property available for non-Army use may be leased for commercial or private use
not inconsistent with its authorized purposes and the policies of the department concerned.
Principal objectives are: promotion of the national defense or economy; maintenance and
protection of property by lessees to minimize expenses from appropriated funds; mission
support; service to the public at Civil
consistent with these objectives.


8-103. Authority.


a. Article IV, section 3, clause


Works projects; maximum return to the United States


2 of the Constitution grants to Congress alone the ultimate
authority to determine under what terms and conditions property of the Federal Government
may be disposed. Included in the power of disposition is the power to authorize leasing of real
property, as well as its sale. US v. Gratiot, 14 Pet. 526 (1840). The United States has all rights
of proprietorship as well as the power of a sovereign over its property and can prohibit
absolutely or fix the terms on which its property may be used. Light v. US, 220 US 523,
536-538 (1911); US v. Midwest Oil Co., 236 US 459 (1914). The two leasing authorities used by
the Army are Title 16, United States Code, Section 460d (civil) and Title 10, United States Code,
Section 2667 (civil and military). There is no statutory requirement that leases of Government
real property be issued after formal hearings or public comments.


b. Title 10, United States Code, Section 2667 authorizes the Secretaries of the military
departments to lease property under their control. Title 16, United States Code, Section 460d
authorizes the Secretary of the Army to lease property at water resource development projects.
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Holding agencies may lease excess or surplus properties on an interim basis, providing consent
of GSA is first obtained (41 CFR 101-47.203-9).


8-104. Competition.


a. General. Competition is not generally required for leases to governmental entities.
Real property determined available for leasing will be authorized for use by non-governmental
parties only after reasonable efforts have been made to obtain competition through advertising.
Request for use initiated by a non-governmental party must have a waiver of competition prior
to granting the use. Exceptions will be made only where general instructions applicable to the
type of outgrant or express instructions in individual cases provide otherwise. Based on long-
standing principles of fairness, advertising is intended to give all qualified persons equal
opportunity to compete for use of the property, to secure for the Government the benefits which
flow from competition, and to prevent charges that Government employees have shown
favoritism, collusion or fraud in authorizing use of public property. The District Engineer will
determine the method of obtaining competition and will consider all pertinent facts such as type
of property, prospective uses, and probable public interest in the property. Competition for use
of public property by non-governmental parties is the general rule; waivers are the exception.


b. Notices of Availability.


(1) General. Competition may be stimulated in several ways, i.e., circulation of notices to
interested parties, posting notices in public places, and publication of notices in newspapers,
magazines, or trade journals. Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-5, Notice of Availability for Leasing
Real Property of the United States, is a guide for requesting applications for standard leases of
lands or improvements, pursuant to existing delegations of authority. Paid advertisements will
be placed whenever the rental value of the proposed use justifies the expense. A proposed notice
will be devised to meet requirements of leasing conducted pursuant to a special delegation of
authority or of circumstances in which this Notice format is inappropriate; the proposed
advertisement will be forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for approval, when it contains
unusual terms and conditions, involves special circumstances or requires advance approval of
policy deviations.


(2) Special Situations. If paid advertising of the notice of availability is not warranted
because of low property value or some other reason, the Notice of Availability will be circulated
as widely as possible. When a conceptual ROA is used, the Notice may also be used to obtain
expressions of interest to determine feasibility of leasing.


(3) The Notice will include information which enables submission of applications on a
uniform basis; proper identification of the property; the Government use (unless classified);
availability for inspection; address, telephone, date, and time for
representative; suitable uses for the property; conditions for use;
grant.
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c. Selection.


(1) The District Engineer will determine the responsibility of applicants by evaluating
information in the application, reviewing supplementary information required for proper
consideration of the applications, and reasonable investigation. The District Engineer may
award the grant to the best responsible applicant whose application responds fully to the
advertisement.


(2) For leases issued under Title 10, United States Code, Section 2667, where monetary
consideration is a primary selection factor, such as agricultural and grazing leases, and the
estimated annual rent is less than $200,000 (military property only), the District Engineer may
enter into a lease for the highest rental offer even if less than the estimated rental value, if the
lease offerings were well publicized and where it is considered that the rental would be in the
best interest of the United States since the competitive rental is evidence of the true fair market
rental. The District Engineer should fully document such actions in the file.


(3) If all applications are rejected or if no applications are received, within a reasonable
time after advertising, the District Engineer may negotiate with any qualified party.
Unsuccessful applicants must first be informed and given the opportunity to submit new
applications at no less than the appraised market value. Otherwise the property may be
readvertised.


8-105. Waiver of Competition.


a. Division and District Engineers, are authorized to grant waivers of competition for the
renewal or extension of existing commercial leases, priority leases previously approved as such,
grants to public agencies and public utilities, and transportation licenses. Authority has been
delegated to the districts to waive competition where an adjoining landowner has the only means
of access to land that is to be leased. Such waivers will be fully justified in the files.


b. Forward other requests for a waiver of competition to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for
approval or transmittal to the Office of the Secretary of the military department concerned, as
appropriate. Waivers of competition will be limited to certain cases, i.e., where forgoing
competition will be in the public interest or promote national defense, installation or project
mission. Information included in or with the correspondence must fully support the recommend-
ations. Ordinarily it is not sufficient justification to negotiate or renew an outgrant only if the
fair market rental value does not justify advertising, if similar property is available or if there
are no other known interested parties. These considerations may limit the scope of the
advertising proposed but not preclude advertising.


8-106. Format.  Outgrants will be prepared using applicable formats attached as figures to this
Chapter or applicable numbered Engineer Forms. Conditions may only be deleted if so
indicated in the format or in this Chapter. Conditions necessary for site specific environmental,
cultural, and operational requirements may be added, provided that such additions are
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consistent with policies and procedures in this chapter. All other proposed deviations will be
fully justified by the District Engineer and forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for approval
before the lease is executed.


8-107. Revocation of Leases. Except as provided in succeeding parts of this section or in
separate authorizations, the same person authorized to execute a lease may revoke that lease
using ENG Form 931, Notice of Revocation, for nonpayment of rental, breach of any lease
conditions, or need for the property in the public interest or for national defense. Leases may
not be revoked or terminated retroactively.


8-108. Priority of Other Federal Agencies. Before leasing any space more than 2,500 square
feet suitable for office or storage purposes, the District Engineer will inform the GSA regional
office by letter. The letter should include a description of the property, terms and conditions of
availability, and a statement that the lease will be withheld for 30 days pending GSA
determination whether any other Federal agency requires the property. Appropriate representa-
tives of the Navy, Army, or Air Force will be sent a copy of the letter. If clearances for leasing
are required, as in Paragraphs 8-109 or 8-110 below, a copy of the letter to GSA will be
included with the assembly sent to HQUSACE (CERE-M), if execution authority is not otherwise
delegated.


8-109. Secretariat Approval. Real property will be offered for use according to AR 405-80.
Prior Secretariat approval is required for any leases which require a Title 10 Report as set out
in Paragraph 8-110 below, and as set out in AR 405-80 and this regulation.


8-110. Report to Committees on Armed Services (Military Property only).


a. Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662, requires that a report of the proposed
transaction be made to the Armed Services Committees of the Senate and House of
Representatives (SASC, HASC) before leasing property with an estimated annual fair market
rental of more than $200,000 (including maintenance, protection, repair, improvement and
restoration performed by the lessee) located in the United States, Puerto Rico, Guam, U.S.
Virgin Islands, American Samoa, and the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands. The threshold
is based upon the estimated value and not the amount of cash to be collected. Before advertising
availability or negotiating leases covered by this paragraph, the District Engineer will submit to
HQUSACE (CERE-M) a draft report following Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-7, Real Estate
Disposal Report. The estimated fair market rental must be based either upon an appraisal or an
opinion of value approved by the district Chief, Appraisal Division.


b. If the committees should request a hearing, the District Engineer may be requested to
support Army witnesses before the committees with the installation site plan showing the
property clearly and a real estate map, color-coded with legend, showing the area and acreage to
be leased. Maps and plans furnished must be of excellent quality, current, accurate, and visible
at 30 feet or more.
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c. HQUSACE (CERE-L) will send a copy of the report to the SASC and HASC for the 30
day review period. Final action will not be taken by the District Engineer without further
instructions that approval has been given. The lease will state: The requirements of Title 10,
United States Code, Section 2662, have been met. If no such report is required, the lease will
state: This transaction is not subject to Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662. Reports are
not required for leases of property for agriculture or grazing, or for excess properties, except
properties excessed as a result of a defense installation realignment or closure and leased under
10 U.S.C. § 2667f. Civil river and harbor projects or flood control projects are not subject to
these reporting requirements and no report or statement is required for leases at these projects.


8-111. Consideration. Except as otherwise specifically provided in succeeding paragraphs of
this section, or by express instructions in individual cases, all leases will reserve, as a
consideration, no less than the fair market rental value of the property leased or the established
estimated administrative cost, whichever is greater, as set forth in Paragraph 8-81 of this
regulation.


8-112. Valuable Improvements. In general, there is no obligation on the part of the lessor to
pay the lessee for improvements that the lessee elects to erect on the premises, though the
improvements are such that by reason of their annexation to the land they become a part of the
realty and cannot be removed by the lessee. On the other hand, if the lessor requires the
construction of the improvements, the lessee may be entitled to compensation. Therefore, the
lessee will not be required to construct any valuable improvements unless offset from the rent or
commensurate with the term of the outgrant, so that the term allows the lessee to amortize the
value of the improvements. To allow otherwise could open the United States to a taking claim
or claim for reimbursement when the lease terminates or is revoked. If the value of the
improvement is an offset to rent, then title to the improvement should vest in the United States
at the end of the lease term.


8-113. Insurance. If a lease authorizes the lessee to possess and use Government-owned
improvements, the lessee must insure such improvements for full insurable value, where
practicable, to assure future Government use. The insurance provision is not required where
the lessee has use of improvements acquired incidentally with land and serving no present or
foreseeable Government need; however, at the District Engineers’ discretion, the provision may
be included.


8-114. Lease Assignments and Subleasing. No lease or sublease may be assigned without
written approval of the District Engineer. Assignments or subleases may be authorized after
coordination with the installation commander or project manager. The District Engineer must
determine that the assignee or sublessee is a responsible party. In making that determination,
the same criteria should be applied as that used in the original lease. All rental payments for
the lease being assigned and for any other Government lease of the assignor, assignee, or
sublessee must be current. Lessee must be in compliance. Lease assignments may be
accomplished by executing a new lease or by supplemental agreement.
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8-115. Leasing to Employees of the Federal Government. Federal employees are not prohibited
from leasing Government property, but extreme care must be taken to avoid appearance of
impropriety. Accordingly, all employees, including military personnel, whose access to special
knowledge would give them an advantage over the general public may not lease Army or Air
Force properties. This includes all civilian and military employees of division, district, and
project offices. Leases may be granted to other Federal employees only after advertising using
sealed application procedures. The Provisions of this paragraph do not affect the authority in
AR 210-10 for furnishing quarters to civilian employees of the Army.


8-116. Payments to States - Leasing on Civil Works Projects. Section 7 of the Act approved 18
August 1941, as amended (33 U.S.C. § 701c-3), provides that 75 percent of all monies:


received and deposited in the Treasury of the United States during any fiscal year on
account of the leasing of lands acquired by the United States for flood control,
navigation, and allied purposes, including the development of hydroelectric power,
shall be paid at the end of such year by the Secretary of the Treasury to the state in
which such property is situated.


When the leased land is situated in more than one state or county, the share to each from the
proceeds shall be proportional to the leased area in each. This provision of the law applies only
to receipts from leases on lands acquired by the United States for the above purposes, but not to
receipts from easements or licenses. Each district office will maintain accounts in accordance
with existing fiscal procedures to carry out this law.


8-117. Choice of Instrument Type. Since a license is a lesser interest than a lease, a license may
be issued under the authority of either leasing authority when use is for the grantee personally
without right to assign or non-Army use will be concurrent with Army use. The distinguishing
characteristic of a lease is that it conveys a present interest and estate in the land for the period
specified. While a license to do an act upon land involves the exclusive occupation of the land
by the licensee, so far as is necessary to do the act, and no further, a lease does more; it gives
the right of possession of the land, and the exclusive occupation of it for all purposes not
prohibited by the terms of the lease agreement.


8-118. Disclosure of Lease Provisions. AR 340-17 regulates release of lease instruments or
information to third parties. Proprietary data, business secrets, and financial information are
considered confidential and are not generally released.


8-119. Minerals Exploration and Exploitation. It is the Department of Defense policy to make
as much land as possible available for mineral exploration and extraction, consistent with
military operations, national defense activities, and civil works activities.


a. Mineral Leases on Army Controlled Lands. Guidance is provided in AR 405-30,
Mineral   Exploration  and  Extraction.
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(1) Civil Works Lands. Interested parties apply to the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM) which reviews applications and forwards them to the District Engineer. On approval of
the Report of Availability, Figure 8-A-3, and development of title information by the District
Engineer, consent to leasing may be granted to BLM by letter from the District Engineer.
Determinations of non-availability require approval by CERE-M, and withholding of consent to
lease requires Army Secretariat approval before the Division Engineer or delegate advises BLM.


(2) Military Lands. Interested parties apply to BLM which reviews applications and
forwards them to the Installation Commander. The Installation Commander reviews the request
as to availability, conditions of availability, and the presence of unusual environmental
conditions (e.g. endangered species). Meanwhile, the installation will forward a copy of the
application to the Division and District Engineers for preliminary action on title information and
for advice on mineral leasing. The request is then forwarded through channels to the MACOM
for approval and then to CERE-M for a final determination of availability. Withholding
consent to lease requires Army Secretariat approval. On determination of availability or
approval for withholding consent to lease, OCE will forward the action to the Division Engineer
who grants BLM consent to lease, or advises BLM of the Army decision to withhold consent. A
copy of the consent letter with all enclosures will be forwarded to the installation commander
and the MACOM.


(3) Stipulations. Required stipulations are stated in AR 405-30. All notices required in
the mandatory stipulations will be furnished to CERE-M, the affected MACOM, the District
Engineer, BLM, the lessee and the operator. Other reasonable stipulations may be added to
protect Army interests without duplicating lease conditions or other existing regulations. The
District Engineer will require the BLM in the consent letter to advise of any changed or added
lease terms or stipulations prior to execution by BLM. Leases issued by the BLM without
stipulations provided in the District Engineer’s consent may be cancelled based on administrative
error. Once a lease is properly issued, stipulations may be added only by mutual agreement of
the United States and the lessee.


(4) Title Information. District Engineers will furnish data to BLM from the District’s
realty records showing the basis of the Government’s claim of title to land that is being
evaluated for mineral leasing. This data may consist of audit reports, pertinent abstracts, title
papers, or other documents. District Engineers are authorized to negotiate with BLM
concerning the extent of the title evidence to be furnished and for reimbursement of the costs
associated with compiling the title information.


(5) Notice to Third Party Grantees. Third party grantees should be notified when a lease
is issued.


(6) Conditions of Approval for Drilling. These conditions are furnished by the installation
or District Engineer to the BLM District Manager, after the lessee proposes drilling plans for
specific sites (usually about 1 acre each) in the leased area. The BLM District Manager
incorporates the conditions in the approved APD. See BLM Oil and Gas Order No. 1 (48
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Federal Register 48916 (1983) as amended by 48 Federal Register 56226 (1983)). The conditions
of approval should address detailed concerns about activity at the proposed site. For example,
the lessee should be required to stack any merchantable timber cut in accordance with the
approved drilling plan for disposal by the District Engineer or designee.


(7) Monitoring. BLM has primary responsibility for monitoring mineral leasing activities.
However, if a condition is observed which appears to be in violation of lease terms or approved
drilling plans, the District Engineer should notify the appropriate BLM office.


(8) Drainage. If it appears that oil or gas is being drained from acquired lands by wells
outside the installation or project boundary, the Army may request the BLM to investigate the
situation and determine whether to issue a protective lease.


(9) Acquired Leases. When a mineral lease is acquired and rents and royalties are to be
paid to the United States, furnish a copy of the lease with the first lease payment to the
appropriate BLM office. Any subsequent payments should be sent, with MMS Form 2014, to
the Minerals Management Service, Royalty Management Program, Post Office Box 25165,
Denver, Colorado 80225-0165, which is also the source for MMS Form 2014.


b. Mineral Leases on Air Force Controlled Lands. Guidance is provided in AFR 87-9,
Mineral Exploration and Extraction on Air Force Lands. The real estate role is limited to
furnishing available title information to the Air Force on request.


c. Licenses
Paragraph 8-208.


8-120. Reserved.


and Permits for Mineral Exploration on Army-Controlled Lands. See
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SECTION X. OUTLEASES - TITLE 10 U.S.C. § 2667


8-121. General.  This law is the general leasing authority of the military departments and is
used for all Army leasing not specifically authorized by other statutes. Leases can be granted
under this authority for any legitimate purpose except as otherwise provided herein. Title 10
U.S.C. § 2667 is applicable to military and civil works project lands.


8-122. Mandatory Statutory Provisions. Leases granted under this authority must satisfy the
requirements of the statute, generally:


a. the lease has been determined to promote the national defense or be in the public
interest;


b. the property is under the control of Army;


c. the property is not for the time needed for public use;


d. the property is not excess property, as defined by Section 3 of the Federal Property
and Administrative Services Act of 1949, as amended;


e. the lease will not be for more than 5 years, unless the Secretary determines that a
longer period will promote the national defense or the public interest;


f. the interest of the lessee of property leased under this section may be taxed by State or
local governments. All leases shall provide that, if and to the extent that leased property is later
made taxable by state or local governments under an act of Congress, the lease shall be
renegotiated; and


g. the total consideration, in cash or in kind, is not less than the estimated fair market
rental of the leased interest. The fair market value of the leased interest should take into
account the property, the restrictions on use and access to the property, the terms and degree of
Government control in the lease document, the termination rights, and any other specifics of the
type of use.


8-123. First Right to Buy. The statute provides discretionary authority to include a provision in
such leases giving the lessee the first right to buy the property if the lease is revoked to allow the
United States to sell the property under any other provision of law. This right is not routinely
provided and is only considered in long term leases, such as industrial, where the lessee will
make significant improvements and repairs.


8-124. Offset of Rental for Maintenance. Protection, Improvement, Repair, or Restoration.
Title 10, United States Code, Section 2667 authorizes the consideration to be offset for
maintenance, protection, repair, improvement, or restoration. To the fullest extent practicable,
lessees may be required to maintain, protect, repair, improve and restore government facilities
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on leased properties, exteriors as well as interiors, as well as the leased premises, as all or part
of the rental. These obligations may extend to an entire lease unit or installation if a substantial
part thereof is being leased pursuant to Title 10, United States Code, Section 2667. However the
Comptroller General of the United States has ruled that offset of rental income for an entire or
major portion of an installation or building by a lessee leasing only a minor part or portion of
the facility may be considered a subterfuge to obtain maintenance of the facility without charges
to appropriations and thus be violative of 10 U.S.C. § 2667. In any case, the value of the rental
offset for maintenance, protection, restoration, improvement or repair and/or any cash rent
reserved to the Government must be equal to or exceed the fair market value of the leased
interest granted. The District Engineer should coordinate with the using service whenever any
question exists as to the amount of such responsibilities which a lessee should be required to
assume. Environmental, cultural and historical activities can be included in rental offsets,
including restoration. See Paragraph 8-112. Offset for improvements will not include the value
of the grantee’s structure, but should be viewed more broadly as improvement to the premises,
e.g. upgrade of roads, landscaping, or capital improvements, beyond repair or maintenance.
Environmental remediation must be accomplished in consonance with applicable environmental
laws and regulations.


8-125. Execution and Revocation.


a. The Division Engineer and the
the authority to execute leases for Army


Division Director of Real Estate are hereby delegated
controlled real property in accordance with the


guidance, policy and procedures set forth in this chapter, provided that:


(1) fee simple title is vested in the United States or included in a condemnation proceeding
and the court has granted the United States immediate possession.


(2) the property is available for lease.


(3) preleasing clearances are obtained.


(4) prescribed lease format is used without deviation, except as shown in the format or in
this regulation. Site specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be
added.


(5) the conditions of the statue have been met.


(6) the term does not exceed 5 years (unless a longer term is shown in this regulation,
having been determined that the longer period is in the national defense or public interest for
the leased purpose).


(7) the lease is revocable at will or the substitute condition shown in Paragraph 8-84 is
used.
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(8) the estimated fair market rental does not exceed $200,000, except for Agricultural and
Grazing leases. (military property only)


b. This authority may be redelegated to the division Chief/Assistant Director,
Management and Disposal, to the District Engineer and the district Chief, Real Estate and to the
district Chief, Management and Disposal. Any significant deviations from these requirements
will be submitted to HQUSACE (CERE-M) with fully substantiated recommendations.


c. The persons delegated the authority to execute above may also revoke leases for the
following reasons:


(1) Non-payment of rent;


(2) Breach of any condition or conditions of the lease;


(3) The need for the property by the United States in the public interest or in the interest
of national defense.


8-126. Agricultural and Grazing Purposes.


a. General. Military or civil works lands may be leased concurrently or exclusively for
agricultural and grazing (A&G) purposes. Civil Works project lands may be leased during
acquisition or after a project becomes operational. In accordance with the concept of multiple
use, areas which are required to support mission may also be leased for A&G purposes. This
use is a beneficial management tool as a means of wildlife habitat development, prevention of
undesirable vegetation or prevention of wildfire danger. For military lands, reference AR 420-
74, “Natural Resources--Land, Forest, and Wildlife Management.”


b. Land Use Regulations.


(1) All A&G leases will have land use regulations attached. These regulations translate
the project/installation management objectives into specific requirements and schedules for
conducting the agricultural and/or grazing activities. It is critical for these regulations to be
developed in a timely manner prior to advertising or negotiations in order to recognize local
farming customs and seasonal limitations . The following provision should appear first in the
land use regulations where the lease authorizes crops:


“The lessee agrees to conduct all farming operations in accordance with the land use
practices set forth herein and in accordance with the crop rotation plan attached hereto and
made a part hereof; provided, however, that the crop rotation plan may be modified by the
District Engineer upon application of the lessee, in the event of crop failure, or other unusual
circumstances warranting such modification”.
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(2) The regulations should specify any government materials, supplies or equipment to be
furnished to the lessee; safety and security regulations the lessee must observe as to entry,
egress, use and occupancy; any necessary crop rotation plans where the lease term will exceed 2
years. Since the lessee must return the land in a condition that is as good as when initially
leased, routine maintenance, protection, or repair will be performed at the lessee’s expense. The
requirements to accomplish this will also be set forth in the land use regulations.


c. Rental Offsets


(1) Leases granted under 10 U.S.C. § 2667 may provide for the value of maintenance,
protection, improvement, repair or restoration of the leased property, or of the entire unit or
installation where a substantial part is leased, as all or part of the consideration. This is
applicable only to those activities which are in addition to the routine maintenance, protection
and repair requirements shown in Paragraph b.(2) above.


(2) the value of certain required activities which exceed the routine standards maybe used
as rental offsets. All activities to be required of the lessee as rental offsets must be specifically
described in the Notice of Availability For Leasing, as well as the land use regulations. The
value of each required activity to be offset against the cash rental must also be shown.
Prospective lessees must know in advance what is expected of them as well as how much their
cash rental may be offset. Monitoring the timely completion of rental offset activities is a matter
which must involve installation/project and district staff and a mutually agreed upon procedure
for this is essential.


(3) The value of a required activity maybe offset against cash rental if:


(a) it is performed on the leased premises, or on the entire installation/project where a
substantial portion of the installation/project is included in the lease.


(b) it is of direct benefit to the installation/project purposes, or it promotes the leasing
program.


(c) it is related to the lessee’s use of the land.


(4) When all of the above criteria are met, cash rental may be offset by activities to
conserve land, wildlife and other resources and accomplish soil erosion control, conservation of
natural resources, reforestation, revegetation, and wildlife food plots. Activities for maintenance
or improvement of the land for continued leasing, such as mowing, weed control, seeding,
fertilizing, construction of wells, springs, ponds, fences, firebreaks, roads, etc are also allowable
rental offsets.


(5) Under Title 10, United States Code, 2667 (d)(4) rental receipts from A&G leases of
military property may be used for administrative expenses for leasing and to cover the financing
of multiple-land use management programs. The Report of Availability should indicate whether
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the installation requires offsets or full cash rental. Reference supporting TM for outgrants for
additional guidance on rental offsets on military installations.


d. Competition. See Paragraph 8-104. Any waiver of that policy requires prior approval
by CERE-M, except that negotiated A&G leases may be granted at the District level in the
following situations:


(1) If a commitment was made prior to 21 July 1956 to a former owner or to the tenant
on the land when it was acquired, the District Engineer may negotiate successive leases with that
person or the surviving spouse of either, without limitation, for periods not exceeding 5 years,
for not less than the fair market rental. Priority rights are lost if the lease is assigned or the
lease expires without exercise of the priority right.


(2) Under the provisions of Public Law 91-646, the former owner, or the tenant in
possession at the time of acquisition, may continue occupancy for a period of time specified in
the acquisition agreement, to harvest crops and effect orderly relocation. The District Engineer
may negotiate an A&G lease with a former owner or with the tenant on the land when it was
acquired, for not less than the fair market rental value, for up to 1 year, and in certain cases
for one additional year, to offset difficulties encountered in relocating. As this is an exception to
the policy to vacate the land and remove all improvements at the earliest practicable date, the
circumstances justifying the lease must be documented and made a part of the file.


(3) In determining whether to negotiate with the former owner or tenant, the District
Engineer will lease to former owner if the owner intends to manage the property with the tenant
in possession; or lease to the tenant, if the owner does not intend to continue their arrangement
and if the tenant will suffer a greater dislocation impact than the owner because of the project.


e. Consideration. Reference Paragraph 8-81.b.(1) and c. for fair market value estimates
used to evaluate bids. Competitive leases do not require imposition of administrative fees. The
rental is the fair market value as determined through the competition. Many soil conservation
practices eligible for cost sharing under Department of Agriculture programs may also be in
land use regulations as rental offsets. To prevent duplicate payment to lessees for soil
conservation practices, all leases will provide that the lessee will not accept any Federal cost
sharing payments for such practices, nor will the lessee accept any other Federal or state subsidy
for lease activities without the written approval of the Division or District Engineer. The
Division or District Engineer may approve acreage diversion payments under programs
administered by the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, Department of
Agriculture. CERE-M must approve all others.


f. Term. In accordance with Paragraph 8-122 above, the Secretary has determined that it
is in the public interest to allow A&G leases for a five year term with the right of renewal for a
second five year term without competition. If this option is selected, such leases will provide for
a review and update of the annual rental at the end of the first five years.
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g. Format. The approved format for an A&G lease is shown in Appendix 8-B, Figure 8-
B-1. This is intended to be a generic format for use at civil works projects as well as Army and
Air Force Installations. Completion of wording in the title block, granting clause, Condition 5
and the witness clause will be necessary to identify the proponent of the lease. All leases
negotiated without competition as set out in 8-126.d. above will require the lessee to personally
conduct or supervise the operation (e.g., employ a manager, tenant farmer, or sharecropper)


h. Execution and Revocation.


(1) See Paragraph 8-125.


(2) To accommodate the condition of the A&G lease format on rental adjustment, when
the lessee has been prevented from harvesting crops because of a Federal requirement for the
property which results in lease revocation or material reductions of the leased area, the following
procedures should be followed:


(a) Deliver a notice to the lessee, following ENG Form 931, DA Notice of Intention to
Revoke, giving the lessee sufficient time to appear at the designated place to negotiate a
supplemental agreement.


(b) Secure an appraisal for crops to be taken on the premises; the appraisal will
accompany the supplemental agreement.


(c) In case of revocation, negotiate a supplemental agreement providing a rental
adjustment for prepaid rent, compensation for the value of crops on the premises at the time of
taking, and an unconditional release of the United States from any further claim arising from
the lease revocation.


(d) In cases of reduction of the leased area, negotiate a supplemental agreement providing
a rental adjustment for prepaid rent, compensation for the value of crops on the premises at the
time of taking, rental reduction for the diminution of the leased area, and an unconditional
release of the United States from any further claim for taking the crops and reducing the leased
area .


(e) If the lesse fails to appear in accordance with notice given or an agreement cannot be
reached, the notice revokes the lease effective on the date given in the notice. Where the leased
area is reduced, the lesse will also be given written notice affirming his right to harvest, gather
and remove crops from land not required. A supplemental agreement may be negotiated at a
later date providing for rental adjustment for prepaid rentals, compensation for crops taken and
unconditional release.


(f) Obtain CERE-M approval for proposed settlements which exceed appraised values.
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(g) Rental adjustments will be paid from rentals collected and placed in a special deposit
account. Compensation for crops on military lands will be paid from the military appropriation
causing the revocation. Compensation for crops on civil lands will be paid from the District
Engineer’s acquisition or construction funds causing the revocation. If no funds are available,
forward a request and explanation to HQUSACE (CERE-M).


(h) The supplemental agreement should be distributed in the same manner as the original
lease. When the lessee fails to appear, a notice of intention to revoke should also be distributed
in the same manner. If a supplemental agreement has been executed, the notice of intention to
revoke is not distributed. These documents support payment on Standard Form 1034, Public
Voucher for Purchases and Services Other than Personal, and will be distributed according to
existing instructions for preparation and payment of such vouchers.


8-127  Civil Defense Purposes. Issue a lease or license depending upon use requested, using
standard formats for each. Competition not required to state or local governmental entities.
Consideration for a lease will be fair market value.


8-128  Quarters for State Paid Employees of the National Guard.


a. General. National guard personnel may not be quartered on areas licensed to states for
national guard purposes, except when they are in Federal service. However, caretaker and
maintenance personnel who are paid by Army or Air Force disbursing officers from
appropriated National Guard Bureau funds are considered Federal employees and may be
assigned quarters Leases for quarters which are not required for regular military personnel,
may be granted to states as quarters for state-paid national guard personnel when they are
employed at the installation under license to the state.


b. Determination of Availability. If the quarters to be leased are in an area licensed to the
state for National Guard purposes, no further determination of availability is necessary.
However, the license should be amended to exclude the building or buildings to be leased. If the
buildings are on a portion of the installation not under license to the state, a lease request should
be forwarded by the state Adjutant General through the Army or Air Force MACOM to the
Chief, National Guard Bureau. That request will be forwarded to CERE-M for distribution to
the appropriate Division office for action.


c. Competition. Not required.


d. Consideration. No less than the fair market rental of the property leased or the
established estimated administrative cost, whichever is greater, will be charged. See Paragraphs
8-81 and 8-111.


e. Term. The lease term will not exceed 5 years.


8-70







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


f. Format. The approved format for these leases is shown in Appendix 8-B, Figure 8-B-2.
This is intended as a generic format for use at both Army and Air Force installations.


g. Execution and revocation. See Paragraph 8-125.


8-129. Public Schools on Military Installations.


a. General. Leases may be granted to states or political subdivisions thereof, and the
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico for public school purposes specifically limited to school facilities,
classroom and closely related academic uses at the high school level or below. Where bare land
is leased for school construction, the acreage will not exceed criteria established by the
appropriate state authority or the Department of Education for the particular type of school.
Real property may also be leased to public educational institutions for other educational
purposes after first consulting the Department of Education. Any benefits accrued through the
use of such property go to the US. Permits may also be issued to the Department of Education
for school purposes.


b. Competition. Not required.


c. Consideration. The consideration will be based upon the estimated fair market value
of the lease interest and take into account the condition of the land granted, restrictions on use,
oversight and degree of Army control, termination rights, and limited commercial value or
market of the school-use granted. The value may be offset by the maintenance, protection,
repair, improvement or restoration of the property by the lessee as a public school.


d. Term. Leases of land will be for 25 years with an option to renew for another 25
years. Leases for buildings and space will not exceed 5 years, unless CERE-M approves a
longer term.


e. Format. The approved format for these leases is shown in Appendix 8-B, Figure 8-B-2.
This is intended as a generic format for use at both Army and Air Force installation.


f. Execution and revocation. See Paragraph 8-125.


8-130. Leases for Banks and Credit Unions on Military Installations.


a. General. Outgrants for banks and credit unions are extensively regulated, primarily
by DOD Instructions 1000.10, 1000.12, and DOD Directive 1000.11. AR 210-24 and AR 210-135
are predicated on these Directives and Instruction and prescribe policies and procedures for
banks and credit unions on military installations. General guidance on outgrants for these
purposes is also shown in AR 405-80 and TM 405-80. All outgrants for banks and credit unions
must comply with these regulations in selection of grantees, consideration, term of lease, and
other conditions.
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b. Competition. Competition for selection of the bank or credit union is performed by
ASA(FM). Execution of the license or lease does not require additional competition.


c. Consideration and term. Banking facilities are classified as either self-sustaining or
non-self-sustaining by the Assistant Comptroller of the Army(Finance & Accounting). Credit
unions are classified as either 95 percent membership or less than 95 percent membership. Each
is discussed by type below.


d. Automated Teller Machine (ATM) Service. Leases are not required when the ATM is
sited within an existing bank or credit union office. However, the existing outgrant should be
amended to provide for the use of ATM. Banks or credit unions requesting up to 100 s.f. of
additional space in an existing structure and agreeing to bear all expenses for modifying the
structure or requesting up to 200 s.f. of land to construct at its expense a kiosk or other
structure for the ATM shall be issued a lease using the criteria and authority for the type as set
out above. The cost of utilities and services shall be borne by the bank or credit union.


e. Format. The format for these leases or licenses are shown in Appendix 8-B, Figures B-
3 and Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-El. These are intended to be generic formats. The license or
lease will include a standard restoration clause requiring restoration by the grantee or at the
option of the Government, restoration at the grantees expense or title to the improvements will
vest in the Government without compensation. Title to the improvements will not pass to the
Government while the grantee occupies the premises. Leases will include a provision whereby at
the option of the Government, the Government may terminate the lease in the event of national
emergency, base closure, deactivation or substantial realignment, default by the lessee or in the
interest of national defense.


f. Execution or Revocation. Authority to execute or revoke leases over 5 years has not
been delegated and all such instruments will be forwarded for execution in OASA(I,L&E). See
Paragraph 8-125. See Section XVI, Licenses. Existing leases may be extended before expiration
of the term, if determined to be in the Government’s interest. Extensions shall be for periods
not to exceed 5 years. The bank or credit union will continue to maintain the facility and pay
for utilities and services provided. Request for leases extensions for more than 5 years should
be submitted through channels to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for approval by the Secretariat with
justification as to why a longer term will promote the national defense or be in the public
interest.


(1) Domestic Banks.


(a) Nonself-sustaining (as determined by the Director of Finance and Accounting,
ASA(FM)). Building space may be provided by a no-cost license for a term of up to 5 years. In
exceptional cases, a no-cost license may be issued for land when a bank is authorized to
construct its own building or to expand, modify or renovate Government space. Duration of the
license will be commensurate with the extent of improvements or until the bank is determined to
be self-sustaining by ASA(FM). Upon determination by ASA(FM) that a bank has become self-
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sustaining, the no-cost license shall be terminated and a lease shall be issued in accordance with
the guidance for self-sustaining banks below.


(b) Self-sustaining (as determined by the Director of Finance and Accounting, ASA(M).
Building space may be provided by lease at appraised fair market value (FMV) rent for up to 5
years subject to renewal by mutual agreement. If the bank uses its own funds to modify or
renovate Government building space or to construct a separate facility, a lease at FMV rent for
a term not to exceed 25 years may be issued. The lease term should be commensurate with the
extent of the improvements.


(c) FMV rental maybe paid in cash or with appropriate rental offsets. Rental charges
for any existing lease granted at FMV rent is applicable for the term of the lease, however, an
extension of any such lease may provide for the FMV rent to be paid in cash or with appropriate
rental offsets for the term of the lease extension.


(2) Credit Unions.


(a) 95 percent membership. Credit unions must provide written certification, prepared in
credit union letterhead, that it has membership of at lease 95 percent of individuals who are or
were at the time of admission, military personnel, Federal employees, retired military personnel,
or members of their families. Before each renewal, the credit union must provide written
certification that it continues to meet the 95 percent criteria. Building space may be provided by
a no-cost license for a term of up to 5 years under authority of Section 124 of the Federal Credit
Union Act of 1934, as amended, (12 U.S.C. § 1770). A no-cost license may be issued for a term
up to 25 years when a credit union, at its own expense, expands, modifies or renovates
Government space. Duration of the license will be commensurate with the extent of
improvements. Land for construction of credit union facilities will be issued at FMV rent to be
paid in cash or with appropriate offsets.


(b) The no-cost license or FMV rent with offsets lease shall be canceled and a lease
negotiated at FMV rent when the credit union ceases to meet the 95 percent criteria.


(c) Less than 95 percent membership. Building space may be provided by lease at
appraised fair market value (FMV) rent for up to 5 years subject to renewal by mutual
agreement. If the credit union uses its own funds to modify or renovate Government building
space or to construct a separate facility, a lease at FMV rent for a term not to exceed 25 years
may be issued. The lease term should be commensurate with the extent of the improvements.


(d) FMV rental may be paid in cash or with appropriate rental offsets. Rental charges
for any existing lease granted at FMV rent is applicable for the term of the lease, however, an
extension of any such lease may provide for the FMV rent to be paid in cash or with appropriate
rental offsets for the term of the lease extension.
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8-131. Trailer Site Leases. Installation commanders may lease trailer sites to certain military
and civilian personnel (AR 405-80). Rent is collected locally and turned over to the nearest
Army finance and accounting officer for deposit. The Division or District Engineer receives a
copy of DD Form 1131, Cash Collection Voucher.


8-132. Industrial Facilities for Private Manufacturing and Commercial Purposes.


a. Industrial leases are specialized and usually unique.


b. Competition. Refer to Paragraph 8-104. Negotiation without competition is authorized
when converting from Government Owned Contractor Operated (GOCO) facility to an
industrial lease arrangement with the current contractor.


c. Consideration. Refer to Paragraph 8-81 and 8-124


d. Term. Leases for industrial facilities will be for a term up to 25 years.


e. Format. Use the standard lease format,


8-133. Reserved.


8-134. Reserved.


8-135. Reserved.
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SECTION XI  -  OUTLEASES - EXCESS, SURPLUS, AND BASE CLOSURE


8-136.  Base Closure Property.


a.  General. Pursuant to the Base Realignment and Closure legislation, as amended,
authority has been delegated from the General Services Administration to the Secretary
of Army to determine availability for leasing and to execute such leases of land on
installations identified in the legislation for realignment or closure.  Reports of
availability will be approved by the MACOM having accountability for the property, and
will be forwarded to the district for preparation of the lease document.


b.  Competition.  Not required.


c.  Consideration.  An amount less than the fair market value may be charged if the
Secretary determines that:


(1)  a public interest will be served as a result of the lease,


(2)  and the fair market value of the lease is either not obtainable or is not
compatible with such public interest.


d.  Term.  Interim leasing will be for short periods, usually not to exceed five (5)
years.  Leases to the Local Redevelopment Authority, or in furtherance of the disposal
plan, may be for longer terms.


e.  Format.  The approved format for these leases is shown in Appendix 8-B, Figure
8-B-3.  There is no longer a separate format for interim leases and leases in furtherance of
conveyance.  The title of the lease can be revised to reflect whether it is an Interim Lease,
a Master Lease, or a Lease in Furtherance of Conveyance.  If the lease format is being
used for a lease in furtherance of conveyance, several modification should be made to the
format, as follows:


(1)  WHEREAS clauses may be added to reflect the circumstances, for example:


WHEREAS, the United States, acting through the SECRETARY OF THE
ARMY, hereinafter referred to as "the Secretary", has made a final disposal
decision with regard to property located at ________________ Installation, dated
__________; and


WHEREAS, due to the ongoing environmental cleanup (and unexploded
ordnance (UXO) clearance) being undertaken by the Secretary, in order to
implement the intentions of the Secretary and the Buyer/Lessee as set forth in the
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Contract to Purchase/Sell, hereinafter referred to as the “Contract”; (to further the
public benefit of            (briefly describe)) (to facilitate economic recovery and
reuse of the property) (to provide for the homeless); and to relieve the Secretary
of the expense of continued care, custody, control, operation, and maintenance of
the property, the Secretary and the Buyer/Lessee have agreed to a lease pending
conveyance(s) so as to provide immediate possession of certain parcels to the
Buyer/Lessee, said parcels being more particularly described in Exhibit A, and
hereinafter referred to as the Leased Premises.


WHEREAS, as soon as the Finding of Suitability to Transfer (FOST) is executed
by the Secretary for the Leased Premises, or a portion of said Leased Premises,
and said Leased Premises may be conveyed consistent with the requirements of
the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act,
42 U.S.C. 9620(h), as amended, and other legal and policy requirements, the
Secretary intends to (assign or transfer to the Secretary of _____ for conveyance)
(convey) to the Buyer/Lessee by one or more quitclaim deeds, (in a format
determined by the Secretary of _______ ) (substantially in the format shown in
the Contract) for said property or portions of said property, subject to any
necessary restrictions, reservations, conditions and exceptions, and the
Buyer/Lessee hereby agrees to accept such conveyance(s) as soon as the above-
referenced conditions are met; and


[Include the following finding if the lease is for less than fair market value:]
WHEREAS, the Secretary has determined in accordance with the authority
contained in 10 U.S.C. 2667(f) that the surplus property hereby leased would
facilitate state or local economic adjustment efforts and that the lease would be
advantageous to the United States and be in the public interest; (and that the fair
market value of the lease is unobtainable or obtaining fair market value is not
compatible with the public benefit.)


(2)  The TERMINATION, REVOCATION, DEFAULT, AND
RELINQUISHMENT condition should be revised to reflect that the agreement to sell
has been reached.   Subcondition a., Termination, should be revised.  Sample
substitutions are:


Termination.  In the event the Buyer/Lessee dissolves; is terminated as the
approved LRA; or if either party exercises their termination rights under the
Contract or should the Contract become void, this lease will be terminated.  If the
Buyer/Lessee is unable or unwilling to take title to all or a portion of the Leased
Premises at the time the Secretary is able to convey in fee, as agreed to in the
Contract, then the lease shall terminate on the date of execution of a Finding of
Suitability to Transfer (FOST) by the Secretary with respect to that portion of the
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Leased Premises covered by the FOST.  Reasonable time to vacate the Leased
Premises will be negotiated as part of the termination and restoration of the
Leased Premises shall be in accordance with the condition on RESTORATION.
This lease will terminate upon delivery by the Secretary of a quitclaim deed
conveying the Leased Premises to the Buyer/Lessee.  If only a portion of the
Leased Premises is being conveyed, a revised description of the Leased Premises
will be prepared and the lease will be supplemented to revise the Leased Premises
and the lease will terminate as to that portion conveyed.


(3)  Since an agreement on sales price and other reuse has been reached, the
condition on PROTECTION OF PROPERTY can be modified to state that the
Buyer/Lessee shall keep the Leased Premises in good order and in a clean, safe condition
by and at the expense of the Buyer/Lessee, and that the Buyer/Lessee shall exercise due
diligence in the protection of all property located on the Leased Premises against fire or
damage from any and all other causes.


(4)  The condition on INSURANCE  also may be revised to reflect that the
values used in the Contract to Purchase/Sell for the conveyance of the Leased Premises
included value for the improvements and structures on the Leased Premises constructed
by or owned by the United States, and that it is the Buyer/Lessee's obligation to obtain
insurance on those structures and improvements, for such periods as the Buyer/Lessee is
in possession of the Leased Premises pursuant to this lease, to protect its interest.  It
should be clear that nothing in the lease shall be construed as an obligation upon the
United States to repair, restore, or replace the Leased Premises or any part thereof should
it be diminished in value, damaged, or destroyed nor will the purchase price be altered
should such damage occur and the Lessee has failed to obtain insurance.  Any proceeds
paid to the United States shall be applied to the purchase price.


(5)  The condition on NO COMMITMENTS FOR FUTURE USE  may be
deleted or revised to show the agreement to convey.


f.  Execution and Revocation.  See latest guidance from HQUSACE (CERE-M).


8-137.  Other Excess Property


a.  General.  Pursuant to the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act, 40
U.S.C. § 471, GSA has delegated authority to disposal agencies and holding agencies,
with disposal agency approval, to lease excess and surplus property, provided that such
leasing will not interfere or delay disposal of the property.  This authority does not apply
to any Base Realignment and Closure Act property.


b.  Approval and Clearance.  Prior to any such leasing of excess or surplus
property, coordination and approval by the appropriate GSA regional office is required.


8-76a







ER 405-1-12
Change 33
31 Aug 99


c.  Competition. The property will be advertised as available for lease unless the
disposal agency authorizes a negotiated lease.


d.  Consideration.  No less than the fair market rental value of the property leased
or the established estimated administrative cost, whichever is greater, will be charged.
See paragraphs 8-81 and 8-111.


e.  Term.  The lease term will not exceed one year.


f.  Format.  The approved format for these leases is shown in Appendix 8-B, Figure
8-B-2.   This is intended as a generic format for use for both Army and Air Force
installations. The following changes in the approved format will be made for leasing
excess property:


(1)  The granting authority will be deleted and the following words will be
substituted:  "conferred upon him by law".


(2)  In condition 1 on TERM, after the word "Secretary", the following words will
be added:  "or the officer of the Government having jurisdiction over the property."


(3)  In Condition 5 on SUPERVISION, the same wording as mentioned above will
be added after the name of the district or installation.


g.  Execution and Revocation.  See paragraph 8-125.


8-138.  Reserved.


8-139.  Reserved.
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SECTION XII. OUTLEASES - TITLE 16 U.S.C. § 460d.


8-140. Background.


a. The 1944 Flood Control Act (16 U.S.C. § 460d) authorized the Secretary of the Army
to enter into licenses at water resource development projects for recreational development and
other public uses. This law created a new authority which allowed longer term uses with
nominal consideration and preferences to other Federal, state or local governmental agencies.
Civil lands had been leased until that time under the general Army leasing authority of 40
U.S.C. § 303 (replaced in 1947 by 10 U.S.C. § 1270, now 10 U.S.C. § 2667).


b. The 1954 Flood Control Act amended the 1944 Act. It added the authority to grant
leases, as well as licenses, to Federal, state or local governmental agencies where appropriate to
facilitate the construction of substantial improvements and to permit the expenditure of non-
Federal governmental appropriated funds. It also added the authority for the grantee to cut
timber and harvest crops, where the lease or license involved lands utilized for fish and wildlife,
forests, or other natural resources purposes, to further such beneficial uses and to collect and
utilize the proceeds from sales of timber and crops in the development, conservation,
maintenance and utilization of such lands with the balance of any proceeds not utilized paid
back to the United States at such times as the Secretary determined appropriate.


c. The legislative history of this 1954 amendment to 16 U.S.C. § 460d (House Report No.
2247 on H.R. 9859) discusses that existing law did not permit licensees “to undertake certain
conservation practices such as the felling and disposal of timber on a sustained yield basis or
otherwise, since this is considered to be property of the United States. ” It goes on to state that
the “receipts from the sale of timber under a sound management program would normally be
much less that the cost to the licensee of carrying out the entire land and forest management
program for park or recreational purposes and therefore it is only equitable that these receipts
be used for furthering the basic development program.” The provision to have the balance of
these proceeds return to the United States was a safeguard against unjust enrichment or profit
from the sale of Government real property. Until this amendment, the Corps took the position
that it lacked the authority to authorize the States to dispose of these items of real property.


8-141. Water Resource Projects Only. Title 16, United States Code, Section 460d authorizes
leases or licenses only at water resource development projects. Other real property on the civil
inventory or jurisdiction must use the general leasing authority of Title 10, United States Code,
Section 2667.


8-142. Use of Lease or License. Leases, or licenses where appropriate, may be granted for the
use of all or any portion of a water resource development project upon such terms and for such
purposes that the Secretary determines is in the public interest. The distinction has been made
that fish and wildlife activities only need a license, which grants a non-exclusive use to perform
only specified acts, while park and recreation activities, which requires construction of
improvements, needs a lease which grants an interest in land. However, in many instances the
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grantee’s use of the lands for fish and wildlife management is substantially more than a non-
exclusive license, especially where mitigation and other improvements are present, and,
therefore, a lease is appropriate.


8-143. Timber and Crops. The Corps will as a general rule, manage forest and woodlands on
all Civil Works projects, including outgranted areas. However, if the District Engineer
determines and documents that such action is in the best interest of the federal government,
forest management may be available for assumption by a Federal, state or local governmental
agency. In any such lease or license to a non-Federal governmental agency which authorizes fish
and wildlife, forests or other natural resources purposes, the licensee or lessee may be
authorized to cut timber and harvest crops and to use the proceeds of any sales of timber and
crops in the development, conservation, maintenance, and utilization of such lands. Funds
received from the sale of timber and crops and not utilized are required by law to be paid back
to the United States. The Secretary has determined that the reasonable period is five years.
Separation of the funds between uses is not required. If both recreational use and fish and
wildlife use is authorized under one instrument, see Paragraph 8-145. The heading of the
outgrant will show the purposes covered. If the outgrant authorizes forest management, forest
management and timber sales shall follow a forest management plan approved by the District
Engineer.


8-144. Grazing. The District Engineer will lease lands available for grazing under conditions
which he deems compatible with the Government’s use of the property. The grantee is not
authorized to enter into grazing leases or agreements under a lease issued under this authority.
(This position is based On a Chief Counsel Opinion that grazing 1eases were Primarily for
generating money and were not used as a land management tool. Since there is extensive
evidence that this has changed and grazing is now used extensively as a land management tool
both by Army and by state agencies, we have requested the opinion be revisited.)


8-145. Separate or Consolidated Purposes. Only if the outgrant document includes fish and
wildlife activities may the lessee or licensee be authorized to cut timber and harvest crops; if the
instrument does not include these purposes, such as the standard park and recreation lease, the
grantee may not be authorized to do these particular revenue producing activities, even though
the United States may do so itself. Leases which consolidate fish and wildlife and park and
recreation purposes into one instrument will only work in those states where the park and
recreation and fish and wildlife activities are also consolidated under one department or agency
so that there is one lessee. The Park and Recreation form will be used, adding “Fish and
Wildlife, and Forest Management Purposes” in the title and the purposes section and Paragraph
5 and 6 from Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-3, Department of the Army Lease for Fish and Wildlife
Management Purposes, with the land and water areas for each purpose clearly shown. The Fish
and Wildlife Service should be consulted if state is receiving money under one of their programs
to ensure that F&WS requirements for separation of monies are met.


8-146. Separate or Consolidated Areas. Leases and licenses have in the past been issued by
project. However, language of Title 16, United States Code, Section 460d authorizes the
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Secretary of the Army to lease lands, not projects, upon such terms and for such purposes in the
public interest. Therefore, if the state wishes to operate projects or areas as a unit so that funds
generated at one may be used at another, a single lease or license will be issued to cover all
areas to be included in the unit. Operation of separate projects as a unit for forestry
management purposes does not mean that separate instruments can not be used for park and
recreation areas, or vis versa. Use the standard form, deleting the site from the title and listing
the project/projects; identify each project or areas in an Exhibit, so that the premises refers to
all areas; if more than one district is involved, modify the condition on notices to state if x
project notice to x district and y project to y district; and add a Development Plan for each
project covered. The lease may be signed by the Division Engineer if more than one district is
involved.


8-147. Public Interest. This Act authorizes leasing of lands at water resources development
projects if those leases are in the public interest. The real estate element will determine that any
proposed leasing action is in the public interest.


8-148. Sale or Storage of Alcohlic Beverages. In accordance with state and local laws and
regulations, lessees may sell, dispense or store, or permit the sale, dispensing or storage of beer,
malt beverages, light wines or other intoxicating beverages on the premises in those facilities
where such service is customarily found. Bar facilities will only be permitted if offered in
connection with other approved activities. Advertising of any alcoholic beverages outside of any
buildings is not permitted. Carry out package sales of hard liquor is prohibited. Any proposed
deviation from the above policy must be forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for submission to
the Office of the Assistant Secretary of Army for prior approval.


8-149. Transient Use. The current Corps policy prohibits camping, to include transient trailers
and other recreational vehicles, at one or more campsites for a period longer than 30 days in
any 60 consecutive days. Any proposed exception in this length of stay policy must be
forwarded for approval by the Division Engineer. This approval authority cannot be delegated
to a District Engineer. Lessees are required to maintain a ledger or reservation system in order
that compliance with this requirement can be verified. The rationale for this policy is to insure
a reasonable degree of availability to camping facilities by the general public within the capacity
of the facilities. Hotels, motels, and similar structures are not covered by this policy.


8-150. Residential Use. The use of land or facilities of any kind within the leased premises for
the purpose of a full or part-time residence is prohibited. As an exception, the District Engineer
may approve residential use by the lessee or an employee(s) of the lessee for the purpose of
providing security to the leased premises.


8-151. Timeshare.


a. General. Timeshare can be broadly divided into two basic components, ownership and
right-to-use. Both programs typically sell increments of time in a specific unit. Many
programs, however, use a “floating” or “open use” system where the purchaser buys annual time
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or seasonal time for a certain type of unit. Timeshare ownership in real estate is an
arrangement where the purchaser acquires a fee simple interest and receives the protection of a
deed, legal title, and title insurance. Timeshare ownership in personal property is similar with a
bill of sale and legal title. In right-to-use programs the purchaser does not acquire any form of
legal title but merely a possessory or use right. There are three basic types of right-to-use
timeshare arrangements: Lease, where the purchaser receives a lease for a specified period of
time; Vacation license, where the purchaser obtains a right of occupancy for a specified annual
period, sometimes for a specified unit; and Club Membership, where the purchaser buys a
membership for a period of years in an association or group which owns, leases, or operates the
timeshared premises for use by club members.


b. Timeshare activities are not permitted. Timesharing is defined, for purposes of this
policy, as providing a possessor or use right of a specific facility or piece of personal property
for a specified period of time each year for a number of years. Timeshare ownership is not
possible since legal title is held by the United States. This definition would prohibit lease or
license right-to-use timeshare programs for improvements, such as cabins, cottages, and
campsites, or for personal property, such as mobile homes, RV’s, houseboats, docks, and boats.


c. Membership plans, where the public is also given equal access, will not be prohibited
since this is a type of prepaid fee. For membership programs, any implementing agreements
will allow for district review of signs, advertising, and brochures to insure that no
representations are made that would imply use exclusively by the member or which imply any
claims of title to Government property.


d. Timeshare sales of personal property, where title to the property is not retained by the
lessee, are not prohibited. The sale of such property must be an approved activity under the
lease. The key to approval of sale to multiple owners is the divestiture of control and title by the
lessee. A separate owners association or group should be the governing body which makes
assessments, regulates and manages the property. Any approvals must delineate between the
sale of the personal property by the lessee and the use of the property by the timeshare holders
so that there is no appearance of a private group having exclusive use of lessee property. Once
the property is sold, it becomes like any other property held by the public and is subject to
applicable rules and regulations. The lessee involvement should be no greater than provided to
any other member of the public.


8-152. Financing by Private Investor. The financing of recreational overnight lodging facilities
by individual private investors is approved so long as the ownership of the units is subject to a
“lease-back” provision to the lessee who will then operate the facilities as overnight
accommodations available to the general public. The owner may be allowed to stay up to 30
days in the unit annually and must not give the appearance of private exclusive use. Any
implementing agreements will allow for district review of signs, advertising, and brochures to
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insure that no representations are made that would imply use exclusively by the investors or
which imply any claims of title to Government  real property. This is considered a type of
condominium in some states, so that the district should review state law for any restrictions on
the control of the units use by the Government.


8-153. Execution of Leases.


a. The Division Engineer and the Division Director of Real Estate are hereby delegated
the authority to execute leases for Army controlled real property in accordance with the
guidance, policy and procedures set forth in this chapter, provided that:


(1) fee simple title is vested in the United States or included in a condemnation proceeding,
and the court has granted the United States immediate possession.


(2) the property is available for lease.


(3) preleasing clearances are obtained.


(4) prescribed lease form is used without deviation, except as shown in the form. Site
specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be added.


(5) the conditions of the statue have been met.


b. This authority may be redelegate to the District Engineer and the District Chief, Real
Estate. Any significant deviations from these requirements will be submitted to HQUSACE
(CERE-M) with fully substantiated recommendations.


c. The persons delegated the authority to execute above may also revoke leases for the
following reasons:


(1) Non-payment of rent;


(2) Breach of any condition or conditions of the lease;


8-154. State and Local Government Agencies for Public Park and Recreational Purposes.


a. General.


(1) State and local governments serve the needs of state and local residents. They manage
regionally significant resources and impact regional economies. As public agencies, state and
local governments have an inherent stewardship responsibility to manage the recreation
resource under their jurisdiction. The availability of natural resources, funding and
professional expertise needed to carry out this responsibility, varies widely among regional
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providers, depending on the fiscal health and political nature of the particular government
entity.


(2) States and political subdivisions will be encouraged to develop and administer project
lands allocated for public park and recreational purposes in approved master plans through
lease agreements. The size of areas leased must be commensurate with public demand and the
experience and financial capabilities of the lessee (with the assistance of concessionaires) to
furnish facilities and services required to serve the general public.


b. Reinvestment of Revenue. For sites leased only for park and recreation purposes, it is
policy to require receipts generated on the leased premises to be used for the development,
operation and maintenance of the leased premises. Funds generated from timber and crops on
fish and wildlife outgranted areas are discussed in the Paragraph 8-143. As discussed in
Paragraph 8-146, to realize the most flexibility and public benefit, operation of the park and
recreation sites as a unit using revenue generated at each separate leased sites to support all sites
may be desirable. As a good management and auditing practice, funds generated on the unit
should be used on that unit, whether the unit is a portion of a project, a whole project or several
projects. The development of individual operational management plans by project would still be
required. The revenue generated at all sites in the same lease may then be shared for
development, operation and maintenance purposes as the lessee sees fit on this site.


c. Competition. Competition is not required; applications will be used instead, following
the format of Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-6, Application.


d. Consideration. The consideration is the lessee’s assumption of obligations as defined in
the lease to operate and maintain the leased premises for the benefit of the United States and the
general public. No administrative fee will be charged.


e. Approval of third party activities. Public Park lessees may provide facilities either
directly or through concession agreements or sub-leases. All third party documents must state
that they are subject to the prime lease and that third party activities must be approved by the
district engineer. In carrying out this approval of the third party activities, care must be
exercised to avoid assumption of any liability through formal approval of the third party
document itself. Review should consist of such points as: is the rental to be paid by the third
party reasonable when compared to rent paid by our direct concession rents; does the third
party agreement contain appropriate provisions from the prime lease, such as insurance
requirements; are the activities in furtherance of the development, and is the third party
agreement subject to the prime lease. Third party agreements may include the procedures under
which third party activities may be continued in the event of termination of the prime lease
through either expiration, relinquishment or revocation. These procedures must include (1)
approval of a waiver of competition, (2) a determination that the service being provided by the
third party is satisfactory and remains needed, (3) the site remaining available for the activities
being provided and (4) the lessee accepting a direct commercial concession lease.
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f. Term. Leases and renewals will be limited to a term commensurate with the extent of
an approved development plan. Nebulous plans for future development are not adequate for
this purpose. A term of 25 years is permitted under the current delegation of authority and is
considered adequate and should be encouraged. Any proposal for a term between 25 and 50
years requires prior approval at the Secretariat level. These requests will receive favorable
consideration with proper justification. Terms in excess of 50 years also requires prior approval
at the Secretariat level and must be strongly supported. Where the lessee seeks a termination
notice of less than 1 year, prior approval by the Division Engineer is required.


g. Fish and wildlife activities may not be performed under a Park and Recreation lease.
Normally, a separate instrument is issued for fish and wildlife management. However, see
discussion in Paragraph 8-145 above.


h. Lease Provisions. Separate formats are approved for leases to states (see Appendix 8-
C, Figure 8-C-1) and those to political subdivisions of states (see Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-2).
These formats will be used without deviation, except as shown in the form. Site specific
environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be added. Other changes must be
approved by HQUSACE (CERE-M). Sub-paragraphs (l), (2) and (3) below provide guidance on
the conditions that are applicable to both.


(1) An inventory and condition report is to be used only when federally owned
improvements or personal property are included in the leased premises.


(2) Fees. Lessees are free to establish the amount and to impose entrance or user fees,
except that no fees may be charged for the use of facilities developed in whole, or in part, with
Federal funds, if such charge is prohibited by 16 U.S.C. § 460d-3, as amended. The fact that a
lessee is required to provide operation, maintenance or replacement of facilities developed with
Federal funds does not authorize charging of fees if such charge is otherwise prohibited. The
lessee may charge for any facilities or service provided without federal assistance or funding.


(3) CERCLA notice. If the EBS shows threshold quantities of hazardous substances are
been stored, disposed or released, a sub-paragraph (b) needs to be added to the EBS Condition
in the form as set out in Paragraph 8-55.e.


i. Format for use in leases to states. The approved format shown in Appendix 8-C,
Figure 8-C-1, Lease to States for Public Park and Recreational Purposes will be used. (This
format is intended for use in leases to states only. The lease format for use in leases to other
public bodies for public park purposes is discussed in sub-paragraph j. below.) The following
sub-paragraphs (1) through (5) provide guidance on certain conditions included in the state lease
format.


(1) Development Plan. The Implementing Plan of Recreation Development and Management
(Development Plan) may be conceptual, general or narrative. Detailed plans and site layouts
will not be required. The Development Plan is a guide for future activities not a detailed
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construction plan. The same plan as that included in the lease application should be used if
possible. An annual management plan shall not be required. A copy of any amendment to the
Development  Plan will be provided by the lessee before implementing such change. We do not
assume the liability for engineering review, therefore, our engineers will not review plans and
specifications.


(2) Accounts, Records and Receipts. Even if no monetary consideration is paid, receipts
generated on the premises are to be reinvested in the premises or, if not, paid back to the United
States. The following may be inserted after the first sentence, where state law requires receipts
from operations on the premises to be deposited in a general fund of the state:


“The lessee agrees that its expenditures in the administration, maintenance,
operation and development of the leased premises will not be less than the income
obtained from operations on the premises”.


(3) Right to Enter and Flood. In addition to other rights, this condition reserves the right
for the Government to conduct compliance inspections. As an exception to the general policy,
scheduled compliance inspections on park leases to states are required no more than once every
three years. However, the annual certifications pertaining  to water and sanitary systems and
Rehabilitation Act/Americans with Disabilities Act set out in the condition on Applicable Laws
and Regulations remain as annual requirements.


(4) Insurance. States are not required to obtain liability insurance. Any concessionaire
or sublessee is required to obtain liability insurance protection commensurate with the risk
involved in the services and facilities provided. Insurance policies should be examined to assure
compliance with the requirement, however minimum coverage amounts will not be prescribed.


(5) Transient Use. Full or part-time residential use of the leased premises is not permitted
(except for security purposes as shown in Paragraph 8-150 above). Should a state propose
development for such use in an application for leasing, the District Engineer should (1) advise
the state this is not permitted on leased premises and (2) offer to work with the state to develop
legislation that would authorize the transfer of project lands, lying above the base flood
pool/plain, to the state for such residential development.


j. Form for use in leases to political subdivisions of states.


(1) The approved lease format shown in Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-2 is to be used when
granting leases to political subdivisions of states. This format recognizes that, when compared to
states, local entities do not normally have the financial resources to employ a full time
professional resource management staff. There are instances where we have had excellent
experience with local governmental entities, however the bulk of lease management problems
result from their limited capabilities. The lease administration responsibility of the district Chief
of Real Estate creates a contractual obligation for overseeing proper use of leased recreation
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areas. For this reason alone, a common lease document for both state lessees and local lessees is
inappropriate.


(2) In those instances where a smaller entity does have the financial and staffing resources
which permit reduced oversight responsibilities as are in the state lease format, the District
Engineer may determine that the lessee’s capability for planning, constructing and managing a
public park and the attendant facilities qualifies the lessee for use of the state format. The
following is a list of questions to be addressed in making this determination.


(a) Does the entity have an established full time park and recreation staff responsible to
operate and maintain the leased premises?


(b) Does the entity have qualified planners and engineers to design, review and approve
construction plans?


(c) Does the entity have adequate financial resources to operate and maintain the leased
premises independent of any proposed fee collection?


(d) Does the entity have appropriate equipment or contracting expertise to adequately
operate and maintain the leased premises?


(e) Does the entity have the ability to insure compliance with federal, state and municipal
building, health and safety codes?


(f) Does the entity have established building, health and safety codes in addition to state
codes?


(3) The guidance shown below provides information on differences between conditions
used in the state political subdivision lease format and that used for leases to states.


(a) The Condition on development plans corresponds to the same condition in the state
lease, however it calls for a much more complete plan of development, operation and
maintenance plan and operating budget information.


(b) Prior district approval is required for any structures to be erected or altered,
however, we will not provide engineer review of the plans and specs. This requirement is not
included in the state lease.


(c) Accounts, records and receipts contains a requirement for establishing and
maintaining records on receipts and expenditures which is not required in the state lease.


(d) Proof of self insurance or a liability insurance policy on the lessee as well as any
concessionaires is required. It also provides the minimum amount of coverage to be obtained.
These requirements are not included in the state lease.
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(e) Although not discussed in either of the lease formats, the administration of the state
lease and the state lease format is intended to reflect a reduced amount of oversight than leases
to political subdivisions of states. This is also reflected in the compliance inspection program
which continues to require annual inspection on all leases except those to states, which are
conducted every three years.


k. Execution. Leases are executed in accordance with 8-153.


8-155. Leases for Fish and Wildlife, Forests and Other Natural Resources Management.


a. Purpose. This section prescribes procedures and responsibilities for authorizing states
or local governmental agencies to use lands at water resource development projects for fish and
wildlife management not subject to cost-sharing arrangements, and other fish and wildlife,
forest, and other natural resource management purposes. Where joint use by the grantee and
the district is proposed see Paragraph 8-202, Licenses for Fish and Wildlife Management
purposes for public park and recreation purposes are covered above.


b. Authority. Title 16, United States Code, Section 460d and, if applicable, Title 16,
United States Code, Section 663, Section 3, Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act of 1934, as
amended.


c. Application of Authority.


(1) Based on an approved General Plan, leases or licenses are granted under authority of
the Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act to a state for fish and wildlife management purposes
only. The procedure for developing such plans is found in ER 1105-2-100.


(2) Since it is occasionally in the public interest to do so, Title 16, U. S. C., Section 460d,
authorizes granting of a lease or license to a state to manage fish and wildlife at a project before
a General Plan is approved, or if the natural resource management is not covered by Title 16,
U.S.C. Section 663.


(3) Both Title 16, U. S. C., Section 663 and Title 16, U.S. C., Section 460d, as amended,
may apply to leases or licenses which authorize use of a reservoir area for natural resource
purposes other than fish and wildlife management, for example, forest management. Use of a
portion of the same area for public parks and recreation requires a separate lease or a
consolidated lease as discussed in Paragraph 8-145. above.


(4) The Forest Cover Act, Title 16, United States Code, Section 580m, et seq., provides a
statutory mandate for multiple use forest or other vegetative cover management and authorizes
the Corps to harvest timber for these purposes. The management of natural resources, timber
and crops by the states or other governmental agencies is authorized by Title 16, United States
Code, Section 460d. Refer to Paragraph 8-143 and 8-144.
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(5) Title 16, U. S. C., Section 663 does not authorize timber management nor cultivation of
crops for food or habitat for wildlife. An outgrant for fish and wildlife management under Title
16, U. S. C.,  Section 460d may authorize state or other governmental agencies to cultivate food or
habitat for wildlife on project lands directly, by service contract, or by sharecrop agreements.
An outgrant which authorizes use of project lands to produce food or habitat for wildlife and
forest management should cite both Title 16, U. S. C., Section 460d and Title 16, U. S. C., Section
663. All standard fish and wildlife outgrants will contain Condition 5 as shown in Appendix 8-
E, Figure 8-E-2. License For Fish and Wildlife Management, without deviation, except that
licenses containing old Condition 5 will continue to be administered under that condition.


d. Consideration. The consideration is the lessee’s assumption of obligations as defined in
the lease to operate and maintain the leased premises for the benefit of the United States and the
general public. No administrative fee is charged.


e. Term. Neither of the above statutes limits the term of the outgrant; it is considered
desirable that the term not exceed 25 years. Longer terms may be submitted to HQUSACE
(CERE-M) for approval. These licenses are not revocable at will.


f. Format. Format for preparation of a lease or license is shown at Appendix 8-C, Figure
8-C-3 or Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-2. Recommendations for deviations will be sent to
HQUSACE (CERE-M) and explained in the transmittal correspondence.


(1) Annual Management Plan. Outgrants to other federal agencies or to states will not
require an annual management plan. Outgrants to state political subdivisions will include a
requirement for an annual management plan mutually agreed on by the grantee and District
Engineer. This plan may be an annual increment of a management plan of 5 years or longer.
The District Engineer will review the plan for: activities planned; areas for propagation of fish
and wildlife; areas for outgrant by agricultural agreement or sharecrop; crops and rotation of
crops; areas for wildlife cover and types of cultivated cover; all structures and improvements.
The plan should estimate annual revenues and expenditure of these funds. Activities of third
parties which will generate income for the grantee and expenditures by the grantee should be
carefully scrutinized for conformance with the outgrant conditions and with the approved plan.
A proposed management plan will be considered in light of the grantee’s operations of the
preceding year, conformance with approved plans, and assurance that the previous year’s
expenditures were authorized in the plan. Expenditures should be authorized in advance, not
after the fact. If a management plan is prepared for the Fish and Wildlife Service, then the
grantee will not be required to develop a separate plan, but will provide the district with a copy
of the F&WS plan.


(2) Authorized Expenditures. The grantee may pay reasonable expenses directly related
to the particular outgrant out of income generated by the operation. The expenses must be for
such purposes as: planning and developing wildlife habitats, including wildlife food plots;
incidental timber cutting; erosion control, fire breaks and fencing; farming and construction
equipment; patrol or work boats; road and parking lot construction equipment; enforcement
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check stations; shelters for habitat improvement; restocking of fish or wildlife; and protection of
endangered species. The grantee may pay salaries of employees immediately involved in
carrying out the activities of the management plan at the project. Other general administrative
costs, including planning activities away from the premises, may not be paid. Outgrants which
preclude payments for the above purposes must be administered individually. If a grantee
requests modification of pre-1985 Condition No. 5, the amendment is subject to the condition:
funds which the grantee accumulates will be paid to the District Engineer or escrowed for uses
authorized in the outgrant; the grantee must account separately for such funds annually. Funds
remaining after the 5-year accounting period or after the term of the outgrant, whichever occurs
first, will be administered according to paragraph (3) below.


(3) Payment of Proceeds to the Government. Grantee’s monetary proceeds which are not
required to further activities as in paragraph (2) above are required by law to be paid directly to
the Government at the end of a reasonable period, determined by the Secretary to be each 5-
year period; monies committed for authorized, approved expenditures in the 5th year may be
withheld for up to 1 year. State laws may require that monies from operations on the premises
be deposited in miscellaneous receipts or similar state funds; in such cases, an amount from the
state equal to the monies generated must have been expended on or committed to the project
which generated the funds and a clause as in the state park and recreation lease format
Paragraph 8-154.i.(2) above should be added.


(4) Sharecrop Agreements. Sharecrop agreements with farmers are expected to provide
crops as food or habitat and for compensation to the farmer. Certain services may also be
required of the farmer toward development and conservation of fish and wildlife, land, water,
forests, and other natural resources. The District Engineer should have copies of each sharecrop
agreement to monitor the grantee’s compliance with the approved management plan.


(5) Agricultural Agreements. Agricultural agreements may provide for planting and
harvesting crops, including hay. Rental paid to grantee may be in cash and/or services to
further lease/license purposes. Where possible, these agreements will be granted by competitive
bid. The District Engineer should have copies of each agricultural agreement to monitor the
grantee’s compliance with the approved management plan.


g. Administration. The district real estate element will obtain current management plans
from grantees and coordinate them with the Operations Division and other interested district
elements. Real estate personnel will perform outgrant administration including the required
annual compliance inspection.


h. Execution. Leases are executed in accordance with Paragraph 8-153.


8-156. Leases for Recreation Cost Sharing Purposes.


a. Authority.
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(1) According to Public Law 89-72 approved 29 July 1965 (16 U.S.C. § 4601-13), non-
federal public bodies must cooperate in projects authorized during and after 1965 and must
share in the separable costs of recreation or fish and wildlife development. Where non-federal
public bodies indicated in writing an interest in cost-sharing this development, lands were
authorized to be acquired for this purpose. Land was provided to the non-federal public body
by a lease. The cost sharing provisions of § 103 of Public Law 99-662 (33 U.S.C. § 2213) apply
to any recreation project or separable element thereof on which physical construction is initiated
after April 30, 1986. Project Cooperation Agreements (PCA’s) with non-federal public bodies
will be developed in accordance with WRDA 86, ER 1165-2-131, and Chapter 12 of this
regulation.


(2) New projects envision that real property generally will be acquired by the non-federal
public agency (non-federal sponsors). There are instances where the Federal government, at the
request of the non-federal public agency, acquires the land and ultimately quitclaims title to the
land to the non-federal public agency. The authority for the conveyance to the non-federal
sponsor is the project authority. During the time that the United States holds title to the land,
the non-federal public agency should be granted a license if entry onto the lands by the non-
federal public agency is necessary. No lease is required.


(3) At older projects where, pursuant to 16 U.S.C. 460d, additional recreational
development will be cost-shared on land owned by the United States and partially developed, a
cost-share lease under authority of 16 U.S.C. 460d is appropriate.


(4) Where the separable recreation land was acquired pursuant to Public Law 89-72 and
recreation facilities are being developed, a cost-sharing lease under authority of both 16 U.S.C.
460d and 16 U.S.C. 4601-13 is appropriate.


(5) For the purposes of PL 89-72 and 16 U.S.C. 460d projects, a separable element exists
when allocable costs and benefits are attributable to additional recreational facilities being built.
To illustrate, if lands on a PL 89-72 projects are allocated for flood control and these lands are
reallocated to recreation, the lands and recreation facilities are to be treated as a separable
element. Similarly, in a 16 U.S.C. 460d situation, separable recreation development is
undertaken whenever new cost-shared recreational development is constructed. In both cases,
the lease must cite 33 U.S.C. 2213, in addition to 16 U.S.C. 460d and/or 16 U.S.C. 4601-13.


(6) The PCA will state that the property will be made available by lease substantially in
the format shown in Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-8, which will be attached as an exhibit to the
PCA. In this way, the provisions of the lease can be negotiated as part of the overall agreement.
Because of the obligations required by the PCA, a lease is the preferred outgrant, even for fish
and wildlife purposes.


b. Consideration. The consideration for a cost-share lease under PL 89-72 and 16 U.S.C.
460d is operation and maintenance of the premises and the operation, maintenance, and
replacement of the facilities and improvements during the term of the lease. Consideration for a
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lease that cites 33 U.S.C. 702a - 702m is operation and maintenance of the premises and
operation, maintenance, repair, rehabilitation and replacement of the facilities and
improvements during the term of the lease. An administrative fee will not be charged.


c. Term. Leases will usually be not less than 50 years or as agreed in the PCA. The
term will be provided for in the PCA.


d. Competition. Not required.


e. Format. The lease will follow the format of Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-8 and will be an
exhibit to the PCA or the format in the approved model PCA for the use proposed. The lease
and the PCA provisions and conditions should conform to each other. The lease will be
maintained in the realty records of the district following completion of construction provided for
therein. Fish and wildlife provisions will be added if fish and wildlife is a purpose. Under 33
U.S.C. 702a-702m, a hold harmless provision is required in the lease.


f. Execution. District Chiefs of Real Estate are authorized to execute leases submitted as
exhibits to approved PCAs. Otherwise, the lease must be submitted through normal channels
for execution at the Secretariat level.


g. Administration. Where all or a major portion of a lake project is the subject of a lease
and PCA, the administration of such a lease will require intensive coordination between Real 
Estate and the lessee. The master plan shall be mutually agreed upon between the lessee and the
appropriate district elements prior to inception of the lease.


h. Third Party Agreements. District Engineers may authorize third party concession
agreements, provided that the proposed third party concessioner meets qualifications necessary
to the type of services to be provided and the term thereof does not exceed maximum terms
approved for Corps direct concessionaires at the same lake, if any. Likewise, rental rates
offered to such a third party and prices for the services to be offered to the public should not be
approved if such would give the third party concessioner an undue economic advantage over
Corps concessionaires at the same lake. This policy applies only in those cases where the lessee
does not manage all the recreational facilities at a lake.


i. Rates and Prices. Rates and prices prevailing in the general area should provide the
basis for charges imposed for supplies and goods offered for sale to the general public by the
lessee or any third party concessioner.


8-157. Lease for Commercial Concession Purposes.


a. General. The primary objective in leasing lands for commercial concession purposes is
to obtain recreational services and facilities to meet the public demand at reasonable charges
without federal expenditure to provide such facilities and services. This purpose will be achieved
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only when the concessionaire has an opportunity to make a fair profit. The private entity
operating a commercial concession situated entirely on project land is referred to as a
concessionaire.


b. New Leases.


(1) Site Selection. Any proposal for initial development of new sites should be based on a
thorough investigation of all factors (i.e., recent or updated market analysis or feasibility study)
that shows the site will generate sufficient business for the proposed concession.


(2) Type of Concession. After determining that public visitation and use of facilities and
services at the proposed site has potential for a viable concession, the District Engineer will
determine the minimum facilities and services required for the site to supply present and future
public demand adequately during given periods of the planned life of the project.


c. Competition.


(1) Notice of Availability. A Notice of Availability for Leasing for a concession sites will
be advertised extensively in trade publications and other media. Where additional areas for
concession development are shown in the Master Plan, all interested parties should be advised of
the Government’s tentative plans for these sites. The notice will present salient facts about
concession sites and invite interested parties to contact a designated office for further
information on applying. Advertise each site as a separate unit, though all available project sites
may be included in one advertisement.


(2) The Notice will set out the minimum and initial development determined by the
Government to be necessary to adequately serve the public. The District should not include
specific site layouts or development plans in the notice. The intent is to allow the maximum
flexibility to the potential lessee to determine the method for meeting the identified minimum
requirements and any additional public needs identified by the potential lessee during any
independent market analysis. The Notice will request applicants to provide the development
stated in the notice, state additional facilities which will be furnished if public demand warrants,
and furnish information as to financial arrangements and experience of the applicant.


(3) District Engineers are authorized to advertise available sites if the terms of resulting
leases meet the criteria of this section, are not unusual or controversial. The Notice will not
substantially deviate from Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-5. All others must be approved in advance
by HQUSACE (CERE-M).


(4) District Engineers will select the responsive and responsible Applicant who submits the
best acceptable application. In determining whether or not applicants are responsible, the
District Engineers will consider which applicants are qualified financially, in experience, in
character, and otherwise to provide the needed facilities and services. The application of a
prospective lessee who is not determined to be fully qualified will be rejected. The applicant
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must provide a schedule for furnishing required facilities and services and may propose
additional facilities and services. The District Engineer may extend time limits when a delay in
furnishing facilities and services is beyond the lessee’s control, and may waive requirements for
provision of facilities and services after the first year as public demand warrants.


(5) The District Engineer will determine that the applicant’s conceptual development plan
with its architectural is consistent with the minimum facilities required and verify the data
furnished by the applicant. Full documentation on the selection will be retained for a reasonable
period of time. It is recommended that a point system be established for evaluating the
applications when there are more than one application. For example, list the facilities and
services stated as the minimum; assign a range of points for each according to the importance
of the facility or service relative to the public’s anticipated need for such; add a range of points
for additional facilities and services; consider such factors as dollars to be invested, beneficial
use by the public, long term needs (permanency of facility), and overall concept and consistency
of theme (including compatibility with surrounding area). Then rate each application, facility
by facility and service by service.


d. Unsolicited applications. Waivers of competition are the exception for new sites.
Unsolicited applications may be submitted to HQUSACE (CERE-M) with justification for a
waiver of competition. Entrepreneurs requesting that an additional lease site be made available
at an operational project may be required to perform the market analysis, the environmental
assessments, surveys, mapping or other justification to support their request. Waivers will be
considered favorably for applications that offer unusual or unique recreation opportunities or
that support major development on adjoining private property. Waivers will not be granted for
routine uses, i.e. marinas, bait shops, restaurants, which are only unsolicited because no sites
have been made available recently at that project.


e. Development Plan. For new sites, the prospective lessees will provide a conceptual
development plan with its architectural theme and sign plan in the minimum amount of detail
necessary to provide the information requested in the Notice. Detailed operation and
management plans and site plans will not be required. The Development Plan is a guide for
future activities not a detailed construction plan. Corps engineers will not review plans and
specifications so as to avoid the assumption of liability for engineering review. The District
Engineer has the option of requesting “as built” site plans and construction plans of facilities
with certification by a Professional Engineer that the construction meets all applicable codes and
standards. The size and cost of the facilities should be factored into the decision to request such
plans. Hours of operation, rates and prices and other details of daily management will not be
included in the Development Plan, nor required of the concessionaire. For existing
concessionaires, see subparagraph n. below.


f. Insurance.


(1) Policy. To protect the using public, the lessee’s assets, and the government, it is the
policy of the Corps to require commercial concession lessees to maintain the maximum available
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level of liability insurance coverage consistent with sound business practices and industry norms.
In no case shall liability insurance coverage be less than which is prudent and reasonable
considering the risk factors present in the operation of the particular concession.


(2) Guidance. Concessionaires will be expected to obtain insurance coverage in an
amount not less than the limits dictated by sound business practices, given the risk factors
present at the particular concession, or $1,000,000, whichever is greater. However, District
Engineers are authorized to approve lesser insurance minimums as set out below if there is no
activity identified by the insurance industry to be of a high risk nature, e.g. horseback riding,
waterslides, diving, rentals of boats with greater than 25 horsepower or pontoon boats with
greater than 50 horsepower:


(a) Concessions with both assets and gross receipts of or less than $150,000 will maintain
liability coverage of no less than $250,000.


(b) Concessionaires with both assets and gross receipts of between $150,000 and $500,000
will maintain liability coverage of no less than $500,000.


(3) Where $1,000,000 liability coverage or greater is warranted but not available, the
coverage may be reduced on a year to year basis, to the maximum available coverage but no less
than $500,000. District Engineers must also determine that coverage is indeed not available and
should reaffirm nonavailability annually.


(4) Amounts of insurance coverage required consist of aggregate liability coverage
(combined bodily injury and property damage) per occurrence (i.e., $500,000 aggregate coverage
per occurrence)


(5) Requests for exceptions to the above should be sent to CERE-M for approval.


g. Consideration.


(1) Concession leases executed prior to 1993, unless amended to use a newer system, will
calculate consideration using the rental method as shown in the lease. Districts should retain
copies of appropriate guidance in effect at the time the lease was executed to support the old
rental method.


(2) Consideration will be calculated using the Revised Graduated Rental System (RGRS).
The RGRS is based upon a percentage of gross receipts. No administrative fee is charged for
these leases. Gross receipts are defined in the lease format as the total of the concessionaire’s
receipts from business operations conducted on the premises, including receipts of sublessees and
licensees. No reductions are permitted except the costs of hunting and fishing licenses, license
fees and taxes collected for direct remittance to a taxing authority, and the exact amount
collected from customers for electrical service which is metered to the customer and collected by
the lessee as the servicing agent and paid to the power company. Sales receipts from boats and
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motors may, at the lessee’s option, be excluded and assessed a straight one-percent rent, since
they are high cost, low profit items.


(3) Calculations. The percentage is selected from the chart, based upon the total gross
receipts of the ending rental year. If this is a new concession, then the past receipts would be
zero and the minimum rate would be used for the first year. The selected percentage rate is
then multiplied each rental payment period by the gross receipts for that period. A year end
report is still prepared in accordance with the Condition on Accounts and Records.


h. Mixed Concessions. Where an insignificant portion of the gross receipts are generated
on project land and use of the RGRS will not result in a fair return to the government, the
rental may be freed at the appraised fair rental value for the leased project land.


i. The District Engineer has the authority to negotiate the frequency of rental payments of
commercial concessions so that each payment is a reasonable amount. In no event will the
frequency be more often than on a monthly basis, and may be monthly, annually, semi-annually,
or quarterly.


j. Renegotiated Rental. Renegotiation of rentals under authority of 16 U.S.C. § 460d-1
will only be for future rent. Renegotiation of rental should only be considered in unusual
circumstances, i.e. drought, record floods, earthquake.


k. Notice to Known Secured Parties. If the lessee falls behind in rental payments or is
otherwise in substantial noncompliance, the District Engineer must notify all known secured
lenders, since their security will be endangered by default. In some instances the District
Engineer may have executed a pre-assignment agreement with the lender in case of default by
the lessee so that the lender may step in immediately and operate the premises. No standard
form is used since local practice varies.


1. Management of existing leases. Compliance inspections will be performed no less than
once per year. See Paragraph 8-99, Compliance Inspections.


m. Term.


(1) Leases may be granted for terms of 25 years or less, with an option for renewal,
conditioned upon the lessee being in compliance and satisfactorily performing at the time the
option is exercised. The term should be given as necessary for the lessee to obtain a return on
the investment and make a reasonable profit. The maximum permissible term should not
automatically be granted. Options should not routinely be placed in leases, but should be based
on the development proposed and rehabilitation and replacement cycles for the facilities and
improvements. If an option is desired, add the following to the term:


The Lessee shall have the right to extend the original term of the lease for two (2)
successive periods (“extension terms”) of fifteen (15) and ten (10) years each, provided
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that, as to each option, Lessee shall give notice to the Government of its election to extend
such term at lease eighteen (18) months prior to the time when the term then in force
would otherwise expire; that, at the time when such notice is given, there shall not be any
uncured event of default on the part of Lessee; and that the term of this lease shall have
been extended for the prior extension term, if any.


(2) Request for terms over the above must be forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for
approval. Total terms of over 50 years (25 years, 25 year option) will be approved only for the
most extensive development. Submissions to HQUSACE (CERE-M) must include supporting
justification.


n. Renewal and extension.


(1) District Engineers may waive competition for the extension and renewal of commercial
concession leases when it has been determined that the waiver is in the public interest, or
competition would be impracticable, and, when a waiver is otherwise appropriate. That the
lessee has been providing satisfactory service, in and of itself, does not necessarily permit the
lease to be extended or renewed without competition. The lessee must be willing and able to
provide facilities and services necessary to service the public, to furnish additional facilities and
services needed during the renewal period, and to perform in accordance with lease terms.


(2) If the District Engineers extends the term or negotiates a renewal/new lease when
public use requires additional development which cannot be financed or amortized during the
remaining term of the lease, the District Engineer and the lessee must agree on development
proposed. The existing development plan, if any, may be supplemented, or a new development
plan established, using the guidance in e. above for new concessions. No development plan is
required where new development is minimal or the concession size does not warrant the creation
of such a plan. Limit such new term to the period required to secure adequate financing and
amortization of development costs up to 25 years, with an option to renew, using the general
guidance set out in m. above.


(4) If the District Engineer determines that a renewal of the lease to continue the current
facilities and services is in the public interest, without any additional development, no
development plan is required. The renewal term should not generally exceed 5 years, however,
longer terms may be appropriate considering the extent and condition of existing improvements
and the amount of current investment.


(5) The extension and renewal granted must conform to existing laws, rules and
regulations and the approved lease format in effect at the time of the renewal or extension.


(6) Unless an option is provided in the lease, the lessee has no right, as such, to a renewal
or extension of the lease and should prepare to amortize its investment over the initial term of
the lease. Lessees may be advised of the Army policy to renew leases with existing
concessionaires who are satisfactorily meeting public needs, but the District will be careful not to


8-95







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


appear to promise a renewal since satisfactory performance is not, in and of itself, grounds for a
waiver of competition.


o. Format.


(1) Use Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-4 in preparing leases without deviation, except as
shown in the form. Site specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be
added. Other changes must be approved by HQUSACE (CERE-M).


(2) The description of the leased premises will include both land and sufficient water
areas around the facilities for the approved use and development as a commercial concession.


(3) The Performance of Contract condition is to be used to ensure that the Government is
not damaged by the failure of the lessee to complete promised development as identified in the
development plan attached as an exhibit to the lease. It is not intended to be a punitive
condition, nor is it intended for these cash, bond or letter of credit to be used by the
Government to complete the proposed development. This condition may be used for
developments at new concessions or for new development at existing concessions where the
development is related to an extension of the lease term and/or remedial repairs to prevent
termination or revocation of the lease. In general, the amount of the bond should be based on
the following criteria:


- Cost of readvertising the site


- Cost of restoration


- Cost of closing-down a site to prevent public access until restored


- Administrative costs


- Other costs to be incurred by the Government


In any event, the minimum amount of cash, bond, or letter of credit shall be $5,000. Each
leasing action should be evaluated for the need of this condition, i.e., delete for a very small
concession with low risk of cost to the Government. This condition may be omitted if not
required to ensure development or remedy. Renewals without significant additional development
will not require this condition.


(4) The requirement to post rates and prices as stated in the Condition on Rates and
Prices is considered met when the prices of individual items are labelled on the items, on the
shelf or space they occupy, or on a listing of prices. Although we have retained the right to
review rates and prices, this review should be limited to egregious departures from reasonable
rates and prices in the area, e.g. in response to complaints from the public.
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(5) Consideration, Development Plan and insurance amounts will be as set out above.


(6) CERCLA notice. If the EBS shows threshold quantities of hazardous substances are
or have been stored, disposed or released, a sub-paragraph (b) needs to be added to the EBS
Condition in the form as set out in Paragraph 8-55.e. above.


p. Execution. Leases are executed in accordance with 8-153.


q. Revocation. The District Engineer is authorized to execute revocation notices only when
the lessee violates lease terms and conditions and persists in such violations for the period
provided in writing as set out in the lease form. Revocation is an extreme action and every
effort should be made to secure compliance. If the lessee fails or neglects to remove
improvements, then the option selected by the District Engineer to either remove the property or
to have it forfeit to the Government must be documented in writing to the lessee. In order to
avoid possible taking or contract claims and to promote good community relations, the grantee
will be allowed a reasonable time to vacate the premises, remove property, and restore the
property. In controversial cases, or when a claim for damages or litigation is anticipated,
CERE-M will be advised of the situation before revocation notices are issued.


8-158. Leases to Nonprofit Organizations for Park or Recreation Areas.


a. General. Non-profit organizations may lease lands and improvements at water resource
development projects for park and recreational purposes. Groups should be encouraged to
reserve existing group use areas for day use, camping and educational purposes. Organizations
requesting a lease of project lands should demonstrate that the group requirement cannot be
satisfied by use of existing facilities available through reservation. The organization’s program
requirements should warrant the use of public land or facilities and provide service not
otherwise available to a large segment of the using public. The organization should provide
evidence of their financial and management capability to develop, operate and maintain the
proposed facilities. Leases issued to non-profit organizations under this paragraph do not
constitute private exclusive use as defined in Title 36, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 327 and
ER 1130-2-406, Lakeshore Management at Civil Works Projects.


b. Competition. Although competition is not required, such lease will be available only to
responsible organizations which will serve the public through use of the leased premises. An
Application for Leasing will be required using Appendix 8-A, Figure 8-A-6.


c. Consideration. Non-profit organizations may be granted leases for park and recreation
purposes at reduced or nominal rental in recognition of the public services provided by the
lessee. Services provided only to members of the non-profit organization do not justify a reduced
or nominal rental. Such organizations now operating as private clubs will be charged fair
market rental. Appropriate rental rates for non-profit organizations will be determined based
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on the services to be provided to the public as well as organization members. The following
criteria will be applied.


(1) The organization must be non-profit and functioning in the public interest to provide
recreational or educational services of a charitable nature.


(2) The facilities and services will be available for group use only. The use of such
facilities must rotate freely among members and guests.


(3) The organization shall make the site and facilities available to other non-profit
organizations on a first come, first served reservation basis when not scheduled for use by its
own members.


d. Term. The term of the lease wiIl be commensurate with the extent of development
proposed by the lessee and will not exceed 25 years.


e. Format. Use Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-5 without deviation in preparing leases. Site
specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be added. Other changes
must be approved by HQUSACE(CERE-M).


f. Execution. Leases will be executed in accordance with Paragraph 8-153.


8-159. Lease for Private Recreation Purposes. Private recreational use includes club sites,
yacht club sites, cottage sites, nonprofit organizations operating as private clubs, and other such
uses in accordance with the project Master Plan and approved regional plans as set out in
ER 1130-2-400 and ER 1130-2-406.


a. Cottage/Cabin Site Leases. A cottage site lease issued under the authority of Title 16,
United States Code, Section 460d, as amended by section 1134 of the Water Resources
Development Act of 1986, which states that such leases will be issued for the fair market value,
will only reserve fair market rental as consideration regardless of the estimated administrative
costs. No new lands will be allocated for cottage sites. Existing cottage site leases may only be
terminated if the site is needed for a higher public purpose or the lessee is in default.


b. Other private recreation leases. Sites determined available for such purposes will be
leased and developed only in accordance with approved regional plans.


c. Competition. See Paragraph 8-104. Any waiver of that policy requires prior approval
by CERE-M.


d. Consideration. No less than the fair market rental value of the property leased or the
established estimated administrative cost, whichever is greater, will be charged. See Paragraphs
8-81 and 8-111 above.
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e. Term. The term should be in accordance with regional plan and/or commensurate with
the development planned. A term of up to 10 years is considered adequate in most cases with
terms up to 25 years granted only when a high degree of development is anticipated. Terms in
excess of 25 years require prior approval by CERE-M and will require substantial justification.


f. Format. Use Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-5 without deviation in preparing leases. Site
specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be added. Other changes
must be approved by HQUSACE(CERE-M)


g. Execution. Leases are executed in accordance with Paragraph 8-153.


8-160. Leases to Cooperating Associations.


a. General. The National Park Service has a long history of association usage, including
special authorities on funds, personnel and donations. The Forest Service has developed a
program within their authorities which has been very successful. These associations aid
operations related natural resources management, educational, interpretative and visitor services
activities, often through volunteers and sales of books and souvenirs. After extensive
coordination between CECW-ON, CERE-MC, and CECC-J, ER 1130-2-441, “Cooperating
Associations Program” was published. It sets out the authority, definitions and policy for these
associations at Civil Works water resource development projects.


b. Cooperative Agreement. A sample agreement is shown in Appendix 8-A, ER 1130-2-
441. This agreement sets out the authority for entering into these agreements. Although 31
U.S.C. § 6305 is referenced in the regulation, it is not the authority to enter into the agreement.
Public Law 95-224, the Federal Grant and Cooperative Agreement Act of 1977, which is codified
in Title 31, United States Code, 6301 (formerly Title 41, United States Code, 501) sets out
criteria for selecting appropriate legal instruments to achieve uniformity in their use, a clear
definition of the relationship they reflect, and a better understanding of the responsibilities of
the parties. The cooperative agreement will be used when the principle purpose of the
relationship is to transfer a thing of value to the recipient to carry out a public purpose of
support or stimulation authorized by a law instead of acquiring property or service for the
Government and substantial involvement is expected between the recipient and the agency when
carrying out the activity. The authority to enter into the relationship must already exists.


c. If the Association will use government facilities, the necessary real estate instruments
will be a separate document from the cooperative agreement and will not merge. The sample
Agreement states in several places to delete certain sections if covered in the real estate
document. The association will be granted a license, easement or lease, as appropriate in
accordance with this chapter for the proposed use of government owned property. For
example, if the association provides volunteers tour guides without any fixed space, no outgrant
is required. A short term “Festival” could be covered by a Special Event Permit. A lease would
be required for exclusive use of a fixed area for a gift shop or book store in the visitor center,
for a specified area such as a historic interpretative site where entrance or user fees will be
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charged, or a museum area housing association artifacts. A license wouId be appropriate where
the association will hold seminars every third Monday night or for display cases if the contents
belong to the association.


d. Consideration. The consideration is the operation and maintenance of the facilities for
the benefit of the United States and the general public in accordance with the conditions set for
the in the outgrant and pursuant to the Cooperative Agreement. No administrative fee is
collected.


e. Format. If a lease is appropriate, see Appendix 8-C, Figure 8-C-7.


f. Execution. Leases are executed in accordance with Paragraph 8-153.


8-161. Leases or Licenses for Other Public Use. Leases or licenses, if appropriate, may be
issued to Federal, state or local governmental agencies for other public use. Use the lease
format most appropriate for the proposed use. Since this is not a standard application, these
must be submitted to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for approval, at the Secretariat, if necessary.


8-162. Reserved.


8-163. Reserved.


8-164. Reserved.
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SECTION XIII. OUTLEASE APPEALS


8-165. Background.


a. The disputes clause in leases issued between 1954 and 1993 was based on the Wunderlich Act
(Title 41, United States Code, Section 321, 322). This act was passed in response to the Supreme Court in
Wunderlich v. U.S., 342 U.S. 98 (1951) which limited judicial review of agency decisions. The Act
provided finality of agency decisions but specified the “substantial evidence” standard for judicial review
of findings of fact. SAILE was the designated representative of the Secretary of the Army to hear disputes
under the lease disputes clause. In 1989, SAILE decided that it was no longer staffed to perform this
function and requested CERE-M to develop a delegation. On June 14, 1990, the Secretary of the Army
designated the Chief of Engineers the duly authorized representative of the Secretary of the Army as
provided in the lease disputes clause, with the power to redelegate to the Corps of Engineers Board of
Contract Appeals (ENG BCA), to hear, consider, and decide all appeals arising under or related to
outleases of civil and military real property as fully and finally as the Secretary of the Army might do.


b. Although the Contract Disputes Act is often thought of as being a part of the procurement rules,
it is unique in that it was specifically applied by Congress to “disposals of personal property”, such as
GSA surplus sales, and to any agreement which by its terms is expressly made subject to its provisions.
Several recent court and board cases have tried to split the “in persona” and the “in rem” aspects of leases
to say that they are a type of disposal of personal property. In order to eliminate the confusion caused by
the conflicting decisions, new leases will contain the CDA provision used by GSA in its personal property
disputes clause. This differs slightly from the standard procurement clause in that the lessee will usually
owe the Government money rather than the other way around.


8-166. Appeals under Existing Leases.


a. Existing leases will not be amended just to change the disputes clause. Any dispute concerning a
question of fact or lease provision arising under such leases which is not disposed of by agreement shall be
decided by the District Engineer, in writing. Although the district may explain its position in the reply to
the lessee, the lessee will be advised that a written objection to the final decision will be considered an
appeal and that it will be processed as such.


b. The final decision will contain, at a minimum, a reference to the appropriate lease provision; the
reasons for the decision; and notice to the lessee of the right to file an appeal; and that the District
Engineer’s decision shall be final unless a written appeal is received addressed to the Secretary of the
Army within 30 days from the date the lessee receives the District Engineer’s decision. The lessee should
be advised to identify the errors, state the reasons for the appeal, and include any additional information
that the lessee desires to submit in support of the appeal.
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c. When the original notice of appeal is received. it and a copy of the related final
decision of the District Engineer will be forwarded to the Corps of Engineers Board of Contract
Appeals (ENG BCA), through the Division Engineer and Chief Trial Attorney (CECC-F), within
ten days of receipt, with copies for each higher level of Counsel and Real Estate, and two copies
for HQUSACE (CECC-F), and one copy for CERE-M. Reference Section 71, ER 1180-1-1, part
1,  B-201.


8-167. Appeals Under New Leases. The CDA procedures set out in ER 1180-1-1 will be
followed. When the original notice of appeal is received, it and a copy of the related final
decision of the District Engineer will be forwarded to the Corps of Engineers Board of Contract
Appeals (ENG BCA), through the Division Engineer and Chief Trial Attorney (CECC-F). within
ten days of receipt, with copies for each higher level of Counsel and Real Estate, and two copies
for HQUSACE (CECC-F), and one copy for CERE-M. Reference Section 71, ER 1180-1-1, part
1,  B-201.


8-168. Pre-acceptance Protests for Competitive Lease Applicants.


a. Who May Protest. Only a qualified applicant may protest. A qualified applicant for
the purpose of this protest are those next in line if the awardee is disqualified because the protest
is approved, or qualified because the protested issue will revise the terms of notice.


b. Types of Protests


(1) A qualified lease applicant may file a protest from a decision denying the lease
application, or when the qualified lease applicant believes there is an error contrary to fact or not
in conformity with the provisions of the notice of availability to lease.


(2) Persons may also file a protest if they believe that the Terms of Notice are improper.
Improper Terms of Notice can include creating restrictions that are not necessary.


c. Applicability. This protest process applies to competitive leases.


d. Time Line for Filing Protest.


(1) Errors in the notice to lease must be protested before lease applications are due.
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(2) Protest from a decision denying the lease application must be filed after a written
decision has been made.


e. Notification to Lease Applicant.


(1) Notification of Decision. Each lease applicant will be notified of the decision made
on the lease application and the reasons for such action (i.e., lease issued to applicant making a
higher offer). Information need not be provided about the protest process in this initial denial
letter.


(2) If a lease applicant requests how to make a protest, the applicant must be notified of
the protest procedures. Lease applicants should be informed: that they may protest any decision
they feel may be in error because the government’s action is not in accord with the facts or the
provisions of the notice of availability to lease; that a written protest must be filed with the
district Chief of Real Estate within 30 days from the date of the initial denial letter; that a protest
shall clearly identify the errors and state the reasons for the protest; that they may submit
whatever information they desire in support of the protest and that such additional information,
including a professional appraisal paid for by the lease applicant, will be investigated and
considered. Lease applicants shall be advised of the name of the district Chief of Real Estate
who will consider the protest.


(3) A protester will be informed within 60 days of receiving all materials necessary for
review when the protest will be decided.


f. Processing Protests.


(1) A lease applicant may protest an unfavorable determination on the lease application.
If all matters protested by the lease applicant are resolved to the lease applicant’s satisfaction, no
further action on the protest is necessary.


(2) Investigation Procedures. Any errors cited by the lease applicant or additional
information furnished by the lease applicant in support of the protest shall be reviewed promptly
by the district Chief of Real Estate.


(a) The investigation shall be as extensive as necessary to clearly define the basis for the
protest and to produce information required for consideration of the protest.
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(b) Upon completion of the investigation, the information submitted with the lease
application shall be considered. together with the information obtained as a result of the
investigation, and a determination shall be made as to whether favorable action should be taken.


(c) A report of the investigation and consideration shall be prepared and will include the
following headings:


(i) Lease Applicant’s Disagreement With the Government: A brief outline of the basis of
the disagreement.


(ii) Summary of Findings on Protest: The scope of the investigation and consideration of
the protest, and pertinent information necessary to determine the merits of the protest.


(iii) Conclusions and Reasons: The decision on the protest and the reasons in support
thereof.


(d) Appraisals. If the protest relates to value, the appraisal branch should review the
value and submit findings to the Chief of Real Estate.


(3) A protest will be considered closed once action has been taken in conformity with the
final decision made on the protest.


(4) Protests should be reviewed and decided within 60 days.


g. Staying of Lease.


(1) The district Chief of Real Estate shall determine whether a lease should be stayed
during the protest process. There should be a presumption that a lease should be awarded
contingent on the outcome of the protest process.


(2) Factors to be considered are:


(a) Time sensitivity of the lease.


(b) The impact if the protest is granted and the lease is stayed or not stayed until protest
is over. Impact should include loss/damage suffered to the government as well as the lease
applicants.
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(c) The probability that the protestor might win based on the facts as known by the Chief
of Real Estate.


h. Paragraphs to be Added to the Lease Application Package. The six paragraphs below
should be inserted into lease solicitations.


Except as otherwise provided in this proposal, any protest, by a qualified lease applicant,
concerning a question of fact or law arising under this application which is not disposed
of by agreement may, within 30 days of the date of the government rejection letter to that
applicant, be protested to (insert name of the district Chief of Real Estate) who shall
mail or otherwise furnish a written copy of the decision to the lease applicant.


In connection with any written protest proceedings under this provision, protestor should
clearly


(1) identify the lease in question;
(2) identify contact parties;
(3) state the reasons for the protest;
(4) provide documentation in support of the protest, and;
(5) state what is the desired result.


The decision of the district Chief of Real Estate, or duly authorized representative for the
determination of such protests, shall be final and conclusive.


The Chief of Real Estate reserves the right to establish management objectives and
requirements designed to achieve these objectives. These objectives are not subject to
this disputes process. [Examples of management requirements in agriculture and grazing
leases are stocking rates, grazing seasons, lease plot configuration, work in lieu of cash
rent, rotation schedules, etc (the last sentence to be changed to fit the type of lease being
advertised).]
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The district Chief of Real Estate will determine whether a lease should be stayed during
the protest process. There is a presumption that a lease should be awarded contingent on
the outcome of the protest process. Therefore, pending final decision of a dispute, a
lessee awarded the lease shall proceed diligently with the performance of the lease and in
accordance with the Chief of Real Estate’s decision.


8-169. Reserved.
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SECTION XIV. EASEMENTS


8-170. General.  This section covers the procedures and responsibilities for granting, managing,
amending, and terminating easements involving real property controlled by the Department of
the Army (military and civil works). Instructions in Section VI for processing applications and
determining availability apply, except as otherwise provided in this section. Easement
instruments should not include temporary work areas. These areas should be authorized by a
license in accordance with Section XVI. Generally, Army and Air Force real property should not
be made available for non-governmental facilities such as powerlines, pipelines or roads if
suitable privately owned land is available.


8-171. Service Contracts. Utility facilities which serve only an installation or project do not
require easements and such facilities should be provided for by service contract. However, in
those instances where utility companies insist on a separate easement, or when installations
request an easement be granted for documentation purposes, one may be granted without a
Determination of Availability. In those instances, some conditions shown in Appendix 8-D,
Figures D-1 or D-2 may require revision to reflect the specific circumstances. Easements granted
solely in support of a service contract do not require monetary consideration. Requests for such
easements on military installations may be forwarded by the installation directly to the district
without further approvaI of Reports of Availability. Similarly, public park and recreation
lessees may contract for necessary utilities without granting an easement for that purpose,
subject to prior approval of the District Engineer. However, rights-of-way for utilities which
also serve other grantees or members of the public require an easement.


8-172. Prior Approval of Assistant Secretary of the Army (I,L&E). Certain easements
involving military real estate in the United States, Guam, Puerto Rico, the American Virgin
Islands, American Samoa, and the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands require prior approval
of the Assistant Secretary of Army (I,L&E) in accordance with AR 405-80 if they will
significantly reduce or redirect an installation mission, are controversial, or have an estimated
annual fair market value in excess of $200,000. Also, transportation and utility systems in
Alaska under the Alaska National Lands Conservation Act, 16 U.S.C. § 3161 et seq., Section
l104(b)(2), requires approval of all appropriate Federal agencies for transportation or utility
outgrants on land in any conservation system unit, national recreation area, or national
conservation area in Alaska. See Paragraph 8-67.


8-173. Competition. Competition is not applicable in granting easements to public entities.
Competition on other easements may be considered if applicable.


8-174. Consideration.


a. Except as otherwise specifically provided in succeeding paragraphs of this section, or
by express instruction in individual cases, all easements will reserve as consideration the greater
of the fair market value or the established administrative charge, as set forth in Paragraph 8-
81. b.(2) above.
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b. Monetary consideration may be waived for easements issued to Federal, State or local
governments, political subdivisions or nonprofit organizations for purposes benefiting the general
public. However, if the grantee’s principal source of revenue is generated through charges made
to its customers (similar to those rendered by a profit-making corporation or business),
consideration shall be reserved.


c. When monetary consideration is waived, the consideration condition should be revised
to read as follows: “The consideration for this easement shall be the construction, operation and
maintenance of the for the benefit of the general public in accordance with the
terms and conditions hereinafter set forth”.


d. As an exception, in addition to fair market value, charges for surveys, legal
descriptions, environmental monitoring, and other identified costs, are mandatory for processing
and monitoring construction, operation and maintenance of fuel-carrying pipelines. (See
Paragraph 8-181 below.)


8-175. Statutory Findings. In accordance with the statutes cited in this section as authority for
various types of easements, the District Engineer should make specific findings in the exact
words of the applicable statute before granting an easement under delegated authority. If no
authority is delegated, transmittal correspondence must give the specific findings in the exact
words of the applicable statute.


8-176. Format.  Easements will be prepared using applicable formats attached as figures to this
chapter or applicable numbered Engineer Forms. Conditions may only be deleted if so indicated
in the format or in this Chapter. Conditions necessary for site specific environmental, cultural
and operational requirements may be added, provided that such additions are consistent with
policies and procedures in this chapter. All other proposed deviations will be fully justified by
the District Engineer and forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for approval before the easement
is executed.


8-177. Execution. Except as provided in succeeding parts of this section, Division Engineers
and their delegates (Division Directors, Real Estate, District Engineers and District Chiefs, Real
Estate, without authority to redelegate below the District Chief, Real Estate) are authorized to
execute, amend, and renew easements on Army-controlled real property. Such instruments will
be executed “by authority of the Secretary of the Army.” Proposed easements of major
importance, unusual character, or controversial nature which deviate from instructions in this
chapter will be sent with full explanation to HQUSACE (CERE-M).


8-178. Revocation and Termination. Division Engineers and their delegates (Division Directors,
Real Estate, District Engineers and District Chiefs, Real Estate, without authority to redelegate
below the District Chief, Real Estate) are authorized to revoke and terminate those Army
easements which they have authority to execute, in accordance with the terms of the easement
and Paragraph 8-84 of this chapter. Upon request by the grantee, the 30 day notice of
termination may be extended up to a one year period when the easement involves substantial
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improvements or constructions costs. A grantee may terminate an easement by reconveyance or
release to the United States. Unrecorded instruments may be released by returning the executed
instrument endorsed with a surrender and release to the United States; recorded easements
require a separate recordable reconveyance to the United States. Termination of an easement
does not relieve the grantee of obligations to restore the premises or to pay monies due the
United States.


8-179. Easements for Electric Power and Communication Lines, and Structures and Facilities
for Radio, Television, and Other Communication Services.


a. Authority. Title 43, United States Code, Section 961.


b. Applicability. This authority applies to acquired land and withdrawn public domain
lands unless the terms of withdrawal provide that the Department of the Interior will issue
rights-of-way over withdrawn lands. If the term of the proposed easement over withdrawn
public domain land exceeds the remaining term of the withdrawal, the easement shall be
coordinated with BLM for concurrence before execution or the term will be limited to the
remaining term of the withdrawal.


c. Administrative Finding. A finding by the District Engineer that the grant is not
“incompatible with the public interest” must precede the grant.


d. Term. The term cannot exceed 50 years and shorter periods of time should be granted
if user requirements allow. All easements must allow termination, in whole or in part, by the
Secretary for failure to comply with the terms, for non-use for a two year period, or for
abandonment.


e. Width of Rights-of-Way. Rights-of-way should be the minimum width for the
particular use: for electric power or communication lines a maximum of 200 feet on each side of
the center line; for radio, television, and other transmitting, receiving and relay structures, a
maximum of 400 feet by 400 feet.


f. Format. The approved format for a Right-of-Way for Electric Power Transmission or
Communication Facilities easement is shown in Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-1. This is intended as
a generic format for use at Civil Works Projects as well as Army and Air Force installations.
Completion of wording in the title block, granting clause, Condition 5 and the witness clause will
be necessary to identify the proponent of the easement. The following changes may be made by
District Engineers.


(1) Condition 2.a. shall be revised when no monetary consideration will be charged (see
Paragraph 8-174.c. above). In that situation Condition 2.b. will be deleted. In the event the
consideration is a lump sum payment for the entire term, Condition 2.b. may be deleted.
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(2) Condition 12 should be deleted in easements granted to non-federal governmental
entities.


(3) Condition 14 requiring services to the Government may be deleted.


(4) In unusual cases or when consideration is substantial, the words “or disposal” may be
deleted in Condition 16.


(5) When the easement is granted without monetary consideration, Condition 21 on non-
discrimination will be deleted and Condition 18 of the public road easement shown in Appendix
8-D, Figure 8-D-3 will be used instead.


(6) Site specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be added.


g. Execution. Easements are executed in accordance with Paragraph 8-177 above.


8-180. Easements for Gas, Water and Sewer Pipelines.


a. Authority. Title 10, United States Code, Section 2669, except for those gas pipelines
covered by Paragraph 8-181 of this chapter.


b. Applicability. This authority applies to acquired land and withdrawn public domain
lands unless the terms of withdrawal provide that the Department of the Interior will issue
rights-of-way over withdrawn lands. If the terms of the proposed easement over withdrawn
public domain land exceeds the remaining term of the withdrawal, the easement shall be
coordinated with BLM for concurrence before execution or the term will be limited to the
remaining term of the withdrawal. Easements granted under this authority may include a pump
as an appurtenance to the pipeline when it is a relatively minor appendage. When a pumping
facility becomes a major structure, the easement will also cite Title 10 U.S.C. § 2668 as the
granting authority.


c. Administrative Finding. A finding by the District Engineer that the grant “will be
in the public interest and will not substantially injure the interest of the United States in the
property affected” must precede the grant.


d. Term. The statute does not specifically limit the term. Easements should normally not
exceed 50 years and shorter periods of time should be granted if user requirements allow. All
easements must allow termination, in whole or in part, by the Secretary for failure to comply
with terms, for non-use for a two year period, or for abandonment.


e. Width of Rights-of-Way. The statute provides that no easement may include more land
than is necessary for the purpose of the grant. If the right-of-way width is inadvertently not
specified in the easement, the width will be limited to the area actuaIly occupied by the pipeline
with rights of ingress and egress for installation, operation, and maintenance.
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f. Format. The approved format for a pipeline right-of-way easement is shown in
Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-2. This is intended as a generic format for use at Civil Works projects
as well as Army and Air Force installations. Completion of wording in the title block, granting
clause, Condition 5 and the witness clause will be necessary to identify the proponent of the
easement. The following changes may be made by the District Engineer.


(1) Condition 2.a. shall be revised when no monetary consideration will be charged (see
Paragraph 8-174.c. above). In that situation Condition 2.b. will be deleted. In the event the
consideration is a lump sum payment for the entire term, Condition 2.b. may be deleted.


(2) Condition 14 requiring services to the government may be deleted.


(3) In unusual cases or where substantial consideration is paid, the words “or disposal”
may be deleted in Condition 16.


(4) When the easement is granted without monetary consideration, Condition 21 on non-
discrimin ation will be deleted and Condition 18 of the public road easement shown in Appendix
8-D, Figure 8-D-3 will be used instead.


(5) Easements for irrigation pipelines to holders of established water rights from states
will contain the following added conditions:


(a) This easement is granted for the exercise of water rights granted by the State of
and does not create any right to use water from the


Project. Granting of this easement does not preclude the Secretary of the Army from requiring
the grantee to enter into an appropriate water service contract in consideration of such irrigation
benefits as may, in the opinion of the Secretary of the Army, be derived from the withdrawal of
irrigation water from the Project.


(b) All electrical equipment will be installed, operated and maintained in compliance with
all applicable Federal, state, county and municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein the
premises are located, including, but not limited to, the provisions of the latest edition of the
National Electrical Safety Code (NESC) and the Environmental Protection Agency regulations on
Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCB’s).


(c) Electrical service to submerged motors or those located above water shall be by means
of a sealed, water-proof, multiple conductor cable with controls and switches located on land.
The location of such motors and the electrical feeders shall be clearly marked to be visible to
boaters and swimmers. Additionally, signs warning “DANGER-HIGH VOLTAGE -Unauthorized
Access Prohibited” shall be erected to be visible from the land and water approaches to the
equipment.


(6) Site specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be added.
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g. Execution. Easements are executed in accordance with Paragraph 8-177 above.


8-181. Easements for Various Rights-of-Way.


a. Authority. Title 10, United States Code, Section 2668 provides authority for the
following types of easements: roads and streets; railroad tracks; oil pipelines; substations for
electric power transmission lines, telephone lines and telegraph lines; and pumping stations for
gas, water, sewer, and oil pipelines; canals; ditches; flumes; tunnels; dams and reservoirs in
connection with fish and wildlife programs, fish hatcheries and other improvements relating to
fish culture; and for certain other purposes.


b. Applicability. This authority applies to acquired land and withdrawn public domain
land unless the terms of withdrawal provide that the Department of the Interior will issue
rights-of-way over withdrawn land. If the term of the proposed easement over withdrawn public
domain land exceeds the remaining term of the withdrawal, the easement shall be coordinated
with BLM for concurrence before execution or the term will be limited to the remaining term of
the withdrawal. The words “and for certain other purposes” authorize granting an easement
normally considered a right-of-way for any purpose not enumerated above and which is not
included in other parts of this section, including, but not limited to, 10 U.S.C. § 2669 and 40
U.S.C. § 319.


c. Administrative Finding. A finding by the District Engineer that the grant “will not be
against the public interest” must precede the grant.


d. Term. The statute does not specifically limit the term. Rights-of-way for public roads,
streets, and main line railroad tracks are for permanent use and should be granted in
perpetuity. Normally, terms of other easements under this statute should not exceed 50 years,
and shorter periods of time should be granted if user requirements allow. All easements must
allow termination, in whole or in part, by the Secretary for failure to comply with terms, for
nonuse for a 2-year period, or for abandonment.


e. Width of Rights-of-Way. The statute provides that no easement may include more land
than is necessary: rights-of-way should be limited to the minimum width that the use requires. 


f. Format.


(1) Roads and Streets. The approved format for an easement for a public road or street
is shown in Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-3, with the exception in subparagraph (2) below. Where
a road easement granted is not a public road, delete the word “public” in the title block, delete
Condition 2 --Consideration and Condition 18 --Non-Discrimination and substitute therefor,
Condition 2--Consideration and Condition 21 --Non-Discrimination as shown in the easement for
electric powerline, Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-1.


(2) Limited Access Roads.
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(a) The Army, Air Force, and Federal Highway Administration, Department of
Transportation, have accepted Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-4: Easement and Relinquishment of
Access Rights to a Section of... Interstate and Defense Highways as the format for easements for
limited access roads. Such easements must, above all, explicitly and carefully delineate the
proposed access roads (Army, military or civil works, and Air Force). The easements and
attached exhibits must carefully and adequately define the grantee’s obligations in limited access
easements. The granting clause of the easement releases all the Government’s rights of
abutment between the highway and the installation or project lands, including lands abutting on
the parts of the highway not specifically covered by the easement.


(b) Present Army and Air Force policies permit the grant of such easements to states
without monetary consideration; however, grantees should be required to restore the
installations or projects to as efficient an operating condition as that which existed prior to road
construction, at the grantee’s own expense. Agreement should be reached with the state on
such restoration, to the satisfaction of the using service, before the easement is processed.


(3) Easements for Other Purposes. Although there is no prescribed form, the approved
easement formats shown in Appendix 8-D, Figures D-1, D-2 and D-3 may be used as guides.
Additional guidance is as follows:


(a) Insure that the authority shown in the granting clause reads 10 U.S.C. § 2668.


(b) Paragraphs 8-179.f and 8-180.f also apply to this category of easements.


(4) Site specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may be added.


g. Execution. Easements are executed in accordance with Paragraph 8-177 above.


8-182. Easements for Fuel Pipelines and Related Facilities.


a. Authority. Section 28, Mineral Leasing Act of 1920, as amended (30 U.S.C. § 185)
provides authority to grant easements for pipelines and related facilities for the transportation of
oil, natural gas, synthetic liquid or gaseous fuels, or any refined product produced therefrom.


b. Applicability.


(1) The Secretaries of the Army and Air Force are authorized to grant easements for
rights-of-way for above purposes over, in, and upon lands they control.


(2) The Secretary of the Interior is authorized to grant an easement which traverses lands
administered by two or more Federal agencies after consulting with them, in accordance with
Bureau of Land Management regulations published in 43 C.F.R. 2880.
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(3) Pipelines for the above purposes are not subject to requirements and limitations of this
statute if they have
been relocated on Government owned lands at Government initiative and for Government
benefit, as authorized by a relocation contract.


(4) In this section and the applicable statute, “pipeline” means a line traversing Federal
lands for transport of oil or gas. The term includes feeder lines, trunk lines and related
facilities, but does not include a lessee’s or lease operator’s production facilities located on his
lease. It also does not include distribution lines supplying gas or oil fuel to residential or
commercial customers. Easements for those service lines are granted under authority of 10
U.S.C. § 2668 and 10 U.S.C. § 2669 and as provided for in Paragraphs 8-172 and 8-173.
Production facilities will be approved by a consent consistent with the interest the Government
acquired from the mineral owner or his lessee and applicable State and Federal laws and
regulation. Usually the Government acquired the right to approve the type and location of
mineral development structures where the oil and gas minerals were not acquired in fee.


c. Statutory Requirements. The District Engineer will make initial findings,
determinations, and recommendations and will include information in the transmittal
correspondence so that the Secretaries of the Army or Air Force, or their representatives, may
make findings and determinations required by law. The following statutory requirements are
keyed to relevant sections of the statute in parentheses after the subheadings:


(1) Administrative Finding, (b)(l). It must be determined that the proposed easement will
not be inconsistent with the authorized purposes of the Federal installation or project.


(2) Width Limitations, (d). The width of a right-of-way shall not exceed 50 feet plus the
ground occupied by the pipeline and related facilities, unless it is determined that a wider right-
of-way is necessary for operation and maintenance after construction, for protection of the
environment, or for public safety. Related facilities include but are not limited to the following:
valves, pump stations, supporting structures, bridges, monitoring and communication devices,


rminals, roads, airstrips, and campsites. They need not necessarilysurge and storage tanks, te
be connected to or contiguous to the pipe and may be subjects of separate rights-of-way. The
District Engineer must fully justify a right-of-way wider than 50 feet.


(3) Temporary Licenses, (e). Temporary licenses may be issued to supplement easements
for fuel-carrying pipelines, for purposes of construction, operation, maintenance, protection of
the natural environment or public safety. District Engineers are authorized to issue such
licenses in connection with easements for pipelines of less than 24 inches in diameter. Temporary
licenses for pipelines 24 inches in diameter or larger will be forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-
M) for execution simultaneously with the easement itself. Refer to Section IV of this chapter for
instructions on preparation of licenses.


(4) Pipeline Safety, (g). Any special requirements for safe operation of the pipeline or
related facilities should be imposed.
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(5) Costs of Environmental Documentation, (h). The applicant will pay all costs for
environmental assessment and monitoring. The agency head shall impose necessary stipulations
to prevent or control damage to the environment, including fish and wildlife habitat, damage to
public or private property, and hazards to public health and safety; and require restoration,
revegetation, and curtailment of erosion of the surface of the land when deemed appropriate.


(6) Disclosure of Ownership, (i). If a partnership, corporation, association, or other
business entity applies for an easement, the application shall disclose, where applicable:


(a) Name and address of each partner.


(b) Name and address of each shareholder  owning 3 percent or more of the shares; the
number and percentage of any class of voting shares of the entity.


(c) Name and address of each affiliate of the entity. If the entity controls an affiliate,
include the number of shares and percentage of any class of voting stock of that affiliate; if,
however, the affiliate controls the entity, include the number of shares and percentage of any
class of voting stock of the entity.


(d) If this information is already on file, and current, in the District Engineer’s office, or
in load BLM or Federal Energy Regulatory Commission offices, references may be made to it;
the applicant need not file repetitious disclosure documents with successive applications.


(7) Technical and Financial Capability, (j). The District Engineer will make a
determination and finding of the applicant’s technical and financial capability to construct,
operate, maintain, and terminate the project for which the permit or right-of-way is requested,
in accordance with this law.


(8) Public Notice and Hearing, (k). The District Engineer shall give notice, including a
public hearing when appropriate, to Federal, state, and local governmental agencies and the
general public, and provide them an opportunity to comment on right-of-way applications.
Notice may be given by publication of notice of application in the Federal Register and local
newspapers; copies of the notice should be sent to the state governor, local government heads,
and Federal agency heads in the locale of the proposed easement. Publication of the notice may
be waived if the pipeline will have a minor impact. In considering whether to provide a hearing,
certain factors should be considered: the magnitude of the undertaking, probable environmental
and public impact, risks and dangers involved. No further hearings are necessary; however, if
the pipeline proposal and related aspects have previously been scrutinized through NEPA
procedures or other hearings held by Federal or state agencies. The law does not intend that
public hearings be duplicated.


(9) Reimbursement of Costs and Payment of Consideration, (1). An applicant for a license
or right-of-way shall pay the United States for administrative and other costs incurred in
processing an application, including cost of environmental studies. Likewise, the holder of a


8-111







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


license or right-of-way shall reimburse the United States for costs of monitoring construction,
operation, maintenance, and termination of any pipeline and related facilities on such right-of-
way or license area; the holder shall pay in advance the fair market value of the interest granted
as determined by the District Engineer. Amounts will be separately identified in the
correspondence and in the easement instrument; a condition requiring the grantee to pay
consideration in advance and to pay monitoring costs will be included.


(10) Bonding, (m). The District Engineer may require the holder of a license or right-of-
way to furnish a satisfactory bond or other security for all or any of the obligations imposed by
terms and conditions of the license, right-of-way, or regulations.


(11) Term, (n). Each grant or renewal of a right-of-way shall be limited to a reasonable
term, but in no event more than 30 years, in view of all circumstances concerning the project.
Duration of the grant shall consider the cost of the facility, its useful life, and public purpose it
serves. Renewals must be authorized if the project is operating commercially and is operated
and maintained according to existing law.


(12) Suspension or Termination of Right-of-Way, (o). The easement instrument shall
provide that:


(a) Abandonment of a right-of-way or failure to comply with provisions of this instrument
or with applicable provisions of the law may be grounds for suspension or termination of the
right-of-way. After due notice to the holder of the right-of-way, reasonable opportunity to
comply, and appropriate administrative proceeding according to 5 U.S.C. § 554, the Secretary
of the Army or Air Force may determine that such grounds exist and that suspension or
termin ation is justified. Administrative proceeding is not required if the terms of the right-of-
way provide that it terminates on occurrence of a certain condition, event, or time.


(b) The Secretary may temporarily suspend activities within a right-of-way or license area
without administrative proceeding if immediate suspension is necessary to protect public health,
safety, or the environment.


(c) If the holder deliberately fails to use the right-of-way for the purpose for which it was
granted or renewed for any continuous 2-year period, this shall constitute a rebuttable
presumption of abandonment of the right-of-way; however, if the failure to use the right-of-way
is caused by circumstances not subject to the holder’s control, the Secretary is not required to
begin proceedings to suspend or terminate. Division Engineers or their representatives may
suspend or terminate an easement for a pipeline up to 24 inches in diameter.


(13) Joint Use of Rights-of-Way, (p). The easement instrument will contain a condition
reserving to the Secretary of the Army or Air Force the right to grant additional rights-of-way
or licenses for compatible uses in outgranted areas.


(14) Common Carrier Requirements, (r). The easement instrument will require:
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(a) Pipelines and related facilities to be constructed, operated, and maintained as common
carriers.


(b) Owners or operators of pipelines to accept, convey, transport, or purchase all oil or
gas delivered to the pipeline whether such oil or gas was purchased on Federal or on nonfederal
lands.


(c) Common carrier provisions of this statute shall not apply to any natural gas pipeline
operated by any person subject to regulation under the Natural Gas Act, 15 U.S.C. § 717 et
seq., or by any public utility subject to a state or municipal agency having jurisdiction to
regulate rates and charges for natural gas sold to consumers. If applicable, an added condition
will require that such carriers shall purchase without discrimination any natural gas produced in
the vicinity which is not subject to state regulatory or conservation laws.


(d) If the holder of an easement pursuant to this statute is not a purchaser of oil or gas,
references to “purchase” of oil and gas in (a)(1) and (a)(2) and the condition in (b) may be
deleted; however, the holder must agree to reinstatement of those references in case the grantee
later becomes a purchaser within the meaning of the statute.


(15) State Standards, (v). The District Engineer will carefully consider state standards for
pipeline construction where the right-of-way crosses Federal and nonfederal lands and where the
state standards for pipeline construction are more stringent than Federal standards, they will be
required.


(16) Liability, (x). Conditions 5, 6, 7, and 8 of Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-5; Easement for
Right-of-Way for Fuel Carrying Pipeline are required.


(17) Report to Congress of Application for Large Pipeline, (w)(2). All applications for an
easement for a fuel carrying pipeline 24 inches or larger in diameter will be forwarded to
HQUSACE (CERE-M) for notification to the Congress and for execution at the Secretariat level.
Along with a draft of the proposed instrument, furnish complete details and supporting
information, including maps in quadruplicate. The Secretary of the Army will notify the
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs of the House of Representatives and the Committee
on Energy and Natural Resources of the Senate of the proposed easement.


d. Format. The approved format for fuel carrying pipeline easements is shown in
Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-5 and will include all conditions and provisions previously listed and
required by the statute. Site specific environmental, cultural and operational requirements may
be added. Other deviations from the format must be approved by HQUSACE (CERE-M).


e. Execution. See Paragraph 8-177 for execution of easements for pipelines less than 24
inches in diameter. All easements for pipelines 24 inches in diameter or larger will be executed
in the office of the Assistant Secretary of the Army (IL&E).
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f. Consents. Consents for fuel-carrying pipelines will be authorized pursuant to the
administrative power of the Secretary of the Army or Air Force and will be prepared according
to Paragraph 8-188


8-183. Easements for Ferry Landings, Bridges, and Livestock Crossings.


a. Authority. Title 10, United States Code, Section 4777 (Army) and Title 10, United
States code, Section 9777 (Air Force).


b. Applicability. These authorities authorize the granting of easements for the (1)
landing of ferries at a military reservation, (2) erection of bridges on a military reservation and
(3) driving of livestock across a military reservation. It applies to acquired land and withdrawn
public domain lands, unless the terms of the withdrawal provide that the Department of the
Interior will issue rights-of-way over withdrawn lands. If the term of the easement over
withdrawn public domain land exceeds the remaining term of the withdrawal, the easement shall
be coordinated with BLM for concurrence before execution or the term will be limited to the
remaining term of the withdrawal.


c. Administrative Finding. The Secretary must find that the grant will not injure the
installation or inconvenience the military forces stationed there. The District Engineer will
provide this information in the transmittal correspondence.


d. Term. The statute does not specifically limit the term, however it is usually
appropriate to grant perpetual easements for bridges. Rights-of-way for ferry landings or for
driving livestock should be limited to a maximum term of five years, or less, as appropriate,
using a revocable license. If longer terms are justified, the right-of-way should be granted by an
easement of the appropriate term.


e. Width of Rights-of-Way. Although the statute does not limit the width of rights-of-
way, no more land than is necessary should be included.


f. Format. There is no prescribed instrument format, however those shown in Appendix
8-D, Figures D-1, D-2, and D-3 may be used as a guide. When a license is used, the format
shown in Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-3 should be used. Advice and assistance may also be
requested from HQUSACE (CERE-M) on instrument preparation.


g. Execution. Execution authority of the Secretaries has not been delegated. Instruments
will be prepared for execution in the office of the Secretary and sent to HQUSACE (CERE-M)
for processing.


8-184. Easements Granted Pursuant to Statutory Exchange Authorities.


a. Authority.
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(1) Civil Works Lands. Privately owned lands required for river and harbor or for flood
control purposes may be acquired by exchange for lands excess to project purposes, under
provisions of the Act of Congress approved 20 June 1938 (33 U.S.C. § 558b), as amended by the
Act of Congress approved 11 August 1939 (33 U.S.C. § 558b-1).


(2) Military Lands. The exchange of an easement over military kinds for a similar
easement is a very infrequent action, since there is no general exchange authority for military
lands as there is for civil. The annual Military Construction Authorization Act (MCA) usually
authorizes acquisition by donation, purchase, or exchange of Government-owned lands at
specific installations or for specified purposes. If exchange of easements is contemplated, the
current MCA Act or previous Acts should be examined for specific authority.


(a) The Minor Land Acquisition Act, as amended (10 U.S.C. § 2672) authorizes
acquisition of any land rights needed for national defense that do not cost more than $200,000.
The Judge Advocate General has held that this law is authority for exchanges.


(b) Title 10, U.S.C., Section 2672a, authorizes acquisition by exchange of any land rights
that are (1) needed for national defense, (2) essential for the operational integrity of an
installation, and (3) urgently needed and there is insufficient time for inclusion in an MCA Act.
Since the Armed Services Committees must be advised at least 30 days in advance of such
actions wherein the value of the property rights to be acquired exceeds $200,000, HQUSACE
(CERE-M) should be notified 60 days in advance.


(3) Since an exchange involves both acquisition and disposal, pertinent provision of
Chapters 5 and 11 should be consulted.


b. Applicability. Outgrants under the authority shown in paragraph a.(l) above are often
in fulfillment of a Government relocation contract. Relocations contracts may provide for both
an outgrant of an easement over Government land and a conveyance of an easement interest
outside project or installation boundaries. Conveyances will be prepared in accordance with
Chapter 11. The exchange provisions of the relocation contract must provide that the
Government will grant an easement over project land, in the agreed upon form, subject to the
Secretary’s approval. Parcels proposed for exchange should be of approximately equal value.


c. Term. Statutes authorizing exchanges at civil works projects do not limit terms of the
grants and normally these are issued in perpetuity, however at military reservations there may
be limitations. Generally, the term granted should be the same as the term of the easement to
be acquired.


d. Width of Rights-of-Way. Although the statutes do not impose limitations, the width of
rights-of-way will be determined by the need to provide a reasonable exchange facility.


e. Format. There is no approved instrument format, but those referenced in other parts
of this section will be used as guides in negotiation and in instrument preparation as far as
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practicable, recognizing that some standard provisions may not be acceptable to grantees. The
general rule is to convey no greater interest than the grantee currently holds, but the
circumstances of a particular case will determine whether specific provisions in the instrument
should be modified or deleted.


f. Consideration. The total interest acquired, in cash or in kind, in the exchange
represents the consideration to the Government.


g. Execution. The authority of the Secretaries has not been delegated and all easements
will be forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for processing and execution in the office of the
appropriate Secretary.


8-185. Easements for Rights-of-Way or Other Purposes: Relinquishment of Legislative
Jurisdiction.


a. Authority. Title 40, United States Code, Section 319 authorizes grants of easements
for rights-of-way or other purposes and authorizes relinquishment of legislative jurisdiction as
necessary or desirable in connection with such easements.


b. Applicability. The purposes for which these easements may be granted are not limited,
but, under existing policy, this statute will not be cited as authority for any easement specifically
covered by other statutes in this section or where a lease should properly be used instead of an
easement. Exceptions to that policy are:


(1) Where it is desirable to relinquish all or any legislative jurisdiction in the area covered
by the proposed easement; and


(2) Where no other authority exists for an exchange of easements.


c. Procedure. Before an easement is processed in connection with a relinquishment of
jurisdiction under authority of this statute, the District Engineer should consider and apply
provisions of AR 405-20, Federal Legislative Jurisdiction and chapter 9, Federal Legislative
Jurisdiction and Annexation, of this regulation. Since the Secretary of the Army must approve
all easements under this statute, as well as all relinquishment of any degree of legislative
jurisdiction, it is desirable to submit both matters as one action. The easement assembly will
therefore contain the necessary proposed letters and documents which together make up a
retrocession assembly in accordance with state law. The Secretary of the Army may then
approve both actions on the same submission. This same procedure of one submission would
also apply in the case of an exchange of easements using this authority.


d. Administrative Finding. The District Engineer must find that an easement granted
under this authority “will not be adverse to the interests of the United States”.
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does not specifically limit the easement term, but rights-of-way
public use will be granted in perpetuity.


granted under this statute should be limited to 50 years or less, as the


f. Width of Rights-of-way. While the statute does not limit the
should be no wider than necessary for the purposes of the easement.


g. Format. There is no prescribed instrument format, however


Other kinds of easements
particular use requires.


width of an easement, it


the format shown in
Appendix 8-D, Figures D-1, D-2 or D-3 may be used as a guide. Advice and assistance may also
be requested from HQUSACE (CERE-M) on instrument preparation. The following provisions
may be included, if applicable:


(1) Where a termination provision is required, the following wording should be added,
“Termination shall be by written notice given the grantee, its successors or assigns. Termination
shall be effective as of the date of such notice.”


(2) Air Force easements will provide in the granting clause that the Secretary of Air Force
has “determined that the granting of this easement will not be adverse to the interests of the
United States.”


(3) If any legislative jurisdiction is relinquished to the state, the following wording should
be added; “In connection with this grant of easement, the Secretary of the Army (or Air Force),
by separate instrument, is relinquishing such jurisdiction as he considers desirable over the
easement area, to take effect upon acceptance thereof by the State of , in such
manner as its laws may provide.”


h. Execution. Authority for execution of these easements, as well as retrocession
assemblies, has not been delegated and all such instruments should be forwarded to HQUSACE
(CERE-M) for approval and execution.


8-186. Easements on Excess and Surplus Lands.


a. Authority. Pursuant to the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949,
as amended, (40 U.S.C 471), the General Services Administration (GSA) has authorized the
disposal agency, or the holding agency with approval of the disposal agency, to permit the
temporary use of excess and surplus real property for productive use; provided that “the use
and occupancy will not interfere with, delay or retard disposal.” (41 C.F.R. 101-47.203-9 and
101-47.312) This authority does not apply to base realignments or closings under 10 U.S.C. §
2667f.


b. Applicability. When the Department of Army or Air Force is the disposal agency,
easements may be granted subsequent to a finding that the easement will not interfere with,
delay or retard disposal. When the Department of Army or Air Force is the holding agency,
prior approval of the appropriate regional office of GSA is required.
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c. Term. The easement term will not exceed one year unless otherwise authorized by
GSA.


d. Format. There is no prescribed instrument format, however the format shown in
Appendix 8-D, Figures D-1, D-2 or D-3 may be used as a guide. Advice and assistance may also
be requested from HQUSACE (CERE-M) on instrument preparation. All such easement
instruments shall be revised as follows:


(1) The words “conferred upon the Secretary by law” should be substituted for the
authority cited in the granting clause.


(2) The words “but revocable at will by the Secretary of the , or the officer of
the Government having jurisdiction over the property” should be added to the end of Condition
1, TERM.


(3) Other changes may be made as necessary to conform to the particular requirements of
the easement.


e. Execution. See Paragraph 8-177.


8-187. Reserved.
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SECTION XV. CONSENTS


8-188. Consent To Easement Agreements.


a. General. The serviant estate holder may grant additional easements or other lesser
interest over land where the United States owns an easement interest or other lesser interest.
The United States may consent to use of a subsequent easement, subject to any conditions
required to protect the Government’s interest.


b. Authority. Authority to grant an easement includes authority to consent to a
subsequent easement. A consent agreement may be executed under administrative power of the
Secretary of the Army.


c. Determination of Availability. No determination of availability is required for a
consent. However, the proposed action will be thoroughly coordinated with the primary using
element and the documentation thus obtained will be made a part of the official file. As a
general rule, activities or construction and use of structures or facilities which would injure or
defeat the purposes for which the property interest was acquired will not be approved.


d. Consideration. Since no right or interest in real property is granted by consents,
consideration or charges for administrative expenses are not applicable.


e. Format. The format for Consents to Cross Government Easement is shown in
Appendix 8-D, Figures D-6.


f. Section 10/404 Permits. During the Section 10 or 404 permits process, if a consent is
determined to be appropriate by the Chief of Real Estate, consent conditions, using the
approved formats as a guide, may be incorporated under “special conditions” of the permit in
lieu of executing a separate consent instrument. A copy of the completed permit will be
provided for the realty files.


g. Execution. District Engineers and District Chiefs, Real Estate, without authority to
redelegate below the District Chief, Real Estate are authorized to execute consents on Army-
controlled real property. Such instruments will be executed “by authority of the Secretary of
the Army.”


8-189. Consent to Structures within an Easement.


a. General. Certain easements owned by the United States contain restrictions on
construction of structures within the easement. This right to approve construction was acquired
with the easement and should be exercised with caution. The restrictions in the easements can
vary significantly from instrument to instrument, even at the same project, so it is important to
review each document individually and enforce the restrictions in a manner that is consistent
with the rights acquired for each tract.
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b. Civil Works Flowage Easements. Careful management of flowage easement areas is
necessary because experience has demonstrated that these areas are difficult to control and are
subject to constant encroachment pressures. Construction in flowage easement areas almost
always interferes, at least to some extent, with the purpose for which the easement were
acquired. Construction should only be approved in cases where there is no reasonable
alternative location for the proposed structures and the construction will not adversely impact
the project. Consents are most appropriate in situations where the construction will benefit a
significant segment of the public. Requests for the construction of private structures such as
barns and sheds in flowage easement areas should generally be denied. Improvements that will
not be damaged by temporary flooding and that will not signifcantly interfere with the project,
such as driveways and oil and gas well heads (but not oil storage tanks) generally acceptable.


c. Consideration. Since no right or interest in real property is granted by consents,
consideration or charges for administrative expenses are not applicable.


d. Format. The format for Consents to Easement Structures is shown in Appendix 8-D,
Figures D-7.


e. Section 10/404 Permits. During the Section 10 or 404 permits process, if a consent is
determin ed to be appropriate by the Chief of Real Estate, consent conditions, using the
approved formats as a guide, may be incorporated under “special conditions” of the permit in
lieu of executing a separate consent instrument. A copy of the completed permit will be
provided for the realty files.


f. Execution. District Engineers and District Chiefs, Real Estate, without authority to
redelegate below the District Chief, Real Estate are authorized to execute consents on Army-
controlled real property. Such instruments will be executed “by authority of the Secretary of
the Army.”


8-190. Consent to Oil and Gas Exploration and Development. In some instances the mineral
estate was not acquired but was subordinated to the Government’s prior right to use the land
for operation of the civil works project or military installation. Subordination agreements differ
in the restrictions imposed on the mineral estate. Each agreement must be reviewed carefully to
determine the extent to which the Government may regulate the development of the minerals. A
consent instrument will be used to grant the permission of the Government for mineral
development that does not interfere with the operation of the project or installation. The
instrument should include any restrictions on the development activities that are reasonably
necessary to protect the property rights of the Government and are within the scope of the
restrictions permitted by the subordination agreement. Subordinations are not to be confused
with oil and gas leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management. See Paragraph 8-119. In
cases where the mineral estate has been severed but where no subordination agreement was
obtained by the Government, the District Engineer must issue a license to the owner of the
mineral estate before the minerals can be developed. See Paragraph 8-208.


8-120







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


8-191. Reserved.
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SECTION XVI - LICENSES


8-192. General.  This section prescribes procedures and responsibilities for granting, amending,
and terminating licenses for the use of real property controlled by the Departments of the Army.


8-193. Definition.  A license is a bare authority to an individual, an organization, a corporation,
a state or local governmental entity, or another federal agency, to do a specified act or series of
acts on the licenser’s property without acquiring any estate therein, and authorizes an act which
would otherwise constitute a trespass. Use is not exclusive and there is no alienation of title,
ownership, or control of Government property. The license instrument provides evidence of the
permission granted and of the obligations, responsibilities, and liabilities imposed on the licensee.
A license authorizes only the specified use of the property by the licensee. The standard
approved format for a license is shown in Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-El.


8-194. Competition.  Unless otherwise stated, competition is not required.


8-195. Consideration.  Except as specifically provided in succeeding paragraphs of this section,
or by express instruction in individual cases, licenses will reserve as consideration the greater of
the fair market value or the established administrative charge, as set forth in Paragraph 8-81.
When monetary consideration is waived, the consideration condition should be revised to read as
follows: “The consideration for this license shall be the construction, operation and maintenance
of the premises for the benefit of the general public in accordance with the terms and conditions
hereinafter set forth”.


8-196. Prelicensing Clearances. Licenses are subject to the clearances shown in Section VI of
this chapter. Licenses granted for the use of military property are also subject to the
requirements of Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662. See Paragraph 8-110, Report to
Committees on Armed Services. The requirements and criteria in that paragraph are also
applicable to licenses.


8-197. Non-assignability. A license grants permission personally to the licensee, is not
assignable, and is voided by attempted transfer. However, where a licensee has transferred its
interest or allowed third parties to use the property, such successors or third parties may be
granted a new license, if the situation warrants. Such successor license should include a
provision expressly stating that it is not transferable or assignable and that any use by others
than the licensee is not permitted.


8-198. Execution.  Except as provided in succeeding parts of this section, Division Engineers,
Division Directors of Real Estate, District Engineers and District Chiefs of Real Estate, without
authority to redelegate, are authorized to execute, amend, and renew licenses on Army-
controlled real property. Such instruments will be executed “by authority of the Secretary of
the Army.” Proposed licenses of major importance, unusual character, or controversial nature
which deviate from instructions in this chapter will be sent with full explanation to HQUSACE
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(CERE-M). If the property is leased to the United States, note in the transmittal to HQUSACE
(CERE-M) whether the Government’s lessor consents to the license.


8-199. Revocation and Termination. A license may be revoked at any time, unless the
instrument states otherwise. Division Engineers, Division Directors of Real Estate, District
Engineers and District Chiefs of Real Estate, without authority to redelegate, are authorized to
revoke licenses. The licensee may also terminate the license by relinquishment, by giving the
proper notice provided in the license, or by abandonment. Termination of a license by any of
these methods does not relieve the licensee of obligation to restore the premises or to pay charges
due under the terms of the license.


8-200. Licenses Under the General Administrative Power of the Secretary of the Army.


a. Authority. Pursuant to general administrative powers, the Secretary of the Army may
authorize use of real property by a license, revocable at will, provided that the property is not,
for the time, required for public use and that the proposed use will directly benefit the United
States.


b. Competition. Competition is not required in granting licenses, but it may be sought
when considered beneficial.


c. Consideration. Granting a license must directly benefit the project, installation, or the
United States in some respect. Except as shown below, consideration will be reserved as shown
in Paragraph 8-195 above. No charge will be made for a license granted to a nonprofit
corporation or association, a state, county, city, or other government agency if the property will
be used for a public purpose.


d. Term. The term for each license will not exceed the period necessary for
accomplishing the purposes of the license. Except as permitted in succeeding paragraphs, the
term will in no event exceed five years.


e. Format. The approved format for a 1icense is shown in Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-1.
Conditions may be added for site specific environmental, cultural, historic, and operational
requirements, provided that such changes are consistent with policies and procedures in this
chapter. All other proposed deviations will be fully justified and forwarded to HQUSACE
(CERE-M) for approval. The following changes may be made by the District Engineer:


(1) Condition 2 on Consideration shall be revised under the following circumstances:
when no monetary consideration will be charged Condition 2.a. and 2.b. will be replaced with
the statement shown in Paragraph 8-195 above. In the event the consideration is a lump sum
payment for the entire term, Condition 2.b. shall be deleted.


(2) The Condition on Indemnity shall be deleted in licenses granted to non-federal
governmental entities.
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(3) When the license is granted without monetary consideration, the Condition on Non-
Discrimination will be replaced with the wording shown in the Condition on Non-Discrimination
in the Public Road Easement (Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-3).


f. SpeciaI Licenses Granted Under General Administrative Powers of the Secretary.


(1) Blanket License to Western Union. Western Union has a blanket license to use
Government-owned equipment and facilities at Army installations and civil works projects.
Supplementary equipment and facilities owned by the licensee may be installed, operated and
maintained as necessary to satisfy all reasonable requirements for transmitting official
Government messages. The licensee may use the equipment and facilities for private, unofficial
messages, only to the extent that this use does not interfere with transmission of official
Government messages.


(2) Licenses to Use Materials from Borrow Pits. States or political subdivisions may be
granted licenses to take materials from borrow pits on Government lands, without charge, for
construction or maintenance of roads on Government property. Although use of materials off
Government property cannot normally be permitted, as such use would be an act of waste, The
Judge Advocate General has held that a license for the use of materials on roads or highways off
Government property may be granted without charge if the use is primarily for the benefit of
the Government and only incidentally for the benefit of the general public. Such licenses will be
for a term up to 5 years, commensurate with the amount of work to be done and the schedule
for the planned construction or maintenance.


(3) Use of Army property by the Civil Air Patrol. Whenever the Civil Air Patrol is
authorized to use Army real property, a Department of the Army permit to the Air Force will
first be processed in accordance with this chapter; then the Department of the Air Force must
issue a license to allow use of the property under permit by the Civil Air Patrol. The
commencement dates of each related permit and license being the same. A condition of the
license will make it expressly subject to the terms and conditions of the underlying permit. Since
the use of such facilities by the Civil Air Patrol shall be at no cost to the Air Force, the license
shall provide that the grantee will pay the Department of the Army directly for aIl expenses
incurred by the Army for utilities and services. The license form may be written to meet
particular administrative requirements consistent with policies and procedures in this chapter.


(4) Licenses for Mineral Exploration on Army-Controlled Lands.


(a) State laws on the rights of the mineral estate owners vary significantly from state to
state. Prior to granting any mineral exploration licenses state law should be consulted to
determine the rights of both the surface and mineral owners.
If the exploration or development activity proposed involves subordinated mineral interests, see
Section XV on Consents.
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(b) If parties propose to explore for minerals or to perform geophysical tests, an Army
license is required following the availability procedures set out in AR 405-30 and TM 405-80.
District Engineers or their designees may delegate license authority to installations when time
does not permit normal processing. If a Federal mineral lease has been executed for the
property, availability of lands for exploration will not be denied, although it may be conditioned.


(c) The written request for a mineral exploration license should include the following: a
map identifying the lands to be surveyed, date and method of survey, and the contact person.
The method should give the location of the survey line, the energy source to be used (e.g.
explosive charge, vibrator truck), the arrangement of energy source points, and access routes.
To accommodate mission requirements and protect resources, the survey line may be realigned
and energy source points may be skipped or offset. Consideration should be given to licensing
at times when survey will result in minimal damage because of ground conditions (e.g. wet,
frozen).


(d) Under the Secretary’s general administrative powers, the license grants non-exclusive
right to explore and conduct geophysical tests. Consideration may be waived, if the applicant
already has a mineral lease, otherwise fair market value should be required. All licenses should
contain a restoration provision which may be supported by a bonding requirement. Restoration
provisions should be of long duration because subsidence may not appear until several months
after underground explosions carried out by the licensee.


g. Execution. See Paragraph 8-198.


h. Revocation. See Paragraph 8-199.


8-201. Licenses Granted Under Easement Statutes.


a. Statutory Authority. The same statutes which authorize the granting of easements for
rights-of-way for various purposes (Section XIV) may also be used for granting temporary use of
Army property by means of a revocable license.


b. Administrative Finding. The same findings relative to the authorizing easement
statutes in Section XIV are required for granting a license.


c. Widths of Rights-of-Way. The right-of-way should occupy only the land reasonably
necessary for the particular purpose and will not, in any case, exceed any maximum width
contained in the authorizing statute.


d. Competition. Competition is not required because of the nature of the use. Should
competition be determined to be beneficial, availability of the property for the proposed use will
be advertised.
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e. Consideration. Except as provided below, consideration will be reserved for licenses in
accordance with Paragraph 8-195 above. A license without monetary consideration may be
granted to a state, local governmental agency, a nonprofit corporation or association, or when
exercise of the privileges provides sufficient consideration to the United States.


f. Term. Each license or renewal thereof shall be for a term not exceeding 5 years and
revocable at will by the Secretary of the Army. An easement should be issued if a longer term is
required.


g. Format. There is no prescribed form for licenses issued under easement statutes,
however, the format shown in Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-1 should be used as a guide.
Conditions from the appropriate easement format may be added to meet requirements specific to
the type of easement right-of-way granted and those formats should be reviewed to insure that
all such conditions are identified and included in the license. Conditions may also be added for
site specific environmental, cultural, historical, and operational requirements, provided that
such changes are consistent with policies and procedures in this chapter. Proposed easements of
major importance, unusual character, or controversial nature which deviate from instructions in
this chapter will be sent with full explanation to HQUSACE (CERE-M). The following changes
may be made by the District Engineer:


(1) Condition 2 on Consideration shall be revised under the following circumstance
when no monetary consideration will be charged Condition 2 A and 2 B will be replaced with
the statement shown in Paragraph 8-195 above. In the event the consideration is a lump sum
payment for the entire term, Condition 2 B shall be deleted.


(2) The Condition on Indemnity shall be deleted in easements granted to non-federal
governmental entities.


(3) When the license is granted without monetary consideration, the Condition on Non-
Discrimination will be replaced with the wording shown in the Condition on Non-Discrimination
in the Public Road Easement (appendix D, Figure 8-D-3).


h. Execution. See Paragraph 8-198.


i. Revocation. See Paragraph 8-199.


8-202. License for Fish and Wildlife Management Purposes.


a. Purpose. This section prescribes procedures and responsibilities for authorizing states
or local governmental agencies to use lands at water resource development projects for certain
purposes; i.e., fish and wildlife management not subject to cost-sharing arrangements and for
public purposes other than parks and recreation. A license is appropriate where the grantee
needs only non-exclusive use to perform specific management activities or when some
management activities will be jointly performed by project personnel. However, in many
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instances the grantee’s use of the land requires more than non-exclusive use, especially where
mitigation and improvements are present, and therefore a lease will be appropriate. See
Paragraph 8-155. of this chapter.


b. Reference. ER 1105-2-100, Environmental Resources.


c. Authority.


(1) Section 4, Act of Congress, 22 December 1944, as amended 16 U.S.C. § 460d).


(2) Section 3, Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act of 1934, as amended (16 U.S.C. § 663).


d. Application of Authority.


(1) Based on an approved plan, licenses are granted to a state for fish and wildlife
management under authority of the Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act. The procedure for
developing such plans is found in ER 1105-2-100.


(2) Since it is occasionally in the public interest to do so, Section 4, 16 U.S.C. § 460d
authorizes granting of a license to a state to manage fish and wildlife at a project before a
general plan is approved.


(3) Both Section 3, 16 U.S.C. § 663 and Section 4 of 16 U.S.C. § 460d, as amended,
apply to licenses which authorize use of a reservoir area for public purposes other than fish and
wildlife management, for example, forest management. Use Or a portion of the same area for
public parks and recreation requires a separate lease as prescribed in Section XII, this chapter.


(4) Section 3, 16 U.S.C. § 663 does not authorize cultivation of crops for food or habitat
for wildlife. A license for fish and wildlife management under 16 U.S.C. § 460d may authorize
state or other governmental agencies to cultivate food or habitat for wildlife on project lands
directly, by service contract, or by sharecrop agreements. A license which authorizes use of
project lands to produce food or habitat for wildlife and forest management should cite both 16
U.S.C. § 460d and 16 U.S.C. § 663. All standard fish and wildlife licenses will contain
Condition 9 as shown in Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-2: License For Fish and Wildlife
Management, without deviation, except that existing licenses containing the same provision in
Condition 5 will continue to be administered under that condition.


e. Consideration. Not required.


f. Term. Neither of the above statutes limits the-term of a license; it is considered
desirable that the term not exceed 25 years, except that cost-sharing contracts usually have 50-
year terms. These licenses are not revocable at will.
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g. Licenses for Development and Conservation of Fish and Wildlife, Forests and Other
Natural Resources.


(1) Annual Management Plan. The licensed property will be used according to an annual
management plan mutually agreed on by the licensee and District Engineer. This plan may be
an annual increment of a management plan of 5 years or longer. The District Engineer must
determine that the plan is sufficiently explicit and that it authorizes activities which further the
objectives of the master plan. The District Engineer will review the plan for: activities planned;
areas for propagation of fish and wildlife; areas for outgrant by agricultural agreement or
sharecrop; crops and rotation of crops; areas for wildlife cover and types of cultivated cover; all
structures and improvements. The plan should estimate annual revenues and detail expenditure
of these funds. Activities of third parties which will generate income for the licensee and
expenditures by the licensee should be carefully scrutinized for conformance with the license
conditions and with the approved plan. A proposed management plan will be considered in light
of the licensee’s operations of the preceding year, conformance with approved plans, and
assurance that the previous year’s expenditures were authorized in the plan. Expenditures
should be authorized in advance, not after the fact.


(2) Authorized Expenditures. The licensee may pay reasonable expenses directly related
to the particular license out of income generated by the operation. The expenses must be for
such purposes as: planning and developing wildlife habitats, including wildlife food plots;
incidental timber cutting; erosion control, fire breaks and fencing; farming and construction
equipment; patrol or work boats; road and parking lot construction equipment; enforcement
check stations; shelters for habitat improvement; restocking of fish or wildlife; and protection of
endangered species. The licensee may pay salaries of employees immediately involved in
carrying out the activities of the management plan at the project. Other general administrative
costs, including planning activities away from the license location, may not be paid. Licenses
which preclude payments for the above purposes must be administered individually. If a
licensee requests modification of old Condition No. 5, the amendment is subject to condition:
funds which the licensee accumulates will be paid to the District Engineer or escrowed for uses
authorized in the license; the licensee must account separately for such funds annually. Funds
remaining after the 5-year accounting period or after the term of the license, whichever occurs
first, will be administered according to paragraph (3) below.


(3) Payment of Proceeds to the Government. Licensee’s monetary proceeds which are not
required to further activities as in paragraph (2) above will be paid directly to the Government
at the end of each 5-year period; monies committed for authorized, approved expenditures in the
5th year may be withheld for up to 1 year. State laws may require that monies from operations
on licensed land be deposited in miscellaneous receipts or similar state funds; in such cases, an
amount from the state equal to the monies generated must have been expended on or committed
to the project which generated the funds. If the amount paid into state funds exceeds the
amount expended or committed by the state over the 5 years, the District Engineer should
reduce the authority of the state to generate funds to insure that the state expends such excess


8-128







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


funds within 12 months. While it is desirable that the terms of the license and the 5-year
accounting periods coincide, it is recognized that transition accounting periods may be shorter.


(4) Grazing. The District Engineer will lease lands available for grazing under conditions
which he deems compatible with the licensee’s use of the property. The licensee is not
authorized to enter into grazing leases or agreements.


(5) Sharecrop Agreements. Sharecrop agreements with farmers are expected to provide
crops as food or habitat and for compensation to the farmer. Certain services may also be
required of the farmer toward development and conservation of fish and wildlife, land, water,
forests, and other natural resources. The District Engineer should have copies of each sharecrop
agreement to monitor the licensee’s compliance with the approved management plan.


(6) Agricultural Agreements. Agricultural agreements may provide for planting and
harvesting crops, including hay. Rental paid to licensee may be in cash and/or services to
further license purposes. Where possible, these agreements will be granted by competitive bid.
The District Engineer should have copies of each agricultural agreement to monitor the licensee’s
compliance with the approved management plan.


(7) Administration. The District Engineer will obtain current management plans from
licensees and coordinate them with the Operations Division and other interested district
elements. Real estate personnel will perform outgrant administration including the required
annual compliance inspection.


h. Timber and Crops. If lands intended for development and conservation of forest or
other natural resources are licensed, as in 16 U.S.C. § 460d, the licensee “may be authorized to
cut timber and harvest crops as may be necessary to further such beneficial uses and to collect
and utilize the proceeds of any sales of timber and crops in the development, conservation,
maintenance, and utilization of such lands. Any balance of proceeds not so utilized shall be paid
to the United States” no later than the end of each 5 years of the license term. If the license
authorizes forest management, timber sales shall follow an approved forest management plan,
and the proceeds expended to further the timber management program.


i. Format. Format for preparation of a license is shown at Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-2.
Conditions 7 and 8 will be omitted if the purpose of the license is not fish and wildlife
management. Recommendations for deviations will be sent to HQUSACE (CERE-M) WASH DC
20314-1000 and explained in the transmittal correspondence.


j. Execution. See Paragraph 8-198.


8-203. Licenses to States for National Guard Purposes.
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a. Authority. Title 32, U.S.C., Section 503, authorizes the Secretary of the Army to
provide for the National Guard to participate in encampments, maneuvers, or outdoor target
practice. The Secretary is also authorized to grant revocable licenses to the states for temporary
use and occupancy of Army property by the National Guard. States may not assign or sublet
the property or use it for other purposes. Specific congressional authority is required to erect a
permanent National Guard armory on a military reservation and to donate property of the
Federal Government to states, counties, or municipalities.


b. Quartering of Employees. Licenses for use and occupancy of military reservations for
the National Guard prohibit quartering of personnel for National Guard activities, except for
personnel in the Federal service. National Guard caretaker maintenance personnel paid by
Army or Air Force disbursing officers from National Guard Bureau funds are considered
employees and may be furnished quarters for fair rental according to AR 210-12. Paragraph 8-
128 of this chapter gives instructions for leasing quarters to state-paid employees of the National
Guard.


c. Determination of Availability. The state Adjutant General will submit requests for
licenses or modification of existing licenses for use of facilities for National Guard purposes,
along with the report of availability, through the appropriate MACOM to the National Guard
Bureau.


d. Consideration. No monetary consideration required.


e. Term. Unless otherwise provided in the availability report, licenses to states for
National Guard purposes will granted for an indefinite term, revocable at will by the
Government. Where the Government has acquired a lease of real property, specifically to license
it to a state for National Guard purposes, the term of the license shouId be concurrent with the
term of the inlease.


f. Format. The approved format for a license for National Guard purposes is shown in
Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-3. Conditions may be added for site specific environmental, cultural,
historic, and operational requirements, provided that such changes are consistent with policies
and procedures in this chapter. All other proposed deviations will be fully justified and
forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for approval.


g. Execution. See Paragraph 8-198.


h. Revocation. See Paragraph 8-199.


8-204. Licenses to the American Red Cross.
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a. Authority. Licenses may be granted to the American Red Cross for use of Government
real property in accordance with the following:


(1) Storage Buildings. Title 10 U.S.C., Section 2670 authorizes the Secretary of Army to
grant revocable licenses to the American Red Cross for the construction and maintenance of
buildings or the use of Government owned buildings for the storage of supplies to aid the civilian
population in time of a national disaster.


(2) Licenses for administration and office space and other purposes are issued under the
general administrative authority of the Secretary.


b. Consideration. No monetary consideration will be charged.


c. Term. Licenses under either of the above statutes will be limited to a maximum term of
five years.


d. Format. The approved format for a license is shown in Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-1.
Conditions may be added for site specific environmental, cultural, historic, and operational
requirements, provided that such changes are consistent with policies and procedures in this
chapter. All other proposed deviations will be fully justified and forwarded to HQUSACE
(CERE-M) for approval. The following changes may be made by the District Engineer:


(1) Condition 2.a. and 2.b. will be replaced with the statement shown in see Paragraph 8-
195 above.


(2) The Condition on Non-Discrimination will be replaced with the wording shown in the
Condition on Non-Discrimination in the Public Road Easement (Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-3).


e. Execution. See Paragraph 8-198.


f. Revocation. See Paragraph 8-199.


8-205. Licenses to the Young Mens Christian Association (YMCA).


a. Authority. Title 10, U.S.C., Sections 4778 and 9778, respectively, authorize the
Secretaries of the Army and Air Force to grant revocable licenses to the Young Men’s Christian
Association to erect and maintain buildings on military reservations for the promotion of social,
physical, intellectual, and moral welfare of the members of such reservations.


b. Consideration. No monetary consideration is required, but the installation must be
reimbursed for utilities.


c. Term. Licenses to the YMCA will be granted for a maximum term of five years.
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d. Format. The approved format for a license is shown in Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-1.
Conditions may be added for site specific environmental, cultural, historic, and operational
requirements, provided that such changes are consistent with policies and procedures in this
chapter. All other proposed deviations will be fully justified and forwarded to HQUSACE
(CERE-M) for approval. The following changes may be made by the District Engineer:


(1) Condition 2.a. and 2.b. will be replaced with the statement shown in see Paragraph 8-
195 above.


(2) The Condition on Non-Discrimination will be replaced with the wording shown in the
Condition on Non-Discrimination in the Public Road Easement (Appendix 8-D, Figure 8-D-3).


e. Execution. See Paragraph 8-198.


f. Revocation. See Paragraph 8-199.


8-206. Rental Boat Licenses to Adjacent Private Resort Owners.


a. Authority. Title 10 U.S.C., Section 460d


b. Policy. Rental boat licenses may be granted to owners of resorts contiguous to water
resource development projects to rent boats and motors, except houseboats or other floating
facilities with overnight accommodations, to bona fide overnight resort guests. Such licenses may
be issued to resort owners without regard to the location of commercial concessions, provided
that:


(1) All interested parties are informed prior to issuance
of any such license.


(2) Only one boat is allowed for each unit of the resort which accommodates bona fide
overnight guests, and the boats are rented only for the use of such guests.


(3) No other commercial activity e.g. as gas sales, bait sales or repair service is permitted
on Government property, except for guide service for persons renting boats and motors while
guests at such private resort. Such guide service will only be permitted where needed because of
distance or accessibility and when the income of commercial concessions will not be diminished.


c. Consideration. Consideration will be reserved in accordance with Paragraph 8-195
above.


d. Term. The term of each license will not exceed 5 years.
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e. Format. The approved format for a license as shown in Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-1
will be used. A condition may be added to the license to authorize guide service, if appropriate.
The Condition on Cost of Utilities may be deleted, if not applicable. Conditions may be added
for site specific environmental, cultural, historic, and operational requirements, provided that
such changes are consistent with policies and procedures in this chapter. All other proposed
deviations will be fully justified and forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for approval. The
following modifications will be made:


1. The authority of 16 U.S.C. § 460d will be cited.


2. The purpose for the license will be stated as “to place ______ boats upon the waters of
the ___________ Project near the grantee’s place of business for the purpose of renting said
boats to persons who are bona fide overnight guests at the grantee’s place of business.”


3. A conditions will be added “That the boats placed and rented under this license shall
not exceed __________ feet in length each.”


f. Execution. See Paragraph 8-198


g. Revocation. See Paragraph 8-199


8-207. Licenses to Use Army Reserve Facilities.


a. Authority. Title 10, U.S.C., Section 2235.


b. General. The local USAR Commander may grant short-term licenses in accordance
with Chapter 9, AR 140-483. A short term license is one which authorizes use of facilities for a
maximum of four days. Short term licenses are normally executed by the USAR Commander
and will be issued by Districts only upon specific request. All other licenses require the same
availability considerations and determinations as other military outgrants and are prepared and
executed at the support District.


c. Consideration. No charge is required for a short term license issued by the USARC
Commander. All other licenses require consideration as shown in Paragraph 8-195 except that
licenses granted to nonprofit corporations or associations, states, counties, cities or other
government agencies will be without monetary consideration if the facilities will be used for a
public purpose.


d. Term. Licenses will not exceed five (5) years.


e. Format. DA Form 833-R will be used for short term licenses issued by the USAR
Commander. Licenses granted by Districts will be prepared using the Format shown in
Appendix 8-E, Figure 8-E-1 as a guide. Conditions may be added for site specific
environmental, cultural, historic, and operational requirements, provided that such changes are
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consistent with policies and procedures in this chapter. All other proposed deviations will be
fully justified and forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for approval. If the request is for a
right-of-way which should more properly be covered by a license under an easement statute or
an easement refer to the appropriate section of this chapter for guidance.


f. Execution. See Paragraph 8-198.


g. Revocation. See Paragraph 8-199.


8-208. Licenses for Mineral Exploration on Army Controlled Lands.


a. If parties propose to explore for minerals without a mineral lease (Paragraph 8-119) or
to perform geophysical tests under a mineral lease, an Army license is required. See AR 405-30.
District Engineers or their designees may delegate license authority to installations when time
does not permit normal processing. If a mineral lease has been executed for the property,
availability of lands for exploration should not be denied, although it may be conditioned.


b. The written request for a mineral exploration license should include the following: a
map identifying the lands to be surveyed, date and method of survey, and the contact person.
The method should give the location of the survey line, the energy source to be used (e.g.
explosive charge, vibroseis truck), the arrangement of energy source points, and access routes.
To accommodate mission requirements and protect resources, the survey line may be realigned
and energy source points may be skipped or offset. Consideration shouId be given to licensing
at times when survey will result in minimal damage because of ground conditions (e.g. wet,
frozen).


c. Under the Secretary’s general administrative powers, the license grants non-exclusive
right to explore and conduct geophysical tests. Consideration may be waived, if the applicant
already has a mineral lease, otherwise fair market value should be required. All licenses should
contain a restoration provision which may be supported by a bonding requirement. Restoration
provisions should be of long duration because subsidence may not appear until several months
after underground explosions carried out by the licensee.


d. In unusual circumstances, including exploration by means of complex technology which
requires BLM expertise, and which could result in litigation, the District Engineer may elect to
ask BLM to issue permits for mineral exploration. See AR 405-30.
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SECTION XVII - PERMITS TO OTHER GOVERNMENT AGENCIES


8-209. General.


a. This section explains the procedures and responsibilities for granting, amending, and
terminating permits over lands controlled by the Department of the Army.


b. A permit is a bare authority to an individual, an organization, a corporation, a state
or local governmental entity, or another federal agency, to do a specified act or series of acts on
the permitor’s property without acquiring any estate therein, and authorizes an act which would
otherwise constitute a trespass. Use is not exclusive and there is no alienation of title,
ownership, or control of Government property. The permit instrument provides evidence of the
permission granted and of the obligations, responsibilities, and liabilities imposed on the
permittee. A permit authorizes only the specified use of the property by the permittee. For
real estate purposes, the terms permit and license are considered identical and interchangeable.
Wherever a permit is used, a license could properly be used.


c. A real estate permit is generally used to authorize use of DA real property by another
Federal agency. A license usually would be used for other types of grantees. See also the
cooperative agreements between the Army and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, as discussed
in Paragraph 8-222 below. ARPA Permits are addressed in Section XVIII below.


d. General procedures and guidance on processing instruments as shown in Section VII of
this chapter, are applicable to processing permits, except as otherwise provided.


e. Space or facilities on an Army installation which are assigned for use by other Army
users do not require a permit unless required by the using command. Permits are not subject to
the requirements and provisions of Title 10 U.S.C. § 2662.


8-210. Authority. Although no general statute authorizes permits, Federal agencies and
Secretaries of military departments have long issued permits granting use of real property under
their control to other Federal agencies, with the tacit approval of Congress, where such use
would not interfere with the purpose for which the property was originally acquired or is being
retained.


8-211. Consideration. Fair market value will be charged for land and building space permitted
to non-DOD agencies, in their official capacity; except as follows:


a. Permits for the use of real property and related services provided to an organization
that solely supports or substantially benefits a project or installation mission (e.g., to FAA for
air control operations on an air base, to the Department of Agriculture for timber or research
and development programs, to Department of Commerce, National Weather Service, for the
NEXRAD network or Nationa Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration for seismograph
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stations, or to the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) for a communication tower).
The Coast Guard is an Armed Service (see Title 10 U.S.C. §
agency.


b. Existing permits. Agencies should only be charged entering into new permits or
renewal of existing permits.


101) and will be treated like a DOD


c. Permits for land or facilities if the activity being conducted on the property benefits or
enhances the national defense.


d. Permits for which the income produced by a charge is less than the expense of
administering the charge.


e. Permits in the nature of easements granting a right-of-way for roads, pipelines, cables,
or similar purposes.


8-212. Reimbursement and Other Charges.


a. Collection of costs for utilities and services furnished to the grantee is the responsibility
of the officer having immediate jurisdiction over the real property. DOD 4000.19-R governs
interservice support agreements which cover utilities, maintenance, and other services furnished
by the host department to a tenant activity of another military department.


b. When real property is leased to or used by the Army and rent or a charge is paid, any
use of the real property for non-Army use will provide for reimbursement of a proportionate
part of the rental or charge in lieu of consideration. HQUSACE (CERE-M) must approve
otherwise.


8-213. Prior Approval. Prior approval of SAILE is required for the following permitting
actions:


a. Where there are significant deviations from established policy; or the proposed permit
is of major importance, unusual character, or controversial issue.


b. Cases not covered by this regulation and such other specific cases as directed by
HQUSACE (CERE-M).


c. Permits for which no charge is proposed solely on the basis that the activity being
conducted on the property benefits or enhances the national defense,


d. When the use of military or civil works real property, regardless of value, may
significantly reduce, redirect, add to or affect missions at a military installation or civil works
project.
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are no limitations on the length of term, however it should be limited to the
by the grantee. A termination date should always be specified on the


permit. If an extension of the term is required, a new permit should be processed in the same
manner as an original application. Permits which are not limited to a specified term and/or
which cannot be revoked at will are tantamount to a transfer and normally should not be
granted. As an exception, permits may be granted for indefinite terms to Federal agencies
which use Army property at water resources development projects and market power generated
at such projects.


8-215. Format.  The approved format for permits to Federal agencies is shown in Appendix 8-F,
Figure 8-F-1. This is intended as a generic format for use at Civil Works projects as well as
Army Installations.


a. Condition 10 of the approved format contains a requirement for restoration of the
permitted property by the grantee. Some agencies have specific or continuing authority which
allows for a restoration obligation. It is the Army policy that a restoration requirement will be
included in those permits for which a monetary charge will be made. Those permits which do
not impose a monetary charge will be revised to delete the restoration requirement. The
approved format for permits includes specific guidance on the wording change to be made in
Condition 10 when no restoration provision is required.


b. Some Federal agencies cannot comply with the requirement of Condition 10 because of
a lack of statutory authority to obligate the agency to a restoration obligation. If an agency
paying fair market value objects to the restoration condition after reviewing the standard
language in Condition 10 of the approved format, the following Condition 10 may be
substituted:


10. On or before the date of the expiration of this permit or its relinquishment by
the grantee, the grantee shall vacate the premises, remove its property therefrom
and SHALL MAKE A GOOD FAITH EFFORT TO OBTAIN THE NECESSARY
FUNDS in order to restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to said ofiicer,
ordinary wear and tear and damage beyond the control of the grantee excepted. If,
however, this permit is revoked, the grantee shall vacate the premises, remove its
property therefrom, and shall MAKE A GOOD FAITH EFFORT TO OBTAIN THE
NECESSARY FUNDS in order to restore the premises as aforesaid.


c. Site specific environmental, cultural, historic, or operational requirements may be
added.


8-216. Execution. Except as provided in succeeding parts of this section, Division Engineers,
Division Directors of Real Estate, District Engineers and District Chiefs of Real Estate, without
authority to redelegate, are authorized to execute, amend, and renew permits on Army-
controlled real property. Such instruments will be executed “by authority of the Secretary of
the Army.” Proposed permits of major importance, unusual character, or controversial nature
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which deviate from instructions in this chapter will be sent with full explanation to HQUSACE
(CERE-M).


8-217. Revocation and Termination. Permits are revocable at will by the grantor. The grantee
may terminate a permit at any time by a written notice of relinquishment. When permitted
property is needed, the District Engineer should immediately advise local representatives of the
grantee and request them to release the property within a specified time. If the grantee does not
agree to relinquish the permit within the time limit, HQUSACE (CERE-M) will be notified.
Authority to revoke permits has not been delegated and all proposals for revocation will be
forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) with a complete explanation.


8-218. Excess and Surplus Property.


Requests for use of excess property reported to GSA or surplus property should be referred
to that agency.


8-219. Stream Gaging Stations. The U.S. Geological Survey, Department of the Interior,
maintains a primary network of stream gaging stations and must sometimes install and operate
such stations on rivers, harbors, and flood control projects; these stations provide streamflow
records for planning, design, and operation of Army Civil Works projects. To avoid the need
for numerous permits for each station on such lands, the Secretary of the Army granted general
permission to the Secretary of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, in a letter of 6 April 1951:
USGS may enter lands as the District Engineer designates, and must abide by regulations that
the District Engineer may prescribe, to construct, operate and maintain stream gaging stations.
In each specific instance, the District Engineer or Chief of Real Estate may grant permission in a
letter to the local representative of the U.S. Geological Survey.


8-220. Construction and Operation of Schools. Permits may be granted to the U.S. Department
of Education for construction and use of education facilities on military installations. The
approved format for such permits is shown in Appendix 8-f, Figure 8-F-2. Authority for
execution of such permits has not been delegated and will be forwarded to CERE-M for
execution in SAILE.


8-221. Department of Defense Agencies (Non-Military Department). Title 10, U.S.C., Section
2682, provides that certain real property activities for an activity or agency of the Department of
Defense (other than a military department) will be accomplished by or through a military
department designated by the Secretary of Defense. A real property facility under the
jurisdiction of the Department of Defense which is used by an activity or agency of the
Department of Defense (other than a military department) shall be under the jurisdiction of a
military department designated by the Secretary of Defense. Pursuant to this law, all or part of
an installation may be permitted to DOD agencies for activities which are not part of a military
department, e.g. Defense Mapping Agency, Defense Logistics Agency, etc. The approved permit
format shown in Appendix 8-F, Figure 8-F-1 will be used. This authority shall be cited in the
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permit. The military department will retain accountability for the entire installation. The
grantee will reimburse the military department for services furnished and other incurred costs.


8-222. Cooperative Agreements with the U.S. Fish and WildIife Service.


a. The Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act, amended (16 U.S.C. § 663, et seq.) generally
governs the management of wildlife resources at water resource development projects; a General
Plan Agreement is entered into and executed by the Secretaries of the Army and Interior and by
the head of the state agency responsible for wildlife conservation. According to the agreement,
either the state, under a fish and wildlife outgrant as outlined in Section IV, or the U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service (USF&WS) will manage wildiife resources.


b. If the USF&WS manages project resources, the District or Division Engineer and the
regional officer of the USF&WS will determine terms and conditions of a Cooperative
Agreement. The agreement will be forwarded to HQUSACE (CERE-M) for execution by the
Secretary of Army and Interior or their designees.


8-223. Reserved.
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SECTION XVIII. OUTGRANTS FOR TREASURE TROVE, ANTIQUITY, OR
ARCHAEOLOGICAL PURPOSES


8-224. Requests to Search for Treasure Trove.


a. Any request to search for treasure will be sent to HQUSACE (CERE-M) with the
names and addresses of all parties to the proposed contract or license and with a local map
showing the general search area. The military command or HQUSACE for civil works
determines whether the search may be authorized and any terms, limitations, and conditions as
necessary.


b. GSA issues contracts to protect the interest of the Government in searches for and
sales of treasure trove, which has been wrecked, abandoned, or become derelict, and which
should be returned to the Government, under Section 3755 of the Revised Statutes (40 U.S.C. §
310). These contracts allow for just and reasonable compensation to be paid to the persons who
salvage the property. This statute has been determined to cover salvage of shipwrecks. GSA
should not issue the contract until the Army consent is obtained. The GSA contract will state
the terms, limitations and conditions of the land availability. By law, the requested search may
not cause any costs or claims to the Government.


c. Request to search for treasure trove may also be authorized under a license, especially
if the Government's asserts no right to the treasure. The format for a general license will be
used with the terms, limitations and conditions of the availability added.


8-225. The Antiquity Act. The Antiquity Act, Title 16, U.S.C., Section 432, et seq, applies to
certain historic and prehistoric ruins and objects of antiquity on Federal lands, and authorizes
scientific investigation of these antiquities, subject to permits and other regulatory requirements.
This act may apply in situations not covered by ARPA, below, such as paeoleontological
remains. 43 CFR 3 implements the Antiquity Act. If in doubt as to which act applies, refer
request to HQUSACE (CERE-M).


8-226. Archaeological Resources Protection Act Uniform Regulations.


a. Authority. Section 10(b) of the Archaeological Resources Protection Act of 1979
(ARPA) (16 U.S.C. § 470) requires issuance of appropriate rules and regulation for carrying out
Public Law 96-95. ARPA was enacted to protect archaeological resources on public and Indian
lands, and to increase communication among governmental authorities, professionals, and
private individuals. On 6 January 1984, Final Uniform Regulations were issued by the
Departments of Interior, Agriculture, Defense (32 CFR Part 229), and the Tennessee Valley
Authority. These regulations establish basic government-wide standards for the issuance of
ARPA permits, responsibilities of ARPA permittees, procedures for filing appeals and
implementation of civil penalty provisions should ARPA violations occur. The Corps of
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Engineers assumed responsibility for the issuance of permits for ARPA related work on Army-
controlled military and civil lands on 1 October 1985. Division and District Engineers having
real estate responsibilities are responsible for these permit requirements.


b. ARPA Permit Application. Applicants proposing to excavate and/or remove
archaeological resources from Army military and civil lands must apply for an ARPA permit
from the appropriate District office. Applicants must submit an application form, including a
written proposal that clearly documents the information required in 32 CFR Parts 229.6 and
229.8. An incomplete application will be promptly returned to applicant for any additional
information required. An ARPA permit is not required for purposes other than the excavation
and/or removal of archaeological resources even though those activities might incidentally result
in the disturbance of archaeological resources as stated by Section 229.5 (b) (I) of the Uniform
Regulation. Federal land managers are not relieved of responsibility to comply with other
authorities which protect archaeological resources prior to approving permits, leases, licenses
and entitlements for use.


c. Application Processing Procedures. Processing should be completed within 90 days to
include the following unless otherwise noted: 


(1) Coordination. The District Real Estate office will coordinate with other elements of
the District office as to the availability of civil lands for the permit activity. Coordination should
be concurrent with technical review except as follows. Determination of availability for military
land will be made in accordance with AR 405-80, Granting Use of Real Estate, and applicable
provisions of AR 405-70, Utilization of Real Estate, and will be made prior to the District’s
technical review. Military land permits require approval by the Installation Commander and
the MACOM which may result in additional processing time beyond 90 days.


(2) Notification of Indian Tribes. It is incumbent on the District to identify and notify
Indian tribes which may be affected by the proposed permit activity in accordance with 32 CFR
229.7. This notification is to be performed as part of the Technical Review.


(3) Technical Review. Technical review requires a specialist in the field of archaeological
resources qualified to determine that the application meets all the requirements of the provisions
of 32 CFR 229.6 and 229.8. Such specialist will be designated by the District and Division
Engineers for each office. In the event the District or Division office lacks the services of a
qualified archaeologist, coordination with another Division or District may be sought. When
reviewing applications, particular attention should be paid to professional and institutional
qualifications, research design, the applicant’s technical and financial ability to complete the
work and produce a final report in a timely manner, certification of adequate curation of
material remains, original field notes, photographs, special collections, and other research
materials. In addition, the review of the proposal should be consistent with state cultural
resource preservation plans and relevant Corps plans for the project or installation.
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(4) Division Technical Review Approval. Applications meeting technical approval of the
District will be sent to the appropriate Division office for technical review approval by the
Division cultural resource specialist. After review the application will state the reasons denied
and returned to the District. Any denial will state the reasons therefor. In the event the
Division office lacks the services of a qualified archaeologist, a qualified person at the District
level or coordination with another Division or District may be sought.


(c) Denial of Permit. A permit may be denied for reasons of technical inadequacy,
inability to demonstrate research relevance, or for incompatibility with District, military or State
programs. the applicant should be notified in writing by the District Engineer of the reason(s)
reusability if denied is for technical reasons.


(d) Issuance of Permit. On receipt of applications approved by the Division office, the
permit, containing the terms and conditions set forth in 32 CFR Part 229.9 and such other
special conditions and stipulations as appropriate requested by the using agency, will be issued
by the District Real Estate Office. In instances where the District has been requested to provide
technical review of applications for civil lands not managed by the Corps, the permit must be
cosigned by the appropriate land manager.


(e) Monitoring of Permit Activity.


(1) District personnel will monitor work conducted on civil lands to assure compliance
with the terms of the permit.


(2) On military lands, the Installation Commander’s staff will monitor work conducted to
assure compliance with the terms of the permit.


(3) Civil Penalties. Civil penalties will be enforced in accordance with 32 CFR Part
229.15 and implementing instructions.


(4) Revocation. A permit may be revoked if it is determined that the applicant has not
complied with conditions of the permit, has misrepresented the work to be accomplished, or if
continuance of the activity will impair any District or military function or public health and
safety.


(5) Appeals. Any appeal of a permit denied or revoked for technical insufficiency will be
forwarded to the appropriate Division Engineer for review by the Division cultural resource
specialist. The Determination on Appeal will be signed by the Division Engineer.


(6) Surface Collection. In accordance with the ARPA, the intent of Congress, and
implementing regulations, no permit shall be required for any persons collecting coins, minerals,
arrowheads or bullets located on the surface of the ground (except in known archaeological sites
or as required by 42 U.S.C. § 1996, American Indian Religious Freedom Act). The use of metal
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or density detectors, for the purpose of undersurface  discovery, or the use of any means of
ground or underwater disturbance without proper permit is prohibited.


c. Format. The approved format for an Archaeological Resources Protection Act Permit
is shown in ENG Form 4923-R. The application is ENG Form 4922-R. Master forms are
available from the local Forms office.


8-227. Reserved.
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SECTION XIX. MISCELLANEOUS


8-228. Reserved.


8-229. Reserved.


8-230. Reserved.
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APPENDIX 8-A


MISCELLANEOUS FORMATS


8-A-1
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Executive Order 11988  . . . . . . . . . . . .8-27a, 8-54p, 8-59
Executive Order 11990  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-54o, 8-58a
Executive Order 12088  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-61
Executive Order 12411  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-19
Executive Order 12512  . . . . . . . .8-4i, 8-6, 8-7, 8-8e, 8-18


32 CFR 229  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-226a
32 CFR 229.5  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-226b (1)
32 CFR 229.6  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-226b (1)
32 CFR 229.7  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-226b (2) (b)
32 CFR 229.8  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-226b (1)
32 CFR 229.9  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-226b (2) (b) (4)
32 CFR 229.15  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-226b (2) (b) (5) (c)
32 CFR 664.4  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .8-9
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Utilization Evaluation Questions
Part B


B-1. The standards and definition set out in 41 CFR 101-47.801 should be used
in the evaluation and are not repeated here. The following are also suggested
for consideration in developing the narrative portion of the report. This is
not intended to be a complete list of all possible questions and should not be
used as a checklist. Some items may not be applicable while others not on the
list may be essential. It is intended only as a guide to aid in the
preparation of the report:


(a) Are all lands and facilities thereon being used for Congressionally
authorized purposes and programs?


(b) Based on (a) above, is utilization consistent with the master plan,
operational master plans, appendices, supplement or other approved documents?
Are there significant deviations?


(c) What are the public use trends and how do they affect project
visitation?


(d) DO services and facilities meet public use adequately? Do private
facilities interfere with public use?


(e) Have land or facilities been significantly developed since the
previous survey? How?


(f) Are there natural resources inventories available for this project?
Is there an OMP containing resource use objectives and site specific
prescriptions for the management of the resources? Is there multiple use
forest and woodland management?


(g) Are adequate boundary monuments maintained? Have funding
constraints prevented boundary survey or maintenance?


(h) If the land is not utilized, would any interim use be appropriate,
such as Agricultural & Grazing leasing?


(i) Is there evidence of unauthorized use? Is there evidence of trends
of unauthorized use or certain areas where the problem is more prevalent? Is
there a lack of public awareness that could be overcome with a public affairs
effort? Is legal action needed?


(j) Is there evidence of unauthorized Government use of adjoining
property? Is this of a recurring nature that would necessitate acquisition of
the private party or that has already resulted in a taking? Is a legal
opinion of the possible taking needed?


(k) Are Government quarters furnished to employees with the proper
rental arrangement and documentation? What is the status of the phase-out
actions required by the Housing Management Plan?
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(l) What is the status of previously reported utilization problems?
Did the necessary follow-up action take place?


(m) What percent of project buildings is occupied? Has a space
management survey been performed?


(n) Has all property identified as underutilized, not utilized or not
put to optimum use been reported to HUD for determination of suitability for
use by the homeless under the McKinney Act?


(o) Is the property over-utilized? Is the visitation excessive in
relation to the current design carrying capacity? Should acquisition of
additional property be considered? Is the property inadequate for reasonable
near-term future development? Is plant growth deterioration beyond natural
capability to regenerate? Are facilities overcrowded on dys of normal (not
peak) use? Are maintenance requirements above those required for routine
wear?


(p) Is maintenance being deferred due to funding constraints?


(q) You should be sensitive to instances where District and Division
rankings of O&M money may have caused deficiencies beyond the control of the
project personnel. However, the management evaluation report is not the place
for crusades. Where funding is a factor, it should be noted in a neautral
manner.


Figure 8-A-2 (Continued)


8-A-6







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


REPORT OF AVAILABILITY


A. GENERAL:


1. Project: (Use official name from Chief of Engineer report)


2. Tract No(s) and Name, if any: (Segment maps, Master Plan designations)


3. Type of Outgrant: [ ] lease [ ] license [ ] easement [ ] permit


4. Proposed use: [ ] Commercial Concession [ ] Park and Recreation [
] Fish and Wildlife [ ] Agricultural and Grazing [ ] Road [ ] Pipeline [
] Other ___________________ (list may be varied to name outgrants commonly issued)


5. Recommended Term of outgrant: Proposed for ______ years. Start date, if
applicable: ___________________


6. Use requested by: [ ] Army element [ ] private party [ ] adjoining
grantee [ ] State, local government [ ] other Federal agency [ ]
Other _________________________


7. General property description/characteristics of the property:
Acreage _______________; Land character ________________.


8. Are Government buildings and improvements included in the area: [ ] No
[ ] Yes. If yes, give details on buildings and improvements and attach copy
of floor plan, if applicable:


Building Identification No. ____________________; Square footage
outgranted/percentage of building ____________________; Condition of the
facilities __________________________.


9. If building space only and land is not included in grant, explain why the
improvement is not excess: ________________


10. United States property interest: [ ] fee simple title [ ] easement
[ ] in-lease; or [ ] other.


11. Army jurisdiction: [ ] primary jurisdiction, [ ] permit from a
Federal Agency, [ ] withdrawn from the public domain.


12. If land is being made available for a public road, show type of access,
governmental entity, any restrictions: _________________________________________ Is
jurisdiction to be relinquished? [ ] Yes [ ] No


13. Are Utilities available? [ ] Yes [ ] No. Will utilities or other
support services be provided by Army on reimbursable basis? [ ] Yes [ ] No


14. Destruction, relocation, and replacement of Government facilities:


[ ] I Certify the proposed use will not require the destruction,
relocation, or replacement of any Government facilities.


[ ] The following information is provided with regard to the
destruction, relocation, or replacement of any Government facilities:


15. I certify that the grant of the proposed use will not interfere with
operation of the project, or with contemplated development and other
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16. The following site specific recommendations are made as to limitations,
restrictions, or conditions to be included in the grant to make the proposed
use compatible with the operation of the project:


17. Safety issues and concerns, if any: ______________________


18. REMARKS - include any legal, policy, or mission factors you are aware of
that may affect the proposed use of the
property: ___________________________________________


19. BASED ON THE INFORMATION PROVIDED ABOVE, I RECOMMEND THE OUTGRANT BE [ ]
APPROVED [ ] DENIED.


Date
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REPORT OF AVAILABILITY


B. ENVIRONMENTAL and CULTURAL CONSIDERATION:


1. COASTAL ZONE MANAGEMENT (CZM) (if applicable):


[ ] CZM is not applicable.


[ ] CZM is applicable and the proposed use is/will be consistent with
the approved state CZM Plan.


2. CLEAN WATER ACT (FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT):


[ ] This action will not involve the discharge of any pollutants into
the waters of the United States or less than one million gallons of discharge
per day will be made.


[ ] This action will entail the discharge of more than one million
gallons of pollutants into the waters of the United States per day.


[ ] The applicant has applied for and received a NPDES Permit from the
EPA/appropriate state agency. If not received, state circumstances:


.


[ ] The Grantee is complying with the requirements of a NPDES Permit
and the Grantee has a monitoring and reporting procedure.


[ ] Subsequent requests for expansion or additional construction
should be reviewed to assure the Grantee is in compliance with the five acre
rule.


3. FLOODPLAIN:


[ ] This property is not located within the 100 year floodplain and
does not fall under the purview of Executive Order 11988.


[ ] This property is located within the 100 year floodplain and does
fall under the purview of Executive Order 11988 and (circle the appropriate):


a. The proposed occupancy or modification will not adversely impact
the floodplain.


b. There is no other practicable alternative available for this
intended use.


c. The proposed occupancy or modification may be allowed subject to
the following restrictions being incorporated in the outgrant document:


4. WETLANDS:


[ ] This property is not located within a wetlands area and, therefore,
does not fall under the purview of Executive Order 11990.


[ ] This property is located within a wetlands area and does fall under
the purview of Executive Order 11990, accordingly, the following restrictions
must be incorporated in the outgrant document:
_________________________________________________ (Status of 404 Permit process
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5. ENDANGERED SPECIES:


[ ] This action will not jeopardize the habitat of any endangered
species of fish, wildlife, or plants pursuant to the Endangered Species Act.


[ ] This action jeopardizes the habitat of endangered species of fish,
wildlife, and/or plants identified on an attached map. Accordingly, the
following restrictions must be incorporated in the outgrant document to
protect the habitat: ______________________________


6. FISH AND WILDLIFE COORDINATION ACT:


[ ] This action will not jeopardize fish and wildlife species or
habitat integral to Congressionally authorized mitigation or General Plans, or
Army agreed to recommendations in Fish and Wildlife reports prepared under the
provisions of the FWCA.


[ ] This action will jeopardize fish and wildlife species or habitat
integral to Congressionally authorized mitigation or General Plans, or Army
agreed to recommendations in Fish and Wildlife reports prepared under the
provisions of the FWCA. Impact description: _____________________________
RECOMMENDED ACTIONS PRIOR TO AVAILABILITY:


7. HISTORICAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES:


[ ] The area has been surveyed for historical and cultural resources
and there have been none identified on this property, and this action is in
compliance with the National Historic Preservation Act and other relevant
laws; Executive order 11593, Protection and Enhancement of the Cultural
Environment; or any MOA's related thereto.


[ ] A survey has identified historical and/or cultural resources on
this property. This action has been coordinated with the State Historic
Preservation Officer and the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation in
accordance with 36 CFR 800. The following restrictions must be incorporated
into the outgrant document to protect the resource:


[ ] Native American graves or artifacts have been identified on this
property. Refer to requirements of the American Indian Religious Freedom Act
and Native American’s Graves Protection and Repatriation Act.


[ ] Archaeological sites or resources have been identified on this
property. Refer to the Antiquities Act; Archaeological and Historical
Preservation Act; and Archaeological Resources Protection Act.


8. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS.


[ ] The proposed outgrant activity will involve the use of pesticides,
e.g. Agricultural, golf courses, restaurants. Refer to the Federal
Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act and state pesticide regulations,
as necessary.


[ ] The proposed outgrant activity will impact an area designated
under the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act. Attach any site specific restrictions
necessary to protect the area.


[ ] The proposed outgrant activity will include fuel burners,
incinerators, gas pumps, solvent or other volatile compounds. Refer to the
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Clean Air Act and state and local regulations. Give status of state and local
permits.


[ ] The proposed outgrant activity will include substances covered by
the Toxic Substances Control Act.


[ ] Other special purpose environmental laws, as follows:


9. NEPA REQUIREMENTS:


[ ] This action falls under one of the Categorical Exclusions (CX)
contained in AR 200-2 or ER 200-2-2 (Procedures for Implementing NEPA). The
environmental affect of the action has been considered. A Record of
Environmental Consideration (REC) is attached.


[ ] The impact of this action is considered to be minimal or
insignificant. An Environmental Assessment (EA) with a Finding of No
Significant Impact (FONSI) is attached/is being prepared.


[ ] The impact of this action is considered to be significant. An
Environmental Impact Statement (EIS), or supplement thereto, is attached/is
being prepared.


10. The Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act
(CERCLA) and the Environmental Baseline Study (EBS) or Preliminary Assessment
Screening (PAS):


[ ] An EBS/PAS has been conducted and no HTRW substances were
identified as released, stored, or disposed on the property in the threshold
quantities. Copy is attached.


released, stored, or disposed on the property in the threshold quantities.
The CERCLA notice should be included in the outgrant document. Copy is
attached containing the details. Choose one:


a. Remedial actions have been taken so that the property is considered
safe for the proposed use.


b. Remedial actions have not been taken. Provide details and
justification for outgranting in the current condition.


11. Real Property Contaminated with Ammunition, Explosives or Chemicals.


[ ] The property has been decontaminated using the most appropriate
technology consistent with the proposed use of the property.


[ ] Transfers is to another Federal agencies for compatible use of
surface de-contaminated real property, subject to the following limitations,
restrictions and prohibitions concerning the use of the property, to ensure
personnel and environmental protection: __________________________________


[ ] Access rights are reserved to implement any monitoring plan.
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12. WASTE DISPOSAL (The Solid Waste Recovery Act, as amended; Resource
Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA).


[ ] The applicant will not generate hazardous waste or will not treat,
dispose or store waste defined by EPA as having the following characteristics
- corrosivity, ignitability, reactivity, or toxicity.


[ ] The applicant will generate hazardous waste or will produce waste
defined by EPA as having the following characteristics - corrosivity,
ignitability, reactivity, or toxicity. Choose the appropriate:


The applicant has obtained a hazardous waste identification number
from EPA and, if applicable, the state.


b. The applicant has established records, waste management
requirements, and a Spill Prevention Plan.


13. Underground/Other Storage Tanks.


[ ] There are no UST on the property and the applicant will not be
installing tanks.


[ ] There are no above ground storage tanks for fuel or other
regulated substances and the applicant will not be installing tanks.


[ ] There are UST on the property and/or the applicant will be
installing tanks. Existing tanks are in compliance with current laws and
regulations: ________ Yes ________ No. Construction of proposed tanks have been
certified for such compliance: ________ Yes ________ No.


[ ] There are above ground storage tanks for fuel or other regulated
substances on the property and/or the applicant will be installing tanks.
Existing tanks are in compliance with current laws and regulations: ________ Yes
________ No. Construction of proposed tanks have been certified for such
compliance: ________ Yes ________ No.


14. ADDITIONAL COMMENTS:


Date
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REPORT OF AVAILABILITY


c. PRELIMINARY PROCEDURES:


1. STEWART B. MCKINNEY HOMELESS REQUIREMENTS:


[ ] McKinney Act requirements do not apply to this action.


[ ] McKinney Act requirements apply, necessary screening has been
completed, and no interest was expressed.


2. INVENTORY AND CONDITION REPORTS:


[ ] No Government improvements are included in the proposed outgrant,
so an inventory and condition report is not required.


[ ] Government improvements are included and an inventory and condition
report is required/attached.


3. CONSIDERATION:


[ ] There is no monetary consideration required for this action.


[ ] Consideration is the greater of the administrative costs of
$ ____________________ or the FAIR MARKET RENTAL value for the property of
$ _____________. Give source of value (i.e. appraisal, estimate).


[ ] offsets (In kind amounts) for the improvement, maintenance,
protection, repair or restoration of the property leased will be provided in
lieu of rent in the amount of $ ____________. Offsets to be provided are
attached.


[ ] Consideration is less than fair market value and the outgrant
document must contain assurances for Civil Rights Act non-discrimination and
the Rehabilitation Act.


4. WAIVER OF COMPETITION:


[ ] A waiver of competition is not required.


[ ] A waiver of competition is recommended/not recommended. Provide
full justification and proposed grantee, if waiver is recommended.


5. Other applicable laws, regulations, MOA'S, etc. requiring consideration
for processing this action:


6. TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS: (Attach a copy here or indicate where a copy is
available.) (Conservation plan for A&G leasing; Project technical information
(e.g. flood control, hydroelectric, navigation; any water level fluctuations;
environmental data, etc.); Safety requirements; Master plan data, if necessary
to potential outgrantee. Where additional areas for similar development are
shown in the Master Plan, all interested parties should be advised of the
Government’s tentative plans for these sites.)


7. Additional information that will assist in processing this
application/action: _________________________________________________
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8. BASED ON THE INFORMATION PROVIDED ABOVE, I RECOMMEND THE OUTGRANT BE [ ]
APPROVED [ ] DENIED. If the outgrant is recommended for denial, state the
reasons: ________


Date SIGNATURE
Title


Encl 1. Maps showing the nearest project boundary; acreage, character
of land, and the number and type of improvements, if both land and
improvements are included. If only building space is involved, give total
square feet and describe the type of construction. Use existing maps whenever
feasible.


Encl 2. Attach environmental reports and data (REC, CX, EA, EIS, PAS)
and any other documentation of compliance with environmental and cultural
considerations.


Encls: any other attachments listed.
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INSTRUCTIONS


The Determination of Availability would be signed by the official with the
delegated authority to approve the outgrant, whether the District, the
Division, or SAILE.


Section A. of the ROA would usually be the starting of the outgrant process.
If the outgrant is the culmination of the Master Plan process, then this
section would pull information from the Master Plan and project data. If a
private party has requested the outgrant or outgrant expansion, then the
office which takes the request would fill in as much information as is
available and submit it for further processing. This section would usually be
done by the operation element.


Section B. would be completed by the appropriate environmental office or
offices with expertise in the various areas. This section could be divided
into more than one subpart if the district/project organization involves
several offices which each need to sign a portion.


Section C. contains general preliminary information. This section would
usually be done by the Real Estate element.
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DETERMINATION OF AVAILABILITY
CIVIL WORKS PROJECTS


1. The attached Report of Availability and its findings has been
reviewed.


2. I have determined that the intended use of this property as set out
in the attached Report of Availability is in the public interest or will
further project purposes is
Government regulations.


3. I have determined
embarrassment to the Army.


4. I have determined
project purpose and has not
Management Report. (PROVIDE


5. I have determined


consistent with delegated authorities and


that the proposed use is not a potential


that the property is not excess to the overall
been identified as not utilized in a Real Property
JUSTIFICATION WHERE NECESSARY).


(for 10 USC 2667 leases) that the rental
consideration is not less than the fair market value of the lease interest,
taking into account the benefit to the United States, to the public and to the
Department of Army and that the amount stated in the Report of Availability is
appropriate and includes cash or in kind amounts for the improvement,
maintenance, protection, repair or restoration of the property leased.


(For other outgrants) I have determined that the rental consideration
is appropriate for the use proposed.


6. The proposed use as _______________________________________________
is approved subject to (state any modifications to the restrictions stated in
the Report of Availability which must be placed in the outgrant document).


7. Coordination:
(list)


8. It has been determined that the property is available for the
proposed use with the restrictions as stated in the Report of Availability
(and as added above) and may be outgranted in accordance with applicable laws,
rules and regulations.


Date (Approving Official)
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US ARMY CORPS OF ENGINEERS


NOTICE OF AVAILABILITY FOR LEASING
(RECREATIONAL)/(INDUSTRIAL) SITES
(DISTRICT/ADDRESS)


SITE SELECTED: (Site name, project/installation, city, county, state)


CONSISTING OF (Acreage, type of real property; nature of Government
improvements, if any; zoning, if applicable)


FOR (Park and Recreation/ Commercial Concession/ Industrial Leasing purpose)


The site will be leased on a competitive basis to the individual or
corporation presenting the best plan for development.


Applications will be evaluated by: (1) quality of proposed development, (2)
compatibility with overall project/installation mission; (3) expertise of
potential Lessee, (4) return to the United States, and (5) return to the
potential Lessee.


Potential Lessees may request Applications for Leasing describing the sites
and giving details of the lease requirements through (Date). To obtain a
copy, send a check for $ ______ to:


(District/address)


Checks should be made payable to the F&A Officer, ( ) District, Corps of
Engineers.


Applications will be submitted in sealed envelopes which will be opened and
evaluated on:


DATE


TIME (Local time at place of Opening)


LOCATION


U.S. Army Corps
of Engineers
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APPLICATION INFORMATION PACKAGE


FOR


(RECREATION DEVELOPMENT) / (INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT)


AT


(SITE/SITES)


The information below
Application envelope.


must appear in the lower left corner of Lease


Sealed Application for Lease of Real Property. —


To be opened:


Time: _______________________
Date: _______________________
Notice No. _________________
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The application package should include:


1. A description of the site/sites. Use project brochures and other
available information, if possible. Include technical specifications.


2. Purpose of leasing (Marina, resort, industrial, etc.)


3. The minimum development required; types of development not allowed,
i.e. residential, timeshare, condominiums


—


4. The maximum development allowed, if applicable.


5. Note restrictions on storage of solid waste and
hazardous materials.


6. Description of the government’s ownership.


storage of toxic or


7. Copy of the lease with known information completed


8. Rent provisions.


9. If the considerations is less than fair market value, then state
that this is considered a type of federal financial assistance and a Civil
Rights assurance is required. Otherwise, point out the non-discrimination
condition in the lease.


10. Arrangements for inspection of the site, POC, etc.


11. Schedule, if any, between Notice and execution of lease


12. Selection criteria


13. Submission Instructions


Figure 8-A-6 (Continued) 8-A-19







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


I. SUBMISSION INSTRUCTIONS


A. Sealed, written Applications should be submitted: (District/address) Give
number of copies and any special requirements, i.e. 3-ring binders, drawing no
larger than 11x14.


B. Applications will not be accepted after (time) and (date). Modifications
of applications may be made in sealed envelopes, as for original application,
up to that time.


C. REJECTION of Application. The right is reserved, as the interests of the
Government may require, to reject at any time any and all applications, to
waive any informality in applications received, and to accept or reject any
items of any applications unless such application is qualified by specific
limitation.


D. DEFAULT. In the event that the successful applicant fails to enter into a
lease within ten (10) days after receipt of Government notification that his
application has been accepted and receipt of a draft lease for execution, or
in the event that the successful applicant fails to otherwise comply with the
terms of this Notice, the Government may declare the applicant in default in
writing giving the applicant 10 days to respond or correct the default. The
Government may then select the next highest rated applicant.


E. ADDITIONAL INFORMATION. Any additional information may be obtained from
_______________________________________________ (fill in District POC).


F. AWARD OF LEASE. Leases will be granted to the applicant with the best
application, who is responsive to this Notice, provided that the applicant is
responsible, the application is reasonable, and it is in the interest of the
Government to issue the lease.


G. DEPOSIT. Applicant will submit a (non)refundable application fee/deposit
of $ __________. Amount will apply to initial rental for successful bidder.


II. APPLICATION INFORMATION: The following information must be provided to
assist the Government in selecting the successful lease applicant:


A. General Information: Provide name, address, and telephone number of the
applicant and, if applicable, the name, address, and telephone number of a
representative authorized to act on behalf of the applicant during the course
of the project.


B. Experience and Background: (Not required for federal, state or local
governmental entities)


1. List any/all previous business endeavors with a description of the
business operations and status.


2. Provide a description of any management qualifications and
experience.


3. Provide third party personal and business references.


4. If applicant is a corporation it must provide:


a. Articles of Incorporation and by-laws.


b. Names, addresses, dates of birth, and Social Security numbers
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of officers and participating principals and all addresses they have
used for the last ten (10) years.


c. Corporate resolution authorizing the proposed transaction.


d. Summary of Corporate Activity.


5. If applicant is a partnership it must provide:


a. The partnership agreement.


b. Names, addresses, dates of birth, and Social Security numbers
of the partners and all addresses they have used for the last ten (10)
years.


6. If applicant is a sole proprietor he/she must provide Social
Security number, date of birth, current address, and all addresses used for
the last ten (10) years.


c. Financial Capability (Note: All financial data will be held in
confidence).


1. If applicant is a corporation or limited partnership it must provide
a current financial statement prepared by an independent Certified Public
Accountant or by an independent licensed public accountant. It must also
include a personal financial statement of the key owners/principals.


2. If applicant is an individual or partnership he/she/they must
provide a complete and current personal financial statement.


3. Except for governmental agencies, provide the names, addresses, and
telephone numbers of at least two commercial or institutional credit
references from which the applicant has previously obtained financing. Attach
a letter authorizing each credit reference to respond to inquiries from the
Government.


4. Provide a preliminary budget, projected cash flow, estimated
operating costs, and detailed plans of financing including identity of
proposed lenders. Identify all interim and permanent sources of funds and
include copies of loan documents used to implement the assignment.


D. Plan of Operation and Development.


1. Provide a five-year plan for operation and development of the leased
premises. The plan must show goals and objectives for each year showing the
estimated cost of any development.


2. Identify key positions and their duties and responsibilities as they
relate to the business.


3. Depending on the scope of development and individual circumstances
of the applicants, a performance bond, letter of credit, or performance
deposit may be required to defray Government expenses of going through the
lease selection process should applicant default.


4. If the property is subject to Coastal Zone Management, provide a
consistency certification.


5. Other information may be requested as required by the District
Engineer or his authorized representative.
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III. APPLICATION CONDITIONS.


A. It is the responsibility of the applicant to make sure that all lease
provisions are understood and the condition of the premises proposed for lease
are known. Prior to selection of the successful applicant, the Corps will
conduct a pre-lease conference with the applicants. At this conference the
lease will be reviewed, Corps policies will be discussed, and, at the
conclusion, the applicants will be required to sign an acknowledgement
attesting to the conference and the information provided therein.


B. By submittal of an application, the applicant agrees to provide non-
discrimination and Civil Rights assurances, if applicable.


C. The information provided by the applicant may be used by the Corps to
conduct a comprehensive background and credit check.


D. All questions may be directed to the Corps' __________ District Real Estate
Division at _________________, telephone number _______________.


IV. GENERAL SUBMITTAL INFORMATION


A. SELECTION CRITERIA: The following will be considered to assist the
Government in selecting the successful lease applicant:


1. Diversity of Recreation Opportunities/Operation Proposed


a. Proposed operation and development


b. Design


c. Quality and nature of development


d. Consistency with the lake setting/mobilization or installation
mission


e. Proposed construction sequencing/phasing


1. Experience and background


a. Business experience and training


b. Comparable experience


c. Current or previous work with Federal Government


d. Business and personal references


2. Financial capability


a. Bank references


b. Financial Statement


c. Financial Plan for first three years


3. Credit and Criminal Background Check
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V. TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS


Attach a copy here or indicate where a copy is available for inspection.


- Conservation plan for A&G leasing


- Project technical information (e.g. flood control, hydroelectric,
navigation; any water level fluctuations; environmental data, etc.)


- Note wetland or floodplain areas, if any, and any restrictions.


- List any environmental, cultural or historical restrictions, if any. If
environmental reports are too bulky to provide with the application package,
state where they may be inspected. The cost of providing copies to applicant
may be calculated as part of the cost to receive application package or as an
extra costs.


- Industrial lease technical guidance (e.g., environmental data, safety
requirements, etc.)


- If there is residual contamination from ammunition, explosives, or
chemicals, detail extent and include any restrictions and prohibitions
concerning use.


- Master plan data, if necessary to applicant. Where additional areas for
similar development are shown in the Master Plan, all interested parties
should be advised of the Government’s tentative plans for these sites.


- Topographic site maps
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY
SUBMITTED BY OFFICE, CHIEF OF ENGINEERS


REAL ESTATE
DISPOSAL REPORT NO. _________


Submitted pursuant to Title 10, United State Code, Section 2662.


Name of Installation/Aqency: (Use the official Blue Book inventory
name, not common variations, with location
of the proposed space by city and state);


Using Service: (MACOM, e.g. U.S. Forces Command; DOD
agency, e.g. Defense Contract Audit
Agency);


Present Use:


Interest:


Area:


Oriqinal Cost:


Acquisition Date:


Proposed Action:


Authority:


(e.g. administrative, storage, housing,
office, special purpose);


(fee, easement, etc.)


(Space in acres, square feet, etc.);


(give land:, improvements: , total:);


(give land and improvements separate,
round to nearest decade if more than one
year);


(outgrant, disposal, outgrant renewal);


cite the authority for the action, e.g.
Title 10, United States Code, Section
2667; Federal Property and Administrative
Services Act of 1949, as amended;


(a) three or four numbered paragraphs: [It has been reasonably said
that a T-10 report should be clear and convincing to the man-on-the-street.
Remember, the report is reviewed by several people, who will have only your
submittal to review the action(s) by.]


1. The Department of the Army proposes to lease/dispose (# of
acres/square feet) of Government owned real property/(type) space at
(installation) in (city, state).


2. Brief narrative of the installation/unit, giving MACOM/Agency, its
mission, and the number of personnel (actual and authorized).


3. Describe the present situation (e.g. brief description by categories
of improvements and current total costs of construction, if applicable,
interest owned, with separate breakdown of troop and family housing data;
summary of any related outleaping history and current total annual rental
received;) Explain why the action is necessary.


4. Describe: (a) property which is available for leasing with brief
reason therefor; (b) specific property, of only a portion of an installation
is involved, including acreages or square feet, cost of land and date of
acquisition, description and cost of improvements, and description of other
outgrants; (c) any property to be retained in 4.(b) detailed and including
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family and troop housing data; (d) other information or circumstances peculiar
or essential to the proposed action such as production capacity of Army
Ammunition Plants; and (e) estimated savings for operations and maintenance or
care and maintenance that would result from leasing.


5. (Brief concluding statement of proposal including information on
advertising, period of lease, termination privileges, consideration, and other
significant provisions.)


Note: See recent guidance from HQUSACE (CERE-L) on acquisition reports for
further comments.
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APPENDIX 8-B


LEASE FORMATS UNDER 10 U.S.C. § 2667
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AGRICULTURAL AND GRAZING LEASE


1. TERM
2. CONSIDERATION
3. NOTICES
4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES
5. SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER) (INSTALLATION COMMANDER)
6. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS
7. CONDITION OF PREMISES
8. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS
9. COST OF UTILITIES
10. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY
11. RENTAL ADJUSTMENT
12. RIGHT TO ENTER
13. INDEMNITY
14. RESTORATION
15. NON-DISCRIMINATION
16. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS
17. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS
18. TERMINATION
19. PROHIBITED USES
20. PROTECTION OF NATURAL RESOURCES
21. DISPUTES CLAUSE
22. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION
23. HISTORIC PRESERVATION
24. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION
25. TAXES
26. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES
27. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT
28. SEVERAL LESSEES
29. MODIFICATIONS
30. DISCLAIMER
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NO.___________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE _________________ LEASE


FOR AGRICULTURAL OR GRAZING PURPOSES


LOCATED ON


(PROJECT, INSTALLATION)


(COUNTY, STATE)


THIS LEASE, made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ,hereinafter referred to as the
Secretary, and _________________________________________________________,


hereinafter referred to as the Lessee,
_________________________________________________________________________ ;


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 10, United States Code,
Section 2667, and for the consideration set forth herein, hereby leases to the
Lessee the property hereinafter identified in Exhibit(s)_______________,
attached hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to as the
premises, for ________________ _______________________________________
______________________ purposes, and in accordance with the land use regulations
identified in Exhibit(s) _____________________________________________ , which is
attached hereto and made a part hereof.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. T E R M


Said premises are hereby leased for a term of ______________
(months) (years), beginning __________________________, _________, and ending
______________________________, ___________, but revocable at will by the Secretary.


2. CONSIDERATION


a. (Use if there will be no rental offsets) The Lessee shall pay rental
in advance to the United States in the amount of _____________________________


($ ), payable ______________________________to the
order of the Finance and Accounting Officer, _________________ District, and


delivered to _________ ___________________________________ __________
_____________________.


a. (Alternate Condition) (Use if there will be rental offsets) As
consideration for this lease, the Lessee shall pay cash rental in advance to
the United States in the amount of __________________ ________________
________________________ ____________________________ _________($______________),
payable _____________________________ to the order of the Finance and Accounting
Officer, _____________________ District, and delivered to _______________________
____________ _____________________________________________________. Such cash rental
shall be offset by the value of work items which shall be accomplished by the
Lessee for the maintenance, protection, repair, restoration, and improvement
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of the leased premises as described in the Land Use Regulations attached as
Exhibit _________.


b. All rent and other payments due under the terms of this lease must be
paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the mandatory
sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, (31 U.S.C. Section
3717) . This statute requires the imposition of an interest charge for the
late payment of debts owed to the United States; an administrative charge to
cover the costs of processing and handling delinquent debts; and the
assessment of an additional penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is
more than 90 days past due. The provisions of the statute will be implemented
as follows:


(1) The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulation, on late payment of rent. Interest will accrue
from (the due date) (the later of the due date or the date notification of the
amount due is mailed to the Lessee). An administrative charge to cover the
cost of processing and handling each late payment will also be imposed.


(2) In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will
impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment or
portion thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due. The penalty shall
accrue from the date of delinquency and will continue to accrue until the debt
is paid in full.


(3) All payments received will be applied first to any accumulated
interest, administrative and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or
other payment balance. Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late
payment penalty charge.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the lessee, to _____________________ ___________________________


_____________________________________________________ and if to the United States, to
the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real Estate Division ________


____________________________________, or as may from time to time otherwise be
directed by the parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly given if and
when enclosed in a properly sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed as
aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in a post office regularly
maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary", "District Engineer", or "said officer", include their duly
authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee" shall include any
sublessees, assignees, transferees, successors and their duly authorized
representatives.


5. SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER (INSTALLATION COMMANDER)


Figure 8-B-1 (Continued) 8-B-4
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supervision and approval of the (District Engineer) (Installation Commander),
__________________ (District) (Installation) hereinafter referred to as said
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6. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, county and
municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein the premises are located.


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows its
condition, and understands that the same is leased without any representation
or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of the United
States to make any alterations, repairs or additions thereto.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)
b. As of the date of this lease, an inventory and condition report of


all personal property and improvements of the United States included in this
lease shall be made by the District Engineer and the Lessee to reflect the
condition of said property and improvements. A copy of said report is
attached as Exhibit _________ and made a part hereof. Upon expiration,
revocation or termination of this lease, another inventory and condition
report shall be similarly prepared. The reports will constitute the basis for
settlement for property damaged or destroyed. Any such property must be
either replaced or restored to the condition required by the condition on
PROTECTION OF PROPERTY.


8. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS


Without prior written approval of the District Engineer, the Lessee
shall neither transfer nor assign this lease, nor sublet the premises or any
part thereof, nor grant any interest, privilege or license whatsoever in
connection with this lease. Failure to comply with this condition shall
constitute a noncompliance for which the lease may be revoked immediately by
the District Engineer.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)
9. COST OF UTILITIES


The Lessee shall pay the cost, as determined by the officer having
immediate jurisdiction over the premises, of producing and/or supplying any
utilities and other services furnished by the Government or through
Government-owned facilities for the use of the Lessee, including the Lessee's
proportionate share of the cost of operation and maintenance of the
Government-owned facilities by which such utilities or services are produced
or supplied. The Government shall be under no obligation to furnish utilities
or services. Payment shall be made in the manner prescribed by the officer
having such jurisdiction.


10. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean, safe
condition by and at the expense of the Lessee. The Lessee shall be
responsible for any damage that may be caused to property of the United States
by the activities of the Lessee under this lease, and shall exercise due
diligence in the protection of all property located on the premises against
fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any property of the United 
States damaged or destroyed by the Lessee incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or replaced by the Lessee
to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the election of said
officer, reimbursement made therefor by the Lessee in an amount necessary to
restore or replace the property to a condition satisfactory to said officer.
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11.   RENTAL ADJUSTMENT


In the event the United States revokes this lease or in any other manner
materially reduces the leased area or materially
affects its use by the Lessee prior to the expiration date, an
equitable adjustment will be made in the rental paid or to be paid under this
lease. Where the said premises are being used for farming purposes, the
Lessee shall have the right to harvest, gather and remove such crops as may
have been planted or grown on said premises, or the District Engineer may
require the Lessee to vacate immediately and, if funds are available,
compensation will be made to the Lessee for the value of the remaining crops.
Any adjustment of rent or the right to harvest, gather and remove crops shall
be evidenced by a written supplemental agreement, executed by the District
Engineer; PROVIDED, however, that none of the provisions of this paragraph
shall apply in the event of revocation because of noncompliance by the Lessee
with any of the terms and conditions of this lease and in that event any
remaining crops shall become property of the United States upon such
revocation.


12. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and
for any purposes necessary or convenient in connection with government
purposes; to make inspections; to remove timber or other materials, except
property of the Lessee; to flood the premises; to manipulate the level of
the lake or pool in any manner whatsoever, and/or to make any other use of the
lands as may be necessary in connection with government purposes, and the
Lessee shall have no claims for damages on account thereof against the United
States or any officer, agent or employee thereof.


13. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property of the Lessee, or
for damages to the property or injuries to the person of the Lessee’s
officers, agents or employees or others who may be on the premises at their
invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the Lessee shall hold the
United States harmless from any and all such claims not including damages due
to the fault or negligence of the United States or its contractors.


14. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
Lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
Lessee and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to said officer.
If, however, this lease is revoked, the Lessee shall vacate the premises,
remove said property and restore the premises to the aforesaid condition
within such time as the said officer may designate or as otherwise specified
by the provisions of the condition on RENTAL ADJUSTMENT. In either event, if
the Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and restore the
premises, then, at the option of said officer, the property shall either
become the property of the United States without compensation therefor, or the
said officer may cause the property to be removed and no claim for damages
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against the United States or its officers or agents shall be created by or
made on account of such removal and restoration work. The Lessee shall also
pay the United States on demand any sum which may be expended by the United
States after the expiration, revocation or termination of this lease in
restoring the premises.


15. NON-DISCRIMINATION


The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap or national origin.


16. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This lease is subject to all existing easements, or those subsequently
granted as well as established access routes for roadways and utilities
located, or to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant
of any new easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and
easements will not be granted which will, in the opinion of the District
Engineer, interfere with the use of the premises by the Lessee.


17. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
federally owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM) which has responsibility for mineral development of Federal lands. The
Secretary will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in said mineral
leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities that would
interfere with the Lessees operations or would be contrary to local law.


18. TERMINATION


This lease may be terminated by the Lessee at any time by giving at
least sixty (60) days notice thereof, in writing, to the District Engineer.
In the case of such termination, no refund by the United States of any rental
previously paid shall be made and payment in full of all rent becoming due
during the period of
notice will be required. In the event the effective date of termination
occurs after the start of the grazing, planting or harvesting season as
specified in the Land Use Regulations, any rent due for the balance of the
annual term, or the rental due for the remaining term if the lease is for less
than one year, shall be due and payable on or before the date of such
termination.


19. PROHIBITED USES


a. Certain soil conservation practices may be required by the land use
regulations which are identified as rental offsets. By acceptance of such
offsets, the Lessee agrees that he will not accept any Federal or State cost-
sharing payments or subsidies for the same soil conservation practices.


b. The Lessee shall not construct or place any structure, improvement or
advertising sign or allow or permit such construction or placement without
prior written approval of the District Engineer.


20. PROTECTION OF NATURAL RESOURCES
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The Lessee shall use the premises in accordance with the attached Land
Use Regulations and shall at all times: (a) maintain the premises in good
condition and free from weeds, brush, washes, gullies and other erosion which
is detrimental to the value of the premises for agricultural purposes; (b) cut
no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no sand, gravel or kindred
substances from the premises; (c) commit no waste of any kind nor in any 
manner substantially change the contour or condition of the premises except
changes required to accomplish soil and water conservation measures as may be
authorized by said officer.


21. DISPUTES


a. Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
601-613) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim," as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to this lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph c. (2) below. The routine request for
rental payment that is not in dispute is not a claim under the Act. The
request may be converted to a claim under the Act, by this clause, if it is
disputed either as to liability or amount or is not acted upon in a reasonable
time.


c. (1) A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to
the District Engineer for a written decision. A claim by the Government
against the Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the District
Engineer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit with
the claim a certification that:


(i) The claim is made in good faith;


(ii) Supporting data are accurate and complete to
the best of the Lessee’s knowledge and belief; and


(iii) the amount requested accurately reflects the lease
adjustment for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be executed
by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the certification
shall be executed by:


(i) A senior company official in charge at the Lessee’s location
involved; or


(ii) An officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.


d. For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the District Engineer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the District Engineer


Figure 8-B-1 (Continued) 8-B-8







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


must, within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by
which the decision will be made.


e. The District Engineer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee
appeals or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the District
Engineer or a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties,
by mutual consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.
When using alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of
amount, shall be accompanied by the certification described in paragraph c.(2)
of this clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c.(3) of this
clause.


g. The Government shall pay interest on the amount found due and unpaid
by the Government from (1) the date the District Engineer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be
due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interset on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury, as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the
District Engineer receives the claim and then at the rate applicable for each
6-month period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the
claim. Rental amounts due to the Government by the Lessee will have interest
and penalties as set out in the Condition on CONSIDERATION.


h. The Lessee shall proceed diligently with performance of the lease,
pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, appeal, or action
arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of the District
Engineer.


22. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the premises against pollution of its air, ground and
water. The Lessee shall comply with any laws, regulations, conditions or
instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and when issued by
the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or
local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent pollution.
The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is
specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions or instructions in
effect or prescribed by the said Environmental Protection Agency, or any
Federal, state, interstate or local governmental agency are hereby made a
condition of this lease. The Lessee shall not discharge waste or effluent
from the premises in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams
or other bodies of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b. The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
from activities of the Lessee, the Lessee shall be liable to restore the
damaged resources.


c. The Lessee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before
any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


23. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify said
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officer and protect the site and the material from further disturbance until
said officer gives clearance to proceed.


24. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to saidofficer, all
soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon the
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the Lessee during
the term of this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate measures to
prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any soil erosion
occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the Lessee
shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed in writing by the District
Engineer.


25. TAXES


Any and all taxes imposed by the state or its political subdivisions
upon the property or interest of the Lessee in the premises shall be promptly
paid by the Lessee. If and to the extent that the property owned by the
Government is later made taxable by State or local governments under an Act of
Congress, the lease shall be renegotiated.


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed
or retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage or contingent fees, excepting bona
fide employees or established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the
Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach or violation of this
warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul this lease without
liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to pay, in addition to
the lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such commission,
percentage, brokerage or contingent fee.


27. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No member of or delegate to congress or resident commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to
any incorporated company if this lease is for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


28. SEVERAL LESSEES


If more than one Lessee is named in this lease, the obligation of said
Lessees herein named shall be joint and several obligations.


29. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modifications of this agreement, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be
valid unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a
duly authorized representative and this provision shall apply to this
condition as well as other conditions of this lease.


30. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights Of the United States
in the premises are concerned. The Lessee shall obtain any permit or license
which may be required by Federal, state or local statute in connection with
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the use of the premises. It is understood that the granting of this lease does
not preclude the necessity of obtaining a Department of the Army permit for
activities which involve the discharge of dredge or fill material or the
placement of fixed structures in the waters of the United States, pursuant to
the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (33
USC 403), and Section 404 of the Clean Waters Act (33 USC 1344).


THIS LEASE is not subject to Title 10, United States Code,
Section 2662, as amended.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have hereunto set my hand by direction of he
Secretary of the _______________ this _____________ day of____________, _______.


_________________________


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this _____________


day of _______________________, _________


___________________________
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NO ________________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE ______________ LEASE


(PROJECT/ INSTALLATION)


COUNTY, STATE


THIS LEASE, made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ________________, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and
_______________________  ________________________ _______________________
__________________________ ___________________, hereinafter referred to as the
Lessee.


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by the authority of Title 10, United States Code,
Section 2667, and for the consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby leases
to the Lessee the property identified in Exhibit(s) __________ , attached hereto
and made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to as the premises, for


purposes.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1.


Said premises are hereby leased for a term of _________ years, beginning
_________________, _____ and ending_______________,______, but revocable at will 
by the Secretary.


2. CONSIDERATION


a. The Lessee shall pay rental in advance to the United States in the
amount of ________________ _________________($ _____________), payable
______________________________ to the order of the Finance and Accounting officer,
_________________District, and delivered to


b. All rent and other payments due under the terms of this lease must be
paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the mandatory
sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, (31 U.S.C. Section
3717). This statute requires the imposition of an interest charge for the late
payment of debts owed to the United States; an administrative charge to cover
the costs of processing and handling delinquent debts; and the assessment of
an additional penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is more than 90
days past due. The provisions of the statute will be implemented as follows:


(1) The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulation, on late payment of rent. Interest will accrue
from (the due date) (the later of the due date or the date notification of the
amount due is mailed to the Lessee) . An administrative charge to cover the
cost of processing and handling each late payment will also be imposed.


(2) In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will
impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment, or
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portion thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due. The penalty shall
accrue from the date of delinquency and will continue to accrue until the debt
is paid in full.


(3) All payments received will be applied first to any accumulated
interest, administrative and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or
other payment balance. Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late
payment penalty charge.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee, to ______________________________ ______________
_______________________ _____________________and, if to the United States, to the
District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real Estate Division ___________________
_________________________________________________________________
_______________________,or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the
parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed
in a properly sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed as aforesaid, and
deposited postage prepaid in a post office regularly maintained by the United
States Postal Service.


4 . AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary", "District Engineer", or "said officer" shall include their duly
authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee" shall include any
sublessees, assignees, transferees, successors and their duly authorized
representatives.


5. SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER) (INSTALLATION COMMANDER)


The use and occupation of the premises shall be subject to the general
supervision and approval of the (District Engineer) (Installation Commander)
_________________ (District) (Installation) hereinafter referred to as said
officer, and to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time to
time by said officer.


6. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, county and
municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein the premises are located.


7. CONDITION  OF  PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows its
condition, and understands that the same is leased without any representations
or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of the United
States to make any alterations, repairs, or additions thereto.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


b. As of the date of this lease, an inventory and condition report of
all personal property and improvements of the United States included in this
lease shall be made by the District Engineer and the Lessee to reflect the
condition of said property and improvements. A copy of said report is
attached hereto as Exhibit _________ and made a part hereof. Upon the
expiration, revocation or termination of this lease, another inventory and
condition report shall be similarly prepared. This report shall constitute
the basis for settlement for property damaged or destroyed. Any such property
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must be either replaced or restored to the condition required by the condition
on PROTECTION OF PROPERTY.


8. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS


Without prior written approval of the District Engineer, the Lessee
shall neither transfer nor assign this lease, nor sublet the premises or any
part thereof, nor grant any interest, privilege or license whatsoever in
connection with this lease. Failure to comply with this condition shall
constitute a noncompliance for which the lease may be revoked immediately by
the District Engineer.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


9. COST OF UTILITIES


The Lessee shall pay the cost, as determined by the officer having
jurisdiction over the premises, of producing and/or supplying any utilities
and other services furnished by the government or through government-owned
facilities for the use of the Lessee, including the Lessee's proportionate
share of the cost of operation and maintenance of the government-owned
facilities by which such utilities or services are produced or supplied. The
government shall be under no obligation to furnish utilities or services.
Payment shall be made in the manner prescribed by the officer having such
jurisdiction.


10. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean, safe
condition by and at the expense of the Lessee. The Lessee shall be
responsible for any damage that may be caused to property of the United States
by the activities of the Lessee under this lease, and shall exercise due
diligence in the protection of all property located on the premises against
fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any property of the United
States damaged or destroyed by the Lessee incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or replaced by the Lessee
to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the election of said
officer, reimbursement made therefor by the Lessee in an amount necessary to
restore or replace the property to a condition satisfactory to said officer.


11.  INSURANCE (DELETE CONDITIONS A&B IF LIABILITY INSURANCE IS NOT
APPLICABLE)


a. At the commencement of this lease, the Lessee shall obtain, from a
reputable insurance company, or companies, liability insurance. The insurance
shall provide an amount not less than that which is prudent, reasonable and
consistent with sound business practices or a minimum combined single limit of
$ ________________, whichever is greater, for any number of persons or claims
arising from any one incident with respect to bodily injuries or death
resulting therefrom, property damage, or both, suffered or alleged to have
been suffered by any person or persons resulting from the operations of the
Lessee under the terms of this lease. The Lessee shall require its insurance
company to furnish to the District Engineer a copy of the policy or policies,
or if acceptable to the District Engineer, certificates of insurance
evidencing the purchase of such insurance. The minimum amount of liability
insurance coverage is subject to revision by the District Engineer every three
years or upon renewal or modification of this lease.


b. The insurance policy or policies shall be of comprehensive form of
contract and shall specifically provide protection appropriate for the types
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of facilities, services and activities involved. The lessee shall require
that the insurance company give the District Engineer thirty (30) days written
notice of any cancellation or change in such insurance. The District Engineer
may require closure of any or all of the premises during any period for which
the Lessee does not have the required insurance coverage.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


c. As to those structures and improvements on the premises constructed
by or owned by the United States, for such periods as the Lessee is in
possession of the premises pursuant to the terms and conditions of this lease,
the Lessee shall procure and maintain at the Lessee’s cost a standard fire and
extended coverage insurance policy or policies on the leased premises to the
full insurable value thereof. The Lessee shall procure such insurance from a
reputable company or companies. The insurance policy shall provide that in the
event of loss thereunder, the proceeds of the policy or policies, at the
election of the United States, shall be payable to the Lessee to be used
solely for the repair, restoration or replacement of the property damaged or
destroyed, and any balance of the proceeds not required for such repair,
restoration or replacement shall be paid to the United States. If the United
States does not elect by notice in writing to the insurer within sixty (60)
days after the damage or destruction occurs to have the proceeds paid to the
Lessee for the purposes hereinabove set forth, then such proceeds shall be
paid to the United States, provided however that the insurer, after payment of
any proceeds to the lessee in accordance with the provision of the policy or
policies, shall have no obligation or liability with respect to the use or
disposition of the proceeds by the lessee. Nothing herein contained shall be
construed as an obligation upon the United States to repair, restore or
replace the leased premises or any part thereof.


12. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with government purposes; to make inspections, to
remove timber or other material, except property of the Lessee, to flood the
premises, to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner whatsoever
and/or to make any other use of the lands as may be necessary in connection
with government purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for damages on
account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent, or employee
thereof.


13. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property of the Lessee, or
for damages to the property or injuries to the person of the Lessee’s
officers, agents or employees or others who may be on the premises at their
invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the Lessee shall hold the
United States harmless from any and all such claims not including damages due
to the fault or negligence of the United States or its contractors.


14. RESTORATION
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On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
Lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the proprty of the
Lessee, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to said officer.
If, however, this lease is revoked, the Lessee shall vacate the premises,
remove said property and restore the premises to the aforesaid condition
within such time as the said officer may designate or as otherwise specified
by the provisions of the condition on RENTAL ADJUSTMENT. In either event, if
the Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and restore the
premises, then, at the option of the said officer, the proprty shall either
become the property of the United States without compensation therefor, or the
said officer may cause the property to be removed and no claim for damages
against the United States or its officers or agents shall be created by or
made on account of such removal and restoration work. The Lessee shall also
pay the United States on demand any sum which may be expended by the United
States after the expiration, revocation, or termination of this lease in
restoring the premises.


15. NON-DISCRIMINATION


The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessees operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap or national origin. The Lessee will comply with the
Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with Disabilities Act
Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural and
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


16. SUBJECT  TO EASEMENTS


This lease is subject to all existing easements, or those subsequently
granted as well as established access routes for roadways and utilities
located, or to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant
of any new easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and
easements will not be granted which will, in the opinion of the District
Engineer, interfere with the use of the premises by the Lessee,


17. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
federally owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM) which has responsibility for mineral development on federal lands. The
Secretary will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in said
mineral leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities that
would interfere with the lessee’s operations or would be contrary to local
law.


18. TERMINATION


This lease may be terminated by the Lessee at any time by giving the
District Engineer at least thirty (30) days notice in writing provided that no
refund by the United States of any rental previously paid shall be made, and
provided further, that in the event that said notice is not given at least
thirty (30) days prior to the rental due date, the Lessee shall be required to
pay the rental for the period shown in the condition on CONSIDERATION.


19. RENTAL ADJUSTMENT


In the event the United States revokes this lease or in any other manner
materially reduces the leased area or materially affects its use by the Lessee
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prior to the expiration date, an equitable adjustment will be made in the
rental paid or to be paid under this lease. Such adjustment of rental shall
be evidenced by a supplemental agreement in writing; PROVIDED however, that
none of the provisions of this paragraph shall apply in the event of
revocation because of noncompliance by the Lessee with any of the terms and
conditions of this lease.


20. PROHIBITED USES


a. The Lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which iS
illegal; or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal
business or purpose. There shall not be conducted on or permitted upon the
premises any activity which would constitute a nuisance. The Lessee shall not
sell, store or dispense, or permit the sale, storage, or dispensing of beer or
other intoxicating liquors on the premises.


b. The Lessee shall not construct or place any structure, improvement or
advertising sign or allow or permit such construction or placement without
prior written approval of the District Engineer.


21. NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises except as authorized in writing by the District Engineer.


22. DISPUTES CLAUSE


a. Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
601-613) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim", as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to this lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the 
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph c. (2) below. The routine request for
rental payments that is not in dispute is not a claim under the Act. The
request may be converted to a claim under the Act, by this clause, if it is
disputed either as a liability or amount or is not acted upon in a reasonable
time.


c. (1) A Claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to
the District Engineer for a written decision. A claim by the Government
against the Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the District
Engineer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit with
the claim a certification that--


(i) the claim is made in good faith; and


(ii) supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee’s knowledge and belief;
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(iii) and the amount requested accurately reflects the lease
adjustment for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be executed
by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the certification
shall be executed by --


(i) a senior company official in charge of the Lessee's location
involved; or


(ii) an officer or general partner of the lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.


d. For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the District Engineer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the District Engineer
must, within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by
which the decision will be made.


e. The District Engineer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee
appeals or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the District
Engineer or a claim by the Government is presented to the lessee, the parties,
by mutual consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.
When using alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of
amount, shall be accompanied by the certificate described in paragraph c. (2)
of this clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c. (3) of this
clause.


g. The Government shall pay interest or the amount found due and unpaid
by the Government from (1) the date the District Engineer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be
due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the
District Engineer receives the claim and then at the rate applicable for each
6-month period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the
claim. Rental amounts due to the Government by the Lessee will have interest
and penalties as set out in the condition on CONSIDERATION.


h. The Lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the
lease, pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, or action
arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of the District
Engineer.


23. ENVRIONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the premises against pollution of its air, ground,
and water. The Lessee shall comply with any laws, regulations, conditions, or
instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and when issued by
the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or
local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent pollution.
The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is
specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or instructions in
effect or prescribed by said Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal,
State, interstate or local governmental agency are hereby made a condition of
this lease. The Lessee shall not discharge waste or effluent from the premises
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in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or other bodies
of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b. The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs from
activities of the lessee, the Lessee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


c. The Lessee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before
any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


24. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history
of the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit


. Upon expiration, revocation or relinquishment of this lease another
PAS shall be prepared which will document the environmental condition of the
property at that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the
said officer in determining any environmental restoration requirements. Any
such requirements will be completed by the Lessee in accordance with the
condition on RESTORATION.


25. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify said
officer and protect the site and the material from further disturbance until
said officer gives clearance to proceed.


26. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to said officer, all
soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the Lessee during
the term of this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate measures to
prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any soil erosion
occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the Lessee
shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed by the said officer.


27. TAXES


Any and all taxes imposed by the state or its political subdivisions
upon the property or interest of the Lessee in the premises shall be paid
promptly by the Lessee. If and to the extent that the property owned by the
Government is later made taxable by State or local governments under an Act of
Congress, the lease shall be renegotiated.


28. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed
or retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona
fide employees or established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the
Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach or violation of this
warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul this lease without
liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to pay, in addition to
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the lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such commission,
percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.


29. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No member of or delegate to congress or resident commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to
any incorporated company if this lease is for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


30. SEVERAL LESSEES


If more than one Lessee is named in this lease the obligations of said
Lessees herein contained shall be joint and several obligations.


31. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modification of this agreement, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be
valid unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a
duly authorized representative and this provision shall apply to this
condition as well as all other conditions of this lease.


32. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the Lessee shall obtain any permit or
license which may be required by Federal, state, or local statute in
connection with the use of the premises. It is understood that the granting of
this lease does not preclude the necessity of obtaining a Department of the
Army permit for activities which involve the discharge of dredge or fill
material or the placement of fixed structures in the waters of the United
States, pursuant to the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act
of 3 March 1899 (33 USC 403), and Section 404 of the Clean Waters Act (33 USC
1344).


NOTE: The following condition should be deleted only on leases of military
property when the annual rental value exceeds $200,000.


THIS LEASE
as amended.


IN WITNESS
Secretary of the ____________
_______.


is not subject to Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662,


WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
, this ________________ day of _________________,


______________________________


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this ________________
day of __________________, _______.


______________________________
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BRAC  LEASE  -  INDEX  OF  CONDITIONS


1.  Authorized Representatives
2.  Use of the Leased Premises and Personal Property
3.  Term
4.  Termination, Revocation, Default, and Relinquishment
5.  Consideration
6.  Notices
7.  Supervision of the Leased Premises
8.  Applicable Laws and Regulations
9.  Condition of the Leased Premises
10.  Transfers, Assignments, and Subleasing
11.  Cost of Utilities
12.  Protection of Property
13.  Insurance
14.  Right to Enter
15.  Indemnity and Hold Harmless
16.  Restoration
17.  Non-Discrimination
18.  Subject to Easements
19.  Subject to Mineral Interests
20.  Rental Adjustment
21.  Prohibited Uses
22.  Waste of Natural Resources
23.  Disputes Clause
24.  Environmental Protection
25.  Hazardous Substances Notice
26. (Alternate) Lead-Based Paint Warning and Covenant
26.  (Alternate) Notice of the Presence of Lead-Based Paint and Covenant
27.  Notice of the Presence of Asbestos and Covenant
28.  Other Environmental Restrictions
29. Site Specific Restrictions
30.  Historic Preservation
31.  Soil and Water Conservation
32.  Taxes
33.  Covenant Against Contingent Fees
34.  Officials Not To Benefit
35.  Several Lessees
36.  Modifications
37.  No Commitments For Future Use
38.  Disclaimer
39.  Availability of Funds
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Exhibits to BRAC Lease


A Leased Premises (Map and/or description)


B Reuse Plan


C Development/Use of Premises (Description, if any)


D Condition Survey Report  (with Environmental Baseline Survey)


E Personal Property


F UXO Parcels
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY
 LEASE


UNDER


BASE REALIGNMENT AND CLOSURE (BRAC)


___________________________
(Name of Installation)


_______________________________
(County, State)


Lease Number  ______________________


THIS LEASE, made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY (“Lessor”), and _________________ _________________(“Lessee”).


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary of the Army, by the authority of Title 10, United States Code,
Section 2667, and for the consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby leases to the Lessee
the property identified in Exhibit A, attached hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter
referred to as the “Leased Premises”.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


The Secretary of the Army, the “Lessor”, may act by and through the [the same
DA official designated in Condition 7] or the District Engineer, _____________ District,
or through other duly authorized representatives.  The (designated DA official) or the
District Engineer may also act by and through their duly authorized representatives.
Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to "Lessor", "[Installation
Commander or DA official]", “District Engineer”, or "said officer" shall include their duly
authorized representatives.   The Lessee also may act by and through duly authorized
representatives.   Any reference to "Lessee" shall include any assignees, or successors and
their duly authorized representatives.
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[Note:  If there is no reuse plan, delete reference to it.]
2.  USE OF THE LEASED PREMISES AND PERSONAL PROPERTY.


a.  The sole purpose(s) for which the Leased Premises and any improvements
thereon may be used, in the absence of prior written approval of the Lessor for any other
use, is for the use designated in or consistent with the approved Reuse Plan covering the
Leased Premises, attached hereto as Exhibit B, [In the absence of a Reuse Plan or if the
Reuse Plan fails to adequately identify uses that will be permitted under the Lease,
permissible use of the Leased Premises must be specifically described by building or area,
showing any building modification, demolition, new construction, and improvements.]
which use of the Leased Premises has been properly evaluated by the Lessor under the
National Environmental Policy Act of 1969, 42 U.S.C. 4321 to 4370d (NEPA).


b.   The Lessor, in the Lessor’s sole discretion, must approve any change in the use
of the Leased Premises as set forth in subcondition a. above.  Prior to approval of any
changes in use requested by the Lessee, the Lessee shall furnish, at the Lessee's expense,
any additional environmental analyses and documentation deemed necessary by the Lessor
to comply with the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969, as amended, and
implementing regulations, and other applicable environmental laws and regulations.  In
granting approval for the change in use, the Lessor reserves the right to impose such
additional environmental protection provisions and restrictions as the Lessor deems
appropriate.


c.  During the term of this Lease, the Lessee shall have the use of the personal
property described in Exhibit E hereto in accordance with the terms of this Lease, which
personal property shall be deemed to be a part of the Leased Premises.


3.  TERM


a.  The Leased Premises are leased for a term of ___________ [The term of the
Lease should be the shortest term that will meet the needs of the parties, generally five (5)
years] years, beginning ______________, ______ and ending ______________, ____, or
until terminated under the condition on TERMINATION, REVOCATION, DEFAULT
AND, RELINQUISHMENT, whichever is sooner.


[Alternate Language for use in Master Leases]


a.  The Leased Premises are leased for a term of ___________ [The term of the
Lease should be the shortest term that will meet the needs of the parties, generally five (5)
years] years, commencing as provided for herein and ending ______________ years
thereafter or until terminated under the condition on TERMINATION, REVOCATION,
DEFAULT, AND RELINQUISHMENT, whichever is sooner.  The term of this Lease
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shall commence, and the provisions of this Lease shall become effective, in accordance
with the schedules and procedures set forth below:


(1)  The Original Lease Term for the Leased Premises, as described in Exhibit    A-
1, shall commence on _____.


(2)  With regard to expansion of the Leased Premises, the Lessee may request
additional land and/or buildings (“Additional Leased Premises”) be added to the Leased
Premises hereunder by written notice to the Lessor, acting by and through the District
Engineer and the Installation Commander (“Expansion Request”), which Expansion
Request shall include a plan of the Additional Leased Premises requested, any
recommended site or use specific lease terms related thereto, a brief description of the
intended use for the Additional Leased Premises, the commencement date of the Original
Lease Term for said Additional Leased Premises, and copies of any subleases or licenses
that will commence on the date of the Original Lease Term.


(3)  Upon receipt of an Expansion Request by the Lessee, the Lessor shall
promptly prepare an amendment to this Lease (“Amendment”), which Amendment shall
incorporate a plan of the Additional Leased Premises into Exhibit A, as Exhibit A-2;
establish the commencement date of the Original Lease Term for the Additional Leased
Premises; incorporate site or use specific terms into the Lease as may be agreed by the
parties; and amend the Environmental Protection Provisions below by incorporating site
specific restrictions regarding the Additional Leased Premises contained in the Finding of
Suitability to Lease (FOSL) for the Additional Leased Premises.  As of the date the Lessor
and the Lessee sign the Amendment, the Lease shall be deemed modified and amended
thereby, without the need for additional action by either party.


b.  [Include the following only if an option to extend the term has been approved
and may be needed to coincide with the estimated dates for environmental completion:]
The Lessee shall have the right to extend the original term of the Lease for one (1)
successive period of ________[Not to exceed five (5)] years (“Option Term”), provided
that, as to this option, Lessee shall give written notice to the Lessor of its election to
extend the Lease term at least eighteen (18) months prior to the time when the term
expires; provided that, at the time when such notice is given, there shall not be any
uncured event of default on the part of Lessee and the lease term has not been terminated
or revoked by the Lessor under the Condition on TERMINATION, REVOCATION,
DEFAULT, AND RELINQUISHMENT.  If the Lessee exercises the option under this
subcondition b., the terms and conditions of this Lease shall remain in effect, except that
the annual base rental shall increase to __________[Set out increased consideration]
during the Option Term.


4.  TERMINATION, REVOCATION, DEFAULT, AND RELINQUISHMENT


a.  Termination.
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(1)  In the event of the Lessor’s decision to convey the Leased Premises or a
portion thereof to the Lessee, the Lease shall terminate upon conveyance of the Leased
Premises or a portion thereof to the Lessee with respect to that portion so conveyed.


(2)  In the event the Lessor decides to convey the Leased Premises or a portion
thereof to a third party and the Lessor executes a Finding of Suitability to Transfer
(FOST), the Lessor may terminate this Lease with respect to any portion of the Leased
Premises to be so conveyed, upon giving the Lessee sixty (60) days written notice of
termination.


(3)  The Lessor may terminate this Lease and remove the Lessee, and any
sublessees, in the event of a national emergency as declared by the President or the
Congress of the United States.


b.  Default.  The following events shall be deemed to be events of default by the
Lessee under this Lease:


(1)  Lessee shall fail to pay any rental payment hereunder within thirty (30) days
after written notice thereof from Lessor.  (Delete this default event if this is a public
benefit discounted rental.)


(2)  Lessee shall fail to comply with any condition, provision, covenant, or
warranty made under this Lease by Lessee (other than the payment of rent) and shall not
cure such failure within ninety (90) days after written notice thereof to Lessee, unless said
non-compliance is the subject of a shorter notice given by a federal, state, or local
governmental agency, in which case the shorter notice shall apply.


(3)  Lessee shall become insolvent, or shall make a transfer in fraud of creditors, or
shall make an assignment for the benefit or creditors.


(4)  Lessee shall file a petition under any Section or Chapter of the Untied States
Bankruptcy Code, as amended, or under any similar law or statute of the United States or
any State thereof, or there shall be filed against the Lessee a petition for reorganization for
an insolvency or a similar proceeding filed against Lessee.


(5)  A receiver or trustee shall be appointed for the Leased Premises or for all or
substantially all of the assets of the Lessee.


(6)  Lessee shall do or permit to be done anything which creates a lien upon the
Leased Premises.


c.  Revocation.  The Lessee is charged at all times with full knowledge of all the
conditions and requirements of this Lease, and the necessity for correction of defaults and
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non-compliance.  Upon the occurrence of any of the aforesaid events of default, Lessor
shall have the option to revoke this Lease, in which event Lessee shall immediately
surrender the Leased Premises to Lessor, and if Lessee fails to do so, Lessor may, without
prejudice to any other remedy which it may have for possession or arrearages in rent, enter
upon and take possession of the Leased Premises and expel or remove Lessee and any
other person who may be occupying said Leased Premises or any part thereof, without
being liable for any claim of damages therefor; Lessee hereby agreeing to pay to Lessor on
demand the amount of all loss and damage which Lessor may suffer by reason of such
termination.  Pursuit of any of the foregoing remedies shall not preclude pursuit of any
other remedy herein provided, including closure of the Leased Premises or temporary
suspension of activities under the Lease, or any other remedy provided by law or at equity,
nor shall pursuit of any remedy herein provided constitute an election of remedies, thereby
excluding the later election of an alternate remedy.  Forbearance by Lessor to enforce one
or more of the remedies herein provided upon an event of default shall not be deemed or
construed to constitute a waiver of such default.  Lessee agrees to pay to Lessor all costs
and expenses incurred by Lessor in the enforcement of this Lease, including, without
limitation, the reasonable fees of Lessor’s attorneys when such attorneys are employed by
Lessor to effect collection of any sums due hereunder or to enforce any right or remedy of
Lessor.


d.  Sublessees.  In accordance with the Condition on TRANSFERS,
ASSIGNMENTS, AND SUBLEASING, any sublease is to be subject to the conditions
and terms of this Lease.  Nevertheless, should default and non-compliance described in
subcondition b. above stem from the activities of a sublessee, the Lessee is responsible for
ensuring compliance, either by corrective action itself or through the sublessee.  If the
Lessee is making diligent, good faith efforts to obtain corrective action and compliance by
the sublessee, to the satisfaction of the Lessor, then the Lessor’s exercise of rights under
subcondition c. will only be for that part of the Leased Premises under the control of the
sublessee.


e.  Relinquishment.  This Lease may be terminated or relinquished by the Lessee by
giving thirty (30) days prior written notice to the District Engineer in the manner
prescribed in the Condition on NOTICES [Delete the following proviso if the lease is for
a public benefit discounted rental], and provided further, that in the event that said notice
is not given at least thirty (30) days prior to the rental due date, the Lessee shall be
required to pay the rental for the period shown in the condition on CONSIDERATION.


[Select the appropriate condition on Consideration – either fair market rental or public
benefit discounted rental, as applicable]
5.  CONSIDERATION [Cash payment/fair market rental]
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a.  [Use if there will be no rental offsets]  The Lessee shall pay rental in advance to
the United States in the amount of  _________________ ______________ ($ ______),
payable __________________________ to the order of the Finance and Accounting
Officer, _______________   District, and delivered to   
_________________________________________________________________


a.  [Alternate Condition a.  Use if there will be rental offsets]  As consideration for
this Lease, the Lessee shall pay fair market rental in the amount of ______________,
($_____________) payable in cash in advance to the United States in the amount of
____________________, ($_____________), payable _________________________to
the order of the Finance and Accounting Officer, _______________ District, and
delivered to ___________________ __________________ ___________________ .  In
addition, such cash rental may be offset by the value of work items which shall be
accomplished by the Lessee for the maintenance, protection, repair, restoration, and
improvement of the Leased Premises as described in the Re-Use Plan attached as Exhibit
___.


b.  All rent and other payments due under the terms of this Lease must be paid on
or before the date they are due in order to avoid the mandatory sanctions imposed by the
Debt Collection Act of 1982, 31 U.S.C. Section 3717.  This statute requires the
imposition of an interest charge for the late payment of debts owed to the United States;
an administrative charge to cover the costs of processing and handling delinquent debts;
and the assessment of an additional penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is more
than 90 days past due.  The provisions of the statute will be implemented as follows:


(1)  The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be determined
by law or regulation, on late payment of rent.  Interest will accrue from (the due date) (the
later of the due date or the date notification of the amount due is mailed to the Lessee).
An administrative charge to cover the cost of processing and handling each late payment
will also be imposed.


(2)  In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will impose a
penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment, or portion thereof, more
than ninety (90) days past due.  The penalty shall accrue from the date of delinquency and
will continue to accrue until the debt is paid in full.


(3)  All payments received will be applied first to any accumulated interest,
administrative, and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or other payment
balance.  Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late payment penalty charge.


5.  CONSIDERATION  [Public Benefit Discounted Rental - less than Fair Market Value
- Generally only allowed if the lessee is the LRA]
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a.  The consideration for this Lease is the operation and maintenance of the Leased
Premises by the Lessee for the benefit of the United States and the general public in
accordance with the conditions herein set forth.


b.  All monies received by the Lessee from operations conducted on the Leased
Premises, including, but not limited to, use fees and rental or other consideration received
from its sublessees or licensees, shall be utilized by the Lessee for the protection,
operation, maintenance, repair, improvement, and costs related to the Leased Premises
and the installation, to include marketing and management activities of the Lessee.  The
Lessee shall provide an annual statement of receipts and expenditures to the District
Engineer.   The Lessor shall have the right to perform audits or to require the Lessee to
audit the records and accounts of the Lessee, sublessees or licensees, in accordance with
auditing standards and procedures promulgated by the American Institute of Certified
Public Accountants or by the state, and furnish the Lessor with the results of such an
audit.


6.  NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this Lease shall be
addressed, if to the Lessee, to _________________ _____________________
_____________________ _________________ and, if to the United States, to  [insert
mailing location for legal notice] the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real Estate
Division,  _________________ District,  ________ ___________ ________
_____________, or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the parties. [Copies
of correspondence and notices will also be furnished to __(Installation Commander or DA
official), _______________.]  Notices must be given in a properly sealed envelope,
addressed as aforesaid, and deposited postage prepaid by either registered mail, return
receipt requested, or by certified mail, return receipt requested, in a post office regularly
maintained by the United States Postal Service.  The service of the notice shall be deemed
complete upon the receipt of said notice, or the refusal thereof, by the applicable party.


7.  SUPERVISION OF THE LEASED PREMISES


The use and occupation of the Leased Premises shall be subject to the general
supervision and approval of the Installation Commander [If not the IC, then designate the
DA officer who will have day-to-day supervision] for _(insert name)_______________
Installation, hereinafter referred to as said officer, and to such rules and regulations as may
be prescribed from time to time by said officer.


8.  APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


a.  The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, and local laws,
ordinances, regulations, and standards that are or may become applicable to their activities
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on the Leased Premises, including, but not limited to, those regarding the environment,
construction, health, safety, food service, water supply, sanitation, use of pesticides, and
licenses or permits to do business.


b.  Additional compliance conditions are included in the condition on
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION.


9.  CONDITION OF THE LEASED PREMISES


a.  The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the Leased Premises, knows its
condition, and understands that the same is leased in an "as is," and "where is" condition,
without any representations or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part
of the United States to make any alterations, repairs, or additions thereto, except as may
be specifically provided herein.


b.  The Lessor and the Lessee have jointly conducted an inventory and condition
survey of the Leased Premises, to include the environmental condition, prior to lease
execution by either party.  The inventory and condition survey is documented in a
Condition Survey report prepared by the Lessor, signed by the duly authorized
representatives of both parties, and attached as Exhibit D to this Lease.  The Condition
Survey will refer to and incorporate by reference the Environmental Baseline Survey
(EBS) prepared by the Lessor, as well as any other environmental conditions that may not
be specifically identified in the EBS.  Preceding expiration, revocation, or termination of
this Lease, the Lessor and the Lessee will jointly conduct a close-out survey.  The Lessor
will prepare a close-out report.  The Lessee shall fully fund the Lessor’s preparation of an
updated EBS that will document the environmental condition of the property at that time
as part of the close-out survey.  The close-out survey and report will refer to, and
incorporate by reference, the updated EBS.  All significant variances from the initial
Condition Survey shall be clearly documented in the close-out report.  This close-out
report will constitute the basis for settlement by the parties for any leased property shown
to be lost, damaged, contaminated, or destroyed during the lease term, in determining any
environmental restoration requirements to be completed by the Lessee, and restoration of
the property as required in the condition on RESTORATION.


10.  TRANSFERS, ASSIGNMENTS, AND SUBLEASING


a.  Successors.  This Lease and the covenants and conditions herein contained shall
be binding upon Lessee, its successors and assignees; and shall inure to the benefit of
Lessee and only such successors or assignees of the Lessee to whom the transfer or
assignment by Lessee has been consented to by Lessor in writing.   No transfers or
assignments shall be valid unless the successor or assignees shall, by an instrument in a
form sufficient for recording and acceptable to the Lessor, enter into an assumption
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agreement and assume all of the Lessee's obligations under this Lease.  A duplicate
original of that assumption agreement will be delivered to the Lessor, and the assignment
shall not take effect until delivery is made.


b.  Sublease.  The Lessee may sublease the Leased Premises, so long as the Lessee
remains primarily liable for performance of all the obligations of Lessee hereunder.  The
Lessee shall neither sublease, license, nor grant any interest in the Leased Premises or any
part thereof or any property thereon, nor grant any other interest, privilege, or license
whatsoever in connection with this Lease, without prior written notice to the Lessor, as
set out in the condition on NOTICES.  The Lessee shall provide the Lessor a copy of
every executed sublease hereunder.  No sublease shall be valid unless and until the Lessee
shall have delivered to the Lessor a copy of the executed sublease.  Every sublease shall
contain the Environmental Protection provisions set out in this Lease and shall state that it
is subject to the conditions and terms of this Lease and that, in case of any conflict
between the instruments, this Lease will control.  The Lessee shall provide each approved
sublessee or licensee with a copy of this Lease.


c.  Notice to EPA and State.  The Lessee further agrees that in the event of an
assignment or sublease of the Leased Premises, it shall provide to the EPA and [state
agency] by certified mail a copy of the agreement or sublease of the Leased Premises
within 14 days after the effective date of such transaction.  The Lessee may delete the
financial terms and any other proprietary information from the copy of any agreement or
assignment or sublease furnished pursuant to this condition.


[If DA is to provide utilities, do not execute lease until a utility contract is signed.  Delete
the following condition if not applicable, or modify it to state the situation.]
11.  COST OF UTILITIES


a.  As set out in the Utility Contract, executed by the Lessee and said officer
having jurisdiction over the Leased Premises, dated ____________, the Lessee shall pay
the cost of producing and/or supplying any utilities and other services furnished by the
Lessor or through government-owned facilities for the use of the Lessee, including the
Lessee's proportionate share of the cost of operation and maintenance of the government-
owned facilities by which such utilities or services are produced or supplied.  Payment
shall be made in the manner prescribed in said Utility Contract.


b.  The United States shall be under no obligation to furnish utilities or services.
The supplying of utilities or other services by the Lessor is not a commitment to provide
utilities after Lessor’s activities at the installation cease.  The Lessee should develop plans
for assumption of the utilities by a local utility provider or other qualified entity.


12.  PROTECTION OF PROPERTY
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The Lessee shall keep the Leased Premises in good order and in a clean, safe
condition by and at the expense of the Lessee.  The Lessee shall be responsible for any
damage that may be caused to property of the United States by the activities of the Lessee
and/or its sublessees or licensees under this Lease, and shall exercise due diligence in the
protection of all property located on the Leased Premises against fire or damage from any
and all other causes.  Any property of the United States damaged or destroyed incident to
the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or replaced by the
Lessee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the election of said officer,
reimbursement made therefor by the Lessee in an amount necessary to restore or replace
the property, except personal property, to a condition satisfactory to said officer.


13.  INSURANCE


a.  At the commencement of this Lease, the Lessee shall obtain, from a reputable
insurance company, or companies, comprehensive liability insurance.  The insurance shall
provide an amount not less than that which is prudent, reasonable, and consistent with
sound business practices or an amount not less than a combined single limit of $___[insert
amount based upon risk of activities, but no less than $1,500,000] ___ DOLLARS
($_____________), whichever is greater, for any number of persons or claims arising
from any one incident with respect to bodily injuries or death resulting therefrom, property
damage, or both, suffered or alleged to have been suffered by any person or persons upon
the Leased Premises or arising from activities conducted under this Lease.


b.  The liability insurance policy shall insure the hazards of the Leased Premises
and operations conducted in and on the Leased Premises, independent contractors,
contractual liability (covering the indemnity included in this Lease agreement), and shall
name the United States as an insured party.  Each policy will provide that any losses shall
be payable notwithstanding any act or failure to act or negligence of the Lessee or the
United States or any other person; provide that the insurer will have no right of
subrogation against the United States; and be reasonably satisfactory to the Lessor in all
respects.  Under no circumstances will the Lessee be entitled to assign to any third party
rights of action that it may have against the United States arising out of this Lease.


c.  The Lessee shall require that the insurance company give said officer and the
District Engineer thirty (30) days written notice of any cancellation or change in such
insurance.  Said officer or the District Engineer may require closure of any or all of the
Leased Premises during any period for which the Lessee does not have the required
insurance coverage.  The Lessee shall require its insurance company to furnish to said
officer and to the District Engineer a copy of the policy or policies, or if acceptable to the
District Engineer, certificates of insurance evidencing the purchase of such insurance.  The
minimum amount of liability insurance coverage is subject to revision by the District
Engineer every two (2) years or upon renewal or modification of this Lease.
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[Delete the following condition if no government structures or improvements are within
the leased premises, or if structures and improvements are included but the determination
of availability waives the requirement for fire insurance.]


d.  As to those structures and improvements on the Leased Premises constructed by or
owned by the United States, for such periods as the Lessee is in possession of the Leased
Premises pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Lease, the Lessee shall procure and
maintain at the Lessee's cost a standard fire and extended coverage insurance policy or
policies on the Leased Premises to the full insurable value thereof.  The Lessee shall
procure such insurance from a reputable company or companies. The insurance policy
shall provide that in the event of loss thereunder, the proceeds of the policy or policies, at
the election of the United States, shall be payable to the Lessee to be used for the repair,
restoration, or replacement of the property damaged or destroyed or of the Leased
Premises, and any balance of the proceeds not required for such repair, restoration or
replacement shall be paid to the United States.  If the District Engineer does not elect by
notice in writing to the insurer within sixty (60) days after the damage or destruction
occurs to have the proceeds paid to the Lessee for the purposes hereinabove set forth,
then such proceeds shall be paid to the United States, provided however that the insurer,
after payment of any proceeds to the Lessee in accordance with the provision of the policy
or policies, shall have no obligation or liability with respect to the use or disposition of the
proceeds by the Lessee.  Nothing herein contained shall be construed as an obligation
upon the United States to repair, restore, or replace the Leased Premises or any part
thereof should it be diminished in value, damaged, or destroyed.


e.  The Lessee may require any sublessees, assignees, transferees, or successors, as
joint and several responsible parties with the Lessee for those portions of the Leased
Premises under their control, to maintain and carry at their expense portions of the
insurance requirement.


f.  [Include if there is an insurance policy.]  Notwithstanding anything herein to the
contrary, each party hereto hereby releases the other party, its agents, sublessees and
employees, to the full extent recoverable under the insurance policies of the releasing
party, from any and all liability for any loss or damage which may be inflicted upon the
property of such party, notwithstanding that such loss or damage shall have arisen out of
the negligent or the tortious act or omission of the other party, its agents, sublessees or
employees; provided, however, that this release shall be effective only with respect to loss
or damage occurring during such time as the appropriate policy of insurance of the party
so releasing shall contain a clause to the effect that such release shall not affect the said
policy or the right of the insured to recover thereunder, and each party at the request of
the other shall use reasonable efforts to have such a clause included in its said policies.
Each party hereto shall notify the other in the event such a clause is not included in its said
policies, or is withdrawn therefrom, in which event the release herein of the other party
shall be null and void.
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f.  [Use for self-insured municipal governments only]   Notwithstanding anything
contained herein to the contrary, Lessee may self-insure against the risks provided for in
this Condition under a plan of self-insurance maintained in accordance with sound
accounting practices and the state laws, which Lessee may from time to time have in force
and effect.   The Lessee’s insurance status shall not eliminate the requirement for its sub-
lessees to have insurance from a reputable insurance carrier as set out above or to also be
self-insured, if applicable.


14.  RIGHT TO ENTER


a.  The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and employees to
enter upon the Leased Premises at any time and for any purpose necessary or convenient
in connection with government purposes; to make inspections, to make any other use of
the lands as may be necessary in connection with government purposes, and the Lessee
shall have no claim for damages on account thereof against the United States or any
officer, agent, or employee thereof.


b.  Additional rights to enter are reserved in the condition on ENVIRONMENTAL
PROTECTION.


15.  INDEMNITY AND HOLD HARMLESS


a.  The Lessee agrees to assume all risks of loss or damage to property and injury or
death to persons by reason of or incident attributable or incident to the condition or state
of repair of the Leased Premises or to its possession and/or use of the Leased Premises or
the activities conducted under this Lease.  The Lessee expressly waives all claims against
the United States of America for any such loss, damage, personal injury, or death caused
by or occurring as a consequence of such condition, possession and/or use of the Leased
Premises by the Lessee, or the conduct of activities or the performance of responsibilities
under this lease by the Lessee.  The Lessee further agrees to indemnify and hold harmless
the United States of America, the Lessor, its officers, agents, and employees from and
against all suits, claims, demands or actions, liabilities, judgments, costs, and attorneys'
fees arising out of, or in any manner predicated upon, personal injury, death, or property
damage resulting from, related to, caused by, or arising out of the possession and/or use of
the Leased Premises by the Lessee.  The Lessor will give the Lessee notice of any claim
against it covered by this indemnity as soon after learning of such claim as practicable.


b.  The Lessee shall indemnify and hold harmless the United States of America from
any costs, expenses, liabilities, fines, or penalties resulting from discharges, releases,
emissions, spills, storage, disposal, or any other action by the Lessee giving rise to United
States of America liability, civil or criminal, or responsibility under Federal, state, or local
environmental laws.
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c.  Subconditions a. and b. of this Condition and the obligations of the Lessee
hereunder shall survive the expiration or termination of the Lease and the conveyance of
the Leased Premises.  The Lessee's obligation hereunder shall apply whenever the United
States incurs costs or liabilities for the Lessee's actions giving rise to liability under this
condition.


d.  In leasing the Leased Premises, the United States recognizes its obligation to hold
harmless, defend, and indemnify the Lessee and any successor, assignee, transferee, lender,
or sublessee of the Lessee as provided for in Section 330 of the Department of Defense
Authorization Act of 1993, as amended, and to otherwise meet its obligations under the
law.


e.  Any sublessees, assignees, transferees, or successors shall be jointly and severally
responsibility with the Buyer/Lessee for those portions of the Leased Premises under their
control.


16.  RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this Lease or its termination by the Lessee, the Lessee
shall vacate the Leased Premises, remove the property of the Lessee, and restore the
Leased Premises to a condition satisfactory to said officer.  If, however, this Lease is
revoked, the Lessee shall vacate the Leased Premises, remove said property and restore
the Leased Premises to the aforesaid condition within such time as the said officer may
designate.  In either event, if the Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and
restore the Leased Premises, then, at the option of the said officer, the property shall
either become the property of the United States without compensation therefor, or the
said officer may cause the property to be removed and no claim for damages against the
United States or its officers or agents shall be created by or made on account of such
removal and restoration work.  The Lessee shall also pay the United States on demand any
sum which may be expended by the United States after the expiration, revocation, or
termination of this Lease in restoring the Leased Premises.


[Select one of the following conditions on non-discrimination, as appropriate, based upon
the consideration.]
17.  NON-DISCRIMINATION  [Use if lease is for fair market value]   


The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or exclude them from
participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs, or activities conducted on the Leased
Premises because of race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap, or national origin.
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17.  NON-DISCRIMINATION  [Alternate if lease is for public benefit discounted rental]


a.  The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or exclude them
from participation in the Lessee's operations, programs, or activities conducted on the
Leased Premises because of race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap, or national origin.


b.  The Lessee, by acceptance of this Lease, is receiving a type of Federal assistance
and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply with the provisions of Title VI of
the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended (42 U.S.C. § 2000d); the Age Discrimination
Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. § 6102); the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. §
794); and all requirements imposed by or pursuant to the Directive of the Department of
Defense (32 CFR Part 300) issued as Department of Defense Directives 5500.11 and
1020.1, and Army Regulation 600-7.  This assurance shall be binding on the Lessee, its
agents, successors, transferees, sub-lessees, and assignees.


18.  SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This Lease is subject to all existing easements, or those subsequently granted as well
as established access routes for roadways and utilities located, or to be located, on the
Leased Premises, provided that the proposed grant of any new easement or route will be
coordinated with the Lessee, and easements will not be granted which will, in the opinion
of the District Engineer, interfere with the use of the Leased Premises by the Lessee.


19.  SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This Lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests.  As to federally-owned
mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included in present or future mineral
leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) which has responsibility for
mineral development on federal lands.  The Lessor will provide lease stipulations to BLM
for inclusion in said mineral leases that are designed to protect the Leased Premises from
activities that would interfere with the Lessee's operations or would be contrary to local
law.


[Delete the following condition if there is no rental]
20.  RENTAL ADJUSTMENT


In the event the United States revokes this Lease or in any other manner materially
reduces the leased area or materially affects its use by the Lessee prior to the expiration
date, an equitable adjustment will be made in the rental paid or to be paid under this
Lease.  Such adjustment of rental shall be evidenced by a supplemental agreement in
writing; provided, however, that none of the provisions of this paragraph shall apply in the
event of revocation because of noncompliance by the Lessee with any of the terms and
conditions of this Lease.
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21.  PROHIBITED USES


a.  The Lessee shall not permit gambling, except for state lottery tickets in accordance
with applicable state and local laws and regulations, on the Leased Premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which is illegal; or use
the Leased Premises or permit them to be used for any illegal business or purpose. There
shall not be conducted on or permitted upon the Leased Premises any activity which
would constitute a nuisance.


b.  The Lessee shall not construct or place any structure, improvement, or advertising
sign or allow or permit such construction or placement without prior written approval of
the District Engineer.


c.  The Lessee shall not sell, store, or dispense, or permit the sale, storage, or
dispensing of beer or other intoxicating liquors on the Leased Premises.


[If the proposed use by the lessee will allow hotel, restaurant, or other similar facilities the
following paragraph may be used instead of the above c.]


c.  In accordance with state and local laws and regulations, the Lessee may sell, store,
or dispense, or permit the sale, storage, or dispensing of beer, malt beverages, light wines,
or other intoxicating beverages on the Leased Premises in those facilities where such
service is customarily found.  Bar facilities will only be permitted if offered in connection
with other approved activities.  Advertising of such beverages outside of buildings is not
permitted.  Carry out package sales of hard liquor is prohibited.


22.  WASTE OF NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no sand, gravel,
or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any kind, nor in any manner
substantially change the contour or condition of the Leased Premises except as authorized
in writing by the District Engineer.


23.  DISPUTES CLAUSE


a.  Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C. 601-613) (the
Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this Lease shall be resolved under this clause
and the provisions of the Act.


b.  "Claim", as used in this clause, means a written demand or written assertion by the
Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in a sum certain, the
adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other relief arising under or relating to this
Lease.  A claim arising under this Lease, unlike a claim relating to this Lease, is a claim
that can be resolved under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
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However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the payment of
money exceeding $100,000 is not a claim under the Act until certified as required by
subparagraph c(2) below.  [Delete the following sentence if there is no rent.]  The routine
request for rental payments that is not in dispute is not a claim under the Act.  The request
may be converted to a claim under the Act, by this clause, if it is disputed either as a
liability or amount or is not acted upon in a reasonable time.


c.  (1)  A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to the District
Engineer for a written decision.  A claim by the Government against the Lessee shall be
subject to a written decision by the _(designate Lessee’s official or named individual )__.


(2)  For Lessee claims exceeding $100,000, the Lessee shall submit with the claim a
certification that—


(i)  the claim is made in good faith; and


(ii)  supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the Lessee's knowledge
and belief and;


(iii) the amount requested accurately reflects the Lease adjustment for which the
Lessee believes the Lessor is liable.


(3)  If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be executed by that individual.  If
the Lessee is not an individual, the certification shall be executed by --


(i)  a senior company official in charge of the Lessee's location involved; or


(ii)  an officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall responsibility of the
conduct of the Lessee's affairs.


d.  For Lessee claims of $100,000 or less, the District Engineer must, if requested in
writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the request.  For lessee-certified
claims over $100,000, the District Engineer must, within 60 days, decide the claim or
notify the Lessee of the date by which the decision will be made.


e.  The District Engineer's decision shall be final unless the Lessee appeals or files a
suit as provided in the Act.


f.  At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the District Engineer or a claim by
the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties, by mutual consent, may agree to
use alternative means of dispute resolution.  When using alternate dispute resolution
procedures, any claim, regardless of amount, shall be accompanied by the certificate
described in subparagraph c(2) of this condition, and be executed in accordance with
subparagraph c(3) of this condition.
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g.  The Government shall pay interest or the amount found due and unpaid by the
Lessor from (1) the date the District Engineer received the claim (properly certified if
required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be due, if that date is later, until the
date of payment.  Simple interest on claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary
of the Treasury as provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the
District Engineer receives the claim and then at the rate applicable for each six-month
period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the claim.  Rental
amounts due to the Government by the Lessee will have interest and penalties as set out in
the condition on CONSIDERATION.    


h.  The Lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the Lease, pending
final resolution of any request for relief, claim, or action arising under the Lease, and
comply with any decision of the District Engineer.


24.  ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a.  The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the environment and
natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs from activities of the Lessee, the
Lessee shall be liable to restore the damaged resources.  [Add, if applicable:  The Lessee
shall not discharge waste or effluent from the Leased Premises in such a manner that the
discharge will contaminate streams or other bodies of water or otherwise become a public
nuisance.]  The Lessee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before any
pesticides or herbicides are applied to the Leased Premises.


[The following provisions are based on the model EPA language.  The district should
closely compare the actual language in the FOSL for deviations.  Use the language in the
FOSL.]


b.  The Lessee shall be responsible for obtaining and paying for any environmental or
other permits required for its operations under the Lease, independent of any existing
permits.


c.  The Government's rights under this Lease specifically include the right for
Government officials to inspect, upon reasonable notice, the Leased Premises for
compliance with environmental, safety, and occupational health laws and regulations,
whether or not the Government is responsible for enforcing them.   Such inspections are
without prejudice to the right of duly constituted enforcement officials to make such
inspections.  The Government normally will give the Lessee twenty-four (24) hours prior
notice of its intention to enter the Leased Premises unless it determines the entry is
required for safety, environmental, operations, or security purposes.  The Lessee shall
have no claim on account of any entries against the United States or any officer, agent,
employee, or contractor thereof.
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[Note:  Use the following provision, if the leased premises is part of a NPL site; Adapt to
cleanup agreements under state regulatory authorities; e.g., non-NPL sites.]


d.  The Government acknowledges that (insert the name of the military installation)
has been identified as a National Priorities List Site under CERCLA.  The Lessee
acknowledges that the Government has provided it with a copy of the (military
installation) Federal Facility Agreement (FFA) entered into by the United States EPA
Region (  ), the State of (      ), and the Lessor and effective on _______ date, and will
provide the Lessee with a copy of any amendments thereto.  The Lessee agrees that
should any conflict arise between the terms of the FFA, as it presently exists or may be
amended, and the provisions of this Lease, the terms of the FFA will take precedence.
The Lessee further agrees that notwithstanding any other provision of the Lease, the
Government assumes no liability to the Lessee should implementation of the FFA interfere
with the Lessee's use of the Leased Premises.  The Lessee shall have no claim on account
of any such interference against the United States or any officer, agent, employee, or
contractor thereof, other than for abatement of rent.


[Note:  Use the following provision if a Federal Facilities Agreement (FFA) or Interagency
Agreement (IAG) applies to the leased premises; e.g., an NPL site.]
 e.  The Lessor, EPA, and the (insert State agency), their officers, agents, employees,
contractors, and subcontractors have the right, upon reasonable notice to the Lessee, and
to parties in possession, to enter upon the Leased Premises for purposes consistent with
the applicable provisions of the FFA, and for the following purposes:


(1)  to conduct investigations and surveys, including, where necessary, drilling, soil
and water sampling, test pitting, soil boring tests, and other activities related to the
(Installation name) Installation Restoration Program, FFA, or IAG;


(2)  to inspect field activities of the Lessor and its employees, agents, contractors, and
subcontractors in implementing that IRP, FFA, or IAG;


(3)  to conduct any test or survey required by EPA or (state agency) relating to the
implementation of the FFA or environmental conditions at the Leased Premises, or to
verify any data submitted to the EPA or (state agency) by the Lessor relating to such
conditions; and


(4)  to construct, operate, maintain, or undertake any other response or remedial
action as required or necessary under the IRP, FFA, or IAG, including, but not limited to,
monitoring wells, soil removal, pumping wells, and treatment facilities.


[Note:  Use the following alternative provision if the Installation Restoration Program
(IRP) or other environmental investigation applies to the leased premises; e.g., a non-NPL
site.]
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e.  The Lessor and its officers, agents, employees, contractors, and subcontractors
have the right, upon reasonable notice to the Lessee, and to parties in possession, to enter
upon the Leased Premises for purposes enumerated in this subparagraph:


(1)  to conduct investigations and surveys, including, where necessary, drilling, soil
and water sampling, test pitting, soil boring tests, and other activities related to the
(Installation name) Installation Restoration Program (IRP);


(2)  to inspect field activities of the Lessor and its employees, agents, contractors, and
subcontractors in implementing the IRP;


(3)  to conduct any test or survey related to the implementation of the IRP or
environmental conditions at the Leased Premises, or to verify any data submitted to the
EPA or (state agency) by the Lessor relating to such conditions; and


(4)  to construct, operate, maintain, or undertake any other response or remedial
action as required or necessary under the (insert name of installation) IRP, including, but
not limited to, monitoring wells, pumping wells, and treatment facilities.


f.  The Lessee agrees to comply with the provisions of any health or safety plan in
effect under the IRP or the FFA during the course of the above-described response or
remedial actions.  Any inspection, survey, investigation, or other response or remedial
action will, to the extent practicable, be coordinated with representatives designated by the
Lessee.  The Lessee shall have no claim on account of such entries against the United
States or any officer, agent, employee, contractor, or subcontractor thereof.  In addition,
the Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, and local occupational safety and
health regulations.


g.  The Lessee shall comply with the requirements of 10 U.S.C. 2692(b)(9) to obtain
the Lessor’s approval for the storage, treatment, or disposal of  toxic or hazardous
materials not owned by the Department of Defense on the Leased Premises.


h.  The Lessee shall comply with the hazardous waste permit requirements under the
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA), or its (state) equivalent, and any other
applicable laws, rules, or regulations.  Except as specifically authorized by the Lessor in
writing, the Lessee must provide, at its own expense, such hazardous waste management
facilities, including storage, treatment, or disposal facilities, complying with all applicable
laws and regulations.  Hazardous waste management facilities of the Lessor will not be
available to the Lessee.  Any violation of the requirements of this provision shall be
deemed a material breach of this Lease.


i.  Any of Lessor’s accumulation points for hazardous and other wastes will not be
used by the Lessee.  The Lessee will not permit its hazardous waste to be commingled
with hazardous waste of the Lessor.
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j.  The Lessee shall have a plan approved by the Lessor for responding to hazardous
waste, fuel, and other chemical spills prior to commencement of operations on the Leased
Premises, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.  Such plan shall
be independent of (installation name) and, except for initial fire response and/or spill
containment, shall not rely on use of installation personnel or equipment.  Should the
Lessor provide any personnel or equipment, whether for initial fire response and/or spill
containment, or otherwise on the request of the Lessee, or because the Lessee was not, in
the opinion of the Lessor, conducting timely cleanup actions, the Lessee agrees to
reimburse the Lessor for its costs.  The plan may be developed in phases as sublease
activities are identified.  Sublessees shall provide to the Lessee a plan to cover their
activities and portion of the Leased Premises prior to commencement of operations on the
subleased portion, which will be incorporated by the Lessee into the overall plan.


k.  The Lessee shall not construct or make or permit its sublessees or assigns to
construct or make any substantial alterations, additions, or improvements to or
installations upon or otherwise modify or alter the Leased Premises in any way which may
adversely affect the cleanup, human health, or the environment without the prior written
consent of the Lessor.  Such consent may include a requirement to provide the Lessor
with a performance and payment bond satisfactory to it in all respects and other
requirements deemed necessary to protect the interests of the United States.  For
construction or alterations, additions, modifications, improvements, or installations in the
proximity of operable units that are part of a National Priorities List (NPL) site, such
consent may include a requirement for written approval by the Lessor's Remedial Project
Manager.


l.  The Lessee shall not conduct or permit its sublessees to conduct any subsurface
excavation, digging, drilling, or other disturbance of the surface without the prior written
approval of the Lessor.


25.  HAZARDOUS SUBSTANCES NOTICE


To the extent such information is available on the basis of a complete search of
Lessor’s files, notice regarding hazardous substances stored for one year or more, known
to have been released or disposed of on the Leased Premises, is provided in Exhibit G.
The Lessee should consult the Condition Survey and the EBS for more detailed
information.


[Include the following conditions if required by the FOSL.  The FOSL is not attached as
an exhibit to the lease.  It is an internal decision document.  Modifications of these
conditions may be made to comply with the FOSL.]


[Select the appropriate condition below on lead-based paint, as applicable.]
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[Alternate Condition 26 where the leased premises do not include residential housing]
26.  LEAD-BASED PAINT WARNING AND COVENANT


a.  The Leased Premises do not contain residential housing and are not being leased for
residential purposes.  The Lessee is notified that the Leased Premises contain buildings
built prior to 1978 that contain lead-based paint.  Exposure to lead from lead-based paint
may place young children at risk of developing lead poisoning.  Lead poisoning in young
children may produce permanent neurological damage, including learning disabilities,
reduced intelligence quotient, behavioral problems, and impaired memory.  A risk
assessment or inspection for possible lead-based paint hazards is recommended prior to
lease.


b.  Available information concerning known lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint
hazards, the location of lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint hazards, and the
condition of painted surfaces is contained in the EBS, referenced in the Condition Survey
attached as Exhibit D, which has been provided to the Lessee.  [If applicable: Additionally,
the following reports pertaining to lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint hazards have
been provided to the Lessee:  ______________________________.]   Additionally, the
Lessee has been provided with a copy of the federally-approved pamphlet on lead
poisoning prevention.  The Lessee hereby acknowledges receipt of all the information
described in this subcondition.


c.  The Lessee acknowledges that it has received the opportunity to conduct a risk
assessment or inspection for the presence of lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint
hazards prior to execution of this Lease.


d.  The Lessee shall not permit use of any buildings or structures on the Leased
Premises for residential habitation without first obtaining the written consent of the
Lessor.  As a condition of its consent, the Lessor may require the Lessee to:


(1)  inspect for the presence of lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint hazards;


(2)  abate and eliminate lead-based paint hazards by treating any defective lead-based
paint surface in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations; and


(3)  comply with the notice and disclosure requirements under applicable Federal and
state law.  The Lessee agrees to be responsible for any future remediation of lead-based
paint found to be necessary on the Leased Premises.


[Alternative Condition 26 where the leased premises contains residential housing]
26.  NOTICE OF THE PRESENCE OF LEAD-BASED PAINT AND COVENANT


a.  The Lessee is hereby informed and does acknowledge that all buildings on the
Leased Premises, which were constructed or rehabilitated prior to 1978, are presumed to
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contain lead-based paint.  Lead from paint, paint chips, and dust can pose health hazards if
not managed properly.  Lead exposure is especially harmful to young children and
pregnant women.  Before renting pre-1978 residential housing, lessors must disclose to
lessees and sublessees the presence of lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint hazards
therein.  “Residential housing” means any housing constructed prior to 1978, except
housing for the elderly (households reserved for and composed of one or more persons 62
years of age or more at the time of initial occupancy) or persons with disabilities (unless
any child who is less than 6 years of age resides or is expected to reside in such housing)
or any 0-bedroom dwelling.   A risk assessment or inspection for possible lead-based paint
hazards by the Lessee is recommended prior to lease.


b.  Available information concerning known lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint
hazards, the location of lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint hazards, and the
condition of painted surfaces is contained in the EBS, referenced in the Condition Survey
attached as Exhibit D, which have been provided to the Lessee.  [If applicable:
Additionally, the following reports pertaining to lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint
hazards have been provided to the Lessee:  ____________________________________.]
Additionally, the Lessee has been provided with a copy of the federally-approved
pamphlet on lead poisoning prevention, and acknowledges that all sublessees must also
receive this pamphlet.  The Lessee hereby acknowledges receipt of all of the information
described in this subparagraph.


c.  The Lessee acknowledges that it has received the opportunity to conduct a risk
assessment or inspection for the presence of lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint
hazards prior to execution of this Lease.


d.  The Lessee shall not permit the occupancy or use of any buildings or structures as
residential housing without complying with this section and all applicable federal, state,
and local laws and regulations pertaining to lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint
hazards.  Prior to permitting the occupancy of residential housing, if required by law or
regulation, the Lessee, at its sole expense, will abate and eliminate lead-based paint
hazards by treating any defective lead-based paint surface in accordance with all applicable
laws and regulations.


e.  The United States assumes no liability for remediation or damages for personal
injury, illness, disability, or death to the Lessee, its successors or assigns, sublessees, or to
any other person, including members of the general public, arising from or incident to
possession and/or use of any portion of the Leased Premises containing lead-based paint
as residential housing.  The Lessee further agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the
United States, its officers, agents, and employees, from and against all suits, claims,
demands or actions, liabilities, judgments, costs, and attorneys' fees arising out of, or in
any manner predicated upon, personal injury, death, or property damage resulting from,
related to, caused by, or arising out of the possession and/or use of any portion of the
Leased Premises containing lead-based paint as residential housing.  This Condition and
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the obligations of the Lessee hereunder shall survive the expiration or termination of this
Lease and any conveyance of the Leased Premises to the Lessee.  The Lessee’s  obligation
hereunder shall apply whenever the United States of America incurs costs or liabilities for
actions giving rise to liability under this section.


(Include the following if required by the FOSL.  Modification may be made to comply
with the terms of the FOSL.  In particular, an alternate provision, as set forth in the FOSL,
will be needed where the leased premises contain asbestos that poses an unacceptable risk
to human health and the lessee is required to remediate prior to use or occupancy.]
27.  NOTICE OF THE PRESENCE OF ASBESTOS AND COVENANT


a. The Lessee is hereby informed and does acknowledge that (friable and) non-friable
asbestos or asbestos-containing materials (ACM) has been found on the Leased Premises,
as described in the Condition Survey attached as Exhibit D.  To the best of the Lessor’s
knowledge, the ACM on the Leased Premises does not currently pose a threat to human
health or the environment.


b.  In addition to the Lessee’s general indemnity contained in the condition on
INDEMNITY AND HOLD HARMLESS, with regard specifically to ACM, the Lessee
covenants and agrees that its use and occupancy of the Leased Premises will be in
compliance with all applicable laws relating to asbestos; and that the Lessor assumes no
liability for future remediation of asbestos or damages for personal injury, illness,
disability, or death to the Lessee, its successors or assigns, sublessees, or to any other
person, including members of the general public, arising from, or incident to, the purchase,
transportation, removal, handling, use, disposition, or other activity causing or leading to
contact of any kind whatsoever with asbestos on the Leased Premises described in this
Lease, whether the Lessee, its successors or assigns have properly warned or failed to
properly to warn the individual(s) injured. The Lessee agrees to be responsible for any
future remediation of asbestos found to be necessary on the Leased Premises.


28.  OTHER ENVIRONMENTAL RESTRICTION
[Insert from the FOSL any site specific environmental restrictions or provisions, such as
endangered species, underground storage tanks.  The FOSL is not attached to the lease as
an exhibit.  It is an internal decision document.]


29.  SITE SPECIFIC RESTRICTIONS
[Insert from the FOSL/Report of Availability any site specific restrictions or provisions,
such as UXOs, restrict use of wetlands, support coastal zone management plans, limit
flood plain activities.]


[Note:  Additional numbered conditions may be inserted for clarity or due to length.]
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30.  HISTORIC PRESERVATION


a.  The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed or
disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural, or other cultural artifacts, relics,
remains, or objects of antiquity.  In the event such items are discovered on the Leased
Premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify said officer and protect the site and the
material from further disturbance until said officer gives clearance to proceed.


b.  [Include any provision required by a Memorandum of Agreement or
Programmatic Agreement with the State Historic Preservation Officer and Advisory
Council on Historic Preservation.]


31.  SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to said officer, all soil and
water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said Leased Premises at the
beginning of or that may be constructed by the Lessee during the term of this Lease, and
the Lessee shall take appropriate measures to prevent or control soil erosion within the
Leased Premises.  Any soil erosion occurring outside the Leased Premises resulting from
the activities of the Lessee shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed by the said officer.


32.  TAXES


Any and all taxes imposed by the state or its political subdivisions upon the
property or interest of the Lessee in the Leased Premises shall be paid promptly by the
Lessee.  If and to the extent that the property owned by the United States is later made
taxable by state or local governments under an Act of Congress, the Lease shall be
renegotiated.


33.  COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed or
retained to solicit or secure this Lease upon an agreement or understanding for a
commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide employees or
established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the Lessee for the purpose of
securing business.  For breach or violation of this warranty, the United States shall have
the right to annul this Lease without liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to
pay, in addition to the Lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such commission,
percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.
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34.  OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No member of or delegate to Congress or resident commissioner shall be admitted
to any share or part of this Lease or to any benefits to arise therefrom.  However, nothing
herein contained shall be construed to extend to any incorporated company if this Lease is
for the general benefit of such corporation or company.


35.  SEVERAL LESSEES


If more than one Lessee is named in this Lease the obligations of said Lessees
herein contained shall be joint and several obligations.


36.  MODIFICATIONS


This Lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and no
modification of this agreement, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be valid unless the
same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a duly authorized
representative, and this provision shall apply to this condition as well as all other
conditions of this Lease.


37.  NO COMMITMENTS FOR FUTURE USE


This Lease does not commit the United States to any renewals of the use
authorized herein [delete if no option to extend: beyond the extension of the term
provided for in the Condition on TERM]  or to any future reuse or disposal and does not
create any right or expectation for the Lessee or its sublessees or tenants to acquire the
leased property.


38.  DISCLAIMER


This Lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States in the Leased
Premises are concerned; and the Lessee shall obtain any permit or license which may be
required by Federal, state, or local statute in connection with the use of the Leased
Premises.  It is understood that the granting of this Lease does not preclude the necessity
of obtaining a Department of the Army permit for activities which involve the discharge of
dredge or fill material or the placement of fixed structures in the waters of the United
States, pursuant to the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of March
3, 1899 (33 USC 403), and Section 404 of the Clean Waters Act (33 USC 1344).


39.  AVAILABILITY OF FUNDS


The Lessor’s obligation to pay or reimburse any money under this Lease is
subject to the availability of appropriated funds, and nothing in this Lease shall be
interpreted to require obligations or payments by the United States in violation of the
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Anti-Deficiency Act; provided that the Lessor shall otherwise comply with applicable
statutory requirements and its obligations under the terms of this lease.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the ____________, this ________________day of ________________,
______.


                                   _____________________________


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this _______________
day of ________________, _______.


                                    _____________________________
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APPENDIX 8-C


LEASE FORMATS UNDER 16 U.S.C. § 460d


8-C-1
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FOR PUBLIC


NO. _____________________________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


LEASE TO STATES


PARK AND RECREATIONAL PURPOSES


(SITE)


(PROJECT NAME)


(COUNTY, STATE)


THIS LEASE is made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and
______________________, hereinafter referred to as the Lessee,
WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code,
Section 460d, and for the consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby leases
to the Lessee, the property identified in Exhibit(s) ____________, attached
hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to as the premises, for
public park and recreational purposes.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


Said premises are hereby leased for a term of _____________ years,
beginning ____________________________, ______________ and ending
______________________,__________.


2. CONSIDERATION


The consideration for this lease is the operation and maintenance of the
premises by the Lessee for the benefit of the United States and the general
public in accordance with the conditions herein set forth.


3 . NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee,to ______________________
______________________________________________________________;
and, if to the United States, to the District Engineer, ATTN:
Chief, Real Estate Division, ________________________ _________________,
_____________________ _________________________ ___________________________,or as may
from time to time otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice shall be
deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed in a properly sealed
envelope, or wrapper, addressed as aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid,
in a post office regularly maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4 . AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army," "District Engineer," "said officer or "Lessor" shall
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include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee"
shall include sublessees, assignees, transferees, concessionaires, and its
duly authorized representatives.


5. DEVELOPMENT PLANS


a. The Lessee shall be guided by an implementing Plan of Recreation
Development and Management (Development Plan) attached as Exhibit ______which
shows the facilities and services necessary to meet the current and potential
public demand and the management and development activities to be undertaken
by the Lessee and any sublessees. The Lessee shall provide a copy of any
amendment to the Development Plan before proceeding to implement any changes
in the development or management of the leased premises. The use and
occupation of the premises shall be subject to the general supervision and
approval of the District Engineer.


b. During the term of the lease, the District Engineer will notify the
Lessee of any updates to the existing project Master Plan affecting the
premises and the Lessee may provide comments.
6. STRUCTURES AND EQUIPMENT


The Lessee shall have the right, during the term of the lease, to
erect such structures and to provide such equipment upon the premises as may
be necessary to furnish the facilities and services authorized. Those
structures and equipment shall be and remain the property of the Lessee,
except as otherwise provided in the Condition on RESTORATION.


7. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


a. The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal laws and
regulations and with all applicable laws, ordinances, and regulations of the
state, county, and municipality wherein the premises are located, including,
but not limited to, those regarding construction, health, safety, food
service, water supply, sanitation, use of pesticides, and licenses or permits
to do business. The Lessee shall make and enforce such regulations as are
necessary and within its legal authority in exercising the privileges granted
in this lease, provided that such regulations are not inconsistent with those
issued by the Secretary of the Army or with the provisions of 16 U.S.C.  §
460d.


b. The Lessee will provide an annual certification that all water and
sanitary systems on the premises have been inspected and comply with Federal,
state and local standards. The Lessee will also provide a statement of
compliance with the Rehabilitations Act and the Americans with Disabilities
Act, as required in the condition on NON-DISCRIMINATION, noting any
deficiencies and providing a schedule for correction.


8. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows
its condition, and understands that the same is leased without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of
the United States to make any alterations, repairs, or additions thereto.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)
b. As of the date of this lease, an inventory and condition report of


all personal property and improvements of the United States included in this
lease shall be made by the District Engineer and the Lessee to reflect the
condition of said property and said improvements. A copy of said report is
attached hereto as Exhibit _______ and made a part hereof. Upon the
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expiration, revocation, or termination of this lease, another inventory and
condition report shall be similarly prepared. This report shall constitute
the basis for settlement for property damaged or destroyed. Any such property
must be either replaced or restored to the condition required by the Condition
on PROTECTION OF PROPERTY.


9. FACILITIES AND SERVICES


The Lessee shall provide the facilities and services as agreed upon in
the Development Plan referred to in the Condition on DEVELOPMENT PLANS either
directly or through subleases or concession agreements that have been reviewed
and accepted by the District Engineer. These subleases or agreements shall
state: (1) that they are granted subject to the provisions of this lease; and
(2) that the agreement will not be effective until the third party activities
have been approved by the District Engineer. The Lessee will not allow any
third party activities with a rental to the Lessee or prices to the public
which would give the third party an undue economic advantage or circumvent the
intent of the Development Plan. The rates and prices charged by the Lessee or
its sub-lessees or concessionaires shall be reasonable and comparable to rates
charged for similar goods and services by others in the area. The use of sub-
lessees and concessionaires will not relieve the Lessee from the primary
responsibility for ensuring compliance with all of the terms and conditions of
this lease.


10. TRANSFERS, ASSIGNMENTS, SUBLEASES


a. Without prior written approval of the District Engineer, the Lessee
shall neither transfer nor assign this lease nor sublet the premises or any
part thereof, nor grant any interest, privilege, or license whatsoever in
connection with this lease.


b. The Lessee will not sponsor or participate in timeshare ownership of
any structures, facilities, accommodations, or personal property on the
premises. The Lessee will not subdivide nor develop the premises into private
residential development.


11. FEES


Fees may be charged by the Lessee for the entrance to or use of the premises
or any facilities, however, no user fees may be charged by the Lessee or its
sub-lessees for use of facilities developed in whole or part with federal
funds if a user charge by the Corps of Engineers for the facility would be
prohibited under law.


12. ACCOUNTS, RECORDS AND RECEIPTS


All monies received by the Lessee from operations conducted on the premises,
including, but not limited to, entrance, admission and user fees and rental or
other consideration received from its concessionaires, may be utilized by the
Lessee for the administration, maintenance, operation and development of the
premises. Beginning 5 years from the date of this lease and continuing at 5-
year intervals, any such monies not so utilized or programmed for utilization
within a reasonable time shall be paid to the District Engineer. The Lessee
shall provide an annual statement of receipts and expenditures to the District
Engineer. Annual or weekly entrance fees not collected on the Project, which
also are honored at other recreational areas operated by the Lessee, are
excluded from this requirement. The District Engineer shall have the right to
perform audits or to require the Lessee to audit the records and accounts of
the Lessee, third party concessionaires and sub-lessees, in accordance with
auditing standards and procedures promulgated by the American Institute of
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Certified Public Accountants or by the state, and furnish the District
Engineer with the results of such an audit.


13. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the Lessee under this lease
and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property located on
the premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any
property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the Lessee incident to
the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the Lessee to the satisfaction of the District Engineer, or, at
the election of the District Engineer, reimbursement may be made therefor by
the Lessee in an amount necessary to restore or replace the property to a
condition satisfactory to the District Engineer.


14. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with Government purposes; to make inspections; to
remove timber or other material, except property of the Lessee; to flood the
premises; to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner
whatsoever; and/or to make any other use of the land as may be necessary in
connection with project purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for
damages on account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent, or
employee thereof.


15. LIGHTS, SIGNALS AND NAVIGATION


There shall be no unreasonable interference with navigation by the
exercise of the privileges granted by this lease. If the display of lights
and signals on any work hereby authorized is not otherwise provided for by
law, such lights and signals as may be prescribed by the Coast Guard or by the
District Engineer shall be installed and maintained by and at the expense of
the Lessee.


16. INSURANCE


a. At the commencement of this lease, the Lessee, unless self-insured,
and its sub-lessees and concessionaires at the commencement of operating under
the terms of this lease as third parties, shall obtain from a reputable
insurance company or companies contracts of liability insurance. The
insurance shall provide an amount not less than that which is prudent,
reasonable and consistent with sound business practices, for any number of
persons or claims arising from any one incident with respect to bodily
injuries or death resulting therefrom, property damage, or both, suffered or
alleged to have been suffered by any person or persons, resulting from the
operations of the sub-lessees and concessionaires under the terms of this
lease. The Lessee shall require its insurance company to furnish to the
District Engineer a copy of the policy or policies, or, if acceptable to the
District Engineer, certificates of insurance evidencing the purchase of such
insurance.
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b. The insurance policy or policies shall specifically provide
protection appropriate for the types of facilities, services and products
involved; and shall provide that the District Engineer be given thirty (30)
days notice of any cancellation or change in such insurance,


c. The District Engineer may require closure of any or all of the
premises during any period for which the sub-lessees and concessionaires do
not have the required insurance coverage.


17. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
Lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
Lessee, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to the District
Engineer. If, however, this lease is revoked, the Lessee shall vacate the
premises, remove said property therefrom, and restore the premises to the
aforesaid condition within such time as the District Engineer may designate.
In either event, if the Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property
and restore the premises, then, at the option of the District Engineer, said
property shall either become the property of the United States without
compensation therefor, or the District Engineer may cause the property to be
removed and no claim for damages against the United States or its officers or
agents shall be created by or made on account of such removal and restoration
work. The Lessee shall also pay the United States on demand any sum which may
be expended by the United States after the expiration, revocation, or
termination of this lease in restoring the premises.


18. NON-DISCRIMINATION


a. The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap, or national origin. The Lessee will comply with the
Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with Disabilities Act
Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural And
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


b. The Lessee, by acceptance of this lease, is recieving a type of
Federal assistance and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply
with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended
(42 U.S.C. § 2000d); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. S 6102);
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. § 794); and all
requirements imposed by or pursuant to the Directive of the Department of
Defense (32 CFR Part 300) issued as Department of Defense Directives 5500.11
and 1020.1, and Army Regulation 600-7. This assurance shall be binding on the
Lessee, its agents, successors, transferees, sub-lessees and assignees.


19. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS
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This lease is subject to all existing easements, easements subsequently
granted, and established access routes for roadways and utilities located, or
to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant of any new
easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and easements will not
be granted which will, in the opinion of the District Engineer, interfere with
developments, present or proposed, by the Lessee. The Lessee will not close
any established access routes without written permission of the District
Engineer.
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20. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
federally owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM4), which has responsibility for mineral development on Federal lands. The
Secretary will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in such mineral
leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities that would
interfere with the Lessee's operations or would be contrary to local laws.


21. COMPLIANCE,CLOSURE, REVOOCATION AND RELINQUISHMENT


a. The Lessee and/or any sub-lessees or licensees are charged at all
times with full knowledge of all the limitations and requirements of this
lease, and the necessity for correction of deficiencies, and with compliance
with reasonable requests by the District Engineer. This lease may be revoked
in the event the Lessee violates any of the terms and conditions and continues
and persists in such non-compliance. The Lessee will be notified of any non-
compliance, which notice shall be in writing or shall be confirmed in writing,
giving a period of time in which to correct the non-compliance. Failure to
satisfactorily correct any substantial or persistent non-compliance within the
specified time is grounds for closure of all or part of the premises,
temporary suspension of operation, or revocation of the lease, after notice in
writing of such intent. Future requests by the Lessee to extend the lease,
expand the premises, modify authorized activities, or assign the lease shall
take into consideration the Lessee’s past performance and compliance with the
lease terms.


b. This lease may be relinquished by the Lessee by giving one (1) year
prior written notice to the District Engineer in the manner prescribed in the
Condition on NOTICES.


22. HEALTH AND SAFETY


a. The Lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean
sanitary, and safe condition and shall have the primary responsibility for
ensuring that any sub-lessees and concessionaires operate and maintain the
premises in such a manner.


b. In addition to the rights of revocation for non-compliance, the
District Engineer, upon discovery of any hazardous conditions n the premises
that presents an immediate threat to health and/or danger to life or property,
will so notify the Lessee and will require that the affected part or all of
the premises be closed to the public until such condition is corrected and the
danger to the public eliminated. If the condition is not corrected, the
District Engineer will have the option to: (1) correct the hazardous
conditions and collect the cost of repairs from the Lessee; or, (2) revoke the
lease. The Lessee and its assignees or sub-lessees shall have no claim for
damages against the United States, or any officer, agent, or employee thereof
on account of action taken pursuant to this condition.


23. PUBLIC USE


No attempt shall be made by the Lessee, or any of its sub-lessees or
concessionaires, to forbid the full use by the public of the premises and of
the water areas of the project, subject, however, to the authority and
responsibility of the Lessee to manage the premises and provide safety and
security to the visiting public.
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24. PROHIBITED USES


a. The Lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which is
illegal, or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal
business or purpose. There shall not be conducted on or permitted upon the
premises any activity which would constitute a nuisance.


b . As an exception, some games of chance, such as raffles, games and
sporting events, may be conducted by nonprofit organizations under special use
permits issued in conjunction with special events, if permissible by state and
local law. Any request to conduct such activities must be submitted in
writing to the District Engineer.


c. In accordance with state and local laws and regulations, the Lessee
may sell, store, or dispense, or permit the sale, storage, or dispensing of
beer, malt beverages, light wines or other intoxicating beverages on the
premises in those facilities where such service is customarily found. Bar
facilities will only be permitted if offered in connection with other approved
activities. Advertising of such beverages outside of buildings is not
permitted. Carry out package sales of hard liquor is prohibited.


25. NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises, except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the Development
Plan described in the Condition on DEVELOPMENT PLANS herein. The Lessee may
salvage fallen or dead timber; however, no commercial use shall be made of
such timber. Except for timber salvaged by the Lessee when in the way of
construction of improvements or other facilities, all sales of forest products
will be conducted by the United States and the proceeds therefrom shall not be
available to the Lessee under the provisions of this lease.


26. DISPUTES CLAUSE


Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
601-613) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b . "Claim," as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to the lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph c. (2) below.


c. (1) A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to
the District Engineer for a written decision. A claim by the Government
against the Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the District
Engineer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit with
the claim a certification that:


(i) The claim is made in good faith;
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(ii) Supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee's knowledge and belief; and


(iii) The amount requested accurately reflects the lease
adjustment for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be executed
by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the certification
shall be executed by:


(i) A senior company official in charge at the Lessee’s location
involved; or


(ii) An officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.


d . For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the District Engineer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the District Engineer
must, within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by
which the decision will be made.


e . The District Engineer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee
appeals or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f . At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the District
Engineer or a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties,
by mutual consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.
When using alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of
amount, shall be accompanied by the certificate described in paragraph c. (2)
of this clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c.(3) of this
clause.


g . The Government shall pay interest on the amount found due and unpaid
by the Government from (1) the date the District Engineer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be
due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury, as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the
District Engineer receives the claim, and then at the rate applicable for each
6-month period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the
claim.


h . The Lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the
lease, pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, appeal, or
action arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of the District
Engineer.


27. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a . Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the project against pollution of its air, ground, and
water. The Lessee shall comply promptly with any laws, regulations,
conditions or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized, if and
when issued by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or
prevent pollution. The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within
the premises is specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or
instructions in effect or prescribed by the Environmental Protection Agency,
or any Federal, state , interstate or local governmental agency, are hereby
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made a condition of this lease. The Lessee shall require all sanitation
facilities on boats moored at the Lessee’s facilities, including rental boats,
to be sealed against any discharge into the lake. Service for waste
disposal, including sewage pump-out of watercraft, shall be provided by the
Lessee as appropriate. The Lessee shall not discharge waste or effluent from
the premises in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or
other bodies of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b . The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs from
the Lessee's activities, the Lessee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


c. The Lessee must obtain approval in writing from the District
Engineer before any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


28. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history
of the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit
______. Upon expiration, revocation or termination of this lease, another PAS
shall be prepared which will document the environmental condition of the
property at that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the
District Engineer in determining any environmental restoration requirements.
Any such requirements will be completed by the Lessee in accordance with the
condition on RESTORATION.


29. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains, or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify the
District Engineer and protect the site and the material from further
disturbance until the District Engineer gives clearance to proceed.
30. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to the District
Engineer, all soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence
upon said premises at the beginning of, or that may be constructed by the
Lessee during the term of, this lease, and the Lessee shall take apprpriate
measures to prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any soil
erosion occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the
Lessee shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed by the District Engineer.


31. TRANSIENT USE


a. Camping, including transient trailers or recreational vehicles, at
one or more campsites for a period longer than thirty (30) days during any
sixty (60) consecutive day period is prohibited. The Lessee will maintain a
ledger and reservation system for the use of any such campsites.


b. Occupying any lands, buildings, vessels or other facilities within
the premises for the purpose of maintaining a full- or part-time residence is
prohibited, except for employees residing on the premises for security
purposes, if authorized by the District Engineer.


32. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINENT FEES
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The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed
or retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona
fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies
maintained by the Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach or
violation of this warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul
this lease without liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to
pay, in addition to the lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such
commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.


33. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No Member of or Delegate to Congress or Resident Commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to
any incorporated company if the lease be for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


34. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modification of this agreement, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be
valid unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a
duly authorized representative; and this provision shall apply to this clause
as well as all other conditions of this lease.


35. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the Lessee shall obtain such permission as
may be required on account of any other existing rights. It is understood
that the granting of this lease does not eliminate the necessity of obtaining
any Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant to the
provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (30
Stat. 1151; 33 U.S.C. § 403), or Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C.
§ 1344).


IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have hereunto set my hand by authority/direction of
the Secretary of the Army this ________day of ______________, _______.


__________________________


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this ________ day of __________
_________.


_______________________
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NO. __________________________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


LEASE TO NON-STATE GOVERNMENTAL AGENCIES


FOR PUBLIC PARK AND RECREATIONAL PURPOSES


(SITE)


(PROJECT NAME)


(COUNTY, STATE)


THIS LEASE is made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and __________________
______________________, hereinafter referred to as the Lessee,


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code,
Section 460d, and for the consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby leases
to the Lessee, the property identified in Exhibit(s) _____________, attached
hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to as the premises, for
public park and recreational purposes.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


Said premises are hereby leased for a term of _____________ years,
beginning________________________________,____________and ending
___________________________, ______________.


2. CONSIDERATION


The consideration for this lease is the operation and maintenance of the
premises by the Lessee for the benefit of the United States and the general
public in accordance with the conditions herein set forth.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee,to _________________________ __________________
_____________________________ _______________________________ _____________________________;
and, if to the United States, to the District Engineer, ATTN:
Chief, Real Estate Division, ____________________________________________,
_______________________________________________________________________________,
or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice
shall be deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed in a properly
sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed as aforesaid, and deposited, postage
prepaid, in a post office regularly maintained by the United States Postal
Service.
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Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army," "District  Engineer,"  "said officer" or "Lessor" shall
include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee"
shall include sublessees, assignees, transferees, concessionaires, and its
duly authorized representatives.


5. DEVELOPMENT PLANS


The Lessee shall be guided by an annual Plan of Operation and
Maintenance in furtherance of the Lessee's implementing Plan of Recreation
Development and Management (Development Plan) attached as Exhibit_____ which
shows the facilities and services necessary to meet the current and potential
public demand and the management and developement activities to be undertaken
by the Lessee and any sublessees. No later than ________________ of each year
the Lessee will submit the annual Plan to be mutually agreed on between the
Lessee and the District Engineer. Such annul Plan shall include but is not
limited to the following:


a. Plans for management, maintenance and development activities to be
undertaken by the Lessee and any sublessees.


b. Report of the management, maintenance and development
accomplishments of the Lessee for the preceding year.


c. Report on any significant modification of policies or procedures
which are planned for the following year as well as those implemented in the
preceding year.


d. Minor modifications to the Development Plan. Major modifications
are to be accomplished by amendment to the Plan before proceeding to implement
any changes in the development or management of the leased premises.


e. Budget of the Lessee for carrying out all activities for the
upcoming year.


f. Personnel to be used in the management of the leased premises.


g. Annual certification that all water and sanitary systems on the
premises have been inspected and comply with Federal, state and local
standards. Lessee will also provide a statement of compliance with the
Rehabilitations Act and the Americans with Disabilities Act, as required in
the condition on NON-DISCRIMINATION, noting any deficiencies and providing a
schedule for correction.


The use and occupation of the premises shall be subject to the general
supervision and approval of the District Engineer. During the term of the
lease, the District Engineer will notify the Lessee of any updates to the
existing project Master Plan affecting the premises and the Lessee may provide
comments.


6 . STRUCTURE AND EQUIPMENT


The Lessee shall have the right, during the term of the lease, to erect
such structures and to provide such equipment upon the premises as may be
necessary to furnish the facilities and services authorized. Those structures
and equipment shall be and remain the property of the Lessee, except as
otherwise provided in the Condition on RESTORATION. However, not structures
may be erected or altered upon the premises unless and until the type of use,
design, and proposed location or alteration thereof shall have been approved
in writing by the District Engineer. The District Engineer may require the
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Lessee, upon the completion of each of the proposed developments to furnish
complete "as built" construction plans for all facilities.


7. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


a. The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal laws and
regulations and with all applicable laws, ordinances, and regulations of the
state, county, and municipality wherein the premises are located, including,
but not limited to, those regarding construction, health, safety, food
service, water supply, sanitation, use of pesticides, and licenses or permits
to do bisiness. The Lessee shall make and enforce such regulations as are
necessary and within its legal authority in exercising the privileges granted
in this lease, provided that such regulations are not inconsistent with those
issued by the Secretary of the Army or with the provisions of 16 U.S.C. §
460d.


b . The Lessee will provide an annual certification that all water and
sanitary systems on the premises have been inspected and comply with Federal,
state and local standards. The Lessee will also provide a statement of
compliance with the Rehabilitations Act and the Americans with Disability Act,
as required in the condition on NON-DISCRIMINATION, noting any deficiences
and providing a schedule for correction.


8. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows
its condition, and understands that the same is leased without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of
the United States to make any alterations, repairs, or additions thereto.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)
b. As of the date of this lease, an inventory and condition report of


all personal property and improvements of the United States included in this
lease shall be made by the District Engineer and the Lessee to reflect the
condition of said property
attached hereto as Exhibit _______
expiration, revocation, or


and improvements. A copy of said report is
and made a part hereof. Upon the


termination of this lease, another inventory and
condition report shall be similarly prepared. This report shall constitute
the basis for settlement for property damaged or destroyed. Any such property
must be either replaced or restored to the condition required by the Condition
on PROTECTION OF PROPERTY.


9. FACILITIES AND SERVICES


The Lessee shall provide the facilities and services as agreed upon in
the Development Plan referred to in the Condition on DEVELOPMENT PLANS either
directly or through subleases or concession agreements that have been reviewed
and accepted by the District Engineer. These subleases or agreements shall
state: (1) that they are granted subject to the provisions of this lease; and
(2) that the agreement will not be effective until the third party activities
have been approved by the District Engineer. The Lesse will not allow any
third party activities with a rental to the Lessee or prices to the public
which would give the third party an undue economic advantage or circumvent the
intent of the Development Plan. The rates and prices charged by the Lessee or
its sub-lessees or concessionaires shall be reasonable and comparable to rates
charged for similar goods and services by others in the area. The use of sub-
lessees and concessionaires will not relieve the Lessee from the primary
responsibility for ensuring compliance with all of the terms and conditions of
this lease.
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10. TRANSFERS, ASSIGNMENTS, SUBLEASES


a. Without prior written approval of the District Engineer, the Lessee
shall neither transfer nor assign this lease nor sublet the premises or any
part thereof, nor grant any interest, privilege, or license whatsoever in
connection with this lease.


b. The Lessee will not sponsor or participate in timeshare ownership of
any structures, facilities, accommodations, or personal proprty on the
premises. The Lessee will not subdivide nor develop the premises into private
residential development.


11. FEES


Fees may be charged by the Lessee for the entrance to or use of the
premises or any facilities, however, no user fees may be charged by the Lessee
or its sub-lessees for use of facilities developed in whole or part with
federal funds if a user charge by the Corps of Engineers for the facility
would be prohibited under law.


12. ACCOUNTS, RECORDS AND RECEIPTS


All monies received by the Lessee from operations conducted on the
premises, including, but not limited to, entrance, admission and user fees and
rental or other consideration received from its concessionaires, may be
utilized by the Lessee for the administration, maintenance, operation and
development of the premises. Beginning 5 years from the date of this lease
and continuing at 5-year intervals, any such monies not so utilized or
programmed for utilization within a reasonable time shall be paid to the
District Engineer. The Lessee shall establish and maintain accurate records
and accounts and provide an annual statement of receipts and expenditures to
the District Engineer. Annual or weekly entrance fees not collected on the
Project, which also are honored at other recreational areas operated by the
Lessee, are excluded from this requirement. The District Engineer shall have
the right to perform audits or to require the Lessee to audit the records and
accounts of the Lessee, third party concessionaires and sub-lessees, in
accordance with auditing standards and procedures promulgated by the American
Institute of Certified Public Accountants or by the state, and furnish the
District Engineer with the results of such an audit.


13. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the Lessee under this lease
and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property located on
the premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any
property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the Lessee incident to
the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the Lessee to the satisfaction of the District Engineer, or at
the election of the District Engineer, reimbursement may be made threfor by
the Lessee in an amount necessary to restore or replace the property to a
condition satisfactory to the District Engineer.


14. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with Government purposes; to make inspections; to
remove timber or other material, except property of the Lessee; to flood the
premises; to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner
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whatsoever; and/or to make any other use of the land as may be necessary in
connection with project purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for
damages on account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent, or
employee thereof.


15. LIGHTS, SIGNALS AND NAVIGATION


There shall be no unreasonable interference with navigation by the
exercise of the privileges granted by this lease. If the display of lights
and signals on any work hereby authorized is not otherwise provided for by
law, such lights and signals as may be prescribed by the Coast Guard or by the
District Engineer shall be installed and maintained by and at the expense of
the Lessee.


16. INSURANCE


a. At the commencement of this lease, the Lessee, unless self-insured,
and its sub-lessees and concessionaires at the commencement of operating under
the terms of this lease as third parties, shall obtain from a reputable
insurance company or companies contracts of liability insurance. The
insurance shall provide an amount not less than that which is prudent,
reasonable and consistent with sound business practices or a minimum Combined
Single Limit of $ ____________________, whichever is greater, for any number of
parsons or claims arising from any one incident with respect to bodily
injuries or death resulting therefrom, property damage, or both, suffered or
alleged to have been suffered by any person or persons, resulting from the
operations of the Lessee, sub-lessees and concessionaires under the terms of
this lease. The Lessee shall require its insurance company to furnish to the
District Engineer a copy of the policy or policies, or, if acceptable to the
District Engineer, certificates of insurance evidencing the purchase of such
insurance. The District Engineer shall have the right to review and revise
the amount of minimum liability insurance required.


b. The insurance policy or policies shall specifically provide
protection appropriate for the types of facilities, services and products
involved; and shall provide that the District Engineer be given thirty (30)
days notice of any cancellation or change in such insurance.


c. In the event the Lessee is self-insured, the Lessee shall certify
such self-insurance in writing in the minimum amount specified above to the
District Engineer. The Lessee’s insurance status shall not eliminate the
requirement for its sub-lessees and concessionaires to have insurance from a
reputable insurance carrier as set out above.


d. The District Engineer may require closure of any or all of the
premises during any period for which the Lessee and/or its sub-lessees and
concessionaires do not have the required insurance coverage.


17. RESTORATION
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On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
Lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
Lessee, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to the District
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premises, remove said property therefrom, and restore the premises to the
aforesaid condition within such time as the District Engineer may designate.
In either event, if the Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property
and restore the premises, then, at the option of the District Engineer, said
property shall either become the property of the United States without
compensation therefor, or the District Engineer may cause the property to be
removed and no claim for damages against the United States or its officers or
agents shall be created by or made on account of such removal and restoration
work. The Lessee shall also pay the United States on demand any sum which may
be expended by the United States after the expiration, revocation, or
termination of this lease in restoring the premises.


18. NON-DISCRIMINATION


a. The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap, or national origin. The Lessee will comply with the
Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with Disabilities Act
Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural And
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


b. The Lessee, by acceptance of this lease, is rec
Federal assistance and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply
with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended
(42 U.S.C. §  2000d); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. § 6102);
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. § 794); and all
requirements imposed by or pursuant to the Directive of the Department of
Defense (32 CFR Part 300) issued as Department of Defense Directives 5500.11
and 1020.1, and Army Regulation 600-7. This assurance shall be binding on the
Lessee, its agents, successors, transferees, sublesses and assignees.


19. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This lease is subject to all existing easements, easements subsequently
granted, and established access routes for roadways and utilities located, or
to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant of any new
easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and easements will not
be granted which will, in the opinion of the District Engineer, interfere with
developments, present or proposed, by the Lessee. The lessee will not close
any established access routes without written permission of the District
Engineer.


20. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
federally owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM), which has responsibility for mineral development on Federal lands. The
Secretary will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in such mineral
leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities that would
interfere with the Lessee's operations or would be contrary to local laws.


21. COMPLIANCE, CLOSURE, REVOCATION AND RELINQUISHMENT


a. The Lessee and/or any sub-lessees or licensees are charged at all
times with full knowledge of all the limitations and requirements of this
lease, and the necessity for correction of deficiencies, and with compliance
with reasonable requests by the District Engineer. This lease may be revoked
in the event that the Lessee violates any of the terms and conditions and


Figure 8-C-2 (Continued) 8-C-19







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


continues and persists in such non-compliance, or fails to obtain correction
of deficiencies by sub-lessees or licensees. The Lessee will be notified of
any non-compliance, which notice shall be in writing or shall be confirmed in
writing, giving a period of time in which to correct the non-compliance.
Failure to satisfactorily correct any substantial or persistent non-compliance
within the specified time is grounds for closure of all or part of the
premises, temporary suspension of operation, or revocation of the lease, after
notice in writing of such intent. Future requests by the Lessee to extend the
lease, expand the premises, modify authorized activities, or assign the lease
shall take into consideration the Lessee’s past performance and compliance
with the lease terms.


b. This lease may be relinquished by the Lessee by giving one (1) year
prior written notice to the District Engineer in the manner prescribed in the
Condition on NOTICES.


22. HEALTH AND SAFETY


a. The Lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean,
sanitary, and safe condition and shall have the primary responsibility for
ensuring that any sub-lessees and concessionaires operate and maintain the
premises in such a manner.


b. In addition to the rights of revocation for non-compliance, the
District Engineer, upon discovery of any hazardous conditions on the premises
that presents an immediate threat to health and/or danger to life or property,
will so notify the Lessee and will require that the affected part or all of
the premises be closed to the public until such condition is corrected and the
danger to the public eliminated. If the condition is not corrected within the
time specified, the District Engineer will have the option to: (1) correct the
hazardous conditions and collect the cost of repairs from the Lessee; or, (2)
revoke the lease. The Lessee and its assignees or sub-lessees shall have no
claim for damages against the United States, or any officer, agent, or
employee thereof on account of action taken pursuant to this condition.


23. PUBLIC USE


No attempt shall be made by the Lessee, or any of its sub-lessees or
concessionaires, to forbid the full use by the public of the premises and of
the water areas of the project, subject, however, to the authority and
responsibility of the Lessee to manage the premises and provide safety and
security to the visiting public.


24. PROHIBITED USES


a. The Lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which is
illegal, or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal
business or purpose. There shall not be conducted on or permitted upon the
premises any activity which would constitute a nuisance.


b. As an exception, some games of chance, such as raffles, games and
sporting events, may be conducted by nonprofit organizations under special use
permits issued in conjunction with special events, if permissible by state and
local law. Any request to conduct such activities must be submitted in
writing to the District Engineer.


c. In accordance with state and local laws and regulations, the Lessee
may sell, store, or dispense, or permit the sale, storage, or dispensing of
beer, malt beverages, light wines or other intoxicating beverages on the
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premises in those facilities where such service is customarily found. Bar
facilities will only be permitted if offered in connection with other approved
activities. Advertising of such beverages outside of buildings is not
permitted. Carry out package sales of hard liquor is prohibited.


25. NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises, except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the Development
Plan described in the Condition on DEVELOPMENT PLANS herein. The Lessee may
salvage fallen or dead timber; however, no commercial use shall be made of
such timber. Except for timber salvaged by the Lessee when in the way of
construction of improvements or other facilities, all sales of forest products
will be conducted by the United States and the proceeds therefrom shall not be
available to the Lessee under the provisions of this lease.


26. DISPUTES CLAUSE


a. Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
601-613) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim," as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to that lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph c. (2) below.


c . (1) A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to
the District Engineer for a written decision. A claim by the Government
against the Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the District
Engineer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit
with the claim a certification that:


(i) The claim is made in good faith;


(ii) Supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee’s knowledge and belief; and


(iii) The amount requested accurately reflects the lease
adjustment for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be
executed by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the
certification shall be executed by:


(i) A senior company official in charge at the Lessee’s location
involved; or


(ii) An officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.
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d . For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the District Engineer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the District Engineer
must, within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by
which the decision will be made.


e. The District Engineer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee
appeals or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the District
Engineer or a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties,
by mutual consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.
When using alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of
amount, shall be accompanied by the certificate described in paragraph C. (2)
of this clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c. (3) of this
clause.


g. The Government shall pay interest on the amount found due and unpaid
by the Government from (1) the date the District Engineer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be
due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury, as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the
District Engineer receives the claim, and then at the rate applicable for each
6-month period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the
claim.


h. The Lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the
lease, pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, appeal, or
action arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of the District
Engineer.


27. ENVIRONMENT PROTECTION


a . Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the project against pollution of its air, ground, and
water.  The Lessee shall comply promptly with any laws, regulations,
conditions or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized, if and
when issued by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or
prevent polution. The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within
the leased area is specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or
instructions in effect or prescribed by the Environmental Protection Agency,
or any Federal, state , interstate or local governmental agency, are hereby
made a condition of this lease. The Lessee shall require all sanitation
facilities on boats moored at the Lessee’s facilities, including rental boats,
to be sealed against any discharge into the lake. Services for waste
disposal, including sewage pump-out of watercraft, shall be provided by the
lessee as appropriate. The Lessee shall not discharge waste or effluent from
the premises in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or
other bodies of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b. The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs from
the lessee's activities, the Lessee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


c. The Lessee must obtain approval in writing from the District
Engineer before any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.
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28. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history
of the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal
substances thereon is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit
__________. Upon expiration, revocation or termination of this lease, another PAS
shall be prepared which will document the environmental condition of the
property at that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the
District Engineer in determining any environmental restoration requirements.
my such requirements will be completed by the lessee in accordance with the
condition on RESTORATION.


29. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains, or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify the
District Engineer and protect the site and the material from further
disturbance until the District Engineer gives clearance to proceed.
30. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain in a manner satisfactory to the District
Engineer, all soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence
upon said premises at the beginning of, or that may be constructed by the
Lessee during the term of, this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate
measures to prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any spoil
erosion occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the
Lessee shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed by the District Engineer.


31. TRANSIENT USE


a. Camping, including transient trailers or recreational vehicles, at
one or more campsites for a period longer than thirty (30) days during any
sixty (60) consecutive day period is prohibited. The Lessee will maintain a
ledger and reservation system for the use of any such campsites.


b. Occupying any lands, buildings, vessels or other facilities within
the premises for the purpose of maintaining a full- or part-time residence is
prohibited, except for employees residing on the premises for security
purposes, if authorized by the District Engineer.


32. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed
or retailed to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona
fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies


violation of this warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul
this lease without liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to
pay, in addition to the lease rental or consideration, the full ammount of such
commision, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.


maintained by the Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach or


33. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No Member of or Delegate to Congress or Resident Commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However  nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to
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any incorporated company if the lease be for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


34. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modification of this agreement, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be
valid unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a
duly authorized representative; and this provision shall apply to this clause
as well as all other conditions of this lease.


35. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the Lessee shall obtain such permission as
may be required on account of any other existing rights. It is understood
that the granting of this lease does not eliminate the necessity of obtaining
any Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant to the
provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (30
Stat. 1151; 33 U.S.C. § 403), or Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C.
§ 1344).


IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have hereunto set my hand by authority/direction of
the Secretary of the Army this ___________ day of ________________, ________.


_______________________________


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this _______________ day
of ___________________, _________.


_____________________________
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NO. _____________________________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


LEASE FOR


FISH AND WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT PURPOSES


(SITE)


(PROJECT NAME)


(COUNTY, STATE)


THIS LEASE is made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and ________________
____________ ____________,hereinafter referred to as the Lessee,


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code,
Section(s)_____________, and for the consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby
grants to the Lessee: the land and/or water areas under the primary
jurisdiction of the Department of the Army as identified in Exhibit(s)
___________,attached hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to as
the premises, for fish and wildlife management purposes.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


Said premises are hereby granted for a term of _____________ years,
beginning __________________________________,________ and ending
______________________,___________.


2. CONSIDERATION


The consideration for this lease is the operation and maintenance of the
premises by the Lessee for the benefit of the United States and the general
public in accordance with the conditions herein set forth.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee, to_______________________ ________________________
_________________________ _________________________and, if to the United States, to
the District Engineer, ATTN: Chief, Real Estate Division, _____________________


________________________ ____________________________________ ______________________
___________________, or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the
parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed
in a properly sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed as aforesaid, and
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deposited postage prepaid in a post office regularly maintained by the United
States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZE REPRESENTATIVES INCLUDED


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army," "District Engineer," or "said officer" shall include
their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee" shall
include its successors, employees and duly authorized representatives.


5. DEVELOPMENT PLANS


a. The Lessee shall be guided by a Fish and Wildlife Development and
Management Plan (Development Plan), attached as Exhibit__________, which shows the
facilities and management and development activities to be undertaken by the
Lessee and any sublessees. The Lessee shall provide a copy of any amendment
to the Development Plan before proceeding to implement any changes in the
development or management of the leased premises. The use and occupation of
the premises shall be subject to the general supervision and approval of the
District Engineer.


b. During the term of the lease, the District Engineer will notify the
Lessee of any updates to the existing project Master Plan affecting the
premises and the Lessee may provide comments.


6 . STRUCTURES AND EQUIPMENT


The Lessee shall have the right, during the term of the lease, to erect
such structures and to provide such equipment upon the premises as may be
necessary to accomplish the purposes of this lease. Those structures and
equipment shall be and remain the property of the Lessee, except as otherwise
provided in the condition on RESTORATION.


7. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


a . The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal laws and
regulations and with all applicable laws, ordinances, and regulations of the
state, county, and municipality wherein the premises are located, including,
but not limited to, those regarding construction, health, safety, water
supply, sanitation, and use of pesticides. The Lessee shall make and enforce
such regulations as are necessary and within its legal authority in exercising
the privileges granted in this lease, provided that such regulations are not
inconsistent with those issued by the Secretary of the Army or with the
provisions of 16 U.S.C. § 460d.


b. The Lessee will provide an annual certification that all water and
sanitary systems on the premises, if any, have been inspected and comply with
Federal, state and local standards. Lessee will also provide a statement of
compliance with the Rehabilitations Act and the Americans with Disabilities
Act, as required in the condition on NON-DISCRIMINATION, noting any
deficiencies and providing a schedule for correction.


8. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows
its condition, and understands that the same is leased without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of
the United States to make any alterations, repairs, or additions thereto.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)
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b . An inventory and condition report of all personal property and
improvements of the United States included in this lease shall be made by the
District Engineer and the Lessee to reflect the condition of said property and
improvements. A copy of said report is attached hereto as Exhibit______and
made a part hereof. Upon the expiration, revocation, or termination of this
lease, another inventory and condition report shall be similarly prepared.
This report shall constitute the basis for settlement for property damaged or
destroyed. Any such property must be either replaced or restored to the
condition required by the Condition on PROTECTION OF PROPERTY.


9. FISH AND WILDLIFE ACTIVITIES


a. The lessee may plant or harvest crops, either directly, by service
contract, by sharecrop agreements with local farmers, or by agricultural
agreements to provide food and/or habitat for wildlife and for the development
and conservation of land, fish and wildlife, forests, and other natural
resources. Where feasible, contracts and agreements with third parties shall
be by competitive bid procedures.


b . Any lands not being managed by the lessee for wildlife habitat will
be made available for lease by the District Engineer
for agricultural or grazing purposes under conditions which would not be
incompatible with the lessee’s use of the premises.


c. The Lessee may take, trap, remove, stock or otherwise control all
forms of fish and wildlife on the premises, and may place therein such
additional forms of fish and wildlife as it may desire from time to time, and
shall have the right to close the area, or any parts thereof from time to
time, to fishing, hunting or trapping, provided that the closing of any area
to such use shall be consistent with the state laws for the protection of fish
and wildlife.


10. TRANSFERS, ASSIGNMENTS, SUBLEASES


a. Without prior written approval of the District Engineer, the Lessee
shall neither transfer nor assign this lease, nor sublet the demised premises
or any part thereof, nor grant any interest, privilege, or license whatsoever
in connection with this lease.


b . Agreements covered by the condition on FISH AND WILDLIFE ACTIVITIES
are not subject to this condition.


11. ACCOUNTS, RECORDS AND RECEIPTS


a. All monies received by the Lessee from operations conducted on the
premises may be utilized by the Lessee for the administration, maintenance,
operation and development of the premises. Beginning 5 years from the date of
this lease and continuing at 5-year intervals, any such monies not so utilized
or programmed for utilization within a reasonable time shall be paid to the
District Engineer. The Lessee shall provide an annual statement of receipts
and expenditures to the District Engineer. The District Engineer shall have
the right to perform audits of the Lessee’s records and accounts.


b . Payment of direct expenses is authorized for planning and
development of optimum wildlife habitat including planting of wildlife food
plots, necessary timber clearing, erosion control or habitat improvements such
as shelter, restocking of fish and wildlife, and protection of endangered
species. Payment of Lessee's employees who are directly engaged in such
activities at the project is also authorized. However, proceeds will not be
used for the payment of general administrative expenses.
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c. Proceeds derived from the sale of fishing and hunting leases are not
subject to this condition.


12. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the Lessee under this lease
and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property located on
the premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any
property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the Lessee incident to
the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the Lessee to the satisfaction of the District Engineer, or, at
the election of the District Engineer,
reimbursement may be made therefor by the Lessee in an amount necessary to
restore or replace the property to a condition satisfactory to the District
Engineer.


13. RIGHT TO ENTER  AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with Government work; to make inspections; to
remove timber or other material, except property of the Lessee; to flood the
premises; to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner
whatsoever; and/or to make any other use of the land as may be necessary in
connection with project purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for
damages on account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent, or
employee.


14. LIGHTS, SIGNALS AND NAVIGATION


There shall be no unreasonable interference with navigation by the
exercise of the privileges granted by this lease. If the display of lights
and signals on any work hereby authorized is not otherwise provided for by
law, such lights and signals as may be prescribed by the Coast Guard or by the
District Engineer shall be installed and maintained by and at the expense of
the Lessee.


15. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
Lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
Lessee therefrom, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to the
District Engineer. If, however, this lease is revoked, the Lessee shall
vacate the premises, remove said property therefrom, and restore the premises
to the aforesaid condition within such time as the District Engineer may
designate. In either event, if the Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove
said property and restore the premises, then, at the option of the District
Engineer, said property shall either become the property of the United States
without compensation therefor, or the District Engineer may cause the property
to be removed and no claim for damages against the United States or its
officers or agents shall be created by or made on account of such removal and
restoration work. The Lessee shall also pay the United States on demand any
sum which may be expended by the United States after the expiration,
revocation, or termination of this lease in restoring the premises.
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16. NON-DISCRIMINATION


a. The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap, or national origin. The Lessee will comply with the
Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with Disabilities Act
Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural And
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


b. The Lessee, by acceptance of this lease, is receiving a type of
Federal assistance and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply
with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended
(42 U.S.C. § 2000d); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. § 6102);
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. § 794); and all
requirements imposed by or pursuant to the Directive of the Department of
Defense (32 CFR Part 300) issued as Department of Defense Directives 5500.11
and 1020.1, and Army Regulation 600-7.


17. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This lease is subject to all existing easements, easements subsequently
granted, and established access routes for roadways and utilities located, or
to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant of any new
easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and easements will not
be granted which will, in the opinion of the District Engineer, interfere with
developments, present or proposed, by the Lessee. The Lessee will not close
any established access routes without written permission of the District
Engineer.


18. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
federally-owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM), which has responsibility for mineral development on Federal lands. The
Secretary will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in such mineral
leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities that would
interfere with the Lessee's operations or would be contrary to local laws.


19. COMPLIANCE, CLOSURE, REVOCATION AND RELINQUISHMENT


a. The Lessee is charged at all times with full knowledge of all the
limitations and requirements of this lease, and the necessity for correction
of deficiencies, and with compliance with reasonable requests by the District
Engineer. This lease may be revoked in the event the Lessee violates any of
the terms and conditions and continues and persists in such non-compliance.
The Lessee will be notified of any non-compliance, which notice shall be in
writing or shall be confirmed in writing, giving a period of time in which to
correct the non-compliance. Failure to satisfactorily correct any substantial
or persistent non-compliance within the specified time is grounds for closure
of all or part of the premises, temporary suspension of operation, or
revocation of the lease, after notice in writing of such intent. Future
requests by the Lessee to extend the lease, expand the premises, modify
authorized activities, or assign the lease shall take into consideration the
Lessee’s past performance and compliance with the lease terms.


b. This lease may be relinquished by the Lessee by giving thirty (30)
days prior written notice to the United States in the manner prescribed in the
condition on NOTICES.
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20. HEALTH AND SAFETY


a. The Lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean and
safe condition.


b. In addition to the rights of revocation for non-compliance, the
District Engineer, upon discovery of any hazardous conditions on the premises
that presents an immediate threat to health and/or danger to life or property,
will so notify the Lessee and will require that the affected part or all of
the premises be closed to the public until such condition is corrected and the
danger to the public eliminated. If the condition is not corrected, the
District Engineer will have the option to: (1) correct the hazardous
conditions and collect the cost of repairs from the Lessee; or, (2) revoke the
lease. The Lessee shall have no claim for damages against the United States,
or any officer, agent, or employee thereof on account of action taken pursuant
to this condition.


21. PUBLIC USE


No attempt shall be made by the Lessee to forbid the full use by the
public of the premises and of the water areas of the project, subject,
however, to the authority and responsibility of the Lessee under this lease to
manage the premises and provide safety and security to the visiting public.


22. NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises, except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the Development
Plan described in the condition on DEVELOPMENT PLANS. The Lessee may salvage 
fallen or dead timber; however, no commercial use shall be made of such
timber. Except for timber salvaged by the Lessee when in the way of
construction of improvements or other facilities, all sales of forest products
will be conducted by the United States and the proceeds therefrom shall not be
available to the Lessee under the provisions of this lease.


23. DISPUTES CLAUSE


a. Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
601-613) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim," as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to the lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph c. (2) below.


c. (1) A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to
the District Engineer for a written decision. A claim by the Government
against the Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the District
Engineer,


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit
with the claim a certification that:
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(i) The claim is made in good faith;


(ii) Supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee’s knowledge and belief; and


(iii) The amount requested accurately reflects the lease
adjustment for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be executed
by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the certification
shall be executed by:


(i) A senior company official in charge at the Lessee’s location
involved; or


(ii) An officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.


d. For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the District Engineer must,
if requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the District Engineer
must, within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by
which the decision will be made.


e. The District Engineer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee
appeals or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the District
Engineer or a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties,
by mutual consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.
When using alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of
amount, shall be accompanied by the certificate described in paragraph c. (2)
of this clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c. (3) of this
clause.


g. The Government shall pay interest on the amount found due and unpaid
by the Government from (1) the date the District Engineer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be
due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury, as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the
District Engineer receives the claim, and then at the rate applicable for each
6-month period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the
claim.


h. The Lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the
lease, pending final resolution of any request for relief,
claim, appeal, or action arising under the lease, and comply with any decision
of the District Engineer.


24. EVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the project against pollution of its air, ground, and
water. The Lessee shall comply promptly with any laws, regulations,
conditions or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized, if and
when issued by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or
prevent pollution. The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the
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premises is specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or
instructions in effect or prescribed by the
Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or local
governmental agency, are hereby made a condition of this lease.


b. The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs from
the lessee’s activities, the Lessee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


c. The Lessee must obtain approval in writing from the District
Engineer before any pesticide or herbicides are applied to the premises.


25. PREMLIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history
of the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit ______. Upon
expiration, revocation or termination of this lease, another PAS shall be
prepared which will document the environmental condition of the property at
that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the District
Engineer in determining any environmental restoration requirements. Any such
requirements will be completed by the lessee in accordance with the condition
on RESTORATION.


26. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains, or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify the
District Engineer and protect the site and the material from further
disturbance until the District Engineer gives clearance to proceed.
27. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to the District
Engineer, all soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence
upon said premises at the beginning of, or that may be constructed by the
Lessee during the term of, this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate
measures to prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any soil
erosion occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the
Lessee shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed by the District Engineer.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


28. TRANSIENT USE


a. Camping, including transient trailers or recreational vehicles, at
one or more campsites for a period longer than thirty (30) days during any
sixty (60) consecutive day period is prohibited. The Lessee will maintain a
ledger and reservation system for the use of any such campsites.


b. Occupying any lands, buildings, vessels or other facilities within
the premises for the purpose of maintaining a full- or part-time residence is
prohibited, except for employees residing on the premises for security
purposes, if authorized by the District Engineer.
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The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed
or retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona
fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies
maintained by the Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach or
violation of this warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul
this lease without liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to
pay, in addition to the lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such
commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.


30. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No Member of or Delegate to Congress or Resident Commissioner shall  be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend  to
any incorporated company if the lease be for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


31. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modification of this agreement, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be
valid unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a
duly authorized representative; and this provision shall apply to this clause
as well as all other conditions of this lease.


32. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the lessee shall obtain such permission as
may be required on account of any other existing rights. It is understood
that the granting of this lease does not eliminate the necessity of obtaining
any Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant to the
provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (30
Stat. 1151; 33 U.S.C. § 403), or Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C.
§ 1344).


IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the Army this _____ day of ___________________, _____.


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this __________ day
of__________________, _______.
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No.


FOR


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


LEASE


COMMERCIAL CONCESSION PURPOSES


_________________________


_________________________


_______________________________ ___________________________ ____________________________


SITE


PROJECT NAME


COUNTY, STATE


THIS LEASE is made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and____________________


hereinafter referred to as the Lessee,


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code,
Section 460d, and for the consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby leases
to the Lessee, the property identified in Exhibit(s)______________ ___________
______________, attached hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to
as the premises, for commercial concession purposes.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


Said premises are hereby leased for a term of years,
beginning____________________ , _______ and  ending______________________, _______.


2. CONSIDERATION


a. The rent due to the United States in consideration of this lease
shall be calculated using the Revised Graduated Rental System (RGRS). The
total gross receipts for each rental payment period will be multiplied by the
applicable percentage rate and the resulting total due payable within ten days
to_______________________ ______________________ ____________________


The percentage rate for the upcoming rental year will be selected from the
following RGRS rental rate chart, using the line for the total gross receipts
of the ending rental year:


GROSS RECEIPTS (GR) % RENT


Under $50,000 2.0%
$50,000-$200,000 2.1%


$200,000-$400,000 2.2%
$400,000-$600,000 2.3%
$600,000-$800,000 2.4%
$800,000-$1,000,000 2.5%
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$1,000,000-$1,200,000
$1,200,000-$1,400,000
$1,400,000-$1,600,000
$1,600,000-$1,800,000
$1,800,000-$2,000,000
$2,000,000-$2,200,000
$2,200,000-$2,400,000
$2,400,000-$2,600,000
$2,600,000-$2,800,000
$2,800,000-$3,000,000
$3,000,000-$3,200,000
$3,200,000-$3,400,000
$3,400,000-$3,600,000
$3,600,000-$3,800,000
$3,800,000-$4,000,000
$4,000,000-$4,200,000
$4,200,000-$4,400,000
$4,400,000-$4,600,000
$4,600,000-$4,800,000
$4,800,000-$5,000,000
$5,000,001 and above


2.6%
2.7%
2.8%
2.9%
3.0%
3.1%
3.2%
3.3%
3.4%
3.5%
3.6%
3.7%
3.8%
3.9%
4.0%
4.1%
4.2%
4.3%
4.4%
4.5%
4.6%


(1) Gross receipts are defined as the total of the concessionaire’s
receipts from business operations conducted on the premises, including
receipts of sub-lessees and licensees. No reductions are permitted except the
costs of hunting and fishing licenses, and license fees and taxes collected
for direct remittance to a taxing authority, and the exact amount collected
from customers for electrical service which is metered to the customer and
collected by the Lessee as the servicing agent and paid to the power company.


(OPTIONAL: Sale receipts from boats and motors are excluded and assessed
a straight one-percent rent.)


(2) The rental payment shall be (monthly) (quarterly) (semi-
annually) (annually) with the first payment due _____________. The rental
year (will begin on the beginning date of this lease, and each anniversary
date thereafter) (will be a partial year the first year, beginning on the date
of this lease and ending on 31 December______; for each rental year thereafter,
the year will begin on 1 January and end on 31 December.)


(3) RENT PAYMENT CALCULATION FORM
Reporting period ___________________________
a) Gross receipts for this period: $
b) Rent rate: x
c) Amount due (a x b) $
IF OPTIONAL BOAT RATE SELECTED:
d) Boat and motor sales: $
e) Rate: 0.01
f) Amount due (d x e) $


x


TOTAL DUE (C+f) $


b. All rent and other payments due under the terms of this lease must
be paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the mandatory
sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, 31 U.S.C. § 3717. This
statute requires the imposition of an interest charge for the late payment of
debts owed to the United States; an administrative charge to cover the costs
of processing and handling delinquent debts; and the assessment of an
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additional penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is more than 90 days
past due. The provisions of the statute will be implemented as follows:


(1) The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulation, on late payment of rent. Interest will
accrue from (the due date) (the later of the due date or the date notification
of the amount due is mailed to the Lessee). An administrative charge to cover
the cost of processing and handling each late payment will also be imposed.


(2) In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will
impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment, or
portion thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due. The penalty shall
accrue from the date of the delinquency and will continue to accrue until the
debt is paid in full.


(3) All payments received will be applied first to any accumulated
interest, administrative and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or
other payment balance. Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late
payment penalty charges.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee, to _______________ _______________
__________________________, and, if to the United States, to the District
Engineer, Attn: Chief, Real Estate Division, ___________________
_______________, ___________________________________ or as may from time to
time otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice shall be deemed to have
been duly given if and when enclosed in a properly sealed envelope or wrapper,
addressed as aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in a post office
regularly maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army," "District Engineer," "said officer" or "Lessor" shall
include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee"
shall include sub-lessees, assignees, transferees, concessionaires, and its
duly authorized representatives.


5. USE AND DEVELOPMENT OF THE PREMISES


a. The premises may be occupied and used by the Lessee or duly
authorized agents, sublessees, assignees, or transferees solely for the
conduct of business in connection with the recreational development of the
premises for the general use of the public. Lessee shall provide facilities
and activities in accordance with the Use and Development Plan and its
architectural theme and sign plan, as supplemented or amended, (Development
Plan) and attached hereto as Exhibit________. (FOR RENEWALS WITHOUT SIGNIFICANT
PROPOSED NEW DEVELOPMENT, REPLACE PRECEDING SENTENCE WITH THE FOLLOWING):
Lessee shall continue to provide current facilities and activities in
accordance with a Use Plan showing location of existing facilities and current
activities, attached exhibit ______, and will place and maintain signs in
accordance with the sign plan, attached as exhibit_______.) The sign plan will
be in accordance with the Sign Standards Manual, EP 310-1-6A, Chapter 17.


b. No structure may be erected or altered upon the premises unless and
until said Development Plan (FOR RENEWALS WITHOUT A DEVELOPMENT PLAN, REPLACE
"said Development Plan" with "such Structure) has been approved in writing by
the District Engineer. The District Engineer may require the Lessee, upon
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completion of each of the proposed developments, to furnish a complete "as
built" site plan and "as built" construction plans for all facilities with
certification by a Professional Engineer that the construction meets all codes
and standards.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION FOR RENEWAL WITHOUT DEVELOPMENT PLANS)
c. The District Engineer may agree in writing to an extension of time


for providing the facilities and activities designated in said Development
Plan or may waive the providing thereof for other than those specified for the
first lease year as designated in said development Plan, whenever, in the
opinion of the District Engineer, the public demand does not reach the
anticipated level at the time stated, or when a delay in providing the
facilities and services is beyond the control of the Lessee; provided,
however, that at the discretion of the District Engineer, such undeveloped
areas may be withdrawn from the leased premises.


d. The use and occupation of the premises shall be subject to the
general supervision and approval of the District Engineer. Modifications to
said Development Plan must be approved in writing by the District Engineer
prior to implementation of the change.


e. All structures and equipment furnished by the Lessee shall be and
remain the property of the Lessee, except as otherwise provided in the
Condition on RESTORATION.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION FOR LEASE RENEWALS)
6. PERFORMANCE OF CONTRACT


The Lessee agrees to obtain and deliver to the District Engineer, within
thirty (30) days, either a valid surety bond issued by a surety corporation
licensed by a state regulatory entity, a performance deposit, or an
irrevocable letter of credit issued by a Federally insured financial
institution in a form satisfactory to the District Engineer. Said surety
bond, performance deposit, or letter of credit shall be in the sum of
$__________, payable to the United States, and conditioned upon full and
satisfactory performance of the obligations of the Lessee herein set forth in
this lease. To insure favorable performance by the Lessee of all the
covenants, terms and conditions of this lease, said deposit shall be retained
or said bond or letter of credit shall be kept in full force and effect by the
Lessee until released in writing by the District Engineer upon completion of
the development set out in said Development Plan, attached as Exhibit
_______,as supplemented or amended, is completed.


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows
its condition, and understands that the same is leased without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of
the United States to make any alterations, repairs, or additions thereto.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


b. As of the date of this lease, an inventory and condition report of
all personal property and improvements of the United States included in this
lease shall be made by the District Engineer and of the Lessee to reflect the
condition of said property and improvements. A copy of said report is
attached hereto as Exhibit ______ and made a part hereof. Upon the expiration
revocation, or termination of this lease, another inventory and condition
report shall be similarly prepared. This report shall constitute the basis
for settlement for property damaged or destroyed. Any such property must be
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either replaced or restored to the condition required by the Condition on
PROTECTION OF PROPERTY.


8. RATES AND PRICES


a. The rates and prices charged by the Lessee or its sub-lessees shall
be reasonable and comparable to rates charged for similar goods and services
by others in the area. The District Engineer shall have the right to review
such rates and prices and require an increase or reduction when it is
determined that the objective of this paragraph has been violated. The Lessee
shall keep such rates and prices posted at all times in an appropriate and
conspicuous place on the premises. The District Engineer may require
submission of a schedule of the rates and prices at any time.


b. However, no user fees may be charged by the Lessee or its sublessees
for use of facilities developed in whole or part with federal funds if a user
charge by the Corps of Engineers for the facility would be prohibited under
law.


9. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the Lessee under this lease
and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property located on
the premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any
property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the Lessee incident to
the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the Lessee to the satisfaction of the District Engineer, or, at
the election of the District Engineer, reimbursement may be made therefor by
the grantee in an amount necessary to restore or replace the property to a
condition satisfactory to the District Engineer.


10. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with Government purposes; to make inspections; to
remove timber or other material, exept proprty of the Lessee; to flood the
premises; to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner
whatsoever; and/or to make any other use of the lands as may be necessary in
connection with project purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for
damages on account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent, or
employee thereof.


11. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property of the Lessee, or
for damages to the property or injuries to the person of the Lessee’s
officers, agents or employees or others who may be on the premises at their
invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the Lessee shall hold the
United States harmless from any and all such claims not including damages due
to the fault or negligence of the United States or its contractors.


12. INSURANCE


a. At the commencement of this lease, the Lessee will obtain from a
reputable insurance company, or companies, liability insurance. The insurance
shall provide an amount not less than that which is prudent, reasonable and
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consistent with sound business practices or a minimum Combined Single Limit of
$____________, whichever is greater, for any number of persons or claims
arising from any one incident with respect to bodily injuries or death
resulting therefrom, property damage, or both, suffered or alleged to have
been suffered by any person or persons, resulting from the operations of the
Lessee under the terms and conditions of this lease, and the Lessee shall
require its insurance company to furnish to the District Engineer a copy of
the policy or policies, or, if acceptable to the District Engineer, a
certificate of insurance evidencing the purchase of such insurance. The
District Engineer shall have the right to review and revise the amount of
minimum liability insurance coverage required. The policy shall provide that
the insurance company give the District Engineer thirty (30) days written
notice of any cancellation, non-renewal or change in such insurance.


b. The lessee’s sublessees and licensees, at the commencement of
operating under the terms of this lease, shall obtain from a reputable
insurance company or companies liability insurance. The insurance shall
provide an amount not less than that which is prudent, reasonable and
consistent with sound business practices, for any number of persons or claims
arising from any one incident with respect to bodily injuries or death
resulting therefrom, property damage, or both, suffered or alleged to have
been suffered by any person or persons, resulting from the operations of the
sublessees and licensees under the terms of this lease. The lessee shall
require any insurance carrier or carriers to furnish to the District Engineer
a copy of the policy or policies, or, if acceptable to the District Engineer,
certificates of insurance evidencing the purchase of such insurance.


c. The insurance policy or policies shall be of comprehensive form of
contract and shall specifically provide protection appropriate for the types
of facilities, services and activities involved. The Lessee shall require
that the insurance company give the District Engineer thirty (30) days written
notice of any cancellation or change in such insurance. The District Engineer
may require closure of any or all of the premises during any period for which
the Lessee does not have the required insurance coverage.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


d. As to those structures and improvements on the premises constructed
by or at the expense of the United States, for such periods the Lessee is in
possession of the premises pursuant to the terms and conditions of this lease,
the Lessee shall procure and maintain at the Lessee’s cost a standard fire and
extended coverage insurance policy or policies on the leased premises to the
full insurable value thereof. The Lessee shall procure such insurance from a
reputable company or companies. The insurance policy shall provide that in
the event of loss thereunder, the proceeds of the policy or policies, at the
election of the United States, shall be payable to the Lessee to be used
solely for the repair, restoration, or replacement of the property damaged or
destroyed, and any balance of the proceeds not required for such repair,
restoration, or replacement shall be paid to the United States. If the United
States does not elect by notice in writing to the insurer within sixty (60)
days after the damage or destruction occurs to have the proceeds paid to the
Lessee for the purposes hereinabove set forth, then such proceeds shall be
paid to the United States, provided however, that the insurer, after payment
of any proceeds to the Lessee in accordance with the provisions of the policy
or policies, shall have no obligation or liability with respect to the use or
disposition of the proceeds by the Lessee. Nothing herein contained shall be
construed as an obligation upon the United States to repair, restore, or
replace the leased premises or any part thereof.
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13. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
Lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
Lessee therefrom, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to the
District Engineer. If, however, this lease is revoked, the Lessee shall
vacate the premises, remove said property, and restore the premises to the
aforesaid condition within such time as the District Engineer may designate.
In either event, if the Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property
and restore the premises, then, at the option of the District Engineer, said
property shall either become the property of the United States without
compensation therefor, or the District Engineer may cause the property to be
removed and no claim for damages against the United States or its officers or
agents shall be created by or made on account of such removal and restoration
work. The Lessee shall also pay the United States on demand any sum which may
be expended by the United States after the expiration, revocation, or
termination of this lease in restoring the premises.


14. NON-DISCRIMINATION


The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons because
of race, color, age, sex, handicap, national origin, or religion in the
conduct of operations on the leased premises.
Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant
Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


The Lessee will comply with the
Americans with Disabilities Act
the Architectural And


15. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


a. The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal laws and
regulations and with all applicable laws, ordinances, and regulations of the
state, county, and municipality wherein the premises are located, including,
but not limited to, those regarding construction, health, safety, food
service, water supply, sanitation, use of pesticides, and licenses or permits
to do business.


b. The Lessee will provide an annual certification that all water and
sanitary systems on the premises have been inspected and comply with Federal,
state and local standards. Lessee will also provide a statement of compliance
with the Americans with Disabilities Act, noting any deficiencies and
providing a schedule for correction.


c. In addition to other applicable codes, the lessee shall comply with
the current editions of the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) code
70, National Electric Code, ANSI/NFPA standard 303, Marinas and Boatyards
(DELETE IF NOT A MARINA), and other applicable codes and standards covering
the type of facilities. Upon request by the District Engineer, the lessee
will provide a certification that all electrical installations on the premises
have been inspected by a qualified individual and comply with the applicable
codes.


16. TAXES


Payment of any and all taxes imposed by the state or its political
subdivisions upon the property or business of the Lessee on the premises is
the responsibility of the Lessee.
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17. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This lease is subject to all existing easements, easments subsequently
granted, and established access routes for roadways and utilities located, or
to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant of any new
easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and easements will not
be granted which will, in the opinion of the District Engineer, interfere with
developments, present or proposed, by the Lessee. The lessee will not close
any established access routes without written permission of the District
Engineer.


18.    SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS 


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
Federally owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM), which has responsibility for mineral development on Federal lands. The
Secretary will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in said mineral
leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities that would
interfere with the Lessee’s operations or would be contrary to local laws.


19. TRANSFERS, ASSIGNMENTS, SUBLEASES


a. Without prior written approval of the District Engineer, the Lessee
shall neither transfer nor assign this lease or a controlling interest therein
(including, without limitation, mergers, consolidations, reorganizations, or
other business combinations), nor sublet the premises or any part thereof, nor
grant any interest, privilege, or license whatsoever in connection with this
lease, nor shall this lease be assignable or transferable by process or
operation of law including, but not limited to, insolvency proceedings,
bankruptcy, or intestacy, or in any other manner whatever.


(1) Failure to comply with this condition or the procedures described
herein shall constitute a material breach of this lease for which this lease
may be revoked immediately by the District Engineer, and, the secretary shall
not be obligated to recognize any right of any person or entity to an interest
in this lease or to own or operate the facilities authorized hereunder
acquired in violation hereof.


(2) The Lessee shall advise the person(s) or entity proposing to enter
into a transaction described in Subsection a. above that the District Engineer
shall be notified and that the proposed transaction is subject to review and
approval by the District Engineer. The Lessee shall request in writing the
District Engineer’s approval of the proposed transaction and shall promptly
provide the District Engineer all relevant documents related to the
transaction, and the name(s) and qualifications of the person(s) or entity
involved in the proposed transaction.


b. The District Engineer, in exercising discretion to approve or
disapprove transfer, assignments, or subleases, shall among other matters,
take into consideration the management qualifications of the individuals or
entities that would thereby obtain a controlling interest in the facilities or
services authorized hereunder, the experience of such individuals or entities
with similar operations, and the ability of such individuals or entities to
operate the operations authorized hereunder in the public interest.


c. The term "controlling interest" in a Lessee’s ownership shall mean,
in the instance of a corporate Lessee, an interest beneficial or otherwise, of
sufficient outstanding voting securities or capital of the Lessee so as to
permit exercise of substantial managerial influence over the operations of the
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Lessee, and, in the instance of a partnership, joint venture, or individual
Lessee, any beneficial ownership of the capital assets of the Lessee
sufficient to permit substantial managerial influence over the operations of
the Lessee. The District Engineer will determine at the request of interested
parties whether or not an interest in a lease constitutes a controlling
interest within the meaning hereof.


d. The Lessee may not enter into any agreement with any entity or
person, except employees of the Lessee, to exercise substantial management
responsibilities for the operation authorized hereunder or any part thereof
without the prior written approval of the District Engineer.


e. No mortgage shall be executed, and no bonds, shares of stock, or
other evidence of interest in, or indebtedness upon the assets of the Lessee
located on the premises, including this lease, shall be issued, except for the
purposes of installing, enlarging, refinancing or improving concession plant,
equipment and facilities, provided that, such assets, in addition, may be
encumbered for the purposes of purchasing existing concession plant, equipment
and facilities. In the event of default on such a mortgage, encumbrance, or
such other indebtedness, or of othor assignment, transfer, or encumbrance, the
creditor or any assignee thereof shall succeed to the interest of the Lessee
in such assets but shall not thereby acquire operating rights or privileges.
Such rights or privileges shall be subject to disposition by the District
Engineer.


f. The lessee may allow independent private service companies to enter
and conduct business on the premises for the benefit of the Lessee’s customers
on an as-called basis without a formal sublease or license agreement, provided
that the service is occasional and incidental to the Lessee’s operation and
that any compensation paid to the Lessee is included in gross receipts.


g. The Lessee will not sponsor or participate in timeshare ownership of
any sructures, facilities, accommodations, or personal property on the
premises. The lessee will not subdivide nor develop the premises into private
residential development.


20. COMPLIANCE, CLOSURE, REVOCATION AND RELINQUISHMENT


a. The Lessee and/or any sublessees or licensees are charged at all
times with full knowledge of all the limitations and requirements of this
lease, and the necessity for correction of deficiencies, and with compliance
with reasonable requests by the District Engineer. This lease may be revoked
in the event that the Lessee violates any of its terms and conditions and
continues and persists in such non-compliance, or fails to obtain correction
of deficiencies by sublessees or licenses. The Lessee will be notified of
any non-compliance, which notice shall be in writing or shall be confirmed in
writing, giving a period of time in which to correct the non-compliance.
Failure to satisfactorily correct any substantial or persistent non-compliance
within the specified time is grounds for closure of all or part of the
premises, temporary suspension of operation, or revocation of the lease, after
notice in writing of such intent. Future requests by the leassee to extend the
lease, expand the premises, modify authorized activities, or assign the lease
shall take into consideration the Lessee’s past performance and compliance
with the lease terms.
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c. In addition to the above right of revocation, if the rent or other
payments provided to be paid by the Lessee or any part thereof shall be in
arrears and unpaid for thirty (30) days after the same shall become due, then,
and in such case, the District Engineer may elect to revoke this lease by
notification in writing to the Lessee.


21. HEALTH AND SAFETY


a. The Lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean,
sanitary, and safe condition and shall have the primary responsibility for
ensuring that any sublessees and concessionaires operate and maintain the
premises in such a manner.


b. In addition to the rights of revocation for non-compliance, the
District Engineer, upon discovery of any hazardous conditions on the premises
that presents an immediate threat to the health and/or danger to life or
property, will so notify the Lessee and will require that the affected part or
all of the premises be closed to the public until such condition is corrected
and the danger to the public eliminated. If the condition is not corrected
within the time specified, the District Engineer will have the option to: (1)
correct the hazardous conditions and collect the cost of repairs from the
Lessee; or, (2) revoke the lease. The Lessee will be obligated to pay rental,
notwithstanding any interruption or suspension of activities. The Lessee and
its assignees or sub-lessees shall have no claim for damages against the
United States, or any officer, agent, or employee thereof on account of action
taken pursuant to this condition.


22. PUBLIC USE


No attempt shall be made by the Lessee, nor any of its sub-lessees or
concessionaires, to forbid the full use by the public of the premises and of
the water areas of the project, subject, however, to the authority and
responsibility of the Lessee to manage the premises and provide safety and
security to the visiting public.


23. PROHIBITED USES


a. The Lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which is
illegal; or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal
business or purpose. There shall not be conducted on or permitted upon the
premises any activity which would constitute a nuisance.


b. As an exception, some games of chance, such as raffles, games and
sporting events, may be conducted by nonprofit organizations under special use
permits issued in conjunction with special events, if permissible by state and
local law. Any request to conduct a game of chance must be submitted in
writing to the District Engineer.


c. In accordance with state and local laws and regulations, the Lessee
may sell, store, or dispense, or permit the sale, storage, or dispensing of
beer, malt beverages, light wines or other intoxicating beverages on the
premises in those facilities where such service is customarily found. Bar
facilities will only be permitted if offered in connection with other approved
activities. Advertising of such beverages outside of buildings is not
permitted. Carry out package sales of hard liquor is prohibited.
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24. NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises, except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the Condition on
USE AND DEVELOPMENT OF THE PREMISES herein. The Lessee may salvage fallen or
dead timber; however, no commercial use shall be made of such timber.


25. ACCOUNTS AND RECORDS


a. The Lessee shall maintain complete and accurate records and no later
than 120 days following the end of the Lessee’s fiscal year shall submit to
the District Engineer reports and data for the preceding year to include a
financial statement for the activity covered by the lease and compiled by an
independent certified public accountant or by an independent licensed public
accountant certified or licensed by a regulatory authority of a state.


b. The District Engineer shall have the right at any time (1) to verify
all financial reports and copy the books, correspondence, memoranda, income
tax returns and other records of the Lessee and sublessees, if any, and of the
records of proprietary or affiliated companies, if any, related to this lease
during the period of the lease (This right shall extend for such time
thereafter as may be necessary to accomplish such verification, but in no
event more than five (5) years after the close of the business year of the
Lessee); (2) to require the Lessee to furnish an audited financial statement;
or (3) to require the Lessee to furnish an audited statement of gross receipts
for the concession operation, including the gross income of any sublease
operation, and certification of the accuracy of the reported income.


c. Statements will be prepared by an independent certified public
accountant or by a licensed public accountant certified or licensed by a
regulatory authority of a state. Audits will be in accordance with the
auditing standards and procedures promulgated by the American Institute of
Certified Public Accountant. Financial statements requiring audits and
accompanied by remarks such as "prepared from client records without audit"
are unacceptable. Audited and reviewed financial statements shall contain
appropriate footnotes. The independent licensed or certified public
accountant shall include a statement to the effect that the amounts included
in the financial report are consistent with those included in the Federal tax
returns. If the amounts are not consistent, then a statement showing
differences shall be included. An audit of Lessees tax returns is not
required.


26. ENVIRONMENT PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the project against pollution of its air, ground, and
water. The Lessee shall comply promptly with any laws, regulations,
conditions or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and
when issued by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or
prevent pollution. The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within
the premises is specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or
instructions in effect or prescribed by the Environmental Protection Agency,
or any Federal, state, interstate or local governmental agency, are hereby
made a condition of this lease. The Lessee shall require all sanitation
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facilities on boats moored at the Lessee’s facilities, including rental boats,
to be sealed against any discharge into the lake. Services for waste
disposal, including sewage pump-out of watercraft, shall be provided by the
Lessee as appropriate. The Lessee shall not discharge waste or effluent from
the property in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or
other bodies of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b. The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
from the Lessee’s activities, the Lessee shall be liable to restore the
damaged resources.


c. The lessee must obtain approval in writing from the District
Engineer before any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


27. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history
of the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit
______. Upon expiration, revocation or termination of this lease, another PAS
shall be prepared which will document the environmental condition of the
property at that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the
District Engineer in determining any environmental restoration requirements.
Any such requirements will be completed by the lessee in accordance with the
condition on RESTORATION.


28. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains, or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify the
District Engineer and protect the site and the material from further
disturbance until the District Engineer gives clearance to proceed.


29. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to the District
Engineer, all soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence
upon said premises at the beginning of, or that may be constructed by the
Lessee during the term of, this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate
measures to prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any soil
erosion occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the
Lessee shall be corrected as directed by the District Engineer.


30. LIGHTS, SIGNALS AND NAVIGATION


There shall be no unreasonable interference with navigation by the
exercise of the privileges granted by this lease. If the display of lights
and signals on any work hereby authorized is not otherwise provided for by
law, such lights and signals as may be prescribed by the Coast Guard or by the
District Engineer shall be installed and maintained by and at the expense of
the Lessee.


31. HUNTING AND TRAPPING


The Lessee shall not hunt or trap or allow hunting or trapping on the
premises.
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32. TRANSIENT USE


a. Camping, including transient trailers or recreational vehicles, at
one or more campsites for a period longer than thirty (30) days during any
sixty (60) consecutive day period is prohibited. The Lessee will maintain a
ledger and reservation system for the use of any such campsites, said system
to be acceptable to the District Engineer.


b. Occupying any lands, buildings, vessels or other facilities within
the premises for the purpose of maintaining a full- or part-time residence is
prohibited, except for employees, residing on the premises, for security
purposes, if authorized by the District Engineer.


33. DISPUTES CLAUSE


Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
601-6113) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim," as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to that lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph c. (2) below. The routine request for
rental payment that is not in dispute is not a claim under the Act. The
request may be converted to a claim under the Act, by this clause, if it is
disputed either as to liability or amount or is not acted upon in a reasonable
time.


c. (1) A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted
to the District Engineer for a written decision. A claim by the Government
against the Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the District
Engineer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit with
the claim a certification that:


(i) The claim is made in good faith;


(ii) Supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee’s knowledge and belief; and


(iii) The amount requested accurately reflects the lease
adjustment for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be
executed by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the
certification shall be executed by:


(i) A senior company official in charge at the Lessee’s
location involved; or


(ii) An officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.
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d. For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the District Engineer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the District Engineer
must, within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by
which the decision will be made.


e. The District Engineer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee
appeals or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the District
Engineer or a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties,
by mutual consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.
When using alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of
amount, shall be accompanied by the certification described in paragraph c.(2)
of this clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c.(3) of this
clause.


g. The Government shall pay interest on the amount found due and unpaid
by the Government from (1) the date the District Engineer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be
due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury, as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the
District Engineer receives the claim and then at the rate applicable for each
6-month period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the
claim. Rental amounts due to the Government by the Lessee will have interest
and penalties as set out in the Condition on CONSIDERATION.


h. The Lessee shall proceed diligently with performance of the lease,
pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, appeal, or action
arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of the District
Engineer.


34. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed
or retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona
fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies
maintained by the Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach or
violation of this warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul
this lease without liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to
pay, in addition to the lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such
commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.


35. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No Member of or Delegate to Congress or Resident Commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to
any incorporated company if the lease be for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


36. SEVERAL LESSEES
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37. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modification of this agreement, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be
valid unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a
duly authorized representative; and this provision shall apply to this clause
as well as all other conditions of this lease.


38. DISCLAIMER


This instrument is effective only insofar as the rights of the United
States in the premises are concerned; and the grantee shall obtain such
permission as may be required on account of any other existing rights. It is
understood that the granting of this lease does not eliminate the necessity of
obtaining any Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant to
the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (30
Stat. 1151; 33 U.S.C. § 403), or Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C.
§ 1344).


IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have hereunto set my hand by authority/direction of the
Secretary of the Army this day of , .


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this day of ,
.
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No._________________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


LEASE TO NONPROFIT ORGANIZATION


FOR PARK AND RECREATIONAL PURPOSES


SITE


PROJECT NAME


COUNTY, STATE


THIS LEASE, made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and ______________________
___________________ ____________________________, hereinafter referred to as the
Lessee,


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code,
Section 460d, and for the consideration set forth herein, hereby leases to the
Lessee, the property identified in Exhibit(s)______________, attached hereto and
made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to as the premises for
_______________________ ________________________ ____________________________
________________________________


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


Said premises are hereby leased for a term of__________________
years, beginning _________________________________, _________ and ending
_______________________,_____.


2. CONSIDERATION


a. The Lessee shall pay rental in advance to the United States in the
amount of __________________________________________________________
($_____________________________ ), payable_______________________________ to
the order of the Finance and Accounting Officer, _________________ District,
and delivered to __________________ ___________________ ______________________
__________________ _______________________________________________________________.


b. All rent and other payments due under the terms of this lease must be
paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the mandatory
sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, (31 USC Section 3717).
This statute requires the imposition of an interest charge for the late
payment of debts owed to the United States; an administrative charge to cover
the costs of processing and handling delinquent debts; and the assessment of
an additional penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is more than 90
days past due. The provisions of the statute will be implemented as follows:


(1) The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulation, on late payment of rent. Interest will accrue
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from (the due date) (the later of the due date or the date notification of the
amount due is mailed to the Lessee). An administrative charge to cover the
cost of processing and handling each late payment will also be imposed.


(2) In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will
impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment, or
portion thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due. The penalty shall
accrue from the date of delinquency and will continue to accrue until the debt
is paid in full.


(3) All payments received will be applied first to any accumulated
interest, administrative and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or
other payment balance. Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late
payment penalty charge.


2 . CONSIDERATION (ALTERNATE) (USE ONLY WITH THE ALTERNATE CONDITION ON NON-
DISCRIMINATION)


The consideration for this lease is the operation and maintenance of the
premises by the Lessee for the benefit of the United States and the general
public in accordance with the conditions herein set forth.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee, to _________________________________________ 
______________________  ____________________________________ and if to the United
States, to the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real Estate Division,
____________________ _____________________ _______________________
___________________________  _____________________ ,or as may from time to time
otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly
given if and when enclosed in a properly sealed envelope, or wrapper,
addressed as as aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in a post office
regularly maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4 . AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army", "District Engineer" or "said officer" shall include
their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "lessee" shall
include, assignees, transferees, successors and their duly authorized
representatives.


5. SUPERVISION BY THE DISTRICT ENGINEER


The use and occupation of the premises shall be subject to the general
supervision and approval of the District Engineer, hereinafter referred as
said officer, and to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time
to time by said officer.


6. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS
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regulations and with all applicable laws, ordinances and regulations of the
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service, water supply, sanitation, use of pesticides, and licenses or permits
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b . The lessee will provide an annual certification that all water and
sanitary systems on the premises have been inspected and comply with Federal,
state and local standards. Lessee will also provide a statement of compliance
with the Americans with Disabilities Act, noting any deficiencies and
providing a schedule for correction.


c. In addition to other applicable codes, the Lessee shall comply with
the current editions of the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) code
70, National Electric Code, ANSI/NFPA standard 303, Marinas and Boatyards
(DELETE IF NOT A MARINA), and other applicable codes and standards covering
the type of facilities. Upon request by the District Engineer, the Lessee
will provide a certification that all electrical installations on the premises
have been inspected by a qualified individual and comply with the applicable
codes.


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows
its condition, and understands that the same is leased without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of
the United States to make any alterations, repairs or additions thereto.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


b. As of the date of this lease, an inventory and condition report of
all personal property and improvements of the United States included in this
lease shall be made by said officer and the Lessee to reflect the condition of
said property and improvements. A copy of said report is attached as Exhibit
_______ and made a part hereof. Upon the expiration, revocation or termination
of this lease, another inventory and condition report shall be similarly
prepared. The report shall constitute the basis for settlement for property
damaged or destroyed. Any such property must be either replaced or restored
to the condition required by the condition on PROTECTION OF PROPERTY.


8. DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGEMENT PLANS


The Lessee shall construct, operate and maintain the premises for park
or recreation purposes only and in accordance with a development and
management plan as approved in writing by said officer. All structures shall
be constructed and landscaping accomplished in accordance with plans approved
by said officer. The Lessee also agrees to prohibit any exclusive or private
use of all or any part of the premises by any individual or group of
individuals. Title to improvements constructed or placed on the premises by
the Lessee shall remain vested in the Lessee, subject to the Condition on
RESTORATION, and shall be maintained by the Lessee to the satisfaction of said
officer.


9. AVAILABILITY OF THE PREMISES


The Lessee agrees that the premises are leased for organized group
recreational use only and that the premises and the facilities thereon must be
made available on a rotational basis among any various groups within the
lessee organization, and their guests. The Lessee further agrees to make the
site and facilities available to other nonprofit organizations on a first
come, first served reservation basis when not scheduled for use by members of
the Lessee organization. The Lessee will not unreasonably withhold
availability to such organizations.


10. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS
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a. Without prior written approval of said officer the Lessee shall
neither transfer nor assign this lease nor sublet the premises or any part
thereof, nor grant any interest, privilege or license whatsoever in connection
with this lease. Failure to comply with this condition shall constitute a
noncompliance for which the lease may be revoked immediately by said officer.


b. The Lessee will not sponsor or participate in timeshare ownership of
any structure, facilities, accommodations, or personal property on the
premises. The Lessee will not subdivide nor develop the premises into private
residential development.


11. FEES


Fees may be charged by the Lessee for use of the premises or facilities
constructed thereon. The said officer shall have the right to review such
fees and require an increase or reduction when it is determined that the
objectives of this lease have been violated. However, no user fees may be
charged by the Lessee for use of facilities developed in whole or in part with
federal funds if a user charge by the Corps of Engineers for the facility
would be prohibited under law. All monies received by the Lessee from
operations conducted on the premises must be utilized by the Lessee for the
administration, maintenance, operation and development of the premises. Any
such monies not so utilized or programmed for use within a reasonable time
shall be paid to said officer at the end of each 5 year period. The Lessee
shall furnish annual statements of receipts and expenditures to said officer.


12. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the Lessee under this
lease, and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property
located on the premises against fire or damage from any and all causes. Any
property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the Lessee incident to
the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the Lessee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the
election of said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the Lessee in an
amount necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition
satisfactory to said officer.


13. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with government purposes, to make inspections, to
remove timber or other material, except property of the Lessee, to flood the
premises, to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner whatsoever
and/or to make any other use of the lands as may be necessary in connection
with government purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for damages on
account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent or employee
thereof.


14. INSURANCE
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shall provide an amount not less than that which is prudent, reasonable and
consistent with sound business practices or a minimum combined single limit in
the amount of $_________________, whichever is greater, for any number of
persons or claims arising from any one incident with respect to bodily
injuries or death resulting therefrom, property damage, or both, suffered or
alleged to have been suffered by any person or persons resulting from the
operations of the lessee under the terms of this lease. The Lessee shall
require its insurance company to furnish to said officer a copy of the policy
or policies, or if acceptable to said officer, certificates of insurance
evidencing the purchase of such insurance. The District Engineer shall have
the right to review and revise the amount of minimum liability insurance
required.


b. The insurance policy or policies shall be of comprehensive form of
contract and shall specifically provide protection appropriate for the types
of facilities, services and activities involved. The Lessee shall require
that the insurance company give said officer thirty (30) days written notice
of any cancellation or change in such insurance. Said officer may require
closure of any or all of the premises during any period for which the Lessee
does not have the required insurance coverage.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


c. As to those structures and improvements on the premises constructed
by or owned by the United States, for such periods as the Lessee is in
possession of the premises pursuant to the terms and conditions of this lease,
the Lessee shall procure and maintain, at the Lesseers cost, a standard fire
and extended coverage insurance policy or policies on the leased premises to
the full insurable value thereof. The Lessee shall procure such insurance
from a reputable company or companies. The insurance policy shall provide
that in the event or loss thereunder, the proceeds of the policy or policies,
at the election of the United States, shall be payable to the Lessee to be
used solely for the repair, restoration or replacement of the property damaged
or destroyed, and any balance of the proceeds not required for such repair,
restoration or replacement shall be paid to the United States. If the United
States does not elect by notice in writing to the insurer within sixty (60)
days after the damage or destruction occurs to have the proceeds paid to the
Lessee for the purpose hereinabove set forth, then such proceeds shall be paid
to the United States, provided however that the insurer, after payment of any
proceeds to the Lessee in accordance with the provision of the policy or
policies, shall have no obligation or liability with respect to the use or
disposition of the proceeds by the Lessee. Nothing herein contained shall be
construed as an obligation upon the United States to repair, restore or
replace the leased premises or any part thereof.


15. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property of the lessee, or
for damages to the property or injuries to the person of the lessee’s
officers, agents, or employees or others who may be on the premises at their
invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the lessee shall hold the
United States harmless from any and all such claims not including damages due
to the fault or negligence of the United States or its contractors.


16. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
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restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to said officer.
If, however, this lease is revoked, the Lessee shall vacate the premises,
remove said property, and restore the premises to the aforesaid condition
within such time as said officer may designate. In either event, if the
Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and restore the premises,
then, at the option of said officer, said property shall either become the
property of the United States without compensation therefor, or said officer
may cause the property to be removed and no claim for damages against the
United States or its officers or agents shall be created by or made on account
of such removal and restoration work. The Lessee shall also pay the United
States on demand any sum which may be expended by the United States after the
expiration, revocation or termination of this lease in restoring the premises.


17. NON-DISCRIMINATION


The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap, or national origin. The lessee will comply with the
Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with Disabilities Act
Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural and
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


17. NON-DISCRIMINATION (ALTERNATE) (USE ONLY WITH THE ALTERNATE CONDITION ON
CONSIDERATION)


a. The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap, or national origin. The Lessee will comply with the
Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with Disabilities Act
Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural and
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


b. The Lessee, by acceptance of this lease, is receiving a type of
Federal assistance and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply
with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended
(42 U.S.C. § 2000d); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. § 6102);
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. § 794); and all
requirements imposed by or pursuant to the Directive of the Department of
Defense (32 CFR Part 300) issued as Department of Defense Directives 5500.11
and 1020.1, and Army Regulation 600-7. This assurance shall be binding on the
Lessee, its agents, successors, transferees, sublessees and assignees.


18. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This lease is subject to all existing easements, or those subsequently
granted, as well as established access routes for roadways and utilities
located, or to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant
of any new easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and the
easements will not be granted which will, in the opinion of said officer,
interfere with the use of the premises by the Lessee.


19. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
federally owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM) which has responsibility for mineral development on federal lands. The
Secretary will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in said
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mineral leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities that
would interfere with the lessee’s operations or would be contrary to local
law.


20. COMPLIANCE, CLOSURE, REVOCATION, AND RELINQUISHMENT


a. The Lessee and/or any sublessees or licensees are charged at all
times with full knowledge of all the limitations and requirements of this
lease, and the necessity for correction of deficiencies, and with compliance
with reasonable requests by said officer. This lease may be revoked in the
event the Lessee violates any of its terms and conditions and continues and
persists in such non-compliance. The Lessee will be notified of any non-
compliance, which notice shall be in writing or shall be confirmed in writing,
giving a period of time in which to correct the non-compliance. Failure to
satisfactorily correct any substantial or persistent non-compliance within the
specified time is grounds for closure of all or part of the premises,
temporary suspension of operation, or revocation of the lease, after notice in
writing of such intent. Decisions by the said officer concerning future
requests by the Lessee to extend the lease, expand the premises, modify
authorized activities, or assign the lease shall reflect the lessee’s past
performance and compliance with the lease terms.


b. This lease may be relinquished by the Lessee by giving thirty (30)
days prior written notice to said officer in the manner prescribed in the
condition on NOTICES.


21. HEALTH AND SAFETY


a. The lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean,
sanitary and safe condition by and at the expense of the Lessee.


b. In addition to the right of revocation for non-compliance
previously stated, said officer, upon discovery of any hazardous condition on
the premises that present an immediate threat to health or danger to life or
property, will so notify the Lessee and will require that the affected part or
all of the premises be closed until such condition is corrected and the danger
eliminated. If the condition is not corrected said officer will have the
option to (1) correct the hazardous condition and collect the cost of repairs
from the Lessee, or (2) revoke the lease. The Lessee shall have no claim for
damages against the United States, or any officer, agent or employee thereof
on account of action pursuant to this condition.


22. PUBLIC USE


The lessee shall not forbid the full use by the public of the water
areas of the project, subject however, to the authority and responsibility of
the Lessee to carry out its responsibilities under this lease to manage the
premises and provide safety and security to the facility users.


23. PROHIBITED USES


a. The lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which is
illegal, or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal
business or purpose. There shall not conducted on or permitted on the
premises any activity which would constitute a nuisance. As an exception,
some games of chance, such as raffles, games and sporting events, may be
conducted by the lessee if permissible by state and local law. Any request to
conduct a game of chance must be submitted in writing to said officer.


Figure 8-C-5 (Continued) 8-C-58







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


b. In accordance with state and local laws and regulations, the Lessee
may store, or dispense, or permit the storage, or dispensing of beer, malt
beverages, light wines or other intoxicating beverages on the premises for
members of the lessee organization and their guests. Advertising of such
beverages outside of buildings is not permitted. Carry out package sales of
hard liquor is prohibited.


24. NATURAL RESOURCES


The lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises, except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the condition on
DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGEMENT PLANS. The lessee may salvage fallen or dead timber
on the leased premises for use as firewood only. All sales of timber or
forest products will be conducted by the United States and the proceeds
therefrom shall not be available to the lessee under the provisions of this
lease.


25. DISPUTES CLAUSE


a. Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
601-613) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim," as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to this lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph c. (2) below. The routine request for
rental payment that is not in dispute is not a claim under the Act. The
request may be converted to a claim under the Act, by this clause, if it is
disputed either as to liability or amount or is not acted upon in a reasonable
time.


c. (1) A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to
the said officer for a written decision. A claim by the Government against
the Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the said officer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit with
the claim a certification that:


(i) The claim is made in good faith;


(ii) Supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee’s knowledge and belief; and


(iii) The amount requested accurately reflects the lease
adjustment for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) (i) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be
executed by that individual.


(ii) If the Lessee is not an individual, the certification shall be
executed by:
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(A) A senior company official in charge at the Lessee’s
location involved; or


(B) An officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.


d. For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the said officer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the said officer must,
within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by which the
decision will be made.


e. The said officer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee appeals
or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the said officer
or a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties, by
mutual consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.
When using alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of
amount, shall be accompanied by the certificate described in paragraph c. (2)
of this clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c. (3) of this
clause.


g. The Government shall pay interest on the amount found due and unpaid
by the Government from (1) the date the said officer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be
due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the said
officer receives the claim and then at the rate applicable for each 6-month
period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the claim.
Rental amounts due to the Government by the Lessee will have interest and
penalties as set out in the condition on CONSIDERATION.


h. The lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the
lease, pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim or action
arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of said officer.


26. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the project against pollution of its air, ground and
water. The lessee shall comply promptly with any laws, regulations,
conditions or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and
when issued by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or
prevent pollution. The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within
the leased area is specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or
instructions in effect or prescribed by the Environmental Protection Agency,
or by any federal, state, interstate or local governmental agency, are hereby
made a condition of this lease. The lessee shall require all sanitation
facilities on boats moored at the lessee’s facilities to be sealed against any
discharge into the lake. Services for waste disposal, including sewage pump-
out of watercraft, shall be provided by the lessee as appropriate. The lessee
shall not discharge waste or effluent from the premises in such a manner that
the discharge will contaminate streams or other bodies of water or otherwise
become a public nuisance.


b. The lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
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from the lessee’s activities, the lessee shall be liable to restore the
damaged resources.


c. The lessee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before
any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


27. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history
of the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit


. Upon expiration, revocation or relinquishment of this lease another
PAS shall be prepared which will document the environmental condition of the
property at that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the
said officer in determining any environmental restoration requirements. Any
such requirements will be completed by the Lessee in accordance with the
condition on RESTORATION.


28. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify said
officer and protect the site and the material from further disturbances until
said officer gives clearance to proceed.


29. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to said officer, all
soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the Lessee during
the term of this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate measures to
prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any soil erosion
occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the Lessee
shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed by said officer.


30. TRANSIENT USE


a. Camping, including transient trailers or recreational vehicles, at
one or more campsites for a period longer than thirty (30) days during any
sixty (60) consecutive day period is prohibited.


b. Occupying any lands, buildings, vessels or other facilities within
the premises for the purpose of maintaining a full- or part-time residence is
prohibited, except for employees residing on the premises for security
purposes if authorized by said officer.


31. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed
or retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bon fide
employees or established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the
Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach of violation of this
warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul this lease without
liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to pay, in addition to
the lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such commission,
percentage, brokerage or contingent fee.
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32. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No member of or delegate to congress or resident commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to
any incorporated company if this lease is for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


33. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modification of this lease, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be valid
unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a duly
authorized representative and this provision shall apply to this condition as
well as other conditions of this lease.


34. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the Lessee shall obtain any permit or
license which may be required by Federal, state, or local statute in
connection with the use of the premises. It is understood that the granting of
this lease does not preclude the necessity of obtaining any Department of the
Army permit for activities which involve the discharge of dredge or fill
material or placement of fixed structures in the waters of the United States,
pursuant to the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3
March 1899 (33 USC 403), and Section 404 of the Clean Waters Act (33 USC
1344).


IN WITNESS
Secretary of the
19 ____


WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by
Army, this ______________________ day of ______________________,


authority of the


THIS LEASE
day of __________________


is also executed by the lessee this _____________
, 19 ______
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NO ______________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


LEASE FOR


PRIVATE RECREATION PURPOSES


(SITE)


PROJECT


COUNTY, STATE


THIS LEASE, made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and


hereinafter referred to as the Lessee,
,


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code,
Section 460d, and for the consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby leases
to the Lessee, the property identified in Exhibit(s) _____________, attached
hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to as the premises for
private recreation purposes consisting of _________________________
_____________________ ____________________ _____________________
______________.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


Said premises are hereby leased for a term of __________________
years,  beginning _____________________________________, _____and ending
_________________________, ______.


2. CONSIDERATION


A. The Lessee shall pay rental in advance to the United States in the
amount of ____________________________________________________ ($____________________),
payable ______________________________ to the order of the Finance and Accounting
Officer, ____________________ District, and delivered to
_____________________________________________________________________
______________________________________.


b. All rent and other payments due under the terms of this lease must
be paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the mandatory
sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, (31 USC Section 3717).
This statute requires the imposition of an interest charge for the late
payment of debts owed to the United States; an administrative charge to cover
the costs of processing and handling delinquent debts; and the assessment of
an additional penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is more than 90
days past due. The provisions of the statute will be implemented as follows:
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United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulation, on late payment of rent. Interest will accrue
from (the due date) (the later of the due date or the date notification of the
amount due is mailed to the Lessee). An administrative charge to cover the
cost of processing and handling each late payment will also be imposed.


(2) In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will
impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment, or
portion thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due. The penalty shall
accrue from the date of delinquency and will continue to accrue until the debt
is paid in full.


(3) All payments received will be applied first to any accumulated
interest, administrative and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or
other payment balance. Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late
payment penalty charge.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee, to ________________________
____________________________________________________________________________ and if to
the United States, to the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real Estate 
Division, ______________________________________________________ _________________
______________________________________________, or as may from time to time otherise
be directed by the parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly given if
and when enclosed in a properly sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed as
aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in a post office regularly
maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army", "District Engineer" or "said officer" shall include
their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee" shall
include, assignees, transferees, successors and their duly authorized
representatives.


5. SUPERVISION BY THE DISTRICT ENGINEER


The use and occupation of the premises shall be subject to the general
supervision and approval of the District Engineer, hereinafter referred as
said officer, and to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time
to time by said officer.


6. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


a. The Lessee shall comply with all applicable federal, laws and
regulations and with all applicable laws, ordinances, and regulations of the
state, county, and municipality wherein the premises are located, including,
but not limited to, those regarding construction, health, safety, food
service, water supply, sanitation, use of pesticides, and licenses or permits
to do business.


b. The Lessee will provide an annual certification that all water and
sanitary systems on the premises have been inspected and comply with Federal,
state and local standards. Lessee will also provide a statement of compliance
with the Americans with Disabilities Act, noting any deficiencies and
providing a schedule for correction.
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c. In addition to other applicable codes, the Lessee shall comply with
the current editions of the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) code
70, National Electric Code, ANSI/NFPA standard 303, Marinas and Boatyards
(DELETE IF NOT A MARINA), and other applicable codes and standards covering
the type of facilities. Upon request by the District Engineer, the Lessee
will provide a certification that all electrical installations on the premises
have been inspected by a qualified individual and comply with the applicable
NFPA codes.


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows
its condition, and understands that the same is leased without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of
the United States to make any alterations, repairs or additions thereto.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


b. As of the date of this lease, an inventory and condition report of
all personal property and improvements of the United States included in this
lease shall be made by said officer and the Lessee to reflect the condition of
said property and improvements. A copy of said report is be attached as
Exhibit _______ and made a part hereof. Upon the expiration, revocation or
termination of this lease, another inventory and condition report shall be
similarly prepared. The report shall constitute the basis for settlement for
property damaged or destroyed. Any such property must be either replaced or
restored to the condition required by the condition on PROTECTION OF PROPERTY.


8. DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGEMENT PLANS


The Lessee shall construct, operate and maintain the premises for
private recreation purposes only and in accordance with a development and
management plan as approved in writing by said officer. All structures shall
be constructed and landscaping accomplished in accordance with plans approved
by said officer. Title to improvements constructed or placed on the premises
by the Lessee shall remain vested in the Lessee, subject to the condition on
RESTORATION, and shall be maintained by the Lessee to the satisfaction of said
officer.


9. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS


a. Without prior written approval of said officer the Lessee shall
neither transfer nor assign this lease nor sublet the premises or any part
thereof nor grant any interest, privilege or license whatsoever in connection
with this lease. Failure to comply with this condition shall constitute a
noncompliance for which the lease may be revoked immediately by said officer.


b. The Lessee shall not sponsor or participate in timeshare ownership
of any structure, facilities, accommodations, or personal property on the
premises. The Lessee shall not subdivide nor develop the premises into
private residential development.


10. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the Lessee under this
lease, and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property
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located on the premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes.
Any property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the Lessee incident
to the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the Lessee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the
election of said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the Lessee in an
amount necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition
satisfactory to said officer.


11. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with government purposes, to make inspections, to
remove timber or other material, except property of the Lessee, to flood the
premises, to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner whatsoever
and/or to make any other use of the lands as may be necessary in connection
with government purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for damages on
account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent or employee
thereof.


12. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property of the Lessee, or
for damages to the property or injuries to the person of the Lessee’s
officers, agents or employees or others who may be on the premises at their
invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the Lessee shall hold the
United States harmless from any and all such claims not including damages due
to the fault or negligence of the United States or its contractors.


13. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
Lessee, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to said officer.
If, however, this lease is revoked, the Lessee shall vacate the premises,
remove said property, and restore the premises to the aforesaid condition
within such time as said officer may designate. In either event, if the
Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and restore the premises,
then, at the option of said officer, said property shall either become the
property of the United States without compensation therefor, or said officer
may cause the property to be removed and no claim for damages against the
United States or its officers or agents shall be created by or made on account
of such removal and restoration work. The Lessee shall also pay the United
States on demand any sum which may be expended by the United States after the
expiration, revocation or termination of this lease in restoring the premises.


14. NON-DISCRIMINATION


The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or exclude
them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or activities
conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion, sex, age,
handicap, or national origin. The Lessee will comply with the Americans with
Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with Disabilities Act Accessibility
Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural and Transportation Barriers
Compliance Board.


15. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS
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This lease is subject to all existing easements, or those subsequently
granted, as well as established access routes for roadways and utilities
located, or to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant
of any new easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and the
easements will not be granted which will, in the opinion of said officer,
interfere with the use of the premises by the Lessee.


16. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to federally-
owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included in present
or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) which
has responsibility for mineral development on federal lands. The Secretary
will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in said mineral leases
that are designed to protect the premises from activities that would interfere
with the Lessee’s operations or would be contrary to local law.


a. The Lessee is charged at all times with full knowledge of all the
limitations and requirements of this lease, and the necessity for correction
of deficiencies, and with compliance with reasonable requests by said officer.
This lease may be revoked in the event that the Lessee violates any of the
terms and conditions and continues and persists in such non-compliance. The
Lessee will be notified of any non-compliance, which notice shall be in
writing or shall be confirmed in writing, giving a period of time in which to
correct the non-compliance. Failure to satisfactorily correct any substantial
or persistent non-compliance within the specified time is grounds for closure
of all or part of the premises, temporary suspension of operation, or
revocation of the lease, after notice in writing of such intent. Future
requests by the Lessee to extend the lease, expand the premises, modify
authorized activities, or assign the lease shall take into consideration the
Lessee's past performance and compliance with the lease terms.


b. This lease may be relinquished by the Lessee by giving thirty (30) days
prior written notice to said officer in the manner prescribed in the condition
on NOTICES.


c. In addition to the above right of revocation, if the rent or other
payments provided to be paid by the Lessee or any part thereof shall be in
arrears and unpaid for thirty (30) days after the same shall become due,then,
and in such case, the said officer may elect to revoke this lease by
notification in writing to the Lessee.


18. HEALTH AND SAFETY


a. The Lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean,
safe and sanitary condition by and at the expense of the Lessee.


b. In addition to the right of revocation for non-compliance
previously stated, said officer, upon discovery of any hazardous condition on
the premises that present an immediate threat to health and/or danger to life
or property, will so notify the Lessee and will require that the affected part
or all of the premises be closed until such condition is corrected and the
danger eliminated. If the condition is not corrected said officer will have
the option to (1) correct the hazardous condition and collect the cost of
repairs from the Lessee, or (2) revoke the lease. The Lessee shall have no
claim for damages against the United States, or any officer, agent or employee
thereof on account of action pursuant to this condition.
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19. PROHIBITED USES


a. The Lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which is
illegal, or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal
business or purpose. There shall not be conducted on or permitted on the
premises any activity which would constitute a nuisance. As an exception,
some games of chance, such as raffles, games and sporting events, may be
conducted by the Lessee if permissible by state and local law. Any request to
conduct a game of chance must be submitted in writing to said officer.


b. In accordance with state and local laws and regulations, the Lessee
may store, or dispense, or permit the storage, or dispensing of beer, malt
beverages, light wines or other intoxicating beverages on the premises for
members of the Lessee organization and their guests only.


c. Occupying any lands, buildings, vessels or other facilities within
the premises for the purpose of maintaining a full- or part-time residence is
prohibited, except for employees, residing on the premises, for security
purposes, if authorized by said officer.


20. NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises, except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the condition on
DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGEMENT PLANS. The Lessee may salvage fallen or dead
timber, however, no commercial use shall be made of such timber. All sales of
timber or forest products will be conducted by the United States and the
proceeds therefrom shall not be available to the lessee under the provisions
of this lease.


21. DISPUTES CLAUSE


a. Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
601-613) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim," as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to this lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph c. (2) below. The routine request for
rental payment that is not in dispute is not a claim under the Act. The
request may be converted to a claim under the Act, by this clause, if it is
disputed either as to liability or amount or is not acted upon in a reasonable
time. 


c . (1) A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to
the said officer for a written decision. A claim by the Government against
the Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the said officer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit with
the claim a certification that:
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(i) The claim is made in good faith;


(ii) Supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee's knowledge and belief; and


(iii) The amount requested accurately reflects the lease
adjustment for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be executed
by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the certification
shall be executed by:


(i) A senior company official in charge at the Lessee’s location
involved; or


(ii) An officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.


d. For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the said officer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the said officer must,
within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by which the
decision will be made.


e. The said officer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee appeals
or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the said officer
or a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties, by
mutual consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.
When using alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of
amount, shall be accompanied by the certificate described in paragraph c. (2)
of this clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c.(3) of this
clause.


g. The Government shall pay interest on the amount found due and unpaid
by the Government from (1) the date the said officer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be
due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the said
officer receives the claim and then at the rate applicable for each 6-month
period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the claim.
Rental amounts due to the Government by the Lessee will have interest and
penalties as set out in the condition on CONSIDERATION.


h. The Lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the
lease, pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim or action
arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of said officer.


22. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the project against pollution of its air, ground and
water. The Lessee shall comply promptly with any laws, regulations,
conditions or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and
when issued by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or
prevent pollution. The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within
the leased area is specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or
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instructions in effect or prescribed by the Environmental Protection Agency,
or by any federal, state, interstate or local governmental agency, are hereby
made a condition of this lease. The Lessee shall require all sanitation
facilities on boats moored at the Lessee's facilities to be sealed against any
discharge into the lake. Services for waste disposal, including sewage pump-
out of watercraft, shall be provided by the lessee as appropriate. The lessee
shall not discharge waste or effluent from the premises in such a manner that
the discharge will contaminate streams or other bodies of water or otherwise
become a public nuisance.


b. The lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
from the lessee’s activities, the lessee shall be liable to restore the
damaged resources.


c. The lessee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before
any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


23. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history
of the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit
_________. Upon expiration, revocation or relinquishment of this lease
another PAS shall be prepared which will document the environmental condition
of the property at that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist
the said officer in determining any environmental restoration requirement of
the Lessee. Any such requirements will be completed by the Lessee in
accordance with the condition on RESTORATION.


24. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify said
officer and protect the site and the material from further disturbances until
said officer gives clearance to proceed.


25. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to said officer, all
soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the Lessee during
the term of this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate measures to
prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any soil erosion
occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the Lessee
shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed by said officer.


26. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed
or retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bon fide
employees or established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the
Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach of violation of this
warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul this lease without
liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to pay, in addition to
the lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such commission,
percentage, brokerage or contingent fee.
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27. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No member of or delegate to congress or resident commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to
any incorporated company if this lease is for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


28. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modification of this lease, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be valid
unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a duly
authorized representative and this provision shall apply to this condition as
well as other conditions of this lease.


29. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the Lessee shall obtain any permit or
license which may be required by Federal, state or local statute in
connection with the use of the premises. It is understood that the granting of
this lease does not preclude the necessity of obtaining any Department of the
Army permit for activities which involve the discharge of dredge or fill
material or placement of fixed structures in the waters of the United States,
pursuant to the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3
March 1899 (33 USC 403), and Section 404 of the Clean Waters Act (33 USC
1344).


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the Army, this________________________ day of ____________________,
19 ____


___________________________


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this_______________
day of __________________, ______


______________________________
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NO. ____________________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


LEASE TO NONPROFIT ORGANIZATION
FOR COOPERATIVE MANAGEMENT OF


(SITE)


(PROJECT)


(COUNTY, STATE)


THIS LEASE, made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and _______________
__________________, a non-profit corporation duly organized and existing under
and by virtue of the laws of the State of _____________________ , with its
principal office in the City of ________________, __________, hereinafter
referred to as the Lessee,


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code,
Section 460d, and pursuant to a Cooperative Agreement dated __________,
hereinafter referred to as the Agreement, and for the consideration
hereinafter set forth, hereby leases to the Lessee, the property identified in
Exhibit(s) __________ attached hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter
referred to as the premises, for the development and management, in
cooperation with the Secretary.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


Said premises are hereby leased for a term
beginning ___________________________, _________ and
______________________, ________.


2. CONSIDERATION


of ________________ years,
ending


The consideration for this lease is the operation and maintenance of the
premises by the Lessee, in cooperation with the Secretary, for the benefit of
the United States and the general public in accordance with the terms of this
lease and those of the Agreement. It is understood and agreed that this lease
will be controlling if there are any conflicts between the two documents.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee, to ___________________


and if to the United States, to the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real
Estate Division, ___________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________,
or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice
shall be deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed in a properly
sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed as aforesaid, and deposited postage
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prepaid in a post office regularly maintained by the United States Postal
Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army," "District Engineer," or "said officer" shall include
their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee" shall
include sublessees, assignees, transferees, concessionaires, successors, and
its duly authorized representatives.


5. SUPERVISION BY THE DISTRICT ENGINEER


The use and occupation of the premises shall be subject to the general
supervision of the District Engineer, hereinafter referred to as said officer,
and to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time to time by
said officer, including any special provisions that may be established due to
the cooperative joint management of the premises by the Lessee and the United
States as contemplated by the Agreement.


6. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, county, and
municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein the premises are located.


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows its
condition, and understands that the same is leased without any representations
or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of the United
States to make any alterations, Repairs to additions thereto except as may be
required to carry out its responsibilities pursuant to the terms of the
Agreement.


b. As of the date of this lease, an inventory and condition report of
all personal property and improvements of the United States included in this
lease shall be made by the said officer and the Lessee to reflect the
condition of the said property and improvements. A copy of the said report is
attached hereto as Exhibit ____________ and made a part hereof. Upon the
expiration, revocation or termination of this lease, another inventory and
condition report shall be similarly prepared. This report shall constitute
the basis for settlement for property damaged or destroyed. Any such
settlement will take into account the cooperative relationship of the parties,
and will reflect an equitable apportionment of damages.


8. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS


a. Without prior written approval of the said officer the lessee shall
neither transfer nor assign this lease, nor sublet the premises or any part
thereof nor grant any interest, privilege or license whatsoever in connection
with this lease. Failure to comply with this condition shall constitute a
noncompliance for which the lease may be revoked immediately by the said
officer.


b. The Lessee shall not sponsor or participate in timeshare ownership of
any structure, facilities, accommodations, or personal property on the
premises. The Lessee will not subdivide nor develop the premises into private
residential development.


9. FEES, RATES AND PRICES
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The Lessee may charge a general admission fee and/or fees for
visitor/interpretative services or special events. The said officer shall
have the right to review such rates and prices and require an increase or
reduction when it is determined that the objective of this paragraph has been
violated. However, no user fees may be charged by the Lessee for use of
facilities developed in whole or in part with federal funds if a user charge
by the Corps of Engineers for the facility would be prohibited under law.
Monies received by the Lessee from operations conducted on the premises shall
be utilized by the Lessee to fulfill its obligations under the Agreement. The
Lessee shall furnish an annual report of itemized receipts and expenditures to
said officer.


10. DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGEMENT PLANS


The Lessee shall construct, operate and maintain the premises in
accordance with the Agreement. All structures shall be constructed and
landscaping accomplished in accordance with plans approved by said officer.
The Lessee also agrees to prohibit any exclusive or private use of all or any
part of the premises by any individual or group of individuals. Title to
improvements constructed or placed on the premises by the Lessee shall remain
vested in the Lessee, subject to the Condition on RESTORATION, and shall be
maintained by the Lessee to the satisfaction of said officer.


11. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The lessee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the lessee under this
lease, and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property
located on the premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes.
Any property of the United states damaged or destroyed by the lessee incident
to the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the lessee to a condition satisfactory to the said officer, or at
the election of the said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the lessee in
an amount necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition
satisfactory to the said officer.


12. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with government purposes, to make inspections; to
remove timber or other material, except property of the Lessee; to flood the
premises to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner whatsoever;
and/or to make any other use of the lands as may be necessary in connection
with government purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for damages on
account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent or employee
thereof.


13. INSURANCE


a. At the commencement of this lease, the lessee shall obtain, from a
reputable insurance company or companies, liability insurance. The insurance
shall provide an amount not less than that which is prudent, reasonable and
consistent with sound business practices or a minimum combined single limit in
the amount of $___________________ , whichever is greater, for any number of
persons or claims arising from any one incident with respect to bodily
injuries or death resulting therefrom, property damage, or both, suffered or
alleged to have been suffered by any person or persons resulting from the
operations of the Lessee under the terms of this lease. The Lessee shall
reguire the insurance company or companies to furnish the said officer a copy
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of the policy or policies, or if acceptable to the said officer, certificates
of insurance evidencing the purchase of such insurance. The District Engineer
shall have the right to review and revise the amount of minimum liability
insurance required.


b. The insurance policy or policies shall be of comprehensive form of
contract and shall specifically provide protection appropriate for the types
of facilities, services and activities involved. The Lessee shall require
that the insurance company give the said officer thirty (30) days written
notice of any cancellation or change in such insurance. The said officer may
require closure of any or all of the premises during any period for which the
Lessee does not have the required insurance coverage.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


c. As to those structures and improvements on the premises constructed
by or owned by the United States, for such periods as the Lessee is in
possession of the premises pursuant to the terms and conditions of this lease,
the Lessee shall procure and maintain, at the Lessee's cost, a standard fire
and extended coverage insurance policy or policies on the leased premises to
the full insurable value thereof. The Lessee shall procure such insurance
from a reputable company or companies. The insurance policy shall provide
that in the event or loss thereunder, the proceeds of the policy or policies,
at the election of the United States, shall be payable to the Lessee to be
used solely for the repair, restoration or replacement of the property damaged
or destroyed, and any balance of the proceeds not required for such repair,
restoration or replacement shall be paid to the United States. If the United
States does not elect by notice in writing to the insurer within sixty (60)
days after the damage or destruction occurs to have the proceeds paid to the
Lessee for the purpose hereinabove set forth, then such proceeds shall be paid
to the United States, provided however that the insurer, after payment of any
proceeds to the Lessee in accordance with the provision of the policy or
policies, shall have no obligation or liability with respect to the use or
disposition of the proceeds by the Lessee. Nothing herein contained shall be
construed as an obligation upon the United States to repair, restore or
replace the leased premises or any part thereof.


14. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property of the Lessee, or
for damages to the property or injuries to the person of the Lessee’s
officers, agents, or employees or others who may be on the premises at their
invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the Lessee shall hold the
United States harmless from any and all such claims not including damages due
to the fault or negligence of the United States or its contractors.


15. RESTORATION
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On or before the expiration of this lease or its termination by the
Lessee, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
Lessee, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to the said
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condition within such time as the said officer may designate. In either
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restore the premises, then, at the option of the said officer, said property
shall either become the property of the United States without compensation
therefor, or the said officer may cause the property to be removed and no
claim for damages against the United States or its officers or agents shall be
created by or made on account of such removal and restoration work. The
Lessee shall also pay the United States on demand any sum which may be
expended by the United States after the expiration, revocation, or termination
of this lease in restoring the premises.


16. NON-DISCRIMINATION


a. The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap, or national origin. The Lessee will comply with the
Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with Disabilities Act
Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the Architectural And
Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


b. The Lessee, by acceptance of this lease, is receiving a type of
Federal assistance and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply
with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended
(42 U.S.C. § 2000d); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. § 6102);
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. § 794); and all
requirements imposed by or pursuant: to the Directive of the Department of
Defense (32 CFR Part 300) issued as Department of Defense Directives 5500.11
and 1020.1, and Army Regulation. 600-7. This assurance shall be binding on the
Lessee, its agents, successors, transferees, sublessees and assignees.


17. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This lease is subject to all existing easements, or those subsequently
granted, as well as established access routes for roadways and utilities
located, or to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant
of any new easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and the
easements will not be granted which will, in the opinion of the said officer,
interfere with the use of the premises by the Lessee.


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
federally owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM) which has responsibility for mineral development on federal lands. The
Secretary will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in said
mineral leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities that
would interfere with the Lessee’s operations or would be contrary to local
law.


19. COMPLIANCE, CLOSURE, REVOCATION AND RELINQUISHMENT


a. The Lessee and/or any sublessees or licenses are charged at all times
with full knowledge of all the limitations and requirements of this lease, and
the necessity for correction of deficiencies, and with compliance with
reasonable requests by the said officer. This lease may be revoked in the
event that the Lessee violates any of the terms and conditions and continues
and persists in such non-compliance or fails to obtain correction of
deficiencies by sublessees or licensees. The Lessee will be notified of any
non-compliance, which notice shall be in writing or shall be confirmed in
writing, giving a period of time in which to correct the non-compliance.
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Failure to satisfactorily correct any substantial or persistent non-compliance
within the specified time is grounds for closure of all or part of the
premises, temporary suspension of operation, or revocation of the lease, after
notice in writing of such intent. Future requests by the Lessee to extend the
lease, expand the premises, modify authorized activities, or assign the lease
shall take into consideration the Lessee’s past performance and compliance
with the lease terms.


b. This lease may be relinquished by the
days prior written notice to the said officer
Condition on NOTICES.


20. HEALTH AND SAFETY


a. The Lessee shall keep the premises in
condition by and at the expense of the Lessee.


Lessee by giving Ninety (90)
in the manner prescribed in the


good order and in a clean, safe


b. In addition to the right of revocation for non-compliance previously
stated, the said officer, upon discovery of any hazardous condition on the
premises that present an immediate threat to health and/or danger to life or
property, will so notify the Lessee and will require that the affected part or
all of the premises be closed to the public until such condition is corrected
and the danger to the public eliminated. If the condition is not corrected
said officer will have the option to (1) correct the hazardous condition and
collect the cost of repairs from the Lessee, or (2) revoke the lease. The
Lessee shall have no claim for damages against the United States, or any
officer, agent or employee thereof on account of action pursuant to this
condition.


21. PUBLIC USE


The Lessee shall not forbid the full use by the public of the water areas
of the project, subject however, to the authority and responsibility of the
Lessee to carry out its responsibilities under this lease to manage the
premises and provide safety and security to the facility users.


22. PROHIBITED USES


The Lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which is
illegal, or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal
business or purpose. There shall not conducted on or permitted on the
premises any activity which would constitute a nuisance. As an exception,
some games of chance, such as raffles, games and sporting events, may be
conducted by the Lessee if permissible by state and local law. Any request to
conduct a game of chance must be submitted in writing to said officer.


23. NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises, except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the condition on
DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGEMENT. The Lessee may salvage fallen or dead timber on
the premises for use as firewood. Except for timber salvaged by the Lessee
when in the way of construction of improvements or other facilities, all sales
of forest products will be conducted by the United States and the proceeds
therefrom shall not be available to the Lessee under the provisions of this
lease.
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24. DISPUTES CLAUSE


a. Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C. §
601-613) (the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall
be resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim", as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other
relief arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this
lease, unlike a claim relating to this lease, is a claim that can be resolved
under a lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee.
However, a written demand or written assertion oy the Lessee seeking the
payment of money exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until
certified as required by subparagraph C. (2) below. The routine request for
rental payments that is not in dispute is not a claim under the Act. The
request may be converted to a claim under the Act, by this clause, if it is
disputed either as a liability or amount or is not acted upon in a reasonable
time.


c. (1) A Claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to
the said officer for a written decision. A Claim by the Government against the
Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the said officer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit
with the claim a certification that--


(i) the claim is made in good faith; and


(ii) supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee’s knowledge and belief; and


(iii) the amount requested accurately reflects the lease adjustment
for which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be
executed by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the
certification shall be executed by --


(i) a senior company official in charge of the Lessee's location
involved; or


(ii) an officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.


d. For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the said officer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the said officer must,
within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by which the
decision will be made.


e. The said officer's decision shall be final unless the Lessee appeals
or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the said officer or
a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties, by mutual
consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution.  When using
alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of amount,
shall be accompanied by the certificate described in paragraph c. (2) of this
clause, and executed in accordance with paragraph c. (3) of this clause.
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g. The Government
by the Government from
(properly certified if


shall pay interest or the amount found due and unpaid
(1) the date the said officer received the claim
required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be


due, if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on
claims shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury as
provided in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the said
officer receives the claim and then at the rate applicable for each 6-month
period as fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the claim.
Rental amounts due to the Government by the Lessee will have interest and
penalties as set out in the condition on CONSIDERATION.


h. The Lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the
lease, pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, or action
arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of the said officer.


25. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this lease shall protect the project against pollution of its air, ground and
water. The Lessee shall comply promptly with any laws, regulations,
conditions or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and
when issued by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or
prevent pollution. The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within
the leased area is specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or
instructions in effect or prescribed by the Environmental Protection Agency,
or by any federal, state, interstate or local governmental agency, are hereby
made a condition of this lease. Services for waste disposal shall be provided
by the Lessee as appropriate. The Lessee shall not discharge waste or
effluent from the premises in such a manner that the discharge will
contaminate streams or other bodies of water or otherwise become a public
nuisance.


b. The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
from the Lessee’s activities, the Lessee shall be liable
damaged resources.


c. The Lessee must obtain approval in writing from
any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises


to restore the


said officer before
.


26. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history of
the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit


. Upon expiration, revocation, or relinquishment of this lease,
another PAS shall be prepared which will document the environmental condition
of the property at that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist
the said officer in determining the environmental restoration requirements of
the Lessee. Appropriate consideration will be given to the cooperative
relationship between the parties.


27. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


Except as may be otherwise provided in the Agreement, the Lessee shall
not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed or disturbed, any
historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural artifacts, relics,
remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items are discovered on
the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify the said officer and protect
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the site and the material from further disturbance until the said officer
gives clearance to proceed.


28. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to the said officer,
all soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the Lessee during
the term of this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate measures to
prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. My soil erosion
occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the Lessee
shall be corrected by the Lessee as directed by the said officer.


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


29. TRANSIENT USE


a. Camping, including transient trailers or recreational vehicles, at
one or more campsites for a period longer than thirty (30) days during any
sixty (60) consecutive day period is prohibited.


b. Occupying any lands, buildings, vessels or other facilities within
the premises for the purpose of maintaining a full- or part-time residence is
prohibited, except for employees residing on the premises for security
purposes if authorized by said officer.


30. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed or
retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding
for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bon fide
employees or established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the
Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach of violation of this
warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul this lease without
liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to pay, in addition to
the lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such commission,
percentage, brokerage or contingent fee.


31. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No member of or delegate to congress or resident commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to
any incorporated company if this lease is for the general benefit of such
corporation or company.


32. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and
no modification of this lease, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be valid
unless the same be in writing, signed by the parties to be bound or by a duly
authorized representative and this provision shall apply to this condition as
well as other conditions of this lease.


33. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the Lessee shall obtain any permit or
license which may be required by Federal, state, or local statute in
connection with the use of the premises. It is understood that the granting of
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this lease does not preclude the necessity of obtaining any Department of the
Army permit for activities which involve the discharge of dredge or fill
material or placement of fixed structures in the waters of the United States,
pursuant to the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3
March 1899 (33 U.S.C. § 403), and Section 404 of the Clean Waters Act (33
U.S.C. § 1344) .


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the Army, this day of
19


,


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this day of
,


(ADD THE CORPORATE CERTIFICATE FORMAT)
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NO.


DEPARTMENT


LEASE TO


FOR COST-SHARED PUBLIC PARK


OF THE ARMY


STATES


AND RECREATIONAL PURPOSES


(SITE)


(PROJECT NAME)


(COUNTY, STATE)


THIS LEASE is made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY
OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary, and


, hereinafter referred to as the Lessee,


WITNESSETH:
That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code,


Sections 460d and 4601-13, and Title 33, United States Code, Section 2213, and
pursuant to a Project Cooperation Agreement entered into on


(hereinafter referred to as the PCA), and for the
consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby leases to the Lessee, the property
identified in Exhibit(s)_________ attached hereto and made a part hereof,
hereinafter referred to as the praises, for public park and recreational
purposes.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


Said premises are hereby leased for a term of fifty (50) years, beginning
______________________,__________ and ending ,


.


2. CONSIDERATION AND OBLIGATIONS


The consideration for this lease is the operation and maintenance of the
premises and the operation, maintenance, replacement and rehabilitation of the
facilities and improvements shown on the inventory prepared under the
condition on CONDITION OF THE PREMISES, by the Lessee for the benefit of the
United States and the general public in accordance with the conditions herein
set forth. As used in this lease the term "replacement" shall be construed to
mean the replacement in whole or in part of any structure or improvement so
worn or damaged by any cause as to no longer adequately serve its designed
function with normal maintenance. As used in this lease the term
"rehabilitation" shall mean to restore in whole or in part any structure or
improvement to a good and useable condition.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this lease shall
be addressed, if to the Lessee to
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_____________________ _______________________and, if to the United
States, to the District Engineer, ATTN: Chief, Real Estate
Division,


,or as may from time to time otherwise be
directed by the parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly given if
and when enclosed in a properly sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed as
aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in a post office regularly
maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army," "District Engineer," or "said officer" shall include
their duly authorized representatives: Any reference to "Lessee" shall
include sublessees, transferees, concessionaires, and its duly authorized
representatives.


5. DEVELOPMENT PLANS


a. The Lessee shall be guided by an implementing Plan of Recreation
Development and Management (Development Plan) ** NOTE adopted pursuant to
Article I of the PCA and by this reference made a part hereof and the
management and development activities to be undertaken by the Lessee and any
sublessees. The Lessee shall provide a copy of any amendment to the
Development Plan before proceeding to implement any changes in the development
or management of the leased premises. The use and occupation of the premises
shall be subject to the general supervision and approval of the District
Engineer.


**NOTE The PCA, Art. I, attaches project technical documents, i.e.
feasibility studies, GDM. If Federal land will be provided for recreational
development, then the documents need to have the same details that would be in
a non-cost shared park lease Development Plan.


b. During the term of the lease, the District Engineer will notify the
Lessee of any updates to the existing project Master Plan affecting the
premises and the Lessee may provide comments.
6. STRUCTURES AND EQUIPMENT


The Lessee shall have the right, during the term of the lease at its own
expense, to erect additional structures and to provide such equipment upon the
premises as may be necessary to furnish additional facilities and services in
accordance with an approved amendment to the Plan as provided in the condition
on DEVELOPMENT PLANS. Those additional structures and equipment shall be
and remain the property of the Lessee, except as otherwise provided in the
Condition on RESTORATION, and shall not be added to the inventory described in
the Condition on CONDITION OF THE PREMISES.


7. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


a. The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal laws and
regulations and with all applicable laws, ordinances, and regulations of the
state, county, and municipality wherein the premises are located, including,
but not limited to, those regarding construction, health, safety, food
service, water supply, sanitation, use of pesticides, and licenses or permits
to do business. The Lessee shall make and enforce such regulations as are
necessary and within its legal authority in exercising the privileges granted
in this lease, provided that such regulations are not inconsistent with those
issued by the Secretary of the Army or with the provisions of law cited in the
granting clause.
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b. The Lessee will provide an annual certification that all water and
sanitary systems on the premises have been inspected and comply with Federal,
state and local standards. Lessee will also provide a statement of compliance
with the Rehabilitation Act and the Americans with Disabilities Act, as
required in the condition on NON-DISCRIMINATION, noting any deficiencies and
providing a schedule for correction.


8. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The Lessee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises and all
structures and improvements, knows its condition, and understands that the
same is leased without any representations or warranties whatsoever and
without obligation on the part of the United States to make any alterations,
repairs, or additions thereto.


b. As of the date of this lease an inventory and condition report of all
personal property and improvements constructed in whole or in part with
Federal funds under the terms of the PCA included in this lease shall be made
by a representative of the District Engineer and a representative of the
Lessee to reflect the condition of said property and improvements. A copy of
said report is attached hereto as Exhibit _______and made a part hereof. Upon
the expiration, revocation, or termination of this lease, another inventory
and condition report shall be similarly prepared. This report shall
constitute the basis for settlement.


9. FACILITIES AND SERVICES


The Lessee shall provide the facilities and services as agreed upon in
the Development Plan referred to in the Condition on DEVELOPMENT PLANS either
directly or through subleases or concession agreements that have been reviewed
and accepted by the District Engineer. These subleases or agreements shall
state: (1) that they are granted subject to the provisions of this lease; and
(2) that the agreement will not be effective until the third party activities
have been approved by the District Engineer. The Lessee will not allow any
third party activities with a rental to the Lessee or prices to the public
which would give the third party an undue economic advantage or circumvent the
intent of the Development Plan. The rates and prices charged by the Lessee or
its sub-lessees or concessionaires shall be reasonable and comparable to rates
charged for similar goods and services by others in the area. The use of
sublessees and concessionaires will not relieve the Lessee from the primary
responsibility for ensuring compliance with all of the terms and conditions of
this lease.


10. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS


a. Without prior written approval of the District Engineer, the Lessee
shall neither transfer nor assign this lease or any property constructed in
whole or in part with Federal funds on the premises. The lessee will not
sponsor or participate in timeshare ownership of any structures, facilities,
accommodation, or personal property on the premises. The lessee will not
subdivide nor develop the premises into private residential development.


b. The Lessee shall neither sublet the demised premises or any part
thereof or any property thereon, nor grant any interest, privilege, or license
whatsoever in connection with this lease without prior written permission from
the District Engineer.


(ALTERNATE b.) USE IF THE ENTIRE WATER RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT PROJECT IS LEASED
SO THAT THE STATE IS THE PRIMARY LAND MANAGER
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b. The Lessee may grant permits and licenses to adjacent private
property owners for use of a portion of the premises if the use is conditioned
on:


(1) Unrestricted use by the general public,
(2) Free and unimpeded


 


(3) Compatibility with
adopted for the project,


(4) Signs being posted
to the general public.”


passage along the shore,
the Plan and the Environmental Impact Statement


to the effect that "This is public property open


11. FEES


the lessee for the entrance to or use of the
however, no user fees may be charged by the Lessee


Fees may by charged by
premises or any facilities,
or its sublessees for use of facilities developed in whole or part with
federal funds if a user charge by the Corps of Engineers for the facility
would be prohibited under law.


12. ACCOUNTS, RECORDS AND RECEIPTS


All monies received by the Lessee from operations conducted on the
premises, including, but not limited to, entrance, admission and user fees and
rental or other consideration received from its concessionaires, may be
utilized by the Lessee to fulfill its obligations under the PCA. The Lessee
shall provide an annual statement of receipts and expenditures to the District
Engineer. Annual or weekly entrance fees not collected on the Project, which
also are honored at other recreational areas operated by the Lessee, are
excluded from this requirement. The District Engineer shall have the right to
perform audits or to require the Lessee to audit the records and accounts of
the Lessee, third party concessionaires and sublessees, in accordance with
auditing standards and procedures promulgated by the American Institute of
Certified Public Accountants or by the state, and furnish the District
Engineer with the results of such an audit.


13. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall be responsible for any damage
property of the United States by the activities of
and shall exercise due diligence in the protection
the premises against fire or damage from any and all


that may be caused to
the Lessee under this lease
of all property located on


14.   RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


other causes.


officers, agents, and
for any purpose necessary
make inspections; to


The right is reserved to the United States, its
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and
or convenient in connection with Government work; to
remove timber or other material, except property of the Lessee; to flood the
premises; to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner
whatsoever; and/or to make any other use of the land as may be necessary in
connection with project purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for
damages on account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent, or
employee.
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15. LIGHTS, SIGNALS AND NAVIGATION


There shall be no unreasonable interference with navigation by the
exercise of the privileges granted by this lease. If the display of lights
and signals on any work hereby authorized is not otherwise provided for by
law, such lights and signals as may be prescribed by the Coast Guard or by the
District Engineer shall be installed and maintained by and at the expense of
the Lessee.


16. INSURANCE


a. At the commencement of this lease, the Lessee, unless self-insured,
and its sub-lessees and concessionaires at the commencement of operating under
the terms of this lease as third parties, shall obtain from a reputable
insurance company or companies liability insurance. The insurance shall
provide an amount not less than that which is prudent, reasonable and
consistent with sound business practices, for any number of persons or claims
arising from any one incident with respect to bodily injuries or death
resulting therefrom, property damage, or both, suffered or alleged to have
been suffered by any person or persons, resulting from the operations of the
sublessees and concessionaires under the terms of this lease. The Lessee
shall require its insurance company to furnish to the District Engineer a copy
of the policy or policies, or, if acceptable to the District Engineer,
certificates of insurance evidencing the purchase of such insurance.


b. The insurance policy or policies shall specifically provide
protection appropriate for the types of facilities, services and products
involved; and shall provide that the District Engineer be given thirty (30)
days notice of any cancellation or change in such insurance.


c. The District Engineer may require closure of any or all of the
premises during any period for which the sublessees and concessionaires do not
have the required insurance coverage.


17. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this lease, the Lessee shall vacate the
premises, remove the property of the Lessee therefrom, and restore the
premises to a condition satisfactory to the District Engineer. If, however,
this lease is revoked, the Lessee shall vacate the premises, remove said
property therefrom, and restore the premises to the aforesaid condition within
such time as the District Engineer may designate. In either event, if the
Lessee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and so restore the
premises, then, at the option of the District Engineer, said property shall
either become the property of the United States without compensation therefor,
or the District Engineer may cause the property to be removed and no claim for
damages against the United States or its officers or agents shall be created
by or made on account of such removal and restoration work.


18. NON-DISCRIMINATION


a. The Lessee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the Lessee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the leased premises, because of race, color, religion,
sex, age, handicap, or national origin.


b. The Lessee, by acceptance of this lease, is receiving a type of
Federal assistance and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply
with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended
(42 U.S.C. § 2000d); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. § 6102);
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the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. § 794); and all
requirements imposed by or pursuant to the Directive of the Department of
Defense (32 CFR Part 300) issued as Department of Defense Directives 5500.11
and 1020.1, and Army Regulation 600-7. This assurance shall be binding on the
Lessee, its agents, successors, transferees, sublessees and assignees.


19. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This lease is subject to all existing easements, easements subsequently
granted, and established access routes for roadways and utilities located, or
to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed grant of any new
easement or route will be coordinated with the Lessee, and easements will not
be granted which will, in the opinion of the District Engineer, interfere with
developments, present or proposed, by the Lessee. The Lessee will not close
any established access routes without written permission of the District
Engineer.


20. SUBJECT TO MINERAL INTERESTS


This lease is subject to all outstanding mineral interests. As to
federally owned mineral interests, it is understood that they may be included
in present or future mineral leases issued by the Bureau of Land Management
(BLM), which has responsibility for mineral development on Federal lands. The
Department of the Army will provide lease stipulations to BLM for inclusion in
such mineral leases that are designed to protect the premises from activities
that would interfere with the Lessee’s operations or would be contrary to
local laws.


21. COMPLIANCE, CLOSURE, REVOCATION AND RELINQUISHMENT


The Lessee and/or any sublessees are charged at all times with full
knowledge of all the limitations and requirements of this lease, and the
necessity for correction of deficiencies, and with compliance with reasonable
requests by the District Engineer. This lease may be revoked in the event the
Lessee violates any of the terms and conditions and continues and persists in
such violation. The Lessee will be notified of any non-compliance, which notice
shall be in writing or shall be confirmed in writing, giving a period of time in
which to correct the non-compliance. Failure to satisfactorily correct any
substantial or persistent non-compliance within the specified time is grounds for
closure of all or part of the premises, temporary suspension of operation, or
revocation of the lease, after notice in writing of such intent.


22. HEALTH AND SAFETY


a. The Lessee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean,
sanitary, and safe condition and shall have the primary responsibility for
ensuring that any sublessees and concessionaires operate and maintain the
premises in such a manner.


b. In addition to the rights of revocation for non-compliance, the District
Engineer, upon discovery of any hazardous conditions within the area covered by
the lease that presents an immediate threat to health and/or danger to life or
property, will so notify the Lessee and will require that the affected part or
all of the premises be closed to the public until such condition is corrected and
the danger to the public eliminated. If the condition is not corrected, the
District Engineer will have the option to: (1) correct the hazardous conditions
and collect the cost of repairs from the Lessee; or, (2) revoke the lease. The
Lessee and its concessionaires or sublessees shall have no claim for damages
against the United States, or any officer, agent, or employee thereof on account
of action taken pursuant to this condition.


Figure 8-C-8 (Continued) 8-C-90







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


23. PUBLIC USE


No attempt shall be made by the Lessee, or any of its sublessees or
concessionaires, to forbid the full use by the public of the premises and of the
water areas of the project, subject, however, to the authority and responsibility
of the Lessee under this lease to manage the premises and provide safety and
security to the visiting public.


24. PROHIBITED USES


a. The Lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which is
illegal, or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal business
or purpose. There shall not be conducted on or permitted upon the premises any
activity which would constitute a nuisance.


b. As an exception, some games of chance, such as raffles, games and
sporting events, may be conducted by nonprofit organizations under special use
permits issued in conjunction with special events, if permissible by state and
local law. Any request to conduct such activities must be submitted in writing
to the District Engineer.


c. In accordance with state and local laws and regulations, the Lessee may
sell, store, or dispense, or permit the sale, storage, or dispensing of beer,
malt beverages, light wines or other intoxicating beverages on the premises in
those facilities where such service is customarily found. Bar facilities will
only be permitted if offered in connection with other approved activities.
Advertising of such beverages outside of buildings is not permitted. Carry out
package sales of hard liquor is prohibited.


25. NATURAL RESOURCES


The Lessee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any kind,
nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the premises,
except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the Development Plan described
in the Condition on DEVELOPMENT PLANS herein. The Lessee may salvage fallen or
dead timber; however, no commercial use shall be made of such timber. Except for
timber salvaged by the Lessee when in the way of construction of improvements or
other facilities, all sales of forest products will be conducted by the United
States and the proceeds therefrom shall not be available to the Lessee under the
provisions of this lease.


26. DISPUTES CLAUSE


a. Except as provided in the Contract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C. 601-
613)(the Act), all disputes arising under or relating to this lease shall be
resolved under this clause and the provisions of the Act.


b. "Claim," as used in this clause, means a written demand or written
assertion by the Lessee seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money in
a sum certain, the adjustment of interpretation of lease terms, or other relief
arising under or relating to this lease. A claim arising under this lease,
unlike a claim relating to that lease, is a claim that can be resolved under a
lease clause that provides for the relief sought by the Lessee. However, a
written demand or written assertion by the Lessee seeking the payment of money
exceeding $50,000 is not a claim under the Act until certified as required by
subparagraph c. (2) below. The routine request for rental payment that is not in
dispute is not a claim under the Act. The request may be converted to a claim
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under the Act, by this
or is not acted upon i


clause, if it is disputed either as to liability or amount
n a reasonable time.


c. (1) A claim by the Lessee shall be made in writing and submitted to the
District Engineer for a written decision. A claim by the Government against the
Lessee shall be subject to a written decision by the District Engineer.


(2) For Lessee claims exceeding $50,000, the Lessee shall submit with
the claim a certification that--


(i) The claim is made in good faith;


(ii) Supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of the
Lessee’s knowledge and belief; and


(iii) The amount requested accurately reflects the lease adjustment for
which the Lessee believes the Government is liable.


(3) If the Lessee is an individual, the certificate shall be executed
by that individual. If the Lessee is not an individual, the certification shall
be executed by


(i) A senior company official in charge at the Lessee’s location
involved; or


(ii) An officer or general partner of the Lessee having overall
responsibility of the conduct of the Lessee’s affairs.


d. For Lessee claims of $50,000 or less, the District Engineer must, if
requested in writing by the Lessee, render a decision within 60 days of the
request. For Lessee-certified claims over $50,000, the District Engineer must,
within 60 days, decide the claim or notify the Lessee of the date by which the
decision will be made.


e. The District Engineer’s decision shall be final unless the Lessee
appeals or files a suit as provided in the Act.


f. At the time a claim by the Lessee is submitted to the District Engineer
or a claim by the Government is presented to the Lessee, the parties, by mutual
consent, may agree to use alternative means of dispute resolution. When using
alternate dispute resolution procedures, any claim, regardless of amount, shall
be accompanied by the certificate described in paragraph c. (2) of this clause,
and executed in accordance with paragraph c. (3) of this clause.


g. The Government shall pay interest on the amount found due and unpaid by
the Government from (1) the date the District Engineer received the claim
(properly certified if required), or (2) the date payment otherwise would be due,
if that date is later, until the date of payment. Simple interest on claims
shall be paid at the rate, fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury, as provided
in the Act, which is applicable to the period during which the District Engineer
receives the claim, and then at the rate applicable for each 6-month period as
fixed by the Treasury Secretary during the pendency of the claim. Rental amounts
due to the Government by the Lessee will have interest and penalties as set out
in the condition on CONSIDERATION.


h. The Lessee shall proceed diligently with the performance of the lease,
pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, appeal, or action
arising under the lease, and comply with any decision of the District Engineer.
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27. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to this
lease shall protect the project against pollution of its air, ground, and water.
The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is
specifically PROHIBITED. The Lessee shall comply promptly with any laws,
regulations, conditions or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized,
if and when issued by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent
pollution. Such regulations, conditions, or instructions in effect or
prescribed by the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency, are hereby made a condition of this
lease. The Lessee shall require all sanitation facilities on boats moored at the
Lessee’s facilities, including rental boats, to be sealed against any discharge
into the lake. Services for waste disposal, including sewage pump-out of
watercraft, shall be provided by the Lessee as appropriate. The Lessee shall not
discharge waste or effluent from the premises in such a manner that the discharge
will contaminate streams or other bodies of water or otherwise become a public
nuisance.


b. The Lessee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
from the lessee’s activities, the Lessee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


28. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history of
the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit _______. Upon
expiration, revocation or termination of this lease, another PAS shall be
prepared which will document the environmental condition of the property at that
time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the District Engineer in
determining any environmental restoration requirements. Any such requirements
will be completed by the lessee in accordance with the condition on RESTORATION.


29. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed or
disturbed, any historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items are
discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify the District
Engineer and protect the site and the material from further disturbance until the
District Engineer gives clearance to proceed.


30. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to the District
Engineer, all soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence
upon said premises at the beginning of, or that may be constructed by the Lessee
during the term of this lease, and the Lessee shall take appropriate measures
to prevent or control soil erosion within the premises. Any soil erosion
occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the Lessee shall
be corrected by the Lessee as directed by the District Engineer.


31. TRANSIENT USE


a. Camping, including transient trailers or recreational vehicles, at one
or more campsites for a period longer than thirty (30) days during any sixty (60)
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consecutive day period is prohibited. The Lessee will maintain a ledger and
reservation system for the use of any such campsites.


b. Occupying any lands, buildings, vessels or other facilities within the
premises for the purpose of maintaining a full- or part-time residence is
prohibited, except for employees residing on the premises for security purposes,
if authorized by the District Engineer.


32. HOLD HARMLESS


The Lessee shall hold and save the Government free from damages arising from
the operation, maintenance, replacement and rehabilitation of the premises and
the facilities and improvement, except for damages due to the fault or negligence
of the Government or the Government's contractors.


33. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed or
retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding for
a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide
employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies maintained by
the Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach or violation of this
warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul this lease without
liability or, in its discretion, to require the Lessee to pay, in addition to the
lease rental or consideration, the full amount of such commission, percentage,
brokerage, or contingent fee.


34. OFFICIALS NOT TO BENEFIT


No Member of or Delegate to Congress or Resident Commissioner shall be
admitted to any share or part of this lease or to any benefits to arise
therefrom. However, nothing herein contained shall be construed to extend to any
incorporated company if the lease be for the general benefit of such corporation
or company.


35. MODIFICATIONS


This lease contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto, and no
modification of this agreement, or waiver, or consent hereunder shall be valid
unless the same be in writing, signed by the
authorized representative; and this provision
as all other conditions of this lease.


parties to be bound or by a duly
shall apply to this clause as well


36. DISCLAIMER


This lease is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States in
the premises are concerned; and the lessee shall obtain such permission as may
be required on account of any other existing rights. It is understood that the
granting of this lease does not eliminate the necessity of obtaining any
Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant to the provisions
of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (30 Stat. 1151; 33
U.S.C. § 403), or Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. § 1344).
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THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this day
of , .
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CONTRACT NO.


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


LEASE


FOR COTTAGE SITE PURPOSES


SITE


PROJECT NAME


COUNTY, STATE


THIS LEASE, made on behalf of the United States, between the SECRETARY OF
THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary,
and ____________________, hereinafter referred to as the Lessee,


WITNESSETH:


That the Secretary, by authority of Title 16, United States Code, Section
460d, and of Section 1134 of the Act of Congress approved 17 November 1986 (P.L.
99-662) and for the consideration hereinafter set forth, hereby leases to the
Lessee, the property identified in Exhibit ________, attached hereto and made a part
hereof, hereinafter referred to as the premises, for recreational cottage site
purposes


right to


1. TERM


Said


and purposes incidental thereto.


That this lease grants no vested property rights but affords only a limited
occupy the land pending termination as set out in Condition 14.


THIS LEASE is granted subject to the following conditions:


premises are hereby leased for a term beginning __________, 19__, 
and ending on _________________ 20__, or until such time as the lease is
terminated by the lessee, or by the secretary, as set out in Condition 14 on
Termination.


2. CONSIDERATION


a. The consideration for this lease is the fair market rental, reviewed and
adjusted every 5 years for compliance with fair market value, of the initial sum
of Dollars ($ ),
payable as shown in the attached Exhibit A in advance to the order of the
Finance and Accounting Officer (FAO),_________________ _________
__________________________ ____________ _________ _________ __________
___________, and delivered in the same manner as set out in condition  3


on Notices.


b. All rent and other payments due under the terms of this
instrument must be paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the
mandatory sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, Title 31, United
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States Code, Section 3717. This statute requires
charge for the late payment of debts owed


the imposition of an interest
to the United States; an


administraative charge to cover the costs of processing and handling deliquent
debts; and the assessment of an additional penalty charge on any portion of a
debt that is more than 90 days past due. The provisions of the statute will be
implemented as follows:


(1) The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulation, on late payment of rent. Interest will accrue
from the due date. An administrative charge to cover the cost of processing and
handling each late payment will also be imposed.


(2) In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will
impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment, or portion
thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due.
date of the delinquency and will continue to
full.


The penalty shall accrue from the
accrue until the debt is paid in


3. NOTICES


lease shall be
United States, to the District


All notices to be given pursuant to this
addressed, if to the Lessee, to if to the
Engineer,
hereinafter referred to as the District Engineer, or as may from time to time
otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly
given if and when enclosed in a properly sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed
as aforesaid, and deposited postage prepaid in a post office or branch post
office regularly maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES INCLUDED


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary of the Army," "District Engineer," "said officer" or "Lessor" shall
include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "Lessee" shall
include sublessees, assignees, transferees, and their duly authorized
representatives.


5. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The Lessee shall comply with all applicable Federal laws and regulations
with all applicable laws, ordinances, and regulations of the state, county,
municipality wherein the premises are located, including, but not limited
those regarding construction, health, safety, water supply, sanitation, use of
pesticides, licenses or permits. The use and occupation of the premises shall
be subject to the general supervision and approval of the District Engineer and
to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time to time.


and
and
to,


6. USE OF THE PREMISES


a. The leased premises may be used by the lessee, lessee’s family, agents,
and guests, for recreational cottage site purposes and purposes incidental
thereto and for no other different object or purpose. The lessee may maintain
an existing private recreational dwelling, and may maintain existing accessory
improvements, but agrees not to unreasonably expand these existing improvements.
These existing improvements erected by the lessee or a predecessor under a
previous lease shall remain the property of lessee, subject, however, to the
provisions of Condition 15 hereof, and shall be maintained by the lessee in a
usable and safe condition. Failure to maintain may be grounds for termination
under Condition 14.
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b. No improvement may be erected, expanded or altered upon the premises
unless and until the type of use, design, and proposed location or alterations
thereof shall have been approved in writing by the District Engineer.


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


The Lessee acknowledges that he has inspected the premises, knows its
condition, and understands that the same is leased without any representations


 or warranties whatsoever and without obligation on the part of the United States
to make any alterations, repairs, or additions thereto.


8. TRANSFERS, ASSIGNMENTS, SUBLEASES


The Lessee shall neither transfer nor assign this lease or any property on
the demised premises, nor sublet the demised premises or any part thereof or any
property thereon, nor grant any interest, privilege, in license whatsoever in
connection with this lease without permission in writing from the District
Engineer. The provisions and conditions of this instrument shall extend to and
be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of
the lessee’s heirs, representatives, successors and assigns.


9. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The Lessee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the Lessee under this lease,
and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all improvements, trees or
timber, and other property located on the premises against fire or damage from
any and all other causes. Any property of the United States damaged or destroyed
by the Lessee incident to the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be
promptly repaired or replaced by the Lessee to the satisfaction of the District
Engineer or at the election of the District Engineer, reimbursement may be made
at the current market value.


10. RIGHT TO ENTER AND FLOOD


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with Government work; to make inspections; to remove
timber or other material, except property of the Lessee; to flood the premises;
to manipulate the level of the lake or pool in any manner whatsoever; and/or to
make any other use of the land as may be necessary in connection with project
purposes, and the Lessee shall have no claim for damages on account thereof
against the United States or any officer, agent, or employee thereof.


b. This property is located within the 100-year floodplain and is subject
to periodic flooding. This lease is subject to floodplain management
requirements unless inconsistent with the approved cottage site use.


11. HOLD HARMLESS


The lessee agrees to hold the United States harmless from any claim for
damages or injury to persons or property arising from the occupancy of or through
the use of the premises.


12. LIGHTS, SIGNALS AND NAVIGATION
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There shall be no unreasonable interference with navigation by the exercise
of the privileges granted by this lease. If the display of lights and signals
on any work hereby authorized is not otherwise provided for by law, such lights
and signals as may be prescribed by the Coast Guard or by the District Engineer
shall be installed and maintained by and at the expense of the Lessee.


13. PROHIBITED USES


a. The Lessee shall not permit gambling on the premises or install or
operate, or permit to be installed or operated thereon, any device which, in the
opinion of the District Engineer, is contrary to good morals or is otherwise
objectionable; or use the premises or permit them to be used for any illegal or
immoral business or purpose. There shall not be carried on or permitted upon the
premises any activity which would constitute a nuisance and the Lessee will use
the premises in a quiet and inoffensive manner.


b. The Lessee will not conduct any
activities on the premises.


14. TERMINATION


a. This lease may be terminated by


commercial or business


the lessee, any successors or assigns
of the lessee, at any time by giving ten-days’ notice in writing to the District
Engineer. Provided that, in case of such termination, no remission shall be made
by the United States of any rental theretofore paid, and provided further that,
in the event that the notice is not given at least ten days prior to the next
rental due date, the lessee shall be required to pay that rental payment.
Abandonment or nonuse of the premises for one year or nonpayment of the rent for
90-days past the due date will be considered notice of termination of the lease
by the lessee.


b. The Secretary may terminate this lease only if thepremises are needed
for immediate use for public park purposes or other higher public use or for a
navigation or flood control project; of if lessee substantially violates a
provision of the lease. The lessee is charged at all times with full knowledge
ofall the limitations and requirements of this lease, and the necessity for
correction of deficiencies and with compliance with reasonable requests by the
District Engineer. The lessee will be notified of any non-compliance, which
notice shall be in writing or shall be confirmed in writing, giving a period of
time in which to correct the non-compliance. A termination notice will be given
in writing to the lessee at lease 30 days prior to the termination date and
designating the time for compliance with Condition 15.


c. In the event of termination by the lessee or the Secretary, the District
Engineer may re-enter the premises andg from the Lessee’s activities, the Lessee
shall be liable to restore the damaged resources.


d. This lease does not exclude lessee from being required to obtain a
Department of the Army permit under 33 U.S.C 403 or Section 404.


22. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The Lessee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed or
disturbed, any historical, archaeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, vestiges, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such
items are discovered on the premises, the Lessee shall immediately notify the
District Engineer and protect the site and the material from further disturbance
until the District Engineer gives clearance to proceed.


23. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION
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The Lessee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to the District
Engineer, all terraces, retaining walls, drop structures, revetments and other
soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the Lessee during the
term of this lease, and the use and maintenance of the premises by the Lessee
shall be in accordance with good soil and water conservation practices.


24. SEVERAL LESSEES


If more than one lessee is named in this lease the obligations of said
lessees shall be joint and several obligations.


25. HUNTING AND TRAPPING


The Lessee shall not hunt or trap or allow hunting or trapping on the
premises.


26. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES


The Lessee warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed or
retained to solicit or secure this lease upon an agreement or understanding for
a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide
employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies maintained by
the Lessee for the purpose of securing business. For breach or violation of this
warranty, the United States shall have the right to annul this lease without
liability or, id States in the premises are concerned. The lessee shall obtain
any further permission necessary on account of any other existing rights.


Before the execution of this lease, conditions were deleted, revised and
added in the following manner:


IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have hereunto set my hand by authority/direction of the
Secretary of the Army this _______ day of _________ , 19____.


THIS LEASE is also executed by the Lessee this ______ day of
__________ , 19___ .
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APPENDIX 8-D


EASEMENT AND CONSENT FORMATS


8-D-1
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1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
0.
9.
10.
11.
12.
13.
14.
15.
16.
17.
18.
19.
20.
21.
22.
23.


ELECTIRC POWER OR COMMUNICATION EASEMENT


TERM
CONSIDERATION
NOTICES
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES
SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER) (INSTALLATION COMMANDER)
APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS
CONDITION OF PREMISES
INSPECTION AND REPAIRS
PROTECTION OF GOVERNMENT PROPERTY
RIGHT TO ENTER
TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS
INDEMNITY
SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS
REQUIRED SERVICES
RELOCATION OF FACILITIES
TERMINATION
SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION
PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING
HISTORIC PRESERVATION
NON-DISCRIMINATION
RESTORATION
DISCLAIMER
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NO.


DEPARTMENT OF THE


EASEMENT FOR ELECTRIC POWER OR


COMMUNICATION FACILITY


LOCATED ON


(Project, Installation)


County, State


THE SECRETARY OF THE ___________, under and by virtue of the authority
vested in the Secretary by Title 43, United States Code, Section 961, having
found that the granting of this easement is not incompatible with the public
i n t e r e s t , h e r e b y g r a n t s t o :


____________________________________________,
hereinafter referred to as the grantee, an easement for


hereinafter referred to as the facilities, over, across, in and upon lands of the
United States as identified in Exhibit(s) ___________________________, hereinafter referred
to as the premises, and which are attached hereto and made a part hereof.


____________________________________________________ ,


1. TERM


This easement is hereby
beginning_______________________________, ______,
___________________________________________,______.


THIS EASEMENT is granted subject to the following conditions.


granted for a term of ______________ years,
and ending


2. CONSIDERATION


a. The grantee shall pay in advance to the United States the amount of
(________________________________________  $ _____ )
(in full for the term hereof) (payable __________ )) to the order of the Finance
and Accounting Officer, ________________ District and delivered to
________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________


b. All consideration and other payments due under the terms of this easement
must be paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the mandatory
sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, 31 U.S.C. Section 3717.
This statute requires the imposition of an interest charge for the late payment
of debts owed to the United States, an administrative charge to cover the costs
of processing and handling delinquent debts, and the assessment of an additional
penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is more than 90 days past due. The
provisions of the statute will be implemented as follows:


(1) The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulationf on late payment of debts. Interest will accrue
from (the due date) (the later of the due date or the date notification of the
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amount due is mailed to the grantee). An administrative charge to cover the cost
of processing and handling each payment will also be imposed.


_________________________________________________________


impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment, or portion
thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due. The penalty shall accrue from the
date of the delinquency and will continue to accrue until the dept is paid in
full.


(3) All payments received  will be applied first to any accumulated interest,
administrative and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or other payment
balance. Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late payment penalty
charge.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this easement shall
be addressed, if to the grantee, to ——————————————


and, if to the United States, to the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real
Estate Division,________________________________
__________________________________________________________,
or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice shall
be deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed in a properly sealed
envelope or wrapper addressed as aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in
a post office regularly maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary", "Disrtict Engineer", "Instalation Commander", or "said officer" 
shall include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "grantee"
shall include assignees, transferees and their duly authorized representatives.


The construction, operation, maintenance, repair or replacement of said
facilities, including culverts and other drainage facilities, shall be performed
at no cost or expense to the United States and subject to the approval of the
(District Engineer) (Installation Commander),_________________________
(District) (Installation), hereinafter referred to aS said officer. Upon the
completion of any of the above activities, the Grantee shall immediately restore
the premises to the satisfaction of said officer. The use and occupation of the
premises for the purposes herein granted shall be subject to such rules and
regulations as said officer prescribes in writing from time to time.


The grantee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, county and
municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein the premises are located,
including but not limited to, the provisions of the latest edition of the
National Electrical Safety Code (NESC) and the Environmental Protection Agency
regulations on Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCB’S).


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


The grantee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows the
condition, and understands that the same is granted without any representation
or warranties whatsoever and without any obligation on the part of the United
States.
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8. INSPECTION AND REPAIRS


The grantee shall inspect the facilities at reasonable intervals and
immediately repair any defects found by such inspection or when required by said
officer to repair any such defects.


9. PROTECTION OF GOVERNMENT PROPERTY


The grantee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to the
property of the United States by the activities of the grantee under this
easement and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property
located on the premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes.
Any property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the grantee incident
to the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the grantee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the
election of said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the grantee in an amount
necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition satisfactory to said
officer.


10. RIGHT TO ENTER


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with government purposes, to make inspections, to
remove timber or other material, except property of the grantee, to flood the
premises and/or to make any other use of the lands as may be necessary in
connection with government purposes, and the grantee shall have no claim for
damages on account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent, or
employee thereof.


11. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS


Without prior written approval by said District Engineer, the grantee shall
neither transfer nor assign this easement or any part thereof nor grant any
interest, privilege or license whatsoever in connection with this easement. The
provisions and conditions of this easement shall extend to and be binding upon
and shall inure to the benefit of the representatives, successors and assigns of
the grantee.


12. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property or injuries to the
person of the grantee’s officers, agents, or employees or others who may be on
the premises at their invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the
grantee shall hold the United States harmless from any and all such claims not
including damages due to the fault or negligence of the United States or its
contractors.


13. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This easement is subject to all other existing easements, or those
subsequently granted as well as established access routes for roadways and
utilities located, or to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed
grant of any new easement or route will be coordinated with the grantee, and
easements will not be granted which will, in the opinion of said officer,
interfere with the use of the premises by the grantee.


14. REQUIRED SERVICES
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The grantee shall furnish through said facilities such services as may be
required from time to time for governmental purposes, provided that payment for
such service will be made by the United States at rates which shall be mutually
agreeable but which shall never exceed the most favorable rates granted by the
grantee for similar service.


15. RELOCATION OF FACILITIES


In the event all or any portion of the premises occupied by the said
facilities shall be needed by the United States, or in the event the existence
of said facilities is determined to be detrimental to governmental activities,
the grantee shall from time to time, upon notice to do so, and as often as so
notified, remove said facilities to such other location on the premises as may
be designated by said officer. In the event said facilities shall not be removed
or relocated within ninety (90) days after such notice, the United States may
cause such relocation at the sole expense of the grantee.


16. TERMINATION


This easement may be terminated by the Secretary upon 30 days written notice
to the grantee if the Secretary shall determine that the right-of-way hereby
granted interferes with the use or disposal of said land by the United States,
or it may be revoked by the Secretary for failure of the grantee to comply with
any or all of the conditions of this easement, or for non-use for a period of two
(2) years, or for abandonment.


17. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The grantee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to said officer, all
soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the grantee during the
term of this easement, and the grantee shall take appropriate measures to prevent
or control soil erosion within the right-of-way herein granted. Any soil erosion
occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the grantee shall
be corrected by the grantee as directed by said officer.


18. ENVIRONMENT PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties hereto
shall protect the premises against pollution of its air, ground, and water. The
grantee shall promptly comply with any laws, regulations, conditions or
instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and when issued by the
Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or local
governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent pollution. The
disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is strictly
prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or instructions in effect or
prescribed by the said Environmental Protection Agency or any Federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency are hereby made a condition of this
easement. The grantee shall not discharge waste or effluent from the premises
in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or other bodies of
water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b.  The use of any pesticides or herbicides within the premises shall be in
conformance with all applicable Federal, state and local laws and regulations.
The grantee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before any
pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.                                        


c. The grantee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
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from the grantee’s activities, the grantee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


19. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history of
the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit____.
Upon expiration, revocation or termination of this easement, another PAS shall
be prepared which will document the environmental condition of the property at
that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the said officer in
determining any environmental restoration requirements. Any such requirements
will be completed by the grantee in accordance with the condition on RESTORATION.


20. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items are
discovered on the premises, the grantee shall immediately notify said officer and
protect the site and material from further disturbance until said officer gives
clearance to proceed.


21. NON-DISCRIMINATION


The Grantee shall not discriminate against any person or persons because of
race, color, age, sex, handicap, national origin, or religion in the conduct of
operations on the premises.


22. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration or termination of this easement, the grantee
shall, without expense to the United States, and within such time as said officer
may indicate, remove said facilities and restore the premises to the satisfaction
of said officer. In the event the grantee shall fail to remove said facilities
and restore the premises, the United States shall have the option to take over
said facilities without compensation, or to remove said facilities and perform
the restoration at the expense of the grantee, and the grantee shall have no
claim for damages against the United States or its officers or agents for such
action.


23. DISCLAIMER


This instrument is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the property are concerned, and the grantee shall obtain such permission as
may be required on account of any other existing rights. It is understood that
the granting of this easement does not eliminate the necessity of obtaining any
Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant to the provisions
of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (30 Stat. 1151; 33
U.S.C § 403), Section 404 of the clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. § 1344) or any
other permit or license which may be required by Federal, state or local statute
in connection with use of the premises.


THIS EASEMENT is not subject to Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662,
as amended.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary


Figure 8-D-1 (Continued) 8-D-7







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


of the __________ , this _________________ day of ____________________ , -
__________.


THIS EASEMENT is also executed by the grantee this ____________ day of


(Add Acknowledgments)
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1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.
10.
11.
12.
13.
14.
15.
16.
17.
18.
19.
20.
21.
22.
23.


GAS, WATER AND SEWER PIPELINE EASEMENT


TERM
CONSIDERATION
NOTICES
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES
SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER) (INSTALLATION COMMANDER)
APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS
CONDITION OF PREMISES
INSPECTION OF PREMISES
PROTECTION OF GOVERNMENT PROPERTY
RIGHT TO ENTER
TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS
INDEMNITY
SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS
REQUIRED SERVICES
RELOCATION OF FACILITIES
TERMINATION
SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION
PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING
HISTORIC PRESERVATION
NON-DISCRIMINATION
RESTORATION
DISCLAIMER
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NO. __________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE______________


EASEMENT FOR PIPELINE RIGHT-OF-WAY


LOCATED ON


(Project, Installation)


(County, State)


     THE SECRETARY OF THE _________ under and by virtue of the authority vested
in the Secretary by Title 10 United States Code, Section 2669, having found that
the granting of this easement will be in the public interest and will not
substantially injure the interests of the United States, hereby grants to,
_______________
__________________________________________________________


hereinafter referred to as the grantee, an easement for________
_________________________________________________________,


________________________________________________________, hereinafter
referred to as the facilities, over, across, in and upon lands of the United
States as identified in Exhibit(s)________ , hereinafter referred to as the
premises, and which are attached hereto and made a part hereof.


THIS EASEMENT is granted subject to the following conditions.


1. TERM


This easement is hereby granted for a term of__________________ years
beginning ,———————————————————————
_______________________,_____.


2. CONSIDERATION


, and ending—————


a. The grantee shall pay in advance to the United States the amount of
________________________________________ ($_____ ) (in full for the term
hereof) (payable________) to the order of the Finance and Accounting officer,
_____________________ District
and delivered to  _______________________________________________
_________________________________________________________


b. All consideration and other payments due under the terms of this
easement must be paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the
mandatory sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, 31 U.S.C. Section
3717. This statute requires the imposition of an interest charge for the late
payment of debts owed to the United States, an administrative charge to cover the
costs of processing and handling delinquent debts, and the assessment of an
additional penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is more than 90 days past
due. The provisions of the statute will be implemented as follows:


(1) The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulation, on late payment of debts. Interest will accrue
from (the due date) (the later of the due date or the date notification of the
amount due is mailed to the grantee). An administrative charge to cover the cost
of processing and handling each payment will also be imposed.
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(2) In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will
impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment, or portion
thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due. The penalty shall accrue from the
date of the delinquency and will continue to accrue until the debt is paid in
full.


(3) All payments received will be applied first to any accumulated interest,
administrative and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or other payment
balance. Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late payment penalty
charge.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this easement shall
be addressed, if to the grantee, to    _ _ _ _ _ __ _ _ _ _ 


and, if to the United States, to the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real
Estate Division,


,
or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice shall
be deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed in a properly sealed
envelope or wrapper addressed as aforesaid, and deposited postage prepaid in a
post office regularly maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary", "District Engineer", "Installation Commander", or "said officer"
shall include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to "grantee"
shall include assignees, transferees and their duly authorized representatives.


5. SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER) (INSTALLATION COMMANDER)


The construction, operation, maintenance, repair or replacement of said
facilities, including culverts and other drainage facilities, shall be performed
at no cost or expense to the United States and subject to the approval of the
(District Engineer) (Installation Commander),_________________________
(District) (Installation), hereinafter referred to as said officer. Upon the
completion of any of the above activities, the Grantee shall immediately restore
the premises to the satisfaction of said officer. The use and occupation of the
premises for the purposes herein granted shall be subject to such rules and
regulations as said officer prescribes in writing from time to time.


6. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The grantee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, county and
municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


the premises are located.


The grantee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows the
condition, and understands that the same is granted without any representation
or warranties whatsoever and without any obligation on the part of the United
States.


8. INSPECTION AND REPAIRS


The grantee shall inspect the facilities at reasonable intervals and
immediately repair any defects found by such inspection or when required by said
officer to repair any such defects.
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9. PROTECTION OF GOVERNMENT PROPERTY


The grantee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to the
property of the United States by the activities of the grantee under this
easement and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property
located on the premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes.
Any property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the grantee incident
to the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the grantee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the
election of said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the grantee in an amount
necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition satisfactory to said
officer.


10. RIGHT TO ENTER


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with government purposes, to make inspections, to
remove timber or other material, except property of the grantee, to flood the
premises and/or to make any other use of the lands as may be necessary in
connection with government purposes, and the grantee shall have no claim for
damages on account there against the United States or any officer, agent, or
employee thereof.


11. TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS


Without prior written approval by said District Engineer, the grantee shall
neither transfer nor assign this easement or any part thereof nor grant any
interest, privilege or license whatsoever in connection with this easement. The
provisions and conditions of this easement shall extend to and be binding upon
and shall inure to the benefit of the representatives, successors and assigns of
the grantee.


12. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property or injuries to the
person of the grantee’s officers, agents, or employees or others who may be on
the premises at their invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the
grantee shall hold the United States harmless from any and all such claims not
including damages due to the fault or negligence of the United States or its
contractors.


13. SUBJECT TO EASEMENTS


This easement is subject to all other existing easements, or those
subsequently granted as well as established access routes for roadways and
utilities located, or to be located, on the premises, provided that the proposed
grant of any new easement or route will be coordinated with the grantee, and
easements will not be granted which will, in the opinion of said officer,
interfere with the use of the premises by the grantee.


14. REQUIRED  SERVICES


The grantee shall furnish through said facilities such services as may be
required from time to time for governmental purposes, provided that payment for
such service will be made by the United States at rates which shall be mutually
agreeable but which shall never exceed the most favorable rates granted by the
grantee for similar service.
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15. RELOCATION OF FACILITIES


In the event all or any portion of the premises occupied by the said
facilities shall be needed by the United States, or in the event the existence
of said facilities is determined to be detrimental to governmental activities,
the grantee shall from time to time, upon notice to do so, and as often as so
notified, remove said facilities to such other location on the premises as may
be designated by said officer. In the event said facilities shall not be removed
or relocated within ninety (90) days after such notice, The United States may
cause such relocation at the sole expense of the grantee.


16. TERMINATION


This easement may be terminated by the Secretary upon 30 days written notice
to the grantee if the Secretary shall determine that the right-of-way hereby
granted interferes with the use or disposal of said land by the United States,
or it may be revoked by the Secretary for failure of the grantee to comply with
any or all of the conditions of this easement, or for non-use for a period of two
(2) years, or for abandonment.


17. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The grantee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to said officer, all
soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the grantee during the
term of this easement, and the grantee shall take appropriate measures to prevent
or control soil erosion within the right-of-way herein granted. Any soil erosion
occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of the grantee shall
be corrected by the grantee as directed by said officer.


18. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties hereto
shall protect the premises against pollution of its air, ground, and water. The
grantee shall promptly comply with any laws, regulations, conditions or
instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and when issued by the
Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or local
governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent pollution. The
disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is strictly
prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or instructions in effect or
prescribed by the said Environmental Protection Agency or any Federal, state,
interstate or local governmental agency are hereby made a condition of this
easement. The grantee shall not discharge waste or effluent from the premises
in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or other bodies of
water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b. The use of any pesticides or herbicides within the premises shall be in
conformance with all applicable Federal, state and local laws and regulations.
The grantee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before any
pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


c. The grantee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
from the grantee’s activities, the grantee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


19. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history of
the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
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substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit____.
Upon expiration, revocation or termination of this easement, another PAS shall
be prepared which will document the environmental condition of the property at
that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the said officer in
determining any environmental restoration requirements. Any such requirements
will be completed by the grantee in accordance with the condition on RESTORATION.


20. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items are
discovered on the premises, the grantee shall immediately notify said officer and
protect the site and material from further disturbance until said officer gives
clearance to proceed.


21. NON-DISCRIMINATION


The grantee shall not discriminate against any person or persons because of
race, color, age, sex, handicap, national origin, or religion in the conduct of
operations on the premises.


22. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration or termination of this easement, the grantee
shall, without expense to the United States, and within such time as said officer
may indicate, remove said facilities and restore the premises to the satisfaction
of said officer. In the event the grantee shall fail to remove said facilities
and restore the premises, the United States shall have the option to take over
said facilities without compensation, or to remove said facilities and perform
the restoration at the expense of the grantee, and the grantee shall have no
claim for damages against the United States or its officers or agents for such
action.


23. DISCLAIMER


This instrument is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the property are concerned, and the grantee shall obtain such permission as
may be required on account of any other existing rights. It is understood that
the granting of this easement does not eliminate the necessity of obtaining any
Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant to the provisions ,
of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (30 Stat. 1151; 33
U.S.C. § 403) Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. § 1344) or any other
permit or license which may be required by Federal, state or local statute in
connection with use of the premises.


THIS EASEMENT is not subject to Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662,
as amended.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the ___________, this ________ day of _______, ________.


________________________________


THIS EASEMENT is also executed by the grantee this _______ day of ______,
_______,
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NO. _______________________


DEPARTMENT OF THE _______________


EASEMENT FOR PUBLIC ROAD OR STREET


LOCATED ON


(Project, Installation)


(County, State)


THE SECRETARY  OF THE _________ under and by virtue of the authority
vested in the Secretary by Title 10, United States Code, Section 2668, having
found that the granting of this easement will not be against the public
interest, hereby grants to ______________
__________________________________________________________


hereinafter referred to as the grantee,
_________________________________________________________,


an easement for a road or street,
hereinafter referred to as the facilities, over, across, in and upon the lands
of the United States as identified in Exhibit(s)__________, attached hereto
and made a part hereof, hereinafter referred to as the premises.


THIS EASEMENT is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


This easement is granted in perpetuity.


2 . CONSIDERATION


The consideration for this easement shall be the construction, operation
and maintenance of a public road for the benefit of the United states and the
general public in accordance with the terms herein set forth.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this easement
shall be addressed, if to the grantee, to ____________


and if to the United States, to the District, Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real
Estate Division, ______________________________


________________________________________________________,


or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice
shall be deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed in a properly
sealed envelope or wrapper addressed as aforesaid, and deposited, postage
prepaid, in a post office regularly maintained by the United States Postal
Service.


________________________________________________________,


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary", "District Engineer", "Installation Commander", or "said officer"
shall include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to
"grantee" shall include assignees, transferees and their duly authorized
representatives.
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5. SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER)(INSTALATION COMMANDER)


The construction, operation, maintenance, repair or replacement of said
facilities, including culverts and other drainage facilities, shall be
performed at no cost or expense to the United States and subject to the
approval of the (District Engineer) (Instalation Commander),
________________________________(District)(Installation), hereinafter
referred to as said officer. Upon the completion of any of the above
activities, the Grantee shall immediately restore the premises to the
satisfaction of said officer. The use and occupation of the premises for the
purposes herein granted shall be subject to such rules and regulations as said
officer prescribes in writing from time to time.


6. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The grantee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, county and
municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein the premises are located.


7. CONDITION OF PREMISES


The grantee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows the
condition, and understands that the same is granted without any representation
or warranties whatsoever and without any obligation on the part of the United
States.


8. INSPECTION AND REPAIRS


The grantee shall inspect the facilities at reasonable intervals and
immediately repair any defects found by such inspection or when required by
said officer to repair any such defects.


9. PROTECTION OF GOVERNMENT PROPERTY


The grantee shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to
property of the United States by the activities of the grantee under this
easement, and shall exercise due diligence in the protection of all property
located on the premises against fire or damage from any and all causes. Any
property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the grantee incident to
the exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the grantee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the
election of said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the grantee in an
amount necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition
satisfactory to said officer.


10. RIGHT TO ENTER


The right is reserved to the United States, its officers, agents, and
employees to enter upon the premises at any time and for any purpose necessary
or convenient in connection with government purposes, to make inspections, to
remove timber or other material, except property of the grantee, to flood the
premises and/or to make any other use of the lands as may be necessary in
connection with government purposes, and the grantee shall have no claim for
damages on account thereof against the United States or any officer, agent, or
employee thereof.


11. RIGHT TO CONNECT


The United States reserves the right to make such connections between the
road or street herein authorized and roads and streets on other government
lands as said officer may from time consider necessary, and also reserves to


Figure 8-D-3 (Continued) 8-D-17







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


itself rights-of-way for all purposes across, over or under the right-of-way
hereby granted; provided that such rights shall be used in a manner that will
not create unnecessary interference with the use and enjoyment by the grantee
of the right-of-way herein granted.


12. OTHER AGENCY AGREEMENTS


It is understood that the provisions of the conditions on SUPERVISION BY
THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER)(INSTALATION COMMANDER) and RIGHT TO ENTER above shall
not abrogate or interfere with any agreements or commitments made or entered
into between the grantee and any other agency of the United States with regard
to financial aid to the grantee in connection with the construction,
maintenance, or repair of the facilities herein authorized.


13. TERMINATION


This easement may be terminated by the Secretary upon 30 days written
notice to the grantee if the Secretary shall determine that the right-of-way
hereby granted interferes with the use or disposal of said land by the United
States, or it may be revoked by the Secretary for failure of the grantee to
comply with any or all of the conditions of this easement, or for non-use for
a period of two (2) years, or for abandonment.


14. SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION


The grantee shall maintain, in a manner satisfactory to said officer, all
soil and water conservation structures that may be in existence upon said
premises at the beginning of or that may be constructed by the grantee during
the term of this easement, and the grantee shall take appropriate measures to
prevent or control soil erosion within the right-of-way herein granted. Any
soil erosion occurring outside the premises resulting from the activities of
the grantee shall be corrected by the grantee as directed by said officer.


15. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties
hereto shall protect the premises against pollution of its air, ground and
water. The grantee shall comply with any laws, regulations, conditions or
instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and when issued by
the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or
local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent pollution.
The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is
specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or instructions in
effect or prescribed by the said Environmental Protection Agency, or any
Federal, state, interstate or local governmental agency are hereby made a
condition of this easement. The grantee shall not discharge waste or effluent
from the premises in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams
or other bodies of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b. The use of any pesticides or herbicides within the premises shall be
in conformance with all applicable Federal, state, interstate, and local laws
and regulations. The grantee must obtain approval in writing from said
officer before any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


c. The grantee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs arising
from the grantee’s activities, the grantee shall be liable to restore the
damaged resources.


16. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING
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A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS), documenting the known history
of the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit
____. Upon revocation or termination of this easement, another PAS shall be
prepared which will document the environmental condition of the property at
that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist the said officer
in determining any environmental restoration requirements. Any such
requirements will be completed by the grantee in accordance with the condition
on RESTORATION.


17. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains, or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the grantee shall immediately notify said
officer and protect the site and the material from further disturbance until
said officer gives clearance to proceed.


18. NON-DISCRIMINATION


a. The grantee shall not discriminate against any person or persons
because of race, color, age, sex, handicap, national, origin or religion.


b. The grantee, by acceptance of this easement, is recieving a type of
Federal assistance and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply
with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 as amended (42
U.S.C. § 2000d); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. § 6102); the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. § 794); and all requirements
imposed by or pursuant to the Directive of the Department of Defense (32 CFR
Part 300) issued as Department of Defence Directive 5500.11 and 1020.1, and
Army Regulation 600-7. This assurance shall be binding on the grantee, its
agents, successors, transferees, and assignees.


19. RESTORATION


On or before the termination or revocation of this easement, the grantee
shall, without expense to the United States and within such time as said
officer may indicate, restore the premises to the satisfaction of said
officer. In the event the grantee shall fail to restore the premises, at the
option of said officer, said improvements shall either become the property of
the United States without compensation therefore, or said officer shall have
the option to perform the restoration at the expense of the grantee, and the
grantee shall have no claim for damages against the United States or its
officers or agents for such action.


20. DISCLAIMER


This instrument is effective only insofar as the rights of the United
States in the premises are concerned; and the grantee shall obtain such
permission as may be required on account of any other existing rights. It is
understood that the granting of this easement does not eliminate the necessity
for obtaining any Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant
to the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899
(30 Stat. 1151; 33 U.S.C. § 403), Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33
U.S.C. § 1344) or any other permit or license which may be required by
Federal, state, interstate or local laws in connection with the use of the
premises.
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THIS EASEMENT is not subject to Title 10, United States Code, Section
2662, as amended.


IN  WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the _____________, this_____________________day of
___________, ________.


THIS EASEMENT is also executed by the grantee this day of


__________________, _______.


(Add Acknowledegments)
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DEPARTMENT OF _______________


EASEMENT AND RELINQUISHMENT OF ACCESS RIGHTS FOR A SECTION OF
THE NATIONAL SYSTEM OF INTERSTATE AND DEFENSE HIGHWAYS


(Indicate reservations)


The United States of America, acting by and through the SECRETARY OF THE
_____________, under and by virtue of the authority of Title 10, U.S.C.,
Section 2668, and in furtherance of Title 23, U.S.C., Section 107(d), hereby
grants to the State of ________________________ (appropriate title of the highway
department), hereinafter designated as the grantee, an easement for a right-
of-way for a controlled-access highway, as part of the National System of
Interstate and Defense Highways, on, over, across, in and upon lands of the
United States which are a portion of ___________________________ the  (indicate
reservation), as shown on the map marked Exhibit _______, and more
particularly described on Exhibit ________, which exhibits are attached hereto
and made a part hereof, together with all abutters' existing, future or
potential rights of access to, from and between the right-of-way of the public
way known as __________________________________ and the-remaining lands of said
reservation, except for such rights as may be hereinafter specifically
reserved in this instrument.


THIS EASEMENT is granted subject to the following provisions and
conditions:


1. That the grantee shall, at all times, maintain said highway in good 
condition and shall promptly make all repairs thereto needed to preserve a
smooth-surface highway.


2. That any property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the grantee
incident to the use and occupation of the said premises shall be promptly
repaired, replaced or relocated by the grantee, to the satisfaction of the
local representative of the DEPARTMENT OF ________________, and in accordance
with plans and specifications approved, in advance, by the said officer, or, in
lieu of such repaur, replacement or relocation, the grantee shall, if so
required by said representative, pay to the United States, money in an amount
sufficient to compensate for the loss sustained by the United States by reason
of damages to, or destruction of, United States property.


3. a. That the United States reserves the right to construct, from time to
time, grade separation crossing structures or pedestrian crossing structures
over or under the controlled-access highway, at such points as it may deem
necessary; provided, that such structures shall be constructed in accordance
with standards for the National System of Interstate and Defense Highways,
approved by the Department of Transportation, Bureau of Public Roads. The
United States also reserves the right to cross over and/or under the right-of-
way hereby granted with utility lines and related facilities; provided,
however, that such rights shall be exercised in accordance with regulations
issued by the Secretary of Transportation and policies adopted by the Federal
Highway Administrator.


b. That, during any emergency declared by the President or Congress of the
United States, the United States shall have the right to enter and exit
directly to and from said right-of-way from the abutting Government-owned
land, including the right to construct temporary direct entrances and exits,
crossings at grade, or substandard grade-separation structures, including
acceleration and deceleration lanes; provided, that all such temporary
facilities shall, subject to availability of appropriations, be removed within
a reasonable time after official termination of the emergency.
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4. That it is to be understood that this instrument is effective only insofar
as the rights of the United States in the property over which the said highway
is to be extended are concerned, and that the grantee shall obtain such
permission as may be necessary because of any other existing rights.


5. That all, or any part, of such right-of-way herein granted may be
terminated by the Secretary of the ____________________ for failure to comply with
any or all of the terms or conditions of this grant, or for nonuse for a two-
year period, or abandonment of rights granted herein.


6. Additional special provisions as may be necessary to meet particular
circumstances of each case, such as the following:


a. Provision for construction and maintenance at the expense of grantee
of necessary controlled-access facilities to, over, under and across the
highway to meet the requirements of the military installation affected,
pursuant to plans, specifications and maps approved by the installation
commanders and attached as exhibits to the grant.


b. Provision of construction and maintenance of special signs, signals,
markers, etc.


c. Relocation of facilities adjacent to and adversely affected by the
highway construction, etc.


7. That the grantee, within the limits of its respective legal powers, shall
comply with all Federal, interstate, state and/or local governmental
regulations, conditions, or
instructions for the protection of the environment and all
other matters as they relate to real property interests granted herein.


8. That the grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be
removed or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other
cultural artifacts, relics, vestiges, remains or objects of antiquity. In the
event such items are discovered on the premises, the grantee shall immediately
notify the District Commander, _____________ 
District, and the site and the material shall be protected by the grantee from
further disturbance until a professional examination of them can be made or
until clearance to proceed is authorized by the District Commander.


9. That the grantee shall not discriminate against any person or persons
because of race, color, age, sex, handicap, national origin or religion in the
conduct of operations on the easement premises.


10. Merger Clause. Prior to the execution of this easement, the following
conditions were deleted:____________________; changed:_________; added:


This easement is not subject to Title 10, U.S.C., Section 2662.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the_________________, this__________________________ day of


_______________, __________.


THIS EASEMENT is also executed


__________________, _____.
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY


EASEMENT FOR


FUEL CARRYING PIPELINE


THE SECRETARY OF THE ARMY, under and by virtue of the eauthority vested in
him by 30 U.S.C. 185, hereby grants to ________________________________________
________________ hereinafter designated as the grantee, for a period of __________
years from ____________________, an easement for a right-of-way for the
installation, construction, operation, maintenance, and repair of a ________-
inch underground gas pipeline for the purpose of ________________ over,
across, in, and upon land the Army at the location shown in red on Exhibit
________ attached hereto and made a part hereof, and described on Exhibit
________ attached hereto and made a part hereof.


THE EASEMENT is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. The grantee shall pay to the United States in advance upon delivery of
this easement the sum of _______________ per annum for the easement, the sum of
_________________________________ as reimbursement for the costs incurred by the
United States in processing the application, and the sum of _______________________
as reimbursement for the cost of monitoring construction, operation and


maintenance of said pipeline for the entire term of the easement. In the event
of termination of this easement, the grantee further agrees to reimburse the
United States for any and all costs incurred by the United States in
monitoring the termination. All payments shall be made to the Finance and
Accounting Office, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and forwarded by the grantee
to the District Commander, U.S. Army Engineer District, _________________________
no later than __________________. The U.S. will impose a charge, the amount to
be determined by law or regulation on late payment of rent or other payments
due under this agreement for each 30 day period that the payment is overdue.
The full late charge will also be applicable to periods of less than 30 days.


2. The grantee shall construct, operate, maintain, and terminate the said pipe-
line in all accordance Federal, state, county, and municipal laws,
regulations, and ordinances.


3. The installation and/or operation and maintenance of said line shall be
accomplished without cost or expense to the United States under the general
supervision and subject to the approval of the officer having immediate
jurisdiction over the property, hereinafter designated as "said officer,” and
in such manner as not to endanger personnel or property of the United States
on the said United States land or obstruct travel on any road thereon. The
grantee shall have the right of ingress and egress for such purposes, subject
to approval of access by said officer.


4. The use and occupation of said land incident to the exercise of the
privileges hereby granted shall be subject to such rules and regulations as
the said officer may from time to time prescribe.


5. Upon completion of the installation of said line and the making of any
repairs thereto, the premises shall be restored immediately by the grantee, at
the grantee’s own expense, to the same condition in which they existed prior
to the commencement of such work, to the satisfaction of the said officer. The
grantee shall supervise the said line and cause it to be inspected at
reasonable intervals, and shall immediately repair any leaks found therein as
a result of such inspection, or when requested by said officer to repair any
defects.


Figure 8-D-5 8-D-24







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


6. The grantee shall be strictly liable to the United States for damage or
injury which may arise from or be incident to the construction, maintenance or
removal of said line and the use or occupation of the right-of-way herein
granted. Damages to property of the United States shall be promptly repaired
or replaced by the grantee to the satisfaction of the said officer, or in lieu
of such repair or replacement the grantee shall, if so required by the said
officer, pay to the United States money in an amount sufficient to compensate
for the loss sustained by the United States. All owners of any interest in,
and all affiliates or subsidiaries of the grantee, except for corporate
stockholders, shall be jointly and severally liable to the United States in
the event that a claim for damage or injury is not satisfied by the grantee.
Liability without fault hereunder shall be limited to (insert maximum amount
commensurate with the foreseeable risks or hazards presented) for any one
incident. Liability of such grantee for damages in excess (insert figure
above) shall be in accord with ordinary rules of negligence. However, this
condition shall not impose strict liability on the grantee for damage or
injury resulting from (a) an act of war, or (b) negligence of the United
States. In any case where liability without fault is imposed pursuant to this
condition and the damage or injuries involved were caused by the negligence of
a third party, the rules of subrogation shall apply in accordance with the law
of the jurisdiction where the damage or injury occurred.


7. The United States shall not be responsible for damages or injuries which
may arise from or be incident to the construction, maintenance, and use of 
said line, nor for damages to the property of the grantee, nor for damages to
the property or injuries to the person of the grantee’s officers, agents,
servants, or employees, or others who may be on said premises at the grantee's
invitation or any one of them. The grantee does hereby accept liability, if
any, imposed by Federal and state statutes to third parties for injuries
incurred in connection with the use and occupancy of the right-of-way. The
grantee shall hold the United States harmless from any and all such claims.


8. The United States reserves to itself and its grantees or licensees the
right to construct, use, and maintain on or adjacent to the right-of-way
hereby granted, electric transmission, telephone, telegraph, water, gas,
gasoline, oil and sewer lines, roads and permits for other compatible uses in
such manner as not to create any unreasonable interference with the use of the
right-of-way herein granted.


9. That the grantee shall furnish through said line such service as may be
required from time to time for governmental purposes on said land, provided
that payment for such service will be made by the United States at rates which
shall be mutually agreeable but which shall never exceed the most favorable
rates charged by the grantee for similar service.


10. In the event all or any portion of said land occupied by said line shall
be needed by the United States, or in the event the existence of said line
shall be considered detrimental to governmental activities, the grantee shall,
from time to time, upon notice to do so, and as often as so notified, remove
said line and related facilities to such other location or locations on said
land as may be designated by said officer. And in the event said line shall
not be removed or relocated within ninety (90) days after any aforesaid
notice, the United States may cause the same to be done at the expense of the
grantee.


11a. Abandonment of a right of way herein granted or noncompliance with any
provisions of this easement or applicable provisions of 30 U.S.C. 185 may be
grounds for suspension or termination of the right of way if ta) after due
notice to the holder of the right of way, (b) a reasonable opportunity to
comply with this section, and (c) an appropriate administrative proceeding
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pursuant to Title 5, U.S.C., Section 554, the Secretary determines that any
such ground exists that suspension or termination is justified.


b. If the Secretary of the Army determines that an immediate temporary
suspension of activities within a right-of-way or permit area is necessary to
protect public health or safety or the environment, he may abate such
activities prior to an administrative proceeding.


c. Deliberate failure of the grantee to use the right-of-way for the
purpose for which it was granted or renewed for any continuous two-year period
shall constitute a rebuttable presumption of abandonment of the right-of-way:
Provided, that where the failure to use the right-of-way is due to
circumstances not within the holder’s control, the Secretary is not required
to commence proceedings to suspend or terminate the right-of-way.


12. Upon the expiration or termination of this grant, the grantee shall,
without expense to the United States, and within such time as the Secretary of
the Army may indicate, remove the said line from said land and restore the
premises hereby authorized to be used and occupied to a condition satisfactory
to the said officer. In the event the grantee shall fail, neglect, or refuse
to remove the said line and so restore the premises, the United States shall
have the option either to take over the said line as the property of the
United States, without compensation therefor, or to remove the said line and
perform the restoration work as aforesaid at the expense of the grantee, and
in no event shall the grantee have any claim for damages against the United
States or its officers or agents, on account of the taking over of said line
or on account of its removal.


13. The conditions of this instrument shall extend to and be binding upon and
shall inure to the benefit of the representatives, successors, and assigns of
the grantee.


14. That it is understood that this instrument is effective only insofar as
the rights of the United States in the said property are concerned, and that
the grantee shall obtain such permission as may be necessary on account of any
other existing rights.


15. The pipeline and related facilities herein authorized shall be
constructed, operated, and maintained as common carriers. The owners or
operators of the pipeline herein authorized shall accept, convey, transport,
or purchase without discrimination all oil or gas delivered to the pipeline
without regard to whether such oil or gas was produced on Federal or
nonfederal lands. (Delete this clause if inapplicable)


16. It is understood that the provision of Condition No. 3, above, shall not
abrogate or interfere with any agreements or commitments made or entered into
between the grantee and any other agency of the;United States with regard to
financial aid to the grantee in connection with the installation, operation,
or maintenance of said line.


17. That the pipeline will be buried at a depth of not less than _______ feet
below the surface and such installation will be in accordance with applicable
Federal and state standards.


18. That the grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be
removed or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other
cultural artifacts, relics, vestiges, remains or objects of antiquity. In the
event such items are discovered on the premises, the grantee shall immediately
notify the District Commander, _______________________ District, and the site and
the material shall be protected by the grantee from further disturbance until
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a professional examination of them can be made or until clearance to proceed
is authorized by the District Commander.


This easement is not subject to Title 10, U.S.C., Section 2662.


BY


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this
day _____________________of 19 _____ by authority of the Secretary of the Army.


The above easement is hereby accepted this ________ day of
_______________________, 19_____ by authority of the Secretary of the Army.


(TITLE)


C O R P O R A T E  C E R T I F I C E


I, _________________________, certify that I am the ____________________________ of
the corporation named as grantee herein; that __________________________________,
who signed this easement on behalf of the grantee was then ____________________
of the corporation, and that said easement was duly signed for and in behalf
of said corporation by authority of its governing body and is within the scope
of its corporate powers.


(SEAL)


(ACKNOWLEDGMENT)
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DEPARTMENT OF THE _________________
CONSENT TO CROSS U. S. GOVERNMENT EASEMENT


AT


KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:


That the consent of the United States is hereby granted to _______________________
__________________________________________________ hereinafter designated as
grantee, to construct, use, maintain, control, operate and repair a
_____________________________________, herein referred to as "structure", across,
over and under the lands where the United States has acquired a perpetual
__________ easement identified as Tract(s) No(s) ________________,
___________________ (Project/Installation) and which is recorded in  Deed Book
______________, Page_______,  in the records of _________________ county,
(State). The right-of-way for said structure for the purpose of this consent
is specifically identified-as Parcel(s) ______________, located as shown on
Exhibit "A" attached hereto and made a part hereof and described as follows:


This consent is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. That it is understood that this consent is effective only insofar as the
pxoperty rights of the United States in the land to be occupied are concerned,
and that it does not relieve the grantee from the necessity of obtaining
grants from the owners of the fee and/or other interests therein.


2. That the proposed construction authorized herein shall not be commenced
until appropriate rights shall have been obtained by the grantee from the
record owners and encumbrances of the fee title to the lands involved.


3. That the exercise of the privileges hereby consented to shall be without
cost or expense to the Department of the_____________, under the general
supervision and subject to the approval of the officer having immediate
jurisdiction over the property, hereinafter referred to as "said officer,” and
subject to such regulations as may be prescribed by the District Commander,
_____________________, District, from time to time, including, but not limited to,
the specific conditions, requirements and specifications set forth in Exhibit
"B" attached hereto and made a part hereof.


4. That the grantee shall supervise and maintain the said structure and cause
it to be inspected at reasonable intervals, and shall immediately repair any
damage found therein as a result of such inspection, or when requested by said
officer to repair any defects. Upon completion of the installation of said
structure or the making of any repairs thereto, the premises shall be restored
immediately by the grantee, at the grantee’s own expense, to the same
condition as that in which they existed prior to the commencement of such
work, to the satisfaction of said officer.


5. That any property of the United States damaged or destroyed by the grantee
incident to the exercise of the privileges hereby granted shall be promptly
repaired or replaced by the grantee to the satisfaction of the said officer
or in lieu of such repair or replacement, the grantee shall, if so required by
the said officer and at his option, pay to the United States money in an 
amount sufficient to compensate for the loss sustained by the United States by
reason of damage to or destruction of Government property.


6. That the United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
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privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property of the grantee, or
for damages to the property or injuries to the person of the grantee, or the
persons of grantee’s officers, agents, servants, or employees or others who
may be on said premises at their invitation or the invitation of one of them
arising from governmental activities on or in the vicinity of the said
premises, and the grantee shall hold the United States harmless from any and
all such claims.


7.  That this consent is effective only as to the following rights of the
United States in the lands hereinabove described.


8.  That the United States shall in no case be liable for any damage or injury
to the construction herein authorized which may be caused by any action of the
Government, under the rights obtained in its easements, either hidden or
known, or that may result from future operations under taken by the
Government, and no claim or right to compensation shall accrue from such
damage or injury, and if further operations of the United States require the
alteration or removal of the structure herein authorized, the grantee shall,
upon due notice from the Chief of Engineers, Department of Army, alter or
remove said structure without expense to the Government and subject to the
supervision and approval of the officer having jurisdiction over the property
and no claim for damages shall be made against the United States on account of
such alterations or removal.


9.  That construction and/or operation maintenance and use of said structure
incident to the exercise of the privileges hereby granted shall be in such a
manner as not to conflict with the rights of the Government, nor to interfere
with the operations by the Government under such rights, nor to endanger lives
and safety of the public.


10.  That this consent may be terminated by the Secretary of the __________
upon reasonable notice to the grantee if the Secretary of the__________ shall
determine that installation to which consent is hereby granted interferes with
the use of said land or any part thereof by the United States, and this
consent may be annulled and forfeited by the declaration of the Secretary of
the __________ for failure to comply with any and all of the provisions and
conditions of this consent, or for nonuse for a period of two years, or for
abandonment.


11.  That upon the relinquishment, termination, revocation, forfeiture or
annulment of the consent herein granted, the grantee shall vacate the
premises, remove all property of the grantee therefrom, and restore the
premises to a condition satisfactory to the officers having immediate
jurisdiction over the property.  If the grantee shall fail or neglect to remove
said property and so restore the premises, then, at the option of the
Secretary of the__________, the said property shall either become the property
of the United States without compensation therefor, or the Secretary of the
__________ may cause it to be removed and the premises to be so restored at
the expense of the grantee, and no claim for damages against the United
States, or its officers or agents, shall be created by or made on account of
such removal and restoration.


12.  That the terms and conditions of this consent shall extend to and be
binding upon the heirs, successors and assigns of the grantee.


13.  That the grantee within the limits of his respective legal powers shall
comply with all Federal, interstate, state and/or local governmental
regulations, conditions or instructions for the protection of the environment
and all other matters as they relate to real property interests granted
herein.
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14.  That the grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be
removed or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other
cultural artifacts, relics, vestiges, remains or objects of antiquity. In the
event such items are discovered on the premises, the grantee shall immediately
notify the District Commander, ____________________ District, and the site and
the material shall be protected by the grantee from further disturbance until
a Professional examination of them can be made or until clearance to proceed
is authorized by the District Commander.


15.  Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary", "District Engineer", "Installation Commander", or "said officer"
shall include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to
"grantee" shall include assignees, transferees and their duly authorized
representatives.


16. Merger clause. Prior to the execution of this consent, the following
conditions were deleted: __________________; changed: _____________________; or
added: ____________________________.


This consent is not subject to Title 10, U.S.C., Section 2662.


In Witness Whereof, I have hereunto set my hand, by authority of the Secretary
of the _______________ this ________ day of ____________, 19 ______.
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APPLICATION FOR CONSENT TO CROSS U. S. GOV’T EASEMENT


Date ________________


APPLICATION IS MADE for the consent of the Department of __________ to
construct, maintain, control, operate and repair a (state type of structure).
located as shown on the attached print, over, under or across the Easement
vested in the United States of America, and identified as Acquisition Tract
No. __________ and situated in Section _________________, Township North, Range
___________, Montana Principal Meridian ________________, County
___________________.


Names and addresses of Record Owners are


Names and addresses of Record Encumbrances are


(Fill in as applicable)
1. Width of right-of-way desired ____________________.
2. Diameter of pipe ____________________.
3. Kind of pipe _______________.
4. Substance pipe to carry _______________________.
5. Type of service if electrical (Power, feeder, light feeder, telephone)


.
6. A.C. or D.C. _______________, Voltage _______________ Phase _________
Cycle
7. No. wires or cables ______________, ultimate number wires or cable
conductors_______________, guage _______________, diameter of cable ______, kind
of wire (copper, iron, etc.) ____________________.  Is wire bare or insulated
_____________, solid or strand ________?


The undersigned agrees that construction of the facility or structure involved
in this application shall not begin until the Consent to Cross U.S. Government
Easement, herein applied for, shall have been granted and appropriate rights
shall have been acquired from the record owners and encumbrances of the
underlying fee in the land involved.
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY
CORPS OF ENGINEERS


DISTRICT


CONSENT TO EASEMENT STRUCTURES


WHEREAS, the United States has acquired a perpetual ___________ easement
over Tract(s) No(s) _______________, _______________, (Project/Installation)
and which is recorded in Deed Book __________, Page __________, in the records


Consent No.
Project:
Tract No.


of _____________________ County, __(State).


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING WHEREAS, IF NOT APPLICABLE)
WHEREAS, said easement grants to the United States the right of prior


approval for any structure to be located within the easement area, which area
is under the administrative control of the District, Corps of Engineers;


WHEREAS, the United States has been requested to give consent for ( the
construction / placement / location of __________________ __________________


) on the above identified tract (s).


NOW THEREFORE, the United States hereby gives consents to
___________________ for (the construction / placement / location of
_______________________ ______________________ _______________________) at the
location shown on Exhibit "A" attached hereto;


PROVIDED HOWEVER, that this consent is subject to the following
conditions:


1. All activities conducted on the premises shall comply with all
applicable Federal, state, county and municipal laws, ordinances and
regulations wherein the premises are located.


2. The giving of this consent does not in any way subordinate the United
States prior easement rights. The United States shall in no case be liable
for any damage or injury to the structures herein consented to, which may be
caused by any action of the United States under its easement, or that may
result from future operations undertaken by the United States, and no claim or
right to compensation shall accrue from such exercise of the United States’
easement rights.


3. The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
consented activity.


4. This instrument is effective only insofar as the rights of the United
States in the premises are concerned; and the consentee shall obtain such
permission as may be required on account of any other existing rights. It is
understood that this consent does not eliminate the necessity for obtaining
any Department of the Army permit which may be required pursuant to the
provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3 March 1899 (30
Stat. 1151; 33 U.S.C. § 403), Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. §
1344) or any other permit or license which may be required by Federal, state,
interstate or local laws in connection with the use of the premises.
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5.________________________ _________________________ __________ __________


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the ______________, this __________________ day of
_______________, ________.


THIS CONSENT is also executed by the grantee this _____________________ day of
, .
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APPENDIX 8-E


LICENSE FORMATS


8-E-1
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1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.
10.
11.
12.
13.
14.
15.


 16.
17.


GENERAL PURPOSE LICENSE


TERM
CONSIDERATION
NOTICES
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES
SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER) (INSTALLATION COMMANDER
APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS
CONDITIONAL USE BY GRANTEE
CONDITION OF PREMISES
COST OF UTILITIES
PROTECTION OF PROPERTY
INDEMNITY
RESTORATION
NON-DISCRIMINATION
TERMINATION
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION
HISTORIC PRESERVATION
DISCLAIMER
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No.


PROJECT/INSTALLATION


DEPARTMENT OF THE LICENSE


COUNTY, STATE


THE SECRETARY OF THE _________________, hereinafter referred to as the
Secretary, under authority of ________________________________, herby grants to


hereinafter referred to as the grantee, a license for


over, across, in and upon lands of the United States, as identified in
Exhibit(s)_____________________, attached hereto and made a part hereof, hereinafter
referred to as the premises.


THIS LICENSE is granted subject to the following conditions.


1. TERM


This license is granted for a term of _____________________________, beginning
_________________, ________and ending _____________, _______, but revocable at
will by the Secretary.


2. CONSIDERATION


a. The grantee shall pay in advance to the United States the amount
of__________________________________________________________________ ($_____________),
(in full for the term hereof) (payable ___________) to the order of the Finance
and Accounting Officer, _______________ District, and delivered to


b. All consideration and other payments due under the terms of this
license must be paid on or before the date they are due in order to avoid the
mandatory sanctions imposed by the Debt Collection Act of 1982, (31 U.S.C.
Section 3717). This statute requires the imposition of an interest charge for
the late payment of debts owed to the United States; an administrative charge
to cover the costs of processing and handling delinquent debts; and the
assessment of an additional penalty charge on any portion of a debt that is
more than 90 days past due. The provisions of the statue will be implemented
as follows:


(1) The United States will impose an interest charge, the amount to be
determined by law or regulation, on late payment of debts. Interest will
accrue from (the due date) (the later of the due date or the date notification
of the amount due is mailed to the grantee). An administrative charge to cover
the cost of processing and handling each payment will also be imposed.


(2) In addition to the charges set forth above, the United States will
impose a penalty charge of six percent (6%) per annum on any payment or
portion thereof, more than ninety (90) days past due. The penalty shall


Figure 8-E-1 (Continued) 8-E-3







ER 405-1-12
Change 30
30 Sep 94


accrue from the date of delinquency
is paid in full.


and will continue to accrue until the debt


(3) All payments received will be applied first to any accumulated
interest, administrative and penalty charges and then to any unpaid rental or
other payment balance. Interest will not accrue on any administrative or late
payment penalty charge.


3. NOTICES


All notices and correspondence to be given pursuant to this license
shall be addressed, if to the grantee, to
________________________________________________________________________; and if to
the United States, to the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real Estate
Division,
_________________________________________________________________________ ;
or as may from time to time otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice shall
be deemed to have been duly given if and when enclosed in a properly sealed
envelope addressed as aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in a post
office regularly maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4.   AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary", "District Engineer", "Installation Commander", or "said officer"
shall include their duly authorized representatives. Any reference to
"grantee" shall include any duly authorized representatives.


5.  SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER) (INSTALLATION COMMANDER)


The use and occupation of the premises shall be subject to the general
supervision and approval of the (District Engineer) (Installation Commander),


(District) (Installation hereinafter referred to as said
officer, and to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time to
time by said officer.


6.  APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The grantee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, county and
municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein the premises are located.


7.  CONDITIONAL USE BY GRANTEE


The exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be:


a. without cost or expense to the United States;


b. subject to the right of the United States to improve, use or maintain
the premises.


c. subject to other outgrants of the United States on the premises.


d. personal to the grantee, and this license, or any interest therein,
may not be transferred or assigned.


8.  CONDITION OF PREMISES


The grantee acknowledges that it has inspected
condition, and understands that the same is granted
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representations or warranties whatsoever and without any obligation on the
part of the United States.


9.  COST OF UTILITIES


The grantee shall pay the cost, as determined by the officer having
immediate supervision over the premises, of producing and/or supplying any
utilities and other services furnished by the Government or through
Government-owned facilities for the use of the grantee, including the
grantee’s proportionate share of the cost of operation and maintenance of the
Government-owned facilities by which such utilities or services are produced
or supplied. The Government shall be under no obligation to furnish utilities
or services. Payment shall be made in the manner prescribed by the officer
having such jurisdiction.


10. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The grantee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean, safe
condition by and at the expense of the grantee. The grantee shall be
responsible for any damage that may be caused to property of the United States
by the activities of the grantee under this license, and shall exercise due
diligence in the protection of all property located on the premises against
fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any property of the United 
States damaged or destroyed by the grantee incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or replaced by the
grantee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the election of
said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the grantee in an amount
necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition satisfactory to
said officer.


11. INDEMNITY


The United States shall not be responsible for damages to property or
injuries to persons which may arise from or be incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted, or for damages to the property of the grantee, or
for damages to the property or injuries to the person of the grantee’s
officers, agents, or employees or others who may be on the premises at their
invitation or the invitation of any one of them, and the grantee shall hold
the United States harmless from any and all such claims not including damages
due to the fault or negligence of the United States or its contractors.


12. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this license or its termination by the
grantee, the grantee shall vacate the premises, remove the property of the
grantee, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to said officer.
If, however, this license is revoked, the grantee shall vacate the premises,
remove said property and restore the premises to the aforesaid condition
within such time as the District Engineer may designate. In either event, if
the grantee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and restore the
premises, then, at the option of said officer, the property shall either
become the property of the United States without compensation therefor, or
said officer may cause the property to be removed and no claim for damages
against the United States or its officers or agents shall be created by or
made on account of such removal and restoration work. The grantee shall also
pay the United States on demand any sum which may be expended by the United
States after the expiration, revocation, or termination of this license in
restoring the premises.
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The grantee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the grantee’s operations, programs or
activities because of race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap or national
origin in the conduct of operations on the premises. The grantee will comply
with the Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant Americans with
Disabilities Act Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by the
Architectural and Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


14. TERMINATION


This license may be terminated by the grantee at any time by giving the
District Engineer at least ten (10) days notice in writing provided that no
refund by the United States of any consideration previously paid shall be made
and provided further, that in the event that said notice is not given at least
ten (10) days prior to the rental due date, the grantee shall be required to
pay the consideration for the period shown in the Condition on CONSIDERATION.


15. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this license shall protect the premises against pollution of its air, ground
and water. The grantee shall comply with any laws, regulations, conditions,
or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and when issued by
the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or
local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent pollution.
The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is
specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or instructions in
effect or prescribed by said Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal,
state, interstate or local governmental agency are hereby made a condition of
this license. The grantee shall not discharge waste or effluent from the
premises in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or other
bodies of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b. The grantee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs from
the grantee’s activities, the grantee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


c. The grantee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before
any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


16. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or distrubed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the grantee shall immediately notify said
officer and protect the site and the material from further disturbance until
said officer gives clearance to proceed.


17. DISCLAIMER


This license is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the grantee shall obtain any permit or
license which may be require by Federal, state, or local statute in connection
with the use of the premises. It is understood that the granting of this
license does not preclude the necessity of obtaining a Department of the Army
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permit for activities which involve the discharge of dredge or fill material
or the placement of fixed structures in the waters of the United States,
pursuant to the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3
March 1899 (33 USC 403), and Section 404 of the Clean Waters Act (33 USC
1344).


THIS LICENSE is not subject to Title 10, United States Code, Section 2662,
as amended.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the , this day of


,  .


THIS LICENSE is also executed by the grantee this
day of ,  .
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NO.


DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY LICENCE


FOR FISH AND WILDLIFE ACTIVITIES ON


PROJECT/INSTALLATION


COUNTY, STATE


THE SECRETARY OF THE ARMY, hereinafter referred to as the Secretary,
under authority of hereby grants to


hereinafter referred to as the grantee, a license for
fish and wildlife activities over, across, in and upon lands of the United
States, as identified in Exhibit(s) , attached hereto and made a part
hereof, hereinafter referred


THIS LICENSE is granted


1. TERM


This license is granted
and


will by the Secretary.


2. CONSIDERATION


to as the premises.


subject to the following conditions.


for a term of_____________________, beginning
ending _____________, _____, but revocable at


The consideration for this license is the operation and maintenance of
the premises by the grantee for the benefit of the United States and the
general public in accordance with the conditions herein set forth.


3. NOTICES


All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this license shall
be addressed, if to the grantee to ; and if
to the United States, to the District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real Estate
Division, ; or as may from time to time otherwise
be directed by the parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly given if
and when enclosed in a properly sealed envelope, or wrapper, addressed as
aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in a post office regularly
maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES


Except as otherwise specifically provided, any reference herein to
"Secretary", "District Engineer", or "said officer" shall include their duly
authorized representatives. Any reference to "grantee" shall include any duly
authorized representatives.


5. SUPERVISION BY THE DISTRICT ENGINEER


The use and occupation of the premises shall be subject to the general
supervision and approval of the District Engineer, hereinafter referred to as
said officer, and to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time
to time by said officer.


6. STRUCTURES AND EQUIPMENT
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The grantee shall have the right, during the term of the license, to
erect such structures and to provide such equipment upon the premises to
accomplish the purposes of the license and as provided for in the Annual
Management Plan. Those structures and equipment shall be and remain the
property of the grantee, except as otherwise provided in the condition on
RESTORATION.


7. ANNUAL MANAGEMENT PLANS


The grantee shall administer the premises in accordance with an Annual
Management Plan which shows the management and development activities to be
undertaken by the grantee. No later than _______________ of each year, the
grantee will submit the Annual Management Plan to be mutually agreed upon
between the grantee and the said officer. Such Annual Management Plan shall
include but is not limited to the following:


a. Plans for management, maintenance, and development activities to be
undertaken by the grantee or jointly by the Corps of Engineers and the
grantee which shall include plans for any proposed structures and
improvements.


b. The areas to be utilized for agricultural purposes.


c. The variety and scope of crops to be planted, as well as any
rotations.


d. The type of wildlife cover to be cultivated, if any.


e. The areas designated for
propagation.


8. FISH AND WILDLIFE ACTIVITIES


a. The grantee may plant or harvest crops, either directly, by service
contract, by sharecrop agreements with local farmers, or by agricultural
agreements to provide food and/orhabitat for wildlife and for the development


various species of fish and wildlife


and conservation of land, fish and wildlife, forests,and other natural
resources. Where feasible, contracts and agreements with third parties shall
be by competitive bid procedures.


b. Any lands not being managed by the grantee for wildlife habitat will
be made available for lease by the said officer for agricultural or grazing
purposes under conditions which would not be incompatible with the grantee’s
use of the premises.


c. The grantee may take, trap, remove, stock or otherwise control all
forms of fish and wildlife on the premises, and may place therein such
additional forms of fish and wildlife as it may desire from time to time, and
shall have the right to close the area, or any parts thereof from time to
time, to fishing, hunting or trapping, provided that the closing of any area
to such use shall be consistent with the state laws for the protection of fish
and wildlife.


9. ACCOUNTS, RECORDS AND RECEIPTS


a. All monies received by the grantee from operations conducted on the
premises may be utilized by the grantee for the administration, maintenance,
operation and development of the premises. Beginning 5 years from the date of
this license and continuing at 5-year intervals, any such monies not so
utilized or programmed for utilization within a reasonable time shall be paid
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to said officer. The grantee shall provide an annual statement of
receipts and expenditures to the said officer. The said officer shall have
the right to perform audits of the grantee’s records and accounts.


b. Payment of direct expenses is authorized for planning and development
of optimum wildlife habitat including planting of wildlife food plots,
necessary timber clearing, erosion control or habitat improvements such as
shelter, restocking of fish and wildlife, and protection of endangered
species. Payment of grantee’s employees who are directly engaged in such
activities at the project is also authorized. However, proceeds will not be
used for the payment of general administrative expenses.


c. Proceeds derived from the sale of fishing and hunting leases are not


10. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The grantee shall comply with all applicable federal, state, county and
municipal laws, ordinances and regulations wherein the premises are located.


11. CONDITIONAL USE BY GRANTEE


The exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be:


a. without cost or expense to the United States;


b. subject to the right of the United States to improve, use
or maintain the premises.


c. subject to other outgrants of the United States on the
premises.


d. personal to the grantee, and this license, or any interest  therein,
may not be transferred or assigned.


12. CONDITION OF PREMISES


The grantee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows its
condition, and understands that the same is granted without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without any obligation on the
part of the United States.


13. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


The premises shall at all times be protected and maintained in
good order and condition by and at the expense of the grantee. The grantee
shall be responsible for any damage that may be caused to the property of the
United States by the activities of the grantee under this license, and shall
exercise due diligence in the protection of all property located on the
premises against fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any property
of the United States damaged or destroyed by the grantee incident to the
exercise of the privileges herein granted shall be promptly repaired or
replaced by the grantee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the
election of said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the grantee in an
amount necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition
satisfactory to said officer.


14. RESTORATION
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On or before the expiration of this license or its termination
grantee, the grantee shall vacate the premises, remove the property


by the
of the


grantee, and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to said officer.
If, however, this license is revoked, the grantee shall vacate the premises,
remove said property and restore the premises to the aforesaid condition
within such time as the said officer may designate. In either event, if the
grantee shall fail or neglect to remove said property and restore the
premises, then, at the option of said officer, the property shall either
become the property of the United States without compensation therefor, or
said officer may cause the property to be removed and no claim for damages
against the United States or its officers or agents shall be created by or
made on account of such removal and restoration work, The grantee shall also
pay the United States on demand any sum which may be expended by the United
States after the expiration, revocation, or termination of this license in
restoring the premises.


15. NON-DISCRIMINATION


a. The grantee shall not discriminate against any person or exclude them
from participation in the grantee’s operations, programs or activities
conducted on the licensed premises, because of race, color, religion, sex,
age, handicap or national origin.
The grantee will comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act and attendant
Americans with Disabilities Act Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG) published by
the Architectural and Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.


b. The grantee, by acceptance of this license, is receiving a type of
Federal assistance and, therefore, hereby gives assurance that it will comply
with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended
(42 U.S.C. 2000d); the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C 6102); the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. 794); and all requirements
imposed by or pursuant to the Directive of the Department of Defense (32 CFR
Part 300)issued as Department of Defense Directive 5500.11 and 1020.1, and
Army Regulation 600-7.


16. TERMINATION


This license may be terminated by the grantee at any time by giving the
said officer at least thirty (30) days notice in writing.


17. NATURAL RESOURCES


The grantee shall cut no timber, conduct no mining operations, remove no
sand, gravel, or kindred substances from the ground, commit no waste of any
kind, nor in any manner substantially change the contour or condition of the
premises, except as may be authorized under and pursuant to the approved
Annual Management Plan. The grantee may salvage fallen or dead timber;
however, no commercial use shall be made of such timber. Except for timber
salvaged by the grantee when in the way of construction of improvements or
other facilities, all sales of forest products will be conducted by the United
States and the proceeds therefrom shall not be available to the grantee under
the provisions of this license.


18. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this license shall protect the premises against pollution of its air, ground
and water. The grantee shall comply with any laws, regulations, conditions,
or instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and when issued by
the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or
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local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent pollution.
The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is
specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions, or instructions in
effect or prescribed by said Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal,
state, interstate or local governmental agency are hereby made a condition of
this license. The grantee shall not discharge waste or effluent from the
premises in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or other
bodies of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.


b. The grantee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs from
the grantee’s activities, the grantee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


c. The grantee must obtain approval in writing from said officer before
any pesticides or herbicides are applied to the premises.


19. HISTORIC PRESERVATION


The grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural or other cultural
artifacts, relics, remains or objects of antiquity. In the event such items
are discovered on the premises, the grantee shall immediately notify said
officer and protect the site and the material from further disturbance until
said officer gives clearance to proceed.


20. DISCLAIMER


This license is effective only insofar as the rights of the United States
in the premises are concerned; and the grantee shall obtain any permit or
license which may be require by Federal, state, or local statute in connection
with the use of the premises. It is understood that the granting of this
license does not preclude the necessity of obtaining a Department of the Army
permit for activities which involve the discharge of dredge or fill material
or the placement of fixed structures in the waters of the United States,
pursuant to the provisions of Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act of 3
March 1899 (33 USC 403), and Section 404 of the Clean Waters Act (33 USC
1344).


THIS LICENSE is not subject to Title 10, United States Code, Section
2662, as amended.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the , this day of , .


THIS LICENSE is also executed by the grantee this day of
,  .
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NO.


DEPARTMENT OF THE
LICENSE FOR


NATIONAL GUARD PURPOSES


PROJECT/INSTALLATION


COUNTY, STATE


THE SECRETARY OF THE ____________, hereinafter referred to as the
Secretary, under the authority of Title 32, United States Code, Section 503,
hereby grants to the State of ____________, hereinafter referred to as the
grantee, a license to use and occupy for training and support of the


National Guard certain land and improvements, hereinafter
referred to as the premises, as shown identified in Exhibit(s) ,
attached hereto and made a part hereof.


THIS LICENSE is granted subject to the following conditions:


1. TERM


This license is granted for (an indefinite term,) (a term of ___________
years, beginning and ending ____________, ______,)
but revocable at will by the Secretary.


*NOTE: See chapter 8 for additional wording when licensed area is not owned in
fee by the United States.


2. SUPERVISION BY THE (DISTRICT ENGINEER) (INSTALLATION COMMANDER)  


The use and occupancy of the premises shall be without cost to the
regular establishment of the military departments of the Department of Defense
and shall be under the general supervision of the (District Engineer) (Active
Army Installation Commander) (U.S. Property and Fiscal Officer), ____________,
(District) (Installation) hereinafter referred to as said officer, and subject’
to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time to time by said
officer.


3. APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS


The grantee shall comply with all applicable Federal, state, county, and
municipal laws, ordinances, and regulations wherein the premises are located


4. FACILITY MAINTENANCE


The grantee shall maintain and keep the premises in good repair and
condition and all costs of operation, maintenance, and restoration shall be
paid for from funds available to the grantee, or from funds other than those
appropriated for the regular establishment of the military departments.


5. RIGHT TO USE


The United States, hereinafter referred to as the Government, reserves
the right to use the premises, or any part thereof, including all buildings
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and improvements situated thereon, for such purposes as said officer deems
necessary in the interest of national defense.


6. COST OF UTILITIES


The grantee shall pay the cost, as determined by the officer
having immediate jurisdiction over the premises, of producing and/or supplying
any utilities or other services furnished by the Government or through
Government-owned facilities for the use of the grantee, including the
grantee’s proportionate share of the cost of operation and maintenance of the
Government-owned facilities by which such utilities or services are produced
and supplied. The Government shall be under no obligation to furnish
utilities or services. Payment shall be made in the manner prescribed by the
officer having such jurisdiction.


7. USE RESTRICTIONS


The buildings and improvements included in this license shall not be
used for the quartering of personnel engaged in the national guard activities
except when such personnel are in the federal service or are participating in
authorized training.


8. IMPROVEMENTS AND ALTERATIONS


Additions to or alteration or improvement of the premises shall not be
made without prior written approval of the District Engineer. All such
additions, alterations or improvements shall be maintained by the grantee in
good repair and condition. All such work designated as permanent by said
officer shall, upon completion, become property of the Government.


9. CONDITION OF PREMISES


a. The grantee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows its
condition, and understands that the same is granted without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without any obligation on the
part of the Government.


DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


b. As of the date of this license, an inventory and condition report of
all personal property and improvements of the Government included in this
license shall be made by the District Engineer and the grantee to reflect the
condition of said property and improvements. A copy of said report is
attached hereto as Exhibit __________ and made a part hereof. Upon the
expiration, revocation or termination of this license, another inventory and
condition report shall be similarly prepared. This report shall constitute the
basis for settlement for property damaged or destroyed. Any such property
must be either replaced or restored as provided for in the condition on
RESTORATION.


10. TERMINATION


This license may be terminated by the grantee at any time by giving the
District Engineer at least thirty (30) days notice in writing.


11. RESTORATION


On or before the expiration of this license or its termination by the
grantee, the grantee shall vacate the premises, remove its property (except
those permanent additions, alterations, and improvements which have become
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property of the Government under provision of the condition on IMPROVEMENTS
AND ALTERATIONS) and restore the premises to a condition satisfactory to said
officer. If, however, this license is revoked, the grantee shall vacate the
premises, remove said property and restore the premises within such time as
the said officer may designate. In either event, if the grantee fails to
remove said property and restore the premises, then, at the option of said
officer, the property shall either become the property of the Government
without compensation therefor, or said officer may cause the property to be
removed at the expense of the grantee, and no claim for damages against the
Government shall be created on account of such action.


12. USE BY OTHERS


The grantee shall not transfer or assign this license, or any interest in
the premises, however, upon concurrence of the Director, (Army) (Air force)
National Guard, National Guard Bureau, the grantee may (1) permit the
temporary or intermittent use of the premises by elements of the Department of
Defense for joint use or individual training purposes, provided such use will
not interfere with the National Guard use; or (2) issue licenses for
nonprofit, community service-type activities under the same conditions as
those allowed by active installation commanders by existing (Army) (Air Force)
regulations.


13. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY


a. The grantee shall keep the premises in good order and in a clean, safe
condition by and at the expense of the grantee. The granted shall be
responsible for any damage that may be caused to property of the United States
by the activities of the grantee under this license, and shall exercise due
diligence in the protection of all property located on the premises against
fire or damage from any and all other causes. Any property of the United
States damaged or destroyed by the grantee incident to the exercise of the
privileges herein granted shall abe promptly repaired or replaced by the
grantee to a condition satisfactory to said officer, or at the election of
said officer, reimbursement made therefor by the grantee in an amount
necessary to restore or replace the property to a condition satisfactory to
said officer.


b. Upon termination of the grantee’s requirement for the premises, the
grantee shall remain responsible to protect and maintain the premises until
transfer to and acceptance by another accountability officer is accomplished
or in accordance with applicable laws, rules and regulations.


14. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION 


a. Within the limits of their respective legal powers, the parties to
this license shall protect the premises against pollution of its air, ground
and water. The grantee shall comply with any laws, regulations, conditions or
instructions affecting the activity hereby authorized if and when issued by
the Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal, state, interstate or
local governmental agency having jurisdiction to abate or prevent pollution.
The disposal of any toxic or hazardous materials within the premises is
specifically prohibited. Such regulations, conditions or instructions in
effect or prescribed by said Environmental Protection Agency, or any Federal,
state, interstate or local governmental agency are hereby made a condition of
this license. The grantee shall not discharge waste or effluent from the
premises in such a manner that the discharge will contaminate streams or other
bodies of water or otherwise become a public nuisance.
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b. The grantee will use all reasonable means available to protect the
environment and natural resources, and where damage nonetheless occurs from
the grantee’s activities, the grantee shall be liable to restore the damaged
resources.


15. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT SCREENING


A Preliminary Assessment Screening (PAS) documenting the known history of
the property with regard to the storage, release or disposal of hazardous
substances thereon, is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit


. Upon expiration, revocation or relinquishment of this license,
another PAS shall be prepared which will document the environmental condition
of the property at that time. A comparison of the two assessments will assist
the said officer in determining any environmental restoration requirements.
Any such requirements will be completed by the grantee to the satisfaction of
the said officer.


16. HISTORICAL PRESERVATION


The grantee shall not remove or disturb, or cause or permit to be removed
or disturbed, any historical, archeological, architectural, or other cultural
artfacts, relics, or objects of antiquity. In the event such items are
discoverde on the premises, the grantee shall immediately notify said officer
and protect the site and material from further disturbance until the said
officer gives clearance to proceed.


17. NON-DISCRIMINATION


The grantee shall not discriminate against any person or persons or
exclude them from participation in the grantee’s operations, programs or
activities conducted on the licensed premises because of race, color,
religion, sex, age, handicap or national origin. The grantee by acceptance of
this license, hereby gives assurance that it will comply with the provisions
of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 as amended (42 U.S.C. 2000d); the
Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C 6102); the Rehabilitation Act of 1973
as amended (29 U.S.C. 794); and all requirements imposed by or pursuant to the 
Department of Defense Directive 5500.11 (32 CFR Part 300) issued on December
28, 1964.


THIS LICENSE is not subject to Title 10, United States Code, Section
2662, as amended.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand by authority of the
Secretary of the , this day of , 19 .


This license is executed by the grantee this day of ,
_______.
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NO.


DEPARTMENT OF THE


PERMIT TO OTHER FEDERAL GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENT OR AGENCY


TO USE PROPERTY LOCATED ON


(project, installation)


THE SECRETARY OF THE hereinafter referred to as
the Secretary hereby grants to


,


, hereinafter referred to as the grantee, a permit for
, over, access, in and upon the lands


identified in Exhibit(s) _________________ attached hereto and made a part hereof,
hereinafter referred to as the premises.


THIS PERMIT is granted subject to the following conditions.


1. This permit is hereby granted for a term of years, beginning
, , and ending


but revocable at will by the Secretary.
, ,


(DELETE THE FOLLOWING CONDITION IF NOT APPLICABLE)


2. The grantee shall pay rental to the Department of the
in the amount of ($ ),
payable to the order of the Finance and Accounting Officer,


District and delivered to .


3. All correspondence and notices to be given pursuant to this permit
shall be addressed, if to the grantee, to


and if to the United States, to the
District Engineer, Attention: Chief, Real Estate Division ________________


_________________________, or as may from time to time
otherwise be directed by the parties. Notice shall be deemed to have been duly
given if and when enclosed in a properly sealed envelope or wrapper addressed
as aforesaid, and deposited, postage prepaid, in a post office regularly
maintained by the United States Postal Service.


4. The use and occupation of the premises shall be without cost or
expense to the Department of the __________, and under the general
supervision and subject to the approval of the (District Engineer)
(Installation Commander), _________________________ (District) (Installation), or
his duly authorized representative, hereinafter referred to as said officer
and to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed from time to time by
said officer.


5. The grantee acknowledges that it has inspected the premises, knows
its condition, and understands that the same is granted without any
representations or warranties whatsoever and without any obligation on the
part of the Department of the .


6. The grantee shall, at its own expense and without cost or expense to
the Department of the _________________, maintain and
repair and condition.


7. Any interference with the use of or damage
of the Department of the incident


keep the premises-in good


to property under control
to the exercise of the
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Changes, Additions, or Deletions:
Merger Clause


Termination
Execution
Acknowledgments and Witnesses
Numbering
Transmittal of Outgrant Instruments
Distribution of Outgrant Instruments
Reserved


8-56 8-25
8-57 8-25
8-58 8-26
8-59 8-26
8-60 8-26
8-61 8-26
8-62 8-26


8-63 8-27
8-64 8-27
8-65 8-27
8-66 8-28
8-67 8-28
8-68 8-28
8-69 8-29


8-70 8-31


8-71 8-31
8-72 8-31
8-73 8-32
8-74 8-32


8-75 8-33
8-76 8-33
8-77 8-33
8-78 8-33
8-79 8-34
8-80 8-35
8-81 8-35
8-82 8-37


8-83 8-38
8-84 8-38
8-85 8-38
8-86 8-41
8-87 8-43
8-88 8-44
8-89 8-45
8-90 8-45
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VIII. Outgrants and Outgrant Management-
Administration and Compliance


Purpose
Administration of Outgrants
Collection of Monetary Consideration
Forgiveness or Modification of Compensation
Disposition of Funds
Existing Grants on Acquired Lands
Termination, Revocation, Relinquishment


and Expiration
Renewal
Compliance Inspection
Audits


Ix. Outleases - General
Purpose and Scope
Leasing Objectives
Authority
Competition
Waiver of Competition
Format
Revocation of Leases
Priority of Other Federal Agencies
Secretariat Approval
Report to Committees on Armed Services


(Military property only)
Consideration
Valuable Improvements
Insurance
Lease Assignments and Subleasing
Leasing to Employees of the Federal
Government
Payments to States- Leasing on Civil
Works Projects


Choice of Instrument Type
Disclosure of Lease Provisions
Minerals Exploration and Exploitation
Reserved


X. Outleases - Title 10 U.S.C. § 2667
General
Mandatory Statutory Provisions
First Right to Buy
Offset of Rental for Maintenance, Protection,


8-91
8-92
8-93
8-94
8-95
8-96


8-97 8-48
8-98 8-49
8-99 8-49
8-100 8-54


8-101 8-56
8-102 8-56
8-103 8-56
8-104 8-57
8-105 8-58
8-106 8-58
8-107 8-59
8-108 8-59
8-109 8-59


8-110 8-59
8-111 8-60
8-112 8-60
8-113 8-60
8-114 8-60


8-115 8-61


8-116 8-61
8-117 8-61
8-118 8-61
8-119 8-61
8-120 8-63


8-121 8-64
8-122 8-64
8-123 8-64


8-46


8-46
8-47
8-47
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    Improvement, Repair, or Restoration 8-124 8-64
Execution and Revocation 8-125 8-65
Agricultural and Grazing Purposes 8-126 8-66
Civil Defense Purposes 8-127 8-70
Quarters for State Paid Employees of the National Guard 8-128 8-70
Public Schools on Military Installations 8-129 8-71
Leases for Banks and Credit Unions on Military Installations 8-130 8-71
Trailer Site Leases 8-131 8-74
Industrial Facilities for Private Manufacturing
    and Commercial Purposes 8-132 8-74
Reserved 8-133 8-74
Reserved 8-134 8-74
Reserved 8-135 8-74


XI. Outleases – Excess, Surplus, and Base Closure
Base Closure Property 8-136 8-75
Other Excess Property 8-137 8-75
Reserved 8-138 8-76
Reserved 8-139 8-76


XII. Outleases – Title 16 U.S.C. Section 460d
Background 8-140 8-77
Water Resources Projects Only 8-141 8-77
Use of Lease or License 8-142 8-77
Timber and Crops 8-143 8-78
Grazing 8-144 8-78
Separate or Consolidated Purposes 8-145 8-78
Separate of Consolidated Areas 8-146 8-78
Public Interest 8-147 8-79
Sale or Storage of Alcoholic Beverages 8-148 8-79
Transient Use 8-149 8-79
Residential Use 8-150 8-79
Timeshare 8-151 8-79
Financing by Private Investor 8-152 8-80
Execution of Leases 8-153 8-81
State and Local Government Agencies
    For Public Park and Recreation Purposes 8-154 8-81
Leases for Fish and Wildlife, Forest, and
    Other National Resources Management 8-155 8-86
Leases for Recreation Cost Sharing Purposes 8-156 8-88
Lease for Commercial Concession Purposes 8-157 8-90
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Leases to Nonprofit Organizations for Park or Recreation Areas 8-158 8-97
Lease for Private Recreation Purposes 8-159 8-98
Leases to Cooperating Associations 8-160 8-99
Leases or Licenses for Other Public Use 8-161 8-100
Reserved 8-162 8-100
Reserved 8-163 8-100
Reserved 8-164 8-100


XIII. Outlease Appeals
Background 8-165 8-101
Appeals Under Existing Leases 8-166 8-101
Appeals Under New Leases 8-167 8-102
Pre-acceptance Protests for Competitive Lease Applicants 8-168 8-102
Reserved 8-169 8-102c


XIV. Easements
General 8-170 8-103
Service Contracts 8-171 8-103
Prior Approval of Assistant Secretary of the Army (I,L&E) 8-172 8-103
Competition 8-173 8-103
Consideration 8-174 8-103
Statutory Findings 8-175 8-104
Format 8-176 8-104
Execution 8-177 8-104
Revocation and Termination 8-178 8-104
Easements for Electric Power and Communication Lines,
    and Structures and Facilities for Radio, Television,
    and Other Communication Services 8-179 8-105
Easements for Gas, Water, and Sewer Pipelines 8-180 8-106
Easements for Various Rights-of-Way 8-181 8-108
Easements for Fuel Pipelines and Related Facilities 8-182 8-109
Easements for Ferry Landings, Bridges, and Livestock Crossings 8-183 8-114
Easements Granted Pursuant to Statutory Exchange Authorities 8-184 8-114
Easements for Rights-of-Way or Other Purposes:  Relinquishment
    of Legislative Jurisdiction 8-185 8-116
Easements on Excess and Surplus Lands 8-186 8-117
Reserved 8-187 8-118
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XV. Consents
Consent to Easement Agreements 8-188 8-119
Consent to Structure Within an Easement 8-189 8-120
Consent to Oil and Gas Exploration and Development 8-190 8-120
Reserved 8-191 8-121


XVI. Licenses
General 8-192 8-122
Definition 8-193 8-122
Competition 8-194 8-122
Consideration 8-195 8-122
Prelicensing Clearances 8-196 8-122
Non-assignability 8-197 8-122
Execution 8-198 8-122
Revocation and Termination 8-199 8-123
Licenses Under the General Administrative Power of
  the Secretary of the Army 8-200 8-123
Licenses Granted Under Easement Statutes 8-201 8-125
Licenses for Fish and Wildlife Management Purposes 8-202 8-126
Licenses to Status for national Guard Purposes 8-203 8-129
Licenses to the American Red Cross 8-204 8-130
Licenses to the Young Mens Christian Association (YMCA) 8-205 8-131
Rental Boat Licenses to Adjacent Private Resort Owners 8-206 8-132
Licenses to use Army Reserve Facilities 8-207 8-133
Licenses for Mineral Exploration on Army-Controlled Lands 8-208 8-134


XVII. Permits to Other Government Agencies
General 8-209 8-135
Authority 8-210 8-135
Consideration 8-211 8-135
Reimbursement and Other Charges 8-212 8-136
Prior Approval 8-213 8-136
Term 8-214 8-137
Format 8-215 8-137
Execution 8-216 8-137
Revocation and Termination 8-217 8-138
Excess and Surplus Property 8-218 8-138
Stream Gaging Stations 8-219 8-138
Construction and Operation and Schools 8-220 8-138
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Department of Defense Agencies (Non-Military Department) 8-221 8-138
Cooperative Agreements With U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service 8-222 8-139
Reserved 8-223 8-139


XVIII. Outgrants for Treasure Trove, Antiquity,
or Archeological Purposes
Requests to Search for Treasure Trove 8-224 8-140
Antiquity Act 8-225 8-140
Archeological Resources Protection Act Uniform Regulations 8-226 8-140
Reserved 8-227 8-143


XIX. Miscellaneous
Reserved 8-228 8-144
Reserved 8-229 8-144
Reserved 8-230 8-144


Appendix 8-A.  Miscellaneous Formats
Figure 8-A-1  Regulatory References 8-A-2
Figure 8-A-2  Utilization Evaluation Steps and Questions 8-A-4
Figure 8-A-3  Report of Availability 8-A-7
Figure 8-A-4  Determination of Availability 8-A-16
Figure 8-A-5  Notice of Availability for Leasing 8-A-17
Figure 8-A-6  Application for Leasing 8-A-18
Figure 8-A-7  Title 10 Disposal Report  8-A-24


Appendix 8-B.  Lease Formats Under Title 10 U. S. C. Section 2667
Figure 8-B-1  Agricultural and Grazing Lease 8-B-2
Figure 8-B-2  General Purpose Lease 8-B-12
Figure 8-B-3  BRAC Lease 8-B-23


Appendix 8-C.  Lease Formats Under Title 16 U.S.C. Section 460d
Figure 8-C-1  Public Park Lease to States 8-C-2
Figure 8-C-2  Public Park Lease to Political Subdivisions of States 8-C-13
Figure 8-C-3  Fish and Wildlife Management Lease 8-C-25
Figure 8-C-4  Commercial Concession Lease 8-C-35
Figure 8-C-5  Park Lease to Non-Profit Organizations 8-C-51
Figure 8-C-6  Private Recreation Lease 8-C-63
Figure 8-C-7  Cooperative Association Lease 8-C-73
Figure 8-C-8  Recreation Cost Share Lease to States 8-C-84
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Figure 8-C-9 Cottage Site Lease 8-C-96


Appendix 8-D Easement and Consent Formats
Figure 8-D-l Electric Power or Communication Easement
Figure 8-D-2 Gas, Water and Sewer Pipeline Easement
Figure 8-D-3 Public Road or Street Easement
Figure 8-D-4 Interstate Highway Easement
Figure 8-D-5 Easement for Fuel Carrying Pipeline
Figure 8-D-6 Consent to Cross U. S. Government Easement
Figure 8-D-7 Consent to Easement Structures


Appendix 8-E License Formats
Figure S-E-l General Purpose License
Figure 8-E-2 Fish and Wildlife License
Figure 8-E-3 National Guard License


Appendix 8-F Permit Formats
Figure 8-F-l Permit to Other Federal Agency
Figure 8-F-2 Permit for School Purposes


II.


CHAPTER 9. FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE JURISDICTION
AND ANNEXATION


Section I. Federal Legislative Jurisdiction
Federal Legislative Jurisdiction


Annexation
Purpose
Applicability
General
Procedure
Annexation Assembly
Approved Annexation Requests
Public Access to Information


Table 9-1. Regulatory References


CHAPTER 10. REAL ESTATE CLAIMS


9-1


9-2 9-2
9-3 9-1
9-4 9-1
9-5 9-2
9-6 9-2
9-7 9-4
9-8 9-4


8-D-2
8-D-9
8-D-15
8-D-21
8-D-24
8-D-28
8-D-32


8-E-2
8-E-8
8-E-14


8-F-2
8-F-5


9-1


Section I. General
Purpose and Scope 10-l 10-l


xixe


CHAPTER 9 –  
SUPERSEDED BY 
ER 405-1-20
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*
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II. Authorities
Statutory Authorities
Regulations
Delegation of Authority


III. Guidance
Guidance


IV. Submission to GAO
Claims to be Submitted to GAO
Procedure
GAO Settlement of Account
Resubmittal or Appeal of Claim


Table IO-I. Regulatory References and Other
Pertinent Material


CHAPTER 11. DISPOSAL


Section I. General
Purpose
Applicability
Authority
Rules and Regulations of the
General Services Administration
(GSA)


Disposal Priorities
Environmental Considerations
Preserving Historic Landmarks and


Properties
Compliance with State Coastal


Zone Management Programs
Protection of Wetlands
Floodplain Management
Nondiscrimination Covenant
Disposition of Proceeds from


Disposal


II. Procedure for Placing Real Property
In Excess Status


Army Military Real Property 11-16
Air Force Military Real Property 11-17
Army Military Leased Property 11-18
Army Civil Works Real Property 11-19


10-2 10-I
10-3 10-2
10-4 1 0-3


1O-5 1O-3


10-6 1O-4
IO-7 1O-5
1 O-8 1O-7
10-9 1O-8


11-1
11-2
11-3


11-4
11-5
11-6


11-7


11-8
11-9


11-10
11-11


11-12


1 0-9


11-l
11-I
11-I


11-l
11-1
11-2


11-2


11-3
11-3
113
11-3


11-4


11-5
11-5
11-5
11-5


*
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Paragraph Page


III. Screening, Reassignment and
Transfer of Real Property


Screening for Defense Needs 11-23
Reassignment and Transfer


Procedures 11-24
Screening of Excess DOD Property


for Nondefense Federal Agency
Needs 11-25


Notices to Departments of Interior
(DI); Health and Human Services
(HHS); Education; and Housing and
Urban Development (HUD) 11-26


Source and Supply - Blank Forms 1l-27


IV. Clearances - Army Military Real
Property


Reports to the Armed Services
Committees


Clearance with the Armed Services
Committees


Prior Approval of Department of
Defense


Additional Data for Clearance with
the Committees


Coordination with GSA


11-30


11-31


11-32


11-33
11-34


V. Reports of Excess Real Property and
Related Personal Property to General
Services Administration (GSA)


Delegation of Authority to Division
and District Engineers 11-38


Excess Property Reported for
Disposal 11-39


Excess Property Reported for
Screening 11-40


Excess Property Exempted from
Reporting 11-41


Evaluation and Reporting of Flood,
Hazards 11-42


Determination of Values for
Reporting 11-43


Conditional Reports of Excess 11-44
Preparation and Submission of


Reports of Excess 11-45


11-7


11-10


11-11


11-12
11-12


11-13


11-14


11-14


11-15
11-16


11-17


11-17


11-18


11-19


11-20


11-20
11-20


11-21
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Report on Government Title
Outgrant Instruments, Appraisals


and Miniments of Title
Deposit of Proceeds from Disposal
of Family Housing in the Family
Housing Management Account


Supplemental Information
Reports Submitted for Screening
Distribution of Report of Excess
Notice of Receipt
Withdrawals or Corrections of


Reports of Excess
Supply of Forms


VI. Care and Custody of Excess and
Surplus Property


Procedures and Responsibilities for
Care, Custody, Accountability and
Maintenance


Guidelines for Protection and
Maintenance of Excess and
Surplus Real Property


Transfer of Custody to General
Services Administration (GSA)


Contracting for Care and
Custody


Care and Custody through interim Use


VII. Return of Public Domain Lands and
Lands Obtained on a Temporary
Basis From Another Federal Agency


Procedure for Disposal of Public
Domain Land


Formal Revocation of Public Land
Withdrawals and Reservations


Cancellation of Permits
Procedure for Cancellation of


Permits
Restoration of Lands Made


Available by Other Government
Agencies


Disposal of Buildings and
Other Improvements


Paragraph


11-46


11-47


11-48
11-49
11-50
11-51
11-52


11-53
11-54


11-58


11-59


11-60


11-61
11-62


Page


11-22


11-23


11-23
11-24
11-24
11-25
11-25


11-25
11-26


11-27


11-27


11-28


11-29
11-29


11-66 11-31


11-67 11-32
11-68 11-32


11-69 11-33


11-70 11-34


11-71 11-35


*
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VIII. Predisposal Action
Record of Excess Classification
Utilization for Other Needs
Suspension of Acquisition Action


on Installations Proposed for
Disposal


Army Military - Screening, Clearance,
Preliminary Report of Excess,
Except Where An E011954 Survey
Has Been Made


Army Military - Modified Predisposal
Procedures Where E011954 Surveys
Have Been Made


Executive Order 11954 Surveys of
Civil Works Properties


Predisposal Conference
Air Force - Preliminary Report


of Excess
Final Report of Excess to GSA
Protection of Disposal Information
Coordination on Disposal Problems
Assignment of Personnel to


Administer


IX. Disposal of Fee-Owned Real Property
and Easement Interests


Authorities (General)
Transfers - General
Transfers Among the Armed Services
Transfers to Tennessee Valley


Authority
Transfer to Federal Prison


Industries, Inc.
Transfers to Veterans Administration
Transfers to Secretary of


Transportation and the National
Weather Service


Transfers to District of Columbia
Interchange of National Forest and
Military and Civil Works Lands


Procedures for Interchange of
National Forest Lands


Paragraph


11-75
11-76


11-77


11-78


11-79


11-80
11-81


11-82
11-83
11-84
11-85


11-86


11-90
11-91
11-92


11-93


11-94
11-95


11-96
11-97


11-98


11-99


Page


11-36
11-36


11-36


11-36


11-37


11-38
11-38


11-39
11-39
11-40
11-40


11-40


11-42
11-43
11-43


11-44


11-44
11-44


11-44
11-44


11-45


11-45


*
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Procedure for Other Transfers
Form of Inter-Agency Transfer


Instrument
Transfer of Custody and Account-


ability
Exchanges of Fee-Owned Land and


Easement Interests
MCA Acts
Army Military and Air Force Lands


$50,000 Limitation
Army Civil Works Lands
For MCA Family Housing
Procedure for Exchange
Public Law 87-852 Easements
Disposal of Property in Which the
Military Departments Have A
Continuing Interest Under
Special Acts of Congress


Highway Purposes
Authorized Widening of a


Public Highway, Street or
Alley


Airport Development
Development of Public Port or


Industrial Facilities
Authority and Procedure for


Disposal of Surplus Property
by DA to Eligible Public
Agencies


Classification
Notice to Eligible Public


Agencies
Airport Property
Wildlife Purposes
Shrines, Memorials or Religious


Purposes
Power Transmission Lines
Assignment to Department of Health,


Education and Welfare (HEW), or
Successor Agencies for Health or
Educational Purposes


Surplus Disposal to Private Parties
Cottage Site Disposal
Procedure
Appraisal


xxiii


Paragraph


11-100
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11-103
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11-105
11-106
11-107
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11-113


11-53
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11-114 11-57


11-115 1 1-59
11-116 II-60


11-117
11-118
11-119


11-120
11-121


11-60
11-60
11-63


11-64
11-65


11-122 11-65
11-123 11-68
11-124 11-68
11-125 11-68
11-126 11-69
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Disposal Plan for Fee-Owned Land
Disposal Plan for Easements
Sale and Conveyance
Application of Antitrust Laws
Preparation and Execution of Deeds


X. Disposal of Leaseholds and Lease-
hold Improvements


Authority
Procedure for Termination of Leases
Vacation and Protection of Premises
Joint Survey of Premises
Limits on Government Obligation
to Restore


Requirement for Notice by Lessor
Items Excluded from Usual


Restoration Obligation
Nature of Required Restoration
Minor Restoration Cases -


Determining Extent of
Restoration Required


Major Restoration Cases -
Determining Extent of
Restoration Required


Negotiating Restoration
Settlements


Claims for Loss or Damage of
Personal Property


Rent During the Period Required
for Restoration


Settlement Where Part of the
Premises Is Surrendered


Documenting Lease Terminations
and Restoration Settlements


Preparation of Supplemental
Agreements Effecting Settlement


Supplemental Agreement Assembly
Payment for Restoration or
Settlement in Lieu of
Restoration


Performance of Restoration Work
by District Engineer - Extension
of Time


11-127 11-69
11-128 11-70
1l-129 11-70
11-130 11-70
11-131 11-70


11-134
11-135
11-136
11-137


11-138
11-139


11-140
11-141


11-142


11-143


11-144


11-145


11-146


11-147


11-148


11-149
11-150


11-151
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11-74
11-74
11-75
11-75


11-76
11-77


11-78
11-79


11-80


11-81


11-84


11-85


11-86


11-86


11-86


11-87
11-87


11-88


11-88
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XI.


Termination and Settlement of
Leasehold Condemnation Proceedings


Negotiating Stipulation Where
Proposed Settlement Not Acceptable


Physical Restoration Where
Stipulation Not Obtained


Release and Record of Physical
Restoration


Condition Reports
Settlement of Claims


Disposal of Building and Other
Improvements (Without the Related
Land)


Authority
Methods of Disposal
Determining Method of Disposal
Excessing Army Military and
Air Force Property


Excessing Civil Works Property
Civil Works Property - Reimburse-
ment of Appropriation


Demolition of Buildings and Other
Improvements for Utilization of
Salvage Material


Authority for Transfer of Buildings
and Improvements to Other Federal
Agencies


Procedure for Transfer
Responsibility of Transferee
Assignment to Department of HEW


or Successor Agencies
Notification of Department of HEW
or Successor Agencies


Procedure for Disposal through the
Department of HEW or Successor
Agencies


Sale of Buildings and Other
Improvements


Disposal of Buildings and Improve-
ments Constructed Under
Emergency Plant Facilities (EPF)
or Similar Contracts


Paragraph Page


11-153 11-88


11-154 11-90


11-155 11-90


11-156 11-90
11-157 11-91
11-158 11-91


11-162 11-92
11-163 11-92
11-164 11-93


11-165 1 1-93
11-166 11-94


11-167 11-94


11-168 11-94


11-169 11-95
11-170 1l-95
11-171 1 1-96


11-172 11-96


11-173 11-96


11-174


11-175


11-97


11-97


11-176 11-98
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XII.


Procedure for Disposal of Surplus
Chapels


Soliciting Applications for
Purchase of Chapels


Conditions of Sale of Chapels
Determining Price and Provisions


of Sale for Chapels
Coordination with the Chief of


Chaplains
Report of Disposal of Chapel
Release of Restrictions on


Chapels Sold
Donation, Abandonment or Destruction
Donation to a Public Body
Abandonment
Destruction


Disposal of Standing Timber, Crops,
and Embedded Gravel, Sand and Stone


Authority
Determination of Excess Status
Methods of Disposal
Disposal Plan for Timber
Disposal Plan for Embedded Gravel,


Sand or Stone
Procedure for Transfer to Another


Federal Agency
Sales
Agreement with Small Business
Administration (SBA) on Sale
of Timber


Status as Small Business
Information for SBA on Timber Sales
Certificate of Competency by SBA
DA-SBA Joint Set-Aside Determination


XIII. Clearance of Explosive Hazards and
Other Contamination From Proposed
Excess Land and Improvements


Clearance of Air Force Lands
Clearance of Army Lands
Determination of Categories


11-177


11-178 11-100
11-179 11-100


11-180 11-101


11-181 11-102
11-182 11-102


11-183
11-184
11-185
11-186
11-187


11-191
11-192
11-193
11-194


11-195 11-106


1l-196 11-107
11-197 11-107


11-198 11-107
11-199 ll-108
11-200 11-108
11-201 11-108
11-202 11-109


11-100


11-102
11-102
11-103
11-103
11-103


11-104
11-104
11-105
11-105


11-206 11-110
11-207 11-110
11-208 11-110
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Responsibilities
Contaminated Industrial Property
Limitations on Clearance Cost
Clearance of Military Scrap
Restricting Future of Artillery


and Other Ranges
Reporting Contaminated Land to the
General Services Administration


Statement of Clearance in Reporting
Excess Property to GSA


Reporting Target Ranges
Recording Statements of Clearance
Return of Contaminated Leased Land


to Owners
Supplemental Agreement with Owner


of Contaminated Leased Land
Conditions in Conveying Land


Suspected of Contamination
Warning to Public of Danger in


Handling Explosive Missiles
Reporting Accidents
Contamination Discovered After Return
of Land to Owner or Sale


Return of Public Domain Land
Support in Clearance of Air Force


Lands


XIV. Sale Procedure
Advertising
Award of Contract
Application of Anti-Trust Laws
Determination of Acceptable Offers


After Advertising
Negotiated Sales
Form of Invitation for Bids and


Contract of Sale
Credit
Extensions of Time
Abstract of Bids
Payments
Sale to Employees or Military


Personnel


Paragraph


11-209
11-210
11-211
11-212


Page


11-111
11-112
11-113
11-113


11-213 11-113


11-214 11-114


11-215 11-114
11-216 11-114
11-217 11-115


11-218 11-115


11-219 11-115


11-220 11-116


11-221 11-117
11-222 11-118


11-223 11-118
11-224 11-119


11-225 11-120


11-230
11-231
11-232


11-121
11-122
11-123


11-233 11-123
11-234 11-125


11-235 11-127
11-236 11-128
11-237 1l-129
11-238 11-129
11-239 11-129


11-240 11-129
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Figure
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11-3.
11-4.


11-5.


11-6.


11-7.


11-8.


11-9.9.9..


Paragraph


Equal Opportunity - Sales of Timber,
Embedded Sand, Gravel, Stone and
Surplus Structures 11-241
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CHAPTER l


PROGRAMMING AND CONTROL


  SECTION  I. GENERAL  


1-1. Purpose. This chapter provides guidance in the theory, methods,
and systems to be applied by real estate management in the planning and
scheduling of real estate program, the measuring and reporting of
progress in accomplishing the programs, and the application of review
and analysis in managing resources and controlling program activities.


1-2. Applicabilty.  This chapter is applicable to all Division and
District Engineers having real estate responsibilities.


1-3. Definitions.


a. Programming.  The word “programming” is a general term used to
encompass most of the basic activities of management. The activities are
threefold: planning, executing, and evaluating. Thus, programming entails
in the first phase, the planning of work to be done; in the second phase,
the recording of work execution; and in the third phase, the reviewing and
analyzing of performance againt planned work. Real estate schedules are
the meanS of expressing the plans for the program year. Real estate cost
performance reports are the means of recording accomplishments for the
program yearReview and analyses provide management a means of evaluating
performance and determining the efficiency of use of available resources.


b. Control  Within recognized management principles, the term
“control” signifies the actions which management must take or the methods
and “tools” it must use to ensure that work which is performed matches
that which was planned. The systems of real estate work progress monitor-
ing, work measurement, cost analysis, and performance evaluation as prescribed
in this chapter are examples of controls to be applied in the effective
execution of real estate program activities.


1-4. Responsibilty.  It is the responsibility of Division and District
Engineers to adhere to sound and recognized management principles and
make optimum use of existing controls provided by the real estate work
measurement, cost accounting, and reporting systems in the planning and
management of their real estate programs. Additional internal controls
or reporting and monitoring system may be instituted where the size,
scope, and complexity of programs make such action appropriate to insure
proper management.
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SECTION  II. PLANNING


1-5. General.   Real estate planning as outlined herein denotes all
actions taken by management in the development of real estate programs
and objectives and in the devising of means to attain those programs and
objectives. It encompasses the planning of resources, the establishing
of activity schedules, the determination of timing and priorities,
and the planning of methods and procedures to accomplish the planned work
in the most efficient manner. It should be distiguished from project
acquisition planning described in Chapter 2, dealing with development
and preparation of technical reports and project data designed to obtain
land acquisition authorization, even though the foregoing activities are
also elements of planning. Sound planning principles must be adhered
to at all levels of real estate management. It is especially critical
at the operating levels of Division and District organizations with
prime responsibility to accomplish specific missions. Whether for
long-range purposes or in development of annual schedules, real estate
planning decisions must consider all facets that bear on mission
accomplishment. The recognition of constraints imposed by policy, laws,
available resources, and the relationship with other features of project
developmmt is vital to proper planning. Planning must also incorporate
the characteristics of flexibility so as to accommodate changes, updating,
and alternatives that may be necessitated by various factors. Basic to
sound planning is the determination and defining of objectives and goals
and the establishing of priorities. This requires extensive coordination
with Commands and agencies for which real estate services are being provided.
It requires that real estate management be a full partner in overall project
planning, development, and management. Budgeting of funds determining man-
power requirements, planning for contractual services, and organizational
planning must be compatible with activity schedules. Likewise,
activity schedules must be compatible with project development plans
and long- and short range plans of Commands and agenies. The complexity
of real estate planning requires that management be fully conversant with
and make optimum use of performance capabilty studies, cost experience
data, and other tools which the real estate activity and cost accounting
structure and work measuring systems provide.


1-6. Scheduling.   Real estate schedules are designed to convey in terms
of work units and dollars the planned accomplishments, phased by quarters
(cumulative) for the current fiscal year for real estate administration,  
Homeowners Assistance Program administration, rental payments, initial
alteration payments, restoration payments, HAP payments, relocation
assistance payments, and land payments. Schedules will be developed
to produce realistic work projections for the program year, recognizing
manpower capabilities and funding resources available. The fund
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authorization document furnished by the Engineer Comptroller at the
beginning of each fiscal year will be used by Division and District
Engineers in preparing military schedules. In the preparation of
civil works schedules, close coordination will be exercised with
project planning, construction, and operations elements to assure
compatibility with project development and management plans.
Acquisition program schedules must be based on analyses of each instal-
lation and project, taking into consideration the sequence and time-
phasing of preliminary acquisition steps since each preliminary action
is dependent on completion of other preliminary actions; e.g., mapping,
legal descriptions, title evidence and appraising. Schedules will include
all current uncompleted directives and new directives and acquisition
and construction starts for which funds are expected to be appropriated
or made available for the current year. Chapter 14 provides guidance
for the preparation and submission of annual real estate schedules.
After the initial submission of schedules, revised schedules will not
be furnished. However, program or funding changes during the course
of the fiscal year which result in major deviations from schedule will
be reported as provided in Chapter 14.


SECTION  III. EXECUTION


1-7. General.  Execution as used herein, is the achievement of objec-
tives in accordance with a preestablished plan. To executive, managers
must have sufficient controls and must exercise managerial judgments in
making sure that controls are used in a consistent and effective manner.
In work execution, emphasis should be placed on those controls or
reporting systems that produce performance data in a timely manner to
allow corrective action. Of equal importance is the use of controls
that identify factors that will have the greatest impact on achievement
or lack of achievement of objectives. To provide basic elements essen-
tial to development of controls, real estate administrative actions have
been categorized into major activities, each with a defined unit of
work measurement. This activity structure corresponds “with the prescribed
real estate administrative cost accounting structure. From these
structures have been developed the scheduling, reporting, and performance
evaluation systems for use of real estate management. Further refinements
to these systems may be essential to effective tracking of critical
factors in executing at the operating levels. Review and analysis of
the concepts described in Section IV, this chapter, provide data helpful
in the recognition of deficiencies during program execution. Where
such analyses and other available systems do not provide data in a time-
ly manner, it is incumbent on management to develop and implement actions
or systems that will produce desired results.
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1-8. Reporting.  The reporting system outlined in this pamphlet is
designed to convey in terms of work units and dollars the actual
accomplishments, phased by quarters (cumulative) for the current fiscal
year for real estate administration, Homowners Assistance Program (HAP)
administration, rental payments, initial alteration payments,
restoration payments HAP payments, relocation assistance payments, and
land payments. Guidance for the preparation and submission of real
estate cost and perforance progress reports is provided in Chapter 14.
The reports provide management with progress data and a comparison of
accomplishments versus schedules for all program activities. They
also provide the data for computation of work activity unit costs for
performance analysis. In order for the system to produce the benefits
for which it is designed, accurate and uniform reporting procedures
are essential. Division Engineers will maintain appropriate review
of reporting procedures to assure the uniform interpretation and
application by operating organizations within their respective Divisions.


SECTION IV. REVIEW AND ANALYSIS


1-9. Activity Control.  The real estate activity scheduling and reporting
systems outlined in this chapter, together with cost information developed
by the cost accounting structure prescribed in ER 37-2-10 and 37-345-10,
provide the basic data for analyzing and controlling real estate activ-
ities. Program review and analysis documents using the progress and
performance data from these systems have been developed at various
organizational levels. Such docments reflect current progress status,
provide comparative analysis, and allow timely institution of remedial
measures where deficiencies are indicated. Program managers should use
these materials continually to analyze and compare projected and actual
levels of attainment and to identify problem areas and imbalances in
resource application. Further progress analyses and comparisons can be
developed at the Division or District levels to provide control data on
individual installation and project activities. Accomplishments and
rate of progress experience are of value of realistically planning and
scheduling future year activities and programs.


1-10. Performance Evaluation.  The work measurement units defined for
real estate activities in Chapter 14 in concert with the real estate
cost accounting structure, provide quantitative analysis of work
accomplishment and a method of evaluating performance. Most review and
analysis documents provide unit administrative cost data which re-
flect the administrative cost of producing a unit of work in the various
activity categories. Such costs may be compared at the different Corps
organizational levels. Where published review and analysis documents
do not provide comparisons at the lowest organizational levels, i.e.,
project or installation, the data may be developed locally for more
detailed or accurate study. Published unit costs are not designed
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to establish performance standards. However, such performance
comparisons afford management at all levels good indicators as to
the degree of efficiency or effectiveness of operations. They provide
a means of recognizing those areas or situations where more intense
management efforts are needed to improve performance. In ealuating
work performance under the work measurement system provided, considera-
tion must be given to varying circumstances, conditions and complexities
which affect unit costs at different locations. Such factors must
always be recognized when comparing local performance against Corps-
wide or other broad based performance data.


1-11. Manpower Guidance.  Rate of progress experience in accomplish-
ing various real estate activities within given dollar and manpower
resources, together with performance levels developed through use of
the real estate work measurement system provide guidelines in deter-
mining manpower and staffing requirements. It is particularly
beneficial in the planning and staffing of new project real estate
programs since performance data for simular programs are usually
available through locally developed review and analyses documents and
studies. The number of units produced in one man-year effort may be
readily computed from actual administrative cost data and the work
unit measurement system provided in Chapter 14. As an example, the
document published annually by DAEN-REP-R entitled “Review of Real
Estate Administration and Real Property Acquisition Program Activities”
provides such data on a Division basis for all Corps Divisions within
the continental United States. These data may be further refined by
computing at District and lower levels to provide information from a
narrower base. Managers, however, should exercise care in the application
of performance data in the form of units produced in one man-year effort
in assessing manpower requirements. The technique should be considered
along with all other known factors or conditions that may affect performance.
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